NEURO-IMMUNE INTERACTIONS IN INFLAMMATION AND AUTOIMMUNITY

EDITED BY: Valentin A. Pavlov and Niccolò Terrando PUBLISHED IN: Frontiers in Immunology







Frontiers Copyright Statement

© Copyright 2007-2018 Frontiers Media SA. All rights reserved. All content included on this site, such as text, graphics, logos, button icons, images, video/audio clips, downloads, data compilations and software, is the property of or is licensed to Frontiers Media SA ("Frontiers") or its licensees and/or subcontractors. The copyright in the text of individual articles is the property of their respective authors, subject to a license granted to Frontiers.

The compilation of articles constituting this e-book, wherever published, as well as the compilation of all other content on this site, is the exclusive property of Frontiers. For the conditions for downloading and copying of e-books from Frontiers' website, please see the Terms for Website Use. If purchasing Frontiers e-books from other websites or sources, the conditions of the website concerned apply.

Images and graphics not forming part of user-contributed materials may not be downloaded or copied without permission.

Individual articles may be downloaded and reproduced in accordance with the principles of the CC-BY licence subject to any copyright or other notices. They may not be re-sold as an e-book.

As author or other contributor you grant a CC-BY licence to others to reproduce your articles, including any graphics and third-party materials supplied by you, in accordance with the Conditions for Website Use and subject to any copyright notices which you include in connection with your articles and materials.

All copyright, and all rights therein, are protected by national and international copyright laws.

The above represents a summary only. For the full conditions see the Conditions for Authors and the Conditions for Website Use. ISSN 1664-8714

ISBN 978-2-88945-533-1 DOI 10.3389/978-2-88945-533-1

About Frontiers

Frontiers is more than just an open-access publisher of scholarly articles: it is a pioneering approach to the world of academia, radically improving the way scholarly research is managed. The grand vision of Frontiers is a world where all people have an equal opportunity to seek, share and generate knowledge. Frontiers provides immediate and permanent online open access to all its publications, but this alone is not enough to realize our grand goals.

Frontiers Journal Series

The Frontiers Journal Series is a multi-tier and interdisciplinary set of open-access, online journals, promising a paradigm shift from the current review, selection and dissemination processes in academic publishing. All Frontiers journals are driven by researchers for researchers; therefore, they constitute a service to the scholarly community. At the same time, the Frontiers Journal Series operates on a revolutionary invention, the tiered publishing system, initially addressing specific communities of scholars, and gradually climbing up to broader public understanding, thus serving the interests of the lay society, too.

Dedication to quality

Each Frontiers article is a landmark of the highest quality, thanks to genuinely collaborative interactions between authors and review editors, who include some of the world's best academicians. Research must be certified by peers before entering a stream of knowledge that may eventually reach the public - and shape society; therefore, Frontiers only applies the most rigorous and unbiased reviews.

Frontiers revolutionizes research publishing by freely delivering the most outstanding research, evaluated with no bias from both the academic and social point of view. By applying the most advanced information technologies, Frontiers is catapulting scholarly publishing into a new generation.

What are Frontiers Research Topics?

Frontiers Research Topics are very popular trademarks of the Frontiers Journals Series: they are collections of at least ten articles, all centered on a particular subject. With their unique mix of varied contributions from Original Research to Review Articles, Frontiers Research Topics unify the most influential researchers, the latest key findings and historical advances in a hot research area! Find out more on how to host your own Frontiers Research Topic or contribute to one as an author by contacting the Frontiers Editorial Office: researchtopics@frontiersin.org

NEURO-IMMUNE INTERACTIONS IN INFLAMMATION AND AUTOIMMUNITY

Topic Editors:

Valentin A. Pavlov, The Feinstein Institute for Medical Research, Northwell Health, United States

Niccolò Terrando, Duke University, United States



Acetylcholine-synthesizing T cells (green) in spleen are located in the proximity of catecholaminergic nerve endings (red). From Rosas-Ballina, 2011. Reprinted with permission from AAAS. Rosas-Ballina M, Olofsson PS, Ochani M, Valdés-Ferrer SI, Levine YA, Reardon C, Tusche MW, Pavlov VA, Andersson U, Chavan S, Mak TW, Tracey KJ (2011) Acetylcholine-synthesizing T cells relay neural signals in a vagus nerve circuit.

Science. 2011 Oct 7;334(6052):98-101. doi: 10.1126/science.1209985. Epub 2011 Sep 15.

The nervous system plays an important role in the regulation of immunity and inflammation. However, unbalanced immune responses in inflammatory and autoimmune conditions can exert deleterious effects on neuronal integrity and brain function. Recent studies have characterized neural pathways communicating peripheral inflammatory molecules to the CNS, and brain- and spinal cord-derived circuitries controlling various innate and adaptive immune responses and inflammation. Ongoing research has revealed cellular and molecular mechanisms underlying these neural circuits and indicated new therapeutic approaches in inflammatory and autoimmune disorders. Pharmacological and bioelectronic modulation of neural circuitry has been successfully explored in preclinical settings of sepsis, arthritis, inflammatory bowel disease, obesity-driven disorders, diabetes and other diseases. These studies paved the way to successful clinical trials with bioelectronic neuronal modulation in rheumatoid arthritis and inflammatory bowel disease.

Dysregulated release of cytokines and other inflammatory molecules may also have severe consequences on brain function. Brain inflammation (neuroinflammation), imbalances in brain neuronal integrity and neurotransmitter systems, and cognitive dysfunction are characteristic features of post-operative complications, sepsis, liver diseases, diabetes and other disorders characterized by immune and metabolic dysregulation. Derangements in cytokine release also play a pivotal role in depression. Characteristic brain reactive antibodies in autoimmune conditions, including systemic lupus erythematosus and neuromyelitis optica, significantly contribute to brain pathology and cognitive impairment. These studies, and the simultaneous characterization of neuro-protective cytokines, identified new therapeutic approaches for treating neurological complications in inflammatory and autoimmune disorders. This Frontiers Research Topic is a forum for publishing research findings and methodological and conceptual advances at the intersection of immunology and neuroscience. We hope that presenting new insight into bi-directional neuro-immune communication in inflammation and autoimmunity will foster further collaborations and facilitate the development of new efficient therapeutic strategies.

Citation: Pavlov, V. A., Terrando, N., eds. (2018). Neuro-Immune Interactions in Inflammation and Autoimmunity. Lausanne: Frontiers Media. doi: 10.3389/978-2-88945-533-1

Table of Contents

- 06 Editorial: Neuro-Immune Interactions in Inflammation and Autoimmunity Niccolò Terrando and Valentin A. Pavlov
- *09 The Gateway Reflex, a Novel Neuro-Immune Interaction for the Regulation of Regional Vessels*

Yuki Tanaka, Yasunobu Arima, Daisuke Kamimura and Masaaki Murakami

- 18 The Vagus Nerve in the Neuro-Immune Axis: Implications in the Pathology of the Gastrointestinal Tract Bruno Bonaz, Valérie Sinniger and Sonia Pellissier
- 32 Neuroimmune Interactions in Inflammation and Acute Kidney Injury Tsuyoshi Inoue, Shinji Tanaka and Mark D. Okusa
- 39 Loss of Sympathetic Nerves in Spleens from Patients with End Stage Sepsis

Donald B. Hoover, Thomas Christopher Brown, Madeleine K. Miller, John B. Schweitzer and David L. Williams

- **49** *Expression and Function of the Cholinergic System in Immune Cells* Takeshi Fujii, Masato Mashimo, Yasuhiro Moriwaki, Hidemi Misawa, Shiro Ono, Kazuhide Horiguchi and Koichiro Kawashima
- 67 Add-on Pyridostigmine Enhances CD4⁺ T-Cell Recovery in HIV-1-Infected Immunological Non-Responders: A Proof-of-Concept Study Sergio I. Valdés-Ferrer, José C. Crispín, Pablo F. Belaunzarán-Zamudio, Carlos A. Rodríguez-Osorio, Bernardo Cacho-Díaz, Jorge Alcocer-Varela, Carlos Cantú-Brito and Juan Sierra-Madero
- 73 Cholinergic Modulation of Type 2 Immune Responses Goele Bosmans, Gabriel Shimizu Bassi, Morgane Florens, Erika Gonzalez-Dominguez, Gianluca Matteoli and Guy E. Boeckxstaens
- 82 The Role of Brain-Reactive Autoantibodies in Brain Pathology and Cognitive Impairment

Simone Mader, Lior Brimberg and Betty Diamond

- 92 Sense and Immunity: Context-Dependent Neuro-Immune Interplay Simmie L. Foster, Corey R. Seehus, Clifford J. Woolf and Sébastien Talbot
- 103 Immunization Elicits Antigen-Specific Antibody Sequestration in Dorsal Root Ganglia Sensory Neurons

Manojkumar Gunasekaran, Prodyot K. Chatterjee, Andrew Shih, Gavin H. Imperato, Meghan Addorisio, Gopal Kumar, Annette Lee, John F. Graf, Dan Meyer, Michael Marino, Christopher Puleo, Jeffrey Ashe, Maureen A. Cox, Tak W. Mak, Chad Bouton, Barbara Sherry, Betty Diamond, Ulf Andersson, Thomas R. Coleman, Christine N. Metz, Kevin J. Tracey and Sangeeta S. Chavan

119 The Cholinergic System Modulates Memory and Hippocampal Plasticity via Its Interactions with Non-Neuronal Cells

Sara V. Maurer and Christina L. Williams

133 Forebrain Cholinergic Dysfunction and Systemic and Brain Inflammation in Murine Sepsis Survivors

Nahla Zaghloul, Meghan E. Addorisio, Harold A. Silverman, Hardik L. Patel, Sergio I. Valdés-Ferrer, Kamesh R. Ayasolla, Kurt R. Lehner, Peder S. Olofsson, Mansoor Nasim, Christine N. Metz, Ping Wang, Mohamed Ahmed, Sangeeta S. Chavan, Betty Diamond, Kevin J. Tracey and Valentin A. Pavlov

144 Exercise Prevents Enhanced Postoperative Neuroinflammation and Cognitive Decline and Rectifies the Gut Microbiome in a Rat Model of Metabolic Syndrome

Xiaomei Feng, Yosuke Uchida, Lauren Koch, Steve Britton, Jun Hu, David Lutrin and Mervyn Maze

152 Anesthesia and Surgery Impair Blood–Brain Barrier and Cognitive Function in Mice

Siming Yang, Changping Gu, Emiri T. Mandeville, Yuanlin Dong, Elga Esposito, Yiying Zhang, Guang Yang, Yuan Shen, Xiaobing Fu, Eng H. Lo and Zhongcong Xie

- 169 The Effect of Propofol vs. Isoflurane Anesthesia on Postoperative Changes in Cerebrospinal Fluid Cytokine Levels: Results from a Randomized Trial Miles Berger, Vikram Ponnusamy, Nathaniel Greene, Mary Cooter, Jacob W. Nadler, Allan Friedman, David L. McDonagh, Daniel T. Laskowitz, Mark F. Newman, Leslie M. Shaw, David S. Warner, Joseph P. Mathew, and Michael L. James For the MAD-PIA Investigators
- 178 Neuroprotective Effects of Annexin A1 Tripeptide after Deep Hypothermic Circulatory Arrest in Rats

Zhiquan Zhang, Qing Ma, Bijal Shah, G. Burkhard Mackensen, Donald C. Lo, Joseph P. Mathew, Mihai V. Podgoreanu and Niccolò Terrando

- **190** Impaired Resolution of Inflammation in Alzheimer's Disease: A Review Robert A. Whittington, Emmanuel Planel and Niccolò Terrando
- **199** *Neuroinflammation, Bone Marrow Stem Cells, and Chronic Pain* Yul Huh, Ru-Rong Ji and Gang Chen
- 208 CCL5–Glutamate Cross-Talk in Astrocyte-Neuron Communication in Multiple Sclerosis

Anna Pittaluga





Editorial: Neuro-Immune Interactions in Inflammation and Autoimmunity

Niccolò Terrando1* and Valentin A. Pavlov2*

¹ Center for Translational Pain Medicine, Department of Anesthesiology, Duke University Medical Center, Durham, NC, United States, ²Center for Biomedical Science and Bioelectronic Medicine, The Feinstein Institute for Medical Research, Northwell Health, Manhasset, NY, United States

Keywords: neuro-immune interactions, immunity, inflammation, autoimmunity, cytokines, antibodies

Editorial on the Research Topic

Neuro-Immune Interactions in Inflammation and Autoimmunity

The nervous system plays an important role in the regulation of immunity and inflammation (1, 2). However, neuronal integrity and brain function may be severely altered in inflammatory and autoimmune conditions (3–5). Recent studies have characterized neural pathways communicating peripheral inflammatory signals to the central nervous system (CNS), and brain- and spinal cord-derived circuitries controlling various innate and adaptive immune responses and inflammation (1, 2). A prototypical neural reflex circuit that regulates immunity and inflammation is the vagus nerve-based "inflammatory reflex" (6). Pharmacological and bioelectronic modulation of neural cholinergic circuitry in the inflammatory reflex has been successfully explored in preclinical settings of sepsis, arthritis, inflammatory bowel disease, obesity-driven disorders, diabetes, and other diseases (1). These studies paved the way to successful clinical trials in inflammatory bowel disease, rheumatoid arthritis, and metabolic syndrome (7–9).

OPEN ACCESS

Edited and Reviewed by:

Pietro Ghezzi, University of Sussex, United Kingdom

*Correspondence:

Niccolò Terrando niccolo.terrando@duke.edu; Valentin A. Pavlov vpavlov@northwell.edu

Specialty section:

This article was submitted to Inflammation, a section of the journal Frontiers in Immunology

Received: 16 March 2018 Accepted: 28 March 2018 Published: 16 April 2018

Citation:

Terrando N and Pavlov VA (2018) Editorial: Neuro-Immune Interactions in Inflammation and Autoimmunity. Front. Immunol. 9:772. doi: 10.3389/fimmu.2018.00772 Dysregulated release of cytokines and other inflammatory molecules may have a severe impact on brain function (10). Brain inflammation (neuroinflammation), imbalances in brain neuronal integrity, neurotransmitter release, and cognitive impairment are characteristic features of perioperative neurological disorders, sepsis, pain, liver diseases, diabetes, and other conditions characterized by immune and metabolic dysregulation (3, 11, 12). These findings and the characterization of brain-reactive antibodies and neuroprotective cytokines indicated new therapeutic approaches for treating inflammatory and autoimmune disorders and their neurological complications (4, 13, 14).

The collection of 19 papers on this research topic substantially contributes to improved understanding of neuro-immune communication and its therapeutic relevance. Yuki et al. elaborate on neuro-immune interactions within the gateway reflexes that regulate the entry of pathogenic CD4+ T lymphocytes in the CNS and neuroinflammation. They also point to the need of further characterization of the functional anatomy of these reflexes that will be of interest for their therapeutic exploration to alleviate local neuroinflammation in pathological conditions, including multiple sclerosis. Bonaz et al. review the role of the vagus nerve as a regulator of inflammatory processes in the gastrointestinal tract. They also elaborate on accumulating experimental evidence indicating possibilities to use electrical vagus nerve stimulation for therapeutic benefit in inflammatory bowel disease and other gastrointestinal disorders in preclinical and clinical settings. Innoe et al. outline new findings related to the neural vagus nerve control of inflammation with a specific focus on the kidney disease. They also summarize evidence that this neural regulation can be activated by the use of ultrasound and other modalities to alleviate inflammation and acute kidney injury in murine models. The splenic noradrenergic innervations are implicated in neuroimmunomodulation and are an important component of the inflammatory reflex through their functional cooperation with the vagus nerve. Hoover et al. provide insight into the anatomy of noradrenergic neurons in relation to leukocytes in the human spleen and experimental evidence for a significant splenic noradrenergic neuronal loss in patients who died from sepsis. These findings are of interest for further studies on the neural regulation of inflammatory processes in the spleen in the context of sepsis and other conditions. Fujii et al. present a thorough review of the cholinergic system, including choline acetyltransferase, acetylcholinesterase, acetylcholine, and muscarinic and nicotinic acetylcholine receptors in immune cells, such as macrophages, dendritic cells, and T and B lymphocytes. They also summarize findings about the functional role of this non-neuronal cholinergic system in the regulation of innate and adaptive immune responses. Valdés-Ferrer et al. evaluated the role of pyridostigmine, an acetyl-cholinesterase inhibitor, in a 16-week proof-of-concept open-label trial in HIV-infected patients with discordant immune responses. By using this strategy, the authors harnessed the cholinergic anti-inflammatory pathway and demonstrated that pyridostigmine can promote recovery of CD4⁺ T-cell counts by reducing T cell overactivation. Bosmans et al. discuss the role of cholinergic signaling, mediated through nicotinic and muscarinic receptors in the regulation of allergic inflammation, including barrier function, innate and adaptive immune responses, and effector cells responses. They also point to possibilities of exploring cholinergic regulation of type 2 immune responses in the treatment of allergic diseases.

Mader et al. outline how antibodies associated with autoimmune diseases lead to brain pathology and irreversible damage, specifically focusing on conditions such as systemic lupus erythematosus and neuromyelitis optica. They summarize some of the key mechanisms involved in these antibody-mediated pathologies and discuss the urgency to develop more appropriate and less invasive treatments for antibody-mediated diseases. Foster et al. outline the latest insights into the molecular mechanisms of the relationship between sensory neurons and immune cells, which can be protective, but also maladaptive. They elaborate on the role of nociceptors (noxious stimulus detecting sensory neurons) in the regulation of adaptive immunity with a specific focus on the involvement of nociceptors in the regulation of type 2 adaptive immune responses in airway inflammation. Gunasekaran et al. report on their discovery that peripheral sensory neurons of the dorsal root ganglia (DRG) of immunized mice contain antigen-specific antibodies. The authors use a combination of molecular genetic analyses, transgenic mice, and adoptive transfer experiments, to reveal that DRGs do not synthesize antigen-specific antibodies, but sequester primarily IgG1 subtype antibodies released by antibody-secreting plasma cells. In the broader context of the role of DRG sensory neurons in regulating antigen trafficking during immunization, these findings suggest that the nervous system may cooperate with the immune system to regulate antigen-mediated responses. Maurer and Williams describe the role of cholinergic signaling in cognition from the perspective of cholinergic modulation of microglia and astrocyte function, and the role of this regulation in Alzheimer's disease and Parkinson's disease. The colleagues focus on the cholinergic modulation of hippocampus-related neuroplasticity and memory processes and the involvement of the α 7 nicotinic acetylcholine receptor in neuro-immune regulation in this context. Zaghloul et al. present new data about forebrain cholinergic dysfunction in parallel with neuroinflammation and peripheral immune and metabolic dysregulation in mice surviving cecal ligation and puncture-induced sepsis. These findings suggest that brain cholinergic signaling can be further explored as a therapeutic target in chronic sepsis illness, including cognitive impairment, functional disabilities, and alarmingly high mortality. Feng et al. demonstrate that preoperative exercise prevents the cognitive decline and neuroinflammation and increases the diversity of the gut microbiome in a model of tibia fracture with internal fixation surgery in rats with metabolic syndrome. These findings are of interest for considering exercising, acting as a microbiome modulator, in alleviating persistent cognitive impairment and neuroinflammation in postoperative conditions in high risk settings. Yang et al. used a laparotomy model in mice to report on the role of the blood-brain barrier in postoperative cognitive dysfunction. They found that anesthesia/surgery triggers endothelial dysfunction in an interleukin-6-dependent and age-associated manner, with significant cognitive impairments evident in 18-, but not 9-month-old mice. These data offer additional insights into the pathogenesis of postoperative complications like delirium and postoperative cognitive dysfunction. Berger et al. report results from a clinical study designed to evaluate neuroinflammation in patients with intracranial surgery receiving anesthetic maintenance with propofol or isoflurane. They found significant increases in cerebrospinal fluid (CSF) cytokine levels 24 h after surgery (as compared with levels before surgery), in parallel with increased CSF levels of tau, a neural injury biomarker, but no significant differences in terms of the anesthetic used. These results suggest that postoperative neuroinflammation in two anesthesia regimens may have a role in neural injury following intracranial surgery. Zhang et al. describe the neuroprotective effects of an annexin A1-derived small peptide on postoperative inflammation and cognitive function after cardiac surgery in rats. They report significant attenuation of microglial activation, cell death markers, and NF-KB activation after cardiopulmonary bypass with deep hypothermic circulatory arrest and, in vitro, using oxygen-glucose deprivation. These results provide evidence for the use of novel resolution agonists to treat inflammatory conditions in the perioperative space. Whittington et al. review the role of inflammation and specialized pro-resolving lipid mediators in neurological conditions and Alzheimer's disease. Resolution of inflammation is well appreciated as an active process regulated by specialized pro-resolving lipid mediators derived from omega-3 fatty acids. The authors discuss on both preclinical and clinical evidence supporting the hypothesis that Alzheimer's disease is a neurodegenerative disorder where failed resolution contributes to the disease process. Huh et al. outline the role of bone marrow stem cells or bone marrow stromal cells (BMSCs) in modulating chronic pain by acting in a paracrine fashion on peripheral and CNS sites to regulate inflammation. The authors review the mechanisms of substantial anti-nociceptive efficacy of BMSCs in preclinical and clinical settings and suggest possibilities for their use in the management of chronic pain. Pittaluga reviews the brain functional cross-talk between CCL5 (RANTES), released from glial cells and glutamate, the main excitatory neurotransmitter in the brain, in physiological and pathological conditions. She focuses on preclinical data demonstrating the role of CCL5 as a modulator of glutamatergic transmission in health and in demyelinating diseases with relevance to the onset

of psychiatric symptoms and the progression of inflammation and demyelination.

Overall, the content of this research topic reflects the significant growth and advances in the field of neuro-immune interactions. It contributes to improved mechanistic understanding, which is interrelated with evaluating both pharmacological and bioelectronic approaches to modulate neural circuitry for therapeutic benefit preclinically and in human clinical trials. Further characterization of neural circuits and signaling mechanisms will be instrumental to inform the development of safer and more efficient therapeutic approaches for diseases characterized by dysregulated immune responses, autoimmunity, and inflammation.

REFERENCES

- Pavlov VA, Tracey KJ. Neural regulation of immunity: molecular mechanisms and clinical translation. Nat Neurosci (2017) 20:156–66. doi:10.1038/ nn.4477
- Talbot S, Foster SL, Woolf CJ. Neuroimmunity: physiology and pathology. Annu RevImmunol(2016)34:421–47.doi:10.1146/annurev-immunol-041015-055340
- Pavlov VA, Tracey KJ. Neural circuitry and immunity. *Immunol Res* (2015) 63:38–57. doi:10.1007/s12026-015-8718-1
- Brimberg L, Mader S, Fujieda Y, Arinuma Y, Kowal C, Volpe BT, et al. Antibodies as mediators of brain pathology. *Trends Immunol* (2015) 36: 709–24. doi:10.1016/j.it.2015.09.008
- Terrando N, Gomez-Galan M, Yang T, Carlstrom M, Gustavsson D, Harding RE, et al. Aspirin-triggered resolvin D1 prevents surgery-induced cognitive decline. *FASEB J* (2013) 27:3564–71. doi:10.1096/fj.13-230276
- Tracey KJ. The inflammatory reflex. Nature (2002) 420:853–9. doi:10.1038/ nature01321
- Bonaz B, Sinniger V, Hoffmann D, Clarencon D, Mathieu N, Dantzer C, et al. Chronic vagus nerve stimulation in Crohn's disease: a 6-month follow-up pilot study. *Neurogastroenterol Motil* (2016) 28:948–53. doi:10.1111/nmo. 12792
- Koopman FA, Chavan SS, Miljko S, Grazio S, Sokolovic S, Schuurman PR, et al. Vagus nerve stimulation inhibits cytokine production and attenuates disease severity in rheumatoid arthritis. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A* (2016) 113:8284–9. doi:10.1073/pnas.1605635113
- 9. Consolim-Colombo FM, Sangaleti CT, Costa FO, Morais TL, Lopes HF, Motta JM, et al. Galantamine alleviates inflammation and insulin resistance

AUTHOR CONTRIBUTIONS

Both authors wrote and approved the manuscript.

FUNDING

The research of NT and VP is supported by the National Institutes of Health, National Institute of General Medical Sciences (R01GM089807 and R01GM128008 to VP) and National Institute of Aging (R01AG057525 to NT) and a Duke Institute of Brain Science Incubator Award (Durham, North Carolina).

in patients with metabolic syndrome in a randomized trial. *JCI insight* (2017) 2:93340. doi:10.1172/jci.insight.93340

- Howcroft TK, Campisi J, Louis GB, Smith MT, Wise B, Wyss-Coray T, et al. The role of inflammation in age-related disease. *Aging (Albany NY)* (2013) 5:84–93. doi:10.18632/aging.100531
- Steinberg BE, Sundman E, Terrando N, Eriksson LI, Olofsson PS. Neural Control of inflammation: implications for perioperative and critical care. *Anesthesiology* (2016) 124:1174–89. doi:10.1097/ALN.000000000001083
- Ji RR, Nackley A, Huh Y, Terrando N, Maixner W. Neuroinflammation and central sensitization in chronic and widespread pain. *Anesthesiology* (2018). doi:10.1097/ALN.00000000002130
- Ghezzi P, Brines M. Erythropoietin as an antiapoptotic, tissue-protective cytokine. Cell Death Differ (2004) 11(Suppl 1):S37–44. doi:10.1038/sj.cdd.4401450
- Terrando N, Eriksson LI, Ryu JK, Yang T, Monaco C, Feldmann M, et al. Resolving postoperative neuroinflammation and cognitive decline. *Ann Neurol* (2011) 70:986–95. doi:10.1002/ana.22664

Conflict of Interest Statement: The authors declare that the research was conducted in the absence of any commercial or financial relationships that could be construed as a potential conflict of interest.

Copyright © 2018 Terrando and Pavlov. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (CC BY). The use, distribution or reproduction in other forums is permitted, provided the original author(s) and the copyright owner are credited and that the original publication in this journal is cited, in accordance with accepted academic practice. No use, distribution or reproduction is permitted which does not comply with these terms.





The Gateway Reflex, a Novel Neuro-Immune Interaction for the Regulation of Regional Vessels

Yuki Tanaka, Yasunobu Arima, Daisuke Kamimura and Masaaki Murakami*

Molecular Psychoimmunology, Graduate School of Medicine, Institute for Genetic Medicine, Hokkaido University, Sapporo, Japan

The gateway reflex is a new phenomenon that explains how immune cells bypass the blood-brain barrier to infiltrate the central nervous system (CNS) and trigger neuroin-flammation. To date, four examples of gateway reflexes have been discovered, each described by the stimulus that evokes the reflex. Gravity, electricity, pain, and stress have all been found to create gateways at specific regions of the CNS. The gateway reflex, the most recently discovered of the four, has also been shown to upset the homeostasis of organs in the periphery through its action on the CNS. These reflexes provide novel therapeutic targets for the control of local neuroinflammation and organ function. Each gateway reflex is activated by different neural activations and induces inflmammation at different regions in the CNS. Therefore, it is theoretically possible to manipulate each independently, providing a novel therapeutic strategy to control local neuroinflammation and peripheral organ homeostasis.

Keywords: gateway reflex, inflammation amplifier, central nervous system, chemokines, pathogenic CD4⁺ T cells, blood-brain barrier

INTRODUCTION

The nervous system can sense various environmental stimulations such as light, sound, and temperature through the activation of specific neurons. In addition, events in social interactions that cause psychological alterations such as anxiety, depression, or euphoria can be regarded as environmental stimulations. These stimuli can cause chronic stress that is detrimental to health. A well-defined mechanism is the release of corticosteroid hormones via the hypothalamus-pituitary-adrenal grand axis, which systemically modulates immune responses (1, 2). In addition to systemic regulation, there exist local regulations of the inflammatory status by specific neural activations. For example, sensory neural stimulation in the soleus muscles by gravity induces chemokine expressions in the dorsal vessels of the fifth lumbar (L5) but not at other levels of the spinal cord via sympathetic (adrenergic) nerve activation (3). In the case of an animal model of multiple sclerosis (MS), experimental autoimmune encephalomyelitis (EAE), chemokine upregulation triggers the infiltration of central nervous system (CNS)-autoreactive CD4+ T cells (pathogenic CD4+ T cells) from the L5 dorsal vessels into the CNS (3). This unexpected neuro-immune interaction led us to hypothesize that other specific neural stimulations may locally affect immune reactions and organ functions in different ways. Local neuro-immune communications can have pro-inflammatory (3, 4) and anti-inflammatory effects (5–10). In this review, we summarize specific neuro-immune interactions that regulate neuroinflammation and organ homeostasis.

OPEN ACCESS

Edited by:

Valentin A. Pavlov, The Feinstein Institute for Medical Research, United States

Reviewed by:

Sergio Iván Valdés-Ferrer, Instituto Nacional de Ciencias Médicas y Nutrición Salvador Zubirán, Mexico Seddon Y. Thomas, National Institute of Environmental Health Sciences (NIH), United States

*Correspondence:

Masaaki Murakami murakami@igm.hokudai.ac.jp

Specialty section:

This article was submitted to Inflammation, a section of the journal Frontiers in Immunology

Received: 15 July 2017 Accepted: 29 September 2017 Published: 18 October 2017

Citation:

Tanaka Y, Arima Y, Kamimura D and Murakami M (2017) The Gateway Reflex, a Novel Neuro-Immune Interaction for the Regulation of Regional Vessels. Front. Immunol. 8:1321. doi: 10.3389/fimmu.2017.01321

THE INFLAMMATORY REFLEX

Because clinical studies indicated that nicotine administration or smoking can improve colon inflammation, Dr. Kevin Tracey and his colleagues hypothesized that the parasympathetic (cholinergic) nervous system may regulate an inflammatory response (6, 11–13). Using a murine model of sepsis, they demonstrated that activation of the vagus nerves, which mainly consist of parasympathetic nerves, inhibits systemic inflammation. They termed this neural reflex as the "inflammatory reflex" (14-18). In this example of the inflammatory reflex, lipopolysaccharide (LPS) injection in mice induced norepinephrine (NE) secretion in the spleen through the activation of splenic and vagus nerves. They found a novel subset of CD4+ T cells that produce acetylcholine in response to NE. The released acetylcholine was found to act on macrophages that express a7 nicotinic receptor and suppress the LPS-induced inflammatory response (Figure 1) (14). This cascade also promotes anti-inflammatory reactions during ischemia-reperfusion injury (5, 7). A more recent study revealed that direct stimulation of C1 neurons in the medullary reticular formation of the brain conferred the same anti-inflammatory effect (5). It is also reported that stimulating mice by electroacupuncture at the Zusanli acupoint (ST36) located near the common peroneal and tibial branches of the sciatic nerve or by direct stimulation of the sciatic nerve inhibits septic shock through vagal activation and dopamine production (9). Furthermore, local ultrasound also induces the antiinflammatory splenic neuro-immune interaction (19). Recently, the inflammatory reflex has been tested in a first-in-human trial



FIGURE 1 | Inflammatory reflex. Afferent (1) and efferent vagus nerve (2) stimulation by systemic pro-inflammatory cytokines and/or pathogen-associated molecular patterns (PAMPs) during septic shock, ischemia–reperfusion injury, and other inflammatory conditions induces neural activation in the celiac ganglion (3), followed by the production of norepinephrine (NE) from the splenic nerves (4). NE (5) stimulates the release of acetylcholine from a novel CD4⁺ T cell subset that expresses choline acetyltransferase and β 1/2 adrenergic receptor (AR) (6). Released acetylcholine (6) acts on macrophages expression of pro-inflammatory cytokines including TNF α . It is suggested that C1 neurons in the medullary reticular formation of the brain mediate the anti-inflammatory effect.

with promising results (20). These findings solidify a scientific basis for acupuncture and physical therapy.

THE GATEWAY REFLEXES

Gravity-Gateway Reflex

Since the CNS historically has been considered as an immunologically privileged site due to the blood-brain barrier (BBB) (21), we wondered where and how immune cells invade the CNS to cause neuroinflammation. Through a series of experiments using EAE, we found that regional neural activation by the soleus muscle, which senses gravitational force, determines the location of immune cell entry into the CNS by altering the properties of blood vessels (3). To the best of our knowledge, this was the report that linked gravity and local inflammation through neuro-immune interactions.

The BBB is formed by tight cell-cell interactions between pericytes, endothelial cells, and astrocyte end-feet. Tight junctions are critical for separating the blood and cerebrospinal fluid (22). However, the barrier is not perfect, and it is widely recognized that immune cells can invade the CNS to cause autoimmune diseases such as MS. Recent studies have demonstrated the presence of CNS lymphatic vessels that connect to the cervical lymph nodes and may serve as an exit for immune cells from the CNS (23, 24). It is also known that breaching of the BBB is observed in neurodegenerative diseases such as Alzheimer's disease and Parkinson's disease (25). Inflammation is a key component to modulate the integrity of the BBB, and pro-inflammatory cytokines including IL-1 β , IL-17A, IFN γ , and TNF α are known to increase BBB permeability (26, 27).

Multiple sclerosis is a chronic inflammatory disease in the CNS that is characterized by impairments in sensory, motor, autonomic, and cognitive functions due to demyelination (28). Genetic factors strongly contribute to the pathogenesis of MS. Genome-wide association studies showed that certain alleles of major histocompatibility complex (MHC) class 2 and genes involved in CD4⁺ T cell activation and survival are genetically associated with MS development (29–33). These genetic data strongly suggest that autoreactive CD4⁺ T cells are essential for the pathogenesis of MS. Animal models of MS including EAE also demonstrated the pivotal role of autoreactive CD4⁺ T cells (3, 4, 34–36). Thus, suppression of the differentiation and activation of CD4⁺ T cells to autoreactive pathogenic T cells or blockade of their entry into the CNS could be a promising therapeutic strategy for MS.

Clinical symptoms of MS are dependent on the location of the demyelination, and MS patients show various damaged CNS sites. Given the wide distribution of a target autoantigen myelin in the white matter of the CNS (28, 33, 37), the heterogeneity of the damaged sites in each patient suggests an unknown mechanism. To identify the initial invasion site(s) of pathogenic CD4⁺ T cells into the CNS, we used an adoptive transfer of CNS-autoreactive CD4⁺ T cells to cause EAE (pathogenic CD4⁺ T cells) and made whole-mount frozen sections of adult mice. These sections were made just before the onset of EAE clinical symptoms to find the first entry site of the pathogenic CD4⁺ T cells. This analysis revealed that pathogenic CD4⁺ T cells mainly accumulated at the dorsal vessels of the L5 spinal cord but not in the upper spinal levels or brain at the preclinical time point. Compared to the dorsal vessels of the L1 spinal cord, many chemokines, including CCL20, which attracts IL-17-secreting type-17 CD4⁺ T (Th17) cells that have a vital pathogenic role in EAE (38, 39), are upregulated in the L5 dorsal vessels. Indeed, the L5 accumulation of pathogenic CD4+ T cells was inhibited by anti-CCL20 antibody treatment or by using CCL20 receptordeficient CD4⁺ T cells. Even without EAE induction, chemokine levels were higher in the L5 dorsal vessels than in the L1 cord, although the levels were lower than those seen in the pathological condition of EAE. These results suggest that L5 dorsal vessels have some unique property under both normal and disease conditions. It is known that the L5 spinal level has the largest dorsal root ganglion (DRG) among spinal levels in both human and mice, and it is reported that L5 DRG neurons are connected to the soleus muscles, which are the main anti-gravity muscles and are activated even in steady state (40, 41). These facts led us to hypothesize that gravity stimulation to the soleus muscles may activate the L5 dorsal vessels to produce the chemokines that form the initial gateway for pathogenic CD4⁺ T cells. We examined this possibility using a ground test employed by the National Aeronautics and Space Administration (42). When normal mice were suspended by tail in a handstand position to free the hind legs from gravity stimulus, the chemokine expressions of the L5 dorsal vessels decreased and pathogenic CD4⁺ T cells failed to accumulate at L5. The cells instead invaded the cervical cords as if another gateway had been formed in response to the greater gravity stimulation on the arm muscles due to the tail suspension. Consistently, the tail suspension significantly decreased the expression levels of c-Fos, a marker for neural activation, in the L5 DRG. In addition, when the soleus muscles of the suspended mice were stimulated by weak electric pulses, chemokine and c-Fos expression levels and pathogenic CD4⁺ T cell accumulation at the L5 dorsal vessels were restored (3). These data suggest that regional sensory neural activation by gravity mediates local inflammation at L5 dorsal blood vessels, representing a novel neuro-immune interaction-the gravity-gateway reflex (14, 16-18, 43-46).

Since the autonomic nervous system mainly controls the function of blood vessels, its involvement in the gravity-gateway reflex was suggested. Neural activation based on c-Fos levels was higher in sympathetic ganglions of the L5 level than in those of L1. In addition, after tail suspension, blood flow speed at the L5 dorsal vessels became slower whereas in other blood vessels including L1 dorsal vessels, portal vein, or femoral artery it was not significantly affected. Furthermore, the slowed speed at the L5 dorsal vessels was recovered by electronic stimulation to the soleus muscles. These results suggest that autonomic nerves, particularly sympathetic nerves, could be involved. Functionally, pharmacological blockade of β-adrenergic receptors or chemical sympathectomy inhibited chemokine expressions and pathogenic CD4+ T cell accumulation at the L5 dorsal vessels and suppressed the severity of EAE (3). Thus, the gravity-gateway reflex involves local sensory-sympathetic communications for the gateway formation at the L5 dorsal vessels (Figure 2). These



results represented the first example of a local neuro-immune interactions that regulate the condition of specific blood vessels to promote chemokine expression. Moreover, because gravity is an inevitable stimulus to land animals, the gravity-gateway reflex may have a physiological role that we have acquired during evolution. It also bears consideration for the health of astronauts and future space exploration.

Electric-Gateway Reflex

We next examined whether the gateway reflex is a specific property of the soleus–L5 axis and whether it can be artificially manipulated. We found that weak electric stimulation of neurons in different muscles of mice can create gateways at different levels of the spinal cord. For example, electric stimulation of the quadriceps, which are controlled by L3 DRG neurons, induced chemokine expressions at the L3 dorsal vessels. Moreover, stimulation of the forefoot muscles upregulated chemokines levels at the dorsal vessels in the cervical to thoracic spinal cords (**Figure 3**) (3). We termed this artificial control of the immune cell gateway in the BBB as the electric-gateway reflex. These results indicate that the gateway reflex can be artificially controlled and suggest a possible therapeutic target for CNS inflammatory diseases such as MS.

Pain-Gateway Reflex

We also investigated other sensory inputs on the gateway reflex. We focused on pain sensation because it is a tonic sensory stimulation (47, 48) and a common undesirable symptom that significantly compromises the quality of life in various diseases (49). It is reported that disease severity and pain occurrence in MS are positively correlated (50–52), and a change in pain sensation is described during EAE (53). In the adoptive transfer EAE model, we used recipient mice develop paralysis around 10 days after the transfer of pathogenic CD4⁺ T cells and then recover from



EAE symptoms thereafter. To investigate how pain sensation affects EAE symptoms, we induced pain sensation in mice by surgical ligation of the middle branch of the trigeminal nerves, which are exclusively composed of sensory nerves (54). The pain induction at the time of pathogenic CD4+ T cell transfer significantly deteriorated EAE symptoms. By contrast, treatment with pain medicines inhibited EAE development (4). Thus, pain is not only an index of the disease status but also plays a pathogenic role during EAE development. Since many MS patients show relapse, and MS patients showing higher disease scores more frequently claim pain (50, 51), we examined the impact of pain induction during a remission phase of EAE. As expected, mice recovered from EAE clearly relapsed into paralysis upon trigeminal nerve ligation as well as by injection of pain-causing chemicals such as substance P and capsaicin (4). As described earlier, the initial gateway is the dorsal vessels of the L5 spinal cord during the first episode of EAE (3). To identify the immune cell gateway during the pain-induced relapse, we performed immunohistological examination of EAE mice in remission phase (EAE-recovered mice). Although the appearance and motility of EAE-recovered mice were indistinguishable from normal healthy mice, high numbers of periphery-derived activated monocytes expressing high levels of MHC class 2 (MHC class 2^{Hi}CD11b⁺ cells) were found around the meningeal region of the L5 cord. Interestingly, pain induction directed these cells to the ventral but not dorsal vessels of the L5 cord. Furthermore, activation of NE signal transduction was evident around the L5 ventral vessels, and MHC class 2^{Hi}CD11b⁺ monocytes secreted CX3CL1 following NE stimulation at least *in vitro*, suggesting an autocrine/paracrine loop for MHC class 2^{Hi}CD11b⁺ monocyte accumulation. Following the monocyte accumulation at the L5 ventral vessels, pathogenic CD4⁺ T cells in the blood flow invaded from the vessels to the spinal cord parenchyma. Thus, L5 ventral vessels are the gateway during pain-induced relapse in the EAE model (Figure 4). The pain-induced EAE relapse



FIGURE 4 | Pain-gateway reflex. Pain-induced sensory stimulation (1, 2) induces the activation of the anterior cingulate cortex (ACC), a pain-processing region in the brain (3), which leads to the activation of specific sympathetic nerves (4), followed by norepinephrine (NE) secretion around the ventral blood vessels of the spinal cords (5). Because major histocompatibility complex (MHC) class 2^HCD11b⁺ monocytes are most abundant in the fifth lumbar spinal cord (L5), the L5 region is mainly affected after pain induction. NE secreted around the ventral blood vessels stimulates the production of chemokine CX3CL1 from MHC class 2^HCD11b⁺ monocytes. Because MHC class 2^HCD11b⁺ monocytes express CX3CL1 receptor CX3CR1, a positive loop is formed to recruit more of them (6). MHC class 2^HCD11b⁺ monocytes have an ability to antigen presentation to pathogenic CD4⁺ T cells, leading to their invasion (7) and subsequently cause disease relapse.

can be inhibited by genetic or pharmacological suppression of the pain sensory pathway or by chemical ablation of the sympathetic nerves, suggesting the involvement of a sensory– sympathetic communication akin to the gravity-gateway reflex (4). We hypothesize that systemic hormonal stress responses do not contribute to the pain-gateway reflex because transient stress loading by immobilization or by forced swimming did not induce EAE relapse despite equivalent levels of serum corticosterone, NE, and epinephrine to those induced by the pain model (4). These results suggest that various sensory stimuli trigger gateway reflexes at different regions of the CNS and implicate that pain control may be beneficial for preventing the relapse of neuroinflammation.

Stress-Gateway Reflex

It is well known that chronic stresses exacerbate illness. Chronic stress conditions often cause gastrointestinal (GI) diseases *via* the brain–gut axis. However, the molecular mechanism remains poorly understood. Because stresses are associated with neural activation involving brain regions such as the paraventricular nucleus (PVN), the dorsomedial nucleus of hypothalamus (DMH), the dorsal motor nucleus of the vagus nerve (DMX), and the vagal nerve pathway (55), we hypothesized that chronic stresses might activate another specific gateway reflex in the brain. Under chronic stress conditions such as sleep disturbance, we serendipitously found that EAE caused severe GI dysfunction with high mortality (56). While donor pathogenic CD4⁺ T cells

accumulated at the L5 dorsal vessels under normal condition due to the gravity-gateway reflex (**Figure 2**), the stress condition directed them to invade at specific vessels of the boundary area to establish brain microinflammation. Therefore, chronic stresses can change the immune cell gateway from L5 to brain. Indeed, chemokine expressions in the specific vessels of the boundary area of the third ventricle (3V), dentate gyrus, and thalamus increased, whereas those in the L5 dorsal vessels decreased in EAE mice under chronic stress (56).

The resulting microinflammation in the brain specifically enhanced a novel neural pathway that includes the PVN, DMH, and vagal neurons. Neural tracing revealed neural connections, particularly TH⁺ noradrenergic connections, from the PVN to the specific vessels and from the specific vessels to the DMH. which does not consist of TH+ connections. Since the PVN is a principal integrator of stress signals, activation of the PVN is expected to influence specific blood vessels via the new identified neural circuit. Chemokine expressions including CCL5 at the specific vessels were upregulated in mice with stress only. In the presence of pathogenic CD4⁺ T cells in stressed mice, these cells detect the chemokine upregulation, causing brain microinflammation at the specific vessels of the boundary region of the 3V, dentate gyrus, and thalamus, followed by the accumulation of various immune cells including peripheryderived MHC class 2^{Hi}CD11b⁺ cells (56). It is well known that an inflammatory response involves the production of various substances such as ATP that can serve as both inflammatory mediator and neurotransmitter (57, 58). We therefore tested an ATP receptor antagonist injected at the specific blood vessels of the boundary area of the 3V, dentate gyrus, and thalamus and found that neural activation in the DMH region was clearly inhibited, with a significant improvement in the mortality rate of EAE mice with stress. Furthermore, inhibition of the brain microinflammation by cytokine neutralization or blockage of the neural pathway also suppressed the GI dysfunction and improved mortality (56). We examined whether microinflammation at the specific blood vessels is sufficient for stress-EAE phenotypes. Importantly, direct injection of cytokines or ATP at the specific vessels established severe GI failure in mice with stress. These results suggest that microinflammation at the specific vessels turns a resting neural pathway on via ATP production, and the ATP-induced neural activation to the DMH region strongly enhances the stress response to cause severe GI damages via the DMX (Figure 5). These results reveal a direct association between brain microinflammation and GI homeostasis through a newly established specific neural pathway under chronic stress conditions (56). We defined this phenomenon as the stress-gateway reflex. Several studies suggest a cooccurrence of MS and inflammatory bowel diseases (59-63). Moreover, microinflammations in the brain can be observed in patients with neurodegenerative diseases such as Parkinson's disease, Alzheimer's disease, non-Alzheimer type dementia (64, 65), epilepsy (66), and psychological disorders (67). In addition, cerebral microbleeding is known to be a risk factor for dementia (68). We therefore suggest that brain microinflammations could act as a switch to turn on new neural pathways to control organ homeostasis including the brain itself, that several comorbidities



FIGURE 5 | Stress-gateway reflex. Under a chronic stress condition, experimental autoimmune encephalomyelitis mice showed high mortality that was associated with severe gastrointestinal (GI) failure. Chronic stress induces activation of the paraventricular nucleus (PVN) (1), which activates neurons connecting to the specific blood vessels of the boundary region of the third ventricle, dentate gyrus, and thalamus to establish microinflammation in the brain (2). The resulting microinflammation activates a resting neural pathway to the dorsomedial nucleus of hypothalamus (DMH) (3) and dorsal motor nucleus of the vagus nerve (DMX) (4) to cause severe upper GI tract failure (5). The upper GI tract failure results in the increase of potassium ions in the blood (6), which finally causes heart failure with cardiac myocyte necrosis (7).

might be influenced by the presence of brain microinflammation observed in many diseases, and that circulating CD4⁺ T cells can be a biomarker and therapeutic target for stress-induced organ dysfunction.

In the gateway reflexes, neural activations induce chemokine production from vascular endothelial cells using the inflammation amplifier, a mechanism in which the concomitant activation of NF- κ B and STATs in non-immune cells, such as fibroblasts and endothelial cells, leads to the hyperactivation of NF- κ B (**Figure 6**). The inflammation amplifier is involved in the pathogenesis of several disease models in mice, and evidence of its activation has been demonstrated in human clinical specimens (69–74). Since neurotransmitters such as NE can promote NF- κ B target genes including chemokines (**Figure 6**) (3). Further details about the inflammation amplifier can be found in other review articles (69, 76).

A MYELOID SUBSET THAT MEDIATES THE GATEWAY REFLEX

The gateway reflex suggests artificial stimulation of the appropriate neurons can have a potential clinical application. Analogously, vagal nerve stimulation has been tested to modulate the inflammatory reflex in rheumatoid arthritis patients with positive results (20). Another possibility would be to target specific cell type(s) involved in the gateway reflex. During the study of the pain-gateway reflex, we found that periphery-derived MHC class



production of chemokines and GF through activation of the inflammation amplifier play a key role in the pathogenesis of many chronic inflammatory diseases. DC, dendritic cells; NK, natural killer cells; NE, norepinephrine; Th, helper T cells.

2^{Hi}CD11b⁺ monocytic myeloid lineage cells play an essential role in pain-induced EAE relapse (Figure 4), suggesting that these are a possible cellular target to control the gateway reflex. Local depletion of MHC class 2^{Hi}CD11b⁺ monocytes in the CNS significantly suppressed EAE relapse by pain sensation. Systemic depletion of pathogenic CD4⁺ T cells in EAE-recovered mice also inhibited relapse of EAE, but MHC class 2^{Hi}CD11b⁺ monocytes still accumulated around the ventral vessels of the L5 cord. These data indicate that the migration of MHC class 2^{Hi}CD11b⁺ monocytes to the L5 ventral vessels by the pain-gateway reflex precedes pathogenic CD4⁺ T cell invasion and is a critical step for the relapse of EAE (4). Experiments using parabiosis showed that MHC class 2^{Hi}CD11b⁺ monocytes are derived from the periphery, infiltrate the CNS during the first symptom of EAE, and have long life span in the CNS. Interestingly, the pharmacological blockade of N-methyl-D-aspartic acid (NMDA) receptor at the anterior cingulate cortex, where the pain-mediated sensory signal transits to a sympathetic signal, inhibited the pain-induced accumulation of MHC class 2^{Hi}CD11b⁺ monocytes in EAE-recovered mice, while activating this neural pathway by the injection of a NMDA receptor agonist induced the accumulation of the cells even without pain induction (4). Similar periphery-derived MHC class 2^{Hi}CD11b⁺ monocytic cells were also detected in the specific vessels of EAE mice under stress conditions (56). These results suggest that periphery-derived MHC class 2^{Hi}CD11b⁺ monocytic cells are a unique myeloid subset that serves as an interface for neuro-immune interactions during the gateway reflex and is a potential cellular target for the treatment of inflammatory diseases in the CNS.

PERSPECTIVE

Growing evidence has demonstrated significant functions of specific regional neuro-immune interactions during inflammation and disease. As described in this review, vagus and splenic nerve-mediated control of specific subsets of CD4+ T cells and macrophages that produce and respond to acetylcholine is a main axis of the inflammatory reflex (14-18, 77). For the gateway reflexes, different players including CNS-reactive pathogenic CD4⁺ T cells and periphery-derived MHC class 2^{Hi} CD11b⁺ monocytic cells drive the response (3, 4, 44, 45, 56). Recently, a pilot study was performed that stimulated the vagus nerve of seven Crohn's disease patients, and five patients showed deep remission at 6 months of follow-up without major side effects (78). In addition, Koopman et al. showed that vagus nerve stimulation in rheumatoid arthritis patients significantly improved disease severity with reduced TNF production (20). To activate specific neurons from the body surface to induce desired effects, elucidation of the precise neural networks for both reflexes is anticipated. Although identification of the detailed neural pathways is challenging, recently developed imaging techniques that use a tissue decoloring reagent, CUBIC (79-81), in conjunction with various neural tracers and transgenic mice will help. Further investigation of the gateway reflexes in response to various stimuli will also help identify novel functional neural connections that govern organ homeostasis or pathogenesis associated with local inflammation. Mapping of the neural connections and identifying more examples of gateway reflexes could lead to the elucidation of physiological functions of the gateway reflexes, which are currently not clear. In addition, whether the MHC class 2^{Hi}CD11b⁺ monocytic lineage and brain microinflammation-inducing CD4+ T cells are present in humans is an unanswered question. To do so, specific markers for these cell types are needed.

Because neuronal circuits run throughout the whole body and because immune cells (10, 82–84) and non-immune cells (3, 4, 56) can secrete and respond to neurotransmitters, specific local neuro-immune interactions such as the gateway reflex and inflammatory reflex have tremendous therapeutic potential for the treatment of various diseases without any major systemic side effects.

AUTHOR CONTRIBUTIONS

All authors wrote and elaborated manuscript and figures.

ACKNOWLEDGMENTS

We deeply thank the excellent technical supports by Ms. Nakayama and Ms. Ezawa and appreciate Ms. Fukumoto for excellent secretarial assistance. We also thank Dr. P. Karagiannis (CiRA, Kyoto University, Japan) for reading and editing the manuscript, carefully. Our work described here was supported by KAKENHI (DK, YA, and MM), Institute for Fermentation Osaka (MM), Takeda Science Foundation (MM), Mitsubishi Foundation (MM), Tokyo Medical Research Foundation (MM and YA), Japan Prize Foundation (YA), Mochida Memorial Foundation for Medical and Pharmaceutical Research (DK), Kanae Foundation (YA), Ono Medical Research Foundation (YA), Kanzawa Medical Research Foundation (YA), Suzuken

REFERENCES

- Bellavance MA, Rivest S. The HPA immune axis and the immunomodulatory actions of glucocorticoids in the brain. *Front Immunol* (2014) 5:136. doi:10.3389/fimmu.2014.00136
- De Bosscher K, Vanden Berghe W, Haegeman G. Mechanisms of antiinflammatory action and of immunosuppression by glucocorticoids: negative interference of activated glucocorticoid receptor with transcription factors. *J Neuroimmunol* (2000) 109:16–22. doi:10.1016/S0165-5728(00) 00297-6
- Arima Y, Harada M, Kamimura D, Park JH, Kawano F, Yull FE, et al. Regional neural activation defines a gateway for autoreactive T cells to cross the blood-brain barrier. *Cell* (2012) 148:447–57. doi:10.1016/j.cell.2012. 01.022
- Arima Y, Kamimura D, Atsumi T, Harada M, Kawamoto T, Nishikawa N, et al. A pain-mediated neural signal induces relapse in murine autoimmune encephalomyelitis, a multiple sclerosis model. *eLife* (2015) 4:e08733. doi:10.7554/eLife.08733
- Abe C, Inoue T, Inglis MA, Viar KE, Huang LP, Ye H, et al. C1 neurons mediate a stress-induced anti-inflammatory reflex in mice. *Nat Neurosci* (2017) 20:700–7. doi:10.1038/nn.4526
- Borovikova LV, Ivanova S, Zhang M, Yang H, Botchkina GI, Watkins LR, et al. Vagus nerve stimulation attenuates the systemic inflammatory response to endotoxin. *Nature* (2000) 405:458–62. doi:10.1038/35013070
- Inoue T, Abe C, Sung SS, Moscalu S, Jankowski J, Huang L, et al. Vagus nerve stimulation mediates protection from kidney ischemia-reperfusion injury through alpha7nAChR+ splenocytes. *J Clin Invest* (2016) 126:1939–52. doi:10.1172/JCI83658
- Rosas-Ballina M, Olofsson PS, Ochani M, Valdes-Ferrer SI, Levine YA, Reardon C, et al. Acetylcholine-synthesizing T cells relay neural signals in a vagus nerve circuit. *Science* (2011) 334:98–101. doi:10.1126/science. 1209985
- Torres-Rosas R, Yehia G, Pena G, Mishra P, del Rocio Thompson-Bonilla M, Moreno-Eutimio MA, et al. Dopamine mediates vagal modulation of the immune system by electroacupuncture. *Nat Med* (2014) 20:291–5. doi:10.1038/nm.3479
- Wang H, Yu M, Ochani M, Amella CA, Tanovic M, Susarla S, et al. Nicotinic acetylcholine receptor alpha7 subunit is an essential regulator of inflammation. *Nature* (2003) 421:384–8. doi:10.1038/nature01339
- Guslandi M. Nicotine treatment for ulcerative colitis. Br J Clin Pharmacol (1999) 48:481–4. doi:10.1046/j.1365-2125.1999.00039.x
- Sandborn WJ, Tremaine WJ, Offord KP, Lawson GM, Petersen BT, Batts KP, et al. Transdermal nicotine for mildly to moderately active ulcerative colitis. A randomized, double-blind, placebo-controlled trial. Ann Intern Med (1997) 126:364–71. doi:10.7326/0003-4819-126-5-199703010-00004
- Sher ME, Bank S, Greenberg R, Sardinha TC, Weissman S, Bailey B, et al. The influence of cigarette smoking on cytokine levels in patients with inflammatory bowel disease. *Inflamm Bowel Dis* (1999) 5:73–8. doi:10.1002/ ibd.3780050202
- Andersson U, Tracey KJ. Neural reflexes in inflammation and immunity. J Exp Med (2012) 209:1057–68. doi:10.1084/jem.20120571
- Andersson U, Tracey KJ. Reflex principles of immunological homeostasis. *Annu Rev Immunol* (2012) 30:313–35. doi:10.1146/annurev-immunol-020711-075015
- Chavan SS, Pavlov VA, Tracey KJ. Mechanisms and therapeutic relevance of neuro-immune communication. *Immunity* (2017) 46:927–42. doi:10.1016/ j.immuni.2017.06.008
- Pavlov VA, Tracey KJ. Neural regulation of immunity: molecular mechanisms and clinical translation. *Nat Neurosci* (2017) 20:156–66. doi:10.1038/ nn.4477
- Tracey KJ. Reflexes in immunity. Cell (2016) 164:343–4. doi:10.1016/ j.cell.2016.01.018

Memorial Foundation (YA and DK), Kishimoto Foundation (YA), Nagao Takeshi Research Foundation (YA and YT), and Japan Multiple Sclerosis Society (YA).

- Gigliotti JC, Huang L, Bajwa A, Ye H, Mace EH, Hossack JA, et al. Ultrasound modulates the splenic neuroimmune axis in attenuating AKI. J Am Soc Nephrol (2015) 26:2470–81. doi:10.1681/ASN.2014080769
- Koopman FA, Chavan SS, Miljko S, Grazio S, Sokolovic S, Schuurman PR, et al. Vagus nerve stimulation inhibits cytokine production and attenuates disease severity in rheumatoid arthritis. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A* (2016) 113:8284–9. doi:10.1073/pnas.1605635113
- Ransohoff RM, Kivisakk P, Kidd G. Three or more routes for leukocyte migration into the central nervous system. *Nat Rev Immunol* (2003) 3:569–81. doi:10.1038/nri1130
- Steed E, Balda MS, Matter K. Dynamics and functions of tight junctions. Trends Cell Biol (2010) 20:142–9. doi:10.1016/j.tcb.2009.12.002
- Aspelund A, Antila S, Proulx ST, Karlsen TV, Karaman S, Detmar M, et al. A dural lymphatic vascular system that drains brain interstitial fluid and macromolecules. *J Exp Med* (2015) 212:991–9. doi:10.1084/jem. 20142290
- Louveau A, Smirnov I, Keyes TJ, Eccles JD, Rouhani SJ, Peske JD, et al. Structural and functional features of central nervous system lymphatic vessels. *Nature* (2015) 523:337–41. doi:10.1038/nature14432
- Zlokovic BV. The blood-brain barrier in health and chronic neurodegenerative disorders. *Neuron* (2008) 57:178–201. doi:10.1016/j.neuron.2008. 01.003
- Argaw AT, Zhang Y, Snyder BJ, Zhao ML, Kopp N, Lee SC, et al. IL-1beta regulates blood-brain barrier permeability via reactivation of the hypoxia-angiogenesis program. *J Immunol* (2006) 177:5574–84. doi:10.4049/ jimmunol.177.8.5574
- Tsao N, Hsu HP, Wu CM, Liu CC, Lei HY. Tumour necrosis factoralpha causes an increase in blood-brain barrier permeability during sepsis. *J Med Microbiol* (2001) 50:812–21. doi:10.1099/0022-1317-50-9-812
- Keegan BM, Noseworthy JH. Multiple sclerosis. Annu Rev Med (2002) 53:285–302. doi:10.1146/annurev.med.53.082901.103909
- Australia and New Zealand Multiple Sclerosis Genetics Consortium. Genome-wide association study identifies new multiple sclerosis susceptibility loci on chromosomes 12 and 20. *Nat Genet* (2009) 41:824–8. doi:10.1038/ ng.396
- Gregory SG, Schmidt S, Seth P, Oksenberg JR, Hart J, Prokop A, et al. Interleukin 7 receptor alpha chain (IL7R) shows allelic and functional association with multiple sclerosis. *Nat Genet* (2007) 39:1083–91. doi:10.1038/ ng2103
- International Multiple Sclerosis Genetics Consortium, Wellcome Trust Case Control Consortium 2, Sawcer S, Hellenthal G, Pirinen M, Spencer CC, et al. Genetic risk and a primary role for cell-mediated immune mechanisms in multiple sclerosis. *Nature* (2011) 476:214–9. doi:10.1038/ nature10251
- Lundmark F, Duvefelt K, Iacobaeus E, Kockum I, Wallstrom E, Khademi M, et al. Variation in interleukin 7 receptor alpha chain (IL7R) influences risk of multiple sclerosis. *Nat Genet* (2007) 39:1108–13. doi:10.1038/ ng2106
- McFarland HF, Martin R. Multiple sclerosis: a complicated picture of autoimmunity. Nat Immunol (2007) 8:913–9. doi:10.1038/ni1507
- Goverman J. Autoimmune T cell responses in the central nervous system. Nat Rev Immunol (2009) 9:393–407. doi:10.1038/nri2550
- Rangachari M, Kuchroo VK. Using EAE to better understand principles of immune function and autoimmune pathology. J Autoimmun (2013) 45:31–9. doi:10.1016/j.jaut.2013.06.008
- Steinman L, Zamvil SS. Virtues and pitfalls of EAE for the development of therapies for multiple sclerosis. *Trends Immunol* (2005) 26:565–71. doi:10.1016/j.it.2005.08.014
- Steinman L. Immunology of relapse and remission in multiple sclerosis. Annu Rev Immunol (2014) 32:257–81. doi:10.1146/annurev-immunol-032713-120227
- 38. Komiyama Y, Nakae S, Matsuki T, Nambu A, Ishigame H, Kakuta S, et al. IL-17 plays an important role in the development of experimental

autoimmune encephalomyelitis. J Immunol (2006) 177:566-73. doi:10.4049/ jimmunol.177.1.566

- Korn T, Bettelli E, Oukka M, Kuchroo VK. IL-17 and Th17 cells. Annu Rev Immunol (2009) 27:485–517. doi:10.1146/annurev.immunol.021908. 132710
- Ohira Y, Kawano F, Stevens JL, Wang XD, Ishihara A. Load-dependent regulation of neuromuscular system. J Gravit Physiol (2004) 11:127–8.
- Shen J, Wang HY, Chen JY, Liang BL. Morphologic analysis of normal human lumbar dorsal root ganglion by 3D MR imaging. *AJNR Am J Neuroradiol* (2006) 27:2098–103.
- Morey-Holton ER, Globus RK. Hindlimb unloading rodent model: technical aspects. J Appl Physiol (2002) 92:1367–77. doi:10.1152/japplphysiol. 00969.2001
- Deutschman CS, Tracey KJ. Sepsis: current dogma and new perspectives. *Immunity* (2014) 40:463–75. doi:10.1016/j.immuni.2014.04.001
- Ohki T, Kamimura D, Arima Y, Murakami M. Gateway reflex, a new paradigm of neuro-immune interaction. *Clin Exp Neuroimmunol* (2017) 8:23–32. doi:10.1111/cen3.12378
- Sabharwal L, Kamimura D, Meng J, Bando H, Ogura H, Nakayama C, et al. The gateway reflex, which is mediated by the inflammation amplifier, directs pathogenic immune cells into the CNS. *J Biochem* (2014) 156:299–304. doi:10.1093/jb/mvu057
- Tracey KJ. Immune cells exploit a neural circuit to enter the CNS. *Cell* (2012) 148:392–4. doi:10.1016/j.cell.2012.01.025
- Bennett DL, Woods CG. Painful and painless channelopathies. Lancet Neurol (2014) 13:587–99. doi:10.1016/S1474-4422(14)70024-9
- Morales-Lazaro SL, Simon SA, Rosenbaum T. The role of endogenous molecules in modulating pain through transient receptor potential vanilloid 1 (TRPV1). *J Physiol* (2013) 591:3109–21. doi:10.1113/jphysiol.2013. 251751
- Feinstein A, Magalhaes S, Richard JF, Audet B, Moore C. The link between multiple sclerosis and depression. *Nat Rev Neurol* (2014) 10:507–17. doi:10.1038/ nrneurol.2014.139
- Ehde DM, Gibbons LE, Chwastiak L, Bombardier CH, Sullivan MD, Kraft GH. Chronic pain in a large community sample of persons with multiple sclerosis. *Mult Scler* (2003) 9:605–11. doi:10.1191/1352458503ms9390a
- Ehde DM, Osborne TL, Hanley MA, Jensen MP, Kraft GH. The scope and nature of pain in persons with multiple sclerosis. *Mult Scler* (2006) 12:629–38. doi:10.1177/1352458506071346
- O'Connor AB, Schwid SR, Herrmann DN, Markman JD, Dworkin RH. Pain associated with multiple sclerosis: systematic review and proposed classification. *Pain* (2008) 137:96–111. doi:10.1016/j.pain.2007. 08.024
- Khan N, Smith MT. Multiple sclerosis-induced neuropathic pain: pharmacological management and pathophysiological insights from rodent EAE models. *Inflammopharmacology* (2014) 22:1–22. doi:10.1007/s10787-013-0195-3
- Thygesen TH, Baad-Hansen L, Svensson P. Sensory action potentials of the maxillary nerve: a methodologic study with clinical implications. J Oral Maxillofac Surg (2009) 67:537–42. doi:10.1016/j.joms.2008.02.015
- Ulrich-Lai YM, Herman JP. Neural regulation of endocrine and autonomic stress responses. *Nat Rev Neurosci* (2009) 10:397–409. doi:10.1038/ nrn2647
- 56. Arima Y, Ohki T, Nishikawa N, Higuchi K, Ota M, Tanaka Y, et al. Brain micro-inflammation at specific vessels dysregulates organ-homeostasis via the activation of a new neural circuit. *Elife* (2017) 6:e25517. doi:10.7554/ eLife.25517
- Burnstock G. Historical review: ATP as a neurotransmitter. *Trends Pharmacol Sci* (2006) 27:166–76. doi:10.1016/j.tips.2006.01.005
- Fiebich BL, Akter S, Akundi RS. The two-hit hypothesis for neuroinflammation: role of exogenous ATP in modulating inflammation in the brain. *Front Cell Neurosci* (2014) 8:260. doi:10.3389/fncel.2014.00260
- Gupta G, Gelfand JM, Lewis JD. Increased risk for demyelinating diseases in patients with inflammatory bowel disease. *Gastroenterology* (2005) 129:819–26. doi:10.1053/j.gastro.2005.06.022
- Kimura K, Hunter SF, Thollander MS, Loftus EV Jr, Melton LJ III, O'Brien PC, et al. Concurrence of inflammatory bowel disease and multiple sclerosis. *Mayo Clin Proc* (2000) 75:802–6. doi:10.4065/75.8.802

- Pokorny CS, Beran RG, Pokorny MJ. Association between ulcerative colitis and multiple sclerosis. *Intern Med J* (2007) 37:721–4. doi:10.1111/j.1445-5994.2007.01452.x
- Rang EH, Brooke BN, Hermon-Taylor J. Association of ulcerative colitis with multiple sclerosis. *Lancet* (1982) 2:555. doi:10.1016/S0140-6736(82) 90629-8
- Sadovnick AD, Paty DW, Yannakoulias G. Concurrence of multiple sclerosis and inflammatory bowel disease. N Engl J Med (1989) 321:762–3. doi:10.1056/ NEJM198909143211115
- Appel SH, Beers DR, Henkel JS. T cell-microglial dialogue in Parkinson's disease and amyotrophic lateral sclerosis: are we listening? *Trends Immunol* (2010) 31:7–17. doi:10.1016/j.it.2009.09.003
- Togo T, Akiyama H, Iseki E, Kondo H, Ikeda K, Kato M, et al. Occurrence of T cells in the brain of Alzheimer's disease and other neurologicaldiseases. *J Neuroimmunol* (2002) 124:83–92. doi:10.1016/S0165-5728(01)00496-9
- Vezzani A, French J, Bartfai T, Baram TZ. The role of inflammation in epilepsy. Nat Rev Neurol (2011) 7:31–40. doi:10.1038/nrneurol.2010.178
- Najjar S, Pearlman DM, Alper K, Najjar A, Devinsky O. Neuroinflammation and psychiatric illness. *J Neuroinflammation* (2013) 10:43. doi:10.1186/1742-2094-10-43
- 68. Watanabe I, Kuriyama N, Miyatani F, Nomura R, Naka S, Nakano K, et al. Oral Cnm-positive *Streptococcus mutans* expressing collagen binding activity is a risk factor for cerebral microbleeds and cognitive impairment. *Sci Rep* (2016) 6:38561. doi:10.1038/srep38561
- Atsumi T, Singh R, Sabharwal L, Bando H, Jie M, Arima Y, et al. Inflammation amplifier, a new paradigm in cancer biology. *Cancer Res* (2014) 74:8–14. doi:10.1158/0008-5472.CAN-13-2322
- Harada M, Kamimura D, Arima Y, Kohsaka H, Nakatsuji Y, Nishida M, et al. Temporal expression of growth factors triggered by epiregulin regulates inflammation development. *J Immunol* (2015) 194:1039–46. doi:10.4049/ jimmunol.1400562
- Meng J, Jiang JJ, Atsumi T, Bando H, Okuyama Y, Sabharwal L, et al. Breakpoint cluster region-mediated inflammation is dependent on casein kinase II. *J Immunol* (2016) 197:3111–9. doi:10.4049/jimmunol.1601082
- Murakami M, Harada M, Kamimura D, Ogura H, Okuyama Y, Kumai N, et al. Disease-association analysis of an inflammation-related feedback loop. *Cell Rep* (2013) 3:946–59. doi:10.1016/j.celrep.2013.01.028
- Murakami M, Okuyama Y, Ogura H, Asano S, Arima Y, Tsuruoka M, et al. Local microbleeding facilitates IL-6- and IL-17-dependent arthritis in the absence of tissue antigen recognition by activated T cells. *J Exp Med* (2011) 208:103–14. doi:10.1084/jem.20100900
- 74. Ogura H, Murakami M, Okuyama Y, Tsuruoka M, Kitabayashi C, Kanamoto M, et al. Interleukin-17 promotes autoimmunity by triggering a positive-feedback loop via interleukin-6 induction. *Immunity* (2008) 29:628–36. doi:10.1016/j.immuni.2008.07.018
- Bierhaus A, Wolf J, Andrassy M, Rohleder N, Humpert PM, Petrov D, et al. A mechanism converting psychosocial stress into mononuclear cell activation. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A* (2003) 100:1920–5. doi:10.1073/pnas. 0438019100
- Nakagawa I, Kamimura D, Atsumi T, Arima Y, Murakami M. Role of inflammation amplifier-induced growth factor expression in the development of inflammatory diseases. *Crit Rev Immunol* (2015) 35:365–78. doi:10.1615/ CritRevImmunol.v35.i5.20
- Tracey KJ. Physiology and immunology of the cholinergic antiinflammatory pathway. J Clin Invest (2007) 117:289–96. doi:10.1172/JCI30555
- Bonaz B, Sinniger V, Pellissier S. Vagus nerve stimulation: a new promising therapeutic tool in inflammatory bowel disease. *J Intern Med* (2017) 282: 46–63. doi:10.1111/joim.12611
- Susaki EA, Tainaka K, Perrin D, Kishino F, Tawara T, Watanabe TM, et al. Whole-brain imaging with single-cell resolution using chemical cocktails and computational analysis. *Cell* (2014) 157:726–39. doi:10.1016/j. cell.2014.03.042
- Tainaka K, Kubota SI, Suyama TQ, Susaki EA, Perrin D, Ukai-Tadenuma M, et al. Whole-body imaging with single-cell resolution by tissue decolorization. *Cell* (2014) 159:911–24. doi:10.1016/j.cell.2014.10.034
- 81. Tainaka K, Kuno A, Kubota SI, Murakami T, Ueda HR. Chemical principles in tissue clearing and staining protocols for whole-body cell profiling. *Annu*

Rev Cell Dev Biol (2016) 32:713-41. doi:10.1146/annurev-cellbio-111315-125001

- Camacho-Arroyo I, Lopez-Griego L, Morales-Montor J. The role of cytokines in the regulation of neurotransmission. *Neuroimmunomodulation* (2009) 16:1–12. doi:10.1159/000179661
- Levite M. Neurotransmitters activate T-cells and elicit crucial functions via neurotransmitter receptors. *Curr Opin Pharmacol* (2008) 8:460–71. doi:10.1016/j.coph.2008.05.001
- Selmeczy Z, Vizi ES, Csoka B, Pacher P, Hasko G. Role of nonsynaptic communication in regulating the immune response. *Neurochem Int* (2008) 52:52–9. doi:10.1016/j.neuint.2007.06.001

Conflict of Interest Statement: The authors declare that the research was conducted in the absence of any commercial or financial relationships that could be construed as a potential conflict of interest.

Copyright © 2017 Tanaka, Arima, Kamimura and Murakami. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (CC BY). The use, distribution or reproduction in other forums is permitted, provided the original author(s) or licensor are credited and that the original publication in this journal is cited, in accordance with accepted academic practice. No use, distribution or reproduction is permitted which does not comply with these terms.





The Vagus Nerve in the Neuro-Immune Axis: Implications in the Pathology of the Gastrointestinal Tract

Bruno Bonaz^{1,2*}, Valérie Sinniger^{1,2} and Sonia Pellissier³

¹ Division of Hepato-Gastroenterology, Grenoble University Hospital, Grenoble, Alpes, France, ²U1216, INSERM, GIN, Grenoble Institute of Neurosciences, University Grenoble Alpes, Grenoble, France, ³Laboratoire Inter-Universitaire de Psychologie, Personnalité, Cognition et Changement Social LIP/PC2S-EA4145, University Savoie Mont Blanc, Chambéry, France

The vagus nerve (VN) is the longest nerve of the organism and a major component of the parasympathetic nervous system which constitutes the autonomic nervous system (ANS), with the sympathetic nervous system. There is classically an equilibrium between the sympathetic and parasympathetic nervous systems which is responsible for the maintenance of homeostasis. An imbalance of the ANS is observed in various pathologic conditions. The VN, a mixed nerve with 4/5 afferent and 1/5 efferent fibers, is a key component of the neuro-immune and brain-gut axes through a bidirectional communication between the brain and the gastrointestinal (GI) tract. A dual anti-inflammatory role of the VN is observed using either vagal afferents, targeting the hypothalamic-pituitary-adrenal axis, or vagal efferents, targeting the cholinergic anti-inflammatory pathway. The sympathetic nervous system and the VN act in synergy, through the splenic nerve, to inhibit the release of tumor necrosis factor-alpha (TNF α) by macrophages of the peripheral tissues and the spleen. Because of its anti-inflammatory effect, the VN is a therapeutic target in the treatment of chronic inflammatory disorders where $TNF\alpha$ is a key component. In this review, we will focus on the anti-inflammatory role of the VN in inflammatory bowel diseases (IBD). The anti-inflammatory properties of the VN could be targeted pharmacologically, with enteral nutrition, by VN stimulation (VNS), with complementary medicines or by physical exercise. VNS is one of the alternative treatments for drug resistant epilepsy and depression and one might think that VNS could be used as a nondrug therapy to treat inflammatory disorders of the GI tract, such as IBD, irritable bowel syndrome, and postoperative ileus, which are all characterized by a blunted autonomic balance with a decreased vagal tone.

Keywords: vagus nerve, vagus nerve stimulation, cholinergic anti-inflammatory pathway, neuro-immune axis, splenic nerve

INTRODUCTION

The vagus nerve (VN), the longest nerve of the organism, makes the link between the central nervous system and the body by innervating major visceral organs such as the heart, the lungs, and the gastrointestinal (GI) tract. The VN is a mixed nerve with 20% efferent and 80% afferent fibers (1), and a major component of the parasympathetic nervous system which composes, with the sympathetic nervous system, the autonomic nervous system (ANS). The sympathetic and parasympathetic nervous

OPEN ACCESS

Edited by:

Valentin A. Pavlov, Northwell Health, United States

Reviewed by:

Benjamin Ethan Steinberg, University of Toronto, Canada Colin Reardon, University of California, Davis, United States

> ***Correspondence:** Bruno Bonaz

bbonaz@chu-grenoble.fr

Specialty section:

This article was submitted to Inflammation, a section of the journal Frontiers in Immunology

Received: 09 July 2017 Accepted: 17 October 2017 Published: 02 November 2017

Citation:

Bonaz B, Sinniger V and Pellissier S (2017) The Vagus Nerve in the Neuro-Immune Axis: Implications in the Pathology of the Gastrointestinal Tract. Front. Immunol. 8:1452. doi: 10.3389/fimmu.2017.01452 systems are classically balanced for maintaining homeostasis. This balance of the ANS is disrupted in various pathologies such as irritable bowel syndrome (IBS), inflammatory bowel diseases (IBD), rheumatoid arthritis (RA), and others, and such an imbalance could also be a predictor of various neuro-immune disorders (2, 3). In particular, an autonomic dysfunction, as represented by a low parasympathetic activity, precedes the development of chronic inflammatory disorders such as RA (4). Consequently, an autonomic dysfunction could be involved in the etiopathogenesis of inflammatory disorders rather than being the consequence of chronic inflammation. The modulation of the ANS, in particular by targeting the VN, is able to improve various pathological conditions such as inflammatory disorders, including IBD, RA, obesity, and pain (5). Such a modulation of the VN is possible through pharmacological manipulation, VN stimulation (VNS), nutritional therapies, physical exercise, and complementary medicines. The VN classically does not innervate lymphoid organs; this role is dedicated to the sympathetic nervous system (6). However, the VN is involved in the neuro-immune axis both through its afferent and efferent fibers. Indeed, the VN stimulates the hypothalamic-pituitary-adrenal (HPA) axis through its afferent fibers to release glucocorticoids by the adrenal glands (7). The VN is also involved in the cholinergic anti-inflammatory pathway (CAP) through a vago-vagal reflex involving a brainstem integrated communication between vagal afferent and efferent fibers i.e., the inflammatory reflex (8, 9). The sympathetic nervous system and the VN interact both through a vago-sympathetic pathway involving vagal afferent fibers (10) and a vago-splenic pathway through vagal efferent fibers (11). Consequently, the VN is at the crossroad of neuro-immune interactions and by stimulating the VN, it is possible to treat various inflammatory disorders of the organism.

In the present manuscript, we will *first*, describe the anatomy of the VN, *second*, characterize the interactions of the VN with the HPA axis and the CAP and the sympathetic nervous system, *third*, explore the interest of therapeutic manipulation of the VN for anti-inflammatory properties through pharmacological activation, VNS, complementary medicines (acupuncture, hypnosis, mindfulness), enteral nutrition, physical exercise, and *fourth*, focus on the role of VNS in the modulation of inflammatory disorder conditions and particularly of the GI tract, such as IBS, IBD, and postoperative ileus (POI).

ANATOMY OF THE VN

The VN innervates all the GI tract of the rat, except for the rectum (12). In contrast, in human, the GI tract innervation by the VN is debated. For some authors, the VN innervates the digestive tract until the splenic flexure of the colon (13) and the sacral parasympathetic nucleus innervates the rest of the gut through the pelvic nerves; the densest innervation is provided to the stomach. However, the VN could innervate all the digestive tract in human (14). The VN is composed of 80% afferent fibers conveying taste, visceral and somatic information and 20% efferent fibers involved in the control of motility and secretion of the GI as well as cardiac parasympathetic tone (15) and the CAP (8).

Preganglionic neurons of vagal efferents originate in the dorsal motor nucleus of the vagus (DMNV), below the nucleus tractus solitarius (NTS) where vagal afferents project to. A viscerotopic distribution has been described in the rat DMNV such that lateral neurons innervate the stomach while medial neurons innervate the colon (16). Preganglionic neurons are connected with post-ganglionic neurons of the enteric nervous system in the GI tract. Acetylcholine (ACh) is the neuromediator released at both ends of these pre- and post-ganglionic neurons which binds to nicotinic receptors and nicotinic or muscarinic receptors, respectively. The VN is not in direct contact with the intestinal lamina propria (16) but through these enteric neurons (17) which are the effectors of the VN to regulate gut immunity (18).

Vagal afferent fibers originate from the different intestinal layers with their cell bodies located in the nodose ganglia. They end in the NTS according to a rostro-caudal viscerotopic representation (19), and then to the area postrema. The DMNV forms, with the NTS and area postrema, the dorsal vagal complex of the brainstem, a major reflex center of the ANS. Indeed, the activation of vagal afferents generates several coordinated responses (autonomic, endocrine, and behavioral) via central pathways involving the dorsal vagal complex. Viscero-sensory informations coming from the NTS to the DMNV influence vagal efferents at the origin of vago-vagal reflexes (20). In addition, the NTS is a relay for these peripheral informations to reach numerous brain areas (21) which compose the central autonomic network (CAN) (22) such as the locus coeruleus (LC), the parabrachial (PB) nucleus the periventricular nucleus of the thalamus, the central nucleus of the amygdala, the paraventricular nucleus of the hypothalamus (PVH), the medial preoptic area, the arcuate nucleus of the hypothalamus, and the ventrolateral medulla (A1-C1 catecholaminergic nuclei) at the origin of an autonomic, behavioral, and endocrine response. The NTS also directly modulates the LC and its projections (23). The rostroventrolateral medulla is one of the two major sources of projections to the LC (24). The latter project to numerous areas of the cortex involved in stress reactions but also in emotional disorders (25). The PVH projects to the bed nucleus of the stria terminalis, the dorsomedial and arcuate hypothalamic nuclei, the medial preoptic area, the periventricular nucleus of the thalamus, the PB region, and the nucleus tegmenti dorsalis lateralis (26). The PB nucleus in return projects to the central nucleus of the amygdala, the bed nucleus of the stria terminalis, and the PVH (27). The PVH projects directly to the NTS (26), thus creating a feedback loop with the forebrain. Consequently, visceral information (e.g., nutrient sensing) driven by the VN is integrated in the CAN involved in the functioning of the ANS and the HPA axis response. The VN is involved in the interoceptive awareness where the insula cortex plays a central role (28). A perturbation of this interoception is observed in diseases of the digestive tract such as IBS but also IBD. Indeed, alexithymia (29) is observed in both of them (30-32).

THE VN AND THE NEURO-IMMUNE AXIS

The VN is a key component of the neuro-immune axis both through its afferent and efferent fibers. The role of vagal afferents

was first described by Harris (7) in the regulation of the HPA axis. Indeed, peripheral administration of lipopolysaccharides (LPS), classically used as an experimental model of septic shock, induces the release of interleukin (IL)-1 β , a pro-inflammatory cytokine, and finally activates vagal afferents through IL-1 receptors (33). This effect is prevented by vagotomy (34) and works in a dose and receptor-dependent fashion (35). Vagal afferents activate NTS neurons from the A2 noradrenergic group which project to corticotrophin-releasing factor (CRF) neurons of the parvo-cellular PVH. CRF then induces the release of adrenocorticotropic hormone by the pituitary to stimulate the release of glucocorticoids by the adrenal glands to inhibit peripheral inflammation, i.e., the HPA axis.

In addition to this vagal afferent anti-inflammatory pathway, a second one, described in 2000 by the group of Tracey, involves vagal efferents (36). This group showed that stimulation of the distal end of the VN, i.e., vagal efferents, prevented a LPS-septic shock in rats. VNS had an anti-TNFα effect since liver and blood tumor necrosis factor-alpha (TNFα) levels were dampened. The release of pro-inflammatory cytokines such as TNFα, IL-1β, IL-6, and IL-18 in LPS-stimulated human macrophages was decreased by the release of ACh by the VN. These authors called this pathway "The CAP" (8) (Figure 1) assimilated to an "inflammatory reflex," i.e., a vago-vagal reflex where the activation of vagal afferents by LPS-stimulated vagal efferents after central integration in the dorsal vagal complex. This group has also identified the α7 nicotinic ACh receptors (α7nAChR) of macrophages involved in this effect (37). de Jonge et al. (38) characterized the cellular mechanistic of this pathway involving α7 subunit-mediated Jak2-STAT3 activation of macrophages and Sun et al. (39) showed that microRNA-124 is responsible of the CAP action by the inhibition of pro-inflammatory cytokines production. The VN is not directly connected with gut resident macrophages but interacts with enteric neurons expressing nNOS, VIP, and ChAT and located within the muscularis next to these macrophages expressing the α7nAChR (40, 41).

The VN has thus a dual anti-inflammatory action both *via* its afferent and efferent fibers activating the HPA axis and the CAP, respectively. Another anti-inflammatory pathway is the vago-splenic pathway.

THE VAGO-SPLENIC PATHWAY

The group of Tracey also described a vago-splenic pathway, i.e., a vago-sympathetic pathway through the spleen (11). Classically the parasympathetic (i.e., the VN in the present case) and the sympathetic nervous systems have an opposite effect. However, in the vago-splenic pathway, this effect is synergistic through a connection between the VN and the splenic nerve, a sympathetic nerve issued from the celiac ganglion (42), to activate the splenic nerve through the effect of ACh on α 7nAChR. The final effect is the inhibition of TNF α release by the spleen (43). A non-neuronal cholinergic pathway is involved in this effect by contrast to the vagal neuronal cholinergic pathway. Indeed, norepinephrine, released by the splenic nerve, binds to β 2 receptors of T-lymphocytes of the spleen which release of TNF α by these

macrophages (44). These T-lymphocytes are located in the white pulp of the spleen, particularly the central region receiving a dense noradrenergic innervation (45). By comparison to the CAP, there is an intermediate step with a neuro-immune connection involving the splenic nerve and T-lymphocytes. However, the existence of this pathway is still controversial (46) since some authors argue in favor of a direct sympathetic mechanism (47) (see Figure 1). In contrast, the group of Ghia showed that intracerebroventricular injection of a M1 muscarinic ACh receptor agonist activated the CAP; this effect was reversed by vagotomy or splenic neurectomy (48). The same group showed that administration of galantamine, a central ACh-esterase inhibitor activated the CAP and this effect was suppressed by vagotomy, splenic neurectomy, or splenectomy (49). However, a lack of evidence for cholinergic innervation of the rat spleen was reported by Bellinger et al. (50). Martelli et al. (51) argue that the efferent mediator of the CAP is not the VN but the sympathetic nerve, i.e., the splenic nerve. Indeed, they showed that vagotomy has no effect on the LPS-induced TNFa response while both splenic and splanchnic nerves were LPS-activated and suppressed by splanchnicectomy, increasing TNF α levels (46). They evoked a splanchnic anti-inflammatory pathway. In both works of the group of Tracey and Martelli, the model used to activate the CAP and/or the splanchnic pathway was a septic shock induced by LPS which is rather different than other inflammatory conditions in experimental models of IBD and RA. However, both the role of a CAP and a splenic antiinflammatory pathway are not incompatible when considering a vago-sympathetic pathway involving vagal afferents to the CAN and then descending pathways from the CAN to activate sympathetic nerves.

The sympathetic innervation of the spleen modulates the cellular and humoral immune responses of this lymphoid organ (52–56). Actually, the noradrenergic fibers innervating the spleen (42, 57) are in close contact with immune cells of the white pulp expressing adrenergic receptors (58, 59). The splenic preganglionic neurons located in the thoracic and rostral lumbar spinal cord (60) are controlled by a specific supra-spinal complex circuitry involved in the regulation of neural–immune interactions in the spleen. The VN is able to modulate the sympathetic nervous system after central integration of its afferents in the CAN which is then able to modulate the sympathetic nerves, such as the splenic nerve, through descending pathways from the CAN, i.e., a vago-sympathetic pathway.

THE VAGO-SYMPATHETIC PATHWAY

As described above, vagal afferents end in the NTS and from there activate the CAN which in return is able to modulate the ANS through descending pathways targeting the DMNV and the tractus intermediolateralis in the spinal cord at the origin of vagal and sympathetic efferents respectively. Five brain nuclei of the CAN (i.e., PVH, the A5 noradrenergic group, the caudal raphe region, the rostral ventrolateral medulla, and the ventromedial medulla) modulate the sympathetic outflow (61–63) by innervating preganglionic sympathetic neurons of the intermediolateral cell column in the spinal cord. Hence, the VN could induce a non-direct anti-inflammatory reflex by enhancing the





sympathetic outflow. Among these brain structures, the role of the C1 adrenergic group has been recently highlighted by Abe et al. (64) who showed that these adrenergic neurons are involved in the stress protective effect in renal ischemia-reperfusion injury through a sympathetic rather than a vagal pathway. This group had previously shown that activation of vagal afferents or efferents in mice 24 h before injury markedly reduced acute kidney inflammation and TNF plasma level. This effect was suppressed by splenectomy and was mediated by a7nAChR-positive splenocytes (65). The PVH, through its efferent projections to the DMNV and the spinal sympathetic preganglionic neurons is also able to modulate the ANS. For example, stress through CRF of the PVH, is able to inhibit the DMNV, i.e., vagal efferents, and activate the sympathetic nervous system, i.e., sympathetic efferents (66). Deng et al. (67) have recently shown that chemical stimulation of the hypothalamus protects against colitis in rats through a key role of PVN, NTS and VN. The A5 noradrenergic nucleus of the ventrolateral pons targets almost exclusively the spinal intermediolateral column (68) and is involved in the regulation of visceral sympathetic tone in rodents (69). A5 receives inputs from the C1 neurons (70). The effect of a stimulus on the activity of sympathetic nerves depends on their type fibers composition (71). The relative importance of each of these five regions in the control of the sympathetic outflow may differ. For example, for the spleen, A5 > rostroventrolateral medulla > PVH (71). After pseudorabies injection into the spleen, the A5 region is among the first areas to become infected. Consequently, this region is involved in the response of all sympathetic-innervated organs. A5 neurons must be connected to multiple sympathetic targets. Additional areas may selectively innervate sympathetic preganglionic neurons such as (i) the Barrington's nucleus exclusively involved in the control of the parasympathetic outflow, (ii) the LC involved in stress and contributing to the generalized sympatho-adrenal activation in response to stressful stimuli, (iii) the periaqueductal gray, lateral hypothalamus, A7 region, NTS, Edinger-Westphal nucleus, pedunculopontine tegmental nucleus, C3 group, caudal ventrolateral medulla, and area postrema (72). Neurons in the rostral ventrolateral medulla increase their activity in association with increases in sympathetic vasomotor reactions (73). All these observations reveal that sympathetic outflow is differentially regulated by supra-spinal areas, without a clearly identified mechanism. Moreover, some areas coordinate global visceral responses (74) thus making it difficult to target specific circuits.

HOW TO TARGET THE VN FOR ANTI-INFLAMMATORY PROPERTIES

The anti-inflammatory properties of the VN could be targeted pharmacologically, with enteral nutrition, by VNS, with complementary medicines or by physical exercise.

Pharmacological Stimulation of the CAP

Pharmacological stimulation can be obtained by targeting the CAP either centrally or peripherally.

Galantamine, a cholinesterase blocker and a nicotinic receptor agonist, including α 7nAChR, is able to cross the blood-brain

barrier and activates the central cholinergic pathway thus stimulating VN efferents (75). This drug is used in the treatment of Alzheimer's disease. Galantamine dramatically decreases circulating TNF α and IL-6 and improves survival in a murine endotoxemia model (75). Thus, galantamine could be used as an immune suppressive drug. To our knowledge, galantamine has only been used in experimental inflammation but not in clinical research. In the same way, CNI-1493 inhibits the p38 MAPK pathway of the TNF α release (76, 77). Central injection of CNI-1493 during endotoxemia significantly reduced serum TNF α levels and this effect is mediated through the VN (9). In a clinical trial, Crohn's disease (CD) patients who were treated with two doses of CNI-1493 for 2 weeks presented a clinical remission and an endoscopic improvement up to 45% of the patients included (78).

Peripheral α 7nAChR can be targeted by agonists such as GTS-21 that was used in a double-blind placebo control trial in experimental human endotoxemia. Healthy volunteers after either GTS-21 or placebo received a low dose of LPS. GTS-21-treated group exhibited lower plasma TNF α , IL-6, and IL-1ra levels compared to placebo (79). In an experimental pancreatitis in mice, pretreatment with GTS-21 significantly decreased pancreatitis severity (80). AR-R17779, another α 7nAChR agonist, prevented a mouse model of POI (81).

Nutritional Stimulation of the CAP

In a model of hemorrhagic shock, enteral nutrition with a highfat diet induces the release of cholecystokinin (CCK), known to activate CCK1 receptors of vagal afferents, and dampens the inflammatory response (TNF α , IL-6) through a vago-vagal antiinflammatory reflex (82). In the same study, CCK, vagotomy and nicotinic receptor antagonists prevented the protective effect of high-fat enteral nutrition on intestinal permeability (82). Mucosal mast cells are targets of the nutritional anti-inflammatory vagal reflex since mucosal mast cell degranulation was prevented by lipid-rich enteral feeding (83). Consequently, high-fat enteral nutrition could be used in the treatment of IBD where TNF α and intestinal barrier dysfunction are prominent. Enteral feeding, classically used in the treatment of a flare of IBD, has shown its efficacy to induce clinical remission in CD (84).

Complementary Medicines

Inflammatory bowel diseases are chronic debilitating diseases with an impact on quality of life and treatments are not always efficient and not devoid of side effects. Consequently, patients often use complementary medicines. Recently, Cramer et al. (85) assessed the efficacy and safety of yoga performed 90 min per week for 12 weeks for improving quality of life in UC patients in clinical remission. By comparison to the written self-care advice group (controls, n = 38), the yoga group (n = 39) had significantly higher disease-specific quality of life at 12 and 24 weeks of followup and disease activity was lower at 24 weeks. Gut-directed hypnotherapy is well known to improve IBS patients (86). Keefer et al. (87) performed seven sessions of gut-directed hypnosis in 26 UC patients in clinical remission vs 29 patients with attention control; the patients were follow-up for 1 year. Patients in the hypnosis group stayed significantly longer in remission at one year than the control group (68 vs 40%). No significant effect has been observed for other psychological factors (quality of life, medication adherence, perceived stress). One mechanism through which complementary medicines may improve IBD could be the activation of the CAP. Acupuncture and meditation reduce both heart rate and inflammatory cytokine release. This effect is mediated by the increase of vagal tone (88). Acupuncture is able to decrease TNF α release following LPS administration in mouse (89). Acupuncture is associated with a down regulation of TNF α synthesis in the spleen that was reversed by splenic neurectomy and vagotomy. Hypnosis modifies heart rate variability (HRV) by enhancing parasympathetic activity and reducing sympathetic tone (90). Yoga (91) and mindfulness meditation (92) increase vagal activity. Consequently, these complementary medicines may be of interest in the treatment of IBD patients *via* the CAP.

VN Stimulation

In 1880s, Corning JL (93) was the first to use VNS for the treatment of seizures. The technique was then forgotten but reintroduced in 1938 by Bailey and Bremer (94). In 1990, the first VNS for the treatment of pharmacoresistant epilepsy was introduced in human (95) and VNS was approved by the US Food and Drug Administration (FDA) for this indication in 1994 and in 1997 for Europe. In 2005, the FDA approved VNS for the treatment of pharmacoresistant depression (96, 97). Presently, ~100,000 patients have been treated by VNS for epilepsy and ~5,000 for depression (Livanova, Houston, TX, USA).

The antiepileptic and antidepressive effects of VNS can be easily explained by the widespread projections of the VN in the brain from its first relay in the NTS. The mechanism of action of VNS is still not well understood but data argue for a role of the LC, thalamus, hippocampus, periaqueductal gray, and the neocortex (98). If the role of vagal afferent C-fibers was evoked in the antiepileptic effect of VNS, their alteration by capsaicin did not suppress the effect, arguing for a role of vagal A- and B-fibers (99). Five parameters of VNS are classically used: intensity (0.5–3.5 mA), frequency (20–30 Hz), pulse width (250–500 μs), and duty cycle of 30 s ON and 5 min OFF. Frequencies of 2-300 Hz induced electroencephalographic desynchronization of the "encéphale isolé" cat that was dampened by a ligature of the cervical end of the VN (100) thus in favor for a role of vagal afferent fibers. VNS effectiveness is frequency-dependent (101) up to the maximum threshold of 50 Hz beyond which a damage of the VN is induced (102). In rats, VNS (stimulation parameters used for epilepsy) induces neuronal activation in brain area involved in seizures initiation (103). In human, brain imaging studies reported modifications in regions receiving VN afferent supra-medullar projections (104). VNS is a slow-acting therapy since a seizure reduction appears in 50% of patients after 2 years (105). Elliott et al. (106) showed in 65 epileptic patients with a 10-year mean duration of VNS a time-dependent reduction in seizures. Indeed, the positive effect of VNS at 6 months and 1, 2, 4, 6, 8, and 10 years was 35.7, 52.1, 58.3, 60.4, 65.7, 75.5, and 75.5%, respectively.

Vagus nerve stimulation can be applied invasively or noninvasively through the skin. Invasive VNS is classically performed under general anesthesia by a neurosurgeon and an electrode is wrapped around the left cervical VN in the neck connected subcutaneously by a cable to a pulse generator located in the left chest wall (107). The implantation lasts ~1 h. VNS is classically performed onto the left VN which innervates the atrioventricular node of the heart while the right VN innervates the sinoatrial node thus with a weaker influence on the heart rate (108). The VNS device is manufactured by Livanova, a merger of Cyberonics and Sorin (Houston, TX, USA), and composed of a pair of helical electrodes (2 or 3 mm diameter), a battery-powered generator, a tunneling tool, software and programming tools (www.livanova. com/). The price of the generator pulse (model 102) plus the electrode (model 302) is ~9,300 €. Safety and tolerability were demonstrated for implantable VNS (101). The minor adverse events which are classically reported by the patients are: voice alteration, cough, dyspnea, paresthesia, nausea, headache and pain; these adverse events decline over time and are easily controlled by reducing stimulation intensity (109). The battery life depends on the frequency of stimulation used and is longer for low frequency (5–10 Hz), e.g., ~5–10 years, than high frequency (20-30 Hz).

Based on the concept that the CAP involves parasympathetic outflow of the vagal nerve, VNS is performed at the lowest frequencies (1–5–10 Hz) to produce its anti-inflammatory effect. Borovikova et al. (36) performed low frequency (1 Hz) VNS in rats with cervical vagotomy and stimulated the distal end cut of the VN thus stimulating vagal efferents. Bernik et al. (110), who performed VNS of the left or right VN in anesthetized rats, demonstrated that a 20 min-stimulation prevented endotoxin-induced hypotension.

Non-invasive VNS (n-VNS) does not need surgical implantation and improves the safety and tolerability of VNS. Transcutaneous auricular VNS (ta-VNS) is one of these techniques. Indeed, the VN includes a sensory "auricular" branch that innervates exclusively the cymba concha of the external ear (111) and projects to the NTS in cats (112) and humans (113). ta-VNS produces the same cognitive and behavioral effects than VNS (114). When performed at 25 Hz in healthy adults, it affects the vagal central projections, compared to a control stimulation in the earlobe (113). The close anatomical connection between auricular concha, VN, NTS, and DMNV can thus explain the auricular-vagal reflex. Consequently, ta-VNS could activate the anti-inflammatory pathway. In agreement with this neuroanatomical concept, ta-VNS suppresses LPS-induced inflammatory responses via a7nAChR in rats (115) and this effect was suppressed after vagotomy or with α 7nAChR antagonist injection.

Presently, there are two n-VNS devices that are used for epilepsy, depression, and headache but which could also be used in inflammatory disorders of the GI tract such as IBD, IBS, and POI as well as others. The Cerbomed device called NEMOS (Erlangen, Germany) uses an intra-auricular electrode (like an earpiece) to stimulate the vagal auricular branch (116) and has received the European clearance in 2011 for the indication epilepsy. This device is available in Austria, Germany, Italy, Switzerland, and UK. The optimal stimulation is chosen by the patients based on the intensity to feel a non-painful stinging with a recommended stimulation duration of 4 h per day. A 70% reduction seizure frequency was observed after 9 months of ta-VNS (116) and a 43% reduction has been observed after 8 weeks in another study (117). ta-VNS was shown to increase HRV and reduce sympathetic outflow in controls (118). The second device is referred as GammaCore (electroCore LLC, Basking Ridge, NJ, USA) and comprises a portable stimulator and two stainless steel round disks functioning as skin contact surfaces that deliver a locked, low-voltage electrical signal to the cervical vagal nerve; each stimulation cycle lasts 120 s. An improvement of headache was reported in 48% of patients (119). In another study, mean pain scores were significantly reduced at 2 h from baseline in patients with chronic migraine (120). GammaCore is presently evaluated in controlled trials in North America and EU in patients with primary headache disorders. n-VNS with the Gammacore system decreases whole blood culture-derived cytokines and chemokines in healthy volunteers (121). No significant serious device-related adverse events have been reported with NEMOS and Gammacore. By comparison to invasive VNS, n-VNS has the disadvantage of its compliance which is an important problem in the treatment of chronic inflammatory diseases.

Physical Exercise

An imbalance of the ANS, with low vagal and high sympathetic activities, correlates with numerous pathological conditions such as arrhythmia, heart failure, and hypertension and ischemia/ reperfusion injury. Cardiovascular morbidity and mortality and inflammation are all decreased by high levels of cardiorespiratory trainings (122, 123). There is a negative correlation between cardiorespiratory fitness and cardiovascular events, partly mediated by inflammatory factors (124). The ANS is known to affect the relation between cardiorespiratory fitness and inflammation in middle-aged men. Then, physical activity and exercise training may exert a stimulatory effect on the CAP since RR variability is inversely related to inflammatory markers (125). Regular physical exercise induces an increase in resting vagal tone (126) and increases central 5-HT synthesis and central 5-HT increases vagal modulation in conscious rats (127).

VN IN THE MODULATION OF INFLAMMATORY DISORDER CONDITIONS

Based on its activation of the HPA axis and the CAP, the VN has the ability to modulate inflammatory conditions. Experimental and more recently clinical data involving pilot studies are available for this effect in the domain of IBD, RA, and POI. In the next lines, we will focus on GI inflammatory disorders such as IBD, IBS, and POI.

Chronic Inflammatory Bowel Disorders

Inflammatory bowel diseases are classically represented by CD and ulcerative colitis (UC). CD involves all the digestive tract and ano-perineal region while UC involves the recto-colon. IBD begin between 15 and 30 years and are characterized by alternation of flares and remissions. During flares, patients have several intestinal and extra-intestinal symptoms such as abdominal pain, diarrhea, skin, eyes, or joints inflammation thus explaining their significant impact on the quality of life of IBD patients. Both CD and UC are heterogeneous in their natural history (128). About 1.5 million Americans and 2.2 million Europeans are affected by IBD (129) and there is an increase of the incidence and prevalence of IBD due to the "Westernization" of our lifestyle. Immunologic, genetic, and environmental factors are involved in the pathophysiology of IBD (130). Experimental and clinical data seem to show a role of stress in the pathophysiology of IBD (131). Classically, stress increases intestinal permeability, modify intestinal microbiota and immunity which are factors involved in the pathophysiology of IBD. The VN is involved in the stress effects on the digestive tract. Indeed, stress classically inhibits the VN and stimulates the sympathetic nervous system (66). Chronic stress instead of acute stress is more involved in the pathophysiology of IBD as well as others GI disorders such as IBS (132). Stress induces an imbalanced ANS as reported in IBD with a blunted sympathetic activity in CD (133) and a vagal dysfunction in UC (134). We previously reported a relationship, in IBD patients, between an imbalanced ANS, psychological adjustment (3) and pro-inflammatory profiles (135). Presently, standard treatment of IBD patients is represented by steroids, immunosuppressants (thiopurines, methotrexate), biologicals (anti-TNFα, anti-adhesion molecule, anti-IL12/23). The therapeutic goal is not just to relieve IBD-related symptoms but also to favor mucosal healing because it has been involved in a superior long-term prognosis including a lower surgical risk, hospitalizations, and need for systemic steroids (136). Anti-TNF α therapies have changed the prognostic of IBD but 10%-40% of patients lose response within 12 months (137) and a further 10–20% annually thereafter (138). In addition, these treatments are not devoid of side effects (139) and adherence to medications is a challenge in IBD patients (140). Surgery for IBD occurs for 70% of CD patients and 35% of UC patients (141). Surgical operation is performed in case of failure of medical treatment or complications and patients are re-operated because surgery, but also medical treatment, is not curative but only suspensive. The diagnosis of IBD is often done late at a time where lesions are evolved such as stenosis, fistula, abscesses in CD, and more refractory to medical treatment. Consequently, targeting IBD early when the disease is purely inflammatory is of interest. These patients have also a risk of recto-colonic cancer due to chronic inflammation and mucosal healing is presently a gold standard in the treatment of IBD.

Experimental

The VN anti-inflammatory activity potentiating the CAP has been reported in experimental colitis (142, 143), after vagotomy (142), VNS (144, 145), and peripheral or central injection of AChesterase inhibitors (146). Its anti-inflammatory role goes through a macrophage-dependent mechanism involving nicotinic receptors. However, other counter-inflammatory mechanisms play also a role when vagal integrity is compromised and does not play its protective role (147).

Classically, low frequency (5–10 Hz) VNS is known to stimulate vagal efferents, i.e., the CAP. However, we have shown in experimental conditions that even at low frequency stimulation vagal afferents are also activated in anesthetized rats under VNS in an fMRI study using dynamic causal modeling to estimate neuronal connectivity (148). We have also reported that long-term low

frequency (10 Hz) VNS was able to induce modifications of the electroencephalogram in a CD patient under VNS (149). In fact, in the neuroanatomic context of the pathways that are involved in the anti-inflammatory role of the VN both stimulation of vagal afferent and efferent fibers is of interest.

Using VNS in a rat model of TNBS colitis classically used for CD, we have shown that low frequency (5 Hz) chronic VNS performed for five consecutive days with parameters classically used for epilepsy improved colitis (144). Indeed, a multiparametric index of colitis taking into account clinical, biological, macroscopic and histological damage, as well as pro-inflammatory cytokines, was improved in rats under VNS. We observed that VNS was more efficient on the area of lesion with less inflammation located immediately above the principal inflammatory lesion. In the same experimental colitis model, Sun et al. (145), have also evaluated the chronic VNS effect but with a higher frequency stimulation (20 Hz) on colonic inflammation using clinical, histological, and biochemical parameters. They also recorded HRV in rats with colitis under VNS. They observed a significant decrease of colitis under VNS and IL-6 and TNF- α cytokines, and show an improvement of the sympatho-vagal balance. Very recently, in a similar approach, Jin et al (150), using the same model of TNBS colitis, showed that chronic VNS improved colonic inflammation by inhibiting pro-inflammatory cytokines via the autonomic mechanism; addition of non-invasive electroacupuncture to VNS enhanced the anti-inflammatory effect of VNS.

Clinical

Until recently, only few data were available concerning the anti-inflammatory role of the VN in IBD. However, recording of vagal tone and the sympatho-vagal balance using HRV, a reliable non-invasive tool that quantifies sympathetic and parasympathetic activities, allows such an approach. The risk for developing a chronic disease is associated to a dysregulated ANS with a decreased vagal tone. In the context of brain-viscera interaction, HRV monitoring is an important tool which allows the sensing of vagal tone and its impairment and, hence, the CAP deficiency. HRV monitoring is a biomarker which predicts the prognosis of several chronic inflammatory diseases (151). As we know that a decrease in vagal tone induces a reduction in HRV. We have shown in IBD patients a correlation between vagal tone and emotional adjustment (low negative emotions vs high negative emotions) and the way of how patients coped with their disease. A positive coping profile was associated with a low vagal tone in CD and with a high vagal tone in UC (3). Consequently, it is important to separate IBD patients according to the disease (CD vs UC) as well as the importance of psychological factors on vagal tone. In addition, recent data have shown that an autonomic dysfunction precedes the development of RA (4). We have also reported that CD patients with a low resting vagal tone presented higher blood TNFα and salivary cortisol levels than patients with high vagal tone (135). A low vagal tone is thus associated with a pro-inflammatory state. In addition, based on the fact that stress inhibits the VN and thus favors a pro-inflammatory state, this may explain, at least in part, that stress could favor a relapse in IBD patients. In this context, monitoring resting vagal tone over

time could be useful (a) for predicting vulnerable state, (b) for proposing adapted enforcement therapy such as complementary medicine, known to stimulate the VN, pharmacological manipulation of the CAP, or VNS to restore a normal vagal tone, and (c) for a follow-up of the therapy efficacy on the parasympathetic system.

In a translational approach in CD patients, we have performed a pilot VNS study where 7 patients with active ileo-colonic CD where implanted with a VNS device. Only two patients out of seven were on treatment (Azathioprine) on inclusion. We have recorded clinical (Crohn's disease activity index, CDAI), biological (CRP, fecal calprotectin), endoscopic (Crohn's disease endoscopic index of severity, CDEIS) markers of activity during a 6 months of follow-up. The first implanted patient was on April 2012 and the 7th patient on November 2014. All the patients entered in a follow-up study. VNS induced deep remission in five of the seven patients. Two patients were taken off the study after a 3 months VNS and switched to infliximab and azathioprine, one was operated (ileo-cecal resection). These two patients had the highest CDAI, CRP and CDEIS on inclusion which suggests that VNS, as a slow-acting therapy, is more indicated in moderate CD. All the patients have kept the device in place with the duty cycle still running, except one of the two patients removed from the study who have a low intensity of stimulation (0.5 mA). VNS was well tolerated with the classical minor side effect represented essentially by hoarseness. We did not have any problem of infection either local or systemic and no VNS device was removed. The data on the first seven patients after a 6-month follow-up were reported for the first time recently (152). VNS could also be used to maintain remission induced by drugs. Surgery is used to cure CD lesions and VNS as a slow-acting therapy could be an interesting tool to prevent postoperative recurrence of CD.

Irritable Bowel Syndrome

Abdominal pain, bloating and altered bowel habits without any organic cause with a higher prevalence in women (153) are the main characteristics of IBS. IBS prevalence goes from 10 to 15% in industrialized countries (154) and represents up to 12% primary care doctors and 28% gastroenterologist medical visits (155). Significant impairment in quality of life, time off work, and significant increase in health care costs are the principal consequences of IBS. Extra-intestinal manifestations such as headache, arthralgia, urinary problems, insomnia, and fatigue are classically reported by the patients in association with digestive symptoms. Fibromyalgia, frequently associated with IBS, worsens digestive symptoms (156). Psychological factors as anxiety or major depression, are often observed in IBS patients (up to 50%) (157). Stress has a major role in the pathophysiology of IBS (132). In particular, early life trauma such as a history of emotional, sexual, or physical abuse is reported in 30-50% of patients (158) and symptoms are often triggered by stress. Intestinal distension-induced visceral hypersensitivity and characterized by lower pain thresholds is often observed in IBS patients and is a classical marker of the disease (159). Mechanisms of this visceral hypersensitivity seem to be explained by a low-grade inflammation in the GI

tract (that could favor modifications of neuronal plasticity) (160) and by a mast cells sensitization of intestinal afferent terminals (161). Bacterial gastroenteritis is associated with 4-30% of post-infectious IBS (162). However, anxiety, high levels of perceived stress, somatization and negative illness beliefs at the time of infection were also predictors of post-infectious IBS (163), arguing for a cognitive-behavioral model of IBS. IBS has been compared to an IBD "a minima" since an increased number of gut mucosal T-lymphocytes and mast cells as well as an increased of blood level pro-inflammatory cytokines (IL-10 and IL-12, suggesting Th1 polarization) have been described (164). Globally, IBS is described as a biopsychosocial model due to a blunted brain-gut axis consistent with an up-regulation in neural processing between gut and brain. Patients are hypervigilant toward their symptoms explaining visceral hypersensitivity. Central sensory processes are modified in IBS patients (165) and this is assimilated to a central sensitization syndrome (166, 167). Dysautonomia, a marker of brain-gut dysfunction, has been described with a high sympathetic and a low parasympathetic tone, irrespective to the positive or negative affective adjustment (3). Because of the multifactorial pathophysiology of IBS, its medical treatment is disappointing and essentially based to alleviate symptoms. Psychotherapy, like cognitive-behavioral therapy and complementary medicine like hypnosis, are known to improve vagal tone (90, 168, 169), and could be of interest in the treatment of IBS symptoms.

From a pathophysiological point of view, targeting both the GI tract and the central nervous system through the VN is of interest in IBS. Based on its peripheral anti-inflammatory action through the CAP and on its central effect, as antidepressive, VNS would be of major interest in IBS treatment. In addition, the VN is involved in the control of pain and VNS has been shown to modify central pain processing. Indeed, in visceral pain models in rats, VNS has been shown to increase the pain threshold (170) and to modulate visceral pain-related affective memory (171). Modification of pain by VNS has also been reported in epileptic patients certainly by modulating peripheral nociceptor function (172). Deep breathing increases cardiac vagal tone and prevents the development of acid-induced esophageal hypersensitivity in healthy volunteers; this effect was abolished by atropine (173). Somatic pain thresholds are increased in healthy volunteers with ta-VNS (174). VNS activates vagal afferents that project to brain nuclei involved in the descending inhibitory modulation of pain (175).

Presently, there is no published data on the treatment of IBS by VNS although two studies using n-VNS are registered in ClinicalTrial.gov. The first study has been set up by ElectroCore LLC, with a new n-device called GammaCore. This randomized, single center, double-blind, parallel, sham-controlled pilot study relates on the treatment of symptoms caused by functional dyspepsia or IBS (ClinicalTrials.gov Identifier: NCT02388269). Although completed, no results have been still posted. The second study, still recruiting, evaluates the effect of a 6-month transcutaneous VNS on intestinal and systemic inflammation, intestinal transit time mucosal permeability, and quality of life in IBS patients (ClinicalTrials.gov Identifier: NCT02420158). Ten IBS women, aged between 18 and 60 years, will be included.

Postoperative Ileus

Abdominal surgery induces POI whatever the localization of surgery site. POI is defined by a delayed gastric emptying and a prolonged intestinal transit (176). Stomach and small intestine functions turn back to normality within 24-48 h while the colon takes generally more time (up to 72 h). The recovery of GI motility can take longer hospitalization times and thus higher healthcare costs. The cost of this postoperative complication has been estimated at US\$1 billion/year in the US (176). Sympatho-adrenergic and vagal nonadrenergic noncholinergic inhibitory efferent pathways play a role in the POI mechanisms while capsaicin-sensitive neurons are implicated in the afferent pathway of the reflex (177). Supra-spinal brain nuclei have also been implicated in POI, in particular, specific hypothalamic and pontine-medullary neurons involved in the autonomic regulation of GI function (178). A role for CRF in the PVH is evoked since CRF is a key mediator in the stress effect on the GI tract. Indeed, stress is well known to inhibit gastric emptying (179) as shown by the intracerebroventricular injection of a-helical CRF-(9-41), a CRF antagonist, which reduces the delay of gastric emptying under stress conditions (180). This effect is CRF1 receptor-dependent. More recently, a peripheral pathway, involving the CAP, has been described in the mechanism of POI. Indeed, abdominal surgery induces inflammation of the muscularis propria (181) and activation of resident macrophages which release TNFa. Depletion and inactivation of the muscularis macrophage network prevents POI. Systemic administration of selective nACh agonists as well as VNS reduces the inflammatory response to manipulation of the intestine during surgery (81). This anti-inflammatory effect, mediated by a reduction in macrophage activation and cytokine production is driven by the CAP (48). Gum chewing reduces POI by stimulating vagal activity (182). Targeting the CAP could thus improve POI by its anti-inflammatory action and VNS could therefore be a potential treatment to prevent POI.

In a mouse model of intestinal manipulation, de Jonge et al. (38) have shown that 5 min of cervical VNS prior to abdominal surgery improved GI transit through alpha7 subunit-mediated Jak2-STAT3 activation in intestinal macrophages, indicating that VNS may represent a new therapeutic approach to shorten POI. Stakenborg et al. (183) have recently explored the therapeutic potential of VNS in patients undergoing abdominal surgery for colo-rectal cancer, randomized to sham stimulation (n = 5), 5 Hz stimulation (n = 6), or 20 Hz stimulation (n = 7) group. They performed 1 ms and 2.5 mA during 2 min of VNS at the beginning and at the end of the surgery. They showed that abdominal VNS significantly reduced LPS-induced IL8 and IL6 production by whole blood in patients. In the same study, they showed that abdominal VNS was as potent as that of cervical VNS in a murine model of POI.

CONCLUSION

Through the HPA axis and the CAP, the VN exerts an antiinflammatory action. There is also an anti-inflammatory vagosympathetic pathway where the VN and the sympathetic system (i.e., the splenic nerve) act synergistically. This anti-inflammatory effect involves both vagal afferent and efferent fibers. Targeting the VN opens new therapeutic avenues in GI inflammatory diseases such as IBD, POI, IBS, and other TNF α -mediated diseases such as RA or psoriasis. Among these therapeutic approaches, VNS, either invasive or non-invasive, appears as an interesting tool with no major side effects in the era of Bioelectronic Medicine (184). Patients with chronic diseases are open to such a non-drug therapy because they are more and more reluctant to conventional therapies in particular because of their side effects and the need of chronic use of these treatments.

REFERENCES

- Prechtl JC, Powley TL. The fiber composition of the abdominal vagus of the rat. Anat Embryol (Berl) (1990) 181(2):101–15. doi:10.1007/BF00198950
- Adlan AM, Lip GY, Paton JF, Kitas GD, Fisher JP. Autonomic function and rheumatoid arthritis: a systematic review. *Semin Arthritis Rheum* (2014) 44(3):283–304. doi:10.1016/j.semarthrit.2014.06.003
- Pellissier S, Dantzer C, Canini F, Mathieu N, Bonaz B. Psychological adjustment and autonomic disturbances in inflammatory bowel diseases and irritable bowel syndrome. *Psychoneuroendocrinology* (2010) 35(5):653–62. doi:10.1016/j.psyneuen.2009.10.004
- Koopman FA, Tang MW, Vermeij J, de Hair MJ, Choi IY, Vervoordeldonk MJ, et al. Autonomic dysfunction precedes development of rheumatoid arthritis: a prospective cohort study. *EBioMedicine* (2016) 6:231–7. doi:10.1016/j. ebiom.2016.02.029
- Bonaz B, Sinniger V, Pellissier S. Anti-inflammatory properties of the vagus nerve: potential therapeutic implications of vagus nerve stimulation. *J Physiol* (2016) 594:5781–90. doi:10.1113/JP271539
- Bellinger DL, Millar BA, Perez S, Carter J, Wood C, ThyagaRajan S, et al. Sympathetic modulation of immunity: relevance to disease. *Cell Immunol* (2008) 252(1–2):27–56. doi:10.1016/j.cellimm.2007.09.005
- 7. Harris GW. The hypothalamus and endocrine glands. *Br Med Bull* (1950) 6(4):345–50. doi:10.1093/oxfordjournals.bmb.a073628
- Pavlov VA, Wang H, Czura CJ, Friedman SG, Tracey KJ. The cholinergic anti-inflammatory pathway: a missing link in neuroimmunomodulation. *Mol Med* (2003) 9(5–8):125–34.
- Tracey KJ. The inflammatory reflex. *Nature* (2002) 420(6917):853–9. doi:10.1038/nature01321
- Bonaz B, Sinniger V, Pellissier S. Vagus nerve stimulation: a new promising therapeutic tool in inflammatory bowel disease. *J Intern Med* (2017) 282(1):46–63. doi:10.1111/joim.12611
- Rosas-Ballina M, Ochani M, Parrish WR, Ochani K, Harris YT, Huston JM, et al. Splenic nerve is required for cholinergic antiinflammatory pathway control of TNF in endotoxemia. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A* (2008) 105(31): 11008–13. doi:10.1073/pnas.0803237105
- Altschuler SM, Escardo J, Lynn RB, Miselis RR. The central organization of the vagus nerve innervating the colon of the rat. *Gastroenterology* (1993) 104(2):502–9. doi:10.1016/0016-5085(93)90419-D
- Netter FH. Atlas of Human Anatomy. Ardsley, USA: Ciba-Geigy Corporation (1989).
- Delmas J, Laux G. Anatomie Médico-Chirurgicale du Système Nerveux Végétatif: (Sympathique & Parasympathique). Paris: Masson (1933).
- Crick SJ, Wharton J, Sheppard MN, Royston D, Yacoub MH, Anderson RH, et al. Innervation of the human cardiac conduction system. A quantitative immunohistochemical and histochemical study. *Circulation* (1994) 89(4): 1697–708. doi:10.1161/01.CIR.89.4.1697
- Berthoud HR, Carlson NR, Powley TL. Topography of efferent vagal innervation of the rat gastrointestinal tract. *Am J Physiol* (1991) 260(1 Pt 2):R200–7.
- Sharkey KA, Kroese AB. Consequences of intestinal inflammation on the enteric nervous system: neuronal activation induced by inflammatory mediators. *Anat Rec* (2001) 262(1):79–90. doi:10.1002/1097-0185(20010101)262: 1<79::AID-AR1013>3.0.CO;2-K
- Margolis KG, Stevanovic K, Karamooz N, Li ZS, Ahuja A, D'Autreaux F, et al. Enteric neuronal density contributes to the severity of intestinal inflammation. *Gastroenterology* (2011) 141(2):588–98.e2. doi:10.1053/j.gastro.2011.04.047

AUTHOR CONTRIBUTIONS

BB wrote the first draft of the manuscript and VS and SP provided critical feedback to improve it.

FUNDING

Supported by INSERM and DGOS ("Appel à Projet Translationnel 2011") and the DRCI from the Grenoble Hospital, France.

- Altschuler SM, Bao XM, Bieger D, Hopkins DA, Miselis RR. Viscerotopic representation of the upper alimentary tract in the rat: sensory ganglia and nuclei of the solitary and spinal trigeminal tracts. *J Comp Neurol* (1989) 283(2):248–68. doi:10.1002/cne.902830207
- 20. Rinaman L, Card JP, Schwaber JS, Miselis RR. Ultrastructural demonstration of a gastric monosynaptic vagal circuit in the nucleus of the solitary tract in rat. *J Neurosci* (1989) 9(6):1985–96.
- 21. Sawchenko PE. Central connections of the sensory and motor nuclei of the vagus nerve. J Auton Nerv Syst (1983)9(1):13–26. doi:10.1016/0165-1838(83)90129-7
- Benarroch EE. The central autonomic network: functional organization, dysfunction, and perspective. *Mayo Clin Proc* (1993) 68(10):988–1001. doi:10.1016/S0025-6196(12)62272-1
- Van Bockstaele EJ, Peoples J, Telegan P. Efferent projections of the nucleus of the solitary tract to peri-locus coeruleus dendrites in rat brain: evidence for a monosynaptic pathway. *J Comp Neurol* (1999) 412(3):410–28. doi:10.1002/ (SICI)1096-9861(19990927)412:3<410::AID-CNE3>3.0.CO;2-F
- Aston-Jones G, Ennis M, Pieribone VA, Nickell WT, Shipley MT. The brain nucleus locus coeruleus: restricted afferent control of a broad efferent network. *Science* (1986) 234(4777):734–7. doi:10.1126/science.3775363
- Zagon A. Does the vagus nerve mediate the sixth sense? Trends Neurosci (2001) 24(11):671-3. doi:10.1016/S0166-2236(00)01929-9
- Conrad LC, Pfaff DW. Efferents from medial basal forebrain and hypothalamus in the rat. II. An autoradiographic study of the anterior hypothalamus. *J Comp Neurol* (1976) 169(2):221–61. doi:10.1002/cne.901690206
- 27. Norgren R. Taste pathways to hypothalamus and amygdala. J Comp Neurol (1976) 166(1):17–30. doi:10.1002/cne.901660103
- Craig AD. How do you feel? Interoception: the sense of the physiological condition of the body. *Nat Rev Neurosci* (2002) 3(8):655–66. doi:10.1038/ nrn894
- Sifneos PE. The prevalence of 'alexithymic' characteristics in psychosomatic patients. *Psychother Psychosom* (1973) 22(2):255–62. doi:10.1159/ 000286529
- La Barbera D, Bonanno B, Rumeo MV, Alabastro V, Frenda M, Massihnia E, et al. Alexithymia and personality traits of patients with inflammatory bowel disease. *Sci Rep* (2017) 7:41786. doi:10.1038/srep41786
- Muscatello MR, Bruno A, Mento C, Pandolfo G, Zoccali RA. Personality traits and emotional patterns in irritable bowel syndrome. World J Gastroenterol (2016) 22(28):6402–15. doi:10.3748/wjg.v22.i28.6402
- Jordan C, Sin J, Fear NT, Chalder T. A systematic review of the psychological correlates of adjustment outcomes in adults with inflammatory bowel disease. *Clin Psychol Rev* (2016) 47:28–40. doi:10.1016/j.cpr.2016.06.001
- Goehler LE, Relton JK, Dripps D, Kiechle R, Tartaglia N, Maier SF, et al. Vagal paraganglia bind biotinylated interleukin-1 receptor antagonist: a possible mechanism for immune-to-brain communication. *Brain Res Bull* (1997) 43(3):357–64. doi:10.1016/S0361-9230(97)00020-8
- Watkins LR, Goehler LE, Relton JK, Tartaglia N, Silbert L, Martin D, et al. Blockade of interleukin-1 induced hyperthermia by subdiaphragmatic vagotomy: evidence for vagal mediation of immune-brain communication. *Neurosci Lett* (1995) 183(1–2):27–31. doi:10.1016/0304-3940(94)11105-R
- Steinberg B, Silverman H, Robbiati S, Gunasekaran M, Tsaava T, Battinelli E, et al. Cytokine-specific neurograms in the sensory vagus nerve. *Bioelectron Med* (2016) 3:7–17. doi:10.15424/bioelectronmed.2016.00007
- Borovikova LV, Ivanova S, Zhang M, Yang H, Botchkina GI, Watkins LR, et al. Vagus nerve stimulation attenuates the systemic inflammatory response to endotoxin. *Nature* (2000) 405(6785):458–62. doi:10.1038/35013070

- Wang H, Yu M, Ochani M, Amella CA, Tanovic M, Susarla S, et al. Nicotinic acetylcholine receptor alpha7 subunit is an essential regulator of inflammation. *Nature* (2003) 421(6921):384–8. doi:10.1038/nature01339
- De Jonge WJ, van der Zanden EP, The FO, Bijlsma MF, van Westerloo DJ, Bennink RJ, et al. Stimulation of the vagus nerve attenuates macrophage activation by activating the Jak2-STAT3 signaling pathway. *Nat Immunol* (2005) 6(8):844–51. doi:10.1038/ni0905-954b
- Sun Y, Li Q, Gui H, Xu DP, Yang YL, Su DF, et al. MicroRNA-124 mediates the cholinergic anti-inflammatory action through inhibiting the production of pro-inflammatory cytokines. *Cell Res* (2013) 23(11):1270–83. doi:10.1038/ cr.2013.116
- Cailotto C, Gomez-Pinilla PJ, Costes LM, van der Vliet J, Di Giovangiulio M, Nemethova A, et al. Neuro-anatomical evidence indicating indirect modulation of macrophages by vagal efferents in the intestine but not in the spleen. *PLoS One* (2014) 9(1):e87785. doi:10.1371/journal.pone.0087785
- Mikkelsen HB, Thuneberg L, Rumessen JJ, Thorball N. Macrophage-like cells in the muscularis externa of mouse small intestine. *Anat Rec* (1985) 213(1):77–86. doi:10.1002/ar.1092130111
- Bellinger DL, Felten SY, Lorton D, Felten DL. Origin of noradrenergic innervation of the spleen in rats. *Brain Behav Immun* (1989) 3(4):291–311. doi:10.1016/0889-1591(89)90029-9
- Rosas-Ballina M, Olofsson PS, Ochani M, Valdes-Ferrer SI, Levine YA, Reardon C, et al. Acetylcholine-synthesizing T cells relay neural signals in a vagus nerve circuit. *Science* (2011) 334(6052):98–101. doi:10.1126/science. 1209985
- 44. Olofsson PS, Katz DA, Rosas-Ballina M, Levine YA, Ochani M, Valdes-Ferrer SI, et al. alpha7 nicotinic acetylcholine receptor (alpha7nAChR) expression in bone marrow-derived non-T cells is required for the inflammatory reflex. *Mol Med* (2012) 18:539–43. doi:10.2119/molmed.2011.00405
- Felten DL, Ackerman KD, Wiegand SJ, Felten SY. Noradrenergic sympathetic innervation of the spleen: I. Nerve fibers associate with lymphocytes and macrophages in specific compartments of the splenic white pulp. *J Neurosci Res* (1987) 18(1):28–36, 118–21. doi:10.1002/jnr.490180107
- Martelli D, Yao ST, McKinley MJ, McAllen RM. Reflex control of inflammation by sympathetic nerves, not the vagus. *J Physiol* (2014) 592(7):1677–86. doi:10.1113/jphysiol.2013.268573
- Gautron L, Rutkowski JM, Burton MD, Wei W, Wan Y, Elmquist JK. Neuronal and nonneuronal cholinergic structures in the mouse gastrointestinal tract and spleen. J Comp Neurol (2013) 521(16):3741–67. doi:10.1002/cne.23376
- Munyaka P, Rabbi MF, Pavlov VA, Tracey KJ, Khafipour E, Ghia JE. Central muscarinic cholinergic activation alters interaction between splenic dendritic cell and CD4+CD25- T cells in experimental colitis. *PLoS One* (2014) 9(10): e109272. doi:10.1371/journal.pone.0109272
- Ji H, Rabbi MF, Labis B, Pavlov VA, Tracey KJ, Ghia JE. Central cholinergic activation of a vagus nerve-to-spleen circuit alleviates experimental colitis. *Mucosal Immunol* (2014) 7(2):335–47. doi:10.1038/mi.2013.52
- Bellinger DL, Lorton D, Hamill RW, Felten SY, Felten DL. Acetylcholinesterase staining and choline acetyltransferase activity in the young adult rat spleen: lack of evidence for cholinergic innervation. *Brain Behav Immun* (1993) 7(3):191–204. doi:10.1006/brbi.1993.1021
- Martelli D, Farmer DG, Yao ST. The splanchnic anti-inflammatory pathway: could it be the efferent arm of the inflammatory reflex? *Exp Physiol* (2016) 101:1245–52. doi:10.1113/EP085559
- Williams JM, Peterson RG, Shea PA, Schmedtje JF, Bauer DC, Felten DL. Sympathetic innervation of murine thymus and spleen: evidence for a functional link between the nervous and immune systems. *Brain Res Bull* (1981) 6(1):83–94. doi:10.1016/S0361-9230(81)80072-X
- Wan W, Vriend CY, Wetmore L, Gartner JG, Greenberg AH, Nance DM. The effects of stress on splenic immune function are mediated by the splenic nerve. *Brain Res Bull* (1993) 30(1–2):101–5. doi:10.1016/0361-9230(93)90044-C
- Madden KS, Moynihan JA, Brenner GJ, Felten SY, Felten DL, Livnat S. Sympathetic nervous system modulation of the immune system. III. Alterations in T and B cell proliferation and differentiation in vitro following chemical sympathectomy. *J Neuroimmunol* (1994) 49(1–2):77–87. doi:10.1016/0165-5728(94)90182-1
- Madden KS, Felten SY, Felten DL, Hardy CA, Livnat S. Sympathetic nervous system modulation of the immune system. II. Induction of lymphocyte proliferation and migration in vivo by chemical sympathetcomy. *J Neuroimmunol* (1994) 49(1–2):67–75. doi:10.1016/0165-5728(94)90182-1

- Shimizu N, Kaizuka Y, Hori T, Nakane H. Immobilization increases norepinephrine release and reduces NK cytotoxicity in spleen of conscious rat. *Am J Physiol* (1996) 271(3 Pt 2):R537–44.
- Nance DM, Burns J. Innervation of the spleen in the rat: evidence for absence of afferent innervation. *Brain Behav Immun* (1989) 3(4):281–90. doi:10.1016/0889-1591(89)90028-7
- Bishopric NH, Cohen HJ, Lefkowitz RJ. Beta adrenergic receptors in lymphocyte subpopulations. J Allergy Clin Immunol (1980) 65(1):29–33. doi:10.1016/0091-6749(80)90173-6
- Brodde OE, Engel G, Hoyer D, Bock KD, Weber F. The beta-adrenergic receptor in human lymphocytes: subclassification by the use of a new radio-ligand, (±)-125 Iodocyanopindolol. *Life Sci* (1981) 29(21):2189–98. doi:10.1016/0024-3205(81)90490-2
- Taylor RB, Weaver LC. Spinal stimulation to locate preganglionic neurons controlling the kidney, spleen, or intestine. *Am J Physiol* (1992) 263(4 Pt 2): H1026–33.
- Strack AM, Sawyer WB, Hughes JH, Platt KB, Loewy AD. A general pattern of CNS innervation of the sympathetic outflow demonstrated by transneuronal pseudorabies viral infections. *Brain Res* (1989) 491(1):156–62. doi:10.1016/0006-8993(89)90098-X
- Strack AM, Sawyer WB, Platt KB, Loewy AD. CNS cell groups regulating the sympathetic outflow to adrenal gland as revealed by transneuronal cell body labeling with pseudorabies virus. *Brain Res* (1989) 491(2):274–96. doi:10.1016/0006-8993(89)90063-2
- Sved AF, Ruggiero DA. The autonomic nervous system: structure and function. In: Yates B, Miller A, editors. *Vestibular Autonomic Regulation*. Boca Raton: CRC Press (1996). p. 25–51.
- Abe C, Inoue T, Inglis MA, Viar KE, Huang L, Ye H, et al. C1 neurons mediate a stress-induced anti-inflammatory reflex in mice. *Nat Neurosci* (2017) 20(5):700–7. doi:10.1038/nn.4526
- Inoue T, Abe C, Sung SS, Moscalu S, Jankowski J, Huang L, et al. Vagus nerve stimulation mediates protection from kidney ischemia-reperfusion injury through alpha7nAChR+ splenocytes. J Clin Invest (2016) 126(5):1939–52. doi:10.1172/JCI83658
- Wood SK, Woods JH. Corticotropin-releasing factor receptor-1: a therapeutic target for cardiac autonomic disturbances. *Expert Opin Ther Targets* (2007) 11(11):1401–13. doi:10.1517/14728222.11.11.1401
- Deng QJ, Deng DJ, Che J, Zhao HR, Yu JJ, Lu YY. Hypothalamic paraventricular nucleus stimulation reduces intestinal injury in rats with ulcerative colitis. World J Gastroenterol (2016) 22(14):3769–76. doi:10.3748/wjg.v22.i14.3769
- Byrum CE, Guyenet PG. Afferent and efferent connections of the A5 noradrenergic cell group in the rat. *J Comp Neurol* (1987) 261(4):529–42. doi:10.1002/cne.902610406
- Kanbar R, Depuy SD, West GH, Stornetta RL, Guyenet PG. Regulation of visceral sympathetic tone by A5 noradrenergic neurons in rodents. *J Physiol* (2011) 589(Pt 4):903–17. doi:10.1113/jphysiol.2010.198374
- Card JP, Sved JC, Craig B, Raizada M, Vazquez J, Sved AF. Efferent projections of rat rostroventrolateral medulla C1 catecholamine neurons: implications for the central control of cardiovascular regulation. *J Comp Neurol* (2006) 499(5):840–59. doi:10.1002/cne.21140
- Sved AF, Cano G, Card JP. Neuroanatomical specificity of the circuits controlling sympathetic outflow to different targets. *Clin Exp Pharmacol Physiol* (2001) 28(1–2):115–9. doi:10.1046/j.1440-1681.2001.03403.x
- Cano G, Sved AF, Rinaman L, Rabin BS, Card JP. Characterization of the central nervous system innervation of the rat spleen using viral transneuronal tracing. J Comp Neurol (2001) 439(1):1–18. doi:10.1002/cne.1331
- Dampney RA. The subretrofacial vasomotor nucleus: anatomical, chemical and pharmacological properties and role in cardiovascular regulation. *Prog Neurobiol* (1994) 42(2):197–227. doi:10.1016/0301-0082(94)90064-7
- Jansen AS, Nguyen XV, Karpitskiy V, Mettenleiter TC, Loewy AD. Central command neurons of the sympathetic nervous system: basis of the fightor-flight response. *Science* (1995) 270(5236):644–6. doi:10.1126/science.270. 5236.644
- Pavlov VA, Parrish WR, Rosas-Ballina M, Ochani M, Puerta M, Ochani K, et al. Brain acetylcholinesterase activity controls systemic cytokine levels through the cholinergic anti-inflammatory pathway. *Brain Behav Immun* (2009) 23(1):41–5. doi:10.1016/j.bbi.2008.06.011
- Tracey KJ. Suppression of TNF and other proinflammatory cytokines by the tetravalent guanylhydrazone CNI-1493. Prog Clin Biol Res (1998) 397:335–43.

- Cohen PS, Schmidtmayerova H, Dennis J, Dubrovsky L, Sherry B, Wang H, et al. The critical role of p38 MAP kinase in T cell HIV-1 replication. *Mol Med* (1997) 3(5):339–46.
- Hommes DW, van de Heisteeg BH, van der Spek M, Bartelsman JF, van Deventer SJ. Infliximab treatment for Crohn's disease: one-year experience in a Dutch academic hospital. *Inflamm Bowel Dis* (2002) 8(2):81–6. doi:10.1097/00054725-200203000-00002
- 79. Kox M, Pompe JC, Peters E, Vaneker M, van der Laak JW, van der Hoeven JG, et al. alpha7 nicotinic acetylcholine receptor agonist GTS-21 attenuates ventilator-induced tumour necrosis factor-alpha production and lung injury. *Br J Anaesth* (2011) 107(4):559–66. doi:10.1093/bja/aer202
- van Westerloo DJ, Giebelen IA, Florquin S, Bruno MJ, Larosa GJ, Ulloa L, et al. The vagus nerve and nicotinic receptors modulate experimental pancreatitis severity in mice. *Gastroenterology* (2006) 130(6):1822–30. doi:10.1053/ j.gastro.2006.02.022
- The FO, Boeckxstaens GE, Snoek SA, Cash JL, Bennink R, Larosa GJ, et al. Activation of the cholinergic anti-inflammatory pathway ameliorates postoperative ileus in mice. *Gastroenterology* (2007) 133(4):1219–28. doi:10.1053/ j.gastro.2007.07.022
- Luyer MD, Greve JW, Hadfoune M, Jacobs JA, Dejong CH, Buurman WA. Nutritional stimulation of cholecystokinin receptors inhibits inflammation via the vagus nerve. *J Exp Med* (2005) 202(8):1023–9. doi:10.1084/jem. 20042397
- de Haan JJ, Hadfoune M, Lubbers T, Hodin C, Lenaerts K, Ito A, et al. Lipid-rich enteral nutrition regulates mucosal mast cell activation via the vagal anti-inflammatory reflex. *Am J Physiol Gastrointest Liver Physiol* (2013) 305(5):G383–91. doi:10.1152/ajpgi.00333.2012
- Forbes A, Escher J, Hebuterne X, Klek S, Krznaric Z, Schneider S, et al. ESPEN guideline: clinical nutrition in inflammatory bowel disease. *Clin Nutr* (2017) 36(2):321–47. doi:10.1016/j.clnu.2016.12.027
- Cramer H, Schafer M, Schols M, Kocke J, Elsenbruch S, Lauche R, et al. Randomised clinical trial: yoga vs written self-care advice for ulcerative colitis. *Aliment Pharmacol Ther* (2017) 45(11):1379–89. doi:10.1111/apt. 14062
- Whorwell PJ. Review article: the history of hypnotherapy and its role in the irritable bowel syndrome. *Aliment Pharmacol Ther* (2005) 22(11–12):1061–7. doi:10.1111/j.1365-2036.2005.02697.x
- Keefer L, Taft TH, Kiebles JL, Martinovich Z, Barrett TA, Palsson OS. Gutdirected hypnotherapy significantly augments clinical remission in quiescent ulcerative colitis. *Aliment Pharmacol Ther* (2013) 38(7):761–71. doi:10.1111/ apt.12449
- Oke SL, Tracey KJ. The inflammatory reflex and the role of complementary and alternative medical therapies. *Ann N Y Acad Sci* (2009) 1172:172–80. doi:10.1196/annals.1393.013
- Lim HD, Kim MH, Lee CY, Namgung U. Anti-inflammatory effects of acupuncture stimulation via the vagus nerve. *PLoS One* (2016) 11(3):e0151882. doi:10.1371/journal.pone.0151882
- Aubert AE, Verheyden B, Beckers F, Tack J, Vandenberghe J. Cardiac autonomic regulation under hypnosis assessed by heart rate variability: spectral analysis and fractal complexity. *Neuropsychobiology* (2009) 60(2):104–12. doi:10.1159/000239686
- Tyagi A, Cohen M, Reece J, Telles S, Jones L. Heart rate variability, flow, mood and mental stress during yoga practices in yoga practitioners, nonyoga practitioners and people with metabolic syndrome. *Appl Psychophysiol Biofeedback* (2016) 41(4):381–93. doi:10.1007/s10484-016-9340-2
- 92. Azam MA, Katz J, Mohabir V, Ritvo P. Individuals with tension and migraine headaches exhibit increased heart rate variability during post-stress mindfulness meditation practice but a decrease during a post-stress control condition – a randomized, controlled experiment. *Int J Psychophysiol* (2016) 110:66–74. doi:10.1016/j.ijpsycho.2016.10.011
- Lanska DJ. J.L. Corning and vagal nerve stimulation for seizures in the 1880s. Neurology (2002) 58(3):452–9. doi:10.1212/WNL.58.3.452
- Bailey P, Bremer F. A sensory cortical representation of the vagus nerve: with a note on the effects of low blood pressure on the cortical electrogram. *J Neurophysiol* (1938) 1(5):405–12.
- Penry JK, Dean JC. Prevention of intractable partial seizures by intermittent vagal stimulation in humans: preliminary results. *Epilepsia* (1990) 31(Suppl 2): S40–3. doi:10.1111/j.1528-1157.1990.tb05848.x

- Rush AJ, Marangell LB, Sackeim HA, George MS, Brannan SK, Davis SM, et al. Vagus nerve stimulation for treatment-resistant depression: a randomized, controlled acute phase trial. *Biol Psychiatry* (2005) 58(5):347–54. doi:10.1016/j.biopsych.2005.05.025
- Rush AJ, Sackeim HA, Marangell LB, George MS, Brannan SK, Davis SM, et al. Effects of 12 months of vagus nerve stimulation in treatment-resistant depression: a naturalistic study. *Biol Psychiatry* (2005) 58(5):355–63. doi:10.1016/j.biopsych.2005.05.025
- Fanselow EE. Central mechanisms of cranial nerve stimulation for epilepsy. Surg Neurol Int (2012) 3(Suppl 4):S247–54. doi:10.4103/2152-7806.103014
- Krahl SE, Senanayake SS, Handforth A. Destruction of peripheral C-fibers does not alter subsequent vagus nerve stimulation-induced seizure suppression in rats. *Epilepsia* (2001) 42(5):586–9. doi:10.1046/j.1528-1157.2001.09700.x
- Zanchetti A, Wang SC, Moruzzi G. [Effect of afferent vagal stimulation on the electroencephalogram of the cat in cerebral isolation]. *Boll Soc Ital Biol Sper* (1952) 28(4):627–8.
- 101. Panebianco M, Rigby A, Weston J, Marson AG. Vagus nerve stimulation for partial seizures. *Cochrane Database Syst Rev* (2015) (4):1–40. doi:10.1002/14651858.CD002896.pub2
- 102. Groves DA, Brown VJ. Vagal nerve stimulation: a review of its applications and potential mechanisms that mediate its clinical effects. *Neurosci Biobehav Rev* (2005) 29(3):493–500. doi:10.1016/j.neubiorev.2005.01.004
- Naritoku DK, Terry WJ, Helfert RH. Regional induction of fos immunoreactivity in the brain by anticonvulsant stimulation of the vagus nerve. *Epilepsy Res* (1995) 22(1):53–62. doi:10.1016/0920-1211(95)00035-9
- 104. Chae JH, Nahas Z, Lomarev M, Denslow S, Lorberbaum JP, Bohning DE, et al. A review of functional neuroimaging studies of vagus nerve stimulation (VNS). J Psychiatr Res (2003) 37(6):443–55. doi:10.1016/S0022-3956(03)00074-8
- Morris GL III, Mueller WM. Long-term treatment with vagus nerve stimulation in patients with refractory epilepsy. The Vagus Nerve Stimulation Study Group E01-E05. *Neurology* (1999) 53(8):1731–5. doi:10.1212/WNL.53.8.1731
- 106. Elliott RE, Morsi A, Tanweer O, Grobelny B, Geller E, Carlson C, et al. Efficacy of vagus nerve stimulation over time: review of 65 consecutive patients with treatment-resistant epilepsy treated with VNS > 10 years. *Epilepsy Behav* (2011) 20(3):478–83. doi:10.1016/j.yebeh.2010.10.017
- 107. Reid SA. Surgical technique for implantation of the neurocybernetic prosthesis. *Epilepsia* (1990) 31(Suppl 2):S38–9. doi:10.1111/j.1528-1157.1990. tb05847.x
- Hamlin RL, Smith CR. Effects of vagal stimulation on S-A and A-V nodes. *Am J Physiol* (1968) 215(3):560–8.
- 109. Ben-Menachem E. Vagus nerve stimulation, side effects, and long-term safety. J Clin Neurophysiol (2001) 18(5):415–8. doi:10.1097/00004691 200109000-00005
- 110. Bernik TR, Friedman SG, Ochani M, DiRaimo R, Susarla S, Czura CJ, et al. Cholinergic antiinflammatory pathway inhibition of tumor necrosis factor during ischemia reperfusion. J Vasc Surg (2002) 36(6):1231–6. doi:10.1067/ mva.2002.129643
- 111. Peuker ET, Filler TJ. The nerve supply of the human auricle. *Clin Anat* (2002) 15(1):35–7. doi:10.1002/ca.1089
- 112. Nomura S, Mizuno N. Central distribution of primary afferent fibers in the Arnold's nerve (the auricular branch of the vagus nerve): a transganglionic HRP study in the cat. *Brain Res* (1984) 292(2):199–205. doi:10.1016/0006-8993(84)90756-X
- 113. Frangos E, Ellrich J, Komisaruk BR. Non-invasive access to the vagus nerve central projections via electrical stimulation of the external ear: fMRI evidence in humans. *Brain Stimul* (2015) 8(3):624–36. doi:10.1016/j. brs.2014.11.018
- 114. Hein E, Nowak M, Kiess O, Biermann T, Bayerlein K, Kornhuber J, et al. Auricular transcutaneous electrical nerve stimulation in depressed patients: a randomized controlled pilot study. *J Neural Transm (Vienna)* (2013) 120(5):821–7. doi:10.1007/s00702-012-0908-6
- 115. Zhao YX, He W, Jing XH, Liu JL, Rong PJ, Ben H, et al. Transcutaneous auricular vagus nerve stimulation protects endotoxemic rat from lipopolysaccharide-induced inflammation. *Evid Based Complement Alternat Med* (2012) 2012:627023. doi:10.1155/2012/627023
- 116. Stefan H, Kreiselmeyer G, Kerling F, Kurzbuch K, Rauch C, Heers M, et al. Transcutaneous vagus nerve stimulation (t-VNS) in pharmacoresistant

epilepsies: a proof of concept trial. *Epilepsia* (2012) 53(7):e115-8. doi:10.1111/j.1528-1167.2012.03492.x

- 117. Rong P, Liu A, Zhang J, Wang Y, He W, Yang A, et al. Transcutaneous vagus nerve stimulation for refractory epilepsy: a randomized controlled trial. *Clin Sci (Lond)* (2014):CS20130518. doi:10.1042/CS20130518
- Clancy JA, Mary DA, Witte KK, Greenwood JP, Deuchars SA, Deuchars J. Non-invasive vagus nerve stimulation in healthy humans reduces sympathetic nerve activity. *Brain Stimul* (2014) 7(6):871–7. doi:10.1016/j.brs. 2014.07.031
- Nesbitt AD, Marin JC, Tompkins E, Ruttledge MH, Goadsby PJ. Initial use of a novel noninvasive vagus nerve stimulator for cluster headache treatment. *Neurology* (2015) 84(12):1249–53. doi:10.1212/WNL.000000000001394
- Moscato D, Moscato FR, Liebler EJ. Efficacy of noninvasive vagus nerve stimulation (nVNS) in the treatment of acute migraine attacks. *Headache* (2014) 44:1418.
- 121. Lerman I, Hauger R, Sorkin L, Proudfoot J, Davis B, Huang A, et al. Noninvasive transcutaneous vagus nerve stimulation decreases whole blood culture-derived cytokines and chemokines: a randomized, blinded, healthy control pilot trial. *Neuromodulation* (2016) 19(3):283–90. doi:10.1111/ ner.12398
- 122. Laukkanen JA, Lakka TA, Rauramaa R, Kuhanen R, Venalainen JM, Salonen R, et al. Cardiovascular fitness as a predictor of mortality in men. *Arch Intern Med* (2001) 161(6):825–31. doi:10.1001/archinte.161.6.825
- 123. Church TS, Barlow CE, Earnest CP, Kampert JB, Priest EL, Blair SN. Associations between cardiorespiratory fitness and C-reactive protein in men. Arterioscler Thromb Vasc Biol (2002) 22(11):1869–76. doi:10.1161/ 01.ATV.0000036611.77940.F8
- Mora S, Cook N, Buring JE, Ridker PM, Lee IM. Physical activity and reduced risk of cardiovascular events: potential mediating mechanisms. *Circulation* (2007) 116(19):2110–8. doi:10.1161/CIRCULATIONAHA.107.729939
- 125. Sloan RP, McCreath H, Tracey KJ, Sidney S, Liu K, Seeman T. RR interval variability is inversely related to inflammatory markers: the CARDIA study. *Mol Med* (2007) 13(3–4):178–84. doi:10.2119/2006-00112.sloan
- Carnevali L, Sgoifo A. Vagal modulation of resting heart rate in rats: the role of stress, psychosocial factors, and physical exercise. *Front Physiol* (2014) 5:118. doi:10.3389/fphys.2014.00118
- 127. Ngampramuan S, Baumert M, Beig MI, Kotchabhakdi N, Nalivaiko E. Activation of 5-HT(1A) receptors attenuates tachycardia induced by restraint stress in rats. *Am J Physiol Regul Integr Comp Physiol* (2008) 294(1):R132–41. doi:10.1152/ajpregu.00464.2007
- Cosnes J, Gower-Rousseau C, Seksik P, Cortot A. Epidemiology and natural history of inflammatory bowel diseases. *Gastroenterology* (2011) 140(6): 1785–94. doi:10.1053/j.gastro.2011.01.055
- 129. Molodecky NA, Soon IS, Rabi DM, Ghali WA, Ferris M, Chernoff G, et al. Increasing incidence and prevalence of the inflammatory bowel diseases with time, based on systematic review. *Gastroenterology* (2012) 142(1):46–54.e42. doi:10.1053/j.gastro.2011.10.001
- Danese S, Fiocchi C. Etiopathogenesis of inflammatory bowel diseases. World J Gastroenterol (2006) 12(30):4807–12. doi:10.3748/wjg.v12.i30.4807
- Bonaz BL, Bernstein CN. Brain-gut interactions in inflammatory bowel disease. Gastroenterology (2013) 144(1):36–49. doi:10.1053/j.gastro.2012.10.003
- 132. Pellissier S, Bonaz B. The place of stress and emotions in the irritable bowel syndrome. *Vitam Horm* (2017) 103:327–54. doi:10.1016/bs.vh.2016.09.005
- Lindgren S, Lilja B, Rosen I, Sundkvist G. Disturbed autonomic nerve function in patients with Crohn's disease. *Scand J Gastroenterol* (1991) 26(4):361–6. doi:10.3109/00365529108996495
- Lindgren S, Stewenius J, Sjolund K, Lilja B, Sundkvist G. Autonomic vagal nerve dysfunction in patients with ulcerative colitis. *Scand J Gastroenterol* (1993) 28(7):638–42. doi:10.3109/00365529309096103
- 135. Pellissier S, Dantzer C, Mondillon L, Trocme C, Gauchez AS, Ducros V, et al. Relationship between vagal tone, cortisol, TNF-alpha, epinephrine and negative affects in Crohn's disease and irritable bowel syndrome. *PLoS One* (2014) 9(9):e105328. doi:10.1371/journal.pone.0105328
- Peyrin-Biroulet L, Lemann M. Review article: remission rates achievable by current therapies for inflammatory bowel disease. *Aliment Pharmacol Ther* (2011) 33(8):870–9. doi:10.1111/j.1365-2036.2011.04599.x
- 137. Molnar T, Farkas K, Nyari T, Szepes Z, Nagy F, Wittmann T. Frequency and predictors of loss of response to infliximab or adalimumab in Crohn's disease

after one-year treatment period – a single center experience. *J Gastrointestin Liver Dis* (2012) 21(3):265–9.

- Billioud V, Sandborn WJ, Peyrin-Biroulet L. Loss of response and need for adalimumab dose intensification in Crohn's disease: a systematic review. *Am J Gastroenterol* (2011) 106(4):674–84. doi:10.1038/ajg.2011.60
- 139. Bonovas S, Fiorino G, Allocca M, Lytras T, Nikolopoulos GK, Peyrin-Biroulet L, et al. Biologic therapies and risk of infection and malignancy in patients with inflammatory bowel disease: a systematic review and network meta-analysis. *Clin Gastroenterol Hepatol* (2016) 14(10):1385–97.e10. doi:10.1016/j.cgh.2016.04.039
- 140. Lenti MV, Selinger CP. Medication non-adherence in adult patients affected by inflammatory bowel disease: a critical review and update of the determining factors, consequences and possible interventions. *Expert Rev Gastroenterol Hepatol* (2017) 11(3):215–26. doi:10.1080/17474124.2017.1284587
- Maggiori L, Panis Y. Surgical management of IBD from an open to a laparoscopic approach. Nat Rev Gastroenterol Hepatol (2013) 10(5):297–306. doi:10.1038/nrgastro.2013.30
- 142. Ghia JE, Blennerhassett P, Kumar-Ondiveeran H, Verdu EF, Collins SM. The vagus nerve: a tonic inhibitory influence associated with inflammatory bowel disease in a murine model. *Gastroenterology* (2006) 131(4):1122–30. doi:10.1053/j.gastro.2006.08.016
- 143. Bai A, Guo Y, Lu N. The effect of the cholinergic anti-inflammatory pathway on experimental colitis. *Scand J Immunol* (2007) 66(5):538–45. doi:10.1111/j.1365-3083.2007.02011.x
- 144. Meregnani J, Clarencon D, Vivier M, Peinnequin A, Mouret C, Sinniger V, et al. Anti-inflammatory effect of vagus nerve stimulation in a rat model of inflammatory bowel disease. *Auton Neurosci* (2011) 160(1–2):82–9. doi:10.1016/j.autneu.2010.10.007
- 145. Sun P, Zhou K, Wang S, Li P, Chen S, Lin G, et al. Involvement of MAPK/ NF-kappaB signaling in the activation of the cholinergic anti-inflammatory pathway in experimental colitis by chronic vagus nerve stimulation. *PLoS One* (2013) 8(8):e69424. doi:10.1371/journal.pone.0069424
- Miceli PC, Jacobson K. Cholinergic pathways modulate experimental dinitrobenzene sulfonic acid colitis in rats. *Auton Neurosci* (2003) 105(1):16–24. doi:10.1016/S1566-0702(03)00023-7
- 147. Ghia JE, Blennerhassett P, El-Sharkawy RT, Collins SM. The protective effect of the vagus nerve in a murine model of chronic relapsing colitis. *Am J Physiol Gastrointest Liver Physiol* (2007) 293(4):G711–8. doi:10.1152/ ajpgi.00240.2007
- 148. Reyt S, Picq C, Sinniger V, Clarencon D, Bonaz B, David O. Dynamic Causal Modelling and physiological confounds: a functional MRI study of vagus nerve stimulation. *Neuroimage* (2010) 52(4):1456–64. doi:10.1016/ j.neuroimage.2010.05.021
- 149. Clarencon D, Pellissier S, Sinniger V, Kibleur A, Hoffman D, Vercueil L, et al. Long term effects of low frequency (10 Hz) vagus nerve stimulation on EEG and heart rate variability in Crohn's disease: a case report. *Brain Stimul* (2014) 7(6):914–6. doi:10.1016/j.brs.2014.08.001
- 150. Jin H, Guo J, Liu J, Lyu B, Foreman RD, Yin J, et al. Anti-inflammatory effects and mechanisms of vagal nerve stimulation combined with electroacupuncture in a rodent model of Thbs-induced colitis. *Am J Physiol Gastrointest Liver Physiol* (2017) 313:G192–202. doi:10.1152/ajpgi.00254.2016
- 151. Cygankiewicz I, Zareba W. Heart rate variability. *Handb Clin Neurol* (2013) 117:379–93. doi:10.1016/B978-0-444-53491-0.00031-6
- 152. Bonaz B, Sinniger V, Hoffmann D, Clarencon D, Mathieu N, Dantzer C, et al. Chronic vagus nerve stimulation in Crohn's disease: a 6-month follow-up pilot study. *Neurogastroenterol Motil* (2016) 28(6):948–53. doi:10.1111/ nmo.12792
- 153. Mulak A, Bonaz B. Irritable bowel syndrome: a model of the brain-gut interactions. *Med Sci Monit* (2004) 10(4):RA55–62.
- Canavan C, West J, Card T. The epidemiology of irritable bowel syndrome. *Clin Epidemiol* (2014) 6:71–80. doi:10.2147/CLEP.S40245
- 155. Camilleri M. Pathophysiology in irritable bowel syndrome. Drug News Perspect (2001) 14(5):268–78. doi:10.1358/dnp.2001.14.5.704648
- Chang L. The association of functional gastrointestinal disorders and fibromyalgia. *Eur J Surg Suppl* (1998) 583:32–6. doi:10.1080/11024159850191210
- 157. Garakani A, Win T, Virk S, Gupta S, Kaplan D, Masand PS. Comorbidity of irritable bowel syndrome in psychiatric patients: a review. Am J Ther (2003) 10(1):61–7. doi:10.1097/00045391-200301000-00014

- Bradford K, Shih W, Videlock EJ, Presson AP, Naliboff BD, Mayer EA, et al. Association between early adverse life events and irritable bowel syndrome. *Clin Gastroenterol Hepatol* (2012) 10(4):385–90.e1–3. doi:10.1016/j.cgh. 2011.12.018
- Ritchie JA. The irritable colon syndrome an unhappy coincidence? *Tijdschr Gastroenterol* (1973) 16(4):243–53.
- Brierley SM, Linden DR. Neuroplasticity and dysfunction after gastrointestinal inflammation. *Nat Rev Gastroenterol Hepatol* (2014) 11(10):611–27. doi:10.1038/nrgastro.2014.103
- 161. Barbara G, Stanghellini V, De Giorgio R, Cremon C, Cottrell GS, Santini D, et al. Activated mast cells in proximity to colonic nerves correlate with abdominal pain in irritable bowel syndrome. *Gastroenterology* (2004) 126(3): 693–702. doi:10.1053/j.gastro.2003.11.055
- 162. Gwee KA, Graham JC, McKendrick MW, Collins SM, Marshall JS, Walters SJ, et al. Psychometric scores and persistence of irritable bowel after infectious diarrhoea. *Lancet* (1996) 347(8995):150–3. doi:10.1016/ S0140-6736(96)90341-4
- 163. Spence MJ, Moss-Morris R. The cognitive behavioural model of irritable bowel syndrome: a prospective investigation of patients with gastroenteritis. *Gut* (2007) 56(8):1066–71. doi:10.1136/gut.2006.108811
- Catanzaro R, Occhipinti S, Calabrese F, Anzalone MG, Milazzo M, Italia A, et al. Irritable bowel syndrome: new findings in pathophysiological and therapeutic field. *Minerva Gastroenterol Dietol* (2014) 60(2):151–63.
- Bonaz B. Abnormal brain microstructure in patients with chronic pancreatitis. *Gut* (2011) 60(11):1445–6. doi:10.1136/gutjnl-2011-300840
- 166. Yunus MB. Role of central sensitization in symptoms beyond muscle pain, and the evaluation of a patient with widespread pain. Best Pract Res Clin Rheumatol (2007) 21(3):481–97. doi:10.1016/j.berh.2007.03.006
- 167. Yunus MB. Fibromyalgia and overlapping disorders: the unifying concept of central sensitivity syndromes. *Semin Arthritis Rheum* (2007) 36(6):339–56. doi:10.1016/j.semarthrit.2006.12.009
- Hinton DE, Hofmann SG, Pollack MH, Otto MW. Mechanisms of efficacy of CBT for Cambodian refugees with PTSD: improvement in emotion regulation and orthostatic blood pressure response. *CNS Neurosci Ther* (2009) 15(3):255–63. doi:10.1111/j.1755-5949.2009.00100.x
- 169. Ford AC, Quigley EM, Lacy BE, Lembo AJ, Saito YA, Schiller LR, et al. Effect of antidepressants and psychological therapies, including hypnotherapy, in irritable bowel syndrome: systematic review and meta-analysis. *Am J Gastroenterol* (2014) 109(9):1350–65; quiz 1366. doi:10.1038/ajg.2014.148
- Zurowski D, Nowak L, Wordliczek J, Dobrogowski J, Thor PJ. Effects of vagus nerve stimulation in visceral pain model. *Folia Med Cracov* (2012) 52(1–2):57–69.
- Zhang X, Cao B, Yan N, Liu J, Wang J, Tung VO, et al. Vagus nerve stimulation modulates visceral pain-related affective memory. *Behav Brain Res* (2013) 236(1):8–15. doi:10.1016/j.bbr.2012.08.027
- 172. Kirchner A, Stefan H, Bastian K, Birklein F. Vagus nerve stimulation suppresses pain but has limited effects on neurogenic inflammation in humans. *Eur J Pain* (2006) 10(5):449–55. doi:10.1016/j.ejpain.2005.06.005
- 173. Botha C, Farmer AD, Nilsson M, Brock C, Gavrila AD, Drewes AM, et al. Preliminary report: modulation of parasympathetic nervous system tone

influences oesophageal pain hypersensitivity. *Gut* (2015) 64(4):611-7. doi:10.1136/gutjnl-2013-306698

- 174. Frokjaer JB, Bergmann S, Brock C, Madzak A, Farmer AD, Ellrich J, et al. Modulation of vagal tone enhances gastroduodenal motility and reduces somatic pain sensitivity. *Neurogastroenterol Motil* (2016) 28(4):592–8. doi:10.1111/nmo.12760
- Calvino B, Grilo RM. Central pain control. *Joint Bone Spine* (2006) 73(1):10–6. doi:10.1016/j.jbspin.2004.11.006
- 176. Livingston EH, Passaro EP Jr. Postoperative ileus. Dig Dis Sci (1990) 35(1):121-32. doi:10.1007/BF01537233
- 177. Holzer P, Lippe IT, Holzer-Petsche U. Inhibition of gastrointestinal transit due to surgical trauma or peritoneal irritation is reduced in capsaicintreated rats. *Gastroenterology* (1986) 91(2):360–3. doi:10.1016/0016-5085(86)90569-X
- Bonaz B, Plourde V, Tache Y. Abdominal surgery induces Fos immunoreactivity in the rat brain. J Comp Neurol (1994) 349(2):212–22. doi:10.1002/ cne.903490205
- 179. Tache Y, Bonaz B. Corticotropin-releasing factor receptors and stressrelated alterations of gut motor function. J Clin Invest (2007) 117(1):33–40. doi:10.1172/JCI30085
- Monnikes H, Schmidt BG, Raybould HE, Tache Y. CRF in the paraventricular nucleus mediates gastric and colonic motor response to restraint stress. *Am J Physiol* (1992) 262(1 Pt 1):G137–43.
- 181. de Jonge WJ, van den Wijngaard RM, The FO, ter Beek ML, Bennink RJ, Tytgat GN, et al. Postoperative ileus is maintained by intestinal immune infiltrates that activate inhibitory neural pathways in mice. *Gastroenterology* (2003) 125(4):1137–47. doi:10.1016/S0016-5085(03)01197-1
- 182. Ciardulli A, Saccone G, Di Mascio D, Caissutti C, Berghella V. Chewing gum improves postoperative recovery of gastrointestinal function after cesarean delivery: a systematic review and meta-analysis of randomized trials. *J Matern Fetal Neonatal Med* (2017):1–9. doi:10.1080/14767058.2017. 1330883
- 183. Stakenborg N, Wolthuis AM, Gomez-Pinilla PJ, Farro G, Di Giovangiulio M, Bosmans G, et al. Abdominal vagus nerve stimulation as a new therapeutic approach to prevent postoperative ileus. *Neurogastroenterol Motil* (2017) 29(9):e13075. doi:10.1111/nmo.13075
- Olofsson PS, Tracey KJ. Bioelectronic medicine: technology targeting molecular mechanisms for therapy. *J Intern Med* (2017) 282(1):3–4. doi:10.1111/ joim.12624

Conflict of Interest Statement: The authors declare that the research was conducted in the absence of any commercial or financial relationships that could be construed as a potential conflict of interest.

Copyright © 2017 Bonaz, Sinniger and Pellissier. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (CC BY). The use, distribution or reproduction in other forums is permitted, provided the original author(s) or licensor are credited and that the original publication in this journal is cited, in accordance with accepted academic practice. No use, distribution or reproduction is permitted which does not comply with these terms.





Neuroimmune Interactions in Inflammation and Acute Kidney Injury

Tsuyoshi Inoue, Shinji Tanaka and Mark D. Okusa*

Division of Nephrology, Center for Immunity, Inflammation, and Regenerative Medicine, University of Virginia, Charlottesville, VA United States

Inflammation contributes to the pathogenesis of a wide variety of disorders including kidney diseases. Recent advances have shown that neural pathways are able to regulate immunity and inflammation. The cholinergic anti-inflammatory pathway (CAP) is a well-studied neural circuit involving the vagus nerve that is thought to contribute to the response to inflammatory disorders. Expression of receptors for neurotransmitters is found in some immune cells, including $\beta 2$ adrenergic receptors on CD4 T cells and alpha 7 subunit of the nicotinic acetylcholine (ACh) receptor on macrophages. Once nerves are activated, neurotransmitters such as norepinephrine and ACh are released at nerve terminals, and the neurotransmitters can activate immune cells located in close proximity to the nerve terminals. Thus, vagus nerve stimulation induces activation of immune cells, leading to an anti-inflammatory response. Recent studies demonstrate a non-pharmacological organ protective effect of electrical nerve stimulation, pulsed ultrasound treatment, or optogenetic C1 neuron activation. These modalities are thought to activate the CAP and attenuate inflammation. In this review, we will focus on the current understanding of the mechanisms regarding neuroimmune interactions with a particular focus on inflammation associated with kidney disease.

Keywords: neuroimmunomodulation, immunity, inflammation, vagus nerve, kidney injury

INTRODUCTION

Recent advances have shown that the communication between the nervous and immune systems can regulate immune function and inflammation (1). The link between the nervous and immune systems depends in part on neural reflexes involving various immune cells. Receptors for neurotransmitters such as acetylcholine (ACh) and norepinephrine (NE) are found on macrophages, dendritic cells, T cells, and B cells (2). These immune cells synthesize and release neurotransmitters and respond to neurotransmitters released from nearby nerve terminals and other immune cells (3, 4). This link between the nervous and immune systems permits rapid homeostatic responses to inflammation and is poised to mediate protection from organ injury. This review will summarize our understanding of the molecular mechanisms that underlie the neural control of inflammation in experimental models of inflammation, mainly focusing on acute kidney injury (AKI) as well as in early studies in human diseases.

CHOLINERGIC ANTI-INFLAMMATORY PATHWAY (CAP)

A well-studied neuroimmune pathway is the CAP, the efferent limb of the "inflammatory reflex pathway" mediated through the vagus nerve. This concept has been described by Tracey et al. using

OPEN ACCESS

Edited by:

Valentin A. Pavlov, Northwell Health, United States

Reviewed by:

Benjamin Ethan Steinberg, University of Toronto, Canada Bruno Bonaz, Université Grenoble Alpes and Centre Hospitalier Universitaire de Grenoble, France Colin Reardon, University of California, Davis, United States

> *Correspondence: Mark D. Okusa mdo7y@virginia.edu

Specialty section:

This article was submitted to Inflammation. a section of the journal Frontiers in Immunoloav

Received: 15 June 2017 Accepted: 24 July 2017 Published: 09 August 2017

Citation:

Inoue T, Tanaka S and Okusa MD (2017) Neuroimmune Interactions in Inflammation and Acute Kidney Injury. Front. Immunol. 8:945. doi: 10.3389/fimmu.2017.00945 a lipopolysaccharide (LPS) model of inflammation (1, 5–8). Peripheral vagal afferent neurons express receptors in proximity to immune cells and detect bacterial products (pathogen-associated molecular patterns), proinflammatory cytokines, immunoglobulins and ATP through receptors (9–16). Following detection of these inflammatory molecules, receptors transduce signals from the immune cells and injured tissue and transmit them to the brainstem nucleus tractus solitarius (8, 17). Through uncertain mechanisms vagus efferent nerve is activated and the inflammatory reflex controls peripheral cytokine levels and inflammation.

Mononuclear phagocytes and CD4 T cells are key cellular components that interact to mediate the anti-inflammatory response following activation of CAP. Tracey et al. initially found that direct electrical stimulation of efferent vagus nerve significantly decreased the amount of tumor necrosis factor alpha (TNF- α) in the serum induced by LPS (8). The effect was abolished in mice deficient in the alpha 7 subunit of the nicotinic acetylcholine receptor (a7nAChRKO). a7nAChR is predominantly expressed in neuronal tissues, but Tracey et al. provided histological and functional evidence for a7nAChR on macrophages (11). LPS-induced TNF- α production in peritoneal macrophages was suppressed by ACh or nicotine, an agonist for the nicotinic receptor, and its suppression was abolished in peritoneal macrophages derived from α 7nAChRKO mice (18). Downstream of a7nAChR, inhibition of the nuclear translocation of NF-KB (19) and activation of the JAK2-STAT3 pathway (20) ultimately reduces the production of inflammatory mediators.

CD4 T cells importantly contribute to the anti-inflammatory response following activation of CAP. Vida et al. revealed a role for $\beta 2$ adrenergic receptors on CD4 T cells (21). They showed that the $\beta 2$ antagonist butoxamine efficiently reversed the TNF- α suppression induced by vagus nerve stimulation (VNS). Furthermore, the anti-inflammatory effect of VNS was lost in $\beta 2$ adrenergic receptor-deficient mice, but the VNS-induced effect was rescued by the transfer of CD4⁺ CD25⁻ cells (non-T regulatory cells) and not CD4⁺ CD25⁺ cells from WT mice (21). These results provide molecular and pharmacological evidence for the role of CD4⁺ cells in contributing to the anti-inflammatory effect of CAP.

In addition to the importance of macrophages and CD4 T cells, it became evident that the spleen was a crucial organ in the CAP (22). Huston et al. revealed that the spleen is the major source of TNF- α after LPS challenge, and VNS-induced inhibition of systemic TNF- α production was abolished in splenectomized animals (22).

The splenic nerve, a component of the sympathetic (adrenergic) nervous system, releases NE, whereas the vagus nerve, a component of the parasympathetic (cholinergic) nervous system, releases ACh at nerve terminals upon activation. In response to VNS, ACh in the spleen (3) and NE in plasma (21) are upregulated. Rodent spleen receives noradrenergic fibers from the splenic sympathetic nerves, but little or no direct (cholinergic) innervation from the vagus was found in the spleen (23, 24). Rosas-Ballina et al. elegantly showed that spleen CD4⁺ CD44^{high} CD62L^{low} cells, which express choline acetyltransferase (ChAT) and can release ACh, are the source of ACh in spleen during activation of CAP (3). Catecholaminergic terminals of the splenic

nerve in the white pulp of the spleen are in close proximity to lymphocytes, including ChAT-positive T cells, thus permitting functional coupling. The anti-inflammatory effects of VNS are abolished in nude mice, which do not have functional T cells, however reconstituting T cells through adoptive transfer of AChsynthesizing T lymphocytes into nude mice partially restores VNS-induced anti-inflammatory effect (3). These experiments explain how ACh levels are elevated in the spleen after VNS despite the lack of direct vagus innervation of the spleen. Still unresolved, however, is how NE is released in the spleen (or systemically) after VNS, information that would clarify the interaction between vagus (parasympathetic, cholinergic) and splenic (sympathetic, adrenergic) nerve in CAP. **Figure 1** characterizes the CAP based upon current information and **Figure 2A** summarizes the methods to activate the CAP.



FIGURE 1 | Cholinergic anti-inflammatory pathway (CAP). The CAP links the nervous system and immune system. The activity of afferent vagus nerve fibers is stimulated by cytokines and pathogen-associated molecular pattern molecules. The signal activates efferent vagus nerve fibers through the nucleus tractus solitarius (NTS) and dorsal motor nucleus of the vagus in the brain. The efferent vagus nerve (cholinergic) stimulates CD4 T cells in spleen via the splenic sympathetic (adrenergic) nerve. Release of norepinephrine binds to β 2-adrenergic receptors (β 2ARs) on CD4 T cells, which then elicits release of acetylcholine (ACh). ACh binding to alpha 7 nicotinic acetylcholine receptors (α 7nAChRs) on macrophages produces an anti-inflammatory response, such as TNF- α suppression. Ultrasound and C1 neuron stimulation also activate the pathway and produce organ protective effects.



AKI AND INFLAMMATION

Acute kidney injury is a sudden loss of kidney function that occurs within a few hours or up to a few days after an insult and is accompanied by inflammation and tissue damage. AKI causes life-threatening complications such as fluid overload, hyperkalemia, uremia, and metabolic acidosis and can also have systemic effects on other organs including brain, heart, and lung. In hospitalized patients, AKI is a common and major concern because of its high morbidity and mortality (25, 26). In addition, there is a high prevalence of AKI in emergency department patients (27). Various factors such as ischemia, drugs, toxins and infections cause AKI, and inflammation plays a major role in the pathophysiology of AKI including aseptic or sterile AKI (28, 29). The role of immune cells differ depending on the causes of AKI (30). As ischemia-reperfusion injury (IRI) is one of the major causes of AKI and has been studied most extensively, the involvement of both innate and adaptive immunity has been revealed in renal IRI (29-31) as described below.

Following renal ischemia–reperfusion, much of the inflammation occurs in the outer medulla, the part of the kidney with the lowest oxygen tension and with the greatest degree of epithelial cell necrosis. Damage-associated molecular patterns released from dying cells, adhesion molecules, and Toll-like receptors induce the recruitment and activation of various immune cells during the early injury phase (30). Recruitment of neutrophils, natural killer (NK) cells, and NK T cells occurs within several hours of tissue injury, and these cells contribute to initiation of the inflammatory cascade such as IL-1, IL-6, and TNF- α . Leukocyte infiltration into postischemic regions in the kidney is promoted by activation of the complement system in addition to enhanced proinflammatory cytokines and chemokines production (32). Renal dendritic cells increase in number in the injury site and mediate inflammation from the early to late injury phase. Inflammatory monocytes infiltrate the injury site subsequently to neutrophils infiltration and they differentiate into macrophages. In the injury phase, macrophages are polarized into proinflammatory macrophages (M1) and cause tissue damage. By contrast, anti-inflammatory macrophages (M2) predominate during the recovery phase and contribute to resolution of inflammation and tissue repair (31, 33). Tregs play important roles in tubular regeneration, promoting the repair from ischemic injury in addition to their intrinsic renal protective function (34, 35). B cells are activated in the injury phase and limit tubular regeneration in the recovery phase, leading to tubular atrophy (36).

VNS IN KIDNEY DISEASE

Inoue et al. evaluated the role of VNS in AKI (37). When VNS was performed 24 h prior to IRI, renal function and tissue morphology were preserved. Plasma TNF- α induction by IRI was also suppressed by prior VNS. Interestingly, this renal protection was observed after either afferent or efferent VNS. Vagus efferents on the opposite side were activated by stimulating vagal afferents on the left side (37). However, the kidney was still protected form IRI by left afferent vagal stimulation with the right vagal nerve blocked with local anesthetic. These findings suggest that afferent VNS and efferent VNS might protect the kidney through different mechanisms. Studies to dissect separate vagal pathways using optogenetic approaches would provide new mechanistic information.

Splenic α 7nAChR-positive cells contribute to VNS-induced kidney protection. Splenocytes harvested from WT or α 7nAChRKO donor mice 24 h after VNS or sham VNS treatment

were transferred into naive WT recipient mice. The recipient mice received renal IRI 24 h later. When the mice received splenocytes from VNS-treated WT mice, the recipient mice were protected from IRI. However, no protection was observed when the recipient mice obtained splenocytes from VNS-treated α 7nAChRKO mice (37). The number of macrophages in the kidney increased with time after IRI, but there was no difference in number between WT and α7nAChRKO mice. On the other hand, prior VNS seems to change the polarizing phenotype of macrophages in the kidney. IRI alone induced all M1 markers and most of M2 markers we measured, but suppressed Arg1 expression (an M2 marker) in the infiltrated macrophages in the kidney. Prior VNS rescued Arg1 expression in WT mice, but not in α7nAChRKO mice (37). Thus, VNS-induced protection from kidney injury requires and an AChR-positive splenocytes and the phenotypic change of macrophages toward M2 might be one mechanism of the protection by VNS.

Inflammation and activation of immune system are also involved in the initiation and development of other kidney diseases such as glomerulonephritis, lupus nephritis, and diabetic nephropathy (38-40). Depending on the phases and types of the kidney diseases, different immune cells, cytokines, and chemokines participate in the pathogenesis of the disease. The involvement of T cells (41) and macrophages (31, 33, 42), key components of the CAP, is reported in various kidney disorders. With rare exception, there are no reports that VNS was applied to the other kidney diseases. VNS was applied to brain dead donors in a model of kidney transplantation (43). VNS stimulation of brain dead donors led to an improvement in transplanted kidney histology and renal function at 16 weeks posttransplantation when compared to unstimulated group. These preclinical data undergird the use of VNS in clinical trials of kidney transplantation. There are limited studies in kidney diseases; however, based on the importance of inflammation and immune responses in these disorders, we believe that many kidney diseases may serve as important therapeutic targets of VNS.

ULTRASOUND (US) PROTECTS FROM AKI THROUGH THE CAP

Gigliotti et al. found that prior US application (1 s every 6 s for 2 min on the both sides of kidneys including spleen, mechanical index of 1.2) suppressed systemic and local (renal) inflammation such as IL-6 and TNF- α , and attenuated AKI (44, 45). Experiments in splenectomized mice revealed that the spleen is required for US-induced renal protection (44). US-induced protection was also observed in a cecal ligation and puncture-induced sepsis model (45). Prior US treatment did not protect the kidney in Rag1-deficient mice (Rag1KO) that lack T and B lymphocytes. However, when the Rag1KO were reconstituted with CD4 T cells 10 days prior to US treatment, the protective effect of US was restored (44). In addition, adoptive transfer of splenocytes from US-treated mice 24 h prior to IRI confers protection from IRI (45). These data indicate that CD4 T cells in the spleen are important for US-mediated renal protection.

To investigate whether the protective effects of US were mediated through $\alpha7nAChR$ signaling in CAP, $\alpha7nAChRKO$

mice were used. In α 7nAChRKO mice, treatment with US before IRI did not provide protection (44). Bone marrow chimera experiments further revealed the importance of α 7nAChRs on hematopoietic cells in US-related organ protection (45). Taken together, these findings suggest that US protects the kidney from AKI through activation of the CAP.

VNS AND OTHER NEUROIMMUNE REFLEXES IN VARIOUS DISORDERS

Following initial studies on LPS-mediated inflammation, antiinflammatory effects of VNS in a wide variety disorders such as arthritis (46), colitis (47), ileus (47), pancreatitis (48), heart disease (49), diabetes (50), and hypertension (51) were confirmed. In contrast to the spleen, the vagus efferent fibers innervate the intestinal wall and directly synapse with postganglionic neurons in the enteric nervous system (52). VNS improves colitis (53) and ileus (54), and vagotomy aggravates these conditions (55). The vagus nerve does not directly innervate the joints; however, VNS attenuated limb inflammation following acute carrageenan-induced arthritis, and vagotomy resulted in increased acute inflammation as evidenced by severe edema (56). Chronic stimulation of vagus nerve, using a method called vagus nerve suspension, improved arthritic scores 3 months after the second immunization in a collagen-induced arthritis model (57). In addition, chronic electrical stimulation of vagus nerve (once daily from day 9 to day 15 for 60 s), using an implanted device with vagus nerve cuff electrodes, reduced the severity of collagen-induced arthritis in rats at day 16 (58).

On the other hand, there are many reports implying the existence of different reflexes and pathways other than the classical CAP. Sciatic nerve activation with electroacupuncture suppresses systemic inflammation following polymicrobial peritonitis through activation of the vagus nerve (59). Stimulation of the sciatic nerve induces vagal-mediated production of aromatic L-amino acid decarboxylase in the adrenal medulla leading to the production of dopamine thereby suppressing systemic inflammation through dopamine type 1 (D1) receptors. Recent studies revealed the importance of sympathetic (adrenergic) nerves (splanchnic and splenic nerves) in a neural reflex pathway that controls inflammation (60). LPS administration strongly increased splanchnic nerve and its splenic branch activity in addition to systemic TNF-a production. LPS-induced increase in plasma TNF- α was enhanced nearly five times when splanchnic nerve was cut, and vagotomy did not affect this. Plasma corticosterone levels were not affected by splanchnic nerve cut, suggesting that in this particular model the neural reflex pathway controlling inflammation was independent of corticosteroids and the vagus nerve. ACh-producing B lymphocytes control local neutrophil recruitment to the peritoneum in response to endotoxin (61). Finally, recent studies suggest a role of β2-adrenergic receptors on the muscularis macrophages, localized deeper in the gut wall (62). Upon luminal bacterial infection, sympathetic (adrenergic) neurons innervating the gut are activated, then muscularis macrophages further enhance tissue-protective programs through \beta2-adrenergic receptors on the macrophages (62).
OPTOGENETIC APPROACHES TO DEFINING THE MECHANISM OF THE CAP

Optogenetics is a technique involving the use of light to control the activity of neurons that have been genetically modified to express photosensitive ion transporters (**Figure 2B**) (63). The discovery of channelrhodopsin-1 (64) and -2 (65) (ChR1 and ChR2) in 2002 and 2003, respectively, marked the genesis of optogenetics. These unique opsins are found in the "eye spot" of *Chlamydomonas reinhardtii*. When blue light (~470 nm) is applied to ChR2, the channel opens and functions as a nonselective cation channel. Only 2 years after the discovery of ChR2, investigators introduced it in mammalian neurons, which were then successfully stimulated using blue light (66).

The utilization of halorhodopsin, an inhibitory channel, gave further impetus to studies using optogenetics (67). When yellow light (~590 nm) is applied to neurons expressing halorhodopsin, the pump allows chloride ions to enter the cells, thereby resulting in hyperpolarization and inhibition of the neurons. In addition, by using the Cre-Lox system, these excitatory or inhibitory proteins can be introduced into specific cell types. Thus, optogenetics enables targeted excitation or inhibition, conferring cellular or projection specificity, which is not attainable through electrical stimulation. Owing to its significant impact on studies in neuroscience, this technique was selected as the "Method of the Year" by the Nature publishing group in 2010 (68).

Because of the many advantages optogenetics provides, this technique is especially useful for revealing the mechanism of the CAP, although it has been underutilized for this purpose thus far. For example, vagal afferent sensory neurons have been divided into several subgroups based on specific markers, and optogenetic stimulation of each subgroup modulated the function of the lung, heart, and gastrointestinal tract in different ways. Selective activation of P2ry1-positive and Npy2r-positive neurons in vagal afferents resulted in apnea and rapid/shallow breathing, respectively (69). It was also reported that Gpr65positive neurons innervating intestinal villi detect nutrients and regulate gut motility, while Glp1r-positive neurons sense stomach and intestine stretch (70). These findings suggest that nerves in the CAP such as vagus nerve and splenic nerve can be divided into several subgroups and each subgroup might have different roles in the CAP and that optogenetics has the high potential to facilitate elucidation of the selective neural circuits of the CAP.

C1 NEURONS AND RESTRAINT STRESS IN THE CAP

By using optogenetics, Abe et al. revealed a new role of C1 neurons in activating the CAP (71). C1 neurons, which reside in the medulla oblongata and innervate the dorsal motor nucleus of the vagus nerve, sympathetic (adrenergic) efferents, the paraventricular nucleus of the hypothalamus, and other brainstem regions, mediate adaptive autonomic responses to several stressors, such as hypotension, hypoxia, and LPS (72). C1 neurons stimulation by laser protects mouse kidneys from IRI. The spleen, β 2-adrenergic receptors, and α 7nAChRs are necessary for

the protective effect, thereby suggesting that the CAP is involved in the protective effect of C1 neuron stimulation. Interestingly, restraint stress for 10 min also protects the kidney from IRI. The protective effect is mediated by C1 neurons and was abolished by ganglionic blockade but not affected by subdiaphragmatic vagotomy or by corticosterone receptor blockade. These findings suggest that C1 neurons activate the CAP not through a vagal, but through a sympathetic (adrenergic) route.

VAGUS NERVE STIMULATOR

More than 100,000 vagus nerve stimulators have been implanted for medically refractory epilepsy and for treatment-resistant depression and the device has been well tolerated (73). Although transvenous VNS failed to suppress systemic inflammation in healthy subjects (74), pilot studies have showed that implanted vagus nerve stimulators are effective in rheumatoid arthritis (75) and Crohn's disease (76) in human. In 17 patients with rheumatoid arthritis, including those in early and late stages of the disease, symptoms improved significantly during the period of VNS (75). Biological parameters, including endoscopic index of severity, improved in seven patients with Crohn's disease and treated with VNS in a 6-month follow-up (76). In addition, many other clinical trials on a wide variety of disorders such as heart failure, hypertension, inflammation, and diabetes are ongoing. Recently two non-invasive external devices have been developed to stimulate the vagus nerve through the skin (73). Transcutaneous cervical VNS reduced the extent of tissue damage after cerebral ischemic injury in rats (77). In humans, VNS with a transcutaneous device on the neck downregulated release of inflammatory cytokines, such as IL-1 β and TNF- α , in healthy subjects (78).

CONCLUSION

In summary, neuroimmune interactions play very important roles in various disorders, however the mechanisms linking these two different systems are very complex and incompletely understood. Additional studies using advanced tools such as optogenetics will lead to further molecular understanding of neuroimmunomodulatory mechanisms controlling inflammation. These studies could yield potent non-pharmacological approaches to blocking inflammation and tissue injury in systemic disease. In the future, vagus nerve stimulator or US treatment might be applied to the patients who are planned to have cardiac surgery or kidney transplantation, conditions that result from renal ischemia injury.

AUTHOR CONTRIBUTIONS

All authors participated in the writing, editing, and literature search. ST was responsible for **Figure 2** and TI was responsible for **Figure 1**.

FUNDING

Research summarized in this review was supported by the National Institutes of Health under awards 1R01DK105133, R01DK062324, U18EB021787 and 1S10RR026799-01.

REFERENCES

- Pavlov VA, Tracey KJ. Neural regulation of immunity: molecular mechanisms and clinical translation. Nat Neurosci (2017) 20(2):156–66. doi:10.1038/ nn.4477
- Kawashima K, Fujii T, Moriwaki Y, Misawa H. Critical roles of acetylcholine and the muscarinic and nicotinic acetylcholine receptors in the regulation of immune function. *Life Sci* (2012) 91(21–22):1027–32. doi:10.1016/j. lfs.2012.05.006
- Rosas-Ballina M, Olofsson PS, Ochani M, Valdes-Ferrer SI, Levine YA, Reardon C, et al. Acetylcholine-synthesizing T cells relay neural signals in a vagus nerve circuit. *Science* (2011) 334(6052):98–101. doi:10.1126/ science.1209985
- Cosentino M, Bombelli R, Ferrari M, Marino F, Rasini E, Maestroni GJ, et al. HPLC-ED measurement of endogenous catecholamines in human immune cells and hematopoietic cell lines. *Life Sci* (2000) 68(3):283–95. doi:10.1016/ S0024-3205(00)00937-1
- 5. Tracey KJ. The inflammatory reflex. *Nature* (2002) 420(6917):853–9. doi:10.1038/nature01321
- Tracey KJ. Physiology and immunology of the cholinergic antiinflammatory pathway. J Clin Invest (2007) 117(2):289–96. doi:10.1172/JCI30555
- Tracey KJ. Understanding immunity requires more than immunology. Nat Immunol (2010) 11(7):561–4. doi:10.1038/ni0710-561
- Borovikova LV, Ivanova S, Zhang M, Yang H, Botchkina GI, Watkins LR, et al. Vagus nerve stimulation attenuates the systemic inflammatory response to endotoxin. *Nature* (2000) 405(6785):458–62. doi:10.1038/35013070
- Ek M, Kurosawa M, Lundeberg T, Ericsson A. Activation of vagal afferents after intravenous injection of interleukin-1beta: role of endogenous prostaglandins. J Neurosci (1998) 18(22):9471–9.
- Hermann GE, Rogers RC. TNFalpha: a trigger of autonomic dysfunction. Neuroscientist (2008) 14(1):53-67. doi:10.1177/1073858407305725
- van der Kleij H, Charles N, Karimi K, Mao YK, Foster J, Janssen L, et al. Evidence for neuronal expression of functional Fc (epsilon and gamma) receptors. *J Allergy Clin Immunol* (2010) 125(3):757–60. doi:10.1016/j. jaci.2009.10.054
- Page AJ, O'Donnell TA, Blackshaw LA. P2X purinoceptor-induced sensitization of ferret vagal mechanoreceptors in oesophageal inflammation. *J Physiol* (2000) 523(Pt 2):403–11. doi:10.1111/j.1469-7793.2000.00403.x
- Brouns I, Adriaensen D, Burnstock G, Timmermans JP. Intraepithelial vagal sensory nerve terminals in rat pulmonary neuroepithelial bodies express P2X(3) receptors. *Am J Respir Cell Mol Biol* (2000) 23(1):52–61. doi:10.1165/ ajrcmb.23.1.3936
- Niijima A, Hori T, Katafuchi T, Ichijo T. The effect of interleukin-1 beta on the efferent activity of the vagus nerve to the thymus. J Auton Nerv Syst (1995) 54(2):137–44. doi:10.1016/0165-1838(95)00003-G
- Niijima A. The afferent discharges from sensors for interleukin 1 beta in the hepatoportal system in the anesthetized rat. J Auton Nerv Syst (1996) 61(3):287–91. doi:10.1016/S0165-1838(96)00098-7
- Steinberg BE, Silverman HA, Robbiati S, Gunasekaran MK, Tsaava T, Battinelli E, et al. Cytokine-specific neurograms in the sensory vagus nerve. *Bioelectron Med* (2016) 3:7–17. doi:10.15424/bioelectronmed.2016.00007
- Saeed RW, Varma S, Peng-Nemeroff T, Sherry B, Balakhaneh D, Huston J, et al. Cholinergic stimulation blocks endothelial cell activation and leukocyte recruitment during inflammation. *J Exp Med* (2005) 201(7):1113–23. doi:10.1084/jem.20040463
- Wang H, Yu M, Ochani M, Amella CA, Tanovic M, Susarla S, et al. Nicotinic acetylcholine receptor alpha7 subunit is an essential regulator of inflammation. *Nature* (2003) 421(6921):384–8. doi:10.1038/nature01339
- Wang H, Liao H, Ochani M, Justiniani M, Lin X, Yang L, et al. Cholinergic agonists inhibit HMGB1 release and improve survival in experimental sepsis. *Nat Med* (2004) 10(11):1216–21. doi:10.1038/nm1124
- de Jonge WJ, van der Zanden EP, The FO, Bijlsma MF, van Westerloo DJ, Bennink RJ, et al. Stimulation of the vagus nerve attenuates macrophage activation by activating the Jak2-STAT3 signaling pathway. *Nat Immunol* (2005) 6(8):844–51. doi:10.1038/ni0905-954b
- Vida G, Pena G, Kanashiro A, Thompson-Bonilla Mdel R, Palange D, Deitch EA, et al. Beta2-adrenoreceptors of regulatory lymphocytes are essential for vagal neuromodulation of the innate immune system. *FASEB J* (2011) 25(12):4476–85. doi:10.1096/fj.11-191007

- Huston JM, Ochani M, Rosas-Ballina M, Liao H, Ochani K, Pavlov VA, et al. Splenectomy inactivates the cholinergic antiinflammatory pathway during lethal endotoxemia and polymicrobial sepsis. *J Exp Med* (2006) 203(7):1623–8. doi:10.1084/jem.20052362
- Bellinger DL, Lorton D, Hamill RW, Felten SY, Felten DL. Acetylcholinesterase staining and choline acetyltransferase activity in the young adult rat spleen: lack of evidence for cholinergic innervation. *Brain Behav Immun* (1993) 7(3):191–204. doi:10.1006/brbi.1993.1021
- Nance DM, Sanders VM. Autonomic innervation and regulation of the immune system (1987-2007). Brain Behav Immun (2007) 21(6):736–45. doi:10.1016/j.bbi.2007.03.008
- Uchino S, Kellum JA, Bellomo R, Doig GS, Morimatsu H, Morgera S, et al. Acute renal failure in critically ill patients: a multinational, multicenter study. *JAMA* (2005) 294(7):813–8. doi:10.1001/jama.294.7.813
- Mehta RL, Burdmann EA, Cerda J, Feehally J, Finkelstein F, Garcia-Garcia G, et al. Recognition and management of acute kidney injury in the International Society of Nephrology 0by25 Global Snapshot: a multinational cross-sectional study. *Lancet* (2016) 387(10032):2017–25. doi:10.1016/ S0140-6736(16)30240-9
- Scheuermeyer FX, Grafstein E, Rowe B, Cheyne J, Grunau B, Bradford A, et al. The clinical epidemiology and 30-day outcomes of emergency department patients with acute kidney injury. *Can J Kidney Health Dis* (2017) 4:2054358117703985. doi:10.1177/2054358117703985
- Kinsey GR, Li L, Okusa MD. Inflammation in acute kidney injury. Nephron Exp Nephrol (2008) 109(4):e102–7. doi:10.1159/000142934
- Rabb H, Griffin MD, McKay DB, Swaminathan S, Pickkers P, Rosner MH, et al. Inflammation in AKI: current understanding, key questions, and knowledge gaps. JAm Soc Nephrol (2016) 27(2):371–9. doi:10.1681/ ASN.2015030261
- Jang HR, Rabb H. Immune cells in experimental acute kidney injury. Nat Rev Nephrol (2015) 11(2):88–101. doi:10.1038/nrneph.2014.180
- Cao Q, Harris DC, Wang Y. Macrophages in kidney injury, inflammation, and fibrosis. *Physiology (Bethesda)* (2015) 30(3):183–94. doi:10.1152/ physiol.00046.2014
- Jang HR, Rabb H. The innate immune response in ischemic acute kidney injury. Clin Immunol (2009) 130(1):41–50. doi:10.1016/j.clim.2008.08.016
- Huen SC, Cantley LG. Macrophage-mediated injury and repair after ischemic kidney injury. *Pediatr Nephrol* (2015) 30(2):199–209. doi:10.1007/ s00467-013-2726-y
- Kinsey GR, Sharma R, Okusa MD. Regulatory T cells in AKI. J Am Soc Nephrol (2013) 24(11):1720–6. doi:10.1681/ASN.2013050502
- Kinsey GR, Okusa MD. Expanding role of T cells in acute kidney injury. Curr Opin Nephrol Hypertens (2014) 23(1):9–16. doi:10.1097/01. mnh.0000436695.29173.de
- Jang HR, Gandolfo MT, Ko GJ, Satpute SR, Racusen L, Rabb H. B cells limit repair after ischemic acute kidney injury. J Am Soc Nephrol (2010) 21(4):654–65. doi:10.1681/ASN.2009020182
- Inoue T, Abe C, Sung SS, Moscalu S, Jankowski J, Huang L, et al. Vagus nerve stimulation mediates protection from kidney ischemia-reperfusion injury through alpha7nAChR+ splenocytes. J Clin Invest (2016) 126(5):1939–52. doi:10.1172/JCI83658
- Imig JD, Ryan MJ. Immune and inflammatory role in renal disease. Compr Physiol (2013) 3(2):957–76. doi:10.1002/cphy.c120028
- Kurts C, Panzer U, Anders HJ, Rees AJ. The immune system and kidney disease: basic concepts and clinical implications. *Nat Rev Immunol* (2013) 13(10):738–53. doi:10.1038/nri3523
- Pichler R, Afkarian M, Dieter BP, Tuttle KR. Immunity and inflammation in diabetic kidney disease: translating mechanisms to biomarkers and treatment targets. *Am J Physiol Renal Physiol* (2017) 312(4):F716–31. doi:10.1152/ ajprenal.00314.2016
- Suarez-Fueyo A, Bradley SJ, Klatzmann D, Tsokos GC. T cells and autoimmune kidney disease. Nat Rev Nephrol (2017) 13(6):329–43. doi:10.1038/ nrneph.2017.34
- 42. Duffield JS. Macrophages and immunologic inflammation of the kidney. Semin Nephrol (2010) 30(3):234–54. doi:10.1016/j.semnephrol.2010.03.003
- Hoeger S, Fontana J, Jarczyk J, Selhorst J, Waldherr R, Kramer BK, et al. Vagal stimulation in brain dead donor rats decreases chronic allograft nephropathy in recipients. *Nephrol Dial Transplant* (2014) 29(3):544–9. doi:10.1093/ndt/ gft451

- 44. Gigliotti JC, Huang L, Ye H, Bajwa A, Chattrabhuti K, Lee S, et al. Ultrasound prevents renal ischemia-reperfusion injury by stimulating the splenic cholinergic anti-inflammatory pathway. *J Am Soc Nephrol* (2013) 24(9):1451–60. doi:10.1681/ASN.2013010084
- 45. Gigliotti JC, Huang L, Bajwa A, Ye H, Mace EH, Hossack JA, et al. Ultrasound modulates the splenic neuroimmune axis in attenuating AKI. J Am Soc Nephrol (2015) 26(10):2470–81. doi:10.1681/ASN.2014080769
- McAllen RM, Cook AD, Khiew HW, Martelli D, Hamilton JA. The interface between cholinergic pathways and the immune system and its relevance to arthritis. *Arthritis Res Ther* (2015) 17:87. doi:10.1186/s13075-015-0597-2
- Goverse G, Stakenborg M, Matteoli G. The intestinal cholinergic antiinflammatory pathway. *J Physiol* (2016) 594(20):5771–80. doi:10.1113/ JP271537
- van Westerloo DJ, Giebelen IA, Florquin S, Bruno MJ, Larosa GJ, Ulloa L, et al. The vagus nerve and nicotinic receptors modulate experimental pancreatitis severity in mice. *Gastroenterology* (2006) 130(6):1822–30. doi:10.1053/j. gastro.2006.02.022
- Bernik TR, Friedman SG, Ochani M, DiRaimo R, Ulloa L, Yang H, et al. Pharmacological stimulation of the cholinergic antiinflammatory pathway. *J Exp Med* (2002) 195(6):781–8. doi:10.1084/jem.20011714
- Wang L, Opland D, Tsai S, Luk CT, Schroer SA, Allison MB, et al. Pten deletion in RIP-Cre neurons protects against type 2 diabetes by activating the anti-inflammatory reflex. *Nat Med* (2014) 20(5):484–92. doi:10.1038/nm.3527
- Carnevale D, Perrotta M, Pallante F, Fardella V, Iacobucci R, Fardella S, et al. A cholinergic-sympathetic pathway primes immunity in hypertension and mediates brain-to-spleen communication. *Nat Commun* (2016) 7:13035. doi:10.1038/ncomms13035
- 52. Matteoli G, Gomez-Pinilla PJ, Nemethova A, Di Giovangiulio M, Cailotto C, van Bree SH, et al. A distinct vagal anti-inflammatory pathway modulates intestinal muscularis resident macrophages independent of the spleen. *Gut* (2014) 63(6):938–48. doi:10.1136/gutjnl-2013-304676
- 53. Sun P, Zhou K, Wang S, Li P, Chen S, Lin G, et al. Involvement of MAPK/ NF-kappaB signaling in the activation of the cholinergic anti-inflammatory pathway in experimental colitis by chronic vagus nerve stimulation. *PLoS One* (2013) 8(8):e69424. doi:10.1371/journal.pone.0069424
- The FO, Boeckxstaens GE, Snoek SA, Cash JL, Bennink R, Larosa GJ, et al. Activation of the cholinergic anti-inflammatory pathway ameliorates postoperative ileus in mice. *Gastroenterology* (2007) 133(4):1219–28. doi:10.1053/j. gastro.2007.07.022
- Ghia JE, Blennerhassett P, Kumar-Ondiveeran H, Verdu EF, Collins SM. The vagus nerve: a tonic inhibitory influence associated with inflammatory bowel disease in a murine model. *Gastroenterology* (2006) 131(4):1122–30. doi:10.1053/j.gastro.2006.08.016
- Borovikova LV, Ivanova S, Nardi D, Zhang M, Yang H, Ombrellino M, et al. Role of vagus nerve signaling in CNI-1493-mediated suppression of acute inflammation. *Auton Neurosci* (2000) 85(1–3):141–7. doi:10.1016/ S1566-0702(00)00233-2
- Zhang P, Han D, Tang T, Zhang X, Dai K. Inhibition of the development of collagen-induced arthritis in Wistar rats through vagus nerve suspension: a 3-month observation. *Inflamm Res* (2008) 57(7):322–8. doi:10.1007/ s00011-008-8070-1
- Levine YA, Koopman FA, Faltys M, Caravaca A, Bendele A, Zitnik R, et al. Neurostimulation of the cholinergic anti-inflammatory pathway ameliorates disease in rat collagen-induced arthritis. *PLoS One* (2014) 9(8):e104530. doi:10.1371/journal.pone.0104530
- Torres-Rosas R, Yehia G, Pena G, Mishra P, del Rocio Thompson-Bonilla M, Moreno-Eutimio MA, et al. Dopamine mediates vagal modulation of the immune system by electroacupuncture. *Nat Med* (2014) 20(3):291–5. doi:10.1038/nm.3479
- Martelli D, Yao ST, McKinley MJ, McAllen RM. Reflex control of inflammation by sympathetic nerves, not the vagus. *J Physiol* (2014) 592(Pt 7):1677–86. doi:10.1113/jphysiol.2013.268573
- Reardon C, Duncan GS, Brustle A, Brenner D, Tusche MW, Olofsson PS, et al. Lymphocyte-derived ACh regulates local innate but not adaptive immunity. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A* (2013) 110(4):1410–5. doi:10.1073/pnas.1221655110

- Gabanyi I, Muller PA, Feighery L, Oliveira TY, Costa-Pinto FA, Mucida D. Neuro-immune interactions drive tissue programming in intestinal macrophages. *Cell* (2016) 164(3):378–91. doi:10.1016/j.cell.2015.12.023
- Montgomery KL, Iyer SM, Christensen AJ, Deisseroth K, Delp SL. Beyond the brain: optogenetic control in the spinal cord and peripheral nervous system. *Sci Transl Med* (2016) 8(337):337rv5. doi:10.1126/scitranslmed.aad7577
- Nagel G, Ollig D, Fuhrmann M, Kateriya S, Musti AM, Bamberg E, et al. Channelrhodopsin-1: a light-gated proton channel in green algae. *Science* (2002) 296(5577):2395–8. doi:10.1126/science.1072068
- Nagel G, Szellas T, Huhn W, Kateriya S, Adeishvili N, Berthold P, et al. Channelrhodopsin-2, a directly light-gated cation-selective membrane channel. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A* (2003) 100(24):13940–5. doi:10.1073/ pnas.1936192100
- Boyden ES, Zhang F, Bamberg E, Nagel G, Deisseroth K. Millisecondtimescale, genetically targeted optical control of neural activity. *Nat Neurosci* (2005) 8(9):1263–8. doi:10.1038/nn1525
- Han X, Boyden ES. Multiple-color optical activation, silencing, and desynchronization of neural activity, with single-spike temporal resolution. *PLoS One* (2007) 2(3):e299. doi:10.1371/journal.pone.0000299
- Deisseroth K. Optogenetics. Nat Methods (2011) 8(1):26-9. doi:10.1038/ nmeth.f.324
- Chang RB, Strochlic DE, Williams EK, Umans BD, Liberles SD. Vagal sensory neuron subtypes that differentially control breathing. *Cell* (2015) 161(3):622–33. doi:10.1016/j.cell.2015.03.022
- Williams EK, Chang RB, Strochlic DE, Umans BD, Lowell BB, Liberles SD. Sensory neurons that detect stretch and nutrients in the digestive system. *Cell* (2016) 166(1):209–21. doi:10.1016/j.cell.2016.05.011
- Abe C, Inoue T, Inglis MA, Viar KE, Huang L, Ye H, et al. C1 neurons mediate a stress-induced anti-inflammatory reflex in mice. *Nat Neurosci* (2017) 20(5):700–7. doi:10.1038/nn.4526
- Guyenet PG, Stornetta RL, Bochorishvili G, Depuy SD, Burke PG, Abbott SB. C1 neurons: the body's EMTs. Am J Physiol Regul Integr Comp Physiol (2013) 305(3):R187–204. doi:10.1152/ajpregu.00054.2013
- Ben-Menachem E, Revesz D, Simon BJ, Silberstein S. Surgically implanted and non-invasive vagus nerve stimulation: a review of efficacy, safety and tolerability. *Eur J Neurol* (2015) 22(9):1260–8. doi:10.1111/ene.12629
- 74. Kox M, van Eijk LT, Verhaak T, Frenzel T, Kiers HD, Gerretsen J, et al. Transvenous vagus nerve stimulation does not modulate the innate immune response during experimental human endotoxemia: a randomized controlled study. Arthritis Res Ther (2015) 17:150. doi:10.1186/s13075-015-0667-5
- Koopman FA, Chavan SS, Miljko S, Grazio S, Sokolovic S, Schuurman PR, et al. Vagus nerve stimulation inhibits cytokine production and attenuates disease severity in rheumatoid arthritis. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A* (2016) 113(29):8284–9. doi:10.1073/pnas.1605635113
- Bonaz B, Sinniger V, Hoffmann D, Clarencon D, Mathieu N, Dantzer C, et al. Chronic vagus nerve stimulation in Crohn's disease: a 6-month follow-up pilot study. *Neurogastroenterol Motil* (2016) 28(6):948–53. doi:10.1111/nmo.12792
- Ay I, Nasser R, Simon B, Ay H. Transcutaneous cervical vagus nerve stimulation ameliorates acute ischemic injury in rats. *Brain Stimul* (2016) 9(2):166–73. doi:10.1016/j.brs.2015.11.008
- Lerman I, Hauger R, Sorkin L, Proudfoot J, Davis B, Huang A, et al. Noninvasive transcutaneous vagus nerve stimulation decreases whole blood culturederived cytokines and chemokines: a randomized, blinded, healthy control pilot trial. *Neuromodulation* (2016) 19(3):283–90. doi:10.1111/ner.12398

Conflict of Interest Statement: The authors declare that the research was conducted in the absence of any commercial or financial relationships that could be construed as a potential conflict of interest.

Copyright © 2017 Inoue, Tanaka and Okusa. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (CC BY). The use, distribution or reproduction in other forums is permitted, provided the original author(s) or licensor are credited and that the original publication in this journal is cited, in accordance with accepted academic practice. No use, distribution or reproduction is permitted which does not comply with these terms.





Loss of Sympathetic Nerves in Spleens from Patients with End Stage Sepsis

Donald B. Hoover^{1,2*}, Thomas Christopher Brown¹, Madeleine K. Miller¹, John B. Schweitzer^{2,3} and David L. Williams^{2,4}

¹Department of Biomedical Sciences, Quillen College of Medicine, East Tennessee State University, Johnson City, TN, United States, ²Center of Excellence in Inflammation, Infectious Disease and Immunity, Quillen College of Medicine, East Tennessee State University, Johnson City, TN, United States, ³Department of Pathology, Quillen College of Medicine, East Tennessee State University, Johnson City, TN, United States, ⁴Department of Surgery, Quillen College of Medicine, East Tennessee State University, Johnson City, TN, United States

OPEN ACCESS

Edited by:

Valentin A. Pavlov, Northwell Health, United States

Reviewed by:

Christine Noel Metz, Feinstein Institute for Medical Research, United States Sergio Iván Valdés-Ferrer, Instituto Nacional de Ciencias Médicas y Nutrición Salvador Zubirán, Mexico

> *Correspondence: Donald B. Hoover hoover@etsu.edu

Specialty section:

This article was submitted to Inflammation, a section of the journal Frontiers in Immunology

Received: 21 September 2017 Accepted: 20 November 2017 Published: 06 December 2017

Citation:

Hoover DB, Brown TC, Miller MK, Schweitzer JB and Williams DL (2017) Loss of Sympathetic Nerves in Spleens from Patients with End Stage Sepsis. Front. Immunol. 8:1712. doi: 10.3389/fimmu.2017.01712 The spleen is an important site for central regulation of immune function by noradrenergic sympathetic nerves, but little is known about this major region of neuroimmune communication in humans. Experimental studies using animal models have established that sympathetic innervation of the spleen is essential for cholinergic anti-inflammatory responses evoked by vagal nerve stimulation, and clinical studies are evaluating this approach for treating inflammatory diseases. Most data on sympathetic nerves in spleen derive from rodent studies, and this work has established that remodeling of sympathetic innervation can occur during inflammation. However, little is known about the effects of sepsis on spleen innervation. Our primary goals were to (i) localize noradrenergic nerves in human spleen by immunohistochemistry for tyrosine hydroxylase (TH), a specific noradrenergic marker, (ii) determine if nerves occur in close apposition to leukocytes, and (iii) determine if splenic sympathetic innervation is altered in patients who died from end stage sepsis. Staining for vesicular acetylcholine transporter (VAChT) was done to screen for cholinergic nerves. Archived paraffin tissue blocks were used. Control samples were obtained from trauma patients or patients who died after hemorrhagic stroke. TH + nerves were associated with arteries and arterioles in all control spleens, occurring in bundles or as nerve fibers. Individual TH + nerve fibers entered the perivascular region where some appeared in close apposition to leukocytes. In marked contrast, spleens from half of the septic patients lacked TH + nerves fibers and the average abundance of TH + nerves for the septic group was only 16% of that for the control group (control: $0.272 \pm 0.060\%$ area, n = 6; sepsis: $0.043 \pm 0.026\%$ area, n = 8; P < 0.005). All spleens lacked cholinergic innervation. Our results provide definitive evidence for the distribution of noradrenergic nerves in normal human spleen and the first evidence for direct sympathetic innervation of leukocytes in human spleen. We also provide the first evidence for marked loss of noradrenergic nerves in patients who died from sepsis. Such nerve loss could impair neuroimmunomodulation and may not be limited to the spleen.

Keywords: noradrenergic, cholinergic, human, spleen, sepsis, innervation, remodeling

INTRODUCTION

The central nervous system (CNS) and immune system play essential roles in maintaining homeostasis, and there is extensive evidence for crosstalk between these systems (1–5). Mediators generated during injury or inflammation stimulate sensory pathways to the brain, which responds by activating the hypothalamic–pituitary–adrenal axis and efferent autonomic neural pathways. Activation of the sympathetic nervous system (SNS) evokes well-known cardiovascular and metabolic responses aimed at addressing threats to homeostasis. As the sole source of efferent neural input to primary and secondary lymphoid tissues, the SNS also plays an essential role in CNS modulation of immune function (1, 6, 7). These effects on immune function can be indirect through modulation of blood flow or direct through stimulation of adrenergic receptors on leukocytes (1).

The spleen is the largest secondary lymphoid tissue and a major hub of innate and adaptive immune responses, making it a prime target for regulation by the SNS (1, 3, 8). Experimental studies have shown that the spleen is a major contributor to the exaggerated inflammatory response that occurs in sepsis, trauma, and burn injuries (3). Furthermore, adverse cellular and functional remodeling of the spleen contributes to immunosuppression in patients who die from sepsis and multiple organ failure (9). Accordingly, understanding neuromodulatory mechanisms that operate within the spleen has significant translational value. Neuroanatomical studies, done primarily with small animal models, have shown that sympathetic nerves enter the spleen with major vessels and distribute throughout the arterial vasculature (1, 10). Many sympathetic nerve fibers travel into the periarterial lymphatic sheath (PALS) where some occur in close apposition to T cells, B cells, and macrophages, providing a structural basis for direct neuromodulation of immune function (10-13). Diffusion of catecholamines from their release sites would also affect more leukocytes via so-called volume transmission (1, 2, 5, 12).

Both the spleen and its sympathetic nerves have essential roles in the cholinergic anti-inflammatory pathway (3, 4, 8). Activation of splenic sympathetic nerves by reflex mechanisms or vagal nerve stimulation triggers release of norepinephrine (NE), which stimulates β_2 -adrenergic receptors on cholinergic T cells, causing release of acetylcholine (ACh). Then, ACh elicits an anti-inflammatory response mediated by α 7 nicotinic ACh receptors on macrophages (3, 8). In addition to this mechanism, there is substantial evidence that catecholamines can affect the functions of macrophages, dendritic cells, T_{regs}, and B cells by stimulation of surface adrenergic receptors (1).

The translational potential for neural modulation of immune function in disease is already being tested in ongoing clinical trials of vagal nerve stimulation, which activates sympathetic input to the spleen (3). However, most studies that defined the localization of sympathetic nerves in spleen used animal models, and our knowledge regarding sympathetic innervation of adult human spleen is very sparse (14). Furthermore, experimental studies provide evidence that sympathetic innervation of the spleen can change with age and inflammatory disease (5, 15–17), but analogous human data are lacking. To address these gaps in knowledge, we used immunohistochemistry to evaluate the presence and localization of noradrenergic sympathetic nerves in sections of control spleens and spleens from patients with end stage sepsis. Additional immunostaining was done for the vesicular acetylcholine transporter (VAChT) to evaluate the presence of cholinergic nerves in the spleen.

MATERIALS AND METHODS

Human Tissue Samples

All tissue sections evaluated in this study were obtained from paraffin-embedded samples graciously provided by Dr. Richard Hotchkiss at Washington University. Many of these samples were used in prior studies of sepsis by Hotchkiss and his colleagues (9). All of these studies were approved by the Washington University or St. John's Hospital Human Research Protection Office, with informed consent, which included permission to collect tissue for research purposes, provided by a next-of-kin in accordance with the Declaration of Helsinki. Spleen samples from septic patients who died in the intensive care unit were obtained by immediate, limited autopsy performed at bedside after obtaining permission from next-of-kin. Control samples were obtained during surgical removal of the spleen to control bleeding after upper body trauma, from organ donors with permission from next-of-kin to collect tissue for research purposes, and postmortem from patients with subarachnoid hemorrhage. Clinical information provided to us and comments on hematoxylin and eosin (H&E) stained sections of spleens are summarized in Table 1.

Tissue Processing and Immunohistochemistry

5 µm sections of paraffin-embedded spleens and a control sample of intestine were cut using a Leica RM2135 microtome, collected on charged slides, and stained with H&E or processed for bright field immunohistochemistry using standard procedures (18, 19). Briefly, sections were deparaffinized, rehydrated, and incubated in citrate buffer (pH 6.5) for 20 min at 92°C for antigen retrieval. Sections were washed with 0.1 M phosphate-buffered saline (PBS, pH 7.3), permeabilized in PBS containing 0.4% Triton X-100 and 0.5% bovine serum albumin, and treated with 1% H₂O₂ in PBS for 15 min. After additional washing and blockade in PBS containing 5% normal goat serum, 1% BSA, and 0.4% Triton X-100, the sections were incubated with primary antibody overnight. Primary antibodies were rabbit anti-tyrosine hydroxylase (TH) (1:1,000, Pel-Freez Cat. # P40101; Rogers, AR, USA) or rabbit anti-VAChT (1:1,000, Cat. # 139103; Synaptic Systems, Göttingen, Germany). Further processing was done using a Rabbit ABC kit (Vector Laboratories), and Vector ImmPact VIP chromogen (Vector Laboratories) was used to produce a purple reaction product at sites of antigen localization. For some sections from control spleens, Vector ImmPact DAB was used as the chromogen to stain TH nerves brown, and hematoxylin was used as a counterstain to visualize nuclei. Slide-mounted sections were viewed using an Olympus BX4 microscope, and digital images were obtained using an attached Olympus Q-Color 3 digital camera and Q-Cap Pro 7 software.

TABLE 1 | Patient profiles.

Group	Gender	Age	Clinical situation	Hematoxylin and eosin histology
Controls	Female	74	Subarachnoid hemorrhage	Some white pulp (WP) loss, no germinal centers (GC)
	Female	51	CHF, COPD, subarachnoid hemorrhage	Some WP loss, rare GC
	Male	NA	Trauma	Normal
	Male	NA	Trauma	Normal
	Male	NA	Trauma	Normal
	Male	NA	Trauma	Normal, no GC
Septic	Male	63	Pancreatitis, multiple intra-abdominal abscesses, VAP, renal failure	Marked WP loss, no GC, much hemosiderin
	Female	87	S/P pelvic exenteration for cervical cancer, bacteremia w/respiratory distress, hypotension	Poorly defined WP, no GC
	Female	70	S/P femoral popliteal bypass, anemia, massive MI, vasopressors, ischemic bowel on postmortem	Decreased WP, rare GC
	Female	87	Ischemic colitis, septic about 2 days	Decreased WP, rare GC
	Male	80	Upper GI bleed and peritonitis	Marked WP loss, no GC
	Male	62	Septic w/dead gut	Marked WP loss, no GC
	Male	60	Septic w/peritonitis and obese	Some WP, empty sinusoids
	Female	NA	Influenza complicated by bacterial pneumonia	Decreased WP

Analysis of TH Nerve Fiber Abundance

We performed semi-quantitative and quantitative analyses to evaluate the abundance of TH-stained nerves fibers in spleen sections. Both analyses were performed in a blinded fashion. Semi-quantitative evaluation of TH staining was performed by a neuropathologist using the following grading scale: 0—no staining, 1—staining just around large vessels near the capsule, 2 staining around large vessels and trace staining in parenchyma including small vessels, and 3—staining around large vessels and in parenchyma.

Quantitative evaluation of TH nerve fiber abundance was performed using ImageJ software (U.S. National Institutes of Health, Bethesda, MD, USA). Slides were viewed with a 20× objective and scanned in a standard pattern, collecting non-overlapping images of fields containing at least one blood vessel. This process resulted in 15–45 images per section, depending on the area of the section. These images were analyzed in a blinded fashion by another individual to determine the % of each field that contained TH + nerve fibers. Resulting data are presented as % area.

Statistical Analyses

Statistical analysis of nerve abundance data was performed using GraphPad Prism version 6.00 (GraphPad Software, La Jolla, CA, USA). Semi-quantitative data for control and sepsis groups were compared by non-parametric analysis using a two-tailed Mann–Whitney test for unpaired observations. Quantitative data were compared by using a two-tailed *t*-test for unpaired samples. A *P* value less than 0.05 was considered significant. Data are presented as mean \pm SD.

RESULTS

Clinical and general histological details of patients from whom spleens were obtained retrospectively for examination are presented in **Table 1**. There were six control specimens: these were obtained from four trauma patients and two who died after subarachnoid hemorrhage whose spleens were obtained at autopsy. The spleens of eight patients who died with sepsis were obtained at postmortem examination. The spleens of the traumatized controls showed well-defined white pulp (WP) with numerous germinal centers (GC) and unremarkable vessels. The spleens of the controls with terminal subarachnoid hemorrhage showed well defined but less extensive WP with fewer GC. They also showed hyalinizing vascular changes that are common age-related changes at postmortem examination. The WP was greatly decreased in seven out of eight septic spleens (in the fourth it was very poorly delineated), and GC were very rare to completely lacking in all specimens. One septic spleen showed abundant hemosiderin deposition.

Sympathetic nerves were identified by immunostaining spleen sections for TH, the rate-limiting enzyme for synthesis of the noradrenergic neurotransmitter, NE. Such nerves were prominent in all control patients, with no qualitative difference between TH staining of spleens obtained at surgery compared to those obtained at autopsy. TH + nerves entered the spleen in large bundles associated with penetrating vessels (Figure 1A) and continued to be present in bundles of decreasing size along the arterial vasculature within the parenchyma of the spleen (Figures 1C,D,F,H). The splenic artery, trabecular arteries, central arteries, and smaller branches down to arterioles were surrounded by individual nerves fibers present at the adventitiamedia border and in the adventitia (Figures 1A,C-F,H-J). Subscapular TH + nerve fibers were abundant in sections from one trauma patient, who had the most robust sympathetic innervation (Figure 1G). However, none of the control patients had sympathetic nerves within the capsule (Figure 1G). While the vast majority of sympathetic nerves in the control spleens were associated with the arterial vasculature, several TH + nerve fibers extended short distances into the PALS (Figures 1F, 2 and 3). Sympathetic nerves were not present in follicles or GC (Figures 2A,B). Examination of perivascular regions of control human spleens at high resolution with a 100× oil objective revealed extremely close apposition of nerve fibers and varicosities with leukocytes (Figures 2C-I and 3).

In sharp contradistinction to control spleens, TH + nerve bundles and fibers were lacking in four of the eight septic spleens



FIGURE 1 | Control human spleens had abundant tyrosine hydroxylase (TH) + sympathetic nerves associated with the vasculature and lacked cholinergic innervation. (**A**,**B**) Images showing noradrenergic (TH+) nerve fibers and bundles around splenic artery and branches (**A**) and absence of cholinergic (VAChT) nerves in an adjacent section (**B**) from a 74-year-old female. (**C**) Low magnification image of TH + nerve fibers and bundles around a trabecular artery in a spleen section from a male trauma patient. Arrows indicate TH + nerve fibers around an adjacent large vein. (**D**,**E**) TH + fibers associated with central artery and smaller branches in the same 74-year-old female. Nerve fibers are localized to adventitia and adventitia-media border. Arrow in (**D**) indicates nerve around branch of central artery shown at higher magnification in (**E**). (**F**) Sympathetic nerves around a central artery and branch from another trauma patient. Arrows indicate some TH + nerve fibers that entered the periarterial lymphatic sheath. (**G**) Same patient had TH + nerve fibers (some indicated by arrows) in lymphatic tissue under the capsule. (**H**,**I**) TH + fibers around small, branching arteries in sections from first trauma patient (**H**) and from a 57-year-old female (**I**). (**J**) Periarteriolar TH + nerve fibers in spleen section from a 74-year-old female. TH + nerve fibers extend a short distance into surrounding lymphatic tissue. Open arrows indicate some TH + nerve bundles. Scale bars: 250 µm (**A**–**C**); 100 µm (**D**,**F**–**I**); 50 µm (**E**,**J**).

and greatly reduced in number in the other four (Figure 4). Residual TH + nerves in the latter spleens were localized primarily to larger vessels, where they occurred in much smaller bundles. Noradrenergic nerve fibers were uncommon in smaller vessels and seldom extended into perivascular regions of the septic spleens. Abnormal axonal profiles were identified among the residual TH + nerve fibers in spleens from septic patients (Figures 4G-I). Sympathetic nerve abundance in spleens from control and septic patients was evaluated and compared semiquantitatively using an arbitrary grading scale and quantitatively by measuring area occupied by TH + neural elements. Both methods demonstrated significant decreases in TH + nerve fiber abundance in spleens from septic patients compared to controls (Figure 5). Quantitative evaluation of TH + nerve staining showed that the average abundance of TH + nerves in the septic group was only 16% of that for the control group (control: $0.272 \pm 0.060\%$ area, n = 6; sepsis: $0.043 \pm 0.026\%$ area, n = 8; P < 0.005).

We also evaluated adjacent sections of spleen for the presence of VAChT, which is a specific marker for cholinergic nerves. No VAChT + nerves fibers or bundles were detected in any of the spleen sections (**Figure 1B**), but prominent cholinergic nerve fibers were detected in a section of human intestine processed in the same experiment (**Figure 6**).

DISCUSSION

Sympathetic innervation of lymphoid tissues, such as the spleen, has been recognized for a long time (14, 20, 21), but the precise localization of noradrenergic nerve fibers within these tissues has only been revealed with modern neuroanatomical techniques over the past three decades. The vast majority of this work was performed using animal models, and data obtained from human lymphoid tissue are sparse (14). Our findings address this gap in knowledge by providing a detailed localization of noradrenergic nerve fibers in normal human spleen, and we also present evidence for sympathetic remodeling in patients with end stage sepsis. These findings are especially significant given recent advances in our understanding of functional interactions between sympathetic nerves and immune cells in the spleen.

We observed that noradrenergic nerves are abundant throughout the arterial vasculature of control human spleens but absent in the splenic capsule. These neuroanatomic findings are consistent with functional data obtained from early experimental



FIGURE 2 | Sympathetic nerves in perivascular lymphatic tissue of control spleens have close association with leukocytes. (**A**,**B**) Hematoxylin and eosin stain of small arteries associated with a splenic nodule (*n*) in section from a trauma patient (**A**) and tyrosine hydroxylase (TH) + nerve fibers around same vessels in adjacent section (**B**). Small boxes indicate regions shown at higher magnification (**C**,**D**) to demonstrate close apposition of sympathetic nerves with leukocytes. (**E**,**F**) Close apposition of sympathetic nerves with perivascular leukocytes (arrows) in spleen sections from female patients who were 74 and 57 years old, respectively. (**G**-**I**) Close apposition of TH + nerve processes with perivascular leukocytes (some indicated by arrows) in spleen section from another trauma patient. Scale bars: 100 µm (**A**,**B**); 25 µm (**C**-**I**).

studies of isolated perfused human spleens (20, 22). The latter work showed that stimulation of postganglionic sympathetic nerves to the human spleen or close arterial injection of NE or epinephrine had only minor effects on spleen volume but caused graded vasoconstriction. This contrasts with dogs, which showed vasoconstriction and a large reduction of spleen volume due to contraction of smooth muscle in the capsule (20, 23).

Our immunohistochemical findings provide the first, highresolution evidence for localization of sympathetic nerves in the splenic vasculature of adult humans lacking major systemic pathology. This builds on previous work, which used a fluorescence histochemical method, to visualize catecholaminecontaining nerves in spleens obtained from patients with gastrointestinal pathology, primarily advanced gastric cancer (14). The latter study also reported the presence of cholinergic nerves in the human spleen based on staining for acetylcholinesterase, which is now known to be a non-specific marker that also labels some non-cholinergic nerves. Our staining for the VAChT, a selective cholinergic marker and protein required for cholinergic neurotransmission, did not detect cholinergic nerves in the spleen but did show parasympathetic nerves in a control sample from human intestines, which was processed with the spleen sections. Thus, our findings for human spleen support the conclusion, based on work with other species, that the spleen lacks cholinergic parasympathetic innervation (1, 3, 6).

While a vast majority of sympathetic nerves in the human spleen were associated with the vasculature, we observed several smooth and varicose TH + nerve fibers that entered periarterial regions of control spleens where they occurred in close proximity to leukocytes. To the best of our knowledge, this is the first demonstration of TH + nerves within leukocyte regions of the human spleen. We did not examine the phenotype of leukocytes that occurred in close apposition to TH + nerves in the human spleen, but other investigators identified T cells, B cells, and macrophages associated with noradrenergic nerve fibers in rodent spleens (10-13). It is important to note that most of these nerve fibers traveled relatively short distance into the parenchyma of the spleen. This pattern differs from results for rats, mice, and rabbits, which have dense noradrenergic innervation throughout the white pulp (24). Ultrastructural studies of rat spleen have demonstrated that some leukocyte and axonal membranes are separated by as little at 6 nm at points of close apposition (10). However, the abundance of such "synapse-like" structures was not reported, and this mode of transmission would be atypical for the autonomic nervous system where varicosities are separated from effector tissues by gaps ranging from about 20 nm to about 2 µm (25). Direct communication between noradrenergic nerve fibers and cholinergic T cells in the spleen was suggested to play a mechanistic role in the vagal anti-inflammatory pathway (13). However, recent neuroanatomical studies found that less than



FIGURE 3 | Close association of tyrosine hydroxylase (TH) + nerves and leukocytes demonstrated in dual stained sections. (**A**–**F**) High magnification images of control spleen sections with TH + nerves stained brown using DAB and nuclei stained blue with hematoxylin to enhance identification of leukocytes. Arrows indicate some TH + nerves in close apposition to leukocytes. Scale bars: 25 μ m (**A**,**C**–**F**); 50 μ m (**B**).

5% of cholinergic T cells occurred within 8 μ m of a TH + axon (12). These investigators proposed that communication between noradrenergic nerves and cholinergic T cells in the spleen is more likely to occur by "volume transmission," where the sphere of nerve influence is determined by diffusion of NE. Since most of the noradrenergic nerves that we identified in human spleen were localized in and close to blood vessels, diffusion of NE into surrounds PALS could provide a major mechanism for neuroimmune regulation in humans.

Much of the knowledge that we have regarding effects of adrenergic neurotransmitters on the immune system comes from in vitro or ex vivo studies of immune cells and studies of immune cell lines (1, 5). This work has shown that virtually all types of immune cell express adrenergic receptors, with the specific receptor types showing plasticity related to factors such as time, activation state, and duration of exposure to agonist. Adrenergic agonists can affect both innate and adaptive immune responses with activation of β_2 -adrnergic receptors on immune cells often mediating anti-inflammatory effects and α_2 receptors mediating pro-inflammatory effects. Knowledge about specific neuronalimmune cell interactions in the spleen was sparse until the recent discovery of the cholinergic anti-inflammatory pathway. This work has established that noradrenergic nerves and cholinergic T cells in the spleen are crucial for the anti-inflammatory response to vagal nerve stimulation in endotoxemia and several other inflammatory states (3, 4, 8).

Sympathetic effects on spleen function would undoubtedly suffer during sepsis based on the deficiency of TH + nerves we detected in pathological samples. We do not know why sympathetic nerves are lost in the spleen of patients with end stage sepsis or if this change is restricted to the spleen. However, there is abundant evidence for plasticity of noradrenergic sympathetic nerves in human inflammatory diseases and animal models (5, 16, 26–28). This work suggests that nerve loss could be due to changes in the local environment that (1) decrease availability of neurotrophic factors that support sympathetic neurites, (2) increase the production of inflammatory cytokines and/or nerve repellant chemicals, and/or (3) generate toxic free radicals.

Sympathetic neurons require stimulation by nerve growth factor (NGF) for survival during development and for maintenance of sympathetic innervation throughout life (29). NGF is a target-derived neurotrophic factor that is secreted by adrenoceptive cells in organs and tissues innervated by noradrenergic nerves. Recent studies have shown that NGF is synthesized in and released by several types of immune cells including T cells, B cells, and macrophages (30-32). Since T and B cell abundance in the spleen is reduced substantially during sepsis due to apoptosis (9, 33, 34), it is reasonable to conclude that the supply of NGF to support sympathetic innervation would likewise be reduced (Figure 7). Previous studies identified significant loss of noradrenergic nerves and reduction of NE content in spleen and other lymphoid tissue of old F344 rats (16, 35), and several mechanisms have been proposed as causative factors in this agedependent loss of sympathetic nerves (17, 36-38). Deficiency of neurotrophic factors ranks among these since aging-associated loss of noradrenergic nerves in the spleen and reduction of NE content occur in parallel with signs of immunosuppression (17). Aging alone is not universally associated with loss of sympathetic nerves since noradrenergic nerves are well maintained in the spleen of several strains of mice and rats (15, 39), and we observed prominent TH + nerves in spleen from a 74-year-old control female patient. Rather, it is likely that overall health and specifically health of the immune system are critical factors.

Damage from free radicals was proposed as another contributor to age-associated sympathetic nerve loss in the spleen and lymphoid tissue of rats (38, 40, 41), and free radicals are clearly generated during sepsis. Thus, reactive oxygen and nitrogen species generated in the spleen might trigger nerve loss by direct toxic effects on TH + nerves and by toxic effects on target cells, resulting in reduced production of neurotrophic factors (**Figure 7**). Several studies have shown that treatment of old rats with L-deprenyl, an agent known to increase activity of scavenger enzymes and reduce oxidative stress (42), causes partial restoration of noradrenergic nerves in the spleen and improves immune function (38, 40, 41). Part of this effect may be due to reduction of free radicals but L-deprenyl might also have neurotrophic actions (43).

Previous studies reported loss of sympathetic nerve fibers in several tissues during inflammation, an effect most thoroughly studied in synovial tissue from patients with rheumatoid arthritis (RA) and in experimental models of RA (5). Upregulation of nerve repellant factors such as semaphorin 3C and 3F in inflamed joints has been implicated in the selective loss of TH + nerves



FIGURE 4 | Loss of sympathetic nerves in spleens from patients who died with sepsis. (**A**,**B**) Hematoxylin and eosin stain (**A**) and tyrosine hydroxylase (TH) stain (**B**) of spleen section from 63-year-old male. Note absence of TH + nerve fibers around arteries. (**C**) Absence of TH + nerves around large artery (*) and smaller artery (a) in spleen section from an 87-year-old female patient. Sections from both of these patients lacked sympathetic nerves. (**D**–**F**) Images showing reduced abundance of periarterial TH + nerve fibers in spleen from a 70-year-old female patient who died with sepsis. Large (**D**) and intermediate (**E**) diameter arteries show marked reduction of TH + nerve fibers compared to control patients and lacked large TH + nerve bundles. Smaller arteries (**F**) lacked TH + nerve fibers in this patient. (**G**) Solitary axon retraction ball in white pulp. (**H**) Tortuous reactive axonal profile with highly variable axonal diameter. (**I**) Axonal swelling where apparently intact axon profiles enter and leave zone of interrupted axonal transport. Scale bars: 100 µm (**A**,**B**,**F**); 250 µm (**C**–**E**); 25 µm (**G**–**I**).



FIGURE 5 | Quantification of tyrosine hydroxylase (TH) nerve fiber staining shows a significant deficit in spleens from patients with end stage sepsis. **(A)** Semi-quantitative evaluation of TH nerve fiber abundance was performed using a grading scale ranging from 0 to 3 as described in Section "Materials and Methods." **(B)** Quantitative evaluation of TH nerve fiber abundance was performed, as described in Section "Materials and Methods." **(B)** Quantitative evaluation of TH nerve fibers. Both methods to measure the % area occupied by TH + nerve fibers. Both methods showed a significant reduction of TH + nerve fibers in spleen samples from septic patients compared to control patients. Data in panel **(A)** were evaluated using a two-tailed Mann–Whitney test for unpaired samples (*n* = 6 for control and *n* = 8 for septic; *P* = 0.0077). Data in panel **(B)** were evaluated using a two-tailed *t*-test for unpaired samples (*P* = 0.0024). Values are mean \pm SD.

in RA (26). Semaphorin molecules are important axon guidance factors during development and function by activating heteromeric receptors comprising a neuropilin ligand-binding unit

and a plexin signaling unit (26, 44, 45). Immunohistochemical studies have localized neuropilin-2 to sympathetic nerve fibers in synovial tissue from patients with RA and osteoarthritis (26), so expression of semaphorin receptors by sympathetic neurons and nerve fibers continues in adults. It is interesting that remodeling of sympathetic innervation has been reported in the spleen of rats with adjuvant-induced arthritis (28). In this model, TH + nerve fiber abundance is reduced in the PALS and undergoes sprouting in the red pulp. Given the inflammatory milieu present in the spleen during sepsis, it is feasible that increased synthesis and release of semaphorins might occur and contribute to sympathetic nerve loss (**Figure 7**).

Inflammatory cytokines might also contribute to sympathetic nerve loss in the spleen. Excessive production of inflammatory cytokines is a major cause of pathophysiology in patients with sepsis, and some of these cytokines [i.e., interleukin-1 β and tissue necrosis factor- α (TNF- α)] have been implicated in CNS neurodegeneration (46, 47). Sympathetic neurons are known to contain receptors for several cytokines (48–52), and TNF- α in particular has actions during development to promoted apoptosis and inhibit neurite growth (49, 53). However, there is no evidence for neurotoxic effects of cytokines on adult sympathetic neurons and some can actually stimulate neurite growth (50–52). Thus, it is unlikely that cytokines contribute to the TH + nerve loss in patients with end stage sepsis.



FIGURE 6 | VAChT antibody labels cholinergic nerve fibers in human intestine. (A) Low magnification image showing the presence of VAChT + cholinergic nerve fibers in a section of human intestine that was stained along with spleen sections. Asterisks indicate a ganglionated nerve plexus. Boxed region contains a ganglion shown at high magnification in panel (B). Arrows indicates two of many VAChT nerve fibers that innervated intestinal smooth muscle (sm). (B) VAChT + nerve fibers surrounding an enteric ganglion. (C) VAChT + nerve fibers in sm region shown at higher magnification. Scale bars: 100 µm (A); 50 µm (B,C).



While this study establishes that sympathetic innervation of the spleen is reduced or lost in patients with end stage sepsis, the clinical impact of this deficit remains a matter of speculation. One possibility is that sympathetic nerve loss might favor immunosuppression, but it is also possible that altered immune phenotype contributes to nerve loss. In any event, loss of sympathetic nerves would preclude any effects that they might have to restore immune function in the spleen.

This study has some limitations that merit consideration. Sample size was small but adequate for this initial inquiry. More importantly, we had limited information on the clinical history of sepsis patients. Knowing the duration of sepsis would be useful since this parameter is likely to affect the magnitude of nerve loss. In this regard, we did note that one patient had sepsis for only a few days before dying, and that patient had the highest nerve abundance within the sepsis group. Age information was lacking for some of the trauma patients, but these individuals are generally younger than sepsis patients. Accordingly, we cannot eliminate the possibility that some loss of sympathetic innervation occurred with aging. Age-related loss of sympathetic nerves in spleen has been variable in animal studies, depending on strain (15, 39). Patients with sepsis often have multiple comorbidities, and we do not know if these affect sympathetic innervation of the spleen. Therefore, it would be important for future study to compare sympathetic innervation in of spleens from non-septic, elderly patients with and without comorbidities. Despite these limitations, this study has established a solid foundation that supports the translational potential for neuromodulation of immune function by noradrenergic nerves in the spleen. Further work is needed to define the phenotypes of splenocytes that receive noradrenergic contacts, the abundance of such contacts, adrenergic receptors expressed by different leukocyte populations, and plasticity of both nerves and receptors in disease.

In summary, we present definitive evidence for the distribution of noradrenergic nerves in normal human spleen and the first evidence for the presence of sympathetic nerves near leukocytes located in the PALS of human spleen. In addition, we provide the first evidence for marked loss of noradrenergic nerves in patients who died from sepsis. We speculate that loss of splenic noradrenergic nerves may lead to impaired neuromodulation in sepsis and this may not be limited to the spleen.

ETHICS STATEMENT

All tissue sections evaluated in this study were obtained from paraffin-embedded samples graciously provided by Dr. Richard Hotchkiss at Washington University. Many of these samples were used in prior studies of sepsis by Hotchkiss and his colleagues (9). All of these studies were approved by the Washington University or St. John's Hospital Human Research Protection Office, with informed consent, which included permission to collect tissue for research purposes, provided by a next-of-kin in accordance with the Declaration of Helsinki. Spleen samples from septic patients who died in the intensive care unit were obtained by immediate, limited autopsy performed at bedside after obtaining permission from next-of-kin. Control samples were obtained during surgical removal of the spleen to control bleeding after upper body trauma, from organ donors with permission from next-of-kin to collect tissue for research purposes, and postmortem from patients with subarachnoid hemorrhage.

AUTHOR CONTRIBUTIONS

The study was planned by DH and DW. TB, MM, and DH performed experiments. DH and JS evaluated stained sections, and DH collected images and prepared figures. DH and JS

REFERENCES

- Bellinger DL, Lorton D. Autonomic regulation of cellular immune function. *Auton Neurosci* (2014) 182:15–41. doi:10.1016/j.autneu.2014.01.006
- 2. Elenkov IJ, Wilder RL, Chrousos GP, Vizi ES. The sympathetic nerve an integrative interface between two supersystems: the brain and the immune system. *Pharmacol Rev* (2000) 52:595–638.
- Hoover DB. Cholinergic modulation of the immune system presents new approaches for treating inflammation. *Pharmacol Ther* (2017) 179:1–16. doi:10.1016/j.pharmthera.2017.05.002
- Pavlov VA, Tracey KJ. Neural regulation of immunity: molecular mechanisms and clinical translation. *Nat Neurosci* (2017) 20:156–66. doi:10.1038/nn.4477
- 5. Pongratz G, Straub RH. The sympathetic nervous response in inflammation. *Arthritis Res Ther* (2014) 16:504. doi:10.1186/s13075-014-0504-2
- Jung WC, Levesque JP, Ruitenberg MJ. It takes nerve to fight back: the significance of neural innervation of the bone marrow and spleen for immune function. Semin Cell Dev Biol (2017) 61:60–70. doi:10.1016/j.semcdb.2016.08.010
- Madden KS. Sympathetic neural-immune interactions regulate hematopoiesis, thermoregulation and inflammation in mammals. *Dev Comp Immunol* (2017) 66:92–7. doi:10.1016/j.dci.2016.04.015
- Andersson U, Tracey KJ. Neural reflexes in inflammation and immunity. J Exp Med (2012) 209:1057–68. doi:10.1084/jem.20120571
- Boomer JS, To K, Chang KC, Takasu O, Osborne DF, Walton AH, et al. Immunosuppression in patients who die of sepsis and multiple organ failure. *JAMA* (2011) 306:2594–605. doi:10.1001/jama.2011.1829
- Felten SY, Olschowka J. Noradrenergic sympathetic innervation of the spleen: II. Tyrosine hydroxylase (TH)-positive nerve terminals form synapticlike contacts on lymphocytes in the splenic white pulp. *J Neurosci Res* (1987) 18:37–48. doi:10.1002/jnr.490180108
- Felten DL, Ackerman KD, Wiegand SJ, Felten SY. Noradrenergic sympathetic innervation of the spleen: I. Nerve fibers associate with lymphocytes and macrophages in specific compartments of the splenic white pulp. *J Neurosci Res* (1987) 18(28–36):118. doi:10.1002/jnr.490180107
- Murray K, Godinez DR, Brust-Mascher I, Miller EN, Gareau MG, Reardon C. Neuroanatomy of the spleen: mapping the relationship between sympathetic neurons and lymphocytes. *PLoS One* (2017) 12:e0182416. doi:10.1371/ journal.pone.0182416
- Rosas-Ballina M, Olofsson PS, Ochani M, Valdés-Ferrer SI, Levine YA, Reardon C, et al. Acetylcholine-synthesizing T cells relay neural signals in a vagus nerve circuit. *Science* (2011) 334:98–101. doi:10.1126/science.1209985
- Kudoh G, Hoshi K, Murakami T. Fluorescence microscopic and enzyme histochemical studies of the innervation of the human spleen. *Arch Histol Jpn* (1979) 42:169–80. doi:10.1679/aohc1950.42.169
- Bellinger D, Tran L, Kang JI, Lubahn C, Felten DL, Lorton D. Age-related changes in noradrenergic sympathetic innervation of the rat spleen is strain dependent. *Brain Behav Immun* (2002) 16:247–61. doi:10.1006/brbi.2001.0626
- Bellinger DL, Felten SY, Collier TJ, Felten DL. Noradrenergic sympathetic innervation of the spleen: IV. Morphometric analysis in adult and aged F344 rats. J Neurosci Res (1987) 18(55–63):126. doi:10.1002/jnr.490180110
- Bellinger DL, Ackerman KD, Felten SY, Felten DL. A longitudinal study of age-related loss of noradrenergic nerves and lymphoid cells in the rat spleen. *Exp Neurol* (1992) 116:295–311. doi:10.1016/0014-4886(92)90009-F
- Ajijola OA, Yagishita D, Reddy NK, Yamakawa K, Vaseghi M, Downs AM, et al. Remodeling of stellate ganglion neurons after spatially targeted myocardial infarction: neuropeptide and morphologic changes. *Heart Rhythm* (2015) 12:1027–35. doi:10.1016/j.hrthm.2015.01.045

wrote the manuscript and all authors reviewed and commented on it.

FUNDING

This study was supported by NIH GM107949 (DH), NIH GM53522 (DW), NIH GM083016 (DW), NIH GM117179 (DW), and C06RR0306551 to ETSU.

- Hoover DB, Ganote CE, Ferguson SM, Blakely RD, Parsons RL. Localization of cholinergic innervation in guinea pig heart by immunohistochemistry for high-affinity choline transporters. *Cardiovasc Res* (2004) 62:112–21. doi:10.1016/j.cardiores.2004.01.012
- Davies BN, Withrington PG. The actions of drugs on the smooth muscle of the capsule and blood vessels of the spleen. *Pharmacol Rev* (1973) 25:373–413.
- 21. Utterback RA. The innervation of the spleen. J Comp Neurol (1944) 81:55–68. doi:10.1002/cne.900810104
- Ayers AB, Davies BN, Withrington PG. Responses of the isolated, perfused human spleen to sympathetic nerve stimulation, catecholamines and polypeptides. Br J Pharmacol (1972) 44:17–30. doi:10.1111/j.1476-5381.1972. tb07234.x
- 23. Davies BN, Gamble J, Withrington PG. Frequency-dependent differences in the responses of the capsular and vascular smooth muscle of the spleen of the dog to sympathetic nerve stimulation. *J Physiol* (1973) 228:13–25. doi:10.1113/jphysiol.1973.sp010069
- Felten DL, Felten SY, Carlson SL, Olschowka JA, Livnat S. Noradrenergic and peptidergic innervation of lymphoid tissue. J Immunol (1985) 135:755s–65s.
- Burnstock G. Non-synaptic transmission at autonomic neuroeffector junctions. *Neurochem Int* (2008) 52:14–25. doi:10.1016/j.neuint.2007.03.007
- Fassold A, Falk W, Anders S, Hirsch T, Mirsky VM, Straub RH. Soluble neuropilin-2, a nerve repellent receptor, is increased in rheumatoid arthritis synovium and aggravates sympathetic fiber repulsion and arthritis. *Arthritis Rheum* (2009) 60:2892–901. doi:10.1002/art.24860
- Felten DL, Felten SY, Bellinger DL, Lorton D. Noradrenergic and peptidergic innervation of secondary lymphoid organs: role in experimental rheumatoid arthritis. *Eur J Clin Invest* (1992) 22(Suppl 1):37–41.
- Lorton D, Lubahn C, Lindquist CA, Schaller J, Washington C, Bellinger DL. Changes in the density and distribution of sympathetic nerves in spleens from Lewis rats with adjuvant-induced arthritis suggest that an injury and sprouting response occurs. J Comp Neurol (2005) 489:260–73. doi:10.1002/cne.20640
- Levi-Montalcini R. The nerve growth factor 35 years later. Science (1987) 237:1154–62. doi:10.1126/science.3306916
- Datta-Mitra A, Kundu-Raychaudhuri S, Mitra A, Raychaudhuri SP. Cross talk between neuroregulatory molecule and monocyte: nerve growth factor activates the inflammasome. *PLoS One* (2015) 10:e0121626. doi:10.1371/ journal.pone.0121626
- Skaper SD. Nerve growth factor: a neuroimmune crosstalk mediator for all seasons. *Immunology* (2017) 151:1–15. doi:10.1111/imm.12717
- Vega JA, García-Suárez O, Hannestad J, Pérez-Pérez M, Germanà A. Neurotrophins and the immune system. J Anat (2003) 203:1–19. doi:10.1046/j. 1469-7580.2003.00203.x
- Hotchkiss RS, Tinsley KW, Swanson PE, Schmieg RE, Hui JJ, Chang KC, et al. Sepsis-induced apoptosis causes progressive profound depletion of B and CD4+ T lymphocytes in humans. *J Immunol* (2001) 166:6952–63. doi:10.4049/jimmunol.166.11.6952
- Hotchkiss RS, Tinsley KW, Swanson PE, Grayson MH, Osborne DF, Wagner TH, et al. Depletion of dendritic cells, but not macrophages, in patients with sepsis. J Immunol (2002) 168:2493–500. doi:10.4049/jimmunol.168.5.2493
- Felten SY, Bellinger DL, Collier TJ, Coleman PD, Felten DL. Decreased sympathetic innervation of spleen in aged Fischer 344 rats. *Neurobiol Aging* (1987) 8:159–65. doi:10.1016/0197-4580(87)90026-1
- ThyagaRajan S, Madden KS, Stevens SY, Felten DL. Restoration of splenic noradrenergic nerve fibers and immune reactivity in old F344 rats: a comparison between L-deprenyl and L-desmethyldeprenyl. *Int J Immunopharmacol* (2000) 22:523–36. doi:10.1016/S0192-0561(00)00016-3

- ThyagaRajan S, Madden KS, Teruya B, Stevens SY, Felten DL, Bellinger DL. Age-associated alterations in sympathetic noradrenergic innervation of primary and secondary lymphoid organs in female Fischer 344 rats. *J Neuroimmunol* (2011) 233:54–64. doi:10.1016/j.jneuroim.2010.11.012
- Thyagarajan S, Madden KS, Boehm GW, Stevens SY, Felten DL, Bellinger DL. L-Deprenyl reverses age-associated decline in splenic norepinephrine, interleukin-2 and interferon-γ production in old female F344 rats. *Neuroimmunomodulation* (2013) 20:72–8. doi:10.1159/000345043
- Madden KS, Bellinger DL, Felten SY, Snyder E, Maida ME, Felten DL. Alterations in sympathetic innervation of thymus and spleen in aged mice. *Mech Ageing Dev* (1997) 94:165–75. doi:10.1016/S0047-6374(96)01858-1
- ThyagaRajan S, Madden KS, Kalvass JC, Dimitrova SS, Felten SY, Felten DL. L-deprenyl-induced increase in IL-2 and NK cell activity accompanies restoration of noradrenergic nerve fibers in the spleens of old F344 rats. *J Neuroimmunol* (1998) 92:9–21. doi:10.1016/S0165-5728(98)00039-3
- ThyagaRajan S, Felten SY, Felten DL. Restoration of sympathetic noradrenergic nerve fibers in the spleen by low doses of L-deprenyl treatment in young sympathectomized and old Fischer 344 rats. *J Neuroimmunol* (1998) 81:144–57. doi:10.1016/S0165-5728(97)00169-0
- 42. Kitani K, Minami C, Isobe K, Maehara K, Kanai S, Ivy GO, et al. Why (-) deprenyl prolongs survivals of experimental animals: increase of anti-oxidant enzymes in brain and other body tissues as well as mobilization of various humoral factors may lead to systemic anti-aging effects. *Mech Ageing Dev* (2002) 123:1087–100. doi:10.1016/S0047-6374(01)00392-X
- Ebadi M, Brown-Borg H, Ren J, Sharma S, Shavali S, El ReFaey H, et al. Therapeutic efficacy of selegiline in neurodegenerative disorders and neurological diseases. *Curr Drug Targets* (2006) 7:1513–29. doi:10.2174/13894501 10607011513
- 44. Klatt S, Fassold A, Straub RH. Sympathetic nerve fiber repulsion: testing norepinephrine, dopamine, and 17β-estradiol in a primary murine sympathetic neurite outgrowth assay. *Ann N Y Acad Sci* (2012) 1261:26–33. doi:10.1111/j.1749-6632.2012.06628.x
- Roth L, Koncina E, Satkauskas S, Crémel G, Aunis D, Bagnard D. The many faces of semaphorins: from development to pathology. *Cell Mol Life Sci* (2009) 66:649–66. doi:10.1007/s00018-008-8518-z
- Allan SM, Rothwell NJ. Cytokines and acute neurodegeneration. Nat Rev Neurosci (2001) 2:734–44. doi:10.1038/35094583

- Viviani B, Bartesaghi S, Corsini E, Galli CL, Marinovich M. Cytokines role in neurodegenerative events. *Toxicol Lett* (2004) 149:85–9. doi:10.1016/j. toxlet.2003.12.022
- Bai Y, Hart RP. Cultured sympathetic neurons express functional interleukin-1 receptors. J Neuroimmunol (1998) 91:43–54. doi:10.1016/ S0165-5728(98)00149-0
- Barker V, Middleton G, Davey F, Davies AM. TNFalpha contributes to the death of NGF-dependent neurons during development. *Nat Neurosci* (2001) 4:1194–8. doi:10.1038/nn755
- Chisholm SP, Cervi AL, Nagpal S, Lomax AE. Interleukin-17A increases neurite outgrowth from adult postganglionic sympathetic neurons. *J Neurosci* (2012) 32:1146–55. doi:10.1523/JNEUROSCI.5343-11.2012
- Kannan-Hayashi Y, Okamura K, Hattori S, Kuwamura M, Higuchi E, Terayama H, et al. Neuritogenic effects of T cell-derived IL-3 on mouse splenic sympathetic neurons in vivo. *J Immunol* (2008) 180:4227–34. doi:10.4049/ jimmunol.180.6.4227
- Lin H, Hikawa N, Takenaka T, Ishikawa Y. Interleukin-12 promotes neurite outgrowth in mouse sympathetic superior cervical ganglion neurons. *Neurosci Lett* (2000) 278:129–32. doi:10.1016/S0304-3940(99)00913-1
- Nolan AM, Collins LM, Wyatt SL, Gutierrez H, O'Keeffe GW. The neurite growth inhibitory effects of soluble TNFα on developing sympathetic neurons are dependent on developmental age. *Differentiation* (2014) 88:124–30. doi:10.1016/j.diff.2014.12.006

Conflict of Interest Statement: The authors declare that the research was conducted in the absence of any commercial or financial relationships that could be construed as a potential conflict of interest.

The reviewer CM and handling editor declared their shared affiliation.

Copyright © 2017 Hoover, Brown, Miller, Schweitzer and Williams. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (CC BY). The use, distribution or reproduction in other forums is permitted, provided the original author(s) or licensor are credited and that the original publication in this journal is cited, in accordance with accepted academic practice. No use, distribution or reproduction is permitted which does not comply with these terms.





Expression and Function of the Cholinergic System in Immune Cells

Takeshi Fujii¹, Masato Mashimo¹, Yasuhiro Moriwaki², Hidemi Misawa², Shiro Ono³, Kazuhide Horiguchi⁴ and Koichiro Kawashima⁵*

¹Faculty of Pharmaceutical Sciences, Department of Pharmacology, Doshisha Women's College of Liberal Arts, Kyoto, Japan, ²Faculty of Pharmacy, Department of Pharmacology, Keio University, Tokyo, Japan, ³Laboratory of Immunology, Faculty of Pharmacy, Osaka Ohtani University, Osaka, Japan, ⁴Department of Anatomy, Division of Medicine, University of Fukui Faculty of Medical Sciences, Fukui, Japan, ⁵Department of Molecular Pharmacology, Kitasato University School of Pharmaceutical Sciences, Tokyo, Japan

OPEN ACCESS

Edited by:

Valentin A. Pavlov, Northwell Health, United States

Reviewed by:

Donald B. Hoover, East Tennessee State University, United States Yoshihiko Kakinuma, Nippon Medical School, Japan Maryna Skok, Palladin Institute of Biochemistry (NAN Ukraine), Ukraine

*Correspondence:

Koichiro Kawashima koichiro-jk@piano.ocn.ne.jp, kawashimak@pharm.kitasato-u.ac.jp

Specialty section:

This article was submitted to Inflammation, a section of the journal Frontiers in Immunology

Received: 20 June 2017 Accepted: 21 August 2017 Published: 06 September 2017

Citation:

Fujii T, Mashimo M, Moriwaki Y, Misawa H, Ono S, Horiguchi K and Kawashima K (2017) Expression and Function of the Cholinergic System in Immune Cells. Front. Immunol. 8:1085. doi: 10.3389/fimmu.2017.01085 T and B cells express most cholineraic system components -e.g., acetylcholine (ACh). choline acetyltransferase (ChAT), acetylcholinesterase, and both muscarinic and nicotinic ACh receptors (mAChRs and nAChRs, respectively). Using ChAT^{BAC}-eGFP transgenic mice, ChAT expression has been confirmed in T and B cells, dendritic cells, and macrophages. Moreover, T cell activation via T-cell receptor/CD3-mediated pathways upregulates ChAT mRNA expression and ACh synthesis, suggesting that this lymphocytic cholinergic system contributes to the regulation of immune function. Immune cells express all five mAChRs (M1-M5). Combined M1/M5 mAChR-deficient (M1/M5-KO) mice produce less antigen-specific antibody than wild-type (WT) mice. Furthermore, spleen cells in M_1/M_5 -KO mice produce less tumor necrosis factor (TNF)- α and interleukin (IL)-6, suggesting M1/M5 mAChRs are involved in regulating pro-inflammatory cytokine and antibody production. Immune cells also frequently express the $\alpha 2$, $\alpha 5$, $\alpha 6$, $\alpha 7$, $\alpha 9$, and α10 nAChR subunits. α7 nAChR-deficient (α7-KO) mice produce more antigen-specific antibody than WT mice, and spleen cells from α 7-KO mice produce more TNF- α and IL-6 than WT cells. This suggests that a7 nAChRs are involved in regulating cytokine production and thus modulate antibody production. Evidence also indicates that nicotine modulates immune responses by altering cytokine production and that α7 nAChR signaling contributes to immunomodulation through modification of T cell differentiation. Together, these findings suggest the involvement of both mAChRs and nAChRs in the regulation of immune function. The observation that vagus nerve stimulation protects mice from lethal endotoxin shock led to the notion of a cholinergic anti-inflammatory reflex pathway, and the spleen is an essential component of this anti-inflammatory reflex. Because the spleen lacks direct vagus innervation, it has been postulated that ACh synthesized by a subset of CD4⁺ T cells relays vagal nerve signals to α 7 nAChRs on splenic macrophages, which downregulates $TNF-\alpha$ synthesis and release, thereby modulating inflammatory responses. However, because the spleen is innervated solely by the noradrenergic splenic nerve, confirmation of an anti-inflammatory reflex pathway involving the spleen requires several more hypotheses to be addressed. We will review and discuss these issues in the context of the cholinergic system in immune cells.

Keywords: dendritic cell, lymphocyte, macrophage, mAChR, nAChR, SLURP-1

INTRODUCTION

Acetylcholine (ACh) is one of the old neurotransmitters identified in the central and peripheral nervous systems. First synthesized in 1867 by von Baeyer, who acetylated choline using acetylchloride, ACh was left on the chemical list for several decades without exploration of its biological activity [see a review by Burgen (1)]. In 1914, however, Ewins (2) identified ACh as the active principle in ergot that exerts an inhibitory effect on the heart but a stimulatory effect on intestinal muscle. This was the first discovery of ACh in a life form. Those findings prompted Dale (3) to extensively investigate the biological activities of choline derivatives, including ACh. A little later, Loewi (4) demonstrated that the effects of autonomic nerve impulses were transmitted through peripheral release of a specific chemical stimulant in isolated frog heart preparations; this was later proved pharmacologically to be ACh (5). Dale and Dudley (6) then successfully isolated ACh from the spleens of an ox and a horse, making them the first to isolate ACh from an animal organ. On the basis of these findings, and in conjunction with the resemblance between the effects of sympathetic nerves and those of adrenaline (7), Dale (8) suggested the term "cholinergic" to describe nerves that transmit their action through release of ACh, and "adrenergic" for those who employ a substance resembling adrenaline. In 1936, The Nobel Prize in Physiology or Medicine was awarded jointly to Sir Henry H. Dale and Otto Loewi "for their discoveries relating to chemical transmission of nerve impulses." Since then, ACh has been widely recognized as a neurotransmitter.

The expression of muscarinic and nicotinic ACh receptors (mAChRs and nAChRs, respectively) in lymphocytes and thymocytes has been known since early 1970s, based on the various functional and biochemical changes elicited by ACh and agonists such as carbachol, oxotremorine (Oxo), and nicotine in these cells [see a review by Kawashima and Fujii (9)]. Moreover, expression of mAChRs and nAChRs in lymphocytes and thymocytes was confirmed in binding studies using radiolabeled mAChR and nAChR ligands such as [³H]quinuclinidyl benzilate, $[^{3}H]$ nicotine, and $[^{125}I]\alpha$ -bungarotoxin (α -BTX) [see reviews in Ref. (9-12)]. At the time of its discovery, the origin of the splenic ACh isolated by Dale and Dudley (6) was left unexplored, and the findings summarized above were interpreted to show control of immune cells by the parasympathetic nervous system via ACh. Although the anatomy of immune system innervation has not yet been fully described, it is now generally agreed that the spleen receives innervation by sympathetic neurons but not by parasympathetic cholinergic neuron (10, 13–16). And the enigma of the origin of ACh that should act on the mAChRs and nAChRs on immune cells was ultimately solved based on the discovery of ACh in the blood and its localization to lymphocytes using a sensitive and specific radioimmunoassay for ACh (17, 18); also see reviews (9, 11, 12). Thereafter, data from a variety of investigations provided evidence that immune cells possess all the required components to constitute an independent cholinergic system, including choline acetyltransferase (ChAT, EC 2.3.2.6) and acetylcholinesterase (AChE, EC 3.1.1.7) as well as mAChRs and nAChRs [see reviews in Ref. (9, 11, 12)]. Furthermore, as reviewed by Fujii et al. (16), recent findings on the cholinergic

system in immune cells suggest that ACh synthesized by immune cells plays a key role in the regulation of immune function by triggering signals that initiate and terminate cytokine production in immune cells.

In this review, we will discuss (1) the cholinergic components expressed in T and B cells, macrophages, and dendritic cells (DCs); (2) the functions of AChRs in the regulation of immune cell activity; and (3) the functions of the immune cell cholinergic system within an anti-inflammatory reflex.

CHOLINERGIC COMPONENTS EXPRESSED IN IMMUNE CELLS

We will first discuss the following major cholinergic system components: (1) ACh and ChAT, an ACh-synthesizing enzyme; (2) the ACh-degrading enzymes AChE and butyrylcholinesterase (BuChE, EC 3.1.1.8); (3) mAChRs and nAChRs; and (4) secreted lymphocyte antigen-6/urokinase-type plasminogen activator (SLURP)-1 and -2, two endogenous positive allosteric ligands for α 7 and α 3 nAChRs.

ACh and ChAT

In immune cells and in the central and peripheral nervous systems, ACh is synthesized from choline and acetyl coenzyme A (acetyl-CoA) by ChAT.

ACh in Immune Cells

After discovery of ACh in the peripheral blood and plasma of humans and animals, the presence of ACh in immune cells was first demonstrated in the human peripheral blood mononuclear leukocyte (MNL) fraction, which consists mainly of lymphocytes and a small monocyte fraction (18–23); also see a review (9). Later, the presence of ACh in immune cells was confirmed by detection of ACh in various human leukemic cell lines (24, 25) and rat lymphocytes, including T and B cells (26). These findings provided an explanation for the seemingly enigmatic observation of Dale and Dudley (6) that ACh was present in the spleen, though that organ is not cholinergically innervated.

In general, human leukemic T cell lines had higher ACh contents than B cell lines, prelymphoma cell lines, or a monocytic cell line (**Table 1**) (9, 25). Among rat lymphocytes, the ACh content in T cells was significantly higher than in B cells, and the ACh content in CD4⁺ T cells was significantly higher than in CD8⁺ T cells (26). The higher ACh content observed in rat T cells than B cells reflects the higher ChAT activity in T cells (27). Little information is available on the intracellular ACh contents in macrophages and DCs.

It is important to note that, with the molecular weight of 146 Da, ACh is small, water soluble, and both physicochemically and enzymatically fragile. Furthermore, the chemical nature of ACh is quite different from that of catecholamines and serotonin, which are able to be fixed to a tissue using paraformaldehyde. At present, no technique is available to fix ACh to the tissue. It is therefore currently impossible to detect ACh in tissues or cells using immunohistochemical or immunocytochemical techniques. Although ACh may bind to an antibody, because it is

	ACh content	ChAT and (CarAT activities	and ChAT	mRNA ex	voression in	human	leukemic	cell lines
IADEL I	AON COMENI,			, and onAi		vbieggiori III	nunan	IEUKEITIIC	Cell III lea

Cell line	Cell type	ACh content pmol/10 ⁶ cells	ChAT activity pmol/mg protein/min	CarAT activity pmol/mg protein/min	ChAT mRNA expression
CEM	Т	12.6 ± 0.6	2.9 ± 0.2	22.8 ± 4.6	Positive
HSB-2	Т	36.2 ± 3.5	1.4 ± 0.1	58.3 ± 15.3	Positive
Jurkat	Т	8.2 ± 0.4	4.3 ± 0.8	17.2 ± 1.9	Positive
MOLT-3	Т	251.5 ± 34.9	22.4 ± 3.0	53.3 ± 5.6	Positive
MOLT-4	Т	38.8 ± 5.9	8.0 ± 1.0	NT	Positive
BALL-1	В	ND	0.4 ± 02	NT	Negative
Daudi	В	1.2 ± 0.1	0.1 ± 0.02	125.6 ± 44.2	Negative
NALM-6	В	0.04 ± 0.01	0.1 + 0.02	NT	Negative
REH	Pre lymphoma	0.8 ± 0.01	0.2 ± 0.03	NT	Negative
U937	Monocytic	0.02 ± 0.01	0.2 ± 0.03	NT	Negative

Values are mean \pm SEM.

ND, not detectable; NT, not tested.

ChAT activity was calculated from the difference in the ACh-synthesizing activities in the presence and absence of 100 µM bromoacetylcholine. CarAT activity was calculated from the difference in the ACh-synthesizing activities in the presence and absence of 100 µM bromoacetylcamitine. Data arranged from the studies by Fujii et al. (25) and Kawashima and Fujii (9).

not anchored to its site, it will be washed away with the antibody. Nonetheless, Takahashi et al. (28) reported a successful attempt to localize ACh in the mouse gut sections using a tandem imaging mass spectrometry.

ChAT in Immune Cells

Kajiyama et al. (29) observed that a major portion of rabbit blood ACh is present in the buffy coat along with ACh-synthesizing activity. On the basis of that observation, Rinner and Schauenstein (27) confirmed the expression of ACh-synthesizing activity in rat T and B cells in the thymus, spleen, and blood, suggesting the presence of ChAT in lymphocytes.

ChAT is primarily responsible for ACh synthesis within the nervous systems of mammalian species (30). However, in peripheral tissues and non-neuronal cells, the mitochondrial enzyme carnitine acetyltransferase (CarAT, EC 2.3.1.7) also contributes to ACh synthesis along with ChAT (30, 31). ACh-synthesizing activity determined in peripheral samples using the so-called Fonnum method (32) with [3H]acetyl coenzyme A and choline reflects the total activities of ChAT and CarAT. It is therefore recommended that one determines ChAT and CarAT activities in the presence of respective specific inhibitors, bromoacetylcholine and bromoacetylcarnitine. ChAT activity is proportional to the ACh content in cells of the T cell lines expressing ChAT mRNA (Table 1) (10, 25). However, Daudi B cells, which do not express ChAT mRNA, contained little ACh despite of a high CarAT activity. This suggests that ChAT is responsible for ACh synthesis in immune cells (10).

Expression of ChAT Enzyme Protein and mRNA

Fujii et al. (33) provided definitive evidence for the synthesis of ACh by ChAT in T cells by demonstrating expression of ChAT mRNA and the enzyme protein in MOLT-3 human leukemic T cells, using reverse transcription-polymerase chain reaction (RT-PCR) and western blot analysis (**Figure 1A**). Later, constitutive ChAT mRNA expression was detected in other human leukemic T cell lines (25), human blood CD4⁺ T cells (**Figure 1B**) (34), rat T and B cells (24, 26), and rat MNLs isolated from the



renal vasculature (35). These findings support the idea that ACh production catalyzed by ChAT is occurring in lymphocytes, including T and B cells.

Reverse transcription-polymerase chain reaction revealed ChAT mRNA expression in C57BL/6J mouse spleen-derived MNLs activated with concanavaline A (ConA) and bone marrowderived DCs activated with lipopolysaccharide (LPS) (36). However, there was no detectable expression of ChAT mRNA in these cells under resting conditions, which suggests that immunological activation is required for ChAT transcription in these cells. While no ChAT mRNA was detected in peritoneal macrophages under either resting or LPS-activated conditions, even after an amplification protocol entailing 40 cycles (36), Koarai et al. (37) detected expression of ChAT mRNA in human lung and alveolar macrophages and monocytes using an RT-PCR protocol entailed 45 cycles, which suggests marginal ChAT mRNA expression in these cells. ChAT mRNA and protein were also detected in human mature and immature DCs using RT-PCR and immunocytochemistry (38). These findings confirm the expression of ChAT mRNA in T and B cells, DCs, and macrophages.

Expression of a Fluorescent ChAT-Reporter Protein

The recent development of $ChAT^{BAC}$ -eGFP transgenic mice (39) and ChAT-Cre-tdTomato mice (40) provide the opportunity to detect ChAT-expressing cells using fluorescent reporter proteins. Tallini et al. (39) observed eGFP expression in a subset of lymphocytes in Peyer's patches, leading to the detection of ChAT-GFP in splenic CD4⁺ T cells (15) and CD8⁺ T cells and B cells (41). In addition, Gautron et al. (40) observed expression of the reporter protein in T cells within Peyer's patches in mice expressing tdTomato fluorescent protein in ChAT-expressing cells. These results confirm the earlier findings that peripheral blood CD4⁺ and CD8⁺ T cells and B cells express ChAT mRNA and contain ACh (26, 36).

ChAT expression in splenic DCs was confirmed using ChAT^{BAC}-eGFP mice (41). That finding along with the ChAT gene expression in DCs described above (36) suggests DCs are able to synthesize ACh using ChAT. So far, however, no additional data on ACh synthesis and release in DCs has been reported, and the physiological significance of ACh in DCs is yet to be determined.

ChAT expression was also observed in splenic macrophages using ChAT^{BAC}-eGFP transgenic mice (41). These findings are in line with those from Koarai et al. (37), who reported the expression of ChAT mRNA in human lung and alveolar macrophages and monocytes. However, Gautron et al. (40) did not find reporter expression in macrophages from gut-associated lymphoid tissue or the spleen of ChAT-Cre-tdTomato mice. As mentioned, we did not detect ChAT mRNA expression in either resting or activated mouse peritoneal macrophages (36). These findings suggest ChAT expression in macrophages may vary depending upon strain, species, tissue, cell processing procedure, and/or immunological status, or that the levels of ChAT expression are marginal in macrophages. Information on the physiological significance of ACh synthesis in macrophages is not available at present.

Regulatory Mechanisms Affecting ChAT Expression and ACh Synthesis in Immune Cells Lymphocytes

T Cells. Fujii et al. (24) first suggested a role for ACh synthesized by T cells in the regulation of immune system function by showing that phytohemagglutinin (PHA), a T cell activator, increased both intracellular ACh content and its release into the culture medium of HSB-2 and MOLT-3 human leukemic T cells used as models of T cells. In human MNLs, PHA activates protein kinase C (PKC) and mitogen-activated protein kinase (MAPK) pathways *via* the T-cell receptor (TCR)/CD3 complex, resulting in specific upregulation of ChAT mRNA expression, ChAT activity, and ACh synthesis (42). However,

PHA does not upregulate CarAT activity, indicating that only ChAT is linked to T cell activity (42). Upregulation of ChAT mRNA expression by T cell activation with PHA or Con A was also confirmed in rat T cells (26) and mouse spleen cells (36). These findings support the notion that immunological activation of T cells upregulates ACh synthesis, leading to modulation of immune function.

Antithymocyte globulin (ATG)-Fresenius, an immunosuppressant that binds to cell surface molecules, including CD2, CD3, CD4/CD28, CD5, CD7, CD11a (lymphocyte function-associated antigen (LFA)-1), and intercellular adhesion molecule (ICAM)-1, increases ACh release but decreases intracellular ACh content in CCRF-CEM (CEM) human leukemic T cells in the short term (6 h), and increases both ACh release and intracellular ACh content in the long term (48 h) (43). Both anti-CD11a monoclonal antibody (mAb) and ATG-F upregulates ChAT mRNA expression after 48 h of culture, suggesting activation of T cell adhesion molecules facilitates ACh synthesis (43). By contrast, acting in a manner independent of hydroxymethylglutaryl-CoA reductase inhibition, statins, including simvastatin, are able to inhibit LFA-1 (CD11a/CD18)-mediated adhesion and co-stimulation of lymphocytes, leading to immune modulation (44). Simvastatin thus abolishes anti-CD11a mAb-induced increases in ChAT mRNA expression, ACh synthesis and release in MOLT-3 cells (45). These results confirm that cell adhesion molecules such as LFA-1 contribute to the regulation of lymphocytic cholinergic activity (45, 46).

Calcium ionophores such as A23187 and ionomycin upregulate expression of ChAT mRNA and its activity, and they increase the ACh content of MOLT-3 human leukemic T cells and their culture media (46, 47). By contrast, FK-506 (tacrolimus), a calcineurin inhibitor, suppresses PHA-induced upregulation of ChAT mRNA expression and ACh synthesis, which suggests that Ca^{2+} contributes to the regulation of T cell cholinergic activity through calcineurin-mediated pathways (46).

Phorbol 12-myristate 13-acetate (PMA), a non-specific PKC activator, and dibutyryl cAMP, a protein kinase A (PKA) activator, increased ChAT activity and ACh synthesis by upregulating ChAT gene expression in MOLT-3 human leukemic T cells (46). These data provide compelling evidence that T-cell activation *via* PKC–MAPK and/or adenylate cyclase-cAMP pathways during immune responses upregulates the synthesis and release of ACh, leading to the modulation of the T cell cholinergic activity.

B Cells. Staphylococcus aureus Cowan I (SAC) binds to B cells and triggers a signal transduction cascade involving tyrosine kinase-mediated activation of phospholipase C (PLC) and leads to activation of PKC–MAPK pathways (48). Incubation of human circulating MNLs consisting of mainly T and B cells and a small number of monocytes with SAC for 48 h induces a significant increase of the intracellular ACh content and upregulation of ChAT mRNA expression (47). These findings suggest that stimulation of B cells also facilitates cholinergic activity *via* upregulation of ChAT mRNA expression.

Murine B cells, but not human B cells, express toll-like receptor 4 (TLR-4) (49). LPS activates murine B cells, monocytes, DCs, and macrophages by binding to a CD14/TLR-4/MD2 complex, which leads to secretion of pro-inflammatory cytokines, nitric oxide, and eicosanoids (50). In splenic follicular B cells from ChAT^{BAC}-eGFP transgenic mice, LPS induces ChAT-GFP expression and increases ACh production (41). These results along with the aforementioned effects of SAC suggest that stimulation of TLRs on B cells activates cholinergic activity by enhancing ACh synthesis. Furthermore, ACh produced by ChAT⁺ B cells has been shown to reduce peritoneal neutrophil recruitment during sterile endotoxemia, suggesting the role for B cell-derived ACh in the regulation of innate immunity (41).

DCs and Macrophages

As described, LPS upregulates ChAT mRNA expression in bone marrow-derived DCs, but elicits no apparent effects on ChAT mRNA expression in peritoneal macrophages from C57BL/6J mice (36). Reardon et al. (41) found that induction of ChAT expression in murine macrophages and DCs by LPS elicits MyD88-dependent signal transduction in a cell-intrinsic manner.

Activation of the Cholinergic System in Immune Cells *Lipopolysaccharide*

As described, among innate immune cells, DCs and macrophages have the potential for ChAT-catalyzed ACh synthesis upon activation with LPS (36–38, 41). LPS and TLR agonists induce expression of ChAT mRNA and enzyme protein in DCs (36, 41) and macrophages (41). MyD88-dependent TLRs are involved in LPS-induced ChAT expression in DCs and macrophages (41). Because DCs and macrophages express all five M_1 – M_5 mAChR subtypes (36) and various nAChR subunits (**Figure 2**) (36), these findings suggest the possibility that activation of MyD88dependent TLRs by LPS upregulates cholinergic activity in macrophages and DCs. Furthermore, ACh synthesized in these cells should act in autocrine/paracrine fashion on their own nAChRs and mAChRs and play a role in regulation of innate immune responses by modulating cytokine production, such as tumor necrosis factor (TNF)- α and interleukin (IL)-2.

Antigen Presentation

Phytohemagglutinin and ConA upregulate ChAT expression and ACh synthesis in T cells, which indicates that antigen presentation between naïve CD4+ T cells and antigen-presenting cells (APCs), including DCs and macrophages, enhances cholinergic activity in immune cells [see reviews in Ref. (11, 12, 16, 33, 47)]. Recognition by the TCR/CD3 complex of an antigen presented on major histocompatibility complex receptors on APCs triggers activation of PLCy and Ca²⁺ release from endoplasmic reticulum (ER) in T cells (51, 52). Depletion of ER Ca²⁺ stores results in sustained Ca²⁺ influx through Ca²⁺-release activated Ca²⁺ (CRAC) channels, leading to activation of Ca²⁺-sensitive transcriptional factors, including nuclear factor of activated T cells, which promotes expression of cytokine genes critical for immune responses (53, 54). As described, PHA also upregulates AChE and M₅ mAChR expression along with ChAT (33, 47, 55). This suggests that ACh released from T cells and APCs (DCs and macrophages) act on their own mAChRs and nAChRs affecting autocrine/paracrine pathways, leading to modification of immune function.

The functions of M_5 mAChRs are not yet well defined at peripheral autonomic nerve effector junctions, the central nervous system, or immune cells. However, the observations that both antigen-specific IgG₁ and pro-inflammatory cytokine production are decreased in the M_1/M_5 -KO mice and that M_5 mAChRs are upregulated by PHA and ConA suggest that M_5 mAChRs in immune cells are involved in positive regulation of immune function (33, 47, 56). Consistent with that idea, antigen presentation between naïve CD4⁺ T cells and DCs upregulates T cells expression of ChAT mRNA, ChAT activity, ACh, AChE, and M_5 mAChR, thereby enhancing cholinergic activity [see reviews in Ref. (11, 12, 33, 47)].



AChE and ChE

Both AChE and BuChE hydrolyze ACh into choline and acetate to terminate its activity at synapses. In the brain, AChE is mostly found within synaptic clefts between neurons (57, 58), while BuChE is mainly located outside the synaptic cleft and in glial cells (59, 60). Both AChE and BuChE are present at the mouse neuromuscular junction, but exhibit different localization patterns. AChE activity is present in both the primary cleft and in the secondary folds, while BuChE activity appears to be concentrated in structures resembling subsynaptic folds (61). AChE is also found within erythrocytes, but its physiological function there is unknown. BuChE is found primarily in plasma, liver, and the neuromuscular junction [see a review in Ref. (12)].

The decay time constants of focally recorded miniature endplate currents caused by ACh at the neuromuscular junction are 1.04 and 5.4 ms in wild-type (WT) and AChE-KO mice, respectively (62). It is important to note the differences in the inactivation rates and processes between ACh and other neurotransmitters, such as norepinephrine (NE) and epinephrine (EPI). Whereas the action of ACh is terminated within a few milliseconds through enzymatic breakdown, the actions of NE and EPI last much longer until reuptake into nerve terminals and surrounding tissues, and the diffusion decrease their concentrations within the synaptic cleft to subthreshold levels. As a consequence, to have a physiological action, non-neuronal ACh must be released into a microenvironment forming synapse-like structures, such as during antigen presentation and cell-to-cell interaction involving cell adhesion molecules.

AChE is expressed ubiquitously in mouse lymphocytes, DCs, and macrophages (36), while human blood MNLs, CEM human leukemic T cells, and Daudi B cells all express various types of AChE mRNA [see a review in Ref. (10)]. In addition, upregulation of AChE activity by PHA is detected in normal peripheral blood human lymphocytes and in leukemic T cell lines (55). These findings indicate that T cell activation *via* TCR/CD3-mediated pathways enhances expression of cholinergic elements, including ChAT and AChE, within T cells. However, the physiological function of AChE in immune cells has yet to be investigated.

Rivastigmine, which inhibits both AChE and ChE activities, relieves the clinical symptoms and spatial memory deficits in mice with autoimmune encephalomyelitis (EAE) (63). Rivastigmine also decreases the reactivity of encephalitogenic T cells and the production of TNF- α , interferon (IFN)- γ , and IL-17 cytokines in the EAE mouse. All of these effects are abolished by α -BTX, an α 7 nAChR antagonist, which suggests that the effects are induced by ACh acting on α 7 nAChRs after its levels were increased due to AChE and BuChE inhibition (63).

It has been suggested that functional defects in nAChRs on immune cells contribute to the etiology of inflammatory bowel diseases (IBD), as smoking modifies the development and progression of IBD (64, 65) and immunosuppressants are sometimes effective in patients with IBD (66–68). In addition, AChE-targeting microRNA-132 (miR-132) exhibited some potential to attenuate inflammation by reducing AChE levels in immune cells (69).

AChRs

Early functional and binding studies revealed the presence of both mAChRs and nAChRs on immune cells [see reviews in Ref. (9, 11, 12, 16)].

mAChR Subtypes

The diversity of mAChR functions prompted investigation of their molecular basis using cloning techniques and led to the identification of five distinct mAChR subtypes (M_1-M_5) (70–72). These five mAChRs have been divided into two groups based on their functional coupling. The M_1 , M_3 , and M_5 subtypes are coupled to pertussis toxin-insensitive $G_{q/11}$ proteins, which mediate activation of PLC activity. Upon activation of these mAChR subtypes, PLC hydrolyzes phosphatidylinositol 4,5-bisphosphate, leading to the formation of inositol 1,4,5-trisphosphate (IP₃) and diacylglycerol. These products then act as second messengers by, respectively, mobilizing Ca²⁺ from intracellular stores and activating PKC (73). The M_2 and M_4 subtypes are coupled to pertussis toxin-sensitive $G_{i/o}$ protein, which mediates inhibition of adenylate cyclase, and thus a decrease in cAMP formation, upon activation (74, 75).

mAChR Expression in Immune Cells

All five mAChRs subtypes have been detected in lymphocytes, macrophages, and DCs from humans, mice, and rats (**Figure 2A**) [see reviews in Ref. (16, 36, 76)]. As mentioned, PHA and SAC selectively upregulate expression of M_5 mAChR mRNA in CEM human leukemic T cells and Daudi B cells, respectively (33, 47). Expression of other mAChR subtypes is not affected in either cell line. Stimulation with PMA plus ionomycin upregulates expression of both M_3 and M_5 mAChR mRNA in these cell lines (47). These findings show that immunological stimulation leads to M_5 mAChR gene expression in lymphocytes and suggest a role for M_5 mAChRs in the regulation of immune function.

Qian et al. (77) showed that activation of murine splenic T cells for differentiation using monoclonal antibodies against CD3 and CD28 modifies the expression patterns and intensities of mAChRs. These findings suggest the possibility that the expression patterns and intensities of mAChR expression in immune cells may vary among individuals, depending on their immunological status.

nAChRs

Nicotinic AChRs are located on the plasma membranes of skeletal muscle cells, neurons, and non-neuronal cells. Activation of nAChRs elicits membrane depolarization and excitation due to a rapid increase in membrane permeability to Na⁺, K⁺, and Ca²⁺. The molecular cloning of nAChR subunits (78) prompted a series of proteomic and genomic investigations of the various nAChR subunit proteins. At present, 10 α (α 1–10), 4 β (β 1–4), γ , δ , and ε nAChR subunits have been detected through molecular cloning. The α subunits can be subdivided according to their sensitivity to α -BTX: α 1, α 7, and α 9 are α -BTX-sensitive, while α 2– α 6 are α -BTX-insensitive. nAChRs exist as pentamers composed of 1–5 different subunits. At least two copies of the α subunit are always present among these subunits, and multiple ACh binding sites are formed at the interface of each α subunit and a neighboring subunit.

nAChRs are classified into muscle and neuron types based on their expression sites. Muscle type nAChRs are expressed mainly in skeletal muscle and contain four different subunits within the pentameric complex: $(\alpha 1)_2/\beta 1/\delta/\gamma$ in embryonic and denervated muscle, and $(\alpha 1)_2/\beta 1/\delta/\epsilon$ in innervated adult muscle. By contrast, neuron type nAChRs expressed in the nervous system and non-neuronal cells, including immune cells, are composed of only α ($\alpha 2-\alpha 7$, $\alpha 9$, and $\alpha 10$) and β ($\beta 2-\beta 4$) subunits. The $\alpha 8$ subunit is found only in the visual areas of the avian brain (79). nAChRs consisting of $\alpha 3\beta 2$ and $\alpha 3\beta 4$ are abundantly expressed in peripheral ganglia, while $\alpha 4\beta 2$ subunits are expressed in the brain (80). Within the mammalian brain, about 80% of nAChRs are composed of $\alpha 4\beta 2$ subunits, and 10–15% are composed of α 7 (81). The α 7 nAChR gene (CHRNA7) is expressed widely in the central and peripheral nervous system, and in non-neuronal cells, and the homomeric α7 nAChR exhibits uniquely high Ca²⁺ permeability upon activation (82, 83). The α 9 and α 10 subunits were first identified in the mechanosensory hair cells of the rat auditory system (84, 85). The α 9 subunit was initially postulated to form a homomeric nAChR. However, subsequent studies identified expression of heteromeric $\alpha 9\alpha 10$ nAChR subtypes within the hair cells. Unlike other nAChRs, which mediate excitatory neurotransmission, $\alpha 9\alpha 10$ nAChR activation elicits hair cell hyperpolarization evoked by Ca2+ entry through the receptor, leading to activation of a small-conductance SK2 Ca2+-dependent potassium channel (85).

Specific Features Related to $\alpha7$ nAChRs

Human-Specific dupα7 nAChRs. The α7 subunit gene CHRNA7 is composed of 10 exons, encoding 146 amino acids (exons 1-4) comprising an N-terminal extracellular domain and 384 amino acids (exons 5-10) comprising three transmembrane (M1-M3) domains, a large intracellular loop (M3-M4 loop), a fourth transmembrane (M4) domain, and a short C-terminal extracellular region (86). Gault et al. (87) found CHRNA7 exons 5-10 duplicated as the CHRFAM7A gene encoding dupa7 nAChR in the human genome and its expression in the brain. Although the α 7 nAChR and dup α 7 nAChR subunits share the same 384 amino acids comprising the four transmembrane domains of the ligand-gated ion channel transmembrane region and a short C-terminal extracellular region, the dupa7 subunit has a shorter N-terminal extracellular domain than the primal a7 nAChR subunit. Because the extracellular N-terminal region of the α7 nAChR contains multiple loops of agonist binding site (88), its structure suggests that the dup α 7 nAChR subunit may lack the recognition sites for ACh and α -BTX. Experiments performed with Xenopus oocytes co-injected with various ratios of α 7/dup α 7 mRNA revealed a graded reduction in functional receptor generation proportional to the α 7/dup α 7 ratio, as measured based on nicotine-elicited a7 currents (89). These results were confirmed by measurements of α-BTX binding, which suggests that as the proportion of the dup α 7 subunit increases, there is a reduction in the number of functional α 7 receptors that reach the surface of the oocyte (89). These results are consistent with the findings of Araud et al. (86), who reported that CHRFAM7A functions as a dominant negative regulator of α 7 nAChR.

Human-specific *CHRFAM7A* transcripts were first discovered in the brain (87), but were later detected in human peripheral blood leukocytes, including MNLs (90), macrophages (90, 91), and monocytic cell lines (90, 92). The role of the dup α 7 subunit in the regulation of immune function remains to be determined.

Heteromeric $\alpha 7\beta 2$ *nAChRs.* Although the $\alpha 7$ subunit has long been postulated to form a homomeric α 7 nAChR, recent studies suggest the possibility that α 7 and β 2 subunits form heteromeric $\alpha7\beta2$ nAChR subtypes in the brain (93–95). Differences in the pharmacological and functional properties between naturally occurring α 7-containing nAChRs in the brain and those of recombinant homomeric α 7 nAChRs prompted studies investigating whether the nAChR α 7 and β 2 subunits can co-assemble to form a functional heteromeric nAChR channel in Xenopus oocytes and cell lines (93-95). Detection of co-expressed rat α 7 and β 2 subunits in co-transfected TSA201 embryonal kidney cells and SH-EP1 human epithelial cells, and of α 7 and β 2 subunit mRNAs in the rat cholinergic neurons, confirmed their co-assembly in mammalian cells (93, 96, 97). Furthermore, the co-expression significantly slowed the rate of channel desensitization, compared to homomeric α 7 channels, and altered the pharmacological properties of the channels. It thus appears that rat nAChR α 7 and β 2 subunits have the ability to co-assemble and form functional heteromeric nAChRs (94, 95, 98).

Expression of $\alpha7\beta2$ nAChRs was confirmed in the human brain through purification of $\alpha7$ subunit-containing proteins using α -BTX beads followed by western blotting using an anti- $\beta2$ subunit antibody (99). Thomsen et al. (99) also found that upon agonist stimulation, the currents carried by heteromeric $\alpha7\beta2$ nAChRs show markedly slower rising and decay phases than homomeric $\alpha7$ nAChRs in HEK293 cells. At present, no information is available on the expression of $\alpha7\beta2$ nAChRs in immune cells. Because T and B cells, DCs, and macrophages all express $\alpha7$ nAChRs (36, 98, 100), it is possible that $\alpha7\beta2$ nAChRs are also expressed in immune cells and are involved in regulating immune function.

Ionotropic and Metabotropic Natures of α 7 nAChRs. As described, activation of α 7 nAChRs using ACh or nicotine elicits a transient increase of $[Ca^{2+}]_i$ in neurons and immune cells, though in certain types of immune cells the receptor channel rapidly desensitizes, and no transient increase of $[Ca^{2+}]_i$ is observed (101). Nevertheless, activation of α 7 nAChRs can set into motion more prolonged signaling events operating downstream and leading to modulation of immune cell function. Prompted by these observations, the dual ionotropic/metabotropic nature of α 7 receptors has been extensively explored to explain the role of α 7 receptors (102).

(1) *Ionotropic pathway*: the Ca²⁺ influx through α 7 nAChRs induced by stimulation with ACh and agonists activates a phosphorylation cascade *via* PKC. This in turn activates the PI3K/ Akt pathway, which promotes nuclear factor erythroid 2-related factor 2 (Nrf2) translocation to the nucleus and overexpression of heme oxygenase 1, resulting in potent anti-inflammatory effects (67, 102–104).

(2) *Metabolic pathway*: evidence now suggests that α 7 nAChRs may interact with G-proteins independently of G-protein coupled receptors (102, 105–108). By showing the binding of G-proteins to G-protein-binding sites located in the M3–M4 loop of α 7

nAChRs, King et al. (108) demonstrated that direct coupling of α7 nAChRs to G-proteins makes it possible to elicit downstream Ca²⁺ signaling responses that can persist beyond the expected time course of channel activation. It has been suggested that $\alpha 7$ nAChRs coupled with G_s, G_{q/11}, and G_{i/o} proteins locating in the hippocampus and prefrontal cortex of C57BL/6J mice contribute to the regulation of neurite growth (101, 106). In addition, Razani-Boroujerdi et al. (101) found that a functional TCR/CD3 complex and leukocyte-specific tyrosine kinase are required for the nicotine-induced rise in the intracellular Ca²⁺ concentration $([Ca^{2+}]_i)$ evoked in the absence of extracellular Ca²⁺ via α 7 nAChRs in T cells. This suggests an alternative metabotropic pathway leading to induction of Ca²⁺ signaling in human T cells. Agonist binding to α 7 nAChRs also may activate Janus kinase 2/signal transducer and activator of transcription 3 signaling cascades independently of Ca²⁺ influx, leading to suppression of nuclear transcription factor kappaB-regulated transcriptional activity in macrophages (67, 102-104).

Specific Features Related to $\alpha 9$ and $\alpha 10$ nAChRs

Hecker et al. (109) reported that ACh, choline, phosphocholine, phosphocholine-modified LPS from *Haemophilus influenzae*, and phosphocholine-modified protein all inhibit ATP-mediated IL-1 β release independently of the extracellular Ca²⁺ influx through the channel in human monocytic U937 cells expressing the α 7, α 9, and α 10 nACR subunits, and in rat monocytes *via* nAChR-mediated pathways. Furthermore, using U937 cells, Richter et al. (110) found that choline and phosphocholine inhibit ATP-mediated P2X7 receptor activation and IL-1 β release. While choline elicits ionotropic current responses at homomeric α 9 nACRs, phosphocholine does not trigger ionotropic responses at either homomeric α 9 or heteromeric α 9/ α 10 nAChRs. These findings provide evidence that phosphocholine and their derivatives are able to function as metabotropic agonists for heteromeric α 9/ α 10 nAChRs.

nAChR Expression in Immune Cells

Figure 2B shows the mRNA expression for nAChR α subunits in MNLs, DCs, and macrophages from C57BL/6J mice (36). Expression of the $\alpha 2$, $\alpha 5$, $\alpha 6$, $\alpha 7$, $\alpha 9$, and $\alpha 10$ subunits is frequently detected in immune cells, including T cells (16, 76, 111, 112). However, the specific patterns of nAChR subunit expression in particular immune cells are not yet settled. As mentioned, it appears that the patterns and the intensities of nAChR subunit expression vary depending on the immunological status of the cell in question (77). It is noteworthy, however, that data from immunohistochemistry and western blots must be interpreted cautiously due to the lack of the specificity of the commercially available antibodies (113, 114).

SLURP-1 and -2: Endogenous Positive Allosteric Ligands for α 7 and α 3 nAChRs

SLURP-1 and -2 are endogenous peptides that act as positive allosteric ligands on α 7 and α 3 nAChRs, respectively (115–119). The discovery of mutations in the gene encoding SLURP-1 in Mal de Meleda (MdM) patients with a characteristic transgressive

palmoplantar keratoderma (120) is drawing major research attention to the capacity of SLURP-1 to serve as an epithelial growth modulator (112, 118–122). In addition, recent studies suggest the possibility that SLURP-1 and -2 are also involved in regulating immune cell function (36, 122–126).

Gene Expression for SLURP-1 and -2

SLURP-1 and -2 mRNAs are detected in nearly every organ in the C57BL/6J mouse (123). Gene expression for SLURP-1 and -2 was also detected in MNLs, DCs, and macrophages, but neither the T cell activator Con A nor the DC and macrophage activator LPS modified the levels of their expression (36, 123). This suggests that SLURP-1 and -2 are constitutively expressed in these cells, and their expression is independent of immunological stimulation.

Immunoreactive SLURP-1 Expression in Immune Cells

Intense SLURP-1 immunoreactivity (SLURP-1⁺) was detected in DC-like cells residing mainly in the interfollicular zone surrounding the germinal center of human tonsils, and in a few cells scattered within the germinal center (**Figure 3**) (126). Some SLURP-1⁺ cells in the tonsil interfollicular zone also showed immunopositivity for CD205 (**Figure 3A**), a marker of mature DCs that mediates efficient antigen presentation (127), and these SLURP-1⁺ CD205⁺ DCs were surrounded by CD4⁺ T cells. These observations support the notion that ACh synthesized and released from T cells and activated macrophages during antigen presentation acts on α 7 nAChRs expressed in immune cells, and that SLURP-1 potentiates the ACh activity at α 7 nAChRs in both T cells and DCs (16, 126).

ROLE OF THE CHOLINERGIC SYSTEM IN THE REGULATION OF IMMUNE FUNCTION

Roles of mAChRs in the Regulation of Immune Cell Function

Agonist-evoked activation of mAChRs in immune cells evokes a variety of functional and biochemical effects, including enhanced cytotoxicity, increased cGMP and IP3 formation, and activation of cell proliferation [see reviews in Ref. (9, 12)]. Stimulation of mAChRs in CEM human leukemic T cells and Daudi human leukemic B cells using ACh, bethanechol, carbachol, or Oxo-M induced a transient rise in the intracellular Ca^{2+} concentration ($[Ca^{2+}]_i$) followed by extracellular Ca2+-dependent [Ca2+]i oscillations that persisted for about 10 min (128). In both cell lines, Oxo-M upregulated c-fos mRNA expression in an extracellular Ca2+-dependent manner. All these effects induced by mAChR agonists were abolished by atropine, a non-specific mAChR antagonist. This suggests that activation of mAChRs in immune cells triggers nuclear signaling, leading to modification of immune cell function. More recently, Mashimo et al. (54) showed that M3 and M5 mAChRs play a major role in Oxo-M-induced initial transient increases in $[Ca^{2+}]_i$ and the following repetitive [Ca²⁺]_i oscillations in CEM human leukemic T cells. The [Ca²⁺]_i oscillations were blocked by removal of extracellular Ca2+ or YM-58483, a CRAC channel blocker, without affecting



the Oxo-M-induced initial $[Ca^{2+}]_i$ transient. Furthermore, CRAC channel blockade abolished Oxo-M-induced c-fos and IL-2 expression. These results suggest that activation of M_3 or M_5 mAChRs evokes IP₃-mediated Ca²⁺ release from intracellular stores, leading to extracellular Ca²⁺ influx through CRAC channels, which generates repetitive $[Ca^{2+}]_i$ oscillations and, in turn, enhances c-fos and IL-2 gene expression in T cells.

M₁ and M₅ mAChRs in Cytolytic Activity

Upregulation of M_5 mAChR mRNA expression in human T and B cells during immunological stimulation strongly suggests that mAChRs, including M_5 , are involved in regulating immune function (33, 47). Thus far, however, there have been few investigations of the roles played by mAChRs in regulation of immune function. The involvement of M_1 mAChRs in the differentiation of CD8⁺ T cells into cytolytic T cells was first postulated by Zimring et al. (129), but it was later found that neither M_1 nor M_5 mAChRs are required for expansion of antigen-specific CD8⁺ T cells, in response to viral infection in C57BL/6 mice (130). On the basis of these observations, the authors concluded that the extent to which one can draw a generalized conclusion that M_1 and M_5 mAChRs are not involved in antiviral immunity mediated by CD8⁺ T cells, depends upon issues of antigen strength, genetic background, and receptor redundancy (130).

M_1 and M_5 mAChRs in Antibody and Cytokine Production

Fujii et al. (56) investigated the roles of M_1 and M_5 mAChRs in the regulation of immune function by immunizing combined

 M_1 and M_5 mAChR gene-knockout (M_1/M_5 -KO) and WT mice with ovalbumin (OVA). One week after the immunization, serum concentrations of anti-OVA-specific IgG₁ in the M_1/M_5 -KO mice were significantly lower than in WT mice, though the serum concentrations of anti-OVA-specific IgM did not differ between the two genotypes. Spleen cells from M_1/M_5 -KO mice activated with OVA secreted significantly lower amounts of TNF- α , IFN- γ , and IL-6 than those from WT mice. These observations suggest that M_1 and/or M_5 mAChRs contribute to the regulation of pro-inflammatory cytokine production related to adaptive immunity.

Roles of nAChRs in the Regulation of Immune Function

Among the various nAChRs, α 7 nAChRs are drawing attention because their stimulation attenuates the synthesis and release of the pro-inflammatory cytokine TNF- α in LPS-activated macrophages, leading to modulation of inflammatory and immune responses (15, 131, 132).

Upregulation of Antibody and Pro-Inflammatory Cytokine Production in CHRNA7 Knockout (α 7-KO) Mice

Fujii et al. (133) observed a significantly higher serum anti-OVAspecific IgG₁ levels in α 7-KO than WT C57BL/6J mice 2 weeks after immunization with OVA. Moreover, antigen-stimulated spleen cells from α 7-KO mice produced significantly greater amounts of TNF- α , IL-6, and IFN- γ responsible for antibody class switch induction to IgG₁ than those from WT mice. These observations suggest the involvement of a7 nAChRs in regulating pro-inflammatory cytokine production, leading to modification of antibody production. In line with these findings, a recent study showed that nicotine attenuates production of TNF- α , IL-1 β , and IL-12 in murine bone marrow-derived monocytes via a7 and a9 nAChR-mediated pathways (134). In addition, activation of B cells with anti-CD40 antibody elicited a greater proliferative response in α 7-KO mice than in the WT, and the suppression of α7 nAChRs with methyllycaconitine (MLA) evoked a greater proliferative response in B cells stimulated either with anti-CD40 antibody or antibody against B cell receptor (135–138), suggesting a role for α 7 nAChRs in downregulation of B cell proliferation. Taken together, the above findings suggest the possibility that a higher serum antigen-specific IgG1 concentration observed in α 7-KO mice (133) can be ascribed to the upregulation of pro-inflammatory cytokine production and the increased number of B cells in α7-KO mice (135–138).

Roles of nAChRs in IL-2 Production and Proliferation of T Cells

MOLT-3 human leukemic T cells and cultured spleen cells from C57BL/6J mice constitutively produce amounts of ACh sufficient to elicit autocrine changes in $[Ca^{2+}]_i$ and upregulation of IL-2 mRNA and protein expressions (139). Mecamylamine, a nAChR inhibitor, suppressed the $[Ca^{2+}]_i$ transients, IL-2 release, and cell proliferation. These findings indicate that T cells utilize ACh as a tool to interact with one another and that autocrine ACh-activated nAChRs are involved in regulating immune cell functions such as cytokine synthesis and cell proliferation.

Methyllycaconitine, a specific α 7 nAChR antagonist, did not suppress the above described autocrine ACh-induced changes in $[Ca^{2+}]_i$, suggesting the involvement of nAChRs other than α 7 nAChRs in the [Ca²⁺]_i transients in freshly isolated spleen cells and resting MOLT-3 cells leading to upregulation of IL-2 production (139). In fact, Qian et al. (77) detected the expression of α 7 nAChR mRNA in CD4⁺ and CD8⁺ T cells only after the activation via TCR/CD3 cross-linking, but not in freshly isolated CD4⁺ and CD8⁺ T cells. Taken together, these findings suggest the possibility that the pattern of nAChR subtype expression is variable depending on the immunological status. Furthermore, nicotine modified IFN- γ and IL-17 production in T cells activated with TCR/CD3 cross-linking (77, 140). These findings suggest that nAChRs including α7 nAChR contribute to immunomodulation through modification of T cell differentiation by altering cytokine production.

Roles for SLURP-1 in the Regulation of Immune Cell Function

T Cell Activation

T cell activation with anti-CD3/anti-CD28 mAbs of peripheral blood MNLs isolated from MdM patients with SLURP-1 mutation showed a defect in their proliferative response (125). Moreover, addition of WT recombinant SLURP-1 (rSLURP-1) to cultures of T cells from MdM patients restored the normal T cell activation response, showing that SLURP-1 plays a key

role during normal activation of T cells induced by immunological stimulation enhancing the actions of ACh via α 7 nAChRs (125).

ACh Synthesis in T Cells

Recombinant SLURP-1 increases ChAT gene expression and the ACh content in MOLT-3 human leukemic T cells and human peripheral blood MNLs, and these effects are abolished by the α 7 nAChR antagonist MLA. This suggests that, working as a positive allosteric ligand, SLURP-1 activates cholinergic transmission by potentiating ACh synthesis and its action on α 7 nAChRs, thereby facilitating functional development of T cells (126). rSLURP-1 induces a slight but significant attenuation of cell growth in peripheral blood MNLs and MOLT-3 cells and that is abolished by MLA. These findings support the notion that SLURP-1 acts as a key modulator of T cell activity.

Effects of SLURP-1 and -2 on Immune Cells

Chernyavsky et al. (122) found that rSLURP-1 decreases production of TNF- α in CEM human leukemic T cells, downregulates IL-1 β and IL-6 secretion in U937 macrophages, and moderately upregulates IL-10 production in these immune cells. rSLURP-2 downregulates TNF- α and IFN- γ -receptors in CEM cells and reduces IL-6 production in U937 macrophages. These results demonstrate that SLURP-1 and -2 exert anti-inflammatory effects on T cells and macrophages.

Roles for α 7 nAChRs in T Cell Differentiation

As described, a7 nAChRs on immune cells are involved in regulating the synthesis of various cytokines (16, 131, 133). On the basis of those findings, Kawashima et al. (141) used α 7-KO and WT mice to investigate the involvement of α 7 nAChRs on naïve CD4⁺ T cells in the regulation of their differentiation to CD4⁺ CD25⁺ FoxP3⁺ regulatory T cells (Tregs). Non-specific activation of naïve CD4+ T cell differentiation in culture using anti-TCR and anti-CD28 mAbs in the presence GTS-21, a partial α7 nAChR agonist, upregulated the generation of Tregs from WT spleen cells, but not from α 7-KO cells (Figure 4). On the other hand, assays of IFN- γ in the culture media suggested that Th1 differentiation was not affected by α 7 nAChR activation. This suggests that when naïve CD4⁺ T cells are directly stimulated via their TCR/CD3 complex, activation of α 7 nAChRs on the T cells leads to upregulation of Treg and that $\alpha7$ nAChRs are also involved in regulating adaptive immunity.

Studies examining the effects of adoptive transfer of antigenspecific Tregs have demonstrated their contribution to the protection and recovery of an animal model of autoimmune EAE (144). However, the availability of adequate numbers of antigen-specific Tregs for adoptive transfer is difficult to achieve and is one of the major limitations of its clinical application. For treatment of autoimmune diseases, it would be useful to develop procedures in which immune cell cholinergic activity was used to facilitate Treg differentiation from naïve CD4⁺ T cells. Conversely, suppression of Treg differentiation through manipulation of cholinergic



activity in immune cells could potentially be of great help in cancers therapy.

INFLAMMATORY REFLEX IN THE CONTEXT OF THE IMMUNE CELL CHOLINERGIC SYSTEM

Inflammatory Reflex

The inflammatory reflex involves the nervous systems and humoral factors that operate to protect the body from infection and inflammation. Pro-inflammatory cytokines generated by immune cells in response to invading pathogens trigger a series of reflex responses. The inflammatory reflex loop consists of two major components: (1) a sensory afferent signaling pathway and (2) a motor efferent signaling pathway. The afferent signaling pathway conveys peripheral signals to the brain *via* the afferent sensory vagus nerve and humoral routes. After the signals are processed in the brainstem, the central nervous system transmits signals to the periphery *via* (1) humoral pathways that involve activation of the hypothalamic–pituitary–adrenal axis, leading to the release of glucocorticoids with anti-inflammatory actions (13), (2) neural pathways involving activation of the sympathetic nervous system (13, 14), and (3) the efferent vagus nerve (16, 145–147). Here, we will mainly touch on the efferent signaling pathways of the inflammatory reflex in the context of the immune cell cholinergic system.

Background of an Anti-Inflammatory Reflex

Intraperitoneal injection of IL-1 β , a pro-inflammatory cytokine, induces fever that is dependent on intact afferent vagus neurons (148). In a rat model of LPS-induced septic shock, electrical stimulation of the efferent vagus nerve protected animals from endotoxemia and attenuated the increase in serum and liver

TNF- α levels (149). In addition, ACh and nicotine abolished the LPS-induced release of TNF- α from cultured human macrophages. Electrical stimulation of the vagus nerve also inhibited LPS-induced TNF- α synthesis in WT mice, but failed to inhibit TNF- α synthesis in α 7-KO mice, suggesting that α 7 nAChRs are essential for inhibiting cytokine synthesis *via* a cholinergic anti-inflammatory pathway (131, 150–152).

Following the observations that splenectomy and selective abdominal vagotomy abolished the anti-inflammatory effects of both vagus nerve stimulation and nicotine, the spleen was identified as an essential target of the cholinergic anti-inflammatory pathway involved not only in inflammatory signal generation in the afferent vagus nerve but also vagally mediated inhibition of cytokine production in macrophages (153–155).

Although the attenuation of LPS-induced septic shock by efferent vagal stimulation suggests the involvement of the vagus nerve in the anti-inflammatory reflex (150), the pathways and mechanisms that carry efferent inhibitory signals suppressing the synthesis and release of pro-inflammatory cytokines in the spleen are not yet settled. There is no neuroanatomical evidence for a direct parasympathetic or vagal nerve supply to any immune organ (156). The currently available evidence indicates that all primary and secondary immune organs receive innervation only by sympathetic postganglionic neurons [see a review by Nance and Sanders (14)]. Prevertebral sympathetic ganglia associated with the celiac-mesenteric plexus provide major sympathetic input to the spleen, and the splenic nerve is the final common pathway for neural input to the spleen (14, 157).

Currently Proposed Efferent Signaling Pathways in the Anti-Inflammatory Vagal Reflex

Anti-Inflammatory Vagal Reflex Mediated by Noradrenergic Splenic Nerve and ChAT⁺ T Cells in the Spleen

Because the efferent vagus nerve that should carry the efferent signals terminates in the celiac ganglion, Rosas-Ballina et al. (15) postulated that the efferent signals carried by the efferent vagus nerve are transmitted to the postganglionic sympathetic splenic nerve innervating the spleen in the celiac ganglion. This would activate the splenic nerve to release NE within the spleen, which would promote ACh release from a subset of CD4+ T cells that relay the neural signal to other immune cellse.g., through activation of a7 nAChRs on macrophages, resulting in inhibition of the synthesis and release of pro-inflammatory cytokines, including TNF- α . Consistent with those ideas, they found that electrical vagus stimulation elevated ACh concentrations in the spleen, and attenuated serum TNF- α levels during endotoxemia. Their observations further confirmed that T cells mediate the inflammatory reflex. They found that vagus nerve stimulation did not diminish serum TNF-α concentrations during endotoxemia in nude mice lacking functional T cells, but that the transfusion of a subset of ChAT⁺ T cells from normal mice to the nude mice restored the ability of vagus nerve stimulation to suppress serum TNF- α concentrations. They, therefore, proposed that efferent vagus nerve signals are transferred to

ChAT⁺ T cells *via* NE released from the splenic nerve in the spleen, leading to elevation of ACh synthesis through activation of β -adrenoceptors on the ChAT⁺ T cells. The elevated ACh in turn acted on α 7 nAChRs to suppress synthesis and release of TNF- α in macrophages (15).

Anti-Inflammatory Vagal Reflex Mediated by Recruited ChAT⁺ T Cells and NE Released from Sympathetic Nerve Terminals in the Spleen

Based on the observation that electrical stimulation of the vagus nerve did not elicit action potentials in the splenic nerve (158), Martelli et al. (159) proposed that efferent vagal stimulation and/or antidromic vagal afferent activation elicits lymphocyte mobilization to the spleen from a deposit of lymphocytes (vagal target). Then within the spleen, ACh-synthesizing CD4⁺ T cells among the mobilized lymphocytes release ACh to activate a7 nAChRs on the sympathetic nerve terminals leading to NE release. NE released from sympathetic nerve terminals acts on β_2 -adrenoceptors on macrophages to suppress TNF- α synthesis and release [see reviews in Ref. (13, 14)]. However, considering the extreme enzymatic fragility of ACh, it is essential to confirm the formation of synapse-like structures between AChsynthesizing CD4⁺ T cells and sympathetic nerve terminals in the spleen, and between vagus nerve terminals and the vagus target. It is also necessary to demonstrate a7 nAChR expression in the sympathetic nerve terminals in the spleen and their functional release of NE.

A Possible Involvement of the Cholinergic System in Immune Cells and SLURP-1 in Inflammatory Reflex

SLURP-1 acts as a positive allosteric ligand for $\alpha7$ nAChRs (117, 118) and increases the potency and efficacy of ACh at α 7 nAChRs more than 2.5 times (117). SLURP-1 co-localizes with subsets of sensory neurons containing substance P (SP) and calcitonin gene-related peptide (CGRP) (160), which have been detected among afferent vagus nerve fibers (161, 162). In the white pulp of the spleen, SP⁺ nerve fibers have been identified within the marginal zone and the outer regions of the periarteriolar lymphoid sheaths, which are filled with T cells (163). In mice, CGRP⁺ nerve fibers have been detected in the spleen and lymph nodes (164, 165). Furthermore, the significant increase in splenic CGRP levels seen during the initial swelling phase of antigen-induced arthritis in mice suggests inflammationinduced release of CGRP from the sensory neurons (166). These findings provide evidence for splenic innervation by sensory neurons containing both SP and CGRP, and suggest the possibility of co-localization of SLURP-1 in the SP and CGRP nerve fibers innervating the spleen.

A subset of CD205⁺ DCs located within the marginal zone of human tonsils contain immunoreactive SLURP-1 and are surrounded by CD4⁺ T cells and CD68⁺ macrophages (126) (**Figure 3C**). Detection of SLURP-1 in human plasma, urine, sweat, saliva, and tears is suggestive of the protein's stability and mobility (167). Moreover, SLURP-1 potentiates ACh synthesis in T cells (126). It is therefore reasonable to suggest that by potentiating the action of ACh at α 7 nAChRs, SLURP-1 released



from CD205⁺ DCs during antigen presentation and from SP/ CGRP-containing neurons may participate in the inflammatory reflex leading to suppression of TNF- α synthesis in splenic macrophages (**Figure 5**). Because CD4⁺ T cells can directly interact with splenic macrophages through antigen presentation or cellto-cell adhesion *via* LFA-1 (CD11a), ACh released from CD4⁺ T cells should act effectively on α 7 nAChRs on macrophages in the presence of SLURP-1, leading to the suppression of TNF- α synthesis and release.

CONCLUSION

Currently available evidence suggests that the immune cell cholinergic system makes a critical contribution to the regulation of immune function. For example, the cholinergic signals generated by immune cells appear to be triggers of both the initiation and termination of cytokine synthesis (e.g., IL-2 in T cells and TNF- α in macrophages). Furthermore, the evidence raises the possibility that immune function can be modulated by manipulating the cholinergic activity of immune cells. Thus, a fuller understanding of the immune cell cholinergic system could be useful for the development of drugs and therapeutic strategies for the treatment of inflammation-related diseases and cancers.

AUTHOR CONTRIBUTIONS

TF, HM, SO, and KK conceived of the review. TF and KK drafted the initial version of the manuscript and refined the contents. MM, YM, SO, and KH contributed to reference analyses, prepared tables and figures, and revised the manuscript, which was progressively edited by TF, MM, SO, and KK. TF, MM, YM, HM, SO, KH, and KK reviewed and approved the final version of this review manuscript.

FUNDING

This work was supported in part by Grant-in-Aid for Scientific Research (15K07969) from the Ministry of Education, Science, Sports and Culture (C) of Japan (KK, TF, MM, and KH) and funding from SRF (KK, TF, MM, KH, HM, and SO).

REFERENCES

- 1. Burgen AS. The background of the muscarinic system. Life Sci (1995) 56(11–12):801–6. doi:10.1016/0024-3205(95)00013-V
- 2. Ewins AJ. Acetylcholine, a new active principle of ergot. Biochem J (1914) $8(1){:}44{-}9.$ doi:10.1042/bj0080044
- 3. Dale HH. The action of certain esters and ethers of choline, and their relation to muscarine. *J Pharmacol Exp Ther* (1914) 6:147–90.
- Loewi O. Über humorale Übertragbarkeit der Herznervenwirkung. Pflugers Arch Gesamte Physiol Menschen Tiere (1921) 189:239–42. doi:10.1007/ BF01741929
- Loewi O, Navratil E. Über humorale Übertragbarkeit der Herznervenwirkung.
 X. Mitteilung: Über das Schicksal des Vagusstoffs. *Pflugers Arch Gesamte Physiol Menschen Tiere* (1926) 214:678–88. doi:10.1007/BF01741946
- Dale HH, Dudley HW. The presence of histamine and acetylcholine in the spleen of the ox and the horse. *J Physiol* (1929) 68(2):97–123. doi:10.1113/ jphysiol.1929.sp002598
- 7. Elliott TR. The action of adrenalin. J Physiol (1905) 32(5–6):401–67. doi:10.1113/jphysiol.1905.sp001093
- Dale H. Pharmacology and nerve-endings (Walter Ernest Dixon Memorial Lecture): (Section of Therapeutics and Pharmacology). Proc R Soc Med (1935) 28(3):319–32.
- 9. Kawashima K, Fujii T. Extraneuronal cholinergic system in lymphocytes. *Pharmacol Ther* (2000) 86(1):29–48. doi:10.1016/S0163-7258(99)00071-6
- Kawashima K, Fujii T. The lymphocytic cholinergic system and its biological function. *Life Sci* (2003) 72(18–19):2101–9. doi:10.1016/S0024-3205 (03)00068-7
- Kawashima K, Fujii T. The lymphocytic cholinergic system and its contribution to the regulation of immune activity. *Life Sci* (2003) 74(6):675–96. doi:10.1016/j.lfs.2003.09.037
- Kawashima K, Fujii T. Expression of non-neuronal acetylcholine in lymphocytes and its contribution to the regulation of immune function. *Front Biosci* (2004) 9:2063–85. doi:10.2741/1390
- Besedovsky HO, del Rey A. Immune-neuro-endocrine interactions: facts and hypotheses. *Endocr Rev* (1996) 17(1):64–102. doi:10.1210/edrv-17-1-64
- Nance DM, Sanders VM. Autonomic innervation and regulation of the immune system (1987–2007). Brain Behav Immun (2007) 21(6):736–45. doi:10.1016/j.bbi.2007.03.008
- Rosas-Ballina M, Olofsson PS, Ochani M, Valdes-Ferrer SI, Levine YA, Reardon C, et al. Acetylcholine-synthesizing T cells relay neural signals in a vagus nerve circuit. *Science* (2011) 334(6052):98–101. doi:10.1126/ science.1209985
- Fujii T, Mashimo M, Moriwaki Y, Misawa H, Ono S, Horiguchi K, et al. Physiological functions of the cholinergic system in immune cells. *J Pharmacol Sci* (2017) 134(1):1–21. doi:10.1016/j.jphs.2017.05.002
- Kawashima K, Ishikawa H, Mochizuki M. Radioimmunoassay for acetylcholine in the rat brain. J Pharmacol Methods (1980) 3(2):115–23. doi:10.1016/0160-5402(80)90022-4
- Kawashima K, Kajiyama K, Fujimoto K, Oohata H, Suzuki T. Presence of acetylcholine in human blood and its localization in circulating mononuclear leukocytes. *Biog Amines* (1993) 9:251–8.
- Kawashima K, Oohata H, Fujimoto K, Suzuki T. Plasma concentration of acetylcholine in young women. *Neurosci Lett* (1987) 80(3):339–42. doi:10.1016/0304-3940(87)90478-2
- Kawashima K, Oohata H, Fujimoto K, Suzuki T. Extraneuronal localization of acetylcholine and its release upon nicotinic stimulation in rabbits. *Neurosci Lett* (1989) 104(3):336–9. doi:10.1016/0304-3940(89)90599-5
- Fujii T, Yamada S, Yamaguchi N, Fujimoto K, Suzuki T, Kawashima K. Species differences in the concentration of acetylcholine, a neurotransmitter, in whole blood and plasma. *Neurosci Lett* (1995) 201(3):207–10. doi:10.1016/0304-3940(95)12180-3
- Fujii T, Mori Y, Tominaga T, Hayasaka I, Kawashima K. Maintenance of constant blood acetylcholine content before and after feeding in young chimpanzees. *Neurosci Lett* (1997) 227(1):21–4. doi:10.1016/S0304-3940(97) 00287-5
- 23. Yamada S, Fujii T, Kawashima K. Oral administration of KW-5092, a novel gastroprokinetic agent with acetylcholinesterase inhibitory and acetylcholine release enhancing activities, causes a dose-dependent increase

in the blood acetylcholine content of beagle dogs. *Neurosci Lett* (1997) 225(1):25–8. doi:10.1016/S0304-3940(97)00188-2

- Fujii T, Tsuchiya T, Yamada S, Fujimoto K, Suzuki T, Kasahara T, et al. Localization and synthesis of acetylcholine in human leukemic T cell lines. *J Neurosci Res* (1996) 44(1):66–72. doi:10.1002/(SICI)1097-4547(19960401) 44:1<66::AID-JNR9>3.0.CO;2-G
- Fujii T, Tajima S, Yamada S, Watanabe Y, Sato KZ, Matsui M, et al. Constitutive expression of mRNA for the same choline acetyltransferase as that in the nervous system, an acetylcholine-synthesizing enzyme, in human leukemic T-cell lines. *Neurosci Lett* (1999) 259(2):71–4. doi:10.1016/ S0304-3940(98)00921-5
- Rinner I, Kawashima K, Schauenstein K. Rat lymphocytes produce and secrete acetylcholine in dependence of differentiation and activation. *J Neuroimmunol* (1998) 81(1–2):31–7. doi:10.1016/S0165-5728(97)00155-0
- Rinner I, Schauenstein K. Detection of choline-acetyltransferase activity in lymphocytes. J Neurosci Res (1993) 35(2):188–91. doi:10.1002/jnr.490350209
- Takahashi T, Ohnishi H, Sugiura Y, Honda K, Suematsu M, Kawasaki T, et al. Non-neuronal acetylcholine as an endogenous regulator of proliferation and differentiation of Lgr5-positive stem cells in mice. *FEBS J* (2014) 281(20):4672–90. doi:10.1111/febs.12974
- Kajiyama K, Suzuki T, Fujimoto K, Kawashima K. Determination of acetylcholine content and choline acetyltransferase activity in rabbit blood cells obtained from the buffy coat layer. *Jpn J Pharmacol* (1991) 55(Suppl I):194.
- Tucek S. The synthesis of acetylcholine in skeletal muscles of the rat. J Physiol (1982) 322:53–69. doi:10.1113/jphysiol.1982.sp014022
- Tucek S. Choline acetyltransferase and the synthesis of acetylcholine. In: Whittaker VP, editor. *Handbook of Experimental Pharmacology, the Cholinergic Synapse* (Vol. 86), Berlin: Springer Verlag (1988). p. 125–65.
- Fonnum F. A rapid radiochemical method for the determination of choline acetyltransferase. J Neurochem (1975) 24(2):407–9. doi:10.1111/ j.1471-4159.1975.tb11895.x
- Fujii T, Yamada S, Misawa H, Tajima S, Fujimoto K, Suzuki T, et al. Expression of choline acetyltransferase mRNA and protein in T-lymphocytes. *Proc Jpn Acad* (1995) 71B:231–5. doi:10.2183/pjab.71.231
- Fujii T, Watanabe Y, Fujimoto K, Kawashima K. Expression of acetylcholine in lymphocytes and modulation of an independent lymphocytic cholinergic activity by immunological stimulation. *Biog Amines* (2003) 17:373–86. doi:10.1163/15693910260698320
- Hecker A, Mikulski Z, Lips KS, Pfeil U, Zakrzewicz A, Wilker S, et al. Pivotal advance: up-regulation of acetylcholine synthesis and paracrine cholinergic signaling in intravascular transplant leukocytes during rejection of rat renal allografts. *J Leukoc Biol* (2009) 86(1):13–22. doi:10.1189/jlb. 1107722
- Kawashima K, Yoshikawa K, Fujii YX, Moriwaki Y, Misawa H. Expression and function of genes encoding cholinergic components in murine immune cells. *Life Sci* (2007) 80(24–25):2314–9. doi:10.1016/j.lfs.2007.02.036
- Koarai A, Traves SL, Fenwick PS, Brown SM, Chana KK, Russell RE, et al. Expression of muscarinic receptors by human macrophages. *Eur Respir J* (2012) 39(3):698–704. doi:10.1183/09031936.00136710
- Salamone G, Lombardi G, Gori S, Nahmod K, Jancic C, Amaral MM, et al. Cholinergic modulation of dendritic cell function. *J Neuroimmunol* (2011) 236(1–2):47–56. doi:10.1016/j.jneuroim.2011.05.007
- Tallini YN, Shui B, Greene KS, Deng KY, Doran R, Fisher PJ, et al. BAC transgenic mice express enhanced green fluorescent protein in central and peripheral cholinergic neurons. *Physiol Genomics* (2006) 27(3):391–7. doi:10.1152/physiolgenomics.00092.2006
- Gautron L, Rutkowski JM, Burton MD, Wei W, Wan Y, Elmquist JK. Neuronal and nonneuronal cholinergic structures in the mouse gastrointestinal tract and spleen. *J Comp Neurol* (2013) 521(16):3741–67. doi:10.1002/cne.23376
- Reardon C, Duncan GS, Brustle A, Brenner D, Tusche MW, Olofsson PS, et al. Lymphocyte-derived ACh regulates local innate but not adaptive immunity. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A* (2013) 110(4):1410–5. doi:10.1073/ pnas.1221655110
- Fujii T, Yamada S, Watanabe Y, Misawa H, Tajima S, Fujimoto K, et al. Induction of choline acetyltransferase mRNA in human mononuclear leukocytes stimulated by phytohemagglutinin, a T-cell activator. *J Neuroimmunol* (1998) 82(1):101–7. doi:10.1016/S0165-5728(97)00195-1

- 43. Fujii T, Ushiyama N, Hosonuma K, Suenaga A, Kawashima K. Effects of human antithymocyte globulin on acetylcholine synthesis, its release and choline acetyltransferase transcription in a human leukemic T-cell line. *J Neuroimmunol* (2002) 128(1–2):1–8. doi:10.1016/S0165-5728(02)00111-X
- 44. Weitz-Schmidt G, Welzenbach K, Brinkmann V, Kamata T, Kallen J, Bruns C, et al. Statins selectively inhibit leukocyte function antigen-1 by binding to a novel regulatory integrin site. *Nat Med* (2001) 7(6):687–92. doi:10.1038/89058
- Fujii T, Masuyama K, Kawashima K. Simvastatin regulates non-neuronal cholinergic activity in T lymphocytes via CD11a-mediated pathways. *J Neuroimmunol* (2006) 179(1–2):101–7. doi:10.1016/j.jneuroim.2006.05.029
- Fujii T, Takada-Takatori Y, Kawashima K. Regulatory mechanisms of acetylcholine synthesis and release by T cells. *Life Sci* (2012) 91(21–22):981–5. doi:10.1016/j.lfs.2012.04.031
- 47. Fujii T, Watanabe Y, Inoue T, Kawashima K. Upregulation of mRNA encoding the M5 muscarinic acetylcholine receptor in human T- and B-lymphocytes during immunological responses. *Neurochem Res* (2003) 28(3–4):423–9. doi:10.1023/A:1022840416292
- Das T, Sa G, Ray PK. Mechanisms of protein A superantigen-induced signal transduction for proliferation of mouse B cell. *Immunol Lett* (1999) 70(1):43–51. doi:10.1016/S0165-2478(99)00128-5
- Browne EP. Regulation of B-cell responses by toll-like receptors. *Immunology* (2012) 136(4):370–9. doi:10.1111/j.1365-2567.2012.03587.x
- Shimazu R, Akashi S, Ogata H, Nagai Y, Fukudome K, Miyake K, et al. MD-2, a molecule that confers lipopolysaccharide responsiveness on tolllike receptor 4. *J Exp Med* (1999) 189(11):1777–82. doi:10.1084/jem.189. 11.1777
- Lewis RS. Calcium signaling mechanisms in T lymphocytes. Annu Rev Immunol (2001) 19:497–521. doi:10.1146/annurev.immunol.19.1.497
- 52. Feske S, Gwack Y, Prakriya M, Srikanth S, Puppel SH, Tanasa B, et al. A mutation in Orail causes immune deficiency by abrogating CRAC channel function. *Nature* (2006) 441(7090):179–85. doi:10.1038/nature04702
- Feske S, Giltnane J, Dolmetsch R, Staudt LM, Rao A. Gene regulation mediated by calcium signals in T lymphocytes. *Nat Immunol* (2001) 2(4):316–24. doi:10.1038/86318
- Mashimo M, Yurie Y, Kawashima K, Fujii T. CRAC channels are required for [Ca²⁺]i oscillations and c-fos gene expression after muscarinic acetylcholine receptor activation in leukemic T cells. *Life Sci* (2016) 161:45–50. doi:10.1016/j.lfs.2016.07.014
- Szelenyi J, Paldi-Haris P, Hollan S. Changes in the cholinergic system of lymphocytes due to mitogenic stimulation. *Immunol Lett* (1987) 16(1):49–54. doi:10.1016/0165-2478(87)90060-5
- 56. Fujii YX, Tashiro A, Arimoto K, Fujigaya H, Moriwaki Y, Misawa H, et al. Diminished antigen-specific IgG1 and interleukin-6 production and acetylcholinesterase expression in combined M1 and M5 muscarinic acetylcholine receptor knockout mice. *J Neuroimmunol* (2007) 188(1–2):80–5. doi:10.1016/j.jneuroim.2007.05.017
- Schegg KM, Harrington LS, Neilsen S, Zweig RM, Peacock JH. Soluble and membrane-bound forms of brain acetylcholinesterase in Alzheimer's disease. *Neurobiol Aging* (1992) 13(6):697–704. doi:10.1016/0197-4580(92)90092-C
- Grossberg GT. Cholinesterase inhibitors for the treatment of Alzheimer's disease: getting on and staying on. *Curr Ther Res Clin Exp* (2003) 64(4):216–35. doi:10.1016/S0011-393X(03)00059-6
- Giacobini E. Selective inhibitors of butyrylcholinesterase: a valid alternative for therapy of Alzheimer's disease? *Drugs Aging* (2001) 18(12):891–8. doi:10.2165/00002512-200118120-00001
- Mizukami K, Akatsu H, Abrahamson EE, Mi Z, Ikonomovic MD. Immunohistochemical analysis of hippocampal butyrylcholinesterase: implications for regional vulnerability in Alzheimer's disease. *Neuropathology* (2016) 36(2):135–45. doi:10.1111/neup.12241
- Minic J, Chatonnet A, Krejci E, Molgo J. Butyrylcholinesterase and acetylcholinesterase activity and quantal transmitter release at normal and acetylcholinesterase knockout mouse neuromuscular junctions. *Br J Pharmacol* (2003) 138(1):177–87. doi:10.1038/sj.bjp.0705010
- Girard E, Bernard V, Minic J, Chatonnet A, Krejci E, Molgo J. Butyrylcholinesterase and the control of synaptic responses in acetylcholinesterase knockout mice. *Life Sci* (2007) 80(24–25):2380–5. doi:10.1016/j. lfs.2007.03.011
- 63. Nizri E, Irony-Tur-Sinai M, Faranesh N, Lavon I, Lavi E, Weinstock M, et al. Suppression of neuroinflammation and immunomodulation by

the acetylcholinesterase inhibitor rivastigmine. J Neuroimmunol (2008) 203(1):12-22. doi:10.1016/j.jneuroim.2008.06.018

- 64. Cosnes J. What is the link between the use of tobacco and IBD? *Inflamm Bowel Dis* (2008) 14(Suppl 2):S14–5. doi:10.1002/ibd.20555
- Lunney PC, Leong RW. Review article: ulcerative colitis, smoking and nicotine therapy. *Aliment Pharmacol Ther* (2012) 36(11–12):997–1008. doi:10.1111/apt.12086
- Siegel CA, Sands BE. Review article: practical management of inflammatory bowel disease patients taking immunomodulators. *Aliment Pharmacol Ther* (2005) 22(1):1–16. doi:10.1111/j.1365-2036.2005.02520.x
- de Jonge WJ, Ulloa L. The alpha7 nicotinic acetylcholine receptor as a pharmacological target for inflammation. *Br J Pharmacol* (2007) 151(7):915–29. doi:10.1038/sj.bjp.0707264
- Mehta SJ, Silver AR, Lindsay JO. Review article: strategies for the management of chronic unremitting ulcerative colitis. *Aliment Pharmacol Ther* (2013) 38(2):77–97. doi:10.1111/apt.12345
- Shaked I, Meerson A, Wolf Y, Avni R, Greenberg D, Gilboa-Geffen A, et al. MicroRNA-132 potentiates cholinergic anti-inflammatory signaling by targeting acetylcholinesterase. *Immunity* (2009) 31(6):965–73. doi:10.1016/j. immuni.2009.09.019
- Bonner TI, Buckley NJ, Young AC, Brann MR. Identification of a family of muscarinic acetylcholine receptor genes. *Science* (1987) 237(4814):527–32. doi:10.1126/science.3037705
- Bonner TI, Young AC, Brann MR, Buckley NJ. Cloning and expression of the human and rat m5 muscarinic acetylcholine receptor genes. *Neuron* (1988) 1(5):403–10. doi:10.1016/0896-6273(88)90190-0
- 72. Bonner TI. New subtypes of muscarinic acetylcholine receptors. *Trends Pharmacol Sci* (1989) (Suppl):11–5.
- Eglen RM, Nahorski SR. The muscarinic M5 receptor: a silent or emerging subtype? Br J Pharmacol (2000) 130(1):13–21. doi:10.1038/sj.bjp.0703276
- 74. Felder CC. Muscarinic acetylcholine receptors: signal transduction through multiple effectors. *FASEB J* (1995) 9(8):619–25.
- Migeon JC, Thomas SL, Nathanson NM. Differential coupling of m2 and m4 muscarinic receptors to inhibition of adenylyl cyclase by Gi alpha and Goalpha subunits. *J Biol Chem* (1995) 270(27):16070–4. doi:10.1074/ jbc.270.27.16070
- Kawashima K, Fujii T, Moriwaki Y, Misawa H. Critical roles of acetylcholine and the muscarinic and nicotinic acetylcholine receptors in the regulation of immune function. *Life Sci* (2012) 91(21–22):1027–32. doi:10.1016/j. lfs.2012.05.006
- 77. Qian J, Galitovskiy V, Chernyavsky AI, Marchenko S, Grando SA. Plasticity of the murine spleen T-cell cholinergic receptors and their role in in vitro differentiation of naive CD4 T cells toward the Th1, Th2 and Th17 lineages. *Genes Immun* (2011) 12(3):222–30. doi:10.1038/gene.2010.72
- Numa S, Noda M, Takahashi H, Tanabe T, Toyosato M, Furutani Y, et al. Molecular structure of the nicotinic acetylcholine receptor. *Cold Spring Harb Symp Quant Biol* (1983) 48(Pt 1):57–69. doi:10.1101/SQB.1983.048.01.008
- 79. Lohmann TH, Torrao AS, Britto LR, Lindstrom J, Hamassaki-Britto DE. A comparative non-radioactive in situ hybridization and immunohistochemical study of the distribution of alpha7 and alpha8 subunits of the nicotinic acetylcholine receptors in visual areas of the chick brain. *Brain Res* (2000) 852(2):463–9. doi:10.1016/S0006-8993(99)02082-X
- Westfall TC, Westfall DP. Neurotransmission: the autonomic and somatic motor nervous system. 12th ed. In: Brunton L, Chabner BA, Knollmann BC, editors. *Goodman and Gilman's the Pharmacological Basisi* of *Therapeutics*. New York: McGraw Hill (2011). p. 171–218.
- Gotti C, Zoli M, Clementi F. Brain nicotinic acetylcholine receptors: native subtypes and their relevance. *Trends Pharmacol Sci* (2006) 27(9):482–91. doi:10.1016/j.tips.2006.07.004
- Seguela P, Wadiche J, Dineley-Miller K, Dani JA, Patrick JW. Molecular cloning, functional properties, and distribution of rat brain alpha 7: a nicotinic cation channel highly permeable to calcium. *J Neurosci* (1993) 13(2): 596–604.
- Kalamida D, Poulas K, Avramopoulou V, Fostieri E, Lagoumintzis G, Lazaridis K, et al. Muscle and neuronal nicotinic acetylcholine receptors. Structure, function and pathogenicity. *FEBS J* (2007) 274(15):3799–845. doi:10.1111/j.1742-4658.2007.05935.x
- 84. Elgoyhen AB, Johnson DS, Boulter J, Vetter DE, Heinemann S. Alpha 9: an acetylcholine receptor with novel pharmacological properties expressed

in rat cochlear hair cells. Cell (1994) 79(4):705–15. doi:10.1016/0092-8674 (94)90555-X

- Elgoyhen AB, Vetter DE, Katz E, Rothlin CV, Heinemann SF, Boulter J. alpha10: a determinant of nicotinic cholinergic receptor function in mammalian vestibular and cochlear mechanosensory hair cells. *Proc Natl Acad Sci* USA (2001) 98(6):3501–6. doi:10.1073/pnas.051622798
- Araud T, Graw S, Berger R, Lee M, Neveu E, Bertrand D, et al. The chimeric gene CHRFAM7A, a partial duplication of the CHRNA7 gene, is a dominant negative regulator of alpha7*nAChR function. *Biochem Pharmacol* (2011) 82(8):904–14. doi:10.1016/j.bcp.2011.06.018
- Gault J, Robinson M, Berger R, Drebing C, Logel J, Hopkins J, et al. Genomic organization and partial duplication of the human alpha7 neuronal nicotinic acetylcholine receptor gene (CHRNA7). *Genomics* (1998) 52(2):173–85. doi:10.1006/geno.1998.5363
- Changeux JP, Bertrand D, Corringer PJ, Dehaene S, Edelstein S, Lena C, et al. Brain nicotinic receptors: structure and regulation, role in learning and reinforcement. *Brain Res Brain Res Rev* (1998) 26(2–3):198–216. doi:10.1016/ S0165-0173(97)00040-4
- de Lucas-Cerrillo AM, Maldifassi MC, Arnalich F, Renart J, Atienza G, Serantes R, et al. Function of partially duplicated human alpha77 nicotinic receptor subunit CHRFAM7A gene: potential implications for the cholinergic anti-inflammatory response. *J Biol Chem* (2011) 286(1):594–606. doi:10.1074/jbc.M110.180067
- Villiger Y, Szanto I, Jaconi S, Blanchet C, Buisson B, Krause KH, et al. Expression of an alpha7 duplicate nicotinic acetylcholine receptor-related protein in human leukocytes. *J Neuroimmunol* (2002) 126(1–2):86–98. doi:10.1016/S0165-5728(02)00057-7
- 91. van Maanen MA, Stoof SP, van der Zanden EP, de Jonge WJ, Janssen RA, Fischer DF, et al. The alpha7 nicotinic acetylcholine receptor on fibroblast-like synoviocytes and in synovial tissue from rheumatoid arthritis patients: a possible role for a key neurotransmitter in synovial inflammation. *Arthritis Rheum* (2009) 60(5):1272–81. doi:10.1002/art.24470
- 92. Benfante R, Antonini RA, De Pizzol M, Gotti C, Clementi F, Locati M, et al. Expression of the alpha7 nAChR subunit duplicate form (CHRFAM7A) is down-regulated in the monocytic cell line THP-1 on treatment with LPS. *J Neuroimmunol* (2011) 230(1–2):74–84. doi:10.1016/j.jneuroim.2010.09.008
- Khiroug SS, Harkness PC, Lamb PW, Sudweeks SN, Khiroug L, Millar NS, et al. Rat nicotinic ACh receptor alpha7 and beta2 subunits co-assemble to form functional heteromeric nicotinic receptor channels. *J Physiol* (2002) 540(Pt 2):425–34. doi:10.1113/jphysiol.2001.013847
- Moretti M, Zoli M, George AA, Lukas RJ, Pistillo F, Maskos U, et al. The novel alpha7beta2-nicotinic acetylcholine receptor subtype is expressed in mouse and human basal forebrain: biochemical and pharmacological characterization. *Mol Pharmacol* (2014) 86(3):306–17. doi:10.1124/mol.114.093377
- Zwart R, Strotton M, Ching J, Astles PC, Sher E. Unique pharmacology of heteromeric alpha7beta2 nicotinic acetylcholine receptors expressed in *Xenopus laevis* oocytes. *Eur J Pharmacol* (2014) 726:77–86. doi:10.1016/j. ejphar.2014.01.031
- Azam L, Winzer-Serhan U, Leslie FM. Co-expression of alpha7 and beta2 nicotinic acetylcholine receptor subunit mRNAs within rat brain cholinergic neurons. *Neuroscience* (2003) 119(4):965–77. doi:10.1016/S0306-4522 (03)00220-3
- 97. Murray TA, Bertrand D, Papke RL, George AA, Pantoja R, Srinivasan R, et al. alpha7beta2 nicotinic acetylcholine receptors assemble, function, and are activated primarily via their alpha7-alpha7 interfaces. *Mol Pharmacol* (2012) 81(2):175–88. doi:10.1124/mol.111.074088
- Wu J, Liu Q, Tang P, Mikkelsen JD, Shen J, Whiteaker P, et al. Heteromeric alpha7beta2 nicotinic acetylcholine receptors in the brain. *Trends Pharmacol Sci* (2016) 37(7):562–74. doi:10.1016/j.tips.2016.03.005
- 99. Thomsen MS, Zwart R, Ursu D, Jensen MM, Pinborg LH, Gilmour G, et al. alpha7 and beta2 nicotinic acetylcholine receptor subunits form heteromeric receptor complexes that are expressed in the human cortex and display distinct pharmacological properties. *PLoS One* (2015) 10(6):e0130572. doi:10.1371/journal.pone.0130572
- 100. Sato KZ, Fujii T, Watanabe Y, Yamada S, Ando T, Fujimoto F, et al. Diversity of mRNA expression for muscarinic acetylcholine receptor subtypes and neuronal nicotinic acetylcholine receptor subunits in human mononuclear leukocytes and leukemic cell lines. *Neurosci Lett* (1999) 266(1):17–20. doi:10.1016/S0304-3940(99)00259-1

- 101. Razani-Boroujerdi S, Boyd RT, Davila-Garcia MI, Nandi JS, Mishra NC, Singh SP, et al. T cells express alpha7-nicotinic acetylcholine receptor subunits that require a functional TCR and leukocyte-specific protein tyrosine kinase for nicotine-induced Ca2+ response. *J Immunol* (2007) 179(5):2889–98. doi:10.4049/jimmunol.179.5.2889
- Corradi J, Bouzat C. Understanding the bases of function and modulation of alpha7 nicotinic receptors: implications for drug discovery. *Mol Pharmacol* (2016) 90(3):288–99. doi:10.1124/mol.116.104240
- 103. Báez-Pagán CA, Delgado-Vélez M, Lasalde-Dominicci JA. Activation of the macrophage alpha7 nicotinic acetylcholine receptor and control of inflammation. J Neuroimmune Pharmacol (2015) 10(3):468–76. doi:10.1007/ s11481-015-9601-5
- Egea J, Buendia I, Parada E, Navarro E, Leon R, Lopez MG. Antiinflammatory role of microglial alpha7 nAChRs and its role in neuroprotection. *Biochem Pharmacol* (2015) 97(4):463–72. doi:10.1016/j.bcp.2015. 07.032
- Paulo JA, Brucker WJ, Hawrot E. Proteomic analysis of an alpha7 nicotinic acetylcholine receptor interactome. *J Proteome Res* (2009) 8(4):1849–58. doi:10.1021/pr800731z
- 106. Nordman JC, Kabbani N. An interaction between alpha7 nicotinic receptors and a G-protein pathway complex regulates neurite growth in neural cells. *J Cell Sci* (2012) 125(Pt 22):5502–13. doi:10.1242/jcs.110379
- Kabbani N, Nordman JC, Corgiat BA, Veltri DP, Shehu A, Seymour VA, et al. Are nicotinic acetylcholine receptors coupled to G proteins? *Bioessays* (2013) 35(12):1025–34. doi:10.1002/bies.201300082
- King JR, Nordman JC, Bridges SP, Lin MK, Kabbani N. Identification and characterization of a G protein-binding cluster in alpha7 nicotinic acetylcholine receptors. *J Biol Chem* (2015) 290(33):20060–70. doi:10.1074/jbc. M115.647040
- Hecker A, Kullmar M, Wilker S, Richter K, Zakrzewicz A, Atanasova S, et al. Phosphocholine-modified macromolecules and canonical nicotinic agonists inhibit ATP-induced IL-1beta release. *J Immunol* (2015) 195(5):2325–34. doi:10.4049/jimmunol.1400974
- Richter K, Mathes V, Fronius M, Althaus M, Hecker A, Krasteva-Christ G, et al. Phosphocholine – an agonist of metabotropic but not of ionotropic functions of alpha9-containing nicotinic acetylcholine receptors. *Sci Rep* (2016) 6:28660. doi:10.1038/srep28660
- 111. Kawashima K, Fujii T, Moriwaki Y, Misawa H, Horiguchi K. Reconciling neuronally and nonneuronally derived acetylcholine in the regulation of immune function. *Ann N Y Acad Sci* (2012) 1261:7–17. doi:10.1111/ j.1749-6632.2012.06516.x
- 112. Grando SA, Kawashima K, Kirkpatrick CJ, Kummer W, Wessler I. Recent progress in revealing the biological and medical significance of the non-neuronal cholinergic system. *Int Immunopharmacol* (2015) 29(1):1–7. doi:10.1016/j.intimp.2015.08.023
- 113. Moser N, Mechawar N, Jones I, Gochberg-Sarver A, Orr-Urtreger A, Plomann M, et al. Evaluating the suitability of nicotinic acetylcholine receptor antibodies for standard immunodetection procedures. *J Neurochem* (2007) 102(2):479–92. doi:10.1111/j.1471-4159.2007.04498.x
- 114. Rommel FR, Raghavan B, Paddenberg R, Kummer W, Tumala S, Lochnit G, et al. Suitability of nicotinic acetylcholine receptor alpha7 and muscarinic acetylcholine receptor 3 antibodies for immune detection: evaluation in murine skin. J Histochem Cytochem (2015) 63(5):329–39. doi:10.1369/0022155415575028
- 115. Adermann K, Wattler F, Wattler S, Heine G, Meyer M, Forssmann WG, et al. Structural and phylogenetic characterization of human SLURP-1, the first secreted mammalian member of the Ly-6/uPAR protein superfamily. *Protein Sci* (1999) 8(4):810–9. doi:10.1110/ps.8.4.810
- 116. Tsuji H, Okamoto K, Matsuzaka Y, Iizuka H, Tamiya G, Inoko H. SLURP-2, a novel member of the human Ly-6 superfamily that is up-regulated in psoriasis vulgaris. *Genomics* (2003) 81(1):26–33. doi:10.1016/S0888-7543(02) 00025-3
- 117. Chimienti F, Hogg RC, Plantard L, Lehmann C, Brakch N, Fischer J, et al. Identification of SLURP-1 as an epidermal neuromodulator explains the clinical phenotype of Mal de Meleda. *Hum Mol Genet* (2003) 12(22):3017–24. doi:10.1093/hmg/ddg320
- Arredondo J, Chernyavsky AI, Webber RJ, Grando SA. Biological effects of SLURP-1 on human keratinocytes. J Invest Dermatol (2005) 125(6):1236–41. doi:10.1111/j.0022-202X.2005.23973.x

- Arredondo J, Chernyavsky AI, Jolkovsky DL, Webber RJ, Grando SA. SLURP-2: a novel cholinergic signaling peptide in human mucocutaneous epithelium. J Cell Physiol (2006) 208(1):238–45. doi:10.1002/jcp.20661
- 120. Fischer J, Bouadjar B, Heilig R, Huber M, Lefevre C, Jobard F, et al. Mutations in the gene encoding SLURP-1 in Mal de Meleda. *Hum Mol Genet* (2001) 10(8):875–80. doi:10.1093/hmg/10.8.875
- 121. Grando SA. Basic and clinical aspects of non-neuronal acetylcholine: biological and clinical significance of non-canonical ligands of epithelial nicotinic acetylcholine receptors. *J Pharmacol Sci* (2008) 106(2):174–9. doi:10.1254/jphs.FM0070087
- 122. Chernyavsky AI, Galitovskiy V, Shchepotin IB, Grando SA. Antiinflammatory effects of the nicotinergic peptides SLURP-1 and SLURP-2 on human intestinal epithelial cells and immunocytes. *Biomed Res Int* (2014) 2014:609086. doi:10.1155/2014/609086
- 123. Moriwaki Y, Yoshikawa K, Fukuda H, Fujii YX, Misawa H, Kawashima K. Immune system expression of SLURP-1 and SLURP-2, two endogenous nicotinic acetylcholine receptor ligands. *Life Sci* (2007) 80(24–25):2365–8. doi:10.1016/j.lfs.2006.12.028
- 124. Horiguchi K, Horiguchi S, Yamashita N, Irie K, Masuda J, Takano-Ohmuro H, et al. Expression of SLURP-1, an endogenous alpha7 nicotinic acetylcholine receptor allosteric ligand, in murine bronchial epithelial cells. *J Neurosci Res* (2009) 87(12):2740–7. doi:10.1002/jnr.22102
- 125. Tjiu JW, Lin PJ, Wu WH, Cheng YP, Chiu HC, Thong HY, et al. SLURP1 mutation-impaired T-cell activation in a family with mal de Meleda. *Br J Dermatol* (2011) 164(1):47–53. doi:10.1111/j.1365-2133.2010.10059.x
- 126. Fujii T, Horiguchi K, Sunaga H, Moriwaki Y, Misawa H, Kasahara T, et al. SLURP-1, an endogenous alpha7 nicotinic acetylcholine receptor allosteric ligand, is expressed in CD205+ dendritic cells in human tonsils and potentiates lymphocytic cholinergic activity. *J Neuroimmunol* (2014) 267(1–2):43–9. doi:10.1016/j.jneuroim.2013.12.003
- 127. Fukaya T, Murakami R, Takagi H, Sato K, Sato Y, Otsuka H, et al. Conditional ablation of CD205+ conventional dendritic cells impacts the regulation of T-cell immunity and homeostasis in vivo. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A* (2012) 109(28):11288–93. doi:10.1073/pnas.1202208109
- 128. Fujii T, Kawashima K. Ca2+ oscillation and c-fos gene expression induced via muscarinic acetylcholine receptor in human T- and B-cell lines. *Naunyn Schmiedebergs Arch Pharmacol* (2000) 362(1):14–21. doi:10.1007/ s002100000251
- Zimring JC, Kapp LM, Yamada M, Wess J, Kapp JA. Regulation of CD8+ cytolytic T lymphocyte differentiation by a cholinergic pathway. J Neuroimmunol (2005) 164(1–2):66–75. doi:10.1016/j.jneuroim.2005.03.018
- 130. Vezys V, Masopust D, Desmarets M, Wess J, Zimring JC. Analysis of CD8+ T cell-mediated anti-viral responses in mice with targeted deletions of the M1 or M5 muscarinic cholinergic receptors. *Life Sci* (2007) 80(24–25):2330–3. doi:10.1016/j.lfs.2007.01.001
- 131. Wang H, Yu M, Ochani M, Amella CA, Tanovic M, Susarla S, et al. Nicotinic acetylcholine receptor alpha7 subunit is an essential regulator of inflammation. *Nature* (2003) 421(6921):384–8. doi:10.1038/ nature01339
- 132. Olofsson PS, Katz DA, Rosas-Ballina M, Levine YA, Ochani M, Valdes-Ferrer SI, et al. alpha7 nicotinic acetylcholine receptor (alpha7nAChR) expression in bone marrow-derived non-T cells is required for the inflammatory reflex. *Mol Med* (2012) 18:539–43. doi:10.2119/molmed. 2011.00405
- 133. Fujii YX, Fujigaya H, Moriwaki Y, Misawa H, Kasahara T, Grando SA, et al. Enhanced serum antigen-specific IgG1 and proinflammatory cytokine production in nicotinic acetylcholine receptor alpha7 subunit gene knockout mice. *J Neuroimmunol* (2007) 189(1–2):69–74. doi:10.1016/j. jneuroim.2007.07.003
- 134. St-Pierre S, Jiang W, Roy P, Champigny C, LeBlanc E, Morley BJ, et al. Nicotinic acetylcholine receptors modulate bone marrow-derived pro-inflammatory monocyte production and survival. *PLoS One* (2016) 11(2):e0150230. doi:10.1371/journal.pone.0150230
- Skok M, Grailhe R, Changeux JP. Nicotinic receptors regulate B lymphocyte activation and immune response. *Eur J Pharmacol* (2005) 517(3):246–51. doi:10.1016/j.ejphar.2005.05.011
- Skok M, Grailhe R, Agenes F, Changeux JP. The role of nicotinic acetylcholine receptors in lymphocyte development. *J Neuroimmunol* (2006) 171(1–2): 86–98. doi:10.1016/j.jneuroim.2005.09.011

- Skok MV, Grailhe R, Agenes F, Changeux JP. The role of nicotinic receptors in B-lymphocyte development and activation. *Life Sci* (2007) 80(24–25):2334–6. doi:10.1016/j.lfs.2007.02.005
- 138. Koval L, Lykhmus O, Zhmak M, Khruschov A, Tsetlin V, Magrini E, et al. Differential involvement of alpha4beta2, alpha7 and alpha9alpha10 nicotinic acetylcholine receptors in B lymphocyte activation in vitro. *Int J Biochem Cell Biol* (2011) 43(4):516–24. doi:10.1016/j.biocel.2010.12.003
- 139. Mashimo M, Iwasaki Y, Inoue S, Saito S, Kawashima K, Fujii T. Acetylcholine released from T cells regulates intracellular Ca2+, IL-2 secretion and T cell proliferation through nicotinic acetylcholine receptor. *Life Sci* (2017) 172:13–8. doi:10.1016/j.lfs.2016.12.015
- 140. Nizri E, Irony-Tur-Sinai M, Lory O, Orr-Urtreger A, Lavi E, Brenner T. Activation of the cholinergic anti-inflammatory system by nicotine attenuates neuroinflammation via suppression of Th1 and Th17 responses. *J Immunol* (2009) 183(10):6681–8. doi:10.4049/jimmunol.0902212
- 141. Kawashima K, Mashimo M, Fujii T, Moriwaki M, Misawa H, Ono S. Role for alpha 7 nicotinic acetylcholine receptors in naïve T cell differentiation into regulatory T cells. *Neuroscience Meeting Planner*. San Diego, CA (2016).
- Murphy KM, Reiner SL. The lineage decisions of helper T cells. Nat Rev Immunol (2002) 2(12):933–44. doi:10.1038/nri954
- Murphy KM, Stockinger B. Effector T cell plasticity: flexibility in the face of changing circumstances. *Nat Immunol* (2010) 11(8):674–80. doi:10.1038/ ni.1899
- 144. Fransson M, Piras E, Burman J, Nilsson B, Essand M, Lu B, et al. CAR/FoxP3engineered T regulatory cells target the CNS and suppress EAE upon intranasal delivery. *J Neuroinflammation* (2012) 9:112. doi:10.1186/1742-2094-9-112
- 145. Andersson U, Tracey KJ. Neural reflexes in inflammation and immunity. *J Exp Med* (2012) 209(6):1057–68. doi:10.1084/jem.20120571
- 146. Andersson U, Tracey KJ. Reflex principles of immunological homeostasis. Annu Rev Immunol (2012) 30:313–35. doi:10.1146/annurev-immunol-020711-075015
- Pavlov VA, Tracey KJ. Neural regulation of immunity: molecular mechanisms and clinical translation. *Nat Neurosci* (2017) 20(2):156–66. doi:10.1038/ nn.4477
- 148. Watkins LR, Goehler LE, Relton JK, Tartaglia N, Silbert L, Martin D, et al. Blockade of interleukin-1 induced hyperthermia by subdiaphragmatic vagotomy: evidence for vagal mediation of immune-brain communication. *Neurosci Lett* (1995) 183(1–2):27–31. doi:10.1016/0304-3940(94)11105-R
- 149. Borovikova LV, Ivanova S, Zhang M, Yang H, Botchkina GI, Watkins LR, et al. Vagus nerve stimulation attenuates the systemic inflammatory response to endotoxin. *Nature* (2000) 405(6785):458–62. doi:10.1038/35013070
- 150. Tracey KJ. The inflammatory reflex. *Nature* (2002) 420(6917):853–9. doi:10.1038/nature01321
- 151. Pavlov VA, Tracey KJ. The cholinergic anti-inflammatory pathway. Brain Behav Immun (2005) 19(6):493–9. doi:10.1016/j.bbi.2005.03.015
- Tracey KJ. Physiology and immunology of the cholinergic antiinflammatory pathway. J Clin Invest (2007) 117(2):289–96. doi:10.1172/JCI30555
- 153. Huston JM, Ochani M, Rosas-Ballina M, Liao H, Ochani K, Pavlov VA, et al. Splenectomy inactivates the cholinergic antiinflammatory pathway during lethal endotoxemia and polymicrobial sepsis. *J Exp Med* (2006) 203(7):1623–8. doi:10.1084/jem.20052362
- Huston JM, Wang H, Ochani M, Ochani K, Rosas-Ballina M, Gallowitsch-Puerta M, et al. Splenectomy protects against sepsis lethality and reduces serum HMGB1 levels. *J Immunol* (2008) 181(5):3535–9. doi:10.4049/ jimmunol.181.5.3535
- 155. Rosas-Ballina M, Ochani M, Parrish WR, Ochani K, Harris YT, Huston JM, et al. Splenic nerve is required for cholinergic antiinflammatory pathway control of TNF in endotoxemia. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A* (2008) 105(31):11008–13. doi:10.1073/pnas.0803237105
- 156. Berthoud HR, Powley TL. Characterization of vagal innervation to the rat celiac, suprarenal and mesenteric ganglia. J Auton Nerv Syst (1993) 42(2):153–69. doi:10.1016/0165-1838(93)90046-W
- Bellinger DL, Felten SY, Lorton D, Felten DL. Origin of noradrenergic innervation of the spleen in rats. *Brain Behav Immun* (1989) 3(4):291–311. doi:10.1016/0889-1591(89)90029-9
- 158. Bratton BO, Martelli D, McKinley MJ, Trevaks D, Anderson CR, McAllen RM. Neural regulation of inflammation: no neural connection from the vagus to splenic sympathetic neurons. *Exp Physiol* (2012) 97(11):1180–5. doi:10.1113/expphysiol.2011.061531

- Martelli D, McKinley MJ, McAllen RM. The cholinergic anti-inflammatory pathway: a critical review. *Auton Neurosci* (2014) 182:65–9. doi:10.1016/j. autneu.2013.12.007
- 160. Moriwaki Y, Watanabe Y, Shinagawa T, Kai M, Miyazawa M, Okuda T, et al. Primary sensory neuronal expression of SLURP-1, an endogenous nicotinic acetylcholine receptor ligand. *Neurosci Res* (2009) 64(4):403–12. doi:10.1016/j.neures.2009.04.014
- 161. Gamse R, Holzer P, Lembeck F. Decrease of substance P in primary afferent neurones and impairment of neurogenic plasma extravasation by capsaicin. *Br J Pharmacol* (1980) 68(2):207–13. doi:10.1111/j.1476-5381.1980. tb10409.x
- Li Y, Jiang YC, Owyang C. Central CGRP inhibits pancreatic enzyme secretion by modulation of vagal parasympathetic outflow. *Am J Physiol* (1998) 275(5 Pt 1):G957–63.
- 163. Lorton D, Bellinger DL, Felten SY, Felten DL. Substance P innervation of spleen in rats: nerve fibers associate with lymphocytes and macrophages in specific compartments of the spleen. *Brain Behav Immun* (1991) 5(1):29–40. doi:10.1016/0889-1591(91)90005-U
- 164. Bulloch K, McEwen BS, Diwa A, Radojcic T, Hausman J, Baird S. The role of calcitonin gene-related peptide in the mouse thymus revisited. *Ann N Y Acad Sci* (1994) 741:129–36. doi:10.1111/j.1749-6632.1994. tb39653.x

- Wang X, Fiscus RR, Tang Z, Yang L, Wu J, Fan S, et al. CGRP in the serum of endotoxin-treated rats suppresses lymphoproliferation. *Brain Behav Immun* (1994) 8(4):282–92. doi:10.1006/brbi.1994.1027
- 166. Ebbinghaus M, Segond von Banchet G, Massier J, Gajda M, Brauer R, Kress M, et al. Interleukin-6-dependent influence of nociceptive sensory neurons on antigen-induced arthritis. *Arthritis Res Ther* (2015) 17:334. doi:10.1186/s13075-015-0858-0
- 167. Favre B, Plantard L, Aeschbach L, Brakch N, Christen-Zaech S, de Viragh PA, et al. SLURP1 is a late marker of epidermal differentiation and is absent in Mal de Meleda. J Invest Dermatol (2007) 127(2):301–8. doi:10.1038/sj.jid.5700551

Conflict of Interest Statement: The authors declare that the research was conducted in the absence of any commercial or financial relationships that could be construed as a potential conflict of interest.

Copyright © 2017 Fujii, Mashimo, Moriwaki, Misawa, Ono, Horiguchi and Kawashima. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (CC BY). The use, distribution or reproduction in other forums is permitted, provided the original author(s) or licensor are credited and that the original publication in this journal is cited, in accordance with accepted academic practice. No use, distribution or reproduction is permitted which does not comply with these terms.





Add-on Pyridostigmine Enhances CD4⁺ T-Cell Recovery in HIV-1-Infected Immunological Non-Responders: A Proof-of-Concept Study

OPEN ACCESS

Edited by:

Niccolo Terrando, Duke University, United States

Reviewed by:

David Murdoch, Duke University Health System, United States Arturo Anadón, Complutense University of Madrid, Spain Harris A. Gelbard, University of Rochester Medical Center, United States

*Correspondence:

Sergio I. Valdés-Ferrer sergio.valdesf@incmnsz.mx; Juan Sierra-Madero jsmadero@yahoo.com

Specialty section:

This article was submitted to Inflammation, a section of the journal Frontiers in Immunology

Received: 09 August 2017 Accepted: 27 September 2017 Published: 18 October 2017

Citation:

Valdés-Ferrer SI, Crispín JC, Belaunzarán-Zamudio PF, Rodríguez-Osorio CA, Cacho-Díaz B, Alcocer-Varela J, Cantú-Brito C and Sierra-Madero J (2017) Add-on Pyridostigmine Enhances CD4+ T-Cell Recovery in HIV-1-Infected Immunological Non-Responders: A Proof-of-Concept Study. Front. Immunol. 8:1301. doi: 10.3389/fimmu.2017.01301 Carlos A. Rodríguez-Osorio^{5,6}, Bernardo Cacho-Díaz^{1,7}, Jorge Alcocer-Varela⁴, Carlos Cantú-Brito¹ and Juan Sierra-Madero^{2*}

Sergio I. Valdés-Ferrer^{1,2,3*}, José C. Crispín⁴, Pablo F. Belaunzarán-Zamudio²,

¹ Departamento de Neurología, Instituto Nacional de Ciencias Médicas y Nutrición Salvador Zubirán, Mexico City, Mexico, ² Departamento de Infectología, Instituto Nacional de Ciencias Médicas y Nutrición Salvador Zubirán, Mexico City, Mexico, ³ Center for Biomedical Science, Feinstein Institute for Medical Research, Manhasset, NY, United States, ⁴ Departamento de Inmunología y Reumatología, Instituto Nacional de Ciencias Médicas y Nutrición Salvador Zubirán, Mexico City, Mexico, ⁵ Departamento de Medicina Crítica, Instituto Nacional de Ciencias Médicas y Nutrición Salvador Zubirán, Mexico City, Mexico, ⁶ Departamento de Medicina Crítica, Instituto Nacional de Ciencias Médicas y Nutrición Salvador Zubirán, Mexico City, Mexico, ⁶ Department of Molecular Biology, Massachusetts General Hospital, Boston, MA, United States, ⁷ Departamento de Neurología, Instituto Nacional de Cancerología, Mexico

Background: In human immunodeficiency virus (HIV)-infection, persistent T-cell activation leads to rapid turnover and increased cell death, leading to immune exhaustion and increased susceptibility to opportunistic infections. Stimulation of the vagus nerve increases acetylcholine (ACh) release and modulates inflammation in chronic inflammatory conditions, a neural mechanism known as the *cholinergic anti-inflammatory pathway* (CAP). Pyridostigmine (PDG), an ACh-esterase inhibitor, increases the half-life of endogenous ACh, therefore mimicking the CAP. We have previously observed that PDG reduces *ex vivo* activation and proliferation of T-cells obtained from people living with HIV.

Methods: We conducted a 16-week proof-of-concept open trial using PDG as add-on therapy in seven HIV-infected patients with discordant immune response receiving combined antiretroviral therapy, to determine whether PDG would promote an increase in total CD4⁺ T-cells. The trial was approved by the Institutional Research and Ethics Board and registered in ClinicalTrials.gov (NCT00518154).

Results: Seven patients were enrolled after signing informed consent forms. We observed that addition of PDG induced a significant increase in total CD4⁺ T-cells (base-line = 153.1 ± 43.1 vs. week- $12 = 211.9 \pm 61.1$ cells/µL; p = 0.02). Post hoc analysis showed that in response to PDG, four patients (57%) significantly increased CD4⁺ T-cell counts (responders = 257.8 ± 26.6 vs. non-responders = 150.6 ± 18.0 cells/µL; p = 0.002), and the effect persisted for at least 1 year after discontinuation of PDG.

Conclusion: Our data indicate that in patients with HIV, add-on PDG results in a significant and persistent increase in circulating CD4⁺ T-cells.

Keywords: HIV, pyridostigmine, CD4⁺ T-cell, immune reconstitution, cholinergic anti-inflammatory pathway

METHODS

Study Design

INTRODUCTION

Effective suppression of viral replication with the use of antiretroviral therapy (cART) leads to recovery of circulating CD4⁺ T-cells (1, 2). Around 20% of patients starting cART with advanced disease show an insufficient increase of CD4⁺ T-cells, even after adequate suppression of viral replication, reflecting an incomplete immune reconstitution (3, 4). Those patients, called *immunological non-responders* (INRs), have increased long-term susceptibility to opportunistic infections, as well as accelerated disease progression and mortality (5). Various mechanisms have been proposed to underlie incomplete immune reconstitution, including older age, higher baseline HIV-RNA, low baseline CD4⁺ counts (\leq 50 cells/µL), poor adherence to therapy, and enhanced CD4⁺ cell activation, all leading to cell dysfunction and apoptosis (6).

The cholinergic anti-inflammatory pathway (CAP) is a neural mechanism that modulates inflammation through the release of acetylcholine (ACh), resulting in decreased synthesis of inflammatory cytokines such as TNF- α and IL-1 (7). Pyridostigmine (PDG), a peripherally acting ACh-esterase inhibitor used for the treatment of patients with myasthenia gravis, increases ACh bioavailability. We recently showed that in HIV-infected patients, PDG reduces T-cell overactivation and proliferation, reduces production of IFN- γ , and increases production of IL-10 (8).

We therefore hypothesized that in HIV-infected patients with complete HIV-RNA suppression, but incomplete CD4⁺ T-cell reconstitution, adding PDG to cART would promote the recovery of CD4⁺ T-cell counts by reducing T-cell overactivation.

The study was investigator-generated and planned as a prospective,

interventional, open label, proof-of-concept trial, to determine

whether the addition of PDG to cART improved the immune status of HIV-1-infected subjects with optimal virological control but inadequate immune reconstitution. Eligible patients received PDG bromide [Mestinon[®]; 3-(dimethylaminocarbonyloxy)-1-methylpyridinium bromide; CAS number: 101-26-8] 30 mg, TID, PO as add-on to their usual cART for 16 weeks. At each visit, participants were asked about compliance, tolerability, and adverse effects. Then, patients received a refill of PDG to cover the following 4-week period plus a 7-day supply. Delivery of PDG was done at the outpatient Infectious Diseases Clinic.

Ethical Considerations

The trial was approved by the Institutional Review Board and by the Ethics Committee (registered as Ref-1663 and Ref-1873) of the Instituto Nacional de Ciencias Médicas y Nutrición Salvador Zubirán. The study was also registered in a public registry (ClinicalTrials.gov identifier: NCT00518154). All participants signed a written informed consent, keeping a copy themselves. Valeant Pharmaceuticals donated the PDG tablets but had no role on study design, analysis, or publication of results.

Patients

We invited adult patients (\geq 18 years), carriers of HIV-1 infection being followed at the HIV/AIDS Clinic of our Institute. Patients had to be taking effective cART, as evidenced by suppressed viremia under a constant therapeutic regime for at least 2 years, but with incomplete immunological response. We defined incomplete immunological response as failure to increase at least 50 CD4⁺ cells/µL/year during the first 2 years of virological control; failure to reach a CD4⁺ cell count of 200/µL; or a combination of both. A flowchart including participant selection, recruitment, and analysis is presented as **Figure 1**.

A complete blood count (CBC) as well as CD4⁺ and CD8⁺ T-cell quantification were carried at pre-established time



points: 8, 12, and 16 weeks of PDG; 4 weeks after the last dose of PDG (*washout* period); and, 1 year after the last intake of PDG. Patients were blinded to their response to PDG during the study period. Exclusion criteria included the following: (a) concomitant active or neoplastic disease; (b) history of new AIDSdefining illness during cART; (c) pregnancy or breast feeding; (d) patients who had been subjects of an investigational agent, chemotherapy, or radiotherapy within the previous 28 days; (e) active tuberculosis or other opportunistic infections; (f) that participants were unable to follow or comply with the protocol interventions; and (g) that participants were receiving immunosuppressive or immunomodulatory drugs, including corticosteroids.

Measured Outcomes

The primary outcome was the number of circulating CD4⁺ T-cells at different time points in comparison with the baseline level. Secondary readouts included (a) ratio of baseline-to-peak CD4⁺ cell counts and (b) changes in total T-cell numbers. CD4⁺ and CD8⁺ T-cells were quantified by flow cytometry as described previously (8). Analysis of samples was carried at a core facility, where technicians were unaware of sample source.

Statistical Analysis

Being a proof-of-concept study, and aiming to include all eligible subjects, we had no sample size or power estimation. Exploratory data analysis was made using graphic methods. We describe baseline demographic, clinical, and laboratory characteristics of participants using means as measure of central tendency and its corresponding SDs. We did an unplanned analysis to search for factors associated with adequate immune response using the same definition of adequate response used for inclusion criteria. We carried out an intention-to-treat analysis to include the single participant who stopped experimental medication early. We present statistics of the whole group and of stratified patients according to their immune response to PDG administration. We compared the differences in CD4+ T-cell concentrations at baseline, and at weeks 8, 12, and 16 using paired *t*-tests and summarize these changes using graphical methods. We compared mean measured CD4+ T-cells at each time point between patients with ANOVA. Statistical analysis was done on Stata (release 12) or GraphPad Prism (version 5).

RESULTS

Patients

Eighteen patients fulfilling the inclusion criteria were screened and invited to participate. Eleven patients had had transient elevations in viremia during the 2 years before recruitment and were excluded. The remaining seven patients were enrolled after signing informed consent. All were male and infected through unprotected sex with males (MSM). All were free of co-infections, including hepatotropic viruses, tuberculosis, or opportunistic pathogens. Baseline characteristics of the patients can be found in **Table 1**. In brief, patients had been diagnosed as HIV-positive for a mean of 76.6 months (6.3 years) and, on average had delayed the start of antiretroviral therapy for almost 3 years. Except for TABLE 1 | Baseline characteristics of participants according to response status.

		Patients	
	All (n = 7)	Responders $(n = 4)$	Non-responders (n = 3)
	<i>N</i> (SD)	<i>N</i> (SD)	N (SD)
Baseline demographic data			
Age at inclusion and start of PDG (years)	48.1 (11.1)	42.6 (9.20)	55.6 (10.1)
Age at diagnosis (years)	41.7 (12.3)	37.3 (11.4)	47.6 (12.8)
Diagnosis to cART span (months)	35.0 (53.2)	26.6 (41.4)	46.2 (74.8)
HAART to PDG span (months)	41.6 (20.3)	35.9 (10.9)	49.1 (30.1)
Diagnosis to start of PDG (months)	76.6 (68.0)	62.5 (41.4)	95.4 (101.8)
Circulating CD4+ T cells at diagnosis (cells/µL)	73.0 (66.2)	64.3 (40.3)	84.7 (101.8)
Circulating CD4 ⁺ T cells at start of cART (cells/µL)	77.4 (43.5)	74.3 (17.6)	81.7 (71.8)
CBC at initiation of pyridostigm	ine		
Hemoglobin (g/dL)	15.0 (0.7)	15.5 (0.9)	14.7 (0.4)
Hematocrit (%)	42.6 (1.9)	44.4 (2)	41.7 (1.3)
WBC (x10 ³ /µL)	5.6 (1.8)	4.4 (0.3)	6.4 (2.0)
Granulocytes (x10 ³ /µL)	3.8 (1.8)	4.5 (2.2)	2.9 (0.3)
Monocytes (x10³/µL)	0.4 (0.1)	0.4 (0.1)	0.4 (0.1)
Lymphocytes (×10 ³ /µL)	1.2 (0.6)	1.4 (0.8)	1.1 (0.2)
Circulating CD4 ⁺ T cells (cells/µL)	153.2 (43.1)	170.3 (43.3)	130.3 (37.0)

Data expressed as follows: mean (±SD) or median (p25–p75). cART, combined antiretroviral therapy; PDG, pyridostigmine.

persistently low CD4⁺ cells (153.2 \pm 43.1 cells/µL), participants had CBCs within the normal range (**Table 1**).

Antiretroviral Therapy and Virological Control

Four subjects were taking boosted protease inhibitor (PI)-based regimens (three lopinavir and one atazanavir), and three were receiving non-nucleoside transcriptase inhibitor (NNRTI)-based regimens (efavirenz). Five subjects were receiving their first cART regimen (three NNRTI-based and one PI-based). Throughout the study, all HIV load determinations were below detection level (Roche 1.5 ultra-sensitive).

Add-on PDG

Six patients reported full adherence to PDG. One patient (on the Responder group, as described below) took PDG for the first 12 weeks, and then withdrew consent for reasons unrelated to the study, but accepted to have CBC and CD4⁺ determinations taken from the charts up to the predetermined 1-year posttrial time points. Adverse reactions to PDG were monitored daily during the first week, then weekly during the first month and every 4 weeks thereafter. No cardiovascular, respiratory, gastrointestinal, genitourinary, or other reactions were identified. Monitoring of the central nervous system functions did not reveal any symptom of cholinergic side effects. Compliance relied on self-report.

CD4⁺ Response to PDG

We observed a significant increase in CD4⁺ T-cell counts in response to the addition of PDG (baseline = 153.2 ± 43.1 vs. week- $12 = 211.9 \pm 61.1$ cells/µL; p = 0.02), that persisted for as long as PDG was taken. After discontinuing PDG, circulating



FIGURE 2 | CD4⁺ cell increase before, during, and after pyridostigmine (PDG). Total CD4⁺ cell counts were determined by flow cytometry as CD3⁺, CD4⁺, and CD8^{neg} cells. (**A**) The solid line shows the dynamic increase of total CD4⁺ T-cells [median (p25–p75)] during PDG administration; for comparison, the broken lines depict predicted increase in circulating CD4⁺ cells of 35 cells/mL/year (4). (**B**) A subgroup of patients showed a significant, rapid, and persistent elevation in CD4⁺ cells, and this increase persisted after washout, and 1-year after PDG (each symbol represents and individual value). (**C**) Total T-cells were determined by flow cytometry as CD3⁺ cells (mean \pm SD). (**D**) The ratio of CD4⁺ and CD8⁺ cells was determined by gating from total (CD3⁺) T-cells (each symbol represents and individual value). n = 7 for panel (**A**); n = 3-4 subjects/group for panels (**B–D**). * $p \le 0.05$; ** $p \le 0.01$ vs. baseline.

CD4⁺ T-cell counts decreased to similar levels to those observed before inclusion. One year after the discontinuation of PDG, CD4⁺ T-cell counts were significantly elevated in comparison with baseline (baseline = 153.2 ± 43.1 vs. 1-year = 213.9 ± 45.9 cells/ μ L; p = 0.02) (Figure 2A).

We then performed a *post hoc* analysis, separating participants dichotomically according to CD4⁺ T-cell response: for that, we defined patients whose CD4⁺ T-cells reached 200 cells/µL as responders, and those who failed to achieve 200 cells/µL as nonresponders. Responders separated from the non-responders early after they started taking PDG (Figure 2B). Moreover, among responders, the CD4⁺ T-cell counts remained significantly increased for the duration of intervention, returned to baseline levels after discontinuation of PDG. We observed a trend for higher baseline levels of total T-cells (CD3+) among responders than non-responders (895.5 \pm 345.0 vs. 581.0 \pm 186.8 cells/µL, respectively; p = 0.11); by week-12, responders had significantly higher total T-cell counts than non-responders $(1,217.0 \pm 396.7)$ vs. 681.0 ± 297.2 cells/µL, respectively; p = 0.05) (Figure 2C). The CD4⁺/CD8⁺ index remained stable during the study period for all subjects, suggesting that the increase in CD4+ cells was due to a global increase in T-cells rather than to an effect on CD4⁺ cells (Figure 2D).

While no individual characteristic predicted response, nonresponders were older, had been diagnosed at an older age, had been untreated for HIV infection for twice as long after being diagnosed, and had lower mean CD4⁺ T-cells at baseline, suggesting that the lack of response might be due to age-related decreased thymic output (**Table 1**).

DISCUSSION

In this proof-of-concept paper, we present data suggesting that add-on therapy with the ACh-esterase inhibitor PDG improves the number of circulating CD4⁺ T-cells in HIV-infected, immunological non-responder patients (INRs).

In HIV infection, initiation of cART leads to reduced viremia, increased CD4⁺ T-cell counts, normalization of the CD4⁺/ CD8⁺ ratio, and reduction in morbidity and mortality (3). Most patients using cART respond by effectively shutting down viremia and increasing CD4⁺ T-cell counts. Around 20% of patients starting cART with advanced disease show an insufficient increase of CD4⁺ cells even after adequate suppression of viral replication (9).

A CD4⁺ count below 200 cells/µL implies severe immunosuppression and precludes the discontinuation of primary prophylaxis against opportunistic infections (e.g., *Pneumocystis* pneumonia or *Toxoplasma gondii* encephalitis). The clinical consequences of being an INR are dire, because the severe CD4⁺ lymphopenia increases dramatically the risk of developing opportunistic infections and malignant disease (10, 11). Further, low CD4⁺ T-cell counts are associated with faster disease progression and mortality (5, 12, 13).

The mechanisms underlying CD4⁺ T-cell lymphopenia in patients infected with HIV are incompletely understood. Nonetheless, persistent immune activation, observed even in patients with suppressed viral replication, is considered a critical factor for CD4⁺ T-cell depletion (14). A number of pharmacological strategies, including hydroxychloroquine, statins, cyclosporine A, mycophenolic acid, and rapamycin, have unsuccessfully tried to improve the cellular response in HIV-infected patients (14–16). In a previous report, we showed that PDG is able to modulate T-cell activation—as reflected by cytokine production and cell proliferation—in patients with HIV infection (8). Based on those findings, we hypothesized that T-cell modulation through enhanced Ach availability could improve CD4⁺ T-cell counts in patients with HIV infection that had failed to accomplish adequate immune reconstitution.

In this study, more than half of the patients treated with PDG experienced an increase in CD4⁺ T-cell numbers of sufficient magnitude to allow them to cross the clinically relevant threshold of 200 cells/ μ L. Moreover, although the effect was greatest during exposure to the drug, it showed to be long lasting and a year after the discontinuation of the experimental therapy, the responders maintained CD4⁺ T-cell counts higher than 200 cells/ μ L.

The nervous system senses cytokines and other inflammatory signals and responds, through an anti-inflammatory reflex, *via* the vagus nerve. The efferent branch of this system is known as the CAP. Accordingly, electrical stimulation of the vagus nerve, or administration of cholinergic agonists, inhibit the inflammatory response and lower the mortality of experimental endotoxemia and other cytokine-mediated inflammation by inducing or facilitating the CAP (17). Likewise, activation of the CAP during systemic inflammation downregulates the production and release of inflammatory cytokines (18).

T-cells are affected by the CAP and accordingly, they express all the critical components for ACh signaling, including nicotinic and muscarinic receptors, as well as the enzymatic machinery needed for ACh synthesis (19–21). ACh can activate or suppress T-cells, depending on the kinetics of its stimulation. Brief stimulation of nicotinic receptors on T-cells results in Ca^{2+} signaling and cell activation, while sustained stimulation results in downregulation of T-cell activation (19, 22).

Pyridostigmine, a reversible ACh-esterase inhibitor, has been in use since the mid-1950s for symptomatic treatment of myasthenia gravis (23, 24) and as prophylactic agent against biological warfare involving neurotoxic agents (25, 26). By inhibiting ACh esterase, PDG increases the half-life of endogenous ACh. Because of its hydrophilic nature, its penetrance to the central nervous system is limited and thus it is considered the standard of care for myasthenia gravis and for civilians and soldiers at risk of exposure to nerve agents (e.g., sarin) (27, 28). The data presented here demonstrate that in principle, enhancement of ACh availability may have a clinically relevant effect in increasing CD4⁺ T-cell counts in a subset of INR patients with HIV infection.

As a pilot study, our work has many limitations, including the lack of a control group, a small sample size consisting only of male participants, and the use of only one dose of PDG. The choice of the PDG dose (90 mg/day) was based on previous reports finding less than 0.1% of serious side effects among 41,650 healthy soldiers taking PDG as prophylaxis against biological warfare (25). It is important to note, however, that as a proof-of-concept study, the present work was not designed to evaluate different doses. The optimal dose of PDG will have to be determined in future studies. Regarding gender imbalance, we invited all participants fulfilling our inclusion criteria, but only seven male patients signed informed consent. Interestingly, about 85% of HIV-infected individuals in Mexico are male; for reasons that are unrelated to HIV status (e.g., child rearing), about 95% of HIVpositive participants in clinical trials are male (29). Due to our limited sample size, we were not able to identify factors associated with response to PDG. Finally, we did not assess mechanism of response. All those questions will be addressed in an ongoing placebo-controlled trial.

In conclusion, our data suggest that add-on therapy with the ACh inhibitor PDG may improve the number of circulating CD4⁺ T-cells in HIV-infected, immunological non-responder patients.

ETHICS STATEMENT

This study was carried out in accordance with the recommendations of the institutional Ethics in Human Research Committee with written informed consent from all subjects. All subjects gave written informed consent in accordance with the Declaration of Helsinki. The protocol was approved by the Ethics in Human Research Committee.

AUTHOR CONTRIBUTIONS

SIVF, JCC, and JSM designed the study, analyzed and interpreted data. SIVF, PFBZ, and JCC wrote the manuscript. PFBZ analyzed raw data and performed statistical analysis. CARO, BCD, JAV, and CCB helped collect and interpret data. All authors approved the final version of the manuscript.

ACKNOWLEDGMENTS

The authors want to thank Irma Hoyo-Ulloa, M.D., José Luis García-Hernández, M.Sc., and Luis Espinosa-Aguilar, M.D., for their invaluable help in collecting and analyzing data. The authors also want to thank Valeant Pharmaceuticals, for generously donating pyridostigmine, as well as Elia Criollo-Mora, B.Ch. and the Department of Pharmacy (INCMNSZ) for their help in repacking and distributing pyridostigmine to participants.

FUNDING

This investigator-initiated study was funded by a grant by Consejo Nacional de Ciencia y Tecnología (CONACyT), Mexico (FOSISS-289788, to SIVF), with further funding from the Pfizer Scientific Institute, Mexico (to SIVF).
REFERENCES

- Autran B, Carcelain G, Li TS, Blanc C, Mathez D, Tubiana R, et al. Positive effects of combined antiretroviral therapy on CD4+ T cell homeostasis and function in advanced HIV disease. *Science* (1997) 277(5322):112–6. doi:10.1126/science.277.5322.112
- Pakker NG, Notermans DW, De Boer RJ, Roos MT, De Wolf F, Hill A, et al. Biphasic kinetics of peripheral blood T cells after triple combination therapy in HIV-1 infection: a composite of redistribution and proliferation. *Nat Med* (1998) 4(2):208–14. doi:10.1038/nm0298-208
- Kaufmann GR, Perrin L, Pantaleo G, Opravil M, Furrer H, Telenti A, et al. CD4 T-lymphocyte recovery in individuals with advanced HIV-1 infection receiving potent antiretroviral therapy for 4 years: the Swiss HIV Cohort Study. *Arch Intern Med* (2003) 163(18):2187–95. doi:10.1001/archinte.163.18.2187
- Corbeau P, Reynes J. Immune reconstitution under antiretroviral therapy: the new challenge in HIV-1 infection. *Blood* (2011) 117(21):5582–90. doi:10.1182/ blood-2010-12-322453
- Moore DM, Hogg RS, Yip B, Wood E, Tyndall M, Braitstein P, et al. Discordant immunologic and virologic responses to highly active antiretroviral therapy are associated with increased mortality and poor adherence to therapy. *J Acquir Immune Defic Syndr* (2005) 40(3):288–93. doi:10.1097/01. qai.0000182847.38098.d1
- Piconi S, Trabattoni D, Gori A, Parisotto S, Magni C, Meraviglia P, et al. Immune activation, apoptosis, and Treg activity are associated with persistently reduced CD4+ T-cell counts during antiretroviral therapy. *AIDS* (2010) 24(13):1991–2000. doi:10.1097/QAD.0b013e32833c93ce
- Tracey KJ. Physiology and immunology of the cholinergic antiinflammatory pathway. J Clin Invest (2007) 117(2):289. doi:10.1172/JCI30555
- Valdés-Ferrer SI, Crispín JC, Belaunzarán PF, Cantú-Brito CG, Sierra-Madero J, Alcocer-Varela J. Acetylcholine-esterase inhibitor pyridostigmine decreases T cell overactivation in patients infected by HIV. *AIDS Res Hum Retroviruses* (2009) 25(8):749–55. doi:10.1089/aid.2008.0257
- Gaardbo JC, Hartling HJ, Gerstoft J, Nielsen SD. Incomplete immune recovery in HIV infection: mechanisms, relevance for clinical care, and possible solutions. *Clin Dev Immunol* (2012) 2012:17. doi:10.1155/2012/670957
- Ku NS, Song YG, Han SH, Kim SB, Kim HW, Jeong SJ, et al. Factors influencing time to CD4+ T cell counts >200 cells/mm³ in HIV-infected individuals with CD4+ T cell <50 cells/mm³ at the time of starting combination antiretroviral therapy. *AIDS Res Hum Retroviruses* (2012) 28(12):1594–7. doi:10.1089/ aid.2011.0282
- Nicastri E, Chiesi A, Angeletti C, Sarmati L, Palmisano L, Geraci A, et al. Clinical outcome after 4 years follow-up of HIV-seropositive subjects with incomplete virologic or immunologic response to HAART. J Med Virol (2005) 76(2):153–60. doi:10.1002/jmv.20352
- Loutfy MR, Genebat M, Moore D, Raboud J, Chan K, Antoniou T, et al. A CD4+ cell count <200 cells per cubic millimeter at 2 years after initiation of combination antiretroviral therapy is associated with increased mortality in HIV-infected individuals with viral suppression. *J Acquir Immune Defic Syndr* (2010) 55(4):451–9. doi:10.1097/QAI.0b013e3181ec28ff
- Takuva S, Maskew M, Brennan AT, Long L, Sanne I, Fox MP. Poor CD4 recovery and risk of subsequent progression to AIDS or death despite viral suppression in a South African cohort. *J Int AIDS Soc* (2014) 17(1):18651. doi:10.7448/IAS.17.1.18651
- Paiardini M, Müller-Trutwin M. HIV-associated chronic immune activation. *Immunol Rev* (2013) 254(1):78–101. doi:10.1111/imr.12079
- Paton N I, Goodall RL, Dunn DT, Franzen S, Collaco-Moraes Y, Gazzard BG, et al. Effects of hydroxychloroquine on immune activation and disease progression among HIV-infected patients not receiving antiretroviral therapy:

a randomized controlled trial. JAMA (2012) 308(4):353-61. doi:10.1001/jama.2012.6936

- Moncunill G, Negredo E, Bosch L, Vilarrasa J, Witvrouw M, Llano A, et al. Evaluation of the anti-HIV activity of statins. *AIDS* (2005) 19(15):1697–700. doi:10.1097/01.aids.0000183517.60384.db
- Borovikova LV, Ivanova S, Zhang M, Yang H, Botchkina GI, Watkins LR, et al. Vagus nerve stimulation attenuates the systemic inflammatory response to endotoxin. *Nature* (2000) 405(6785):458. doi:10.1038/35013070
- Pavlov VA, Tracey KJ. Neural regulation of immunity: molecular mechanisms and clinical translation. *Nat Neurosci* (2017) 20(2):156–66. doi:10.1038/nn.4477
- Kawashima K, Fujii T. The lymphocytic cholinergic system and its biological function. *Life Sci* (2003) 72(18):2101–9. doi:10.1016/S0024-3205(03)00068-7
- Rosas-Ballina M, Olofsson PS, Ochani M, Valdés-Ferrer SI, Levine YA, Reardon C, et al. Acetylcholine-synthesizing T cells relay neural signals in a vagus nerve circuit. *Science* (2011) 334(6052):98–101. doi:10.1126/science.1209985
- Olofsson PS, Katz DA, Rosas-Ballina M, Levine YA, Ochani M, Valdés-Ferrer SI, et al. α7 nicotinic acetylcholine receptor (α7nAChR) expression in bone marrow-derived non-T cells is required for the inflammatory reflex. *Mol Med* (2012) 18(1):539. doi:10.2119/molmed.2011.00405
- Fujii T, Mashimo M, Moriwaki Y, Misawa H, Ono S, Horiguchi K, et al. Expression and function of the cholinergic system in immune cells. *Front Immunol* (2017) 8:1085. doi:10.3389/fimmu.2017.01085
- Osserman KE, Teng P, Kaplan LI. Studies in myasthenia gravis: preliminary report on therapy with mestinon bromide. J Am Med Assoc (1954) 155(11):961–5. doi:10.1001/jama.1954.03690290011004
- Osserman KE. Progress report on mestinon bromide (pyridostigmine bromide). Am J Med (1955) 19(5):737–9. doi:10.1016/S0002-9343(55)80018-6
- Keeler JR, Hurst CG, Dunn MA. Pyridostigmine used as a nerve agent pretreatment under wartime conditions. JAMA (1991) 266(5):693–5. doi:10.1001/ jama.266.5.693
- Gunderson CH, Lehmann CR, Sidell FR, Jabbari B. Nerve agents: a review. Neurology (1992) 42(5):946–50. doi:10.1212/WNL.42.5.946
- Weinbroum AA, Rudick V, Paret G, Kluger Y, Abraham RB. Anaesthesia and critical care considerations in nerve agent warfare trauma casualties. *Resuscitation* (2000) 47(2):113–23. doi:10.1016/S0300-9572(00)00216-1
- Russell AJ, Berberich JA, Drevon GF, Koepsel RR. Biomaterials for mediation of chemical and biological warfare agents. *Annu Rev Biomed Eng* (2003) 5(1):1–27. doi:10.1146/annurev.bioeng.5.121202.125602
- López-Martínez A, OBrien NM, Caro-Vega Y, Crabtree-Ramírez B, Sierra-Madero J. Different baseline characteristics and different outcomes of HIVinfected patients receiving HAART through clinical trials compared with routine care in Mexico. J Acquir Immune Defic Syndr (2012) 59(2):155–60. doi:10.1097/QAI.0b013e31823ff035

Conflict of Interest Statement: The authors declare that the research was conducted in the absence of any commercial or financial relationships that could be construed as a potential conflict of interest.

The reviewer DM and handling editor declared their shared affiliation.

Copyright © 2017 Valdés-Ferrer, Crispín, Belaunzarán-Zamudio, Rodríguez-Osorio, Cacho-Díaz, Alcocer-Varela, Cantú-Brito and Sierra-Madero. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (CC BY). The use, distribution or reproduction in other forums is permitted, provided the original author(s) or licensor are credited and that the original publication in this journal is cited, in accordance with accepted academic practice. No use, distribution or reproduction is permitted which does not comply with these terms.





Cholinergic Modulation of Type 2 Immune Responses

Goele Bosmans, Gabriel Shimizu Bassi, Morgane Florens, Erika Gonzalez-Dominguez, Gianluca Matteoli and Guy E. Boeckxstaens*

Translational Research Center for Gastrointestinal Disorders (TARGID), Department of Chronic Diseases, Metabolism and Ageing, KU Leuven, Leuven, Belgium

In recent years, the bidirectional relationship between the nervous and immune system has become increasingly clear, and its role in both homeostasis and inflammation has been well documented over the years. Since the introduction of the cholinergic anti-inflammatory pathway, there has been an increased interest in parasympathetic regulation of both innate and adaptive immune responses, including T helper 2 responses. Increasing evidence has been emerging suggesting a role for the parasympathetic nervous system in the pathophysiology of allergic diseases, including allergic rhinitis, asthma, food allergy, and atopic dermatitis. In this review, we will highlight the role of cholinergic modulation by both nicotinic and muscarinic receptors in several key aspects of the allergic inflammatory response, including barrier function, innate and adaptive immune responses, and effector cells responses. A better understanding of these cholinergic processes mediating key aspects of type 2 immune disorders might lead to novel therapeutic approaches to treat allergic diseases.

Valentin A. Pavlov, Northwell Health, United States

Reviewed by:

Edited by:

Maryna Skok, Palladin Institute of Biochemistry (NAS Ukraine), Ukraine Regina Pekelmann Markus. University of São Paulo, Brazil

*Correspondence:

OPEN ACCESS

Guy E. Boeckxstaens guy.boeckxstaens@kuleuven.be

Specialty section:

This article was submitted to Inflammation, a section of the journal Frontiers in Immunology

Received: 29 September 2017 Accepted: 08 December 2017 Published: 19 December 2017

Citation:

Bosmans G. Shimizu Bassi G. Florens M, Gonzalez-Dominguez E, Matteoli G and Boeckxstaens GE (2017) Cholinergic Modulation of Type 2 Immune Responses. Front, Immunol, 8:1873. doi: 10.3389/fimmu.2017.01873 Keywords: parasympathetic nervous system, allergic inflammation, type 2 immunity, cholinergic anti-inflammatory pathway, neuroimmune interactions, vagus nerve

INTRODUCTION

Evidence is accumulating that extrinsic nerves intensely and bidirectionally communicate with the immune system. Indeed, in 2000, Tracey and coworkers introduced the novel concept of the "inflammatory reflex," where afferent vagal fibers sense peripheral inflammation and inform the brain on the inflammatory status to subsequently trigger vagal efferent fibers to dampen the inflammatory response (1). The cross talk between the vagus nerve and the immune system has been largely attributed to dampening of the innate immune system, in particular by reduction of cytokine release by splenic macrophages (2, 3). Since then, vagus nerve stimulation (VNS) has been evaluated in several inflammatory models characterized by not only activation of the innate immune system but also the adaptive immune system, particularly Th1 or Th17 immune responses (4, 5). Clinical observations, however, indirectly suggest that cholinergic immune modulation may also be of interest in atopic disorders characterized by T helper 2 (Th2) responses. Nicotine, a major constituent of cigarette smoke and a ligand for nicotinic acetylcholine receptors (nAChRs), has been implicated in anti-inflammatory effects seen in correlation with smoking. However, a rather complex relationship exists between smoking and the incidence of allergic diseases; on the one hand, cigarette smoke has been reported to cause impaired lung function, consequently aggravating asthma symptoms, and additionally also increase the risk to develop atopy, asthma, and food allergy (6-10). Oppositely, other reports indicated an inverse correlation between smoking and allergic

disease incidence. Epidemiological studies demonstrated that the occurrence of asthma could be higher in former smokers, compared with active smokers (11-13). In addition, other studies have observed a negative association between smoking and the development of allergic sensitization (14, 15). In accordance with this, in a recent study Tilp et al. demonstrated that cigarette smoke reduces the allergen-induced Th2 response in the lung and the development of airway hyperreactivity (AHR) in a severe model of asthma in mice (16). Similarly, the adverse effects of excessive psychological stress on the incidence and severity of allergic disorders have been acknowledged for long time (17). Interestingly, anxiety and depression have been associated with a decrease in vagal tone, leading to the exploration of VNS as a treatment for depression (18-21). The possibility exists that the decrease in vagal tone leads to a reduction in cholinergic modulation promoting allergic inflammation. This theory is supported by a study demonstrating that impaired parasympathetic function increased susceptibility to inflammatory bowel disease in a mouse model of depression (22). Furthermore, acetylcholinesterase (AChE) inhibitors, which have been successfully used in animal models to activate the cholinergic anti-inflammatory pathway, are widely used in the clinic to treat Alzheimer's disease (AD) (23-26). Curiously, AD patients treated with the AChE inhibitor, donepezil, showed increased serum levels of interleukin (IL)-4 and MCP-1, suggesting a possible shift toward a Th2 immune response (27). In addition, the effect of organophosphate compounds (OPCs), which are used as pesticides and are known AChE inhibitors, has been tested in allergic animal models. However, contrasting results have been obtained, whereas some studies mention an aggravation of allergic immune responses, other studies report an overall immunosuppressive effect (28-31). This discrepancy might be attributed to the timing of exposure, as a recent study showed that exposure to OPCs before allergen sensitization leads to worsening of allergic inflammation, while coinstantaneous exposure leads to suppression (31). Over the years, the importance of cholinergic modulation in inflammatory conditions has become increasingly clear. Although the role of parasympathetic regulation in allergic disorders has not been investigated extensively, more evidence is emerging supporting a role for cholinergic modulation in Th2-mediated disorders. Therefore, in this review, we aim to provide an overview of recent discoveries and its implications in relation to this research area.

PATHOPHYSIOLOGY OF ALLERGIC INFLAMMATION

At mucosal surfaces, the epithelium is crucial for maintaining a physical barrier and protect against environmental insults and allergens. In addition, it forms a functional barrier allowing communication between the internal and external environment. A whole array of different immune cells exists within the mucosal barrier, constantly surveying the environment and ready to provide innate and adaptive immunity. Many allergic diseases typically coincide with disorders of the epithelial barrier, which is associated with loss of epithelial differentiation, reduced junctional integrity, and impaired innate defense. For a long time, barrier dysfunction was seen as a consequence of the aberrant immunological response toward allergens. Recent evidence, however, suggests that barrier dysfunction also may act as an important initiator and player in the pathophysiology of allergic inflammation. The barrier can be disrupted by a number of factors arising from the external environment, such as proteases, toxins, or injury, but also endogenous factors such as hormones, diet, and circadian clock could contribute. Disruption of the barrier might result in increased antigen uptake and can drive predisposition to allergic sensitization (32, 33). On exposure, allergens are sensed by epithelial cells, which in turn lead to the rapid release of epithelial cytokines, IL-25, IL-33, and thymic stromal lymphopoietin (TSLP) (34). These epithelial cytokines are able to induce expression and release of type 2 cytokines by type 2 innate lymphoid cells (ILC2s). This creates an environment that promotes the generation of allergen-specific Th2 cells, a process that is mainly driven by antigen presenting cells, primarily dendritic cells (DCs). DCs are responsible for taking up, processing and presenting allergens to naïve T cells. Th2 cells then play a central role, orchestrating different events of the inflammatory allergic response, mainly through the release of type 2 cytokines such as IL-4, IL-5, IL-9, and IL-13. These events include the attraction of effector cells such as eosinophils, mast cells, and basophils to the site of inflammation. In addition, B-cell class switching will be promoted under the influence of IL-4 and IL-13, leading to an increased production of allergenspecific immunoglobulin E (IgE). Upon allergen reexposure, IgE is able to bind $FceRI\alpha$ on the surface of mast cells and basophils leading to their activation. This cascade of events can occur at different sites throughout the body and represent the underlying mechanism of disorders such as allergic rhinitis, asthma, food allergy, and atopic dermatitis (Figure 1) (35, 36).

THE CHOLINERGIC NERVOUS SYSTEM IN GUT, LUNG AND SKIN

Barrier surfaces such as the gastrointestinal (GI) tract, respiratory tract, and skin are densely populated by neurons and immune cells that constantly sense and respond to environmental challenges, including allergens. The peripheral nervous system (PNS) consists of the somatic nervous system and the autonomic nervous system. The latter can be further subdivided into the parasympathetic, sympathetic, and enteric nervous system (ENS). The different neurons of the PNS have been found to communicate with the immune system through the release of neuromediators from their nerve terminals. The parasympathetic nervous system primarily uses the neurotransmitter acetylcholine (ACh). As in this review, the focus will be on cholinergic modulation of the immune response, we will first describe the parasympathetic innervation and cholinergic input at the different epithelial barriers typically involved in allergic conditions.

The gut is densely innervated by the autonomic nervous system, consisting of the extrinsic innervation and the ENS, located within the intestine. The vagus nerve, providing a bidirectional



receptor; nAChR, nicotinic acetylcholine receptor; IL, interleukin; Th2, T helper 2.

connection between the brain and the gut, represents the main extrinsic parasympathetic nerve in the GI tract, where it mainly controls secretion, vascularization, and gastrointestinal motility. Preganglionic efferent vagal nerve fibers extensively innervate the GI tract, displaying the highest density in the stomach and further decreasing in the small bowel and colon, and establishing connections with postganglionic neurons primarily located in the myenteric plexus (37, 38). However, as vagal efferents only synapse with cholinergic enteric neurons in the myenteric plexus, it is likely that they affect mucosal immune responses indirectly through activation of cholinergic ENS neurons releasing ACh (39).

In the lung, the parasympathetic nervous system plays a prominent role in the control of airway smooth muscle tone. ACh released from postganglionic neurons induces bronchoconstriction, mucus secretion, and bronchial vasodilation, primarily mediated *via* binding on muscarinic receptor M3 (40, 41). For this reason, anticholinergic and muscarinic antagonists have been used to treat bronchoconstriction in asthma. The prominent role of the parasympathetic nervous system in the pathophysiology of asthma makes it challenging to investigate its role in the modulation of the immune response.

In contrast to the GI and the respiratory tract, the skin is devoid of parasympathetic innervation (41). This might question a role for cholinergic modulation of immune responses in the skin and in diseases, such as atopic dermatitis. However, the skin contains other sources of ACh, in particular keratinocytes (42), but in fact almost every cell, including epithelial, endothelial, and immune cells can produce ACh. Hence, this so-called "nonneural cholinergic system" might not only be of relevance in the skin but also in the gut and lung (43).

CHOLINERGIC MODULATION OF BARRIER FUNCTION

Improving epithelial barrier function could result into a decreased access of allergens, limiting the subsequent type 2 inflammatory response. Although there is no direct evidence for cholinergic modulation of epithelial barrier function in allergic disorders, some studies do suggest a role for ACh in modulating barrier integrity. ACh was shown to play a role in the regulation of epithelial tightness in pig colon cultures. Incubation with carbachol resulted into an increased transepithelial electrical

resistance, an effect that was inhibited by atropine, suggesting involvement of muscarinic acetylcholine receptors (mAChRs) (44). In addition, muscarinic agonists where shown to stimulate epithelial cell proliferation, increasing mucosal thickness in the intestine. Moreover, in several inflammatory conditions, cholinergic modulation was seen to protect barrier integrity due to improved tight junction protein expression (45–48). However, this effect is probably indirectly regulated by the downregulation of pro-inflammatory cytokines. Although the cholinergic modulation of barrier function in type 2-mediated diseases has been relatively unexplored so far, it might hold yet undiscovered potential toward therapeutic interventions.

The epithelium should not be considered as merely a physical barrier controlling the uptake and transport of antigens; in addition, it should be seen as an active contributor to the mucosal environment helping to shape local immune reactions. Epithelial derived cytokines IL-25, IL-33, and TSLP have been shown to play a role in the initiation of type 2 allergic responses. Preventing the expression and release of epithelial cytokines might be sufficient to prevent the subsequent Th2 immune response. Evidence that cholinergic modulation might influence this process was recently provided by a study showing inhibition of TSLP expression both *in vitro* and *in vivo* by nicotine. This effect was abolished by pretreatment with α 7 nAChR antagonists, showing the involvement of α 7 nAChR (49).

Experimental and clinical data have supported a role for type 2 cytokines in the regulation of intestinal barrier function. IL-4 and IL-13 have been shown to increase intestinal permeability, an effect that is mediated *via* phosphoinositide 3-kinases (50–53). In addition, allergic effector cells such as mast cells and eosinophils release powerful inflammatory mediators, such as proteases and cytokines, further contributing to barrier dysfunction (52, 54–56). Cholinergic modulation of immune cells involved in the allergic inflammatory response might therefore, in addition to direct effects that will be described in detail below, also contribute to effects on barrier function.

CHOLINERGIC MODULATION OF THE TYPE 2 INNATE IMMUNE RESPONSE

The innate immune system plays an important role in the initiation of subsequent adaptive immune response. Key players of type 2 innate immunity include recently described ILC2s that produce cytokines promoting Th2 differentiation by DCs, which are considered as a crucial link between innate and adaptive immunity.

Interestingly, a recent study showed that ILC2 might be modulated by cholinergic signals. Indeed, α 7 nAChR expression has been shown on ILC2, whereas *in vitro* incubation of pulmonary ILC2s with GTS-21, a specific α 7 nAChR agonist suppressed production of IL-5 and IL-13 cytokines, proliferation, and GATA3 expression. In addition, GTS-21 treatment ameliorated ILC2 induced AHR. Similar observations were made in a humanized ILC2 AHR mice model (57). These findings suggest that cholinergic modulation of ILC2s *via* the α 7 nAChR is a potential target for therapeutic intervention in type 2-mediated disorders.

In contrast to the well described anti-inflammatory effect of ACh on macrophages (39, 58-60), the effect of cholinergic modulation on DCs has been far less studied. Aicher et al. demonstrated the expression of a7 nAChR on human monocyte-derived DCs, which was upregulated in response to its ligand nicotine (61). In addition, murine bone marrow-derived DCs expressed mRNAs encoding the five mAChR subtypes (M1-M5) and the $\alpha 2$, $\alpha 5$, $\alpha 6$, $\alpha 7$, $\alpha 10$, and $\beta 2$ nAChR subunits (62). Earlier reports suggested an anti-inflammatory effect of nicotine reducing endocytosis, phagocytosis, the production of pro-inflammatory cytokines IL-12, IL-1 β , and TNF- α and the ability to induce a Th1 response (63). By contrast, other reports stated that nicotine activated DC function, enhancing endocytosis, stimulation of T cell proliferation, and the production of IL-12 (61, 64). These opposing results might be due to differences in maturation and activation state. More recently, Gori et al. demonstrated a role for ACh in polarizing DCs toward a Th2-promoting phenotype. Treatment of DC with ACh stimulated the expression of the Th2promoter OX40L, the production of Th2-chemokines CCL22 and CCL17, and the synthesis of IL-4, IL-5, and IL-13 by T cells (65). This study was in line with earlier findings by Liu et al. showing that the muscarinic receptor agonist, methacholine, increased OX40L in DCs (66). These data suggest an involvement of mAChRs in the Th2 polarizing effect of ACh on DCs.

CHOLINERGIC MODULATION OF THE TYPE 2 ADAPTIVE IMMUNE RESPONSE

Given that DCs form a bridge between the innate and adaptive immune responses, cholinergic modulation of these cells as described earlier will definitely influence consequent adaptive immune responses. However, both T and B lymphocytes are also directly modulated by ACh, as several nAChR and mAChRs subtypes have been reported in both cell types (67–70).

As for other immune cells, also T cells show a high degree of plasticity with respect to their cholinergic receptor network. Depending on their activation state, differentiation state or even environmental cues, T cells will express a different repertoire of ACh receptors (71). So far, especially α7 nAChR has been investigated in the context of the cholinergic anti-inflammatory pathway (1). Although the expression of the α 7 nAChR subunit has been demonstrated in activated CD4 T cells, surprisingly Th1, Th2, or Th17 cells do not express detectable levels of this receptor (71). In addition, Although vagotomy has been shown to increase T cell proliferation and production of proinflammatory cytokines, this effect is not attenuated by selective α 7 nAChR agonists, suggesting the involvement of other subunits such as $\alpha 4,$ $\beta 2,$ and $\alpha 5$ (69, 72, 73). Other studies, however, do highlight the importance of the α 7 nAChR in the anti-inflammatory effect of nicotine. Interestingly, a study by Galitovskiy et al. showed that $\alpha7$ nAChR mRNA expression in colonic CD4 T cells was highly dependent on the inflammatory milieu. IL-4 was shown to upregulate a7 nAChR gene expression, whereas it was reduced by IL-12, possibly explaining the dualistic effect of nicotine in ulcerative colitis (Th2) versus Crohn's disease (Th1/Th17) (74). This finding is especially

of interest in allergic disorders, which are characterized by a strong type 2 inflammatory environment. In addition, a more recent study proposed α7 nAChR as a critical regulator for the immunosuppressive function of Tregs, mainly due to upregulation of immunoregulatory molecules CTLA-4 and FoxP3, and decreasing IL-2 levels (75). Considering the crucial role of Tregs in immune homeostasis and their capacity to suppress Th2 responses to allergens and other type 2 effector cells, novel ways to promote Treg cell stability and function, are being explored extensively in the treatment for allergic diseases. Whereas there has been an increasing appreciation for nicotinic receptors in the modulation of inflammation and homeostasis, muscarinic receptors have received much less attention so far. Of note, several studies have highlighted the importance of the M3 receptor in the generation of type 2 immune responses. Stimulation of mAChRs on naïve CD4 T cells promotes Th2 and Th17 lineages, while blockade of mAChR will lead to Th1 differentiation (71). Moreover, two recent studies demonstrated the importance of M3 receptor activity in the generation of Th2 responses in an enteric nematode infection model and an allergic airway inflammation model (76, 77). These studies suggest that the M3 receptor opposes the effect of α 7 nAChR receptor activation (77). It should be emphasized though that the range of doses that activates each receptor is some log units apart, questioning if this interplay is indeed of physiological relevance. So far, most findings concerning cholinergic modulation of T cells are based on in vitro studies, hardly representing the complex nature of the inflammatory environment. Therefore, to better understand the functional consequences of cholinergic activation on T cells in vivo, further studies in experimental models are needed.

As mentioned earlier, functional expression of nAChR subunits and mAChRs subtypes has also been demonstrated in B cells (67-70). Information on the functional implications of cholinergic receptor activation is, however, rather limited. Nicotine affects the survival of B lymphocyte precursors during differentiation, an effect that was dependent on both α 7 and β 2 subunits (78). In addition, effects on antibody responses have been reported. A study by Skok et al. described a role $\alpha 4\beta 2$ and α 7 nAChRs in the formation of the pre-immune status and the regulation of antibody response, possibly by affecting CD40 expression and/or signaling. Mice lacking $\alpha 4$, $\beta 2$, or $\alpha 7$ nAChR subunits exhibited lower levels of IgG antibodies (79, 80). By contrast, Fuji et al. reported higher levels of IgG1 antibodies in α 7 nAChR knockout mice (81). The reason for this discrepancy is still unclear. However, both studies reported increased levels of IgG antibodies after immunization in the absence of $\alpha 4$, $\beta 2$, or a7 nAChR subunits. Of note, while the effect on antibody response could be directly regulated via cholinergic receptors on B cells, it could also be attributed to cholinergic inhibition of pro-inflammatory cytokines by other immune cells, indirectly leading to the suppression of IgG antibodies. Also in humans, effects on antibody responses have been observed. When comparing smokers with non-smokers, the former were shown to exhibit lower levels of all serum immunoglobulins, except for IgE (82, 83). Unfortunately, cholinergic modulation of B cells in inflammatory conditions has been relatively unexplored until now, so its role in allergic inflammation remains unclear.

CHOLINERGIC MODULATION OF ALLERGIC EFFECTOR CELLS

Mast cells, basophils, and eosinophils are considered as central effector cells in allergic inflammation. Their activation and subsequent release of granule stored mediators leads to many of the characteristic pathophysiological features observed in allergic responses. Ways to modulate these effector cells and to suppress their activation hold promise for the development of therapeutics for allergic diseases. All three types of granulocytes are shown to express cholinergic receptors, and are thus prone to cholinergic modulation.

Both muscarinic and nicotinic cholinergic receptors have been identified on mast cells (84-86). Moreover, mast cell-nerve associations have been shown in both small intestine and colon (87-89). Vagotomy in rats resulted into a decrease of mast cells in the jejunal mucosa (90). VNS on the other hand was shown to elevate histamine levels in the jejunal wall. To what extent this effect was due to increased synthesis or decreased release of histamine remains unclear (91). Thus far, studies describing the functional effects of cholinergic mast cell modulation have been rather conflicting. Early studies reported activation rather than inhibition of mast cell degranulation by ACh via muscarinic receptors (92-94). Other studies, however, failed to show an effect of ACh on mast cell degranulation (95, 96). This discrepancy was addressed by Masini et al., demonstrating that incubation with IgE increased the sensitivity of mast cells to ACh and induced a more homogeneous response (94). Nicotinic receptors on the other hand seem to mediate an antiinflammatory effect. Expression of nicotinic receptor subunits α 4, α 7, and β 2 was found in mouse bone marrow-derived mast cells. In addition, nicotine was shown to inhibit antigen-IgEinduced degranulation of mast cells in a dose dependent manner, an effect that was mimicked by the α 7 nAChR subunit agonist, GTS-21. α -Bungarotoxin, a specific α 7 antagonist, significantly inhibited the suppressive effect of GTS-21, further confirming the observed effect is α 7 nAChR dependent (85). In line, α 7, α 9, and all receptor subunits are expressed in a rat mast cell/basophil cell line, RBL-2H3, in which nicotine induces suppression. Although nicotine did not inhibit degranulation, it suppressed late phase FceRI-induced leukotriene and cytokine production, an effect that could be abrogated by siRNA mediated ablation of α 7, α 9, or α 10 nAChRs (97). Interestingly, a recent study by Yamamoto et al. demonstrated a potential therapeutic effect for the cholinergic anti-inflammatory pathway in an experimental murine model of food allergy. Vagal stimulation by using 2-deoxy-D-glucose, a central vagal stimulant, ameliorated the development of food allergy, and was reversed by the nAChR antagonist, hexamethonium. Moreover, similar effects were obtained with nicotine and GTS-21, indicating the involvement of α 7 nAChR. It was suggested that the amelioration of allergic symptoms where due to the suppression of mucosal mast cells; however, no direct evidence was provided. The possible involvement of other immune cells can thus not be excluded (89).

Basophils share many similarities with mast cells and are often considered as their circulating counterparts. However, the cholinergic modulation of basophils has been far less investigated compared with mast cells. So far, the earlier mentioned rat mast cell/basophil cell line, RBL-2H3 was shown to express α 7, α 9, and $\alpha 10$ nAChR receptor subunits (97). In addition, fluorescently labeled α -bungarotoxin was shown to bind to the surface of a human basophil cell line, and more recently the presence of nAChR $\alpha 4$, $\alpha 7$, and $\alpha 1/\alpha 3/\alpha 5$ subunits was shown in human blood basophils by flow cytometry (98, 99). In parallel with the observations in mast cells, Thompson-Cree et al. showed that nicotine agonists were able to inhibit IgE-induced histamine release from human peripheral blood basophils (100). In addition, a recent study showed similar in vitro and in vivo inhibition of human blood basophils from mild allergic asthma patients using ASM-024, a novel compound with nicotinic and muscarinic effects (99). The anti-inflammatory effect of ASM-024 was moreover confirmed in a murine model of allergic airway inflammation (101).

Eosinophil-cholinergic nerve interactions have been documented in several tissue compartments under inflammatory conditions, including lung, intestine, nose, and skin (102-108). The interaction between eosinophils and nerves seems to be mediated via adhesion molecules ICAM-1 and VCAM-1 and has been correlated with cholinergic nerve remodeling (103, 109). Eosinophil adhesion results in degranulation leading to the release of mediators such as major basic protein (MBP) and eosinophil peroxidase (EPO) (103). Binding of MBP and EPO leads to increased release of ACh due to upregulation of choline acetyltransferase and vesicular ACh transporter gene expression, and in addition due to antagonistic effect on inhibitory M2 receptors (110-112). Recently, modulation of cholinergic nerves by eosinophils has become increasingly clear and might contribute to pathological processes, such as smooth muscle contraction and increased mucus production, observed in allergic conditions. However, a possible anti-inflammatory effect of ACh on eosinophils should not be discarded. Expression of α 3, α 4, and α 7 nAChR subunit transcripts and protein has been demonstrated in human blood cells. Moreover, it was shown that stimulation of these cells in vitro with DMPP, a nicotinic agonist, downregulated eosinophil function. DMPP inhibited LTC4 production, eosinophil migration, MMP-9 production, and intracellular calcium mobilization (113). In addition, DMPP was used earlier in an in vivo model of asthma, where it prevented airway hyperresponsiveness and reduced the number of lymphocytes and eosinophils. The obtained results could be in part attributed to the observed effects on eosinophil function; however, additional effects on other immune cells cannot be excluded (113, 114).

REFERENCES

- Tracey KJ, Borovikova LV, Ivanova S, Zhang M, Yang H, Botchkina GI, et al. Vagus nerve stimulation attenuates the systemic inflammatory response to endotoxin. *Nature* (2000) 405:458–62. doi:10.1038/35013070
- Rosas-Ballina M, Ochani M, Parrish WR, Ochani K, Harris YT, Huston JM, et al. Splenic nerve is required for cholinergic antiinflammatory pathway control of TNF in endotoxemia. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A* (2008) 105:11008–13. doi:10.1073/pnas.0803237105
- 3. Pavlov VA, Ochani M, Yang L-H, Gallowitsch-Puerta M, Ochani K, Lin X, et al. Selective α 7-nicotinic acetylcholine receptor agonist GTS-21 improves

CONCLUSION

In recent years substantial advances have been made with respect to understanding the complex interactions between the nervous system and the immune system. The findings described in this review have highlighted a so far underappreciated role for the parasympathetic nervous system and cholinergic modulation in controlling type 2 adaptive immune responses. Several key players of the pathophysiological mechanism underlying allergic disorders are subject to cholinergic modulation (Figure 1) and could thus be exploited in the search for new therapeutic approaches to treat allergies. However, it should be noted that neuroimmune modulation is not only limited to the parasympathetic nervous system. Different neurotransmitters, originating from the parasympathetic, sympathetic, and ENS, are able to influence each other. For instance, neurotransmitters of the parasympathetic and the sympathetic nervous system are often found to exert antagonistic effects. In addition, immune cells render an enormous plasticity what expression of neurotransmitter receptors is concerned. A number of factors including the local microenvironment, which will differ in health versus disease, the maturation or activation state of cells, will influence receptor expression. Predicting the outcome of therapeutic interventions using specific receptor agonists and antagonists will therefore be challenging. A deeper understanding of how the different branches of the nervous system interact with each other and with the immune system, in both homeostasis and inflammation, will hold considerable promise for the development of new and innovative therapeutic strategies for allergic disorders and other inflammatory conditions.

AUTHOR CONTRIBUTIONS

Drafting the manuscript: GB and GEB; revising the manuscript critically for important intellectual content: GEB, GSB, MF, EG-D, and GM.

FUNDING

MF is supported by a research fellowship from the Research Foundation—Flanders (FWO), Belgium. GEB is supported by grants of the Research Foundation—Flanders (FWO), the agency for Innovation by Science and Technology (IWT), Belgium, and European Research Council (ERC).

survival in murine endotoxemia and severe sepsis*. Crit Care Med (2007) 35:1139-44. doi:10.1097/01.CCM.0000259381.56526.96

- 4. Jin H, Guo J, Liu J, Lyu B, Foreman RD, Yin J, et al. Anti-inflammatory effects and mechanisms of vagal nerve stimulation combined with electroacupuncture in a rodent model of TNBS-induced colitis. *Am J Physiol Gastrointest Liver Physiol* (2017) 313:G192–202. doi:10.1152/ajpgi.00254.2016
- Bonaz B, Sinniger V, Pellissier S. Vagus nerve stimulation: a new promising therapeutic tool in inflammatory bowel disease. *J Intern Med* (2017) 282:46–63. doi:10.1111/joim.12611
- 6. Sherrill DL, Martinez FD, Lebowitz MD, Holdaway MD, Flannery EM, Herbison GP, et al. Longitudinal effects of passive smoking on pulmonary

function in New Zealand children. *Am Rev Respir Dis* (1992) 145:1136–41. doi:10.1164/ajrccm/145.5.1136

- Troisi RJ, Speizer FE, Rosner B, Trichopoulos D, Willett WC. Cigarette smoking and incidence of chronic bronchitis and asthma in women. *Chest* (1995) 108:1557–61. doi:10.1378/chest.108.6.1557
- Siroux V, Pin I, Oryszczyn MP, Le Moual N, Kauffmann F. Relationships of active smoking to asthma and asthma severity in the EGEA study. Epidemiological study on the genetics and environment of asthma. *Eur Respir J* (2000) 15:470–7. doi:10.1034/j.1399-3003.2000.15.08.x
- 9. Pietinalho A, Pelkonen A, Rytilä P. Linkage between smoking and asthma. *Allergy* (2009) 64:1722–7. doi:10.1111/j.1398-9995.2009.02208.x
- Saulyte J, Regueira C, Montes-Martínez A, Khudyakov P, Takkouche B. Active or passive exposure to tobacco smoking and allergic rhinitis, allergic dermatitis, and food allergy in adults and children: a systematic review and meta-analysis. *PLoS Med* (2014) 11:e1001611. doi:10.1371/journal. pmed.1001611
- Hillderdahl G, Rylander R. Asthma and cessation of smoking. *Clin Exp Allergy* (1984) 14:45–7. doi:10.1111/j.1365-2222.1984.tb02188.x
- Langhammer A, Johnsen R, Holmen J, Gulsvik A, Bjermer L. Cigarette smoking gives more respiratory symptoms among women than among men. The Nord-Trondelag Health Study (HUNT). *J Epidemiol Community Health* (2000) 54:917–22. doi:10.1136/JECH.54.12.917
- Godtfredsen NS, Lange P, Prescott E, Osler M, Vestbo J. Changes in smoking habits and risk of asthma: a longitudinal population based study. *Eur Respir* J (2001) 18:549–54. doi:10.1183/09031936.01.00100801
- Linneberg A, Nielsen NH, Madsen F, Frølund L, Dirksen A, Jørgensen T. Smoking and the development of allergic sensitization to aeroallergens in adults: a prospective population-based study. The Copenhagen Allergy Study. *Allergy* (2001) 56:328–32. doi:10.1034/j.1398-9995.2000.00509.x-i1
- Hancox RJ, Welch D, Poulton R, Taylor DR, McLachlan CR, Greene JM, et al. Cigarette smoking and allergic sensitization: a 32-year population-based cohort study. *J Allergy Clin Immunol* (2008) 121:38–42.e3. doi:10.1016/j. jaci.2007.09.052
- Tilp C, Bucher H, Haas H, Duechs MJ, Wex E, Erb KJ. Effects of conventional tobacco smoke and nicotine-free cigarette smoke on airway inflammation, airway remodelling and lung function in a triple allergen model of severe asthma. *Clin Exp Allergy* (2016) 46:957–72. doi:10.1111/cea.12665
- 17. Montoro J, Mullol J, Jáuregui I, Dávila I, Ferrer M, Bartra J, et al. Stress and allergy. J Investig Allergol Clin Immunol (2009) 19:40–7.
- Gorman JM, Sloan RP. Heart rate variability in depressive and anxiety disorders. Am Heart J (2000) 140:77–83. doi:10.1067/mhj.2000.109981
- Goodnick PJ, Rush AJ, George MS, Marangell LB, Sackeim HA. Vagus nerve stimulation in depression. *Expert Opin Pharmacother* (2001) 2:1061–3. doi:10.1517/14656566.2.7.1061
- Nahas Z, Teneback C, Chae J-H, Mu Q, Molnar C, Kozel FA, et al. Serial vagus nerve stimulation functional MRI in treatment-resistant depression. *Neuropsychopharmacology* (2007) 32:1649–60. doi:10.1038/sj. npp.1301288
- Miu AC, Heilman RM, Miclea M. Reduced heart rate variability and vagal tone in anxiety: trait versus state, and the effects of autogenic training. *Auton Neurosci* (2009) 145:99–103. doi:10.1016/j.autneu.2008.11.010
- Ghia J-E, Blennerhassett P, Collins SM. Impaired parasympathetic function increases susceptibility to inflammatory bowel disease in a mouse model of depression. J Clin Invest (2008) 118:2209–18. doi:10.1172/JCI32849
- Shifrin H, Mouhadeb O, Gluck N, Varol C, Weinstock M. Cholinergic anti-inflammatory pathway does not contribute to prevention of ulcerative colitis by novel indoline carbamates. *J Neuroimmune Pharmacol* (2017) 12:484–91. doi:10.1007/s11481-017-9735-8
- 24. Kanashiro A, Talbot J, Peres RS, Pinto LG, Bassi GS, Cunha TM, et al. Neutrophil recruitment and articular hyperalgesia in antigen-induced arthritis are modulated by the cholinergic anti-inflammatory pathway. *Basic Clin Pharmacol Toxicol* (2016) 119:453–7. doi:10.1111/bcpt.12611
- Pohanka M, Pavlis O, Pikula J. Galantamine effect on tularemia pathogenesis in a BALB/c mouse model. *Iran Biomed J* (2012) 16:156–61. doi:10.6091/ ibj.993.2012
- Pavlov VA, Parrish WR, Rosas-Ballina M, Ochani M, Puerta M, Ochani K, et al. Brain acetylcholinesterase activity controls systemic cytokine levels through the cholinergic anti-inflammatory pathway. *Brain Behav Immun* (2009) 23:41–5. doi:10.1016/j.bbi.2008.06.011

- Reale M, Iarlori C, Gambi F, Feliciani C, Isabella L, Gambi D. The acetylcholinesterase inhibitor, donepezil, regulates a Th2 bias in Alzheimer's disease patients. *Neuropharmacology* (2006) 50:606–13. doi:10.1016/j. neuropharm.2005.11.006
- Corsini E, Sokooti M, Galli CL, Moretto A, Colosio C. Pesticide induced immunotoxicity in humans: a comprehensive review of the existing evidence. *Toxicology* (2013) 307:123–35. doi:10.1016/j.tox.2012.10.009
- Zabrodskii PF, Gromov MS, Yafarova IK. Dysfunction of Th1 and Th2 lymphocytes and change in blood cytokine concentration at various stages of chronic intoxication with organophosphorus compounds. *Bull Exp Biol Med* (2014) 156:789–92. doi:10.1007/s10517-014-2451-y
- 30. Fukuyama T, Nishino R, Kosaka T, Watanabe Y, Kurosawa Y, Ueda H, et al. Effects of prior oral exposure to combinations of environmental immunosuppressive agents on ovalbumin allergen-induced allergic airway inflammation in Balb/c mice. *Immunopharmacol Immunotoxicol* (2014) 36:261–70. doi:10.3109/08923973.2014.926915
- Fukuyama T, Tajima Y, Hayashi K, Ueda H, Kosaka T. Prior or coinstantaneous oral exposure to environmental immunosuppressive agents aggravates mite allergen-induced atopic dermatitis-like immunoreaction in NC/ Nga mice. *Toxicology* (2011) 289:132–40. doi:10.1016/j.tox.2011.08.003
- Mattila P, Joenväärä S, Renkonen J, Toppila-Salmi S, Renkonen R. Allergy as an epithelial barrier disease. *Clin Transl Allergy* (2011) 1:5. doi:10.1186/2045-7022-1-5
- Schleimer RP, Berdnikovs S. Etiology of epithelial barrier dysfunction in patients with type 2 inflammatory diseases. J Allergy Clin Immunol (2017) 139:1752–61. doi:10.1016/j.jaci.2017.04.010
- Bulek K, Swaidani S, Aronica M, Li X. Epithelium: the interplay between innate and Th2 immunity. *Immunol Cell Biol* (2010) 88:257–68. doi:10.1038/ icb.2009.113
- Barnes PJ. Pathophysiology of allergic inflammation. *Immunol Rev* (2011) 242:31–50. doi:10.1111/j.1600-065X.2011.01020.x
- Cheng LE, Locksley RM. Allergic inflammation—innately homeostatic. *Cold Spring Harb Perspect Biol* (2015) 7:a016352. doi:10.1101/cshperspect. a016352
- Berthoud HR, Carlson NR, Powley TL. Topography of efferent vagal innervation of the rat gastrointestinal tract. *Am J Physiol* (1991) 260:R200–7.
- Berthoud HR, Jedrzejewska A, Powley TL. Simultaneous labeling of vagal innervation of the gut and afferent projections from the visceral forebrain with dil injected into the dorsal vagal complex in the rat. *J Comp Neurol* (1990) 301:65–79. doi:10.1002/cne.903010107
- Matteoli G, Gomez-Pinilla PJ, Nemethova A, Di Giovangiulio M, Cailotto C, van Bree SH, et al. A distinct vagal anti-inflammatory pathway modulates intestinal muscularis resident macrophages independent of the spleen. *Gut* (2013) 63:938–48. doi:10.1136/gutjnl-2013-304676
- van der Velden VHJ, Hulsmann AR. Autonomic innervation of human airways: structure, function, and pathophysiology in asthma. *Neuroimmunomodulation* (1999) 6:145–59. doi:10.1159/000026376
- Scott GD, Fryer AD. Role of parasympathetic nerves and muscarinic receptors in allergy and asthma. *Chem Immunol Allergy* (2012) 98:48–69. doi:10.1159/000336498
- 42. Curtis BJ, Radek KA. Cholinergic regulation of keratinocyte innate immunity and permeability barrier integrity: new perspectives in epidermal immunity and disease. J Invest Dermatol (2012) 132:28–42. doi:10.1038/jid.2011.264
- Wessler I, Kirkpatrick CJ. Acetylcholine beyond neurons: the non-neuronal cholinergic system in humans. *Br J Pharmacol* (2009) 154:1558–71. doi:10.1038/bjp.2008.185
- Lesko S, Wessler I, Gäbel G, Petto C, Pfannkuche H. Cholinergic modulation of epithelial integrity in the proximal colon of pigs. *Cells Tissues Organs* (2013) 197:411–20. doi:10.1159/000345437
- Costantini TW, Bansal V, Peterson CY, Loomis WH, Putnam JG, Rankin F, et al. Efferent vagal nerve stimulation attenuates gut barrier injury after burn: modulation of intestinal occludin expression. *J Trauma* (2010) 68:1349–56. doi:10.1097/TA.0b013e3181dccea0
- 46. Krzyzaniak M, Ortiz-Pomales Y, Lopez N, Reys LG, Cheadle G, Wolf P, et al. CPSI-121 pharmacologically prevents intestinal barrier dysfunction after cutaneous burn through a vagus nerve-dependent mechanism. *J Trauma Acute Care Surg* (2012) 72:355–63. doi:10.1097/TA.0b013e31824484fe
- 47. Hu S, Du M-H, Luo H-M, Wang H, Lv Y, Ma L, et al. Electroacupuncture at zusanli (ST36) prevents intestinal barrier and remote organ dysfunction

following gut ischemia through activating the cholinergic anti-inflammatory-dependent mechanism. *Evid Based Complement Alternat Med* (2013) 2013:592127. doi:10.1155/2013/592127

- Dhawan S, Hiemstra IH, Verseijden C, Hilbers FW, te Velde AA, Willemsen LEM, et al. Cholinergic receptor activation on epithelia protects against cytokineinduced barrier dysfunction. *Acta Physiol* (2015) 213:846–59. doi:10.1111/ apha.12469
- Dong J, Segawa R, Mizuno N, Hiratsuka M, Hirasawa N. Inhibitory effects of nicotine derived from cigarette smoke on thymic stromal lymphopoietin production in epidermal keratinocytes. *Cell Immunol* (2016) 302:19–25. doi:10.1016/j.cellimm.2016.01.001
- Berin MC, Yang PC, Ciok L, Waserman S, Perdue MH. Role for IL-4 in macromolecular transport across human intestinal epithelium. *Am J Physiol* (1999) 276:C1046–52.
- Ceponis PJM, Botelho F, Richards CD, McKay DM. Interleukins 4 and 13 increase intestinal epithelial permeability by a phosphatidylinositol 3-kinase pathway. J Biol Chem (2000) 275:29132–7. doi:10.1074/jbc.M003516200
- Madden KB, Whitman L, Sullivan C, Gause WC, Urban JF, Katona IM, et al. Role of STAT6 and mast cells in IL-4- and IL-13-induced alterations in murine intestinal epithelial cell function. *J Immunol* (2002) 169:4417–22. doi:10.4049/jimmunol.169.8.4417
- Prasad S, Mingrino R, Kaukinen K, Hayes KL, Powell RM, MacDonald TT, et al. Inflammatory processes have differential effects on claudins 2, 3 and 4 in colonic epithelial cells. *Lab Invest* (2005) 85:1139–62. doi:10.1038/ labinvest.3700316
- McDermott JR, Bartram RE, Knight PA, Miller HRP, Garrod DR, Grencis RK. Mast cells disrupt epithelial barrier function during enteric nematode infection. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A* (2003) 100:7761–6. doi:10.1073/pnas. 1231488100
- Furuta GT, Nieuwenhuis EES, Karhausen J, Gleich G, Blumberg RS, Lee JJ, et al. Eosinophils alter colonic epithelial barrier function: role for major basic protein. *Am J Physiol Gastrointest Liver Physiol* (2005) 289:G890–7. doi:10.1152/ajpgi.00015.2005
- Groschwitz KR, Hogan SP. Intestinal barrier function: molecular regulation and disease pathogenesis. J Allergy Clin Immunol (2009) 124:3–20. doi:10.1016/j.jaci.2009.05.038
- Galle-Treger L, Suzuki Y, Patel N, Sankaranarayanan I, Aron JL, Maazi H, et al. Nicotinic acetylcholine receptor agonist attenuates ILC2-dependent airway hyperreactivity. *Nat Commun* (2016) 7:13202. doi:10.1038/ ncomms13202
- de Jonge WJ, van der Zanden EP, The FO, Bijlsma MF, van Westerloo DJ, Bennink RJ, et al. Stimulation of the vagus nerve attenuates macrophage activation by activating the Jak2-STAT3 signaling pathway. *Nat Immunol* (2005) 6:844–51. doi:10.1038/ni1229
- Cailotto C, Gomez-Pinilla PJ, Costes LM, van der Vliet J, Di Giovangiulio M, Némethova A, et al. Neuro-anatomical evidence indicating indirect modulation of macrophages by vagal efferents in the intestine but not in the spleen. *PLoS One* (2014) 9:e87785. doi:10.1371/journal.pone. 0087785
- Olofsson P, Katz D, Rosas-Ballina M, Levine YA, Ochani M, Valdés-Ferrer SI, et al. α7 nicotinic acetylcholine receptor (α7nAChR) expression in bone marrow-derived non-T cells is required for the inflammatory reflex. *Mol Med* (2012) 18:1. doi:10.2119/molmed.2011.00405
- Aicher A, Heeschen C, Mohaupt M, Cooke JP, Zeiher AM, Dimmeler S. Nicotine strongly activates dendritic cell-mediated adaptive immunity: potential role for progression of atherosclerotic lesions. *Circulation* (2003) 107:604–11. doi:10.1161/01.CIR.0000047279.42427.6D
- Kawashima K, Yoshikawa K, Fujii YX, Moriwaki Y, Misawa H. Expression and function of genes encoding cholinergic components in murine immune cells. *Life Sci* (2007) 80:2314–9. doi:10.1016/j.lfs.2007.02.036
- Nouri-Shirazi M, Guinet E. Evidence for the immunosuppressive role of nicotine on human dendritic cell functions. *Immunology* (2003) 109:365–73. doi:10.1046/j.1365-2567.2003.01655.x
- Gao FG, Wan DF, Gu JR. Ex vivo nicotine stimulation augments the efficacy of therapeutic bone marrow-derived dendritic cell vaccination. *Clin Cancer Res* (2007) 13:3706–12. doi:10.1158/1078-0432.CCR-07-0028
- Gori S, Vermeulen M, Remes-Lenicov F, Jancic C, Scordo W, Ceballos A, et al. Acetylcholine polarizes dendritic cells toward a Th2-promoting profile. *Allergy* (2017) 72:221–31. doi:10.1111/all.12926

- Liu T, Xie C, Chen X, Zhao F, Liu A-M, Cho D-B, et al. Role of muscarinic receptor activation in regulating immune cell activity in nasal mucosa. *Allergy* (2009) 65:969–77. doi:10.1111/j.1398-9995.2009.02281.x
- Skok MV, Kalashnik EN, Koval LN, Tsetlin VI, Utkin YN, Changeux J-P, et al. Functional nicotinic acetylcholine receptors are expressed in B lymphocyte-derived cell lines. *Mol Pharmacol* (2003) 64:885–9. doi:10.1124/ mol.64.4.885
- Kawashima K, Fujii T. The lymphocytic cholinergic system and its contribution to the regulation of immune activity. *Life Sci* (2003) 74:675–96. doi:10.1016/j.lfs.2003.09.037
- Skok MV. Non-neuronal nicotinic acetylcholine receptors: cholinergic regulation of the immune processes. *Neurophysiology* (2007) 39:264–71. doi:10.1007/s11062-007-0037-2
- Fujii T, Mashimo M, Moriwaki Y, Misawa H, Ono S, Horiguchi K, et al. Physiological functions of the cholinergic system in immune cells. *J Pharmacol Sci* (2017) 134:1–21. doi:10.1016/j.jphs.2017.05.002
- 71. Qian J, Galitovskiy V, Chernyavsky AI, Marchenko S, Grando SA. Plasticity of the murine spleen T-cell cholinergic receptors and their role in in vitro differentiation of naïve CD4 T cells toward the Th1, Th2 and Th17 lineages. *Genes Immun* (2011) 12:222–30. doi:10.1038/gene.2010.72
- 72. Matsunaga K, Klein TW, Friedman H, Yamamoto Y. Involvement of nicotinic acetylcholine receptors in suppression of antimicrobial activity and cytokine responses of alveolar macrophages to *Legionella pneumophila* infection by nicotine. *J Immunol* (2001) 167:6518–24. doi:10.4049/ jimmunol.167.11.6518
- Orr-Urtreger A, Kedmi M, Rosner S, Karmeli F, Rachmilewitz D. Increased severity of experimental colitis in alpha 5 nicotinic acetylcholine receptor subunit-deficient mice. *Neuroreport* (2005) 16:1123–7. doi:10.1097/ 00001756-200507130-00018
- 74. Galitovskiy V, Qian J, Chernyavsky AI, Marchenko S, Gindi V, Edwards RA, et al. Cytokine-induced alterations of α7 nicotinic receptor in colonic CD4 T cells mediate dichotomous response to nicotine in murine models of Th1/Th17- versus Th2-mediated colitis. *J Immunol* (2011) 187:2677–87. doi:10.4049/jimmunol.1002711
- 75. Wang D-W, Zhou R-B, Yao Y-M, Zhu X-M, Yin Y-M, Zhao G-J, et al. Stimulation of α7 nicotinic acetylcholine receptor by nicotine increases suppressive capacity of naturally occurring CD4+CD25+ regulatory T cells in mice in vitro. *J Pharmacol Exp Ther* (2010) 335:553–61. doi:10.1124/ jpet.110.169961
- Cao R, Dong X-W, Jiang J-X, Yan X-F, He J-S, Deng Y-M, et al. M3 muscarinic receptor antagonist bencycloquidium bromide attenuates allergic airway inflammation, hyperresponsiveness and remodeling in mice. *Eur J Pharmacol* (2011) 655:83–90. doi:10.1016/j.ejphar.2011.01.024
- McLean LP, Smith A, Cheung L, Urban JF, Sun R, Grinchuk V, et al. Type 3 muscarinic receptors contribute to intestinal mucosal homeostasis and clearance of *Nippostrongylus brasiliensis* through induction of TH2 cytokines. *Am J Physiol Gastrointest Liver Physiol* (2016) 311:G130–41. doi:10.1152/ajpgi.00461.2014
- Skok M, Grailhe R, Agenes F, Changeux J-P. The role of nicotinic acetylcholine receptors in lymphocyte development. *J Neuroimmunol* (2006) 171:86–98. doi:10.1016/j.jneuroim.2005.09.011
- Skok M, Grailhe R, Changeux J-P. Nicotinic receptors regulate B lymphocyte activation and immune response. *Eur J Pharmacol* (2005) 517:246–51. doi:10.1016/j.ejphar.2005.05.011
- Skok MV, Grailhe R, Agenes F, Changeux J-P. The role of nicotinic receptors in B-lymphocyte development and activation. *Life Sci* (2007) 80:2334–6. doi:10.1016/j.lfs.2007.02.005
- Fujii YX, Fujigaya H, Moriwaki Y, Misawa H, Kasahara T, Grando SA, et al. Enhanced serum antigen-specific IgG1 and proinflammatory cytokine production in nicotinic acetylcholine receptor alpha7 subunit gene knockout mice. J Neuroimmunol (2007) 189:69–74. doi:10.1016/j.jneuroim.2007.07.003
- Burrows B, Halonen M, Barbee RA, Lebowitz MD. The relationship of serum immunoglobulin E to cigarette smoking. *Am Rev Respir Dis* (1981) 124:523–5. doi:10.1164/arrd.1981.124.5.523
- 83. Andersen P, Pedersen OF, Bach B, Bonde GJ. Serum antibodies and immunoglobulins in smokers and nonsmokers. *Clin Exp Immunol* (1982) 47:467–73.
- Masini E, Fantozzi R, Blandina P, Brunelleschi S, Mannaioni PF. Muscarinic cholinergic receptor binding in rat mast cells. *Agents Actions* (1983) 13:327–32. doi:10.1007/BF01971484

- Kageyama-Yahara N, Suehiro Y, Yamamoto T, Kadowaki M. IgE-induced degranulation of mucosal mast cells is negatively regulated via nicotinic acetylcholine receptors. *Biochem Biophys Res Commun* (2008) 377:321–5. doi:10.1016/j.bbrc.2008.10.004
- 86. Kindt F, Wiegand S, Niemeier V, Kupfer J, Löser C, Nilles M, et al. Reduced expression of nicotinic α subunits 3, 7, 9 and 10 in lesional and nonlesional atopic dermatitis skin but enhanced expression of α subunits 3 and 5 in mast cells. *Br J Dermatol* (2008) 159:847–57. doi:10.1111/j. 1365-2133.2008.08774.x
- Stead RH, Dixon MF, Bramwell NH, Riddell RH, Bienenstock J. Mast cells are closely apposed to nerves in the human gastrointestinal mucosa. *Gastroenterology* (1989) 97:575–85. doi:10.1016/0016-5085(89)90627-6
- Williams RM, Berthoud HR, Stead RH. Vagal afferent nerve fibres contact mast cells in rat small intestinal mucosa. *Neuroimmunomodulation* (1997) 4:266–70. doi:10.1159/000097346
- Yamamoto T, Kodama T, Lee J, Utsunomiya N, Hayashi S, Sakamoto H, et al. Anti-allergic role of cholinergic neuronal pathway via α7 nicotinic ACh receptors on mucosal mast cells in a murine food allergy model. *PLoS One* (2014) 9:e85888. doi:10.1371/journal.pone.0085888
- Gottwald T, LhotAk S, Stead RH. Effect of truncal vagotomy and capsaicin on mast cells and IgA-positive plasma cells in rat jejunal mucosa. *Neurogastroenterol Motil* (1997) 9:25–32. doi:10.1046/j.1365-2982.1997. d01-4.x
- Gottwald TP, Hewlett BR, Lhoták S, Stead RH. Electrical stimulation of the vagus nerve modulates the histamine content of mast cells in the rat jejunal mucosa. *Neuroreport* (1995) 7:313–7. doi:10.1097/00001756-199512290-00075
- Fantozzi R, Masini E, Blandina P, Mannaioni PF, Bani-Sacchi T. Release of histamine from rat mast cells by acetylcholine. *Nature* (1978) 273:473–4. doi:10.1038/273473a0
- Blandina P, Fantozzi R, Mannaioni PF, Masini E. Characteristics of histamine release evoked by acetylcholine in isolated rat mast cells. *J Physiol* (1980) 301:281–93. doi:10.1113/jphysiol.1980.sp013205
- Masini E, Fantozzi R, Conti A, Blandina P, Brunelleschi S, Mannaioni PF. Mast cell heterogeneity in response to cholinergic stimulation. *Int Arch Allergy Appl Immunol* (1985) 77:184–5. doi:10.1159/000233780
- Kazimierczak W, Adamas B, Maśliński C. Failure of acetylcholine to release histamine from rat mast cells. Agents Actions (1980) 10:1–3. doi:10.1007/ BF02024170
- Leung KB, Pearce FL. A comparison of histamine secretion from peritoneal mast cells of the rat and hamster. *Br J Pharmacol* (1984) 81:693–701. doi:10.1111/j.1476-5381.1984.tb16136.x
- 97. Mishra NC, Rir-sima-ah J, Boyd RT, Singh SP, Gundavarapu S, Langley RJ, et al. Nicotine inhibits Fc epsilon RI-induced cysteinyl leukotrienes and cytokine production without affecting mast cell degranulation through alpha 7/alpha 9/alpha 10-nicotinic receptors. *J Immunol* (2010) 185:588–96. doi:10.4049/jimmunol.0902227
- Sudheer PS, Hall JE, Donev R, Read G, Rowbottom A, Williams PE. Nicotinic acetylcholine receptors on basophils and mast cells. *Anaesthesia* (2006) 61:1170–4. doi:10.1111/j.1365-2044.2006.04870.x
- Watson BM, Oliveria JP, Nusca GM, Smith SG, Beaudin S, Dua B, et al. Inhibition of allergen-induced basophil activation by ASM-024, a nicotinic receptor ligand. *Int Arch Allergy Immunol* (2014) 165:255–64. doi:10.1159/000370068
- Thompson-Cree MEM, Shields MD, Stevenson MR, Ennis M. The effect of nicotine on basophil histamine release. *Inflamm Res* (2004) 53:211–4. doi:10.1007/s00011-004-1249-1
- Assayag EI, Beaulieu M-J, Cormier Y. Bronchodilatory and anti-inflammatory effects of ASM-024, a nicotinic receptor ligand, developed for the treatment of asthma. *PLoS One* (2014) 9:e86091. doi:10.1371/journal.pone.0086091

- 102. Hogan SP, Mishra A, Brandt EB, Royalty MP, Pope SM, Zimmermann N, et al. A pathological function for eotaxin and eosinophils in eosinophilic gastrointestinal inflammation. *Nat Immunol* (2001) 2:353–60. doi:10.1038/ 86365
- 103. Sawatzky DA, Kingham PJ, Court E, Kumaravel B, Fryer AD, Jacoby DB, et al. Eosinophil adhesion to cholinergic nerves via ICAM-1 and VCAM-1 and associated eosinophil degranulation. *Am J Physiol Lung Cell Mol Physiol* (2002) 282:L1279–88. doi:10.1152/ajplung.00279.2001
- Kingham PJ, Costello RW, McLean WG. Eosinophil and airway nerve interactions. *Pulm Pharmacol Ther* (2003) 16:9–13. doi:10.1016/ S1094-5539(02)00093-7
- 105. Foster EL, Simpson EL, Fredrikson LJ, Lee JJ, Lee NA, Fryer AD, et al. Eosinophils increase neuron branching in human and murine skin and in vitro. *PLoS One* (2011) 6:e22029. doi:10.1371/journal.pone.0022029
- 106. Smyth CM, Akasheh N, Woods S, Kay E, Morgan RK, Thornton MA, et al. Activated eosinophils in association with enteric nerves in inflammatory bowel disease. *PLoS One* (2013) 8:e64216. doi:10.1371/journal. pone.0064216
- 107. Cirillo C, Bessissow T, Desmet A-S, Vanheel H, Tack J, Vanden Berghe P. Evidence for neuronal and structural changes in submucous ganglia of patients with functional dyspepsia. *Am J Gastroenterol* (2015) 110:1205–15. doi:10.1038/ajg.2015.158
- 108. Thornton MA, Akasheh N, Walsh M-T, Moloney M, Sheahan PO, Smyth CM, et al. Eosinophil recruitment to nasal nerves after allergen challenge in allergic rhinitis. *Clin Immunol* (2013) 147:50–7. doi:10.1016/j.clim. 2013.02.008
- Durcan N, Costello RW, McLean WG, Blusztajn J, Madziar B, Fenech AG, et al. Eosinophil-mediated cholinergic nerve remodeling. *Am J Respir Cell Mol Biol* (2006) 34:775–86. doi:10.1165/rcmb.2005-0196OC
- Jacoby DB, Gleich GJ, Fryer AD. Human eosinophil major basic protein is an endogenous allosteric antagonist at the inhibitory muscarinic M2 receptor. J Clin Invest (1993) 91:1314–8. doi:10.1172/JCI116331
- 111. Adamko DJ, Yost BL, Gleich GJ, Fryer AD, Jacoby DB. Ovalbumin sensitization changes the inflammatory response to subsequent parainfluenza infection. Eosinophils mediate airway hyperresponsiveness, m(2) muscarinic receptor dysfunction, and antiviral effects. *J Exp Med* (1999) 190:1465–78. doi:10.1084/jem.190.10.1465
- 112. Akasheh N, Walsh M-T, Costello RW. Eosinophil peroxidase induces expression of cholinergic genes via cell surface neural interactions. *Mol Immunol* (2014) 62:37–45. doi:10.1016/j.molimm.2014.05.014
- 113. Blanchet M-R, Langlois A, Israël-Assayag E, Beaulieu M-J, Ferland C, Laviolette M, et al. Modulation of eosinophil activation in vitro by a nicotinic receptor agonist. *J Leukoc Biol* (2007) 81:1245–51. doi:10.1189/ jlb.0906548
- 114. Blanchet M-R, Israël-Assayag E, Cormier Y. Modulation of airway inflammation and resistance in mice by a nicotinic receptor agonist. *Eur Respir J* (2005) 26:21–7. doi:10.1183/09031936.05.00116104

Conflict of Interest Statement: The authors declare that the research was conducted in the absence of any commercial or financial relationships that could be construed as a potential conflict of interest.

Copyright © 2017 Bosmans, Shimizu Bassi, Florens, Gonzalez-Dominguez, Matteoli and Boeckxstaens. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (CC BY). The use, distribution or reproduction in other forums is permitted, provided the original author(s) or licensor are credited and that the original publication in this journal is cited, in accordance with accepted academic practice. No use, distribution or reproduction is permitted which does not comply with these terms.





The Role of Brain-Reactive Autoantibodies in Brain Pathology and Cognitive Impairment

Simone Mader, Lior Brimberg and Betty Diamond*

The Feinstein Institute for Medical Research, The Center for Autoimmune, Musculoskeletal and Hematopoietic Diseases, Northwell Health System, Manhasset, NY, United States

Antibodies to different brain proteins have been recently found to be associated with an increasing number of different autoimmune diseases. They need to penetrate the blood-brain barrier (BBB) in order to bind antigens within the central nervous system (CNS). They can target either neuronal or non-neuronal antigen and result in damage either by themselves or in synergy with other inflammatory mediators. Antibodies can lead to acute brain pathology, which may be reversible; alternatively, they may trigger irreversible damage that persists even though the antibodies are no longer present. In this review, we will describe two different autoimmune conditions and the role of their antibodies in causing brain pathology. In systemic lupus erythematosus (SLE), patients can have double stranded DNA antibodies that cross react with the neuronal N-methyl-D-aspartate receptor (NMDAR), which have been recently linked to neurocognitive dysfunction. In neuromyelitis optica (NMO), antibodies to astrocytic aquaporin-4 (AQP4) are diagnostic of disease. There is emerging evidence that pathogenic T cells also play an important role for the disease pathogenesis in NMO since they infiltrate in the CNS. In order to enable appropriate and less invasive treatment for antibody-mediated diseases, we need to understand the mechanisms of antibody-mediated pathology, the acute and chronic effects of antibody exposure, if the antibodies are produced intrathecally or systemically, their target antigen, and what triggers their production. Emerging data also show that in utero exposure to some brain-reactive antibodies, such as those found in SLE, can cause neurodevelopmental impairment since they can penetrate the embryonic BBB. If the antibody exposure occurs at a critical time of development, this can result in irreversible damage of the offspring that persists throughout adulthood.

Keywords: autoantibodies, brain, systemic lupus erythematosus, neuromyelitis optica, cognition, blood-brain barrier, maternal antibodies

INTRODUCTION

Over the last several years, many different anti-brain antibodies have been associated with various autoimmune diseases (1). They can be classified as binding either neuronal or non-neuronal antigen and binding extracellular or intracellular antigen (2). Most importantly, the emerging questions are if they can be used for assessment of disease risk, severity, prognosis, and whether they contribute to brain pathology.

OPEN ACCESS

Edited by:

Niccolo Terrando, Duke University, United States

Reviewed by:

Patrick Joseph Waters, University of Oxford, United Kingdom Angelo A. Manfredi, Vita-Salute San Raffaele University, Italy

*Correspondence: Betty Diamond bdiamond@northwell.edu

Specialty section:

This article was submitted to Inflammation, a section of the journal Frontiers in Immunology

Received: 14 July 2017 Accepted: 22 August 2017 Published: 11 September 2017

Citation:

Mader S, Brimberg L and Diamond B (2017) The Role of Brain-Reactive Autoantibodies in Brain Pathology and Cognitive Impairment. Front. Immunol. 8:1101. doi: 10.3389/fimmu.2017.01101 Some autoantibodies, such as those present in paraneoplastic disorders of the central nervous system (CNS) or in celiac disease, have been consistently reported to contribute to brain pathology and to cause neurological and cognitive impairment (3–7). For other anti-brain antibodies, such as those present in multiple sclerosis (MS) or narcolepsy, pathogenicity has not been established (8–10).

Given that some autoantibodies can be found also in a subset of healthy individuals (11), it is essential to determine if the antibodies can be used for diagnostic biomarkers of disease or if the autoantibodies are indeed pathogenic. In classic paraneoplastic disorders, where patients have antibodies against intracellular antigens, such as anti-Hu antibodies, it is believed that irreversible killing of neuronal cells is mediated by T cells (12), and the antibodies appear to be a secondary event. In contrast, in some diseases, such as neuromyelitis optica (NMO), the antibodies are pathogenic (13). When pathogenic antibodies enter the CNS, there are two possible outcomes. The pathological consequence of antibody exposure can be reversible. In limbic encephalitis associated with antibodies against cell surface receptors, such as antibodies against extracellular parts of the voltage-gated potassium channel (VGKC) complex, predominantly LGI1, or N-methyl-D-aspartate receptor (NMDAR) subunit GluN1, removal of pathogenic antibodies often results in complete remission of severe neuropsychiatric symptoms (12, 14). Alternatively, antibodies may trigger irreversible mechanisms that may continue even when antibody is no longer present in the brain. In patients with systemic lupus erythematosus (SLE) with cognitive dysfunction, pathology can be caused by acute antibody exposure to the NMDA receptor subunits GluN2A/GluN2B and proceed to chronic damage of surviving neurons even when brain-antibodies are no longer present (15).

While brain imaging continues to advance, it remains difficult to study human tissue in those brain diseases. Thus, animal models are needed to study transient and/or permanent tissue injury and to understand which pathology is the consequence of repeated exposure to antibodies and which pathology progresses even in the absence of continued exposure to brain-antibodies. Understanding the contribution of antibodies to disease pathogenesis is essential for the development of efficient and less invasive treatment options and for disease prevention.

INTRATHECAL IgG-SYNTHESIS OR SYSTEMIC IMMUNE REACTION

Brain-reactive antibodies can be produced intrathecally or can be passively transferred from the circulation to the CNS. For example, there is a growing body of evidence that autoantibodies in MS are produced intrathecally and that the presence of antibodies in the cerebrospinal fluid (CSF) is linked to oligoclonal antigen-specific B cells, which infiltrate the impaired blood-brain barrier (BBB) (16, 17). It has been suggested that the antibodies in the CSF of MS patients target ubiquitous intracellular antigens released as cellular debris (18), consequent to neuronal damage and, therefore, constitute a secondary process in disease progression. It may commonly be the case that intrathecal production of antibody is oligoclonal, as the only B cells to take up residence in the CNS may be those that have a B cell receptor for a brain antigen.

Antibodies can also reach the brain from the systemic circulation. Two main questions arise when a disease is caused by circulating anti-brain antibodies. The first question is what triggers their production. One possibility is that the antibodies are triggered by a bacterial or viral infection and cross-react with brain antigens that share structural similarities with the microbial target, a phenomenon defined as molecular mimicry, and was described for example in Sydenham's chorea (19). Lack of negative selection against CNS antigens as the repertoire of immunocompetent B cells is established might enable activation of B cells with cross-reactivity to brain. In paraneoplastic diseases, antibodies can be produced as a response to a tumor in a non-CNS site, such as lung or ovary, which expresses brain antigens (20).

The second question is how antibodies cross the BBB. BBB endothelial cells express tight junction proteins, which allow only strictly regulated transport into and out of the brain (21). To date, there is limited information available regarding the establishment of the BBB during development; however, there appears to be a time window during which antibodies can penetrate the fetal brain before an intact BBB is established (22). Anti-brain antibodies affecting the developing brain have been suggested to be the cause, for example, in a subset of Autism spectrum disorders, as well as lead to intellectual and cognitive impairments in children born to mothers with SLE (11, 23). In adulthood, certain insults to BBB integrity allow antibodies to penetrate CNS tissue. Different insults to the functionally established BBB lead to different regions of antibody penetration in the CNS. Depending on the location where antibodies gain access to the CNS tissue, various neurological symptoms might occur. Indeed in animal models, region-dependent effects are observed (24, 25). Moreover, circumventricular organs, such as the area postrema, the subfornical organ, and the vascular organ of lamina terminalis, lack tight junction proteins and might be an area for autoantibody entry in some autoimmune diseases (26). Some antibodies might even be able to cause BBB impairment by themselves. In NMO, antibodies to glucose-regulated protein 78 have been associated with BBB disruption (27). In experimental systems, most commonly, the BBB is breached by using either bacterial lipopolysaccharides (LPS) (25), epinephrine (24), and similar agents or by using different pathogenic CNS reactive T cells (28). These manipulations may all result in additional inflammation and make it more difficult to identify the antibodymediated effect itself.

BRAIN ANTIBODIES AND THEIR PATHOGENICITY

Pathogenicity of brain-reactive antibodies depends on the accessibility of their target epitopes, the density of their presence in tissue and, if required, the presence of effector mechanisms in the brain in sufficient amounts (28). Antibodies from patients are often injected into rodent models and must result in a phenotype similar to the one observed in the human disease to conclude that the antibodies themselves are pathogenic. However, not all patient-derived brain-reactive antibodies bind to rodent tissue; thus, a negative outcome regarding antibody pathogenicity in rodents has to be interpreted cautiously. This is the case in patients with different inflammatory CNS diseases associated with antibodies to myelin oligodendrocyte glycoprotein (MOG), where the majority of human anti-MOG antibodies do not recognize rodent MOG (29). In addition, pathogenicity of brainreactive antibodies requires breach of the BBB when antibodies are injected systemically into the rodent blood stream. As stated above, insults to the BBB may add confounding factors to the study of antibody pathogenicity and will direct antibody penetration to certain brain regions, which may or may not be those brain regions most often targeted in patients. Alternatively, antibodies can be directly injected into the brain by stereotactic injection, which bypasses the need to breach the BBB. In order to investigate if the antibody results in cognitive impairment, a recognized and sometimes subtle consequence of antibody-mediated pathology, a battery of behavioral assays is performed using in vivo models. As more and more brain antibodies are discovered, we need to extend our in vivo studies to address whether pathological damage is caused by direct exposure to brain antibodies or if pathology persists even when the antibody is no longer present. Most studies have focused on the effect of acute antibody exposure; only a limited number of studies addressed a possible secondary stage of damage even when the antibody is no longer present in the brain. This secondary stage could be caused through inflammation caused by infiltrating T cells, microglial activation with secretion of proinflammatory cytokines.

For example, in a model of neurocognitive SLE, it is documented that anti-DNA/anti-NMDA receptor antibodies (DNRAbs) lead to persisting neuronal damage even after the antibodies are no longer present (15). It has been recently entertained that the surviving neurons are compromised as a secondary effect mediated by microglia (15). These extended *in vivo* studies are very important for future therapeutic targeting in disease, since removal of antibodies might prevent acute tissue damage, but may not address a subsequent disease phase.

Whereas in vivo models to study antibody-mediated brain disease in adults all require a BBB breach, pathogenicity of maternal anti-brain antibodies can be determined without BBB impairment since the fetal BBB allows penetration of antibodies for a period of time (23, 30). Thus, injection of antibodies into pregnant rodents or immunization of rodents with the antigen prior to pregnancy permits a subsequent investigation of the offspring for behavioral impairment and/or histological abnormality. Injecting antibodies into pregnant rodents enables the study of the effect of maternal antibody exposure at one particular time point, whereas immunization with the antigen results in exposure to maternal antibody throughout pregnancy. The binding of maternal anti-brain antibodies to embryonic brain will depend on the expression level of the antigen, which can vary from expression in the adult brain. Furthermore, some antigens exhibit distinct posttranslational modification in the embryonic brain; for example, there may be differences in glycosylation patterns of the antigen (31), which may affect the binding of the antibodies.

BRAIN ANTIBODIES AND THEIR MECHANISM OF ACTION

Following the proof of a pathogenic effect of brain-reactive autoantibodies, it is of central importance to investigate the pathogenic mechanism(s) in order to develop therapeutic interventions.

In some cases, preexisting inflammation may be required to reveal an antigenic epitope or antibody binding may lead to inflammation giving rise to inflammatory mediators that lead to pathology. Alternatively, complement-dependent cellular cytotoxicity (CDCC) or antibody-dependent cytotoxicity (ADCC) can cause target cell lysis, a possible mechanism of pathogenicity of some autoantibodies (32). Some antibodies can also result in cell death or dysfunction in the absence of inflammatory cell infiltration, CDCC, and ADCC, through altering cell signaling (32). Cell signaling alterations can also activate or impede cellular processes. Finally, antibodies can also cause internalization of membrane receptors, creating functional hypomorphs (2, 32).

The mechanisms of pathogenicity will determine the degree of recovery of brain function. Whereas CDCC and ADCC are more likely to result in irreversible tissue destruction, a pathogenic effect caused by internalization of membrane receptors can be reversed upon removal of antibodies, such as occurs in limbic encephalitis (6). In some autoimmune diseases, therefore, recovery of patients may be linked to the reestablishment of a functionally intact BBB, which prevents further antibody exposure in the CNS. In other autoimmune diseases, brain-antibodies result in a chronic condition, which may be due to constant antibody exposure or to pathology that is no longer dependent on the presence of antibodies (15). Similarly, *in utero* exposure to maternal brain antibodies can cause neurodevelopmental impairments in the offspring that persist throughout adulthood due to irreversible damage at a critical time of development (23, 30).

ILLUSTRATIVE EXAMPLES

In this review, we will describe two autoimmune conditions. First, SLE was discovered to be an autoimmune disease in the 1940s, but antibodies against defined neuronal antigens have been only recently described and linked to neurocognitive dysfunction (33–35). In SLE, pathology may be caused by acute exposure to brain-antibodies, but may persist even upon antibody removal due to irreversible damage and death of neurons and secondary pruning of healthy neurons (15). The role of microglial activation in this secondary disease phase remains to be investigated.

Second, NMO was initially described as a severe variant of MS but due to the discovery of anti-astrocytic antibodies and dramatically different responses to treatment (36, 37) NMO was segregated from MS and defined as a separate disease (38). In order to enable appropriate treatment, we need to understand the reversible and irreversible effects of aquaporin-4 (AQP4)-IgG-mediated tissue damage. In addition, it is important to understand the role of pathogenic T cells for disease initiation as well as for disease progression. Removal of antibodies or blocking of antibody-mediated mechanisms might not be sufficient to address possible disease progression even when the antibody is no longer present.

Neuron-Directed Antibodies in SLE

Systemic lupus erythematosus is a chronic autoimmune disease that is characterized by inflammation, pain, and tissue damage. SLE can affect any organ, including the brain (39). Since neuropsychiatric manifestations of SLE (NPSLE) are difficult to diagnose due to the diversity of clinical presentations, which include seizures, psychosis, cognitive dysfunction, and more (40), it is difficult to estimate the frequency of neuropsychiatric SLE (NPSLE). Many symptoms, such as headache or demyelination are not unique to NPSLE but can also be found in other autoimmune diseases. Studies claim that as few as 10% to as many as 90% of SLE patients suffer from neuropsychiatric symptoms (41). Cognitive impairment manifested as memory deficit is one of the most commonly observed symptoms in NPSLE patients (42), but is still poorly understood. It may be caused by a variety of mechanisms, both antibody and non-antibody mediated. Hypertension and accelerated atherosclerosis can also lead to cognitive impairment and confound the assessment of diseases-specific mechanisms.

To date, over 100 autoantibodies have been associated with SLE, of which, some associate with neuropsychiatric symptoms (43). Certain autoantibodies, such as anti-ribosomal P, antineurofilament, anti-endothelial, anti-Ro, or anti-Smith antibodies have been associated with neuropsychiatric manifestations other than cognitive impairment, whereas anti-neuronal, antiphospholipid, and anti-double stranded DNA (dsDNA) antibodies crossreactive with the *N*-methyl-D-aspartate receptor (NMDAR) subunits GluN2A or GluN2B (anti-NR2) have been linked to neurocognitive impairment in SLE (44–48). Here, we describe in more detail the contribution of anti-dsDNA–NMDAR antibodies to cognitive impairment in SLE patients.

dsDNA-NMDAR CROSS-REACTIVE ANTIBODIES RESULT IN COGNITIVE IMPAIRMENT IN SLE

Anti-double stranded (ds) DNA antibodies are diagnostic of SLE. Previously, our group has shown that some SLE patients harbor anti-dsDNA antibody, which cross-react with a peptide sequence DWEYS present in the extracellular domain of the GluN2A and GluN2B subunits of the NMDAR. This cross-reactivity was first detected using the murine monoclonal anti-DNA antibody R4A. DNA-GluN2 cross-reactive antibodies (DNRAbs) bind to the extracellular part of GluN2 (49). DNRAbs can be detected either by ELISA or by a cell-based assay using human embryonic kidney (HEK) cells expressing the subunits GluN2A or GluN2B in combination with GluN1 (15, 50). They bind preferentially to the active configuration of the NMDAR and enhance the influx of calcium into the cell (51). They are found in approximately 40% of SLE patients (52). It remains to be investigated how the systemically produced DNRAbs gain access to the CNS. It has been suggested that they are able to breach the BBB by themselves (53), or other factors such as cytokines/chemokines or complement activation may be needed.

The pathogenicity of these antibodies was first demonstrated by injecting R4A into mouse brain, leading to apoptosis of neuronal cells. At lower concentrations, the antibody augments NMDAR-mediated synaptic potentials; at higher concentrations, it triggers mitochondrial stress and apoptosis through binding specifically to GluN2A-containing NMDARs (Figure 1). DNRAbs were eluted from the brain of a SLE patient and also caused neuronal apoptosis and cognitive impairment when injected into mice (25). Mice immunized with the DWEYS sequence multimerized on a polylysine backbone (termed MAP-DWEYS) develop DNRAbs, which cause loss of hippocampal neurons after LPS-induced compromise of BBB integrity (54). This occurs in the absence of inflammatory cell infiltration, CDCC, or ADCC. DNRAb-induced neuronal cell death results in cognitive dysfunction and spatial memory impairment associated with structural abnormalities in the surviving pyramidal neurons in the hippocampus (15). The change in spatial memory that occurred after LPS-facilitated DNRAb penetration into the hippocampus is accompanied by expansion in place field size of CA1 place cells in the hippocampus and shortened dendritic processes and spines of surviving hippocampal pyramidal cells (15). Remarkably, the functional and structural changes, which cause alterations in spatial cognition occur at a time when the antibodies are no longer present in the hippocampus and BBB integrity has been restored. Currently, we are investigating the role of microglial activation in the pathology. We believe that there is a two hit model in SLE. Our animal model showed that exposure of neurons to DNRAbs results in neuronal cell death. However, surviving neurons in the hippocampus show structural abnormalities, which are likely to be caused through secondary pruning of the surviving neurons by activated microglial cells (15). In contrast, removal of anti-brain antibodies in limbic encephalitis, which also target the NMDAR, mostly reverses disease symptoms, as these antibodies do not cause cell death.

In the animal model, neuronal cell death can be abolished through administration of the NMDAR antagonist memantine prior to BBB breach by LPS (24). Memantine has no effect on antibody binding, but blocks the triggering of NMDAR activation by DNRAbs.

Studies in patients show that NPSLE is associated with increased levels of GluN2A/GluN2B antibodies in the blood (55), and CSF titers of GluN2A/GluN2B antibodies correlate with the severity of NPSLE (56). Some studies have also associated cognitive impairments in NPSLE with the presence of anti-GluN2A/GluN2B antibodies (57, 58). Certainly, cognitive impairments in NPSLE will not be solely caused by those antibodies; other antibodies or cytokines likely also contribute to cognitive problems in NPSLE (55).

MATERNAL DNRAbs ARE NEUROTOXIC AND HAVE A GENDER-SPECIFIC EFFECT

During fetal development, pathogenic antibodies such as DNRAbs can penetrate the embryonic brain before the BBB is functionally established (59). Studies suggest an increased incidence of learning disabilities, fetal loss, and altered sex ratio in children of SLE mothers (60–63). It was, therefore, of interest to investigate the effect of DNRAbs on the fetal brain. We established a mouse



model in which pregnant mice expressed DNRAbs throughout gestation (30, 64). Maternal DNRAbs antibodies caused neuronal death in the fetal neocortex and resulted in cortical abnormalities and cognitive impairment in the adult male offspring. In contrast to the cognitive impairment observed in male mice, maternal DNRAbs resulted in increased death of female fetuses, thereby skewing the gender ratio of living offspring (30, 64). We showed that there was no difference in transplacental transfer of the pathogenic antibodies to male or female fetal brain. The genderdependent effect may be explained by an increased expression of GluN2A in the fetal female brainstem during development compared to male littermates, or to gender-dependent differences in the vulnerability of fetal neurons to GluN2A signaling (64). Neutralization of pathogenic antibodies during pregnancies, perhaps by decoy antigen, may prevent neurodevelopmental impairment.

It should be noted that other antibodies present in SLE patients may affect fetal neurodevelopment. For example, antiphospholipid antibodies can lead to placental problems affecting fetal growth or fetal loss. Moreover, a study suggested that learning disabilities in children born to a mother with SLE were associated with high titers of maternal antiphospholipid antibody (65).

Astrocyte-Directed Antibodies in NMO

While most anti-brain antibodies target epitopes expressed on neuronal cells, anti-brain antibodies can also be directed to antigens expressed on non-neuronal cells, and thereby cause different brain pathology. In NMO, anti-brain antibodies bind to a protein expressed on astrocytes. NMO is a neurological autoimmune disease that is characterized by the presence of antibodies that bind to the water channel protein AQP4 (66), which is expressed on astrocytic endfeet that surround blood vessels. AQP4 is particularly expressed at the BBB interface. Approximately 80% of NMO patients harbor AQP4 antibodies and the presence of AQP4 antibodies has important diagnostic and prognostic significance (67, 68). These antibodies are conformation dependent and can be detected with highest sensitivity using a cell-based assay with HEK cells expressing AQP4 on their cell surface (67, 69). The presence of AQP4 antibodies differentiates NMO from MS, which have overlapping clinical symptoms, particularly at disease onset. It is of high importance to differentiate MS from NMO since they benefit from different treatment choices (70). Several

studies consistently showed that AQP4 antibodies are not present in MS patients or healthy controls and if found they predict development of NMO (68). Thus, AQP4-IgG serostatus has been included in the diagnostic criteria for the disease (38).

Neuromyelitis optica patients have lesions in areas of high AQP4 expression, such as the brain, optic nerve, and spinal cord (71). Histological findings show antibody deposition around blood vessels in the brain of patients (72). The disease primarily presents with astrocyte loss, inflammation with infiltration of granulocytes, macrophages and T cells, deposition of antibodies



and complement around blood vessels and, in a later stage of the disease, demyelination, neuronal loss, and scar formation (72, 73). It remains to be investigated how AQP4-IgG that binds to astrocytes can damage oligodendrocytes and how the demyelination observed in NMO occurs. AQP4 antibodies are produced in the systemic circulation of patients and can be found at high serum titers in the CSF (74, 75). It has been suggested that AQP4 antibodies are produced through molecular mimicry to certain microbes (76), a hypothesis, which needs to be further investigated.

Several in vitro and in vivo models show a pathogenic effect of the AQP4 antibody either by itself, in association with pathogenic T cells, complement or different cytokines and chemokines (28, 77-81) It is possible that AQP4-IgG acts through multiple mechanisms, as suggested by pathological findings showing that, within the same patient, complement deposition is present in some active NMO lesions, while other lesions lack complement deposition (82). In current rodent models, either AQP4-IgG is injected directly into the brain or the BBB is breached prior to antibody injection, often by autoimmune encephalitis (EAE), administering activated autoreactive T cells directed to different CNS antigens (79, 83). In the human disease, we do not know how antibodies enter the brain. It has been suggested that circumventricular organs might be a possible route of entry, supported by findings of NMO lesions in these areas particularly at disease onset (84). Antibodies directed to glucose-regulated protein 78 were recently associated with BBB disruption in NMO and might facilitate penetration of AQP4-IgG antibodies into the CNS (27).

Once AQP4 antibodies penetrate the brain, they bind to astrocytes and trigger CDCC or ADCC (37) (Figure 2). It has been suggested that these two mechanisms result in astrocyte loss and inflammation and cause or increase BBB damage, which leads to further oligodendrocyte injury and demyelination, which finally results in neuronal loss (37). However, it is also possible that inflammation occurs prior to AQP4 IgG infiltration. It is possible that pathogenic T cells, maybe AQP4 specific or directed to other CNS antigens, are important not only to facilitate antibody production, but also for BBB disruption and may be required for astrocyte and neuronal damage. Current animal models do not closely resemble human patients with respect to the size and location of NMO lesions (13). This discrepancy could be caused by the choice of the target antigen of pathogenic T cells in animal models (85). It is also possible that NMO patients harbor not only AQP4 antibodies but also antibodies to neuronal antigens, which may or may not contribute to disease pathology. More studies are needed that address the role of other antibodies, microglial activation, and proinflammatory cytokine secretion, which could also be responsible for irreversible disease damage observed in NMO, possibly even when the AQP4-IgG antibodies are no longer present in the brain. There is evidence that AQP4-IgG also affects AQP4 function (86).

Cognitive dysfunction has only been recently assessed in NMO patients and needs further investigation (87–89). NMO patients have a different frequency and pattern of cognitive impairment compared to MS patients, suggesting different mechanisms of brain injury (90). Further animal models are needed to study if AQP4 antibodies contribute to cortical neuronal loss and if they can lead to cognitive impairment.

Current studies are trying to develop less invasive treatment options for NMO patients to bypass the highly immunosuppressive treatment (37). One possibility would be to block the AQP4 antibodies or their mode of action. Recently, Eculizumab, a monoclonal antibody that inhibits the classical complement pathway, has been shown to be an effective treatment in an open-label study, suggesting an important role for CDC in NMO (91). However, other effector pathways cannot be ruled out. Thus, it is very important to understand the direct effect of AQP4-IgG on tissue pathology, whether there are other pathogenic effector mechanisms and what processes may be initiated by antibody but continue even when antibody is no longer present. Targeting acute exposure of AQP4-IgG through inhibiting CDCC or/and ADCC might not be sufficient to prevent tissue destruction.

MATERNAL AQP4 ANTIBODIES IN NMO PREGNANCIES

Neuromyelitis optica patients have only recently been shown to have an increased frequency of miscarriages (92). Larger follow-up studies are needed to investigate the long-term effect of *in utero* exposure to AQP4-IgG on children of NMO patients, but there are case studies suggesting that maternal AQP4 IgG might result in birth defects (92, 93). Since astrocytes are expressed rather late in development, it is possible that AQP4 is expressed on astrocyte precursor cells during embryonic development.

CONCLUSION

Determining the mechanism of action and pathogenicity of several brain-reactive autoantibodies could facilitate more accurate and rapid diagnosis and enable novel treatment options. Here, we describe two examples of autoimmune diseases, which are mediated, at least in part, by autoantibodies and their pathology is well characterized. Both antibodies in those diseases are targeting extracellular antigens on brain cells, either neurons or astrocytes, but differ in their mechanism(s) of action, and hence their pathology.

Anti-DNA/anti-NMDA receptor antibodies in SLE are targeting neurons, resulting in neuronal cell death by enhancing NMDAR activation. Depending on the localization of BBB impairment, DNRAbs result in different neurocognitive or neurobehavioral phenotypes. There is no CNS inflammation following acute exposure to DNRAbs. The sustained, chronic state of neuronal damage secondary to neuronal death that persists after antibody exposure is no longer present in the CNS may reflect either neuron intrinsic effects secondary to antibody exposure or microglial activation.

Brain antibodies in NMO bind to the astrocyte water channel protein AQP4 and result in irreversible astrocyte damage due to CDCC or ADCC. There is increasing evidence that AQP4-IgG can also act by themselves and result in reversible internalization of the AQP4-IgG complex, which is coupled to the excitatory amino acid transporter (EAAT2) endocytosis (94). Different mechanisms might contribute to reversible and irreversible tissue damage of NMO patients [**Figure 2**, modified from Ref. (37)]. NMO is an example

of an antibody-mediated disease where brain pathology of patients shows an inflammatory infiltrate in the CNS, yet, the role of pathogenic T cells in the disease pathogenesis remains to be investigated.

In order to enable appropriate and less invasive treatment, we need to understand the acute and chronic effects of antibody exposure.

AUTHOR CONTRIBUTIONS

All authors contributed to writing the review.

REFERENCES

- Brimberg L, Mader S, Fujieda Y, Arinuma Y, Kowal C, Volpe BT, et al. Antibodies as mediators of brain pathology. *Trends Immunol* (2015) 36:709–24. doi:10.1016/j.it.2015.09.008
- Diamond B, Honig G, Mader S, Brimberg L, Volpe BT. Brain-reactive antibodies and disease. Annu Rev Immunol (2013) 31:345–85. doi:10.1146/ annurev-immunol-020711-075041
- Hadjivassiliou M, Grünewald RA, Chattopadhyay AK, Davies-Jones GA, Gibson A, Jarratt JA, et al. Clinical, radiological, neurophysiological, and neuropathological characteristics of gluten ataxia. *Lancet* (1998) 352:1582–5. doi:10.1016/S0140-6736(98)05342-2
- Hadjivassiliou M, Boscolo S, Davies-Jones GA, Grünewald RA, Not T, Sanders DS, et al. The humoral response in the pathogenesis of gluten ataxia. *Neurology* (2002) 58:1221–6. doi:10.1212/WNL.58.8.1221
- Boscolo S, Sarich A, Lorenzon A, Passoni M, Rui V, Stebel M, et al. Gluten ataxia: passive transfer in a mouse model. *Ann N Y Acad Sci* (2007) 1107: 319–28. doi:10.1196/annals.1381.034
- Dalmau J, Gleichman AJ, Hughes EG, Rossi JE, Peng X, Lai M, et al. Anti-NMDA-receptor encephalitis: case series and analysis of the effects of antibodies. *Lancet Neurol* (2008) 7:1091–8. doi:10.1016/S1474-4422(08)70224-2
- Dalmau J, Lancaster E, Martinez-Hernandez E, Rosenfeld MR, Balice-Gordon R. Clinical experience and laboratory investigations in patients with anti-NMDAR encephalitis. *Lancet Neurol* (2011) 10:63–74. doi:10.1016/ S1474-4422(10)70253-2
- Hohlfeld R, Dornmair K, Meinl E, Wekerle H. The search for the target antigens of multiple sclerosis, part 2: CD8+ T cells, B cells, and antibodies in the focus of reverse-translational research. *Lancet Neurol* (2016) 15:317–31. doi:10.1016/S1474-4422(15)00313-0
- Ahmed SS, Volkmuth W, Duca J, Corti L, Pallaoro M, Pezzicoli A, et al. Antibodies to influenza nucleoprotein cross-react with human hypocretin receptor 2. Sci Transl Med (2015) 7:294ra105. doi:10.1126/scitranslmed.aab2354
- Bergman P, Adori C, Vas S, Kai-Larsen Y, Sarkanen T, Cederlund A, et al. Narcolepsy patients have antibodies that stain distinct cell populations in rat brain and influence sleep patterns. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A* (2014) 111: E3735–44. doi:10.1073/pnas.1412189111
- Brimberg L, Sadiq A, Gregersen PK, Diamond B. Brain-reactive IgG correlates with autoimmunity in mothers of a child with an autism spectrum disorder. *Mol Psychiatry* (2013) 18:1171–7. doi:10.1038/mp.2013.101
- Lancaster E. The diagnosis and treatment of autoimmune encephalitis. J Clin Neurol (2016) 12:1–13. doi:10.3988/jcn.2016.12.1.1
- Bradl M, Lassmann H. Experimental models of neuromyelitis optica. Brain Pathol (2014) 24:74–82. doi:10.1111/bpa.12098
- Hughes EG, Peng X, Gleichman AJ, Lai M, Zhou L, Tsou R, et al. Cellular and synaptic mechanisms of anti-NMDA receptor encephalitis. *J Neurosci* (2010) 30:5866–75. doi:10.1523/JNEUROSCI.0167-10.2010
- Chang EH, Volpe BT, Mackay M, Aranow C, Watson P, Kowal C, et al. Selective impairment of spatial cognition caused by autoantibodies to the N-methyl-D-aspartate receptor. *EBioMedicine* (2015) 2:755–64. doi:10.1016/ j.ebiom.2015.05.027
- Obermeier B, Lovato L, Mentele R, Brück W, Forne I, Imhof A, et al. Related B cell clones that populate the CSF and CNS of patients with multiple sclerosis produce CSF immunoglobulin. *J Neuroimmunol* (2011) 233:245–8. doi:10.1016/j.jneuroim.2011.01.010

ACKNOWLEDGMENTS

The authors thank Benjamin Obholzer for the image design.

FUNDING

This work was supported by the National Institutes of Health grant NIH 1P01 AI073693 (BD), a following grant from the SLE Lupus Foundation (SM), and a Brain and Behavior NARSAD Young Investigator Foundation Grant (LB).

- Stern JN, Yaari G, Vander Heiden JA, Church G, Donahue WF, Hintzen RQ, et al. B cells populating the multiple sclerosis brain mature in the draining cervical lymph nodes. *Sci Transl Med* (2014) 6:248ra107. doi:10.1126/ scitranslmed.3008879
- Brändle SM, Obermeier B, Senel M, Bruder J, Mentele R, Khademi M, et al. Distinct oligoclonal band antibodies in multiple sclerosis recognize ubiquitous self-proteins. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A* (2016) 113:7864–9. doi:10.1073/ pnas.1522730113
- Kirvan CA, Swedo SE, Heuser JS, Cunningham MW. Mimicry and autoantibody-mediated neuronal cell signaling in Sydenham chorea. *Nat Med* (2003) 9:914–20. doi:10.1038/nm892
- Dalmau J, Rosenfeld MR. Paraneoplastic syndromes of the CNS. Lancet Neurol (2008) 7:327–40. doi:10.1016/S1474-4422(08)70060-7
- Engelhardt B. Neuroscience. Blood-brain barrier differentiation. Science (2011) 334:1652–3. doi:10.1126/science.1216853
- Kowal C, Athanassiou A, Chen H, Diamond B. Maternal antibodies and developing blood-brain barrier. *Immunol Res* (2015) 63:18–25. doi:10.1007/ s12026-015-8714-5
- Brimberg L, Mader S, Jeganathan V, Berlin R, Coleman TR, Gregersen PK, et al. Caspr2-reactive antibody cloned from a mother of an ASD child mediates an ASD-like phenotype in mice. *Mol Psychiatry* (2016) 21:1663–71. doi:10.1038/mp.2016.165
- Huerta PT, Kowal C, DeGiorgio LA, Volpe BT, Diamond B. Immunity and behavior: antibodies alter emotion. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A* (2006) 103:678–83. doi:10.1073/pnas.0510055103
- Kowal C, Degiorgio LA, Lee JY, Edgar MA, Huerta PT, Volpe BT, et al. Human lupus autoantibodies against NMDA receptors mediate cognitive impairment. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A* (2006) 103:19854–9. doi:10.1073/pnas.0608397104
- Papadopoulos MC, Verkman AS. Aquaporin water channels in the nervous system. Nat Rev Neurosci (2013) 14:265–77. doi:10.1038/nrn3468
- Shimizu F, Schaller KL, Owens GP, Cotleur AC, Kellner D, Takeshita Y, et al. Glucose-regulated protein 78 autoantibody associates with blood-brain barrier disruption in neuromyelitis optica. *Sci Transl Med* (2017) 9:eaai9111. doi:10.1126/scitranslmed.aai9111
- Bradl M, Misu T, Takahashi T, Watanabe M, Mader S, Reindl M, et al. Neuromyelitis optica: pathogenicity of patient immunoglobulin in vivo. *Ann Neurol* (2009) 66:630–43. doi:10.1002/ana.21837
- Mayer MC, Breithaupt C, Reindl M, Schanda K, Rostásy K, Berger T, et al. Distinction and temporal stability of conformational epitopes on myelin oligodendrocyte glycoprotein recognized by patients with different inflammatory central nervous system diseases. *J Immunol* (2013) 191:3594–604. doi:10.4049/jimmunol.1301296
- Lee JY, Huerta PT, Zhang J, Kowal C, Bertini E, Volpe BT, et al. Neurotoxic autoantibodies mediate congenital cortical impairment of offspring in maternal lupus. *Nat Med* (2009) 15:91–6. doi:10.1038/nm.1892
- Laitinen L, Virtanen I, Saxen L. Changes in the glycosylation pattern during embryonic development of mouse kidney as revealed with lectin conjugates. *J Histochem Cytochem* (1987) 35:55–65. doi:10.1177/35.1.3794309
- Ludwig RJ, Vanhoorelbeke K, Leypoldt F, Kaya Z, Bieber K, McLachlan SM, et al. Mechanisms of autoantibody-induced pathology. *Front Immunol* (2017) 8:603. doi:10.3389/fimmu.2017.00603
- Diamond B, Huerta PT, Mina-Osorio P, Kowal C, Volpe BT. Losing your nerves? Maybe it's the antibodies. *Nat Rev Immunol* (2009) 9:449–56. doi:10.1038/nri2529

- 34. Segovia-Miranda F, Serrano F, Dyrda A, Ampuero E, Retamal C, Bravo-Zehnder M, et al. Pathogenicity of lupus anti-ribosomal P antibodies: role of cross-reacting neuronal surface P antigen in glutamatergic transmission and plasticity in a mouse model. *Arthritis Rheumatol* (2015) 67:1598–610. doi:10.1002/art.39081
- Bravo-Zehnder M, Toledo EM, Segovia-Miranda F, Serrano FG, Benito MJ, Metz C, et al. Anti-ribosomal P protein autoantibodies from patients with neuropsychiatric lupus impair memory in mice. *Arthritis Rheumatol* (2015) 67:204–14. doi:10.1002/art.38900
- Trebst C, Jarius S, Berthele A, Paul F, Schippling S, Wildemann B, et al. Update on the diagnosis and treatment of neuromyelitis optica: recommendations of the Neuromyelitis Optica Study Group (NEMOS). *J Neurol* (2014) 261:1–16. doi:10.1007/s00415-013-7169-7
- Papadopoulos MC, Bennett JL, Verkman AS. Treatment of neuromyelitis optica: state-of-the-art and emerging therapies. *Nat Rev Neurol* (2014) 10: 493–506. doi:10.1038/nrneurol.2014.141
- Wingerchuk DM, Banwell B, Bennett JL, Cabre P, Carroll W, Chitnis T, et al. International consensus diagnostic criteria for neuromyelitis optica spectrum disorders. *Neurology* (2015) 85:177–89. doi:10.1212/WNL.000000000001729
- Hanly JG, Urowitz MB, Su L, Bae SC, Gordon C, Wallace DJ, et al. Prospective analysis of neuropsychiatric events in an international disease inception cohort of patients with systemic lupus erythematosus. *Ann Rheum Dis* (2010) 69:529–35. doi:10.1136/ard.2008.106351
- The American College of Rheumatology nomenclature and case definitions for neuropsychiatric lupus syndromes. *Arthritis Rheum* (1999) 42:599–608. doi:10.1002/1529-0131(199904)42:4<599::AID-ANR2>3.0.CO;2-F
- Hanly JG. Diagnosis and management of neuropsychiatric SLE. Nat Rev Rheumatol (2014) 10:338–47. doi:10.1038/nrrheum.2014.15
- McLaurin EY, Holliday SL, Williams P, Brey RL. Predictors of cognitive dysfunction in patients with systemic lupus erythematosus. *Neurology* (2005) 64:297–303. doi:10.1212/01.WNL.0000149640.78684.EA
- Sherer Y, Gorstein A, Fritzler MJ, Shoenfeld Y. Autoantibody explosion in systemic lupus erythematosus: more than 100 different antibodies found in SLE patients. *Semin Arthritis Rheum* (2004) 34:501–37. doi:10.1016/j. semarthrit.2004.07.002
- Levy DM, Ardoin SP, Schanberg LE. Neurocognitive impairment in children and adolescents with systemic lupus erythematosus. *Nat Clin Pract Rheumatol* (2009) 5:106–14. doi:10.1038/ncprheum0988
- 45. Arnett FC, Reveille JD, Moutsopoulos HM, Georgescu L, Elkon KB. Ribosomal P autoantibodies in systemic lupus erythematosus. Frequencies in different ethnic groups and clinical and immunogenetic associations. *Arthritis Rheum* (1996) 39:1833–9. doi:10.1002/art.1780391109
- 46. Isshi K, Hirohata S. Differential roles of the anti-ribosomal P antibody and antineuronal antibody in the pathogenesis of central nervous system involvement in systemic lupus erythematosus. *Arthritis Rheum* (1998) 41:1819–27. doi:10.1002/1529-0131(199810)41:10<1819::AID-ART14>3.3.CO;2-P
- 47. Hirohata S, Sakuma Y, Yanagida T, Yoshio T. Association of cerebrospinal fluid anti-Sm antibodies with acute confusional state in systemic lupus ery-thematosus. *Arthritis Res Ther* (2014) 16:450. doi:10.1186/s13075-014-0450-z
- Sanna G, Bertolaccini ML, Cuadrado MJ, Laing H, Khamashta MA, Mathieu A, et al. Neuropsychiatric manifestations in systemic lupus erythematosus: prevalence and association with antiphospholipid antibodies. *J Rheumatol* (2003) 30:985–92.
- Gaynor B, Putterman C, Valadon P, Spatz L, Scharff MD, Diamond B. Peptide inhibition of glomerular deposition of an anti-DNA antibody. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A* (1997) 94:1955–60. doi:10.1073/pnas.94.5.1955
- DeGiorgio LA, Konstantinov KN, Lee SC, Hardin JA, Volpe BT, Diamond B. A subset of lupus anti-DNA antibodies cross-reacts with the NR2 glutamate receptor in systemic lupus erythematosus. *Nat Med* (2001) 7:1189–93. doi:10.1038/nm1101-1189
- Faust TW, Chang EH, Kowal C, Berlin R, Gazaryan IG, Bertini E, et al. Neurotoxic lupus autoantibodies alter brain function through two distinct mechanisms. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A* (2010) 107:18569–74. doi:10.1073/ pnas.1006980107
- 52. Diamond B, Volpe BT. A model for lupus brain disease. *Immunol Rev* (2012) 248:56–67. doi:10.1111/j.1600-065X.2012.01137.x
- 53. Yoshio T, Okamoto H, Hirohata S, Minota S. IgG anti-NR2 glutamate receptor autoantibodies from patients with systemic lupus erythematosus

activate endothelial cells. Arthritis Rheum (2013) 65:457–63. doi:10.1002/art.37745

- Kowal C, DeGiorgio LA, Nakaoka T, Hetherington H, Huerta PT, Diamond B, et al. Cognition and immunity; antibody impairs memory. *Immunity* (2004) 21:179–88. doi:10.1016/j.immuni.2004.07.011
- 55. Tay SH, Fairhurst AM, Mak A. Clinical utility of circulating anti-N-methyl-D-aspartate receptor subunits NR2A/B antibody for the diagnosis of neuropsychiatric syndromes in systemic lupus erythematosus and Sjogren's syndrome: an updated meta-analysis. *Autoimmun Rev* (2017) 16:114–22. doi:10.1016/j. autrev.2016.12.002
- Arinuma Y, Yanagida T, Hirohata S. Association of cerebrospinal fluid anti-NR2 glutamate receptor antibodies with diffuse neuropsychiatric systemic lupus erythematosus. *Arthritis Rheum* (2008) 58:1130–5. doi:10.1002/ art.23399
- Lapteva L, Nowak M, Yarboro CH, Takada K, Roebuck-Spencer T, Weickert T, et al. Anti-N-methyl-D-aspartate receptor antibodies, cognitive dysfunction, and depression in systemic lupus erythematosus. *Arthritis Rheum* (2006) 54:2505–14. doi:10.1002/art.22031
- Omdal R, Brokstad K, Waterloo K, Koldingsnes W, Jonsson R, Mellgren SI. Neuropsychiatric disturbances in SLE are associated with antibodies against NMDA receptors. *Eur J Neurol* (2005) 12:392–8. doi:10.1111/j.1468-1331. 2004.00976.x
- Braniste V, Al-Asmakh M, Kowal C, Anuar F, Abbaspour A, Tóth M, et al. The gut microbiota influences blood-brain barrier permeability in mice. *Sci Transl Med* (2014) 6:263ra158. doi:10.1126/scitranslmed.3009759
- Novack V, Erez O, Novack L, Jotkowitz A, Meir A, Mazor M. Sex distribution of newborns to mothers with systemic lupus erythematosus. *Epidemiology* (2006) 17:341–2. doi:10.1097/01.ede.0000209417.14819.44
- James WH. The sex ratio of offspring of patients with systemic lupus erythematosus. *Lupus* (2007) 16:65–6. doi:10.1177/0961203306073365
- Lahita RG. Systemic lupus erythematosus: learning disability in the male offspring of female patients and relationship to laterality. *Psychoneuroendocrinology* (1988) 13:385–96. doi:10.1016/0306-4530(88)90045-5
- Urowitz MB, Gladman DD, MacKinnon A, Ibañez D, Bruto V, Rovet J, et al. Neurocognitive abnormalities in offspring of mothers with systemic lupus erythematosus. *Lupus* (2008) 17:555–60. doi:10.1177/0961203308089326
- Wang L, Zhou D, Lee J, Niu H, Faust TW, Frattini S, et al. Female mouse fetal loss mediated by maternal autoantibody. *J Exp Med* (2012) 209:1083–9. doi:10.1084/jem.20111986
- 65. Nalli C, Iodice A, Andreoli L, Galli J, Lojacono A, Motta M, et al. Long-term neurodevelopmental outcome of children born to prospectively followed pregnancies of women with systemic lupus erythematosus and/or antiphospholipid syndrome. *Lupus* (2017) 26:552–8. doi:10.1177/0961203317694960
- Lennon VA, Kryzer TJ, Pittock SJ, Verkman AS, Hinson SR. IgG marker of optic-spinal multiple sclerosis binds to the aquaporin-4 water channel. *J Exp Med* (2005) 202:473–7. doi:10.1084/jem.20050304
- Mader S, Lutterotti A, Di Pauli F, Kuenz B, Schanda K, Aboul-Enein F, et al. Patterns of antibody binding to aquaporin-4 isoforms in neuromyelitis optica. *PLoS One* (2010) 5:e10455. doi:10.1371/journal.pone.0010455
- Jarius S, Wildemann B. AQP4 antibodies in neuromyelitis optica: diagnostic and pathogenetic relevance. *Nat Rev Neurol* (2010) 6:383–92. doi:10.1038/ nrneurol.2010.72
- Waters P, Reindl M, Saiz A, Schanda K, Tuller F, Kral V, et al. Multicentre comparison of a diagnostic assay: aquaporin-4 antibodies in neuromyelitis optica. J Neurol Neurosurg Psychiatry (2016) 87:1005–15. doi:10.1136/jnnp-2015-312601
- Saida T, Tashiro K, Itoyama Y, Sato T, Ohashi Y, Zhao Z, et al. Interferon beta-1b is effective in Japanese RRMS patients: a randomized, multicenter study. *Neurology* (2005) 64:621–30. doi:10.1212/01. WNL.0000151856.10387.E2
- Pittock SJ, Weinshenker BG, Lucchinetti CF, Wingerchuk DM, Corboy JR, Lennon VA. Neuromyelitis optica brain lesions localized at sites of high aquaporin 4 expression. *Arch Neurol* (2006) 63:964–8. doi:10.1001/archneur. 63.7.964
- 72. Lucchinetti CF, Mandler RN, McGavern D, Bruck W, Gleich G, Ransohoff RM, et al. A role for humoral mechanisms in the pathogenesis of Devic's neuromyelitis optica. *Brain* (2002) 125:1450–61. doi:10.1093/brain/awf151

- Lucchinetti CF, Guo Y, Popescu BF, Fujihara K, Itoyama Y, Misu T. The pathology of an autoimmune astrocytopathy: lessons learned from neuromyelitis optica. *Brain Pathol* (2014) 24:83–97. doi:10.1111/bpa.12099
- 74. Jarius S, Franciotta D, Paul F, Ruprecht K, Bergamaschi R, Rommer PS, et al. Cerebrospinal fluid antibodies to aquaporin-4 in neuromyelitis optica and related disorders: frequency, origin, and diagnostic relevance. J Neuroinflammation (2010) 7:52. doi:10.1186/1742-2094-7-52
- Dujmovic I, Mader S, Schanda K, Deisenhammer F, Stojsavljevic N, Kostic J, et al. Temporal dynamics of cerebrospinal fluid anti-aquaporin-4 antibodies in patients with neuromyelitis optica spectrum disorders. *J Neuroimmunol* (2011) 234:124–30. doi:10.1016/j.jneuroim.2011.01.007
- Vaishnav RA, Liu R, Chapman J, Roberts AM, Ye H, Rebolledo-Mendez JD, et al. Aquaporin 4 molecular mimicry and implications for neuromyelitis optica. *J Neuroimmunol* (2013) 260:92–8. doi:10.1016/j. jneuroim.2013.04.015
- Saadoun S, Waters P, Bell BA, Vincent A, Verkman AS, Papadopoulos MC. Intra-cerebral injection of neuromyelitis optica immunoglobulin G and human complement produces neuromyelitis optica lesions in mice. *Brain* (2010) 133:349–61. doi:10.1093/brain/awp309
- Bennett JL, Lam C, Kalluri SR, Saikali P, Bautista K, Dupree C, et al. Intrathecal pathogenic anti-aquaporin-4 antibodies in early neuromyelitis optica. *Ann Neurol* (2009) 66:617–29. doi:10.1002/ana.21802
- Pohl M, Fischer MT, Mader S, Schanda K, Kitic M, Sharma R, et al. Pathogenic T cell responses against aquaporin 4. *Acta Neuropathol* (2011) 122:21–34. doi:10.1007/s00401-011-0824-0
- Kinoshita M, Nakatsuji Y, Kimura T, Moriya M, Takata K, Okuno T, et al. Neuromyelitis optica: passive transfer to rats by human immunoglobulin. *Biochem Biophys Res Commun* (2009) 386:623–7. doi:10.1016/j.bbrc.2009.06.085
- Kitic M, Hochmeister S, Wimmer I, Bauer J, Misu T, Mader S, et al. Intrastriatal injection of interleukin-1 beta triggers the formation of neuromyelitis opticalike lesions in NMO-IgG seropositive rats. *Acta Neuropathol Commun* (2013) 1:5. doi:10.1186/2051-5960-1-5
- Misu T, Höftberger R, Fujihara K, Wimmer I, Takai Y, Nishiyama S, et al. Presence of six different lesion types suggests diverse mechanisms of tissue injury in neuromyelitis optica. *Acta Neuropathol* (2013) 125:815–27. doi:10.1007/s00401-013-1116-7
- Zeka B, Hastermann M, Hochmeister S, Kögl N, Kaufmann N, Schanda K, et al. Highly encephalitogenic aquaporin 4-specific T cells and NMO-IgG jointly orchestrate lesion location and tissue damage in the CNS. *Acta Neuropathol* (2015) 130:783–98. doi:10.1007/s00401-015-1501-5
- Popescu BF, Lennon VA, Parisi JE, Howe CL, Weigand SD, Cabrera-Gómez JA, et al. Neuromyelitis optica unique area postrema lesions: nausea, vomiting, and pathogenic implications. *Neurology* (2011) 76:1229–37. doi:10.1212/WNL.0b013e318214332c

- Pohl M, Kawakami N, Kitic M, Bauer J, Martins R, Fischer MT, et al. T cellactivation in neuromyelitis optica lesions plays a role in their formation. *Acta Neuropathol Commun* (2013) 1:85. doi:10.1186/2051-5960-1-85
- Hinson SR, Roemer SF, Lucchinetti CF, Fryer JP, Kryzer TJ, Chamberlain JL, et al. Aquaporin-4-binding autoantibodies in patients with neuromyelitis optica impair glutamate transport by down-regulating EAAT2. *J Exp Med* (2008) 205:2473–81. doi:10.1084/jem.20081241
- Blanc F, Zéphir H, Lebrun C, Labauge P, Castelnovo G, Fleury M, et al. Cognitive functions in neuromyelitis optica. *Arch Neurol* (2008) 65:84–8. doi:10.1001/archneurol.2007.16
- Zhang N, Li YJ, Fu Y, Shao JH, Luo LL, Yang L, et al. Cognitive impairment in Chinese neuromyelitis optica. *Mult Scler* (2015) 21:1839–46. doi:10.1177/1352458515576982
- Meng H, Xu J, Pan C, Cheng J, Hu Y, Hong Y, et al. Cognitive dysfunction in adult patients with neuromyelitis optica: a systematic review and metaanalysis. J Neurol (2017) 264:1549–58. doi:10.1007/s00415-016-8345-3
- Vanotti S, Cores EV, Eizaguirre B, Melamud L, Rey R, Villa A. Cognitive performance of neuromyelitis optica patients: comparison with multiple sclerosis. *Arq Neuropsiquiatr* (2013) 71:357–61. doi:10.1590/0004-282X20130038
- Pittock SJ, Lennon VA, McKeon A, Mandrekar J, Weinshenker BG, Lucchinetti CF, et al. Eculizumab in AQP4-IgG-positive relapsing neuromyelitis optica spectrum disorders: an open-label pilot study. *Lancet Neurol* (2013) 12:554–62. doi:10.1016/S1474-4422(13)70076-0
- Nour MM, Nakashima I, Coutinho E, Woodhall M, Sousa F, Revis J, et al. Pregnancy outcomes in aquaporin-4-positive neuromyelitis optica spectrum disorder. *Neurology* (2016) 86:79–87. doi:10.1212/WNL.00000000002208
- Saadoun S, Waters P, Leite MI, Bennett JL, Vincent A, Papadopoulos MC. Neuromyelitis optica IgG causes placental inflammation and fetal death. *J Immunol* (2013) 191:2999–3005. doi:10.4049/jimmunol.1301483
- Hinson SR, Clift IC, Luo N, Kryzer TJ, Lennon VA. Autoantibody-induced internalization of CNS AQP4 water channel and EAAT2 glutamate transporter requires astrocytic Fc receptor. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A* (2017) 114:5491–6. doi:10.1073/pnas.1701960114

Conflict of Interest Statement: The authors declare that the research was conducted in the absence of any commercial or financial relationships that could be construed as a potential conflict of interest.

Copyright © 2017 Mader, Brimberg and Diamond. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (CC BY). The use, distribution or reproduction in other forums is permitted, provided the original author(s) or licensor are credited and that the original publication in this journal is cited, in accordance with accepted academic practice. No use, distribution or reproduction is permitted which does not comply with these terms.





Sense and Immunity: Context-Dependent Neuro-Immune Interplay

Simmie L. Foster^{1,2,3,4†}, Corey R. Seehus^{1,2†}, Clifford J. Woolf^{1,2*} and Sébastien Talbot⁵

¹ F.M. Kirby Neurobiology Center, Boston Children's Hospital, Boston, MA, United States, ² Department of Neurobiology, Harvard Medical School, Boston, MA, United States, ³ Department of Psychiatry, Harvard Medical School, Boston, MA, United States, ⁴ Depression Clinical Research Program, Massachusetts General Hospital, Boston, MA, United States, ⁵ Département de Pharmacologie et Physiologie, Université de Montréal, Montréal, QC, Canada

The sensory nervous and immune systems, historically considered autonomous, actually work in concert to promote host defense and tissue homeostasis. These systems interact with each other through a common language of cell surface G protein-coupled receptors and receptor tyrosine kinases as well as cytokines, growth factors, and neuropeptides. While this bidirectional communication is adaptive in many settings, helping protect from danger, it can also become maladaptive and contribute to disease pathophysiology. The fundamental logic of how, where, and when sensory neurons and immune cells contribute to either health or disease remains, however, unclear. Our lab and others' have begun to explore how this neuro-immune reciprocal dialog contributes to physiological and pathological immune responses and sensory disorders. The cumulative results collected so far indicate that there is an important role for nociceptors (noxious stimulus detecting sensory neurons) in driving immune responses, but that this is highly context dependent. To illustrate this concept, we present our findings in a model of airway inflammation, in which nociceptors seem to have major involvement in type 2 but not type 1 adaptive immunity.

Keywords: allergy and immunology, sensory neurons, asthma, inflammation, neuro-immunological signaling

INFLAMMATION IS A NERVOUS THING

Inflammation was first characterized by Celsus as having four cardinal signs, dolor (pain), calor (heat), rubor (redness), and tumor (swelling) (1). Although we typically think of inflammation as an immune-mediated phenomenon, each of these characteristics is essentially due to neuronal activation. The local depolarization produced by the direct activation of membrane transducers in the peripheral terminals of nociceptors by noxious stimuli initiates action potentials which travel orthodromically from the periphery to the central nervous system to initiate reflexes (withdrawal, scratching, cough) and sensations (pain, itch) (2, 3). However, when the action potentials reach branch points of the sensory neurons they are also transmitted antidromically back to the peripheral terminals in a process known as the *axon reflex* (4, 5). The local depolarization and the action reflex are the means by which neurogenic inflammation is initiated. Calcium influx through voltage-gated calcium channels triggers the rapid and local release of neurotransmitters from activated peripheral terminals or those invaded by antidromic action potentials (4, 5). Neuropeptides, such as calcitonin gene-related peptide (CGRP) and substance P (SP), act on endothelial and smooth muscle cells to produce redness and heat (secondary to vasodilation) and neurogenic edema (secondary to plasma extravasation due to increased capillary permeability) (6, 7). This neurogenic component of the response to acute injury has long been recognized. However, the sensory neuronal involvement goes beyond contributing just to the vascular component of the inflammatory response to infection or injury. Complex reciprocal interactions between the sensory nervous and the immune systems have

OPEN ACCESS

Edited by:

Valentin A. Pavlov, Northwell Health, United States

Reviewed by:

Christine Noel Metz, Feinstein Institute for Medical Research, United States Juerg Hamacher, Lindenhof Hospital, Switzerland

*Correspondence:

Clifford J. Woolf clifford.woolf@childrens.harvard.edu

[†]These authors have contributed equally to this work.

Specialty section:

This article was submitted to Inflammation, a section of the journal Frontiers in Immunology

Received: 03 August 2017 Accepted: 19 October 2017 Published: 03 November 2017

Citation:

Foster SL, Seehus CR, Woolf CJ and Talbot S (2017) Sense and Immunity: Context-Dependent Neuro-Immune Interplay. Front. Immunol. 8:1463. doi: 10.3389/fimmu.2017.01463

Neuro-Immunology of Inflammation

recently been detected that drive both inflammatory pain hypersensitivity and immune cell recruitment and activation (2, 8).

An early indication that nociceptors play a major role in autoimmunity was the observation that denervation of a limb following a nerve injury prevented the subsequent development of arthritis in that limb (9). This clinical finding can be recapitulated in rodents, where eliminating sensory fiber innervation decreases inflammation in models of rheumatoid arthritis (10). Although denervation can protect from arthritis, blocking nerve activity can worsen experimental inflammation, as observed in a serumtransfer model of arthritis (11). These findings seem contrary, but may indicate that nociceptors play distinct roles during different phases of the immune response in arthritis; perhaps they are required for initiation of disease, but limit arthritic effector responses (mimicked in the serum-transfer model). During initiation of immune responses, the peptides produced by and released from the peripheral terminals of sensory neurons can direct the differentiation of lymphocytes (8, 12-18) and promote the recruitment of immune cells, and therefore may determine the localization, extent, duration, and type of inflammation taking place. In consequence, this neuro-immune interaction may result in a broad spectrum of different pathophysiological changes and disease states. Understanding the specifics of the interactions between sensory neurons and immune cells and defining the rules under which they operate will open new avenues for understanding immunity and for developing novel therapeutic strategies (2). In this perspective, we highlight context-dependent aspects of neuro-immune interactions involving sensory neurons.

PHYSIOLOGICAL BASIS FOR CONTEXT-DEPENDENT NEURO-IMMUNE COMMUNICATION

The primary goal of the immune system is to sense pathogens and respond accordingly for their effective removal, while limiting tissue damage and deleterious autoimmunity (19). To mount these responses, the immune system relies on an arsenal of immune cell subtypes specifically programed to eradicate a myriad of distinct pathogens. For example, different subpopulations of effector cells arise during activation of mature naïve CD4+ T cells by innate cells responding to distinct environmental cues, yielding highly adaptable responses to the type of pathogen. Although they lack somatically re-arranged antigen receptors, different innate lymphoid cell (ILC) lineages also contribute to differential pathogen responses (20). Historically, immune responses have been classified into three distinct groups classified by the type of T helper cell induced: type 1 responses, which provide protection against intracellular microbes through, in part, the activation of phagocytes (21); type 2 responses, which defend against parasites such as helminths (also triggered by allergens, venoms, and toxins) (22); and type 3 responses that protect against extracellular pathogens (including yeasts/fungi) (23). Type 1 immunity is characterized by T-bet⁺ IFN_γ-producing ILC1, CD8⁺ cytotoxic T cells, and CD4⁺ Th1 cells which defend against intracellular virus and microbes through activation of CD8⁺ cytotoxic T cells. Type 2 immunity is defined by GATA-3⁺ ILC2, and Th2 cells that

produce IL-4, IL-5, and IL-13, which induce mast cell, basophil, and eosinophil activation, as well as IgE antibody production (24). Type 3 immunity is mediated by ILC3s, and Th17 cells that produce IL-17, IL-22 (25), or both, which activate mononuclear phagocytes but also recruit neutrophils and induce epithelial antimicrobial responses.

For each of these different types of immunity, there are several stereotypical components. First, the insult must be "sensed." In the immune system, pattern recognition receptors (PRRs) have evolved to respond to a diverse array of stimuli (26). PRRs include TLRs, C-type lectin-like receptors, and NOD-like receptors, which are expressed on the surface and in intracellular compartments of a variety of cell types, including dendritic cells (DCs) and epithelial cells. Triggering PRRs activates DCs, which then stimulate antigen-specific T cells and tune the type of Th cell response required (i.e., type 1, 2, or 3). Indirect activation of DCs can also occur, for example, via epithelial cell-derived factors, such as thymic stromal lymphopoietin (TSLP), which perhaps conditions DCs to induce Th2 cell responses (27). Triggering type 2 immunity may also involve DC PRRs, enzymatic activity of allergens with intrinsic protease activity, recognition of tissue damage, or distinct metabolic changes caused by allergens or helminths (22).

Next, information must travel to peripheral immune tissues, such as spleen and lymph nodes, where it is transmitted to managerial cells-mostly T helper cells, which are instructed by innate immune cells to differentiate into effector populations. Typically, primed DCs, in addition to presenting antigen in the context of costimulatory molecules to naïve T cells (Th0), will also instruct naive T cells to differentiate into an appropriate effector type (Th1, Th2, Th17, and Treg) by releasing type-specific cytokines (22). For example, in a type 1 bacterial infection, DC make IL-12, IL-6, and IL-1 β which drive Th1 cell differentiation (21); (b) while in a type 17 infection, TGF-β, IL-6, and IL-23 enhance ROR-γt and STAT3 activity and drive Th17 differentiation (23); (c) in type 2 inflammation, IL-4 from DCs, epithelial cells, basophils, CD4+ Th2 cells, or ILC2 cells stimulates GATA-3 and STAT5, STAT6 to promote Th2 differentiation (22, 28, 29). Once polarized, the effector T cells travel back to the original location of the insult to direct appropriate host defense responses. They do so via the release of an "effector" sets of cytokines, such as IFN-y by Th1 cells; IL-17, IL-21, and IL-22 by Th17 cells; and IL-4, IL-5, IL-9, and IL-13 by pro-inflammatory Th2 cells (24, 30). In disease states, these physiological responses are subverted to pathology. Each inflammatory disease is generally dominated by one particular type of immunity, which depends on the initial trigger and the individual's micro- and macroenvironment and genetic susceptibilities. For example, types 1 and 3 immunities mediate autoimmune diseases (rheumatoid arthritis and ulcerative colitis), whereas type 2 responses cause allergies (asthma and eczema).

WHERE DO NEURONS FIT INTO THIS MODEL?

The somatosensory nervous system is positioned anatomically to be able to directly modulate immunity in secondary and primary lymphoid tissues, skin, and mucosa, by interacting with immune cells in locations where they are stationed to monitor for disturbances in barrier function and homeostasis (31–34). There is also crosstalk between the sensory neurons and the epithelial barrier (35), another important determinant of immune responses (36). In addition, sensory neurons express a wide array of ion channel receptors specialized for detecting danger signals. These danger signals can include excess heat or cold (TRPV1, TRPM8), chemical (TRPA1), and mechanical (Piezo2) insults (2, 5, 37). They can also sense protons (TRPV1) and the ATP released upon tissue damage and apoptosis (P2X3R). After neurons sense environmental cues, the acute sensory input travels to the CNS, prompting withdrawal and defensive reflexes (fever, cough, scratch, and vomiting) (2, 38–41).

Neuronal activation by the immune system has been fairly well studied. Nociceptors are activated by cytokines: IL-1 β (42) or CCL3 (43) in the context of pain, IL-5 during allergic airway inflammation (8), IL-31 during lymphoma-associated itch (44), TSLP and IL-4 during atopic dermatitis (35), IL-33 after contact with poison ivy (45), and IL-23 during psoriasis (46). While TNF- α leads to the activation of nuclear factor κB (NF- κB) (47), MAP, and tyrosine kinases are typically downstream of IL-1R in sensory neurons (42). These kinases, including p38 (48), JAK1 (49, 50), and the transcription factor STAT3 (51), are just some of the downstream signaling molecules that lead to ion channel sensitization, a state of heightened activity. Much of nociceptor sensitization is related to a decrease in the activation threshold of TRPV1 or TRPA1 (52, 53), and of the sodium channels Nav1.7, Nav1.8, and Nav1.9 (54, 55), lowering nociceptor activation threshold results in pain hypersensitivity and increased itch, but also greater local release of neuropeptides that in turn activate immune cells to release more cytokines (2). Overall, inflammation leads to the simultaneous release of many pain sensitizing mediators. As a consequence, pharmacologically targeting only one of these agents may have limited effects. In addition, there is a negative feedback loop: IL-1ß and IL-4 may, via the JAK-STAT axis, trigger increased expression of opioid receptors in neurons and, therefore, sub-acutely have anti-nociceptive and anti-inflammatory effects (56, 57).

PATHOGEN DEFENSE

We increasingly recognize that nociceptors play a much broader role in sensing their environment than originally thought; they can also directly detect bacteria and fungi, as well as may products of the immune response, including cytokines, chemokines, and immunoglobulins (2, 5, 37). Nociceptors express a variety of PRRs that directly recognize bacteria (58) and fungi (59, 60). Staphylococcus aureus is able to activate nociceptors through a twofold mechanism: (a) secreted pore forming toxins, for example, α-hemolysin, which permeabilizes the nociceptors' cell membrane allowing influx of extracellular cations and (b) N-formylated peptides that are membrane-bound peptides that activate their cognate receptors (formyl peptide receptors) on the surface of nociceptors (58). Following experimental ablation of these neurons, the pain associated with bacterial infection is, as expected, decreased, but surprisingly local immune infiltration is increased. These data suggest that bacteria may have evolved the capacity to activate and co-opt nociceptor function to dampen innate immune responses and facilitate their survival (58). However, the neuronal response may be distinct for different types of pathogens. In the context of Escherichia coli peritonitis infection, transection of the vagus nerve decreased ILC3 cell numbers, reduced pro-resolving mediator levels, and altered peritoneal macrophage numbers. Exogenous acetylcholine or pro-resolving mediators restored tissue resolution tone and host responses to E. coli infections (61). In intestinal organ cultures, capsaicin-sensitive enteric nervous system neurons seem to distinguish among different bacterial infections (62). For example, despite belonging to the same Clostridium bacterial subset, only a few nociceptors respond to P. magnus, while up to 60% of the capsaicin responsive nociceptors showed calcium flux when exposed to C. Ramosum. Interestingly, P. magnus downregulates genes encoding for SP, Secretogranin III, and galanin while it upregulates neurotensin and angiotensin. Intriguingly, C. Ramosum had the opposite effect (62). This seems to indicate that nociceptors may be able to change their activation depending on the type of immune response elicited by commensal vs pathogen and contribute in this way to either regulatory or type1/17 immunity.

Beyond their sensory role, neurons also promote host defense and do this in part by direct interaction with immune cells. The activation of sensory neurons results in the secretion of neuropeptides from their peripheral terminals that cause the recruitment, activation, and influx of immune cells (37, 63-66). CGRP and VIP can bias DCs to produce type Th1, Th2, or Th17-skewing cytokines and enhance DCs migration to the lymph nodes (67, 68). The same neuropeptide can have multiple different effects, in some cases biasing to Th1, Th2, or serving a regulatory role (13, 67). Along with SP, these neuropeptides can also act on Langerhans (63), Th2 (68, 69), and ILC2 cells (8, 16) to change their activation states in the skin during models of contact hypersensitivity or psoriasis, and in allergic airway disease models (8). For example, in Th2-immunity, SP released by itch transducing neurons is sensed by mast cells which degranulate and release secondary mediators such as histamine, causing swelling and further enhancing the neurogenic response (3, 18, 70). Skin is innervated both by sympathetic efferent and nociceptor afferent neurons, but the denervation produced by the ablation of nociceptors alone is sufficient to reduce contact sensitivity inflammatory responses (71). Brian Kim's group has studied the contribution of sensory neurons in AD-like skin inflammation induced by the topical irritant MC903 (calcipotriol) (50). They found that while the type 2 cytokines IL-4 and IL-13 directly activate (calcium flux) both mouse and human sensory neurons, they did not elicit acute itch. IL-4 sensitized subsets of neurons to respond to previously sub-threshold pruritogen levels (such as histamine), significantly increasing scratching. They hypothesized that, rather than acute itch, neuronal type 2 cytokine signaling promotes pathologic chronic itch and that interrupting these signals may represent an effective strategy to target itch. To test this, they generated the first sensory neuron specific cytokine receptor knockout mice (NaV1.8-Cre:IL-4 $R^{fl/fl}$) and showed that IL-4^{-/-} nociceptors mice are protected from AD-induced skin inflammation, displaying a distinct skin transcriptional profile characterized by reduced infiltration of Th2 and basophils

numbers. In a distinct skin inflammatory model, toxin-induced ablation of Nav1.8⁺ nociceptors reverse imiquimod (*via* TLR7)-mediated psoriasis-like inflammation (46) while cutaneous denervation in psoriatic mice reduces the number of immune cells in lesions (72).

INFLAMMATORY REFLEX

While the sensory neuron axon reflex contributes to local tissue immune cell recruitment and activation, immune homeostasis is also under autonomic control, in the form of an "anti-inflammatory reflex." This systemic circuit starts when innate immune stimuli activate peripheral vagal afferents and terminates with efferent parasympathetic neurons inhibiting cytokine production by splenic macrophages, attenuating inflammation (32, 73). In the efferent arc, action potentials travel down the vagus in preganglionic motor fibers to the celiac ganglion to activate postganglionic adrenergic neurons that innervate the spleen. These neurons release norepinephrine, activating a special population of T cells that make acetylcholine (74). Acetylcholine binds to the α7nACHR expressed by splenic macrophages and inhibits their production of TNF- α (75). Harnessing the inflammatory reflex using bioelectronic devices (76), such as non-invasive vagal nerve stimulation, can help decrease the chronic inflammation found in rheumatoid arthritis patients (77) and mice with experimental inflammatory bowel disease (78). Similarly, non-invasive vagal nerve stimulation showed improved lung function in a small patient cohort by reducing exacerbations of bronchoconstriction (79).

AIRWAY IMMUNITY: A MODEL SYSTEM FOR DELINEATING NEURO-IMMUNE INTERACTIONS

While systemic inflammation detected by the vagus perhaps leads to an anti-inflammatory reflex, the local picture in the tissue is different. The vagus nerve innervates virtually all visceral organs, and nearly 20% of afferents neurons terminate within the airways (80). Although some lumbar neurons innervate the lung epithelium (81, 82), it is estimated that up to 95% of the innervation is of vagal origin (83). The vagal sensory neurons innervating the respiratory tract are situated in two distinct ganglia, the nodose and jugular ganglion which have distinct phenotypes, embryonic origins (neural crest vs placode), anatomical projections to the respiratory tract, and brain stem, and are likely to serve distinct functions. Most of the nodose ganglion afferent fiber express markers of nociceptors, including TRP channels (TRPA1, TRPV1, and TRPM8) (84), voltage-gated sodium channels (NaV1.7, NaV1.8, and NaV1.9), voltage-gated calcium channels (CaV2.2) and mechanosensitive channels (Piezo2) (85). While these nociceptors mostly serve a defensive role by detecting chemical, mechanical, or thermal threats and initiate essential, protective airway reflexes such as cough and bronchoconstriction (86), they may also directly respond to decreases in lung compliance leading to subconscious sighs or deep inspirations (87). Physiologically, airway nociceptors can evoke both cough and neurogenic inflammation, the latter being a consequence of the axon reflex discussed above (8, 88, 89).

There are several indications that nerves and immune cells talk to each other in the lung, and this communication may have special relevance in asthma. Asthma is a chronic inflammatory disease of the airway which is caused by a combination of environmental (90) and genetic factors (91). Asthmatic patients have a denser network of sensory fibers around airways (92, 93) and a reduced threshold for neuronal activation in response to airborne irritants (94) as well as increased neuropeptide levels in these neurons (95). Collectively these features indicate excessive activity of peptidergic sensory fibers during asthma (96). T cells clustering with nerve-contacting DCs proliferate only in the airways of mice with allergic inflammation but not in the airways of negative controls (97). Eosinophils also appear to cluster around airway nerves in patients with fatal asthma and in antigen-challenged animals (98), while eosinophil-derived basic proteins enhance activation of rat pulmonary sensory neurons (99). C-fiber denervation in rats decreases the numbers of DCs in the lung and pulmonary lymphatic immune cell influx (100) while lung nociceptor stimulation with capsaicin increases both neuropeptide release and immune cell infiltration (8, 100-104). Similarly, stimulation of sensory neurons with capsaicin in subjects with active allergic rhinitis produces a reproducible and dose-dependent leukocyte influx (105), while capsaicin desensitization reduces rhinitis allergen-challenge symptoms (106). SP, CGRP, VIP, and secretin all promote eosinophil chemotaxis in vitro (107). SP and neurokinin A are expressed by lung nociceptor afferents and released following a broad range of different stimuli, including allergens, ozone, or inflammatory mediators. Neurokinin 1 receptor blockade decreases mononuclear cells and neutrophils (108) and eosinophils in alveoli (109) while SP (110) or capsaicin (111) drive eosinophil influx, which suggests that sensory neuron-release of the neuropeptides may drive eosinophilia in both allergic asthma and hypersensitivity pneumonitis (112). Using single-cell RNA-seq, it was recently found that the Neuromedin U receptor 1 (NMUR1) was preferentially expressed by ILC2s after alarmin (IL-25) stimulation. Neuromedin U (NMU), the ligand of NMUR1, activated ILC2s in vitro, and in vivo co-administration of NMU with IL-25 strongly amplified allergic inflammation. Despite the limited lung innervation, NMU was found only expressed in lung afferent DRG neurons, not nodose vagal neurons, and the loss of NMU-NMUR1 signaling reduced ILC2 function, altered transcriptional programs following allergen-challenge in vivo and prevented the development of allergic airway inflammation (113).

Neurons also play a regulatory role in allergic airway inflammation; CD11c⁺ airway mucosal DCs are in close contact with CGRP⁺ nociceptors in both rodents and human subjects (63, 114). CGRP has also been shown to have a Th2-skewing preference (68, 115) CGRP-exposed DCs seemed to enhance Th2 type immunity (115, 116), increasing IL-4 production while decreasing Th1associated cytokines IFN- γ and IL-2 (117–119). However, despite these reports, the majority of publications on the role of CGRP on DC in the lung suggest a predominant anti-inflammatory rather than pro-inflammatory effect. Pretreating DCs reduces the activation and proliferation of antigen-specific T cells and increases the numbers of T regulatory cells (120). CGRP specifically inhibits the maturation of DCs *in vitro* while adoptive transfer of CGRPpretreated DCs diminishes allergic airway inflammation *in vivo*, with reduced eosinophils and increased IL-10 in bronchoalveolar lavage fluid (BALF) (65).

As reviewed by Mazzone and Undem (80), the plastic nature of vagal sensory neurons in the lung typically leads to highly context-dependent responses to inflammatory cues. For example, (1) allergen-sensitization produces a vigorous increase in the number and amplitude of IL-5-medicated calcium responses in vagal nociceptors (8); (2) allergen-challenge triggers action potential firing in nodose ganglion nociceptors of allergensensitized guinea pig (80) and mice (121), but not in naïve animals; (3) allergen-challenge increased the excitability of A delta fibers to mechanical activation (122); (4) 24 h following an allergen-challenge, up to 25% of large neurofilament-positive nodose ganglion neurons innervating the respiratory tract start expressing SP and CGRP (93); (5) 24 h following BDNF exposure, nodose ganglion neurons innervating the trachea start express functional TRPV1 (123); and (6) allergen-challenge lowers the action potential firing threshold and increases the spiking rate of nucleus of the solitary tract (NTS) neurons, which is the brainstem structure innervated by the vagus nerve that mediates many of its sensory functions (80). The context-dependent plasticity of nociceptors may be acute, as in the case of enhanced coughing following capsaicin or bradykinin delivery to the airways (124), or may be long-lasting due to changes in the CNS similar to the central sensitization following peripheral injury (125).

SENSORY NEURON ROLE IN Th1 vs Th2 IMMUNITY IN THE LUNG

Given the data indicating substantial plasticity and a diverse set of roles for sensory neurons in different inflammatory disorders in the lung, we decided to investigate the specific role of nociceptors in regulating immune cells in ovalbumin (OVA) and house dust mite models of allergic airway inflammation (8). In this study, we demonstrated an involvement of vagal sensory neurons in the murine Th2-skewed OVA model of allergic inflammation using aluminum hydroxide (AlOH) as adjuvant. This operated through a VIP-VPAC2 axis: nociceptors by releasing VIP drive VPAC2 expressing CD4+ and ILC2 cells to release IL-5 which, in turn, activates sensory neurons in the lung to release more VIP (8). Similar results were obtained for the house dust mite model. This indicates that nociceptors amplify adaptive immune responses in the lung in response to allergen exposure in sensitized animals, at least in the setting of Th2 immune responses. We then found that temporary local pharmacological silencing of the nociceptors is sufficient to interrupt this pro-inflammatory signaling loop, a non-immune therapeutic strategy that has immunosuppresive action. This strategy aims to temporarily silence afferents in the adult lung using large pore ion channels as a drug entry port for charged sodium channel blockers to produce targeted action potential blockade only in activated nociceptors (126, 127). These charged molecules have no action extracellularly but block sodium channels when they get into the cell. Because of their

cationic charge, they cannot permeate through the membrane but are small enough to enter cells through inflammation-activated TRPV1 and TRPA1 ion channels (126, 128).

Specifically, a single treatment with $QX-314(100 \,\mu\text{M}\,\text{or}\,0.003\%)$, nebulized for 20 min at 20 psi, day 18), a quaternary derivative of lidocaine, to OVA sensitized (day 0 and 7) and challenged (days 14, 15, 16, and 17) mice substantially reduces lung immune cell infiltration (day 21), with decreases in BALF numbers of leukocytes, eosinophils, macrophages, and lymphocytes (8). Building on these findings, we used this strategy to assess the influence of nociceptor ablation or silencing on the activity of primary immune drivers (ILC2 and DCs) of type 2 inflammation. Here, we generate new data showing that QX-314 abolishes the rise in lung ILC2 cells, ILC2-derived IL-5, as well as BALF inflammatory DC cells (Figures 1A-C). Thus, pharmacologic silencing of nociceptors results in decreased activation of ILC2s and Th2 effector cytokine production. The above protocol, sensitizing 8-weekold male BALB/c mice with OVA and aluminum hydroxide as adjuvant, produces a Th2-skewed inflammation (129). When mice are sensitized with a complete Freund adjuvant (CFA) and OVA, this produces non-eosinophilic Th1-skewed asthma (129). Remarkably in these mice, QX-314 treatment (100 µM or 0.003%, nebulized for 20 min at 20 psi, day 18) fails to impact the levels of CD3+ cells (Figure 1D), macrophages (Figure 1E), and neutrophils (Figure 1F). These data show that the contribution of vagal nociceptors on allergic inflammation is context-dependent with respect to the type of initial immune priming, with substantial neuronal involvement in type 2 models of allergic airway inflammation but not in a type 1 model.

WHY WOULD NOCICEPTORS PARTICIPATE IN Th2 BUT NOT Th1 IMMUNITY?

Type 2 immune responses evolved to eliminate parasites and other organisms that cannot be taken care of by cell-mediated immunity. The best early defense against parasites are direct behavioral reactions elicited acutely by the parasite as a sensorymotor reflex arc; for example, the sensation of itch as a parasite invades the skin leads to a reflex action of scratching. Worms in the gut initiate peristalsis and, in the lung, parasites lead to cough and enhanced mucus production. We postulate that the neuronal response became associated with the type 2 immune response elicited by parasites in order to enable a coordinated defense response: release of histamine and IL-4 (which sensitize nociceptors), production of mucus (also due to joint neuroimmune effort), and of IgE antibodies. Thus, the linkage between sensation (airway irritancy) and behavior (cough) expanded to become a link between sensory neuron activation and immunity. Supporting this idea, allergens and other type 2 stimuli directly activate sensory neurons in tissues where parasites might be particularly active (lung mucosa, for example). An example: as discussed above, acetylcholine-producing neurons of the enteric nervous system are found in close proximity to ILC2 cells. In addition to their role in allergic inflammation, it was also recently reported that these neurons can directly sense worm products



a standard model of airway Th2-driven inflammation, OVA-challenge do not significantly increase the numbers of ILC2 cells (**A**) in the lung but did enhance their production of IL-5 (**B**) as well as the numbers of inflammatory dendritic cells (DCs) in bronchoalveolar lavage fluid (BALF) (**C**). Silencing lung sensory neurons with aerosolized QX-314 (0.003%, 20 min nebulization, 20 psi) decreased these Th2 immune cell responses. By contrast, silencing nociceptors in a Th1-driven lung inflammation model [complete Freund's adjuvant (CFA)]/OVA sensitized mice; (**D**–**F**), had no impact on the OVA-challenge induced increases in BALF CD3⁺ (**D**), eosinophils (**E**), and macrophages (**F**). Mean ± SEM; *Two-tailed unpaired Welsh's t-test (n* = 5–12 animals/group; 1–2 cohorts).

(*N. brasiliensis* excretory/secretory products) and alarmins (IL-33), and, in turn, release neuromedin U to activate ILC2 cells. Thus, ILC2-autonomous ablation of Nmur1, the NMU receptor, impaired type 2 responses and control of worm infection. These data support a role for mucosal neurons to provide immediate tissue protection against worm products and alarmins and mount type 2 inflammatory responses (130). Future experiments will determine the extent of this linkage, and whether it holds true for other organs.

CONCLUDING REMARKS

As summarized in **Figure 2**, the influence of nociceptors on inflammation depends on the context (allergen sensitized or not) (80), the subtype of neuron activated, the subtype of immune cell that will respond to neuropeptide release, the location of the interaction (mucosal, epithelial, and endothelial), the timing of

the interaction (acute vs chronic), and as our data suggests, the type of immune response (type 1 vs type 2). How, specifically, might nociceptors play different roles in different locations and in different types of immunity? One answer might lie in differences in expression of peptides and receptors. Nociceptors express receptors for 20 cytokines, 8 chemokines, and 6 immunoglobulins. They also express pattern recognition receptors, including two formyl peptide receptors, 11 toll-like receptors and 13 nucleotidebinding oligomerization domain-like receptors (131). Another example of the diverse functions of nociceptors is their expression of the immune checkpoint receptor PD-1 and their response to its cognate ligand (PD-L1) (132). PD-1 activation induces phosphorylation of the tyrosine phosphatase SHP-1, which inhibits sodium channels and decreases nociceptor sensitivity (132). Nociceptors also express in excess of 80 neuropeptides, each specific for receptors present at variable levels on various immune cells, creating the capacity to produce multiple different



FIGURE 2 [Context-dependent neuro-immune interactions; nociceptors participate in 1n2 but not 1n1 type inflammation depending on the tissue type. Left panel. In type 2 inflammation, allergens or parasites are sensed by epithelial and dendritic cells (DCs). Epithelial cells may secrete mediators such as thymic stromal lymphopoietin (TSLP) which sensitize nociceptors. Nociceptors release neuropeptides including VIP which act on DCs and Th2 cells and contribute to their activation. Th2 cells secrete cytokines (IL-4 and IL-5) that both drive type 2 inflammation and act on nociceptors forming an inflammatory loop. While such inflammation perhaps aids in parasite clearance by promoting coughing and mucus secretion, if amplified and prolonged, this bidirectional communication contributes to the pathology of allergic inflammation. Right panel. The case is different in our model of Th1 type inflammation where the neuropeptides secreted by nociceptors do not activate immune cells and may even actively inhibit type 1 immunity. In this situation, nociceptors may sense pathogen-associated molecules and produce neuropeptides that limit DCs activation and downstream Th1 responses.

outcomes. The basal expression levels of both the neuropeptides and their cognate receptors vary in different inflammatory contexts and anatomical origins (lumbar vs vagal afferent) (131). Vagal nociceptors, for example, express higher level of Chrna5 (6.4-fold), TRPA1 (1.6-fold), VIP (16.2-fold), and IL-22R (9.2fold) than somatic dorsal root ganglion neurons, while the latter express higher levels of KV7.5 (24.3-fold), TRPM8 (4.0-fold), CGRP (3.2-fold), and IL-31R (10.3-fold) (131).

Keeping in mind that immune cells themselves can release neurotransmitters such as dopamine by germinal center T_{FH} cells (133), we now need to examine in detail the broad repertoire by means of which sensory neurons and immune cells communicate with each other locally in damaged or infected tissue and explore where and how this contributes to disease. The development of new tools to monitor the *in vivo* activity of specific neuronal populations (by GCaMP6 and two-photon microscopy) and to stimulate (through optogenetics, DREADD), or block/ablate

these neurons genetically (tetanus toxin, diphtheria toxin) or pharmacologically (QX-314), will help further dissect out the local sensory neuron–immune axis, especially when paired with single immune cell and neuron transcript profiling. Exploring the immune and nervous system contributions to inflammatory diseases will, we are confident, reveal novel therapeutic targets.

EXPERIMENTAL PROCEDURES

All procedures were approved by the Institutional Animal Care and Use Committees of Boston Children's Hospital. Mice were housed in standard environmental conditions (12 h light/dark cycle; 23°C; food and water *ad libitum*) at facilities accredited by the Association for Assessment and Accreditation of Laboratory Animal Care. Allergic airway inflammation was studied in 8-week-old male BALB/c (stock number: 000651) mice using the classic OVA model (134) of asthma. On day 0 and 7, mice were sensitized by a 200 μ l i.p. injections of a solution containing 1 mg/ml OVA (Sigma-Aldrich) and 5 mg/ml aluminum hydroxide (AlOH; Sigma-Aldrich, Boston, MA, USA). On days 14–17 (10:00 a.m.) mice were exposed to 6% OVA aerosol for 20 min. We also investigated impact of sensory neuron silencing in a TH1-skewed model of allergic airway inflammation (129) following s.c. sensitization with OVA (1 mg/ml) in a 200 μ l emulsion of sterile PBS and 50% CFA on day 0 and with 50% incomplete Freund adjuvant (IFA) on day 7.

Drugs

QX-314 (126) (Tocris) was diluted in sterile PBS to a 0.003% concentration (100 μ mol) and mice were nebulized for 20 min at 20 psi on day 18 (8).

Bronchoalveolar Lavage Fluid

On day 21, a 20 G sterile catheter was inserted longitudinally into the trachea of deeply urethane-anesthetized mice (1.5 g/kg i.p.). Two milliliters of ice-cold PBS containing protease inhibitors were injected into the lung, harvested, stored on ice, centrifuged, cells isolated, and resuspended in sterile PBS (2, 58).

FACS

Single cells are isolated in FACS buffer (PBS, 2% FCS, EDTA), blocked (α CD16/CD32, 0.5 mg/ml, 10 min), and stained with specific monoclonal antibodies. Using a tiered gating strategy, cells are identified using light scatter parameters (FSC by SSC) and doublets are excluded. Cell populations are defined as follows: alveolar macrophages (sygF⁺CD11b⁻CD11c⁺CD64⁺), DCs (CD11c⁺CD103⁺CD24⁺FceR1⁺), neutrophils (CD11b⁺Ly6g⁺), leukocytes (CD45⁺CD3⁺), and ILC2 (Lin⁻Thy1⁺ST2⁺CD25^{Hi}) (2, 58, 135, 136).

Cell Count

Total BAL cell counts were performed using a standard hemocytometer, with absolute cell numbers calculated as total BAL cell number multiplied by the percentage of cell subpopulation as

REFERENCES

- Larsen GL, Henson PM. Mediators of inflammation. Annu Rev Immunol (1983) 1:335–59. doi:10.1146/annurev.iy.01.040183.002003
- 2. Talbot S, Foster SL, Woolf CJ. Neuroimmunity: physiology and pathology. *Annu RevImmunol*(2016)34:421–47.doi:10.1146/annurev-immunol-041015-055340
- Azimi E, Reddy VB, Pereira PJ, Talbot S, Woolf CJ, Lerner EA. Substance P activates Mas-related G protein-coupled receptors to induce itch. J Allergy Clin Immunol (2017) 140(2):447–53.e3. doi:10.1016/j.jaci.2016.12.980
- Richardson JD, Vasko MR. Cellular mechanisms of neurogenic inflammation. J Pharmacol Exp Ther (2002) 302:839–45. doi:10.1124/jpet.102.032797
- Chiu IM, Von Hehn CA, Woolf CJ. Neurogenic inflammation and the peripheral nervous system in host defense and immunopathology. *Nat Neurosci* (2012) 15:1063–7. doi:10.1038/nn.3144
- Foreman JC. Peptides and neurogenic inflammation. Br Med Bull (1987) 43:386–400. doi:10.1093/oxfordjournals.bmb.a072189
- Weidner C, Klede M, Rukwied R, Lischetzki G, Neisius U, Skov PS, et al. Acute effects of substance P and calcitonin gene-related peptide in human skin – a microdialysis study. *J Invest Dermatol* (2000) 115:1015–20. doi:10.1046/ j.1523-1747.2000.00142.x
- Talbot S, Abdulnour RE, Burkett PR, Lee S, Cronin SJ, Pascal MA, et al. Silencing nociceptor neurons reduces allergic airway inflammation. *Neuron* (2015) 87:341–54. doi:10.1016/j.neuron.2015.06.007

determined by FACS (134). Data are presented as fold change in comparison to control mice.

Intracellular Cytokine Staining

Cells were stimulated with PMA/Ionomycin in the presence of GolgiPlug (BD Biosciences) for 4 h and then fixed and stained using the BD Cytofix/Cytoperm kit following manufacturer's instructions (BD Biosciences) (8).

STATISTICS

Data expressed as mean \pm SEM from 5 to 12 mice. Statistical significance determined by two-tail unpaired Welsh's *t*-test. *p*-values less than 0.05 were considered significant. Numbers of animals are indicated on the figure.

AUTHOR CONTRIBUTIONS

ST and SF designed, analyzed, and performed experiment. ST, CS, SF, and CW wrote the manuscript.

ACKNOWLEDGMENTS

We would like to thank Maud Pascal, Benjamin Doyle, Catherine Ward, and Elaria Meshreky for technical assistance. The authors have declared that no conflicts of interest exist.

FUNDING

This work was supported by the Hood foundation (CW) and the National Institute of Health (NIH) grants R37NS039518 (CW). NIH-P30-HD18655 supported the cores used. ST, CS, and SF, respectively, hold fellowship from the Canadian Institute of Health and Research (ST), T32 (CS), and NIH 2K12HD051959-11 Building Interdisciplinary Research Careers in Women's Health (BIRCWH) fellowship (SF), Burroughs Wellcome Fund postdoctoral enrichment award (SF).

- Courtright LJ, Kuzell WC. Sparing effect of neurological deficit and trauma on the course of adjuvant arthritis in the rat. *Ann Rheum Dis* (1965) 24:360–8. doi:10.1136/ard.24.4.360
- Levine JD, Clark R, Devor M, Helms C, Moskowitz MA, Basbaum AI. Intraneuronal substance P contributes to the severity of experimental arthritis. *Science* (1984) 226:547–9. doi:10.1126/science.6208609
- Borbely E, Botz B, Bolcskei K, Kenyer T, Kereskai L, Kiss T, et al. Capsaicinsensitive sensory nerves exert complex regulatory functions in the serum-transfer mouse model of autoimmune arthritis. *Brain Behav Immun* (2015) 45:50–9. doi:10.1016/j.bbi.2014.12.012
- Goetzl EJ, Voice JK, Shen S, Dorsam G, Kong Y, West KM, et al. Enhanced delayed-type hypersensitivity and diminished immediate-type hypersensitivity in mice lacking the inducible VPAC(2) receptor for vasoactive intestinal peptide. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A* (2001) 98:13854–9. doi:10.1073/ pnas.241503798
- Delgado M. VIP: a very important peptide in T helper differentiation. Trends Immunol (2003) 24:221–4. doi:10.1016/S1471-4906(03)00069-3
- Yadav M, Rosenbaum J, Goetzl EJ. Cutting edge: vasoactive intestinal peptide (VIP) induces differentiation of Th17 cells with a distinctive cytokine profile. *J Immunol* (2008) 180:2772–6. doi:10.4049/jimmunol.180.5.2772
- Cunin P, Caillon A, Corvaisier M, Garo E, Scotet M, Blanchard S, et al. The tachykinins substance P and hemokinin-1 favor the generation of human memory Th17 cells by inducing IL-1beta, IL-23, and TNF-like 1A

expression by monocytes. J Immunol (2011) 186:4175-82. doi:10.4049/ jimmunol.1002535

- Nussbaum JC, Van Dyken SJ, Von Moltke J, Cheng LE, Mohapatra A, Molofsky AB, et al. Type 2 innate lymphoid cells control eosinophil homeostasis. *Nature* (2013) 502:245–8. doi:10.1038/nature12526
- Foster SL, Talbot S, Woolf CJ. CNS injury: IL-33 sounds the alarm. *Immunity* (2015) 42:403–5. doi:10.1016/j.immuni.2015.02.019
- Azimi E, Reddy VB, Shade KC, Anthony RM, Talbot S, Pereira PJ, et al. Dual action of neurokinin-1 antagonists on Mas-related GPCRs. *JCI Insight* (2016) 1:e89362. doi:10.1172/jci.insight.89362
- Kotas ME, Medzhitov R. Homeostasis, inflammation, and disease susceptibility. *Cell* (2015) 160:816–27. doi:10.1016/j.cell.2015.02.010
- Annunziato F, Romagnani C, Romagnani S. The 3 major types of innate and adaptive cell-mediated effector immunity. *J Allergy Clin Immunol* (2015) 135:626–35. doi:10.1016/j.jaci.2014.11.001
- Szabo SJ, Sullivan BM, Peng SL, Glimcher LH. Molecular mechanisms regulating Th1 immune responses. *Annu Rev Immunol* (2003) 21:713–58. doi:10.1146/annurev.immunol.21.120601.140942
- Pulendran B, Artis D. New paradigms in type 2 immunity. Science (2012) 337:431–5. doi:10.1126/science.1221064
- Ouyang W, Kolls JK, Zheng Y. The biological functions of T helper 17 cell effector cytokines in inflammation. *Immunity* (2008) 28:454–67. doi:10.1016/j.immuni.2008.03.004
- 24. Kubo M. Innate and adaptive type 2 immunity in lung allergic inflammation. *Immunol Rev* (2017) 278:162–72. doi:10.1111/imr.12557
- Gaffen SL, Jain R, Garg AV, Cua DJ. The IL-23-IL-17 immune axis: from mechanisms to therapeutic testing. *Nat Rev Immunol* (2014) 14:585–600. doi:10.1038/nri3707
- Mogensen TH. Pathogen recognition and inflammatory signaling in innate immune defenses. *Clin Microbiol Rev* (2009) 22:240–273, Table of Contents. doi:10.1128/CMR.00046-08
- Oliphant CJ, Barlow JL, Mckenzie AN. Insights into the initiation of type 2 immune responses. *Immunology* (2011) 134:378–85. doi:10.1111/ j.1365-2567.2011.03499.x
- Fischer F, Filippis C, Osiewacz HD. RCF1-dependent respiratory supercomplexes are integral for lifespan-maintenance in a fungal ageing model. *Sci Rep* (2015) 5:12697. doi:10.1038/srep12697
- Salvatorelli E, Menna P, Cantalupo E, Chello M, Covino E, Wolf FI, et al. The concomitant management of cancer therapy and cardiac therapy. *Biochim Biophys Acta* (2015) 1848:2727–37. doi:10.1016/j.bbamem.2015.01.003
- Zhang JM, An J. Cytokines, inflammation, and pain. Int Anesthesiol Clin (2007) 45:27–37. doi:10.1097/AIA.0b013e318034194e
- Shepherd AJ, Downing JE, Miyan JA. Without nerves, immunology remains incomplete—in vivo veritas. *Immunology* (2005) 116:145–63. doi:10.1111/j.1365-2567.2005.02223.x
- Andersson U, Tracey KJ. Reflex principles of immunological homeostasis. *Annu Rev Immunol* (2012) 30:313–35. doi:10.1146/annurev-immunol-020711-075015
- Ji RR, Xu ZZ, Gao YJ. Emerging targets in neuroinflammation-driven chronic pain. Nat Rev Drug Discov (2014) 13:533–48. doi:10.1038/nrd4334
- McMahon SB, La Russa F, Bennett DL. Crosstalk between the nociceptive and immune systems in host defence and disease. *Nat Rev Neurosci* (2015) 16:389–402. doi:10.1038/nrn3946
- Wilson SR, The L, Batia LM, Beattie K, Katibah GE, Mcclain SP, et al. The epithelial cell-derived atopic dermatitis cytokine TSLP activates neurons to induce itch. *Cell* (2013) 155:285–95. doi:10.1016/j.cell.2013.08.057
- Hammad H, Lambrecht BN. Barrier epithelial cells and the control of type 2 immunity. *Immunity* (2015) 43:29–40. doi:10.1016/j.immuni.2015.07.007
- Goswami SC, Mishra SK, Maric D, Kaszas K, Gonnella GL, Clokie SJ, et al. Molecular signatures of mouse TRPV1-lineage neurons revealed by RNA-Seq transcriptome analysis. *J Pain* (2014) 15:1338–59. doi:10.1016/j. jpain.2014.09.010
- Barnes PJ. What is the role of nerves in chronic asthma and symptoms? Am J Respir Crit Care Med (1996) 153:S5–8. doi:10.1164/ajrccm/153.6_Pt_2.S5
- 39. Spiller RC. Role of nerves in enteric infection. *Gut* (2002) 51:759–62. doi:10.1136/gut.51.6.759
- 40. Talbot S, De Brito Gariepy H, Saint-Denis J, Couture R. Activation of kinin B1 receptor evokes hyperthermia through a vagal sensory mechanism in the rat. *J Neuroinflammation* (2012) 9:214. doi:10.1186/1742-2094-9-214

- LaMotte RH, Dong X, Ringkamp M. Sensory neurons and circuits mediating itch. Nat Rev Neurosci (2014) 15:19–31. doi:10.1038/nrn3641
- Binshtok AM, Wang H, Zimmermann K, Amaya F, Vardeh D, Shi L, et al. Nociceptors are interleukin-1beta sensors. *J Neurosci* (2008) 28:14062–73. doi:10.1523/JNEUROSCI.3795-08.2008
- Zhang N, Inan S, Cowan A, Sun R, Wang JM, Rogers TJ, et al. A proinflammatory chemokine, CCL3, sensitizes the heat- and capsaicin-gated ion channel TRPV1. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A* (2005) 102:4536–41. doi:10.1073/ pnas.0406030102
- Cevikbas F, Wang X, Akiyama T, Kempkes C, Savinko T, Antal A, et al. A sensory neuron-expressed IL-31 receptor mediates T helper cell-dependent itch: involvement of TRPV1 and TRPA1. J Allergy Clin Immunol (2014) 133:448–60. doi:10.1016/j.jaci.2013.10.048
- 45. Liu B, Tai Y, Achanta S, Kaelberer MM, Caceres AI, Shao X, et al. IL-33/ ST2 signaling excites sensory neurons and mediates itch response in a mouse model of poison ivy contact allergy. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A* (2016) 113:E7572–9. doi:10.1073/pnas.1606608113
- Riol-Blanco L, Ordovas-Montanes J, Perro M, Naval E, Thiriot A, Alvarez D, et al. Nociceptive sensory neurons drive interleukin-23-mediated psoriasiform skin inflammation. *Nature* (2014) 510:157–61. doi:10.1038/ nature13199
- Kiu H, Nicholson SE. Biology and significance of the JAK/STAT signalling pathways. *Growth Factors* (2012) 30:88–106. doi:10.3109/08977194.2012. 660936
- Ji RR, Samad TA, Jin SX, Schmoll R, Woolf CJ. p38 MAPK activation by NGF in primary sensory neurons after inflammation increases TRPV1 levels and maintains heat hyperalgesia. *Neuron* (2002) 36:57–68. doi:10.1016/ S0896-6273(02)00908-X
- Ludbrook VJ, Hicks KJ, Hanrott KE, Patel JS, Binks MH, Wyres MR, et al. Investigation of selective JAK1 inhibitor GSK2586184 for the treatment of psoriasis in a randomized placebo-controlled phase IIa study. *Br J Dermatol* (2016) 174:985–95. doi:10.1111/bjd.14399
- Oetjen LK, Mack MR, Feng J, Whelan TM, Niu H, Guo CJ, et al. Sensory neurons co-opt classical immune signaling pathways to mediate chronic itch. *Cell* (2017) 171(1):217–28.e13. doi:10.1016/j.cell.2017.08.006
- 51. Mori T, Miyamoto T, Yoshida H, Asakawa M, Kawasumi M, Kobayashi T, et al. IL-1beta and TNFalpha-initiated IL-6-STAT3 pathway is critical in mediating inflammatory cytokines and RANKL expression in inflammatory arthritis. *Int Immunol* (2011) 23:701–12. doi:10.1093/intimm/dxr077
- Davis JB, Gray J, Gunthorpe MJ, Hatcher JP, Davey PT, Overend P, et al. Vanilloid receptor-1 is essential for inflammatory thermal hyperalgesia. *Nature* (2000) 405:183–7. doi:10.1038/35012076
- Bautista DM, Jordt SE, Nikai T, Tsuruda PR, Read AJ, Poblete J, et al. TRPA1 mediates the inflammatory actions of environmental irritants and proalgesic agents. *Cell* (2006) 124:1269–82. doi:10.1016/j.cell.2006.02.023
- Kerr BJ, Souslova V, Mcmahon SB, Wood JN. A role for the TTX-resistant sodium channel Nav 1.8 in NGF-induced hyperalgesia, but not neuropathic pain. *Neuroreport* (2001) 12:3077–80. doi:10.1097/00001756-200110080-00019
- 55. Nassar MA, Stirling LC, Forlani G, Baker MD, Matthews EA, Dickenson AH, et al. Nociceptor-specific gene deletion reveals a major role for Nav1.7 (PN1) in acute and inflammatory pain. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A* (2004) 101:12706–11. doi:10.1073/pnas.0404915101
- 56. Stein C, Zollner C. Opioids and sensory nerves. *Handb Exp Pharmacol* (2009) 194:495–518. doi:10.1007/978-3-540-79090-7_14
- Busch-Dienstfertig M, Gonzalez-Rodriguez S. IL-4, JAK-STAT signaling, and pain. JAKSTAT (2013) 2:e27638. doi:10.4161/jkst.27638
- Chiu IM, Heesters BA, Ghasemlou N, Von Hehn CA, Zhao F, Tran J, et al. Bacteria activate sensory neurons that modulate pain and inflammation. *Nature* (2013) 501:52–7. doi:10.1038/nature12479
- Kashem SW, Riedl MS, Yao C, Honda CN, Vulchanova L, Kaplan DH. Nociceptive sensory fibers drive interleukin-23 production from CD301b+ dermal dendritic cells and drive protective cutaneous immunity. *Immunity* (2015) 43:515–26. doi:10.1016/j.immuni.2015.08.016
- Kashem SW, Kaplan DH. Skin immunity to Candida albicans. Trends Immunol (2016) 37:440–50. doi:10.1016/j.it.2016.04.007
- Dalli J, Colas RA, Arnardottir H, Serhan CN. Vagal regulation of group 3 innate lymphoid cells and the immunoresolvent PCTR1 controls infection resolution. *Immunity* (2017) 46:92–105. doi:10.1016/j.immuni.2016.12.009

- Yissachar N, Zhou Y, Ung L, Lai NY, Mohan JF, Ehrlicher A, et al. An intestinal organ culture system uncovers a role for the nervous system in microbe-immune crosstalk. *Cell* (2017) 168:1135–48.e12. doi:10.1016/j. cell.2017.02.009
- Hosoi J, Murphy GF, Egan CL, Lerner EA, Grabbe S, Asahina A, et al. Regulation of Langerhans cell function by nerves containing calcitonin gene-related peptide. *Nature* (1993) 363:159–63. doi:10.1038/363159a0
- Franco R, Pacheco R, Lluis C, Ahern GP, O'connell PJ. The emergence of neurotransmitters as immune modulators. *Trends Immunol* (2007) 28:400–7. doi:10.1016/j.it.2007.07.005
- Rochlitzer S, Veres TZ, Kuhne K, Prenzler F, Pilzner C, Knothe S, et al. The neuropeptide calcitonin gene-related peptide affects allergic airway inflammation by modulating dendritic cell function. *Clin Exp Allergy* (2011) 41:1609–21. doi:10.1111/j.1365-2222.2011.03822.x
- Souza-Moreira L, Campos-Salinas J, Caro M, Gonzalez-Rey E. Neuropeptides as pleiotropic modulators of the immune response. *Neuroendocrinology* (2011) 94:89–100. doi:10.1159/000328636
- Delgado M, Pozo D, Ganea D. The significance of vasoactive intestinal peptide in immunomodulation. *Pharmacol Rev* (2004) 56:249–90. doi:10.1124/ pr.56.2.7
- Ding W, Stohl LL, Wagner JA, Granstein RD. Calcitonin gene-related peptide biases Langerhans cells toward Th2-type immunity. *J Immunol* (2008) 181:6020–6. doi:10.4049/jimmunol.181.9.6020
- Delgado M, Ganea D. Vasoactive intestinal peptide: a neuropeptide with pleiotropic immune functions. *Amino Acids* (2013) 45:25–39. doi:10.1007/ s00726-011-1184-8
- Foreman JC. Substance P and calcitonin gene-related peptide: effects on mast cells and in human skin. *Int Arch Allergy Appl Immunol* (1987) 82:366–71. doi:10.1159/000234229
- Beresford L, Orange O, Bell EB, Miyan JA. Nerve fibres are required to evoke a contact sensitivity response in mice. *Immunology* (2004) 111:118–25. doi:10.1111/j.1365-2567.2004.01786.x
- Ostrowski SM, Belkadi A, Loyd CM, Diaconu D, Ward NL. Cutaneous denervation of psoriasiform mouse skin improves acanthosis and inflammation in a sensory neuropeptide-dependent manner. *J Invest Dermatol* (2011) 131:1530–8. doi:10.1038/jid.2011.60
- Tracey KJ. The inflammatory reflex. Nature (2002) 420:853–9. doi:10.1038/ nature01321
- Rosas-Ballina M, Olofsson PS, Ochani M, Valdes-Ferrer SI, Levine YA, Reardon C, et al. Acetylcholine-synthesizing T cells relay neural signals in a vagus nerve circuit. *Science* (2011) 334:98–101. doi:10.1126/science.1209985
- Wang H, Yu M, Ochani M, Amella CA, Tanovic M, Susarla S, et al. Nicotinic acetylcholine receptor alpha7 subunit is an essential regulator of inflammation. *Nature* (2003) 421:384–8. doi:10.1038/nature01339
- Chavan SS, Pavlov VA, Tracey KJ. Mechanisms and therapeutic relevance of neuro-immune communication. *Immunity* (2017) 46:927–42. doi:10.1016/j. immuni.2017.06.008
- 77. Koopman FA, Chavan SS, Miljko S, Grazio S, Sokolovic S, Schuurman PR, et al. Vagus nerve stimulation inhibits cytokine production and attenuates disease severity in rheumatoid arthritis. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A* (2016) 113:8284–9. doi:10.1073/pnas.1605635113
- Ji H, Rabbi MF, Labis B, Pavlov VA, Tracey KJ, Ghia JE. Central cholinergic activation of a vagus nerve-to-spleen circuit alleviates experimental colitis. *Mucosal Immunol* (2014) 7:335–47. doi:10.1038/mi.2013.52
- Steyn E, Mohamed Z, Husselman C. Non-invasive vagus nerve stimulation for the treatment of acute asthma exacerbations-results from an initial case series. *Int J Emerg Med* (2013) 6:7. doi:10.1186/1865-1380-6-7
- Mazzone SB, Undem BJ. Vagal afferent innervation of the airways in health and disease. *Physiol Rev* (2016) 96:975–1024. doi:10.1152/physrev. 00039.2015
- Kummer W, Fischer A, Kurkowski R, Heym C. The sensory and sympathetic innervation of guinea-pig lung and trachea as studied by retrograde neuronal tracing and double-labelling immunohistochemistry. *Neuroscience* (1992) 49:715–37. doi:10.1016/0306-4522(92)90239-X
- McGovern AE, Davis-Poynter N, Farrell MJ, Mazzone SB. Transneuronal tracing of airways-related sensory circuitry using herpes simplex virus 1, strain H129. *Neuroscience* (2012) 207:148–66. doi:10.1016/j.neuroscience. 2012.01.029

- Hunter DD, Undem BJ. Identification and substance P content of vagal afferent neurons innervating the epithelium of the guinea pig trachea. Am J Respir Crit Care Med (1999) 159:1943–8. doi:10.1164/ajrccm.159.6.9808078
- Ni D, Gu Q, Hu HZ, Gao N, Zhu MX, Lee LY. Thermal sensitivity of isolated vagal pulmonary sensory neurons: role of transient receptor potential vanilloid receptors. *Am J Physiol Regul Integr Comp Physiol* (2006) 291:R541–50. doi:10.1152/ajpregu.00016.2006
- Nonomura K, Woo SH, Chang RB, Gillich A, Qiu Z, Francisco AG, et al. Piezo2 senses airway stretch and mediates lung inflation-induced apnoea. *Nature* (2017) 541:176–81. doi:10.1038/nature20793
- Canning BJ, Mori N, Mazzone SB. Vagal afferent nerves regulating the cough reflex. *Respir Physiol Neurobiol* (2006) 152:223–42. doi:10.1016/j. resp.2006.03.001
- Ma A, Bravo M, Kappagoda CT. Responses of bronchial C-fiber afferents of the rabbit to changes in lung compliance. *Respir Physiol Neurobiol* (2003) 138:155–63. doi:10.1016/S1569-9048(03)00189-7
- Caceres AI, Brackmann M, Elia MD, Bessac BF, Del Camino D, D'amours M, et al. A sensory neuronal ion channel essential for airway inflammation and hyperreactivity in asthma. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A* (2009) 106:9099–104. doi:10.1073/pnas.0900591106
- Hox V, Vanoirbeek JA, Alpizar YA, Voedisch S, Callebaut I, Bobic S, et al. Crucial role of transient receptor potential ankyrin 1 and mast cells in induction of nonallergic airway hyperreactivity in mice. *Am J Respir Crit Care Med* (2013) 187:486–93. doi:10.1164/rccm.201208-1358OC
- Fanta CH. Asthma. N Engl J Med (2009) 360:1002–14. doi:10.1056/ NEJMra0804579
- Martinez FD. Genes, environments, development and asthma: a reappraisal. Eur Respir J (2007) 29:179–84. doi:10.1183/09031936.00087906
- Barnes PJ. Neuroeffector mechanisms: the interface between inflammation and neuronal responses. J Allergy Clin Immunol (1996) 98:S73–81; discussion S81–73. doi:10.1016/S0091-6749(96)70020-9
- Myers AC, Kajekar R, Undem BJ. Allergic inflammation-induced neuropeptide production in rapidly adapting afferent nerves in guinea pig airways. *Am J Physiol Lung Cell Mol Physiol* (2002) 282:L775–81. doi:10.1152/ ajplung.00353.2001
- Canning BJ, Spina D. Sensory nerves and airway irritability. Handb Exp Pharmacol (2009) 194:139–83. doi:10.1007/978-3-540-79090-7_5
- Lilly CM, Bai TR, Shore SA, Hall AE, Drazen JM. Neuropeptide content of lungs from asthmatic and nonasthmatic patients. *Am J Respir Crit Care Med* (1995) 151:548–53. doi:10.1164/ajrccm.151.2.7531100
- Patterson RN, Johnston BT, Ardill JE, Heaney LG, Mcgarvey LP. Increased tachykinin levels in induced sputum from asthmatic and cough patients with acid reflux. *Thorax* (2007) 62:491–5. doi:10.1136/thx.2006.063982
- Veres TZ, Shevchenko M, Krasteva G, Spies E, Prenzler F, Rochlitzer S, et al. Dendritic cell-nerve clusters are sites of T cell proliferation in allergic airway inflammation. *Am J Pathol* (2009) 174:808–17. doi:10.2353/ ajpath.2009.080800
- Jacoby DB, Costello RM, Fryer AD. Eosinophil recruitment to the airway nerves. J Allergy Clin Immunol (2001) 107:211–8. doi:10.1067/ mai.2001.112940
- Gu Q, Lim ME, Gleich GJ, Lee LY. Mechanisms of eosinophil major basic protein-induced hyperexcitability of vagal pulmonary chemosensitive neurons. *Am J Physiol Lung Cell Mol Physiol* (2009) 296:L453–61. doi:10.1152/ ajplung.90467.2008
- 100. Kradin R, Maclean J, Duckett S, Schneeberger EE, Waeber C, Pinto C. Pulmonary response to inhaled antigen: neuroimmune interactions promote the recruitment of dendritic cells to the lung and the cellular immune response to inhaled antigen. *Am J Pathol* (1997) 150:1735–43.
- 101. Roche N, Lurie A, Authier S, Dusser DJ. Nasal response to capsaicin in patients with allergic rhinitis and in healthy volunteers: effect of colchicine. *Am J Respir Crit Care Med* (1995) 151:1151–8. doi:10.1164/ajrccm/151.4.1151
- Philip G, Sanico AM, Togias A. Inflammatory cellular influx follows capsaicin nasal challenge. Am J Respir Crit Care Med (1996) 153:1222–9. doi:10.1164/ ajrccm.153.4.8616545
- 103. Kowalski ML, Dietrich-Milobedzki A, Majkowska-Wojciechowska B, Jarzebska M. Nasal reactivity to capsaicin in patients with seasonal allergic rhinitis during and after the pollen season. *Allergy* (1999) 54:804–10. doi:10.1034/j.1398-9995.1999.00897.x

- Nam YH, Jin HJ, Hwang EK, Shin YS, Ye YM, Park HS. Occupational rhinitis induced by capsaicin. *Allergy Asthma Immunol Res* (2012) 4:104–6. doi:10.4168/aair.2012.4.2.104
- 105. Sanico AM, Atsuta S, Proud D, Togias A. Dose-dependent effects of capsaicin nasal challenge: in vivo evidence of human airway neurogenic inflammation. J Allergy Clin Immunol (1997) 100:632–41. doi:10.1016/ S0091-6749(97)70167-2
- 106. Stjarne P, Rinder J, Heden-Blomquist E, Cardell LO, Lundberg J, Zetterstrom O, et al. Capsaicin desensitization of the nasal mucosa reduces symptoms upon allergen challenge in patients with allergic rhinitis. *Acta Otolaryngol* (1998) 118:235–9. doi:10.1080/00016489850154955
- Dunzendorfer S, Meierhofer C, Wiedermann CJ. Signaling in neuropeptide-induced migration of human eosinophils. *J Leukoc Biol* (1998) 64:828–34.
- Frode-Saleh TS, Calixto JB, Medeiros YS. Analysis of the inflammatory response induced by substance P in the mouse pleural cavity. *Peptides* (1999) 20:259–65. doi:10.1016/S0196-9781(98)00170-3
- 109. Alessandri AL, Pinho V, Souza DG, Castro MS, Klein A, Teixeira MM. Mechanisms underlying the inhibitory effects of tachykinin receptor antagonists on eosinophil recruitment in an allergic pleurisy model in mice. *Br J Pharmacol* (2003) 140:847–54. doi:10.1038/sj.bjp.0705515
- Matsuda H, Kawakita K, Kiso Y, Nakano T, Kitamura Y. Substance P induces granulocyte infiltration through degranulation of mast cells. *J Immunol* (1989) 142:927–31.
- 111. Sagara H, Yukawa T, Arima M, Makino S. [Effect of capsaicin on the migration of eosinophils into the bronchi of guinea pigs]. *Arerugi* (1993) 42:236–42.
- 112. Tiberio IF, Leick-Maldonado EA, Miyahara L, Kasahara DI, Spilborghs GM, Martins MA, et al. Effects of neurokinins on airway and alveolar eosinophil recruitment. *Exp Lung Res* (2003) 29:165–77. doi:10.1080/ 01902140303772
- Wallrapp A, Riesenfeld SJ, Burkett PR, Abdulnour RE, Nyman J, Dionne D, et al. The neuropeptide NMU amplifies ILC2-driven allergic lung inflammation. *Nature* (2017) 549(7672):351–6. doi:10.1038/nature24029
- Assas BM, Pennock JI, Miyan JA. Calcitonin gene-related peptide is a key neurotransmitter in the neuro-immune axis. *Front Neurosci* (2014) 8:23. doi:10.3389/fnins.2014.00023
- 115. Levite M. Nerve-driven immunity. The direct effects of neurotransmitters on T-cell function. Ann N Y Acad Sci (2000) 917:307–21. doi:10.1111/ j.1749-6632.2000.tb05397.x
- 116. Levite M. Neuropeptides, by direct interaction with T cells, induce cytokine secretion and break the commitment to a distinct T helper phenotype. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A* (1998) 95:12544–9. doi:10.1073/pnas.95.21.12544
- 117. Wang F, Millet I, Bottomly K, Vignery A. Calcitonin gene-related peptide inhibits interleukin 2 production by murine T lymphocytes. *J Biol Chem* (1992) 267:21052–7.
- 118. Tokoyoda K, Tsujikawa K, Matsushita H, Ono Y, Hayashi T, Harada Y, et al. Up-regulation of IL-4 production by the activated cAMP/cAMP-dependent protein kinase (protein kinase A) pathway in CD3/CD28-stimulated naive T cells. *Int Immunol* (2004) 16:643–53. doi:10.1093/intimm/dxh072
- 119. Mikami N, Matsushita H, Kato T, Kawasaki R, Sawazaki T, Kishimoto T, et al. Calcitonin gene-related peptide is an important regulator of cutaneous immunity: effect on dendritic cell and T cell functions. *J Immunol* (2011) 186:6886–93. doi:10.4049/jimmunol.1100028
- 120. Umeda Y, Takamiya M, Yoshizaki H, Arisawa M. Inhibition of mitogen-stimulated T lymphocyte proliferation by calcitonin gene-related peptide. *Biochem Biophys Res Commun* (1988) 154:227–35. doi:10.1016/0006-291X(88)90674-2
- Potenzieri C, Meeker S, Undem BJ. Activation of mouse bronchopulmonary C-fibres by serotonin and allergen-ovalbumin challenge. J Physiol (2012) 590:5449–59. doi:10.1113/jphysiol.2012.237115
- Riccio MM, Myers AC, Undem BJ. Immunomodulation of afferent neurons in guinea-pig isolated airway. J Physiol (1996) 491(Pt 2):499–509. doi:10.1113/ jphysiol.1996.sp021234

- 123. Lieu TM, Myers AC, Meeker S, Undem BJ. TRPV1 induction in airway vagal low-threshold mechanosensory neurons by allergen challenge and neurotrophic factors. *Am J Physiol Lung Cell Mol Physiol* (2012) 302:L941–8. doi:10.1152/ajplung.00366.2011
- Mazzone SB, Mori N, Canning BJ. Synergistic interactions between airway afferent nerve subtypes regulating the cough reflex in guinea-pigs. J Physiol (2005) 569:559–73. doi:10.1113/jphysiol.2005.093153
- Woolf CJ. Evidence for a central component of post-injury pain hypersensitivity. *Nature* (1983) 306:686–8. doi:10.1038/306686a0
- Binshtok AM, Bean BP, Woolf CJ. Inhibition of nociceptors by TRPV1mediated entry of impermeant sodium channel blockers. *Nature* (2007) 449:607–10. doi:10.1038/nature06191
- 127. Brenneis C, Kistner K, Puopolo M, Segal D, Roberson D, Sisignano M, et al. Phenotyping the function of TRPV1-expressing sensory neurons by targeted axonal silencing. *J Neurosci* (2013) 33:315–26. doi:10.1523/ JNEUROSCI.2804-12.2013
- 128. Brenneis C, Kistner K, Puopolo M, Jo S, Roberson D, Sisignano M, et al. Bupivacaine-induced cellular entry of QX-314 and its contribution to differential nerve block. *Br J Pharmacol* (2014) 171:438–51. doi:10.1111/ bph.12466
- 129. Bogaert P, Naessens T, De Koker S, Hennuy B, Hacha J, Smet M, et al. Inflammatory signatures for eosinophilic vs. neutrophilic allergic pulmonary inflammation reveal critical regulatory checkpoints. *Am J Physiol Lung Cell Mol Physiol* (2011) 300:L679–90. doi:10.1152/ajplung.00202.2010
- Cardoso V, Chesne J, Ribeiro H, Garcia-Cassani B, Carvalho T, Bouchery T, et al. Neuronal regulation of type 2 innate lymphoid cells via neuromedin U. *Nature* (2017) 549:277–81. doi:10.1038/nature23469
- 131. Peeters PJ, Aerssens J, De Hoogt R, Stanisz A, Gohlmann HW, Hillsley K, et al. Molecular profiling of murine sensory neurons in the nodose and dorsal root ganglia labeled from the peritoneal cavity. *Physiol Genomics* (2006) 24:252–63. doi:10.1152/physiolgenomics.00169.2005
- Chen G, Kim YH, Li H, Luo H, Liu DL, Zhang ZJ, et al. PD-L1 inhibits acute and chronic pain by suppressing nociceptive neuron activity via PD-1. *Nat Neurosci* (2017) 20:917–26. doi:10.1038/nn.4571
- Papa I, Saliba D, Ponzoni M, Bustamante S, Canete PF, Gonzalez-Figueroa P, et al. TFH-derived dopamine accelerates productive synapses in germinal centres. *Nature* (2017) 547:318–23. doi:10.1038/nature23013
- Haworth O, Cernadas M, Yang R, Serhan CN, Levy BD. Resolvin E1 regulates interleukin 23, interferon-gamma and lipoxin A4 to promote the resolution of allergic airway inflammation. *Nat Immunol* (2008) 9:873–9. doi:10.1038/ ni.1627
- 135. Monticelli LA, Sonnenberg GF, Abt MC, Alenghat T, Ziegler CG, Doering TA, et al. Innate lymphoid cells promote lung-tissue homeostasis after infection with influenza virus. *Nat Immunol* (2011) 12:1045–54. doi:10.1031/ ni.2131
- 136. Misharin AV, Morales-Nebreda L, Mutlu GM, Budinger GR, Perlman H. Flow cytometric analysis of macrophages and dendritic cell subsets in the mouse lung. *Am J Respir Cell Mol Biol* (2013) 49:503–10. doi:10.1165/ rcmb.2013-0086MA

Conflict of Interest Statement: The authors declare that the research was conducted in the absence of any commercial or financial relationships that could be construed as a potential conflict of interest.

The reviewer CM and handling Editor declared their shared affiliation.

Copyright © 2017 Foster, Seehus, Woolf and Talbot. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (CC BY). The use, distribution or reproduction in other forums is permitted, provided the original author(s) or licensor are credited and that the original publication in this journal is cited, in accordance with accepted academic practice. No use, distribution or reproduction is permitted which does not comply with these terms.





Immunization Elicits Antigen-Specific Antibody Sequestration in Dorsal Root Ganglia Sensory Neurons

Manojkumar Gunasekaran¹, Prodyot K. Chatterjee¹, Andrew Shih², Gavin H. Imperato^{1,3}, Meghan Addorisio¹, Gopal Kumar^{1,3}, Annette Lee^{2,3,4}, John F. Graf⁵, Dan Meyer⁵, Michael Marino⁵, Christopher Puleo⁵, Jeffrey Ashe⁵, Maureen A. Cox⁶, Tak W. Mak⁶, Chad Bouton⁷, Barbara Sherry^{3,4,8}, Betty Diamond^{3,4,9}, Ulf Andersson¹⁰, Thomas R. Coleman¹¹, Christine N. Metz^{1,3,4*}, Kevin J. Tracey^{1,3,4,7†} and Sangeeta S. Chavan^{1,3,4,7*†}

OPEN ACCESS

Edited by:

Pietro Ghezzi, University of Sussex, United Kingdom

Reviewed by:

Sebastien Talbot, Université de Montréal, Canada Christoph Thiemermann, Queen Mary University of London, United Kingdom

*Correspondence:

Sangeeta S. Chavan schavan@northwell.edu; Christine N. Metz cmetz@northwell.edu

[†]These authors share senior authorship.

Specialty section:

This article was submitted to Inflammation, a section of the journal Frontiers in Immunology

Received: 30 December 2017 Accepted: 14 March 2018 Published: 16 April 2018

Citation:

Gunasekaran M, Chatterjee PK, Shih A, Imperato GH, Addorisio M, Kumar G, Lee A, Graf JF, Meyer D, Marino M, Puleo C, Ashe J, Cox MA, Mak TW, Bouton C, Sherry B, Diamond B, Andersson U, Coleman TR, Metz CN, Tracey KJ and Chavan SS (2018) Immunization Elicits Antigen-Specific Antibody Sequestration in Dorsal Root Ganglia Sensory Neurons. Front. Immunol. 9:638. doi: 10.3389/fimmu.2018.00638 ¹ Center for Biomedical Science, Feinstein Institute for Medical Research, Northwell Health, Manhasset, NY, United States, ² Center for Genomics and Human Genetics, Feinstein Institute for Medical Research, Northwell Health, Manhasset, NY, United States, ³ Elmezzi Graduate School, Feinstein Institute for Medical Research, Northwell Health, Manhasset, NY, United States, ⁴ Donald and Barbara Zucker School of Medicine at Hofstra/Northwell, Hempstead, NY, United States, ⁵ GE Global Research Center, Niskayuna, NY, United States, ⁶ The Campbell Family Institute for Breast Cancer Research, University Health Network, Toronto, ON, Canada, ⁷ Center for Bioelectronic Medicine, Feinstein Institute for Medical Research, Northwell Health, Manhasset, NY, United States, ⁸ Center for Immunology and Inflammation, Feinstein Institute for Medical Research, Northwell Health, Manhasset, NY, United States, ⁹ Center for Autoimmune, Musculoskeletal and Hematopoietic Diseases, Feinstein Institute for Medical Research, Northwell Health, Manhasset, NY, United States, ¹⁰ Department of Women's and Children's Health, Karolinska Institutet, Solna, Sweden, ¹¹ Center for Molecular Innovation, Feinstein Institute for Medical Research, Northwell Health, Manhasset, NY, United States, ¹⁰ Department of Medical Research, Northwell Health, Manhasset, NY, United States, ¹¹ Center for Medical Research, Northwell Health, Manhasset, NY, United States, ¹² Department of Medical Research, Northwell Health, Manhasset, NY, United States, ¹³ Department of Medical Research, Northwell Health, Manhasset, NY, United States, ¹⁴ Center for Molecular Innovation, ¹⁴ Peinstein Institute for Medical Research, Northwell Health, Manhasset, NY, United States

The immune and nervous systems are two major organ systems responsible for host defense and memory. Both systems achieve memory and learning that can be retained, retrieved, and utilized for decades. Here, we report the surprising discovery that peripheral sensory neurons of the dorsal root ganglia (DRGs) of immunized mice contain antigen-specific antibodies. Using a combination of rigorous molecular genetic analyses, transgenic mice, and adoptive transfer experiments, we demonstrate that DRGs do not synthesize these antigen-specific antibodies, but rather sequester primarily IgG₁ subtype antibodies. As revealed by RNAseq and targeted quantitative PCR (gPCR), dorsal root ganglion (DRG) sensory neurons harvested from either naïve or immunized mice lack enzymes (i.e., RAG1, RAG2, AID, or UNG) required for generating antibody diversity and, therefore, cannot make antibodies. Additionally, transgenic mice that express a reporter fluorescent protein under the control of Igy1 constant region fail to express Ighg1 transcripts in DRG sensory neurons. Furthermore, neural sequestration of antibodies occurs in mice rendered deficient in neuronal Rag2, but antibody sequestration is not observed in DRG sensory neurons isolated from mice that lack mature B cells [e.g., Rag1 knock out (KO) or µMT mice]. Finally, adoptive transfer of Rag1deficient bone marrow (BM) into wild-type (WT) mice or WT BM into Rag1 KO mice revealed that antibody sequestration was observed in DRG sensory neurons of chimeric mice with WT BM but not with Rag1-deficient BM. Together, these results indicate that DRG sensory neurons sequester and retain antigen-specific antibodies released by antibody-secreting plasma cells. Coupling this work with previous studies implicating DRG sensory neurons in regulating antigen trafficking during immunization raises the interesting possibility that the nervous system collaborates with the immune system to regulate antigen-mediated responses.

Keywords: DRG, sensory neurons, antibodies, neural circuits, inflammation

INTRODUCTION

The mammalian immune system has acquired capacity to recall prior exposure to a vast number of potential antigens during the lifetime of the host. The development of this long-lasting immunity begins in a lymph node as an acute encounter between a naïve T cell and an antigen presenting cell. T and B lymphocytes recirculate between the lymphatic fluid, lymph node, and blood, entering the lymph node through high endothelial venules. Once inside the node, lymphocytes migrate through the T-cell zone and B-cell follicles until encountering an antigen presented by CD169+ macrophages or other antigen-presenting dendritic cells (1). The temporal and spatial control of antigen transport into the lymph node is dependent upon both the flow of isolated antigen *via* afferent lymphatic channels, and the trafficking into lymph nodes of intracellular antigen in antigen-presenting cells (APCs). Significant changes in lymph node architecture, inhibition of lymphocyte egress, and expansion of the lymph node stroma occur following antigen-mediated activation of intranodal immune responses.

We recently discovered that neural signals provide an essential mechanism in lymph nodes to retain antigen and lymphocytes (2). Lymph nodes are innervated by both sensory (afferent) and motor (efferent) neurons, with abundant innervation of the APCs in the T-cell zone, subsinoidal layer, and cortical extrafollicular zones (3, 4). The neuronal density within the lymph nodes is dynamic, expanding significantly following antigenic stimulation of an early lymphocyte response (5, 6). In naïve mice exposed to the antigen keyhole limpet hemocyanin (KLH) in the hind paw for the first time, we observed that KLH flowed rapidly from the popliteal lymph node (adjacent to the injection site) to the sciatic lymph node by traveling up the lymphatic chain. Surprisingly, prior exposure to KLH significantly impaired the flow of KLH from the popliteal to the sciatic lymph node during subsequent antigen exposure. This restriction of antigen flow from distal to proximal lymph nodes was antigen-specific and required functioning sensory neural signals, because inhibiting neural signals to the lymph node region restored antigen flow in immunized animals (2). The neural mechanism that restricted antigen flow is mediated by a subset of Nav1.8+ sensory neurons, which include nociceptors, because antigen failed to accumulate in the distal lymph node of animals rendered deficient in Nav1.8+ neurons (2). Early work had previously established that immune complexes can interact via Fc receptors expressed on sensory neurons to induce intracellular signaling mechanisms that require transient receptor potential canonical 3 (TRPC3) channel and the Syk-PLC-IP3 pathway (7, 8) that mediates the release of calcitonin gene-related peptide (CGRP) and substance P (9). Immunohistochemistry using labeled antigen revealed colocalization of labeled antigen and FcyRI receptors in neurons at the site of antigen injection in the paw (2). Thus together, these studies implicate sensory neurons in regulating antigen trafficking during immunization through a pathway that requires Nav1.8 and FcyR.

As we continued to explore the role of sensory neurons in immunization, we were very surprised to observe that sensory neurons obtained from the dorsal root ganglia (DRGs) of immunized animals contained abundant levels of antigen-specific antibodies. While others have reported the localization of antibodies to neurons in brain, to our knowledge, the localization of antibodies to sensory neurons in peripheral tissues has not been previously described. *Rag2* expression has been identified in brain neurons, but convincing evidence that neurons can synthesize antigen-specific antibodies is lacking. Accordingly, here we used molecular genetic analyses, and transgenic and chimeric mice to show for the first time that dorsal root ganglion (DRG) sensory neurons in immunized animals accumulate lymphocyte-derived, antigen-specific IgG₁.

MATERIALS AND METHODS

Animals

Six- to eight-week old male C57BL/6J (CD45.2), congenic B6.SJL-Ptprc^a*Pepc*^b/BoyJ (also known as CD45.1;B6 Cd45.1, Pep Boy; or Ly5.1), B6.129S7-Rag1^{tm1Mom}/J [also known as Rag1 knock out (KO)]; B6.129P2(Cg)-Ighg1^{tm1(cre)Cgn}/J (Cγ1-cre), B6.Cg-Gt(ROSA)26Sor^{tm14(CAG-tdTomato)Hze}/J (Ai14(RCL-tdT)-D), C57BL/6-Rag2tm1Cgn/J (Rag2 flox), and B6.Cg-Tg(Syn1-cre)671Jxm/J and B6.129S2-Ighm^{tm1Cgn}/J (µMT) mice were purchased from the Jackson Laboratory (Bar Harbor, ME, USA). Syn1-cre mice were crossed to Rag2^{flox/flox} mice to generate Syn-cre/Rag2^{flox/+}. Syn1-cre/ Rag2^{flox/+} mice were backcrossed to Rag2^{flox/flox} mice to generate Syn1-cre/Rag2^{flox/flox} (Rag2^{KO}) mice. To generate Ighg1-tdTomato mice, B6.129P2(Cg)-Ighg1tm1(cre)Cgn/J mice were bred with tdTomato reporter mice (B6.Cg-Gt(ROSA)26Sor^{tm14(CAG-tdTomato)Hze}/J). Mice were housed in the animal facility of the Feinstein Institute for Medical Research under standard temperature and 12 h light and dark cycles. All mice were allowed to acclimate for at least 7 days before experimentation. All protocols used in this study involving animals were approved by the Institutional Animal Care and Use Committee (IACUC) of the Feinstein Institute for Medical Research, and all experimentation was in accordance with the National Institutes of Health guidelines for animal care (Guide for the Care and Use of Laboratory Animals, National Research Council 2011).

Generation of Chimeric Mice

The recipient mice were sub-lethally irradiated with two split doses (WT: 5 Gy; Rag1 KO: 4 Gy) delivered 14 h apart, and their immune systems were rescued via BM transplantations from Rag1 KO (CD45.2) or WT (CD45.1) mice, respectively. Antibiotic gel diet (MediGel® TMS) was given to animals before and after irradiation. Donor mice were euthanized by CO₂ asphyxiation/cervical dislocation, and the femur and tibia were harvested. BM cells were collected by gently flushing the femurs and tibia and suspended at a concentration of 2×10^6 cells in 200 µL of sterile Hank's balanced salt solution (HBSS). Cells were administered intravenously (retro-orbital injection) to recipient mice 4-5 h after the second dose of irradiation. Reconstitution of the BM in recipient mice was confirmed after 2-4 weeks by assessing numbers of CD45.1 or CD45.2-positive cells in the peripheral blood by flow cytometry (reconstitution was >98%).

Immunization Protocols

For all immunohistochemical staining of DRGs, RNA-seq, and ELISpot assays, mice were injected intraperitoneally with either 50% alum (ImjectTM Alum; Thermo Fisher Scientific, Waltham, MA, USA) or 50% alum + 100 µg KLH (Calbiochem, San Diego, CA, USA) or 50% alum + 100 µg ovalbumin (OVA; Invivogen, San Diego, CA, USA) in 200 µl of 0.9% saline on day 0 and day 14. DRGs were harvested 14 days later (see below). For *in vivo* analysis of gene expression by quantitative PCR (qPCR), mice were injected with either 50% alum or 50% alum + 100 µg KLH in 200 µl of 0.9% saline on days 0, 14, and 28, and DRGs were collected 24 h post each injection.

Collection of Whole DRGs and Isolation of Sensory Neuron Preparations

Dorsal root ganglia from thoracic and lumbar regions were harvested from mice immediately following euthanasia by CO2 asphyxiation. DRGs from the thoracic and lumbar regions were chosen because they have been shown to innervate the peritoneal cavity (10). DRGs were gently collected from the cavities along the lateral vertebral column as described previously (11) and enriched for neuronal populations, as described by Ref. (12). For the isolation of sensory neurons, DRGs were digested with 1 µg/ml collagenase/dispase (Roche Life Science, Germany) in neurobasal medium (Gibco, Thermo Fisher Scientific, Waltham, MA, USA) for 1 h at 37°C on a rotator-shaker. Following digestion, DRGs were washed with HBSS (Gibco), triturated using fire-polished glass Pasteur pipettes (Fisher Scientific, Waltham, MA), and filtered through a 70-µm strainer. The cell suspension was layered onto 15% BSA in HBSS and centrifuged at ×129g for 20 min without brake. The cell pellet was re-suspended in neurobasal medium. B lymphocytes were depleted from cell preparations using Dynabeads[™] mouse pan B purification kit (Invitrogen, USA), and cell purity was assessed by flow cytometry. The resulting sensory neuron preparation was resuspended in complete neurobasal medium [neurobasal[™] medium supplemented with penicillin-streptomycin (Gibco), GlutaMax[™] (Gibco), B-27® serum-free supplement (Gibco), and 50 ng/ml NGF (Sigma-Aldrich)].

Immunohistochemical Staining

Whole mount DRGs were harvested from mice immediately after euthanasia by CO₂ asphyxiation as described above and fixed with 4% PFA for 2 h. Fixed specimens were incubated overnight in 30% sucrose/PBS, washed, embedded, and frozen in optimal cutting temperature compound (Tissue-TEK OCT, Electron Microscopy Sciences, VWR, Radnor, PA, USA). 14 μ m thick frozen sections were mounted on the Superfrost Plus glass slides (Thermo Fisher Scientific). The tissue sections were blocked and permeabilized with blocking solution containing rabbit serum and 0.1% Triton X-100. For immunostaining, blocked/ permeabilized sections were stained with AlexaFluor 488-rabbit F(ab')₂ anti-mouse IgG (H + L) (1:1,000; Abcam, San Francisco, CA, USA), AlexaFluor 647-rabbit anti-NeuN (1:50; Abcam), and DAPI. Sections were mounted in ProLong anti-fade mounting medium (Thermo Fisher Scientific) and imaged using an LSM880 laser scanning confocal microscope (Carl Zeiss) using X40 Zeiss plan-apochromatic oil objective with Z stacks. The numbers of NeuN-positive and NeuN-positive IgG-positive neurons were quantified in five DRG sections pooled from three animals using ImageJ. The percentages of IgG-positive neurons were quantified by counting the number of neurons double positive for IgG and NeuN divided by the total NeuN-positive neurons in each DRG section and then multiplied by 100.

Primary Cultures of Isolated DRG Sensory Neuron Preparations

Dorsal root ganglion neuron preparations were cultured in complete neurobasal medium [neurobasalTM medium supplemented with penicillin-streptomycin (Gibco), GlutaMaxTM (Gibco), B-27[®] serum-free supplement (Gibco), 50 ng/ml NGF (Sigma-Aldrich), 10% fetal bovine serum, and 1× β -mercaptoethanol] for DRG neuron activation assays (see below).

ELISpot Assay

Dorsal root ganglion sensory neurons (isolated and prepared as described above) were cultured on anti-IgG or OVA- or KLHcoated ELISPOT plates and developed using the standardized ELISpot kit (Mabtech Inc., Cincinnati, OH, USA). Briefly, 96 well flat bottom multi-screen filter plates (Millipore, Billerica, MA, USA) were coated with 100 μ L per well of KLH (50 μ g/ml) or OVA (50 μ g/ml) or anti-IgG antibody (15 μ g/ml). The plates were incubated overnight at 4°C, washed with PBS, and blocked using complete neurobasal medium. DRG sensory neurons (isolated and prepared as described above from five mice per group for eight wells) suspended in complete neurobasal medium were cultured in the plates overnight at 37°C with 5% CO₂. ELISpots were developed as per the manufacturer's protocol and scanned and analyzed at Cellular Technology Ltd. (Shaker Heights, OH, USA).

FluoroSpot Assay

Dorsal root ganglion sensory neurons (isolated and prepared as described above) were cultured in anti-mouse IgG-coated plates and incubated overnight at 37° C with 5% CO₂. FluoroSpots were developed using the fluorescent tagged mouse IgG₁, IgG_{2a}, and IgG₃ detection kit as per the manufacturer's protocol (Cellular Technology Ltd.) and scanned and analyzed at Cellular Technology Ltd.

In Vitro B Cell and DRG Neuron Activation Studies

Splenic B cells were purified from 7- to 10-week-old naïve C57BL/6 mice using the EasySep B Cell Isolation Kit (STEMCELL Technologies, Cambridge, MA, USA). B cell purity (CD19-positive cells) was confirmed (>99%) using flow cytometry. Isolated B cells were cultured in complete DMEM containing penicillin, streptomycin, glutamine, β -mercaptoethanol (1× each) and 10% fetal bovine serum at 3 × 10⁶ cells/ml per well (24 well plate) in duplicate. DRG neurons were isolated from naïve C57BL/6 mice and depleted of B cells, as described above. DRG neurons from five naïve mice were cultured in 0.25 ml per well (48 well plate) in duplicate per condition in complete neurobasal

media (described above) containing 10% fetal bovine serum and $1 \times \beta$ -mercaptoethanol. B cells and DRG neurons were stimulated with (1) vehicle (untreated cells); (2) LPS (25 µg/ml) + IL-4 (10 ng/ml); and (3) anti-CD40 (10 µg/ml) + IL-4 (10 ng/ml). B cells were harvested 24, 48, and 72 h post stimulation, and DRG neurons were harvested 48, 72, 96, and 120 h post stimulation, and markers of antibody production and the generation of plasmablasts/plasma cells were assessed by qPCR (e.g., *Rag2, Aicda,* and *Prdm-1*, as described below; see **Table 1** for primers).

RNA Isolation

Naïve mouse spleens (positive control) and DRG neuron preparations isolated from naïve, alum-injected, and alum + KLHimmunized mice (n = 10 mice per condition, pooled) were lysed with Qiazol lysis reagent (Qiagen, Germantown, MD, USA) and stored at -80° C until RNA preparation (DRG neurons from 10 mice yielded approximately 50 µg RNA). Spleen and DRG RNA were isolated using the RNeasy Universal Kit (Qiagen). For the *in vitro* activation assays (described above), RNA was isolated from DRG neurons using the RNeasy Universal Kit (Qiagen) and from B cells using the RNeasy Mini Kit (Qiagen). For RNA-seq studies, RNA quality was analyzed using the Bioanalyzer (Agilent Technologies, Santa Clara, CA, USA); RNA integrity numbers (or RIN values) were approximately 8.0. All RNA samples had OD260:OD280 ratios >1.8.

RNA-Seq and Analysis

The sequencing mRNA libraries (for paired-end reads) were prepared using RNA isolated from DRG neurons purified from either alum-injected or alum + KLH-immunized C57BL/6J mice (n = 10 mice per group, pooled) using the TruSeq Stranded mRNA Sample Preparation Kit (Illumina, San Diego, CA, USA), according to the manufacturer's instructions. As an exploratory step for characterizing the DRG neuron preparations, deep RNA sequencing was performed on the Illumina NextSeq 500 platform. The read depth was at least 60 M reads per sample using 75 base pair paired-end reads for a total output of ~18 Gb. The raw image files from the NextSeq sequencer were de-multiplexed and converted to fastq files using the bcl2fastq BaseSpace App (Illumina). RNA-seq analysis was performed on the existing annotated reference transcriptome (mouse) - no alternate transcript discovery was performed. Adapter sequences and low-quality base reads were trimmed from fastq files using cutadapt. The fastq files were

TABLE 1	Quantitative	PCR	(qPCR)	primers	and	probes
---------	--------------	-----	--------	---------	-----	--------

Gene name	Forward sequence	Reverse sequence	Probe	
Rag1	aggcctgtggagcaaggta	gctcagggtagacggcaag	46	
Rag2	tgaataaagatgtcaacagccaat	ggtaccctcaatccccactt	29	
Aicda	tcctgctcactggacttcg	gcgtaggaacaacaattccac	71	
Ungv1v2	ccatggggatttgtcagg	acagtgaggacggcgttg	101	
Cd19	aaggtcattgcaaggtcagc	ctgggactatccatccacca	21	
Cd138	gagggctctggagaacaaga	tgtggctccttcgtccac	5	
Prdm1	cgctatgactttggtgcttg	accctcacctctgcactga	108	
Hprt1	tcctcctcagaccgctttt	cctggttcatcatcgctaatc	95	

Forward and reverse primers and probes for indicated mouse genes (Roche Universal ProbeLibrary); v1v2 = variant 1 variant 2.

aligned to the iGenome mm10 reference sequence from Illumina, and gene expression was quantified using kallisto.¹ Data are reported as transcripts per million (TPM), which are considered more comparable between samples of different origins and composition, and the most frequently reported RNA-seq gene expression values (13). An expression value >3.0 TPM (transcripts per million) was used as a threshold for detectable expression. The RNA-seq data discussed here have been deposited in the NCBI Gene Expression Omnibus (GEO) (14) and are accessible through GEO Series accession number GSE108428.²

RNA-Seq Deconvolution Analysis

We utilized DeconRNASeq software (15) to perform RNAseq deconvolution analysis to infer cell type compositions of the neuronal preparations isolated from alum-injected and alum + KLH-immunized mice. DeconRNASeq, a freely available software package written in R, was downloaded from http:// bioconductor.org/packages. DeconRNASeq uses a globally optimized non-negative decomposition algorithm for estimating the relative proportions of distinctive cell types in a mixture sample. High-quality pure cell-type signatures were derived from RNA sequencing data on single cells from the mouse lumbar DRGs (16). The data are available from the GEO (GSE59739), and the normalized data expressed as reads per million (RPM) were downloaded from http://linnarssonlab.org/drg/. This dataset contains single cell RNA-seq measures of 799 cells as well as clustering assignments of 731 of these cells by principal component analysis. The five principal cell classes included 109 non-neuronal (NoN) cells, 81 peptidergic nociceptor (PEP) cells, 169 non-pep (NP) cells, 139 neurofilament containing (NF) cells, and 233 tyrosine hydroxylases containing (TH) cells. We averaged the RNA-seq measures for each of the five cell classes. We excluded genes in which the mean RPKM (reads per kilobase of TPM mapped reads) value for the cells types was below a 0.1 cutoff value. There were 11,776 genes that passed this constraint and were used in the deconvolution analysis. Using the deconvolution analysis, we analyzed relative proportions of distinctive cell types in our groups. Based on pure cell-type signatures, approximately 73% of our DRG neuron preparations were neuronal (Figure S1 in Supplementary Material). Of the cells with a neuronal origin, three different neuronal subtypes were identified: peptidergic nociceptor (PEP) cells, non-PEP (NP) cells, and NF (NF) cells.

Two Step Real-Time qPCR

Two step qPCR analysis was carried out to analyze the relative expression of target genes in B cell-depleted DRG neuron preparations isolated from naïve, alum-injected and alum + KLH-immunized mice, spleens and whole DRG preparations (without B cell depletion) isolated from naïve mice, as well as *in vitro* stimulated B cells and DRG neuron preparations (described above). First, cDNA synthesis was performed using ~1.5 μ g of RNA using the ABI High-Capacity cDNA Reverse Transcription Kit (Thermo

¹http://www.nature.com/nbt/journal/v34/n5/full/nbt.3519.html (Accessed: December 29, 2017).

²https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/geo/query/acc.cgi?acc=GSE108428 (Accessed: December 29, 2017).

Fisher Scientific). Second, qPCR reactions were performed (up to 35 cycles) in triplicate using the specific mouse primer pairs and probes (**Table 1**) (Roche Universal ProbeLibrary), ~25 ng cDNA per well in a 384-well plate using the Eurogentec qPCR MasterMix (AnaSpec, Fremont, CA, USA) and the Roche 480 Light Cycler (Roche Diagnostics). All qPCR samples were run in triplicate. Mouse *Hprt1* was used as the housekeeping gene for normalization. Changes in gene expression, normalized for *Hprt1* expression, were calculated as relative fold-changes using the comparative Ct ($\Delta\Delta$ Ct) method (17).

Statistical Analysis

GraphPad Prism 6.0 software was used for all statistical analysis. Values are presented as mean \pm SD. Kruskal–Wallis ANOVA, followed by appropriate *post hoc* tests for multiple comparisons, and Mann-Whitney non-parametric test (for two groups) were performed to determine statistical significance. *P* values equal to or below 0.05 were considered significant.

RESULTS

Detection of IgG in Sensory Neurons of Mouse DRG

To study the accumulation of IgG in DRG sensory neurons, we performed immunohistochemical analysis of whole mount DRGs

collected from naïve (untreated), alum-injected, or alum + KLHimmunized mice using a rabbit $F(ab')_2$ anti-mouse IgG (H+L) antibody. The F(ab')₂ fragment against IgG has been used for immunohistochemical staining because it is small and can penetrate tissues/cells, and does not bind to the Fc receptors expressed on the target cells (18, 19). Mice were subjected to either sham immunization, intraperitoneal injection with adjuvant (alum) or immunization with alum + KLH. Animals received an intraperitoneal booster dose on day 14, and whole mount lumbar and thoracic DRGs were isolated from naïve and immunized mice after 4 weeks of immunization. Neuronal populations from DRG sections were stained with labeled anti-NeuN antibodies that recognize the neuronal nuclear protein NeuN. While only sparse IgG-positive staining was observed within the NeuN-positive DRG sensory neurons from the naïve and alum-injected animals, a significant increase in the number of double IgG-positive NeuN-positive neurons was observed in DRGs collected from alum + KLH-immunized mice (Figures 1A-C). Quantitative analysis revealed that IgG-positive staining of the NeuN+ DRG neurons was similar in naïve (3.5% \pm 1.8%,) and alum-injected mice (5.9% ± 4.1%) (Figure 1D, a total of 824 and 1,343 NeuN+ neurons were analyzed from naive and alum-injected mice, respectively). By contrast, a significantly higher percentage of NeuN+ DRG neurons stained for IgG following alum + KLH immunization (23.8% \pm 9.1%) (Figure 1D, P < 0.05, a total of 814 NeuN+ neurons were analyzed). NeuN is most abundant in



FIGURE 1 | Sensory neurons of the mouse dorsal root ganglia (DRGs) exhibit abundant IgG reactivity. Immunohistochemical staining of whole DRGs isolated from (A) naïve, (B) alum-injected, and (C) alum + KLH-immunized C57BL/6J mice to detect neurons (NeuN, red), IgG (green), and nuclei (DAPI, blue). 400x magnification; scale bar = 20 μ m. (D) Percentage of double IgG-positive, NeuN-positive neurons (among total NeuN-positive neurons) in DRGs isolated from naïve, alum-injected, and alum + KLH-immunized mice (n = 5 per group). A total number of 824, 1,343, and 814 NeuN+ DRG neurons were assessed for immunostaining for the naïve, alum-treated and alum + KLH-immunized mice, respectively. Data are shown as mean percentage ± SD. *P < 0.05 vs naïve DRGs Kruskal–Wallis one way ANOVA (followed by Dunn's Multiple Comparison Test).
the neuronal nucleus, and IgG protein is primarily distributed in the cytoplasm of sensory neurons (**Figures 1A–C**).

Sensory Neurons From DRG Release Antigen-Specific IgG₁

To investigate the antigen-specificity of antibodies sequestered in neurons, DRG sensory neurons were cultured on ELISpot plates. A significant increase in the number of total IgG-releasing neurons was observed in DRGs isolated from alum + KLH-immunized mice as compared to alum-injected controls (**Figures 2A,B**). It is interesting to note that fewer neurons releasing IgG were detected in animals that received only alum (**Figures 2A,B**), which is in agreement with our immunohistochemical data showing low numbers of sensory neurons sequestering antibodies in DRGs of alum-injected controls (**Figure 1B**). Similar to alum + KLHimmunization, a significant increase in number of neurons releasing total IgG and OVA-specific IgG was observed in DRGs harvested from alum + OVA-immunized mice (**Figures 2C,D**). As alum + KLH-immunized mice exhibited robust responses, we utilized this model for our subsequent studies. The majority of these DRG sensory neurons from alum + KLH-immunized mice released IgG₁ isotype (**Figure 2E**). To study the antigen specificity of the IgG associated with DRG sensory neurons, we next assessed the number of IgG-releasing neurons in a KLH-specific or an OVA-specific ELISpot assay. A significant increase in



FIGURE 2 | Dorsal root ganglion (DRG) neurons release antigen-specific IgG₁. (A) Representative images from total IgG ELISpot assay performed on DRG neurons isolated from alum-injected and alum + KLH-immunized mice. Quantitation of total IgG-releasing DRG neurons isolated from (B) alum-injected and alum + KLH-immunized mice (n = 5 per group) or (C) alum-injected and alum + ovalbumin (OVA)-immunized mice (n = 5 per group) using the ELISpot assay (mean ± SD); **P < 0.01 vs. alum-injected (Mann-Whiteny test). (D) Quantitation of anti-OVA-releasing DRG neurons isolated from alum-injected and alum + OVA-immunized mice (n = 5 per group) using the Anti-OVA IgG ELISpot assay (mean ± SD); **P < 0.01 vs. alum-injected (Mann-Whitney test). (E) Quantification of IgG₁-, IgG_{2a}-, and IgG₃-specific FluoroSpots from DRG neurons isolated from alum-injected and alum + KLH-immunized mice using the IgG isotype FluoroSpot assay; (mean ± SD, n = 4 per group); *P < 0.05 vs. alum-injected (Mann-Whitney test). (F) Quantification of anti-OVA- and anti-KLH-specific IgG immunospots from DRG neurons isolated from alum-injected and alum + KLH-immunized mice (mean ± SD, n = 4 per group) using the antigen-specific ELISpot assay; *P < 0.05 vs. alum-injected for each antigen (Mann-Whitney test).

KLH-specific neurons was observed in animals immunized with alum + KLH as compared to alum-injected controls (**Figure 2F**). In contrast, no anti-OVA IgG-releasing neurons were detected in DRGs isolated from either alum-injected or alum + KLH-immunized mice (**Figure 2F**), indicating that antigen-specific IgG antibodies are associated with DRG sensory neurons in immunized animals.

DRG Sensory Neurons Lack Expression of Essential Enzymes Required for IgG Synthesis

To assess if sensory neurons from DRGs have the molecular machinery to synthesize antibodies and undergo class-switching, we analyzed the transcriptome of the neuronal population using RNA-seq. DRGs were harvested from animals immunized with alum + KLH (n = 10) or alum-injected controls (n = 10) and RNA-seq analysis was performed using the RNA prepared from pooled DRG neurons for downstream processing to maximize biological diversity. The RNA-seq analysis was primarily used to evaluate the overall transcriptome of the DRG neuron preparations and not to statistically compare the alum vs. alum + KLHimmunized groups. As an exploratory step for characterizing the DRG neuron preparations, RNA-seq was performed using the Illumina NextSeq platform. An average of 17,355 and 17,030 genes were detected (detection > 3 transcripts per million, TPM) in the two groups studied, alum-injected and alum + KLHimmunized, respectively.

Further examination of the RNA-seq data revealed that the expression of neuronal and nociceptor-related gene expression was present in the alum-injected and alum + KLH-immunized groups (Table 2). In contrast, the expression of B lymphocyte, T lymphocyte, mast cell, and basophil-related genes were not observed in either of the groups. Both neuronal preparations show a similar low level of positive regulatory domain zinc finger protein-1 (Prdm1) expression (Table 2), which encodes Blimp1, a protein required for the differentiation of B cells into plasma cells (20). These data demonstrate that the enriched neuronal preparation in our study is devoid of B lymphocytes. We next evaluated whether the DRG sensory neuron populations express any of the essential genes required for antibody synthesis and class-switching. No expression of Rag1, Rag2, Aicda, or Ung genes was observed in either alum-injected or alum + KLH-immunized group (Table 2), indicating that DRG sensory neurons lack the genetic make-up to produce antibodies.

To confirm the RNA-seq data, we validated the expression of genes required for antibody synthesis and B cell differentiation into plasmablasts/plasma cells at different time points post-immunization. DRG neuronal preparations were isolated from animals (alum-injected controls or alum + KLH-immunized) at three different time points (n = 10 mice per group): post-primary immunization, post-first booster and post-second booster as described in the Section "Materials and Methods." The expression pattern of four genes related to antibody synthesis (*Rag1, Rag2, Aicda,* and *Ung*) and two genes corresponding to B lymphocyte/plasma cell markers (*Cd19* and *Prdm1*) were

validated by quantitative real-time RT-PCR. As expected, high levels of the B cell marker, Cd19, and low-moderate levels of Rag1, Rag2, Aicda, and Ung were observed in the naïve spleen. However, DRG sensory neurons failed to express Rag1, Aicda or Ung at any of the time points studied (Table 3). Our preliminary RNA-seq data confirmed the expression of Il4ra (the gene that encodes the alpha chain of the IL-4 receptor, a type I transmembrane protein that can bind IL-4 and IL-13 to regulate IgG production) in DRG sensory neurons (TPM value ~5) and the expression of the *Tlr4* gene (that encodes the receptor for LPS) (TPM value ~7). To address the possibility that the molecular events related to antibody synthesis are not operative during the DRG sample collection and analysis, but may be induced in a similar manner as activated B cells, we stimulated DRG sensory neurons (or splenic B cells as a positive control) in vitro and assessed the expression of Rag2 and Aicda at three different time points post-stimulation. We used two conditions for in vitro activation of DRG sensory neurons and B cells: LPS + IL-4 (T-independent) or anti-CD40 + IL-4 (T-dependent) and no treatment (vehicle). As reported previously (21, 22), stimulation of mature mouse B cells with LPS + IL-4 resulted in the expression of both Rag2 and Aicda in vitro in a time-dependent manner (Figure 3). In contrast, activation of DRG sensory neurons with either T-independent (LPS + IL-4) or T-dependent (anti-CD40 + IL-4) stimuli failed to induce either Rag2 or Aicda gene expression (Figure 3). These data confirm that DRG sensory neurons lack the expression of essential enzymes required for IgG synthesis.

Transgenic *Ighg1*-tdTomato Mice Do Not Express tdTomato in DRG Sensory Neurons

Casola et al (23) have produced a transgenic Ighg1-cre mouse that can be used in combination with a reporter gene to analyze the transcription of Igy1 constant region gene segment (Cy1) in antibody expressing cells. We utilized the *Ighg1*-cre mice to induce expression of a fluorescent reporter protein, tdTomato, in antibody-expressing cells because IgG1 was found to be the most prominent subtype in the DRG neurons (Figure 2E). The elimination of the STOP cassette and subsequent tdTomato expression was achieved by crossing Ighg1-cre mice with B6.Cg-Gt(ROSA)26Sor^{tm14(CAG-tdTomato)Hze}/J mice, resulting in tdTomato expression mostly in cells expressing Cy1 and hence, IgG1. Transgenic mice (carrying both cre and tdTomato) were indistinguishable from their WT littermate controls (carrying only cre or tdTomato) in terms of developmental features. tdTomato is one of the brightest among the red-fluorescent proteins and well-suited for immunohistochemical analysis. Accordingly, we found that the tdTomato reporter mice had increased numbers of tdTomato + cells in their spleens following immunization (Figure 4A). However, no colocalization of tdTomato fluorescent signal and antibody staining was observed in sensory neurons following immunization (Figure 4B). As tdTomato expression is driven by the transcription of $C\gamma 1$ (of IgG₁), these data confirm that Ighg1 are not expressed in sensory neurons from DRG.

TABLE 2 | Expression of neuron, non-neuron, Fc gamma receptor, and antibody recombination gene expression by DRGs.

Neuronal marker genes	RefSeq ID	Protein	Alum-TPM	Alum + KLH -TPM
Nes	NM_016701	Nestin	22.40	22.48
Nefh	NM_010904	Neurofilament Heavy, NF200	1,020.71	973.48
Nefl	NM_010910	Neurofilament Light, NF68	5,259.31	5,048.04
Nefm	NM_008691	Neurofilament Medium, NF3	2,262.77	2,181.69
Rbfox3	NM_001285438	NeuN	54.34	37.77
Nociceptor-related genes				
Nrp2	NM_008737	Neuropilin 2	91.98	94.94
Scn1a	NM_018733	Na _v 1.1	140.59	161.37
Scn7a	NM_009135	Na _v 2.1	693.59	694.48
Scn10a	NM_009134	Na _v 1.8	293.78	276.91
Scn11a	NM_011887	Na _v 1.9	374.29	330.16
Trpa1	NM_177781	TRPA1	153.92	130.88
Trpv1	NM_001001445	TRPV1	72.59	73.55
Trpv2	NM_011706	TRPV2	10.51	7.61
B cell marker genes				
Cd5	NM_007650	CD5	0	0
Cd19	NM_009844	CD19	0	0
Cd22	NM_009845	CD22	0.79	0.76
Ptprc	NM 011210	B220: CD45R	0.44	0
Prdm1	NM_007548	BLIMP1	3.79	3.07
T cell marker genes				
Cd3e	NM 007648	CD3e	0.19	0.04
Cd3q	NM 009850	CD3y	0	0
Cd8a	NM 001081110	CD8A	0	0
Cd80	NM_009855	CD80	0.89	0.93
Basophil and mast cell genes				
Cd200r3	NM_029018	CD200R3	0	0
Cd200r3	NM_001128132	CD200R3	0	0
Cd200r3	NM_027578	CD200R3	0	0
Anpep	NM_008486	CD13	0.13	0.16
ll3ra	NM_008369	IL-3Ra	0.19	0.04
Fc gamma receptor genes				
Fcgr1	NM_010186	FcyR1	0.07	0.04
Fcgr2b	NM 010187	FcyR2b	5.67	4.44
Fcgr2b	NM 001077189	FcyR2b	0	0.66
Fcgr3	NM_010188	FcyR3	0.3	0.3
Fcgr4	NM_144559	FcyR4	4.32	3.97
Fcgrt	NM_010189	FcRn	2.31	1.40
Ab recombination genes				
Aicda	NM_009645	AID	0.05	0.02
Rag1	NM_009019	RAG1	0.08	0.06
Rag2	NM_009020	RAG2	0.61	0.56
Ung	NM_011677	Uracil-DNA glycosylase (UNG)	1.27	0.71

For RNA-Seq: RNA was isolated from DRG neurons collected from alum-injected mice and alum + KLH-immunized mice (n = 10 animals per group – pooled). The values expressed are TPM values for each pooled sample (without SDs). TPM, transcripts per million (relative abundance of gene expression based on the length of each gene and for sequencing depth).

DRG Sensory Neurons Lacking Neuronal *Rag2* Expression Contain Antigen-Specific Antibodies

Because neuronal *Rag2* expression has been implicated in previous work (24–27), here we crossed floxed-*Rag2* transgenic mice with synapsin-cre transgenic mice generating null mutants that selectively lack *Rag2* expression in neurons (with abundant *Rag2* expression in B cells). Analysis of immunoglobulin reactivity in the DRGs of null mutants revealed the presence of IgG-positive NeuN-positive neurons in both alum-injected (**Figure 5A**) and alum + KLH-immunized (**Figure 5B**) mice. Similar to previous observations with WT mice (**Figures 2A,B,F**), significantly higher numbers of IgG-releasing and anti-KLH IgG-releasing DRG neurons were observed in the alum + KLH group when compared to the alum-injected group even in the absence of *Rag2* expression (**Figures 5C,D**). Taken together, our results indicate that sensory neurons from DRGs lack the enzymes and cannot synthesize antibodies.

Antibodies Found in DRG Neurons Are Released by B Cells

Accordingly, we reasoned that the neurons from DRGs sequester and retain antibodies produced by plasma cells, and therefore, DRGs isolated from mice incapable of producing B cell-derived

TABLE 3 | In vivo analysis of gene expression by Q-PCR.

	Day 0		Day 14		Day 28			
	Alum	Alum + KLH	Alum	Alum + KLH	Alum	Alum + KLH	Naïve DRG	Naïve Spleen
Rag1	1.0 ± 0.2	2.0 ± 0.2	0.6 ± 0.4	0.6 ± 0.3	1.2 ± 0.4	0.7 ± 0.2	0.7 ± 0.2	41.05 ± 5.3
Rag2	1.0 ± 0.4	1.3 ± 0.6	12.2 ± 3.1	57.4 ± 9.9	18.0 ± 1.6	43.4 ± 14.7	1.8 ± 0.4	$2,083 \pm 370$
Aicda	1.0 ± 0.0	0.0 ± 0.0	0.0 ± 0.0	0.0 ± 0.0	0.3 ± 0.0	0.4 ± 0.0	0.0 ± 0.0	750 ± 149
Ung	1.0 ± 0.1	1.5 ± 0.2	0.7 ± 0.2	1.1 ± 0.2	1.4 ± 0.1	1.3 ± 0.3	0.8 ± 0.1	21.7 ± 1.3
CD19	1.0 ± 0.0	0.4 ± 0.2	0.8 ± 0.0	1.2 ± 0.0	1.8 ± 0.4	1.6 ± 1.7	8.9 ± 2.5	5,7300 ± 8,261
Prdm1	1.0 ± 0.1	1.1 ± 0.2	0.3 ± 0.0	0.4 ± 0.0	0.9 ± 0.2	0.7 ± 0.2	0.3 ± 0.0	14.7 ± 1.8

Mice (n = 3 per group) were injected with either alum alone or alum + KLH on days 0, 14, and 28; DRG neurons were isolated 24 h after the last injection as described in the Section "Materials and Methods." RNA was isolated from resultant DRG neurons, as well as from DRG neurons and spleens harvested from naïve mice. Gene expression was analyzed by qPCR. Data are shown as relative fold changes (mean ± SD) normalized to alum-injected group. Results reveal the lack of Rag1, Aicda, and Ung in DRG neurons across time points and the presence of gene expression in the Naïve spleen.



FIGURE 3 [*In vitro* stimulated splenic B cells, but not dorsal root ganglion (DRG) sensory neurons, express B cell activation markers associated with antibody synthesis. Naïve splenic B cells stimulated *in vitro* for 24–72 h with LPS + IL-4 (**A**) or anti-CD40 + IL-4 (**B**) express genes associated with antibody production (*Rag2* and *Aicda*), as well as *Prdm1*, a marker of activated B cells/plasma cells. Stimulated B cells are compared to naïve freshly isolated, untreated B cells. In contrast, DRG neurons stimulated *in vitro* with LPS + IL-4 (**C**) and anti-CD40 + IL-4 (**D**) for up to 120 h do not exhibit gene expression associated with antibody production (*Rag2* and *Aicda*) or *Prdm1* when compared to untreated DRG neurons. Stimulated DRG neurons are compared to vehicle-treated cells at each time point. Data are shown as mean \pm SD quantitative PCR (qPCR) data for duplicate samples.

antibodies would contain no antigen-specific antibodies. To address this question, we utilized mice with a homozygous targeted disruption of the membrane exon of the Ig mu-chain (μ MT mice) that are deficient of mature peripheral B cells as well as *Rag1* KO mice that do not produce mature T and B lymphocytes (28–30). Immunohistochemical analysis revealed that DRGs from either μ MT or *Rag1* KO mice do not contain antigen-specific antibodies

(Figures 6A,B). Next, we generated chimeric mice by transferring *Rag1* KO BM to WT mice or WT BM to *Rag1* KO mice. After confirming the reconstitution of the recipient animals (data not shown), the chimeric mice received alum injections or alum + KLH immunizations as described. Immunohistochemical analysis of chimeric mice with *Rag1*-deficient BM (*Rag1*negative hematopoietic cells, but *Rag1*-positive DRG sensory neurons) revealed that in the absence of antibody secreting plasma cells, no IgG reactivity is observed in sensory neurons from DRGs isolated from either alum-injected (**Figure 7A**) or



FIGURE 4 | Mouse dorsal root ganglion (DRG) neurons lack Igy1 chain expression. Immunohistochemical staining of spleen and whole DRGs isolated from alum + KLH-immunized mice expressing tdTomato under the control of the *Ighg1* promoter. **(A)** Spleens express Igy1 chain (red) (DAPI = blue). **(B)** DRG neurons express NeuN (gray) and IgG (green), but not Igy1 chain (red; tdTomato) (DAPI = blue). 400x magnification; scale bar = 20 μ m.

alum + KLH-immunized groups (**Figures 7B,C**). In contrast, IgG-positive neuronal populations were observed in DRGs from alum-injected chimeric mice with WT BM (*Rag1*-positive hematopoietic cells, *Rag1*-negative sensory neurons) (**Figure 7D**). Furthermore, immunization with alum + KLH significantly increased the number of IgG-positive sensory neurons in the DRGs as observed with WT mice (**Figures 7E,F**).

We next analyzed the immunoglobulin release by DRG sensory neurons from chimeric mice using both total IgG and KLHspecific IgG ELISpot assays. Increased IgG-positive neuronal cells are observed in the DRGs harvested from chimeric mice with WT BM, but not in the chimeric mice with Rag1-deficient BM (Figure 8A). Analysis of KLH-specific IgG-releasing cells revealed a significant increase in anti-KLH IgG-positive DRG sensory neurons in the DRGs isolated from alum + KLHimmunized chimeric mice with WT BM (Figure 8B). In contrast, no anti-KLH IgG-secreting DRG sensory neurons are observed in immunized chimeric mice with Rag1-deficient BM (Figure 8B). Administration of alum alone also increased the number of total IgG-releasing DRG sensory neurons, but not anti-KLH IgG-positive neurons (Figures 8A,B). Together, these data suggest that DRG sensory neurons not only sequester and retain antibodies secreted by plasma B cells but also can release these antibodies.







FIGURE 6 | Dorsal root ganglion (DRG) neurons from mice deficient in B cell-derived IgGs [μ Mt and *Rag1* knock out (KO)] lack antigen-specific IgG immunoreactivity. Immunohistochemical staining of whole DRGs isolated from alum + KLH-immunized μ Mt **(A)** and *Rag1* KO **(B)** mice stained for neurons (NeuN, red), IgG (green), and nuclei (DAPI, blue), 400x magnification; scale bar = 20 µm.

DISCUSSION

Here we demonstrate that antigen-specific antibodies are sequestered in mouse DRG sensory neurons. A significantly higher number of DRG sensory neurons from immunized animals showed sequestration of antigen-specific antibodies as compared to alum-injected control or naïve mice. RNA-seq analysis and qPCR of the neuronal transcripts revealed that sensory neurons from DRGs lack the genetic machinery to produce antibodies. Using transgenic and chimeric animals, we further confirmed that DRG sensory neurons do not synthesize antigen-specific antibodies, but sequester the antibodies released by plasma cells.

As shown in **Figure 1**, DRG neurons isolated from naive mice and alum-injected mice had similar low percentages of IgG-containing NeuN+ neurons (\sim 4–6%), while DRG neurons isolated from mice immunized with alum + KLH showed significantly higher percentages (\sim 24%). Antibody localization appears



FIGURE 7 | Dorsal root ganglion (DRG) neurons from chimeric mice with *Rag1* knock out (KO) BM lack immunization-induced antibody accumulation. Immunostaining of whole DRGs isolated from alum-injected (**A**) and alum + KLH-immunized (**B**) chimeric mice (*Rag1* KO BM to WT) for neurons (NeuN, red), IgG (green), and nuclei (DAPI, blue). 400x magnification; scale bar = 20 μ m. (**C**) Percentage of double IgG-positive, NeuN-positive neurons (among total NeuN-positive neurons) in DRGs from isolated from alum-injected and alum + KLH-immunized chimeric mice (*Rag1* KO BM into WT mice); data are shown as mean percentage ± SD; (*n* = 5 per group). Immunostaining of whole DRGs isolated from alum-injected (**D**) and alum + KLH-immunized (**E**) chimeric mice (WT BM into *Rag1* KO) for neurons (NeuN, red), IgG (green), and nuclei (DAPI, blue). 400x magnification; scale bar = 20 μ m. (**F**) Percentage of double IgG-positive, NeuN-positive neurons (among total NeuN-positive neurons) in DRGs isolated from alum-injected and alum + KLH-immunized chimeric mice (WT BM to *Rag1* KO); (mean percentage ± SD, *n* = 6 per group). ***P* < 0.05 vs. alum-injected (Mann-Whitney test).





intracellular. However, the subcellular localization of IgG within NeuN+ DRG neurons remains to be determined. All additional experiments included the alum-injected and alum + KLHimmunized groups. Although this study design limited our ability to compare DRG neurons obtained from naive *vs.* alum-treated mice, it focused our studies on assessing antigen-specific antibody responses in alum-injected vs. alum + KLH-immunized mice. The anti-KLH antibodies released by DRG neurons were primarily IgG1 (not IgG2 or IgG3) (**Figure 2D**). We did not assay for IgA, IgE, or IgM antibodies. Future studies will examine what stimuli (e.g., antigen, capsaicin, or KCl) trigger IgG release by DRG neurons.

Antibodies are normally synthesized by mature plasma cells. However, recent accumulating evidence suggests that nonlymphoid cells, such as human sperm (31), hepatocytes (32), certain carcinoma cells (25, 32, 33), and neurons from the central nervous system (34-37), also express genes required for antibody synthesis and produce antibodies. Here, we demonstrate that although DRG sensory neurons exhibit localization of antigenspecific antibodies, the neuronal cells do not express the essential enzymes required for generating antibody diversity. V(D)J recombination is tightly regulated during B cell differentiation by transcriptional regulation of lymphoid-specific recombinase genes encoding RAG1 and RAG2 enzymes (38-41). In mature B cells, antigenic stimulation induces somatic hypermutation, gene conversion, and class switch recombination leading to generation of a secondary repertoire of high-affinity antigen-specific antibodies (42, 43). Activation-induced cytidine deaminase (AID), an enzyme encoded by the Aicda gene, is responsible for regulating and coordinating these three genetic rearrangements in mature B cells (42, 44). AID generates antibody diversity by converting cytosine to uracil within the immunoglobulin loci resulting in mismatch mutations. The uracil-guanine mismatch created by AID is repaired by uracil-DNA glycosylase (UNG), a DNA-repair enzyme encoded by the gene Ung, introducing base-pair changes resulting in antibody diversity (42). The DRG neuronal transcriptome analysis here revealed the absence of *Rag1, Rag2, Aicda,* and *Ung* transcripts. Furthermore, *in vitro* activation of DRG sensory neurons with LPS and IL-4 (to induce T-independent class switch recombination) or anti-CD40 and IL-4 (to induce T-dependent class switch recombination) did not induce significant increases in expression of either *Rag1, Rag2, Aicda,* or *Ung* genes. Moreover, a comprehensive transcriptome analysis of 622 hand-picked single neurons harvested from lumbar DRGs of naïve mice showed no detectable *Rag1, Rag2,* or *Aicda* expression (16).

An interesting finding in the current study is the marked discordance in the expression of Rag1 and Rag2 transcripts in DRG sensory neurons harvested from immunized mice. Amplification of the neuronal transcripts showed low levels of Rag2 but no Rag1 transcripts present in DRG sensory neurons. It is unlikely that DNA contamination contributed to the results, as all samples were treated with DNase before analysis, and intron spanning primers were used. These data rather suggest that Rag1 and Rag2 are differentially expressed in immunized mice. As discussed earlier, expression of Rag1 and Rag2 is tightly controlled and occurs primarily during the early developmental stages of T and B cells. A cis-regulatory element located in the RAG locus regulates coordinated expression of Rag1 and Rag2. However, a less-strict control of transcription within the RAG locus results in functionless expression of Rag2 transcript in the brain and other non-lymphoid tissues (27). Although expression of Rag1 and Rag2 transcripts have been reported in a variety of nonlymphoid cells, including different cancer cell types, epithelial cells and neurons (34, 45, 46), to our knowledge, no functional role for these enzymes have been identified in non-lymphoid cells.

In order to investigate the functional role of the RAG2 enzyme for antibody synthesis in neurons, we developed a neuronspecific *Rag2* KO mouse to detect if antibodies are sequestered in neurons in the absence of neuronal *Rag2* gene expression. We immunized the neuronal *Rag2* KO mice with alum + KLH and observed a significant increase in antibody sequestration, total IgG and anti-KLH IgG-releasing neurons in DRGs from immunized mice even in the absence of Rag2 expression in neurons. Mice deficient in either RAG1 or RAG2 enzymes lack mature lymphocytes and fail to generate antibodies due to their inability to initiate V(D)J rearrangement (30, 47). In the absence of V(D)J recombination and mature B cells, Rag1 KO mice completely lacked antibody localization in their DRG sensory neurons. Consistent with this observation, no localization of antibodies was observed in mice homozygous for an inactivating mutation of the membrane exon of their immunoglobulin µ chain gene (µMT) that results in mature B cell deficiency and no antibody production (29). Adoptive transfer of WT BM into Rag1-deficient mice restored antibody sequestration in DRGs. Together, these results indicate that DRG sensory neurons sequester antibodies released by mature B cells.

Antibody accumulation has been described in brain tissues and cerebrospinal fluid in both healthy and pathological conditions (35, 37, 48, 49). Antigen-antibody immune complexes directly activate sensory neurons resulting in an increase in intracellular calcium (9, 50), initiation of action potentials (8, 50), and the release of neurotransmitters from DRG neurons (9). The presence of antibodies in the nervous system could be attributed to receptor-mediated uptake of antibodies by neurons. Immunoglobulin G and its receptors have been observed in the human nervous system (34), rodent brains (9, 35, 37, 51), and zebrafish sensory neurons (24, 46). Expression of different subtypes of Fcy receptors have been shown in Purkinje cells, parvalbumin neurons, primary neuronal cultures, and sensory neurons (52-54). While RNA-seq and qPCR (data not shown) failed to detect the expression of either Fcgr1 or Fcgr3 in DRG sensory neurons, the expression of one Fcgr2b variant and Fcgrt were detected (Table 2). Consistent with our data, single cell analysis of the DRG neuron transcriptome revealed a lack of expression of Fcy receptors 1 and 3 (16). However, the presence of FcRn, an MHC class I related antibody receptor, has been detected in sensory neurons (16). FcRn, a product of the Fcgrt gene, plays a pivotal role in passively transferring IgG within and across multiple cell types (55-59) and protecting IgG from degradation (59-61). Mice genetically deficient in Fcgrt (lacking FcRn) have significantly reduced plasma half-life of IgG and exhibit hypogammaglobulinemia (60-62). In the central nervous system, FcRn expressed by endothelial cells has been implicated in antibody transport across the blood brain barrier (63). Similar to the situation in the central nervous system, it is possible that in DRGs, FcRn mediates the transport of antibodies into sensory neurons and protects the IgGs from degradation within the neuronal cells. Further studies are required to address the functions of Fcy receptors and FcRn in peripheral DRG sensory neurons. Future studies using in vitro and in vivo methods including single cell qPCR (to compare neurons that sequester IgG vs. those that do not) will provide insight on how and why antigen-specific antibodies are taken up by DRG neurons.

Several possibilities exist that may explain the accumulation of antibodies in sensory neurons. Antibody uptake by neurons may have a self-protecting effect. Using a murine stroke model, Arumugam et al have demonstrated that intravenously injected IgG protects the brain against neuronal death by neutralizing the effects of complement (64). In a mouse model of Alzheimer's disease, antibodies assisted clearance of amyloid β-peptide from the CNS into the circulation via FcRn (65). Antigen-specific antibodies also aid in clearance of neuronal-specific pathogens from neurons. Treatment of encephalitis virus-infected primary cultured neurons with virus-specific antibodies clears the infectious encephalitis virus from neurons by restricting viral gene expression (66). Accordingly, immunodeficient scid mice infected with the encephalitis virus develop persistent non-lethal central nervous system infection (66). It is also possible that invading pathogens get opsonized by the locally released antibodies and are subsequently phagocytosed by glial cells (67). In addition, antigen-antibody complexes may mediate hyperalgesia by activating peripheral sensory neurons. Numerous antigen-specific immune-related disorders are often accompanied by pain. These disorders include autoimmune diseases such as rheumatoid arthritis (68) and Guillain-Barre syndrome (69), viral reactivation syndromes such as herpes zoster (70, 71), and allergic diseases such as atopic and allergic contact dermatitis (72, 73). Elevated levels of antigen-specific antibodies, especially IgG, and immune complexes are found in the serum and affected tissues in these diseases. Immune complexes directly activate nociceptive DRG neurons in a TRPC3-receptor dependent manner, and increase neuronal excitability and thus, potentially contribute to pain (7, 8). Recent studies have demonstrated that intradermal injection of immune complexes dose-dependently produces mechanical and thermal hyperalgesia in the hind paws of rats that can be alleviated by localized administration of non-specific antibody (74). Finally, it is important to note that our studies were confined to DRG sensory neurons. We did not study other sensory neurons (e.g., nodose or trigeminal ganglia).

Our studies demonstrate that peripheral DRG sensory neurons sequester antibodies made by plasma cells. In concluding that DRG neurons do not produce antibodies we are at risk of a type II error (in failing to reject a null hypothesis that is actually false). We have attempted to reduce the risk of this error by analyzing large numbers of DRG neurons from the mice and by testing the same hypothesis using multiple approaches and models [qPCR, RNA-seq, immunostaining, and both in vitro and in vivo models (using multiple genetically modified mice and BM transfer techniques)]. Therefore, we are confident that our results demonstrate that DRG neurons sequester antigen-specific antibodies. These antigen-specific antibodies may play an important role in protecting DRG neurons from pathogen-induced damage, or in inducing antigen-specific hyperalgesia. These findings, together with the previous studies, implicate immune complexes in mediating neuro-immune crosstalk between DRG sensory neurons and antibodies in both physiological and pathological conditions.

ETHICS STATEMENT

All animal experiments were performed in accordance with the National Institutes of Health Guidelines under protocols

approved by the Institutional Animal Care and Use Committee (IACUC) and the Institutional Biosafety Committee (IBC) of the Feinstein Institute for Medical Research, Northwell Health, Manhasset, NY, USA.

AUTHOR CONTRIBUTIONS

MKG, CNM, KJT, and SSC designed research; MKG, PKC, AS, GHI, MA, GK, AL, CNM and SSC performed research; MKG, PKC, AS, GK, JFG, DM, JA, UA, TRC, CNM, KJT, and SSC analyzed and interpreted data; MKG, TRC, CNM, KJT and SSC wrote the article; MM, CP, MAC, TWM, CB, BS and BD provided additional comments and contributed to finalizing the article.

ACKNOWLEDGMENTS

The authors gratefully acknowledge the many insightful discussions with James Rothman, PhD (Yale University).

REFERENCES

- Cyster JG. B cell follicles and antigen encounters of the third kind. Nat Immunol (2010) 11:989–96. doi:10.1038/ni.1946
- Hanes WM, Olofsson PS, Talbot S, Tsaave T, Ochani M, Imperato GH, et al. Neuronal circuits modulate antigen flow through lymph nodes. *Bioelectron Med* (2016) 3:18–28. doi:10.15424/bioelectronmed.2016.00001
- Wulfing C, Gunther HS. Dendritic cells and macrophages neurally hard-wired in the lymph node. *Sci Rep* (2015) 5:16866. doi:10.1038/srep16866
- Suzuki K, Nakai A. Control of lymphocyte trafficking and adaptive immunity by adrenergic nerves. *Clin Exp Neuroimmunol* (2017) 8:15–22. doi:10.1111/ cen3.12376
- Kannan Y, Bienenstock J, Ohta M, Stanisz AM, Stead RH. Nerve growth factor and cytokines mediate lymphoid tissue-induced neurite outgrowth from mouse superior cervical ganglia in vitro. *J Immunol* (1996) 157:313–20.
- Kinkelin I, Mötzing S, Koltenzenburg M, Bröcker EB. Increase in NGF content and nerve fiber sprouting in human allergic contact eczema. *Cell Tissue Res* (2000) 302:31–7. doi:10.1007/s004410000202
- Qu L, Li Y, Pan X, Zhang P, LaMotte RH, Ma C. Transient receptor potential canonical 3 (TRPC3) is required for IgG immune complex-induced excitation of the rat dorsal root ganglion neurons. *J Neurosci* (2012) 32:9554–62. doi:10.1523/JNEUROSCI.6355-11.2012
- Qu L, Zhang P, LaMotte RH, Ma C. Neuronal Fc-gamma receptor I mediated excitatory effects of IgG immune complex on rat dorsal root ganglion neurons. *Brain Behav Immun* (2011) 25:1399–407. doi:10.1016/j.bbi.2011. 04.008
- 9. Andoh T, Kuraishi Y. Direct action of immunoglobulin G on primary sensory neurons through Fc gamma receptor I. *FASEB J* (2004) 18:182–4. doi:10.1096/ fj.02-1169fje
- Peeters PJ. Molecular profiling of murine sensory neurons in the nodose and dorsal root ganglia labeled from the peritoneal cavity. *Physiol Genomics* (2005) 24:252–63. doi:10.1152/physiolgenomics.00169.2005
- Malin SA, Davis BM, Molliver DC. Production of dissociated sensory neuron cultures and considerations for their use in studying neuronal function and plasticity. *Nat Protoc* (2007) 2:152–60. doi:10.1038/nprot.2006.461
- Singh B, Xu Y, McLaughlin T, Singh V, Martinez JA, Krishnan A, et al. Resistance to trophic neurite outgrowth of sensory neurons exposed to insulin. *J Neurochem* (2012) 121:263–76. doi:10.1111/j.1471-4159.2012. 07681.x
- Conesa A, Madrigal P, Tarazona S, Gomez-Cabrero D, Cervera A, McPherson A, et al. A survey of best practices for RNA-seq data analysis. *Genome Biol* (2016) 17:13. doi:10.1186/s13059-016-0881-8

FUNDING

This work was supported by the following grants from the National Institutes of Health: R35 GM118182-01(to KJT) and P01AI102852-01A1 (to SSC, BS, BD and KJT), and funding in part by the General Electric Company.

SUPPLEMENTARY MATERIAL

The Supplementary Material for this article can be found online at https://www.frontiersin.org/articles/10.3389/fimmu.2018.00638/full#supplementary-material.

FIGURE S1 | Cellular composition of DRG neuron preparations. The principal DRG cell types in the sensory neuron preparations isolated from DRGs collected from alum-injected and alum + KLH-immunized mice include neuronal cells: peptidergic nociceptor (PEP) cells, non-peptidergic nociceptor (NP) cells, and neurofilament containing (NF) cells, and non-neuronal (NoN) cells. The cell types were defined by Usoskin and colleagues (16), and the relative proportions were computed using RNA-seq deconvolution analyses, as described in the Section "Materials and Methods."

- Edgar R, Domrachev M, Lash AE. Gene expression omnibus: NCBI gene expression and hybridization array data repository. *Nucleic Acids Res* (2002) 30:207–10. doi:10.1093/nar/30.1.207
- Gong T, Szustakowski JD. DeconRNASeq: a statistical framework for deconvolution of heterogeneous tissue samples based on mRNA-Seq data. *Bioinformatics* (2013) 29:1083–5. doi:10.1093/bioinformatics/btt090
- Usoskin D, Furlan A, Islam S, Abdo H, Lönnerberg P, Lou D, et al. Unbiased classification of sensory neuron types by large-scale single-cell RNA sequencing. *Nat Neurosci* (2014) 18:145–53. doi:10.1038/nn.3881
- Čikoš Š, Bukovská A, Koppel J. Relative quantification of mRNA: comparison of methods currently used for real-time PCR data analysis. *BMC Mol Biol* (2007) 8:113. doi:10.1186/1471-2199-8-113
- Lu QL, Partridge TA. A new blocking method for application of murine monoclonal antibody to mouse tissue sections. J Histochem Cytochem (1998) 46:977–84. doi:10.1177/002215549804600813
- Brandon C. Improved immunocytochemical staining through the use of Fab fragments of primary antibody, Fab-specific second antibody, and Fabhorseradish peroxidase. J Histochem Cytochem (1985) 33:715–9. doi:10.1177/ 33.7.2409131
- Minnich M, Tagoh H, Bönelt P, Axelsson E, Fischer M, Cebolla B, et al. Multifunctional role of the transcription factor Blimp-1 in coordinating plasma cell differentiation. *Nat Immunol* (2016) 17:331–43. doi:10.1038/ ni.3349
- Heltemes-Harris LM, Gearhart PJ, Ghosh P, Longo DL. Activation induced deaminase-mediated class switch recombination is blocked by anti-IgM signaling in a phosphatidylinositol 3-kinase-dependent fashion. *Mol Immunol* (2008) 45:1799–806. doi:10.1016/j.molimm.2007.09.020
- Hikida M, Mori M, Takai T, Tomochika KI, Hamatani K, Ohmori H. Reexpression of RAG-1 and RAG-2 genes in activated mature mouse B cells. *Science* (1996) 274:2092–4. doi:10.1126/science.274.5295.2092
- Casola S, Cattoretti G, Uyttersprot N, Koralov SB, Segal J, Hao Z, et al. Tracking germinal center B cells expressing germ-line immunoglobulin 1 transcripts by conditional gene targeting. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A* (2006) 103:7396–401. doi:10.1073/pnas.0602353103
- Feng B, Bulchand S, Yaksi E, Friedrich RW, Jesuthasan S. The recombination activation gene 1 (Rag1) is expressed in a subset of zebrafish olfactory neurons but is not essential for axon targeting or amino acid detection. *BMC Neurosci* (2005) 6:46. doi:10.1186/1471-2202-6-46
- Chen Z, Gu J. Immunoglobulin G expression in carcinomas and cancer cell lines. FASEB J (2007) 21:2931–8. doi:10.1096/fj.07-8073com
- Chen Z, Qiu X, Gu J. Immunoglobulin expression in non-lymphoid lineage and neoplastic cells. *Am J Pathol* (2009) 174:1139–48. doi:10.2353/ ajpath.2009.080879

- Laszkiewicz A, Sniezewski L, Kasztura M, Bzdzion L, Cebrat M, Kisielow P. Bidirectional activity of the NWC promoter is responsible for RAG-2 transcription in non-lymphoid cells. *PLoS One* (2012) 7:e44807. doi:10.1371/ journal.pone.0044807
- Bot A. Immunoglobulin deficient mice generated by gene targeting as models for studying the immune response. *Int Rev Immunol* (1996) 13:327–40. doi:10.3109/08830189609061756
- Kitamura D, Roes J, Kühn R, Rajewsky K. A B cell-deficient mouse by targeted disruption of the membrane exon of the immunoglobulin mu chain gene. *Nature* (1991) 350:423–6. doi:10.1038/350423a0
- Mombaerts P, Iacomini J, Johnson RS, Herrup K, Tonegawa S, Papaioannou VE. RAG-1-deficient mice have no mature B and T lymphocytes. *Cell* (1992) 68:869–77. doi:10.1016/0092-8674(92)90030-G
- Yan M, Zhang X, Pu Q, Huang T, Xie Q, Wang Y, et al. Immunoglobulin G expression in human sperm and possible functional significance. *Sci Rep* (2016) 6:20166. doi:10.1038/srep20166
- Lei Y, Huang T, Su M, Luo J, Korteweg C, Li J, et al. Expression and distribution of immunoglobulin G in the normal liver, hepatocarcinoma and postpartial hepatectomy liver. *Lab Invest* (2014) 94:1283–95. doi:10.1038/labinvest.2014.114
- Qiu X, Zhu X, Zhang L, Mao Y, Zhang J, Hao P, et al. Human epithelial cancers secrete immunoglobulin G with unidentified specificity to promote growth and survival of tumor cells. *Cancer Res* (2003) 63:6488–95.
- Niu N, Zhang J, Guo Y, Zhao Y, Korteweg C, Gu J. Expression and distribution of immunoglobulin G and its receptors in the human nervous system. *Int J Biochem Cell Biol* (2011) 43:556–63. doi:10.1016/j.biocel.2010.12.012
- Wang S, Huang G, Wang Y, Huang T, Lin S, Gu J. Up-regulation of immunoglobulin G gene expression in the hippocampus of rats subjected to acute immobilization stress. *J Neuroimmunol* (2013) 258:1–9. doi:10.1016/j. jneuroim.2013.02.003
- Zhang J, Niu N, Li B, McNutt MA. Neuron-derived IgG protects neurons from complement-dependent cytotoxicity. *J Histochem Cytochem* (2013) 61:869–79. doi:10.1369/0022155413504196
- Upender MB, Dunn JA, Wilson SM, Naegele JR. Immunoglobulin molecules are present in early-generated neuronal populations in the rat cerebral cortex and retina. *J Comp Neurol* (1997) 384:271–82. doi:10.1002/(SICI) 1096-9861(19970728)384:2<271::AID-CNE7>3.0.CO;2-Z
- Diflippantonio MJ, McMahan CJ, Eastman QM, Spanopoulou E, Schatz DG. RAG1 mediates signal sequence recognition and recruitment of RAG2 in V(D)J recombination. *Cell* (1996) 87:253–62. doi:10.1016/S0092-8674(00) 81343-4
- Akamatsu Y, Oettinger MA. Distinct roles of RAG1 and RAG2 in binding the V(D)J recombination signal sequences. *Mol Cell Biol* (1998) 18:4670–8. doi:10.1128/MCB.18.8.4670
- Oettinger M, Schatz D, Gorka C, Baltimore D. RAG-1 and RAG-2, adjacent genes that synergistically activate V(D)J recombination. *Science* (1990) 248: 1517–23. doi:10.1126/science.2360047
- Schatz DG, Oettinger MA, Baltimore D. The V(D)J recombination activating gene, RAG-1. Cell (1989) 59:1035–48. doi:10.1016/0092-8674(89)90760-5
- Honjo T, Muramatsu M, Fagarasan S. Aid: how does it aid antibody diversity? Immunity (2004) 20:659–68. doi:10.1016/j.immuni.2004.05.011
- Stavnezer J, Amemiya CT. Evolution of isotype switching. Semin Immunol (2004) 16:257–75. doi:10.1016/j.smim.2004.08.005
- Maul RW, Gearhart PJ. AID and somatic hypermutation. Adv Immunol (2010) 105:159–91. doi:10.1016/S0065-2776(10)05006-6
- Chun JJM, Schatz DG, Oettinger MA, Jaenisch R, Baltimore D. The recombination activating gene-1 (RAG-1) transcript is present in the murine central nervous system. *Cell* (1991) 64:189–200. doi:10.1016/0092-8674(91)90220-S
- Jessen JR, Jessen TN, Vogel SS, Lin S. Concurrent expression of recombination activating genes 1 and 2 in zebrafish olfactory sensory neurons. *Genesis* (2001) 29:156–62. doi:10.1002/gene.1019
- Shinkai Y, Rathbun G, Lam KP, Oltz EM, Stewart V, Mendelsohn M, et al. RAG-2-deficient mice lack mature lymphocytes owing to inability to initiate V(D) J rearrangement. *Cell* (1992) 68:855–67. doi:10.1016/0092-8674(92)90029-C
- Nerenberg ST, Prasad R, Rothman ME. Cerebrospinal fluid IgG, IgA, IgM, IgD, and IgE levels in central nervous system disorders. *Neurology* (1978) 28:988–90. doi:10.1212/WNL.28.10.988

- Fabian RH. Uptake of plasma IgG by CNS motoneurons: comparison of antineuronal and normal IgG. *Neurology* (1988) 38:1775–80. doi:10.1212/ WNL.38.11.1775
- 50. Qu L. Neuronal Fc gamma receptor I as a novel mediator for IgG immune complex-induced peripheral sensitization. *Neural Regen Res* (2012) 7:2075–9. doi:10.3969/j.issn.1673-5374.2012.26.009
- Ivanova S, Batliwalla F, Mocco J, Kiss S, Huang J, Mack W, et al. Neuroprotection in cerebral ischemia by neutralization of 3-aminopropanal. *Proc Natl Acad Sci* U S A (2002) 99:5579–84. doi:10.1073/pnas.082609299
- van der Kleij H, Charles N, Karimia K, Mao YK, Foster J, Janssen L, et al. Evidence for neuronal expression of functional Fc (epsilon and gamma) receptors. *J Allergy Clin Immunol* (2010) 125:757–60. doi:10.1016/j. jaci.2009.10.054
- Suemitsu S, Watanabe M, Yokobayashi E, Usui S, Ishikawa T, Matsumoto Y, et al. Fcgamma receptors contribute to pyramidal cell death in the mouse hippocampus following local kainic acid injection. *Neuroscience* (2010) 166:819–31. doi:10.1016/j.neuroscience.2010.01.004
- Fernandez-Vizarra P, Lopez-Franco O, Mallavia B, Higuera-Matas A, Lopez-Parra V, Ortiz-Muñoz G, et al. Immunoglobulin G Fc receptor deficiency prevents Alzheimer-like pathology and cognitive impairment in mice. *Brain* (2012) 135:2826–37. doi:10.1093/brain/aws195
- 55. Bitonti AJ, Dumont JA, Low SC, Peters RT, Kropp KE, Palombella VJ, et al. Pulmonary delivery of an erythropoietin Fc fusion protein in non-human primates through an immunoglobulin transport pathway. *Proc Natl Acad Sci* U S A (2004) 101:9763–8. doi:10.1073/pnas.0403235101
- Roopenian DC, Akilesh S. FcRn: the neonatal Fc receptor comes of age. Nat Rev Immunol (2007) 7:715–25. doi:10.1038/nri2155
- Ward ES, Obre RJ. Chapter 4: multitasking by exploitation of intracellular transport functions the many faces of FcRn. *Adv Immunol* (2009) 103:77–115. doi:10.1016/S0065-2776(09)03004-1
- Claypool SM, Dickinson BL, Wagner JS, Johansen F-E, Venu N, Borawski JA, et al. Bidirectional transpithelial IgG transport by a strongly polarized basolateral membrane Fcγ-receptor. *Mol Biol Cell* (2004) 15:1746–59. doi:10.1091/ mbc.E03-11-0832
- Dickinson BL, Badizadegan K, Wu Z, Ahouse JC, Zhu X, Simister NE, et al. Bidirectional FcRn-dependent IgG transport in a polarized human intestinal epithelial cell line. J Clin Invest (1999) 104:903–11. doi:10.1172/JCI6968
- Junghans RP, Anderson CL. The protection receptor for IgG catabolism is the beta2-microglobulin-containing neonatal intestinal transport receptor. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A* (1993) 93:5512–6. doi:10.1073/pnas.93.11.5512
- Ghetie V, Hubbard JG, Kim JK, Tsen MF, Lee Y, Ward ES. Abnormally short serum half-lives of IgG in β2-microglobulin-deficient mice. *Eur J Immunol* (1996) 26:690–6. doi:10.1002/eji.1830260327
- 62. Israel EJ, Wilsker DF, Hayes KC, Schoenfeld D, Simister NE. Increased clearance of IgG in mice that lack beta 2-microglobulin: possible protective role of FcRn. *Immunology* (1996) 89:573–8. doi:10.1046/j.1365-2567.1996. d01-775.x
- Zhang Y, Pardridge WM. Mediated efflux of IgG molecules from brain to blood across the blood-brain barrier. *J Neuroimmunol* (2001) 114:168–72. doi:10.1016/S0165-5728(01)00242-9
- 64. Arumugam TV, Tang S-C, Lathia JD, Cheng A, Mughal MR, Chigurupati S, et al. Intravenous immunoglobulin (IVIG) protects the brain against experimental stroke by preventing complement-mediated neuronal cell death. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A* (2007) 104:14104–9. doi:10.1073/pnas.0700506104
- Deane R. IgG-assisted age-dependent clearance of Alzheimer's amyloid peptide by the blood-brain barrier neonatal Fc receptor. *J Neurosci* (2005) 25:11495–503. doi:10.1523/JNEUROSCI.3697-05.2005
- Levine B, Hardwick JM, Trapp BD, Crawford TO, Bollinger RC, Griffin DE. Antibody-mediated clearance of alphavirus infection from neurons. *Science* (1991) 254:856–60. doi:10.1126/science.1658936
- Aloisi F. Immune function of microglia. *Glia* (2001) 36:165–79. doi:10.1002/ glia.1106
- Wolfe F, Michaud K. Assessment of pain in rheumatoid arthritis: minimal clinically significant difference, predictors, and the effect of anti-tumor necrosis factor therapy. *J Rheumatol* (2007) 34:1674–83.
- Umapathi T, Yuki N. Pain in Guillain–Barré syndrome. Expert Rev Neurother (2011) 11:335–9. doi:10.1586/ern.11.8

- Oaklander AL. Mechanisms of pain and itch caused by herpes zoster (shingles). J Pain (2008) 9:10–8. doi:10.1016/j.jpain.2007.10.003
- Oaklander AL. Common neuropathic itch syndromes. Acta Derm Venereol (2012) 92:118–25. doi:10.2340/00015555-1318
- Becce F, Jovanovic B, Guillou L, Theumann N. Painful fingertip swelling of the middle finger. Skeletal Radiol (2011) 40:1501-2. doi:10.1007/ s00256-011-1219-y
- Wittkowski A, Richards HL, Griffiths CEM, Main CJ. Illness perception in individuals with atopic dermatitis. *Psychol Heal Med* (2007) 12:433–44. doi:10.1080/13548500601073928
- 74. Jiang H, Shen X, Chen Z, Liu F, Wang T, Xie Y, et al. Nociceptive neuronal Fc-gamma receptor I is involved in IgG immune complex induced pain in the rat. Brain Behav Immun (2017) 62:351–61. doi:10.1016/j.bbi.2017.03.001

Conflict of Interest Statement: The authors declare that the research was conducted in the absence of any commercial or financial relationships that could be construed as a potential conflict of interest.

Copyright © 2018 Gunasekaran, Chatterjee, Shih, Imperato, Addorisio, Kumar, Lee, Graf, Meyer, Marino, Puleo, Ashe, Cox, Mak, Bouton, Sherry, Diamond, Andersson, Coleman, Metz, Tracey and Chavan. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (CC BY). The use, distribution or reproduction in other forums is permitted, provided the original author(s) and the copyright owner are credited and that the original publication in this journal is cited, in accordance with accepted academic practice. No use, distribution or reproduction is permitted which does not comply with these terms.





The Cholinergic System Modulates Memory and Hippocampal Plasticity *via* Its Interactions with Non-Neuronal Cells

Sara V. Maurer* and Christina L. Williams*

Department of Psychology and Neuroscience, Duke University, Durham, NC, United States

OPEN ACCESS

Edited by:

Valentin A. Pavlov, Northwell Health, United States

Reviewed by:

Alessandro Martorana, Università degli Studi di Roma Tor Vergata, Italy Maryna Skok, Palladin Institute of Biochemistry (NAN Ukraine), Ukraine Donald B. Hoover, East Tennessee State University, United States Dimitrios Davalos, Cleveland Clinic Lerner College of Medicine, United States

*Correspondence:

Sara V. Maurer svm8@duke.edu; Christina L. Williams cwilli@duke.edu

Specialty section:

This article was submitted to Inflammation, a section of the journal Frontiers in Immunology

Received: 01 August 2017 Accepted: 23 October 2017 Published: 08 November 2017

Citation:

Maurer SV and Williams CL (2017) The Cholinergic System Modulates Memory and Hippocampal Plasticity via Its Interactions with Non-Neuronal Cells. Front. Immunol. 8:1489. doi: 10.3389/fimmu.2017.01489 Degeneration of central cholinergic neurons impairs memory, and enhancement of cholinergic synapses improves cognitive processes. Cholinergic signaling is also anti-inflammatory, and neuroinflammation is increasingly linked to adverse memory, especially in Alzheimer's disease. Much of the evidence surrounding cholinergic impacts on the neuroimmune system focuses on the α 7 nicotinic acetylcholine (ACh) receptor, as stimulation of this receptor prevents many of the effects of immune activation. Microglia and astrocytes both express this receptor, so it is possible that some cholinergic effects may be via these non-neuronal cells. Though the presence of microglia is required for memory, overactivated microglia due to an immune challenge overproduce inflammatory cytokines, which is adverse for memory. Blocking these exaggerated effects, specifically by decreasing the release of tumor necrosis factor α (TNF- α), interleukin 1 β (IL-1 β), and interleukin 6 (IL-6), has been shown to prevent inflammation-induced memory impairment. While there is considerable evidence that cholinergic signaling improves memory, fewer studies have linked the "cholinergic anti-inflammatory pathway" to memory processes. This review will summarize the current understanding of the cholinergic anti-inflammatory pathway as it relates to memory and will argue that one mechanism by which the cholinergic system modulates hippocampal memory processes is its influence on neuroimmune function via the α7 nicotinic ACh receptor.

Keywords: alpha 7 nicotinic acetylcholine receptor, hippocampal memory, microglia, cholinergic anti-inflammatory pathway, neuroinflammation

INTRODUCTION

Cholinergic circuits have been implicated in normal and abnormal cognitive functioning since 1906, when Dr. Aloysius Alzheimer described the symptomatology and neuropathology of the disease that today bears his name (1). Disruption of cholinergic circuitry is likely to be at least partly responsible for the cognitive impairments seen in neurodegenerative disorders (2, 3). Recent studies have also revealed deficits in cholinergic signaling in disorders of attention and cognitive control [see Ballinger et al. (4)]. While the mechanism by which cholinergic signaling influences cognitive processes has been assumed to be direct cholinergic stimulation of pre- and postsynaptic neuronal receptors, a neglected area of investigation is the role of acetylcholine's (ACh) peripheral and central anti-inflammatory effects on cognition. Neuroinflammation is also a hallmark

of neurodegenerative disorders and has been implicated in the neuropathogenesis of Alzheimer's disease (AD). Not only do neurons respond directly to ACh but also do non-neuronal cells: peripheral macrophages, as well as microglia and astrocytes in the central nervous system (CNS). These non-neuronal cells influence short-term and long-term synaptic function and plasticity [reviewed in Achour and Pascual (5)], and through these mechanisms may contribute to both dysfunction and improvements in cognition.

Though certainly not the only mechanism, this review posits that ACh may influence hippocampal function *via* peripheral and central immune cells, and through this intermediary process, may alter neuronal processes underlying cognition (6). First, this review will describe the intercellular components and pathways of the cholinergic system relevant to memory, with a special focus on the effects of ACh in the hippocampus. Second, this review will explore the role of ACh in hippocampal memory and plasticity, examining both the direct and indirect roles that ACh may have in modulating hippocampal function. A final section of the review will highlight how cholinergic modulation of the immune system may provide new perspectives on regulating memory dysfunction in disease.

THE CHOLINERGIC SYSTEM

Synthesis and Synapses

Acetylcholine was first identified by Dale (7) for its actions on heart tissue. It was later recognized as a neurotransmitter by Loewi (8), who initially named it "Vagusstoff" because it was released from the vagus nerve. Since then, the intricate workings of ACh synthesis and synaptic communication have been identified.

Cholinergic synthesis and reuptake in neurons is well understood. First, ACh is synthesized from choline and acetyl-CoA *via* the choline acetyltransferase (ChAT) enzyme. ACh is subsequently transported into vesicles and released into the synaptic cleft, where it can bind to the muscarinic and/or nicotinic ACh receptors. Within the synapse, ACh is broken back down into choline and acetic acid by acetylcholinesterase (AChE). Choline reuptake occurs *via* a high affinity choline transporter, and then choline is recycled in the synthesis of new ACh.

However, neurons are not the only cells to synthesize ACh: cells from the skin, kidney, eye, liver, and placenta all contain ChAT (9). T-cells also show ChAT activity, synthesize ACh, and have been shown to "relay the neural signal" in the cholinergic anti-inflammatory pathway by releasing ACh, which subsequently acts on macrophages *via* the α 7 nicotinic ACh receptor (10). ChAT activity has also been found in non-neuronal cells in the CNS, specifically in astrocytes (11). At this time, it is not clear whether microglia show any ChAT activity (12). Further work is needed to pinpoint the cell types involved in ACh synthesis and how they act upon and with neuronal ACh.

Receptors

There are two kinds of ACh receptors: nicotinic (nAChR) and muscarinic (mAChR). nAChRs, which will be a focus of this

review, are ligand-gated ion channels and occur in the neuromuscular junction, autonomic ganglia, and throughout the CNS. One specific subtype of nAChR identified to be functionally important in hippocampal memory [though not the only one; see Chan et al. (13)] is the α 7 nAChR.

Using various agonists and antagonists such as nicotine and α -bungarotoxin, nAChRs have been extensively mapped in the rodent brain (14), and, to a lesser extent, the human brain (15). Notably, the hippocampus has almost every nAChR subtype (16), has a high density of α 7 nAChR receptors, and expresses cholinergic receptors both pre- and post-synaptically (17). The distribution of receptors is highly preserved across species and is similar in both rodent and human brains (15).

As reviewed in Albuquerque et al. (6), nAChRs are also present in non-neuronal cells, including keratinocytes, endothelial cells, cells in the digestive, respiratory, and peripheral immune systems, and—critically—on glia (18–20). In the brain, both microglia (21, 22) and astrocytes (23) express α 7 nAChRs (22, 24).

Alpha-bungarotoxin, which is a specific antagonist to α 7 and α 9 nAChRs, was used to show the dense nAChR population on human macrophage surfaces (25). Additionally, administration of nicotine decreased α -bungarotoxin binding, further providing support for the specificity of this marker. RT-PCR, western blotting, α -bungarotoxin-conjugated beads, and cloning of cDNA showed definitively that the α 7 nAChR was specifically responsible for this binding (25).

Circuits

In the CNS, cholinergic neurons reside in three major areas: (1) there are cholinergic neurons in the brainstem, where they may function in risk aversion (26). The cholinergic neurons in this area project to and inhibit the thalamus (27, 28). (2) There are cholinergic interneurons in the striatum, which suppress dopamine release (29). (3) There are cholinergic neurons that originate in the basal forebrain, mainly in the medial septum, vertical limb of the diagonal band (MS/VDB), horizontal limbs of the diagonal band, and nucleus basalis. These cells project to the olfactory bulb, neocortex, hippocampus, and amygdala (30-32). Cholinergic neurons in the MS/VDB project to all of the subregions of the hippocampus (33, 34). There are also cholinergic interneurons in the cortex itself, but they are scarce (35). Basal forebrain neurons, specifically those in the nucleus basalis, selectively degenerate in AD (36) and have been a focus of research on the relation between ACh and memory.

There are also projections from the basal forebrain to the frontal cortex, which are involved in attentional processes (37). Attention is known to have a beneficial role in memory itself. Though the interaction of attention and memory is beyond the scope of this review, it is important to note that both functions rely on cholinergic projections from the basal forebrain, so experiments manipulating these connections could be impacting both memory and attention.

Interestingly, few of the recent reviews (38–42) of ACh actions in the CNS mention that many non-neuronal cells in the body and brain manufacture and respond to ACh. As well, few acknowledge that peripheral ACh actions may impact CNS function. These findings are reviewed below.

ACh in the Periphery

Acetylcholine is the neurotransmitter in all preganglionic neurons in both the sympathetic and parasympathetic nervous systems, as well as all parasympathetic postganglionic neurons. However, only a small number of sympathetic postganglionic neurons are cholinergic (those innervating sweat glands) whereas the rest are adrenergic. Within the somatic nervous system, all motor neurons that innervate skeletal muscles are cholinergic.

The Cholinergic Anti-inflammatory Pathway

The finding that activation of the efferent vagus nerve inhibits proinflammatory cytokine release and protects against peripheral inflammation led to this connection between ACh and inflammation to be named "the cholinergic anti-inflammatory pathway" [(43); see Figure 1]. Stimulation of the vagus nerve, either endogenously or through electrical stimulation, leads to increased ACh release (synthesized from T-cells), which acts on macrophage a7 nAChRs. This activation leads to a decreased production of inflammatory cytokines, such as tumor necrosis factor α (TNF- α), interleukin 1 β (IL-1 β), and interleukin 6 (IL-6), by macrophages [reviewed in Gallowitsch-Puerta and Pavlov (44)]. Peripheral ACh also acts on α 7 nAChRs on lymphocytes to suppress inflammation (20, 45-47). ACh also produces a dosedependent inhibition of IL-6, IL-1 β , and TNF- α production in human macrophages [reviewed in Pavlov and Tracey (43) and Borovikova et al. (48)] and in whole-blood of rheumatoid arthritis



patients (49), whereas vagotomy leads to increases in IL-6 and, to a lesser extent, TNF- α (48).

Importantly, the vagus nerve's anti-inflammatory action is also bidirectional: the afferent vagus nerve detects peripheral cytokines, then communicates through the medulla to the hypothalamus, which subsequently communicates *via* the efferent vagus nerve to inhibit inflammation in the periphery (51). In other words, the bidirectional anti-inflammatory communication between the brain and periphery relies on the vagus nerve and ACh signaling. Termed the "inflammatory reflex," the afferent vagus immediately regulates production of pro-inflammatory cytokines to avoid overproduction (52).

The cholinergic anti-inflammatory pathway relies on activation of α 7 nAChRs on macrophages. Alpha7 nAChR stimulation has been shown to modulate TNF- α release (53). AChE inhibitor administration, which decreases the breakdown of ACh, leads to lower levels of IL-6 and TNF- α , but does not significantly alter cytokine release in α 7 nAChR knockout mice (54). Macrophages stimulated with the bacterial mimic lipopolysaccharide (LPS) produce more TNF- α , which is blunted by nicotine pretreatment; however, additional pretreatment with an antisense oligonucleotide for α 7 nAChRs (but not α 1 or α 10 nAChRs) ameliorated this effect (25). These findings specifically implicate the α 7 nAChR, a receptor otherwise known to be important for hippocampal memory, in the cholinergic anti-inflammatory pathway.

Like peripheral macrophages, microglia have α 7 nAChRs, which, when activated, suppress pro-inflammatory cytokine release (53, 55). In mouse and human cell culture studies, it has been shown that α 7 nAChRs on microglia are necessary for blunting TNF- α and downstream IL-1 β production (55, 56). AChE inhibitors have been shown to suppress TNF- α secretion from microglia, and addition of α -bungarotoxin blunted these effects (57). Peripheral macrophages and microglia—the macrophages of the brain—seem to respond similarly to ACh.

Thus far, this review has summarized evidence that ACh is synthesized by neurons but also by non-neuronal cells. Basal forebrain cholinergic neurons release ACh in all regions of the hippocampus, which all contain nAChRs. The hippocampus in particular is a region with a high density of microglia and astrocytes (58) as well as a high density of nAChRs. These findings suggest that cholinergic stimulation of the hippocampus not only has direct neuronal effects but also effects on microglia and astrocytes that may modulate neuronal function.

MEMORY AND NEURAL PLASTICITY

The Classic View of the Cholinergic System in Memory

Recent reviews of basal forebrain cholinergic systems in memory and cognition (4, 59–62) focus on the septohippocampal pathway, which is widely known to be implicated in memory processes. Below, the standard view of septohippocampal ACh functions in memory are reviewed, followed by a proposal for some alternate means by which ACh may have effects on hippocampal memory.

There are a number of lines of evidence that support the view that hippocampal ACh is important for memory [see Parent and

Baxter (63)]. First, during spatial memory tasks, cholinergic markers such as ChAT are upregulated [see Park et al. (64)]. Second, ACh levels in the hippocampus are correlated with memory function. For example, there is a correlation between age-related cognitive decline and decreases in hippocampal ACh (65). Multiple studies find a correlation between spatial memory and ACh release both in the hippocampus (66), and within the basal forebrain (67). Also, damage to the septum leads to decreases in both spatial memory performance and hippocampal levels of ACh (68). Function can be rescued when basal forebrain AChE is inhibited pharmacologically. Third, both the direct infusion of ACh into the hippocampus and direct pharmacological activation of nAChRs in the hippocampus reverse the cognitive deficits caused by damage to the septum (69-72). Importantly, this finding shows that while the basal forebrain provides multiple inputs to the hippocampus, direct activation of nAChRs in the hippocampus reverses cognitive dysfunction caused by interruption of this pathway. While all of these data have traditionally been interpreted as direct actions of ACh on neuronal receptors, hippocampal astrocytes (18) and microglia (53) also express nAChRs. Therefore, all of these findings leave open the possibility that some of the actions of ACh on the hippocampus may be via nicotinic activation of glial cells. However, more research to tease apart the direct neuronal and indirect non-neuronal actions of ACh in memory is needed.

ACh is the "Decider" between Encoding and Retrieval

The classically held view is that ACh is the decider between encoding mode and retrieval mode in memory processing (73, 74). ACh is associated with suppressing old associations and inhibiting proactive interference. Rats with cholinergic basal forebrain lesions perform comparably to controls in a water maze task unless the location of the platform changed daily (75). An explanation for this finding is that the lack of ACh in the hippocampus leads to more expression of a previously encoded association (which would be the previous location of the platform). However, rats with intact cholinergic systems are able to inhibit the previous association, and form a new one. Hasselmo (74) in addition to Easton et al. (73) provided extensive reviews describing what may be the neural underpinnings of this phenomenon. Briefly, the CA1 region of the hippocampus receives input from two brain regions: entorhinal cortex layer 3 (associated with sensory perception-"extrinsic input") and the CA3 region of the hippocampus (associated with previously formed associations-"intrinsic input"). ACh reduces the relative input from CA3, hence allowing sensory inputs to be encoded, free from proactive inhibition. In this way, hippocampal ACh "prioritizes encoding" in novel contexts. This extended model implicates hippocampal ACh directly in the encoding phase and also allows working memory to be more efficient.

Further support for this hypothesis mostly relies on hippocampal ACh and its association with increased exploratory behavior. Evidence shows that hippocampal ACh levels are increased in instances of novelty (76) and exploratory rearing (77) compared to non-novel environments. The authors conclude from this work that the state of novelty itself activates the cholinergic system. Frontal cortical and dorsal hippocampal ACh, glutamate, and GABA measured through microdialysis in response to exploration of a novel environment support this interpretation (76). In both brain areas, but exaggerated in the hippocampus, ACh was significantly increased during the first session of exploration. Additionally, infusion of ACh agonists into the hippocampus led to increased exploratory behavior (78). The take-away from these studies is that increased hippocampal ACh release, caused by a novel environment, aids encoding and increases exploratory behavior. While this evidence points to hippocampal ACh as an indicator and facilitator of encoding in novel contexts, it does not address the contribution of other cells that ACh may stimulate.

Non-Neuronal Actions of the Cholinergic System in Memory

Recent work has, in fact, demonstrated that ACh acts directly on hippocampal astrocytes, which then leads to alterations in firing of hippocampal neurons (79). Consistent with Hasselmo's view (80) that high levels of ACh aid encoding by suppressing inappropriate activations, specific optogenetic stimulation of septal cholinergic neurons led to decreased firing of dentate granule cells. Administration of an α 7 nAChR antagonist blocked this effect, indicating that this receptor is responsible for the decreased firing. The critical aspect of the findings, however, is that disrupting astrocytic function in the hilar layer of the hippocampus by an inhibitor of glial metabolism prevented inhibition of dentate granule cells caused by septal cholinergic stimulation. These findings revealed that septohippocampal release of ACh causes a slow inhibition of dentate granule cells, not by acting directly on neurons but rather by activating astrocytes (see Figure 2). As well, it was found that a nAChR antagonist prevented activation of astrocytes, indicating that astrocytes are specifically responding to basal forebrain cholinergic inputs through this class of receptor, specifically the α 7 nAChR. When activated, astrocytes can release neurotransmitters like glutamate (81, 82) and consequently suppress activation of dentate granule cells via hilar inhibitory interneurons. As further support for the view that hippocampal astrocytes play a role in hippocampal function, blocking transmitter release from astrocytes impaired hippocampal-dependent novel object recognition memory, but not all types of memory (83). These data provide support for the view that basal forebrain ACh release may influence hippocampus and memory via slow inhibition of neuronal activity via astrocyte intermediaries.

In addition to astrocytes, microglia are necessary for hippocampal memory and motor-learning dependent synapse formation, likely *via* microglial brain-derived neurotrophic factor (BDNF) (84). To address whether or not microglia are necessary for memory, mice expressing tamoxifen-inducible Cre recombinase that allowed for specific manipulation of gene function in microglia were generated. Then, Cre was used to induce diphtheria toxin receptor expression solely in microglia. Mice depleted of microglia *via* diphtheria toxin administration showed deficits in hippocampal-dependent fear conditioning and novel objectmemory tasks, indicating that microglia are critical for emotional and hippocampal-dependent memory (85). As well, depleting



microglial BDNF mimicked the effects of microglial elimination on memory function and synaptic spine formation, suggesting a potential mechanism for the memory effects. Interestingly, there were no differences in the expression of TNF- α , IL-1 β , and IL-6 in microglial-depleted and control mice—possibly indicating a compensatory production mechanism (for example, production of cytokines by non-microglial cells like astrocytes, or cytokines entering the CNS through the blood–brain barrier). Regardless, the memory impairments were not due to the increase or decrease of these cytokines. Microglial depletion has also been shown to impair spatial memory in mice trained on a Barnes maze (86).

Though microglia are necessary for memory, overactivation of microglia, which causes increased release of proinflammatory cytokines (such as TNF- α , IL-1 β , and IL-6), is detrimental. This has been demonstrated in several studies of postoperative cognitive dysfunction (POCD).

Postoperative cognitive dysfunction is a decline in memory and executive functions that occurs shortly following surgery in some patients and can persist for several months or more (87). Memory impairment also occurs following peripheral orthopedic surgery in mice (88, 89). This mouse model of POCD has revealed that surgery not only increases pro-inflammatory cytokines in the periphery but also upregulates inflammation in the brain (90). These effects are not due to anesthesia, as mice given anesthesia without surgery do not show this inflammatory profile (90). Macrophage-produced TNF- α appears to promote POCD by altering the permeability of the blood-brain barrier, allowing increased macrophage infiltration to the hippocampus after orthopedic surgery (88): prevention of macrophage-produced TNF- α prevented the increased permeability of the blood-brain barrier, and subsequently also prevented the increased macrophage migration into the brain after surgery. Orthopedic surgery leads to increased IL-1 β in the hippocampus and impaired hippocampal-dependent fear conditioning, while anti-TNF antibody administration inhibits this effect (90).

Interestingly, stimulation of α 7 nAChRs prevents the macrophage migration and cognitive deficits seen after surgery, and administration of an α 7 antagonist increased neuroinflammation and POCD (88, 89). Because one of the agonists, choline, does not easily cross the blood–brain barrier, the authors conclude that it must be acting on peripheral macrophages. The cholinergic antiinflammatory pathway takes effect both peripherally by acting on macrophages to decrease proinflammatory cytokine release, and centrally by decreasing hippocampal pro-inflammatory cytokines (89) and macrophage activation and migration. Both of these inflammatory metrics influence fear conditioning: surgery leads to impaired memory, but α 7 agonists rescue this behavior. Alpha7 antagonists further impair memory after surgery. Notably, orthopedic surgery also decreases hippocampal BDNF and neurogenesis (91).

In a study examining the effect of minocycline administration and surgery on inflammation and memory in an aged-mouse model of POCD, minocycline (which decreases microglial activation, but may also have effects on neurons) administered prior to surgery not only decreases hippocampal levels of inflammatory cytokines TNF- α , IL-1 β , and interferon- γ but also rescues spatial memory deficits that occur following surgery (92). Previous findings showing that microglia have α 7 nAChRs suggest that activation of the cholinergic anti-inflammatory pathway might have similar effects to treatment with minocycline. The authors suggest that microglia may "get stuck" in an activated state after an immune challenge, and the continued release of inflammatory cytokines might facilitate cognitive aging and the associated memory impairment.

There is considerable support for the important role of cytokines released from microglia in memory modulation. Administration of inflammatory cytokines (specifically, TNF- α and IL-1 β) causes deficits in spatial memory (93–95) and hippocampal-dependent fear conditioning [(96); for review, see Pugh et al. (97)]. Following infection, it appears that it is microglia, not neurons or astrocytes, in the hippocampus that are responsible for the increase in IL-1 β , which then leads to impaired memory (98). Blocking IL-1ß release in the CNS prevents the memory impairment caused by overactivation of microglia (99). Importantly, the complete absence of IL-1 β is detrimental to memory-indicating basal levels are necessary, but overexpression of the cytokine is harmful (98). Even in the absence of other inflammatory factors and insults, the increased expression of TNF- α led to decreased performance in memory tasks such as passive avoidance (100). Though there is much research on the impact of inflammation in memory, more work is needed on the integration of ACh and neuroimmune factors on hippocampal-dependent memory.

Markers of Plasticity: Neuronal and Non-Neuronal Influences

As described previously, basal forebrain cholinergic inputs to the hippocampus play an important role in cognitive function. Therefore, it is not surprising that there is considerable evidence that ACh receptors are involved in various aspects of neural plasticity: long-term potentiation (LTP), regulation of BDNF, and hippocampal neurogenesis.

Long-term Potentiation

Acetylcholine "biases the system" toward increased LTP, believed to be one of the cellular foundations of learning and memory, by decreasing the induction threshold required (101, 102). In addition, in an *in vitro* high ACh environment, stimulation that normally produces long-term depression produces LTP (103). The specific neuronal mechanisms underlying this effect have largely been identified. ACh, when it binds to a muscarinic ACh receptor, leads to a signaling cascade activating phospholipase-C, which has been shown to contribute to LTP (104). Additionally, impaired LTP has been linked to malfunctioning α 7 nAChRs (105). A blockade of α 7 nAChRs blunted LTP, and α 7 nAChR knockout mice can similarly show decreased LTP (106). The cholinergic systems' impact on LTP has always been interpreted as a direct synaptic action, but it is also possible that ACh is acting on glial $\alpha7$ nAChRs, though research to date has not demonstrated this conclusively.

Impairments in hippocampal LTP have been linked to microglial overactivation, and minocycline normalizes these impairments (107). Clearly, microglia have an important role in LTP that has not been explored fully, and this role is possibly mediated by microglial α 7 nAChRs.

Pharmacological activation of α 7 nAChRs leads to increases in hippocampal LTP, quantified by long-lasting increases in calcium activity in the CA1 and CA3 regions of the hippocampus in wild-type, but not α 7 nAChR knockout mice (108). Because the α 7 nAChR is highly permeable to calcium, this specific receptor is likely causal for this effect (109). These data support the view that α 7 nAChR activation on neurons as well as on microglia both aid LTP.

The effect of α 7 nAChR activation is usually the decreased release of inflammatory cytokines, and these molecules have also been shown to impact LTP. TNF- α directly modulates the strength of synapses by altering postsynaptic AMPA receptor expression (110), leading to weakened synaptic strength and increased likelihood for that synapse to be engulfed by activated microglia. A proposed mechanism that may explain cognitive dysfunction in patients with immune disorders is suppression of the cholinergic anti-inflammatory pathway leading to heightened secretion of TNF- α , altering astrocyte-neuron signaling, leading to a cascade resulting in a restructuring of the excitability of hippocampal synapses (111).

During LTP and hippocampal memory tasks, hippocampal IL-1 β is released, and blocking IL-1 receptors has an adverse effect on both memory and LTP (98, 112). So, though IL-1 β is required for LTP, overexpression—such as that seen in pathological conditions—inhibits LTP (113). In other words, the effects of IL-1 β on LTP follow the same "U-shaped" concentration-response curve as the effects of IL-1 β in memory: moderate levels are necessary, but overexpression is detrimental. Because ACh inhibits release of inflammatory cytokines, perhaps the impact of ACh on LTP occurs *via* both direct neuronal and indirect non-neuronal action.

Brain-Derived Neurotrophic Factor

Acetylcholine has been shown to modulate plasticity via BDNF. Following chronic nicotine exposure (which activates nAChRs), BDNF in the hippocampus is upregulated (114, 115). Conversely, after loss of basal forebrain cholinergic neurons, hippocampal BDNF subsequently decreases (116). These data have been interpreted as a direct effect of ACh on neurons and this view is supported by the finding that in cultures of cortical neurons, α7 nAChR stimulation produces dose-dependent increases in BDNF. However, there is also evidence that microglia modulate BDNF release. For example, hippocampal microglial activation following LPS administration led to decreased BDNF in the CA1 region of the hippocampus (117). Two studies by Ruth Barrientos and colleagues show that hippocampal IL-1ß, likely produced by microglia, regulates BDNF. In one study, social isolation stress lowered BDNF levels in the hippocampus of mice, but levels were restored when an IL-1 receptor antagonist was administered to the hippocampus (118). In a second study, the increase of hippocampal BDNF following context learning was blocked by administering IL-1 β to the hippocampus (119). High levels of IL-6 also suppress BDNF (120). There is at least some evidence that ACh modulation of inflammation can alter BDNF release. Vagal nerve stimulation, known to release ACh in the periphery and to be a catalyst for the cholinergic anti-inflammatory pathway, has been shown to upregulate both neurogenesis and BDNF in the hippocampus after 24 hours and 3 weeks of treatment (121). Though the mechanism of this effect is not yet known, it may be because vagal stimulation also enhances serotonin (via the raphe nucleus) and norepinephrine (via the locus ceruleus) in the CNS [see Biggio et al. (121)]. This increase in norepinephrine could lead to increased cholinergic signaling in the basal forebrain (122), contributing to increased hippocampal neurogenesis (123). Peripheral cholinergic stimulation (89) and vagal nerve stimulation (124) are also known to decrease neuroinflammation, which contributes to increased hippocampal neurogenesis (125).

Importantly, the effects of BDNF and activation of α 7 nAChRs appear to be reciprocal. BDNF increases the density of α 7 nAChRs on hippocampal neurons (126), and activation of α 7 nAChRs leads to upregulated BDNF in the hippocampus (127). Together, these data suggest that the cholinergic system modulates BDNF and neural plasticity *via* both direct neuronal and indirect glial actions.

Neurogenesis

The dentate gyrus (DG) of the hippocampus is one of the most plastic regions in the mammalian brain because it is able to generate principal neurons that integrate into the pre-existing network throughout life. Moreover, basal forebrain cholinergic projections to the DG have been shown to facilitate neurogenesis (128–130). Enhanced adult hippocampal neurogenesis improves pattern separation ability, temporal separation of events in memory, forgetting, and cognitive flexibility [see recent review: Hvoslef-Eide and Oomen (131)]. Because these abilities rely on suppressing older memories and inputting new associations, they likely rely on cholinergic inputs that modify hippocampal neurogenesis.

Neural stem cells in the hippocampus express ACh receptors, including mAChRs and α 7 nAChRs (130), providing a possible mechanism by which the cholinergic system influences neurogenesis. In general, *in vivo* and *in vitro* studies show that cholinergic receptor stimulation increases neural stem cell proliferation (132). Activation of the α 7 nAChR *via* increased ACh levels has been shown to enhance new neuron survival, but not differentiation or proliferation [see Kita et al. (133) and Narla et al. (134) for reviews]. These manipulations may be influencing neuronal progenitors through ACh receptors, but they also may be impacting neuronal proliferation and survival by acting on microglia. However, this possibility has not been addressed directly.

Cholinergic stimulation *via* increased ACh levels also promotes hippocampal neurogenesis, and decreased ACh levels impair it (123, 135). There is some evidence that a high-choline diet in adulthood, leading to increased ACh synthesis (136), increases proliferation and/or survival of hippocampal neurons (137). If choline-induced proliferation occurred, then it was likely due to a different mechanism than the α 7 nAChR because of previous research implicating this receptor in neuronal survival but not proliferation [see Kita et al. (133) and Narla et al. (134) for reviews]. AChE inhibitors also upregulate proliferation of cells in the DG (129, 130, 132) and exercise-induced proliferation of aged neural stem cells is prevented by lesions of the septal cholinergic system (132, 138). These findings indicate that neural stem cells respond to cholinergic stimulation even in aged animals.

As was true for memory function, the immune system is needed for neurogenesis, but overactivation leads to a decrease in neurogenesis. Mice lacking T- and B-cells have impaired hippocampal neurogenesis, which is rescued by reintroducing T-cells in the periphery (139). Because some of the reintroduced T-cells likely had the ability to make and release ACh, it is possible that the restoration of neurogenesis was via increases in ACh. As with LTP, DG neurogenesis requires some microglia (140). However, microglial overactivation, for example following stress, infection, or disease, appears to compromise neurogenesis, which may contribute to the memory impairments seen in these conditions. When the immune system is activated by stress, minocycline decreases microglial activation and rescues adult hippocampal neurogenesis in mice (141). Minocycline also rescues neurogenesis in AD-model and schizophrenia-model mice that have been exposed to LPS (142–144). IL-6 and TNF- α have been shown to decrease hippocampal neurogenesis in adulthood when overexpressed (125), providing further evidence that an increase in neuroinflammation leads to a decrease in neurogenesis.

In addition to impairing neurogenesis, inflammatory cytokine IL-6 is neurotoxic. In a study analyzing amyotrophic lateral sclerosis (ALS) blood cells, which normally secrete TNF- α and IL-6, researchers found that these cells were toxic to rat neurons in vitro (145). Adding an anti-IL-6 antibody blunted the toxicity, and anti-TNF- α and anti-IL-1 β antibodies did so to a lesser extent. This study in particular is critical in parsing out the effects of the often-grouped-together cytokines (TNF- α , IL-1 β , and IL-6): IL-6 is shown to play the largest role of the three in neurotoxicity. Additionally, overexpression of IL-6 led to more neurodegeneration by several metrics (146). Inflammatory cytokines released by microglia lead to impaired neurogenesis and increased neurodegeneration. There have not been specific studies elucidating the role of microglial a7 nAChRs in neurogenesis, but it is possible that their activation leads to fewer inflammatory cytokines, leading to increased neurogenesis and cell survival. Together, these data suggest that cholinergic stimulation of the DG may modify hippocampal neurogenesis directly via stimulation of ACh receptors on DG stem cells or indirectly via stimulation of microglia and the subsequent inhibition of IL-6 and TNF- α .

CLINICAL APPLICATIONS

Inflammation and the central release of inflammatory cytokines have been proposed as a mechanism underlying cognitive decline or dysfunction in mouse models of AD [reviewed in Mosher and Wyss-Coray (147)], stress (148), cancer-treatment (e.g., irradiation and chemotherapy) (149, 150), multiple sclerosis (151), and obesity (152). The degeneration of the basal forebrain cholinergic system is a factor in many forms of dementia: not only in AD, but also in Parkinson's disease, Down syndrome, ALS, and supranuclear palsy [see Ferreira-Vieira et al. (60)]. One likely possibility that is sometimes overlooked is that the loss of cholinergic input in these disorders may unmask inflammation in the hippocampus, leading to impaired cognition.

Parkinson's Disease

Parkinson's disease, while characterized by motor deficits, produces impairments in working memory, attention, and a two to six times higher risk of dementia (153, 154). Mouse models show decreased cortical ACh and impaired performance in hippocampal tasks such as the Y-maze, novel-object recognition, object-place recognition, and operant reversal learning (155). Activation of nAChRs, including the α 7 nAChR, is neuroprotective in animal models of Parkinson's disease [reviewed in Quik et al. (156)]. In Parkinson's patients, lower cholinergic activity, lower basal forebrain volume, and cholinergic denervation in the thalamus and cortex are all associated with impaired cognition (38, 157–159). Based on this evidence, the cholinergic deficits underlying Parkinson's disease may be causally linked to the memory deficits.

While Parkinson's disease causes a loss of dopaminergic neurons, it also impacts the cholinergic system and produces neuroinflammation. For example, in a mouse model of Parkinson's, microglia and astrocytes in the substantia nigra are increased in number and show more activation-associated morphology compared to controls (24). Microglial number, as well as astrocyte number and activation, were decreased following application of a nAChR agonist. Alpha7 nAChR activation prevents dopaminergic cell death by inhibiting the activation of both astrocytes and microglia in the substantia nigra (24). These findings suggest that Parkinson's is inherently inflammatory, and this inflammation is decreased by activating nAChRs. This inflammatory profile may be either the cause or a result of dopaminergic cell death. If nAChR activation, and hence activation of the cholinergic anti-inflammatory pathway in the brain, prevents dopaminergic cell death, it is possible that the inflammation itself has a role in neurodegeneration in Parkinson's. Therefore, blunting neuroinflammation by activating α 7 nAChRs might be a promising therapy to prevent neuron loss in these patients. Though this study examines the substantia nigra, it is possible that inflammation is also occurring in the hippocampus, which would then contribute to loss of cognitive function seen in Parkinson's.

Cholinergic drugs have, in fact, been used to treat Parkinson'sassociated cognitive deficits with some success [see Pagano et al. (160) for a meta-analysis]. Interestingly, the prevalence of Parkinson's disease is decreased in smokers [see Quik et al. (161)] suggesting that nicotine may be neuroprotective, though the target of nicotine action for this beneficial effect is not yet known [see Piao et al. (162)]. It has been suggested that neuroinflammation may not just be the result of the cell loss seen in Parkinson's disease, but that noradrenergic and cholinergic hypofunction may contribute to dysregulation of neuron-glia interactions, leading to inflammation and, eventually, neurodegeneration (163). Thus, a better understanding of the role of cholinergic systems in modulating communication between glia and neurons may lead to the development of cholinergic drugs that could be promising for prevention or treatment of Parkinson's disease.

Alzheimer's Disease

Cholinergic neurons in the basal forebrain selectively degenerate in AD (36, 164, 165), and these cells are also the first neurons effected in early AD [see the following reviews (40, 166, 167)]. Impaired cognitive function in AD is associated with increased neurofibrillary tangle density in the basal forebrain (168). As well, postmortem brains of AD patients have lower levels of ChAT and AChE, regardless of age (169). These findings led to the "cholinergic hypothesis" for AD and to the treatment of AD patients with AChE inhibitors. The widely held view is that this drug treatment helps to negate the loss of cholinergic neurons by increasing ACh postsynaptic action. In contrast, not much work has been devoted to the effects of these drugs on glia in AD patients (170).

AD is also characterized by a heightened profile of neuroinflammation [see Calsolaro and Edison (171)]. AD patients have more TNF- α and IL-6 in both serum and brain, indicating an inflammatory phenotype (172, 173), and higher levels of TNF- α are highly correlated with rapid cognitive decline (174). Post-mortem AD brains also have more activated microglia and astrocytes (175). Microglia in particular have been implicated in the excessive neuronal loss seen in AD (176) and overactivation of microglia is seen relatively early in the progression of the disease (177). Thus, AD neuropathology is characterized not only by a loss of cholinergic neurons but also by increased neuro-inflammation. Interestingly, peripheral inflammation has been linked with early-onset AD more so than with late-onset type AD (178), suggesting that inflammation may be more critical feature in the development or progression of the familial form of the disease.

As in Parkinson's disease, it is still not clear exactly how the innate immune system is involved in AD, specifically whether it is a cause or effect of pathology. Some studies show that neuroinflammation, though contributing to an AD phenotype, is initiated by amyloid- β and thus occurs as a result of AD neuropathogenesis. For example, microglial TNF- α was shown to catalyze a cascade of cellular events *in vitro* that characterize AD, including cell toxicity (179). Amyloid- β peptides also appear to activate microglia, which initiate the toxic "cell cycle events" *via* TNF- α . In contrast, TNF- α knockout mice do not show these toxic "cell cycle events"—powerfully implicating this cytokine in the neuronal death seen in AD. Because there are α 7 nAChRs on microglia, perhaps activation of these receptors could have a hand in preventing AD pathology.

It is worth mentioning that the interaction between the cholinergic and neuroimmune systems differs in AD versus normal aging [see Schliebs and Arendt (180)]. Specifically, cholinergic cell *loss* is seen in AD, but cholinergic *dysfunction* (in the form of synaptic losses and other modifications) is seen in normal aging (36, 181–183).

However, the link between TNF- α , IL-1 β , and IL-6 and AD is not completely clear. Expression of these cytokines in blood serum is increased in early-onset AD patients, but not late-onset AD patients (178). TNF- α expression decreases the presence of amyloid- β plaques in the mouse hippocampus (184), indicating that these cytokines may actually decrease AD pathology. Clearly, more research is needed into the complicated role of inflammatory cytokines in AD patients.

Cholinomimetic drugs, especially AChE inhibitors, have been the first line of defense in AD treatment for many years, and as mentioned above, their benefits are thought to be due to a synaptic increase in ACh or direct stimulation of ACh receptors. However, some of the benefits of these drugs in AD patients may be due to decreases in inflammation in addition to their synaptic actions. Levels of IL-6 are higher in the brains of AD patients—however, this level decreases dose-dependently based on how many months the patients have taken AChE inhibitors (185). Possibly, by acting on microglial α 7 nAChRs, cholinergic drugs may decrease the release of inflammatory cytokines and slow neurodegeneration.

Neuroinflammation following neurodegeneration and other neuropathologies (plaques and tangles) likely contributes to clinical impairments in memory (and perhaps other symptoms as well) in both Parkinson's disease and AD, and speeds progression of these diseases. However, it is also possible that breakdown in the innate immune system, leading to altered glial-neuron responses, contributes to the onset of AD and Parkinson's in different ways. Dursun et al. (178) compared peripheral cytokine levels in early-onset AD, late-onset AD, mild cognitive impairment, and Parkinson's disease. Though early-onset AD patients displayed increased levels of inflammatory cytokines, Parkinson's disease patients exhibited a different profile: IL-1 β was increased, but IL-6 was significantly decreased. The interaction between these two cytokines appears to be different in AD and Parkinson's disease, suggesting that the glial contributions to these diseases may be different.

REFERENCES

- 1. Alzheimer A. Uber einen eigenartigen schweren Erkrankungsprozess der Hirninde. *Neurologisches Centralblatt* (1906) 25:1134.
- Bartus RT, Dean RL III, Beer B, Lippa AS. The cholinergic hypothesis of geriatric memory dysfunction. *Science* (1982) 217:408–14. doi:10.1126/ science.7046051
- Drachman DA, Leavitt J. Human memory and the cholinergic system: a relationship to aging? Arch Neurol (1974) 30:113–21. doi:10.1001/ archneur.1974.00490320001001
- Ballinger EC, Ananth M, Talmage DA, Role LW. Basal forebrain cholinergic circuits and signaling in cognition and cognitive decline. *Neuron* (2016) 91:1199–218. doi:10.1016/j.neuron.2016.09.006
- Achour SB, Pascual O. Glia: the many ways to modulate synaptic plasticity. *Neurochem Int* (2010) 57:440–5. doi:10.1016/j.neuint.2010.02.013
- Albuquerque EX, Pereira EF, Alkondon M, Rogers SW. Mammalian nicotinic acetylcholine receptors: from structure to function. *Physiol Rev* (2009) 89:73–120. doi:10.1152/physrev.00015.2008
- 7. Dale HH. The action of certain esters and ethers of choline, and their relation to muscarine. *J Pharmacol Exp Ther* (1914) 6:147–90.
- Loewi O. Über humorale übertragbarkeit der Herznervenwirkung. Pflüger's Archiv für die gesamte Physiologie des Menschen und der Tiere (1921) 189: 239–42. doi:10.1007/bf01738910
- Wessler I, Kirkpatrick CJ. Acetylcholine beyond neurons: the nonneuronal cholinergic system in humans. *Br J Pharmacol* (2008) 154:1558–71. doi:10.1038/bjp.2008.185
- Rosas-Ballina M, Olofsson PS, Ochani M, Valdés-Ferrer S, Levine YA, Reardon C, et al. Acetylcholine-synthesizing T cells relay neural signals in a vagus nerve circuit. *Science* (2011) 334:98–101. doi:10.5524/100010
- 11. Vijayaraghavan S, Karami A, Aeinehband S, Behbahani H, Grandien A, Nilsson B, et al. Regulated extracellular choline acetyltransferase activity—the plausible missing link of the distant action of acetylcholine in the cholinergic

CONCLUSION

Acetylcholine has multiple mechanisms by which it can modulate hippocampal memory: ACh binds directly to neuronal pre- and postsynaptic receptors, initiating downstream neuronal actions, and to receptors on astrocytes and microglia to decrease proinflammatory cytokines and increase the release of growth factors like BDNF. ACh can also act *via* the peripheral or central anti-inflammatory pathways by suppressing overactivation of peripheral macrophages or central microglia to indirectly aid memory. Not only does evidence point to multiple effects of ACh on neuroplasticity—specifically, alteration of spine density, synaptic strength, BDNF, and hippocampal neurogenesis. These findings suggest new ways of preventing age-related memory decline and perhaps delaying or preventing the cognitive impairments accompanying neurodegenerative disorders.

AUTHOR CONTRIBUTIONS

SVM wrote this manuscript with significant contribution in ideas, structure, and editing from CLW.

ACKNOWLEDGMENTS

The authors would like to thank Dr. Warren H. Meck, Dr. Niccolò Terrando, and Dr. Henry Yin for their helpful suggestions on the content of this manuscript.

anti-inflammatory pathway. PLoS One (2013) 8:e65936. doi:10.1371/journal. pone.0065936

- Frakes AE, Ferraiuolo L, Haidet-Phillips AM, Schmelzer L, Braun L, Miranda CJ, et al. Microglia induce motor neuron death via the classical NF-κB pathway in amyotrophic lateral sclerosis. *Neuron* (2014) 81:1009–23. doi:10.1016/j.neuron.2014.01.013
- Chan WK, Wong PTH, Sheu FS. Frontal cortical α7 and α4β2 nicotinic acetylcholine receptors in working and reference memory. *Neuropharmacology* (2007) 52:1641–9. doi:10.1016/j.neuropharm.2007.03.008
- Decker MW, Sullivan J, Arneric S, Williams M. Neuronal nicotinic acetylcholine receptors: novel targets for CNS therapeutics. In: Bloom F, Kupfer D, editors. *Psychopharmacology: Fourth Generation of Progress*. New York: Raven Press (2000). p. 787–98.
- Gotti C, Fornasari D, Clementi F. Human neuronal nicotinic receptors. Prog Neurobiol (1997) 53:199–237. doi:10.1016/S0301-0082(97)00034-8
- Dineley-Miller K, Patrick J. Gene transcripts for the nicotinic acetylcholine receptor subunit, beta4, are distributed in multiple areas of the rat central nervous system. *Brain Res Mol Brain Res* (1992) 16:339–44. doi:10.1016/ 0169-328X(92)90244-6
- Fabian-Fine R, Skehel P, Errington ML, Davies HA, Sher E, Stewart MG, et al. Ultrastructural distribution of the α7 nicotinic acetylcholine receptor subunit in rat hippocampus. *J Neurosci* (2001) 21:7993–8003.
- Gahring LC, Persiyanov K, Dunn D, Weiss R, Meyer EL, Rogers SW. Mouse strain-specific nicotinic acetylcholine receptor expression by inhibitory interneurons and astrocytes in the dorsal hippocampus. *J Comp Neurol* (2004) 468:334–46. doi:10.1002/cne.10943
- Gahring LC, Rogers SW. Nicotinic acetylcholine receptor expression in the hippocampus of 27 mouse strains reveals novel inhibitory circuitry. *Hippocampus* (2008) 18:737–49. doi:10.1002/hipo.20430
- Kawashima K, Fujii T. The lymphocytic cholinergic system and its contribution to the regulation of immune activity. *Life Sci* (2003) 74:675–96. doi:10.1016/j. lfs.2003.09.037

- Egea J, Buendia I, Parada E, Navarro E, Leon R, Lopez MG. Anti-inflammatory role of microglial alpha7 nAChRs and its role in neuroprotection. *Biochem Pharmacol* (2015) 97:463–72. doi:10.1016/j.bcp.2015.07.032
- 22. Suzuki T, Hide I, Matsubara A, Hama C, Harada K, Miyano K, et al. Microglial alpha7 nicotinic acetylcholine receptors drive a phospholipase C/IP3 pathway and modulate the cell activation toward a neuroprotective role. J Neurosci Res (2006) 83:1461–70. doi:10.1002/jnr.20850
- Shen J.-x, Yakel JL. Functional α7 nicotinic ACh receptors on astrocytes in rat hippocampal CA1 slices. J Mol Neurosci (2012) 48:14–21. doi:10.1007/ s12031-012-9719-3
- Liu Y, Hu J, Wu J, Zhu C, Hui Y, Han Y, et al. α7 nicotinic acetylcholine receptor-mediated neuroprotection against dopaminergic neuron loss in an MPTP mouse model via inhibition of astrocyte activation. *J Neuroinflammation* (2012) 9:98. doi:10.1186/1742-2094-9-98
- Wang H, Yu M, Ochani M, Amella CA, Tanovic M, Susarla S, et al. Nicotinic acetylcholine receptor alpha7 subunit is an essential regulator of inflammation. *Nature* (2003) 421:384–8. doi:10.1038/nature01339
- Weathers SP, Kotagal V, Bohnen NI, Chou KL. Risky driving and pedunculopontine nucleus-thalamic cholinergic denervation in Parkinson disease. *Parkinsonism Relat Disord* (2014) 20:13–6. doi:10.1016/j.parkreldis. 2013.08.021
- Martinez-Gonzalez C, Bolam J, Mena-Segovia J. Topographical organization of the pedunculopontine nucleus. *Front Neuroanat* (2011) 5:22. doi:10.3389/ fnana.2011.00022
- Ye M, Hayar A, Strotman B, Garcia-Rill E. Cholinergic modulation of fast inhibitory and excitatory transmission to pedunculopontine thalamic projecting neurons. J Neurophysiol (2010) 103:2417–32. doi:10.1152/jn.01143.2009
- Goldberg JA, Reynolds JNJ. Spontaneous firing and evoked pauses in the tonically active cholinergic interneurons of the striatum. *Neuroscience* (2011) 198:27–43. doi:10.1016/j.neuroscience.2011.08.067
- Mesulam M, Mufson EJ, Levey AI, Wainer BH. Cholinergic innervation of cortex by the basal forebrain: cytochemistry and cortical connections of the septal area, diagonal band nuclei, nucleus basalis (substantia innominata), and hypothalamus in the rhesus monkey. *J Comp Neurol* (1983) 214:170–97. doi:10.1002/cne.902140206
- Perez-Lloret S, Barrantes FJ. Deficits in cholinergic neurotransmission and their clinical correlates in Parkinson's disease. *NPJ Parkinsons Dis* (2016) 2:16001. doi:10.1038/npjparkd.2016.1
- Woolf NJ. Cholinergic systems in mammalian brain and spinal cord. Prog Neurobiol (1991) 37:475–524. doi:10.1016/0301-0082(91)90006-M
- Khakpai F, Nasehi M, Haeri-Rohani A, Eidi A, Zarrindast M. Septohippocampo-septal loop and memory formation. *Basic Clin Neurosci* (2013) 4:5–23.
- Teles-Grilo Ruivo LM, Mellor JR. Cholinergic modulation of hippocampal network function. *Front Synaptic Neurosci* (2013) 5:2. doi:10.3389/fnsyn.2013. 00002
- von Engelhardt J, Eliava M, Meyer AH, Rozov A, Monyer H. Functional characterization of intrinsic cholinergic interneurons in the cortex. *J Neurosci* (2007) 27:5633–42. doi:10.1523/JNEUROSCI.4647-06.2007
- Whitehouse PJ, Price DL, Struble RG, Clark AW, Coyle JT, DeLong MR. Alzheimer's disease and senile dementia: loss of neurons in the basal forebrain. *Science* (1982) 215:1237–9. doi:10.1126/science.7058341
- Himmelheber AM, Sarter M, Bruno JP. Increases in cortical acetylcholine release during sustained attention performance in rats. *Brain Res Cogn Brain Res* (2000) 9:313–25. doi:10.1016/S0926-6410(00)00012-4
- Bohnen NI, Albin RL, Muller ML, Petrou M, Kotagal V, Koeppe RA, et al. Frequency of cholinergic and caudate nucleus dopaminergic deficits across the predemented cognitive spectrum of Parkinson disease and evidence of interaction effects. *JAMA Neurol* (2015) 72:194–200. doi:10.1001/jamaneurol. 2014.2757
- Changeux JP, Corringer PJ, Maskos U. The nicotinic acetylcholine receptor: from molecular biology to cognition. *Neuropharmacology* (2015) 96:135–6. doi:10.1016/j.neuropharm.2015.03.024
- Lombardo S, Maskos U. Role of the nicotinic acetylcholine receptor in Alzheimer's disease pathology and treatment. *Neuropharmacology* (2015) 96:255–62. doi:10.1016/j.neuropharm.2014.11.018
- 41. Paul S, Jeon WK, Bizon JL, Han JS. Interaction of basal forebrain cholinergic neurons with the glucocorticoid system in stress regulation and

cognitiveimpairment. Front Aging Neurosci (2015) 7:43. doi:10.3389/fnagi.2015. 00043

- Smucny J, Visani A, Tregellas JR. Could vagus nerve stimulation target hippocampal hyperactivity to improve cognition in schizophrenia? *Front Psychiatry* (2015) 6:43. doi:10.3389/fpsyt.2015.00043
- Pavlov VA, Tracey KJ. The cholinergic anti-inflammatory pathway. Brain Behav Immun (2005) 19:493–9. doi:10.1016/j.bbi.2005.03.015
- Gallowitsch-Puerta M, Pavlov VA. Neuro-immune interactions via the cholinergic anti-inflammatory pathway. *Life Sci* (2007) 80:2325–9. doi:10.1016/ j.lfs.2007.01.002
- De Rosa MJ, del Carmen Esandi M, Garelli A, Rayes D, Bouzat C. Relationship between α7 nAChR and apoptosis in human lymphocytes. J Neuroimmunol (2005) 160:154–61. doi:10.1016/j.jneuroim.2004.11.010
- Nizri E, Hamra-Amitay Y, Sicsic C, Lavon I, Brenner T. Anti-inflammatory properties of cholinergic up-regulation: a new role for acetylcholinesterase inhibitors. *Neuropharmacology* (2006) 50:540–7. doi:10.1016/j.neuropharm. 2005.10.013
- Sopori ML, Kozak W. Immunomodulatory effects of cigarette smoke. J Neuroimmunol (1998) 83:148–56. doi:10.1016/S0165-5728(97)00231-2
- Borovikova LV, Ivanova S, Zhang M, Yang H, Botchkina GI, Watkins LR, et al. Vagus nerve stimulation attenuates the systemic inflammatory response to endotoxin. *Nature* (2000) 405:458–62. doi:10.1038/35013070
- Koopman FA, Chavan SS, Miljko S, Grazio S, Sokolovic S, Schuurman PR, et al. Vagus nerve stimulation inhibits cytokine production and attenuates disease severity in rheumatoid arthritis. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A* (2016) 113:8284–9. doi:10.1073/pnas.1605635113
- Steinberg BE, Sundman E, Terrando N, Eriksson LI, Olofsson PS. Neural control of inflammation: implications for perioperative and critical care. *Anesthesiology* (2016) 124:1174–89. doi:10.1097/ALN.0000000000 001083
- Watkins LR, Goehler LE, Relton JK, Tartaglia N, Silbert L, Martin D, et al. Blockade of interleukin-1 induced hyperthermia by subdiaphragmatic vagotomy: evidence for vagal mediation of immune-brain communication. *Neurosci Lett* (1995) 183:27–31. doi:10.1016/0304-3940(94)11105-R
- Tracey KJ. The inflammatory reflex. Nature (2002) 420:853–9. doi:10.1038/ nature01321
- De Simone R, Ajmone-Cat MA, Carnevale D, Minghetti L. Activation of alpha7 nicotinic acetylcholine receptor by nicotine selectively up-regulates cyclooxygenase-2 and prostaglandin E2 in rat microglial cultures. *J Neuroinflammation* (2005) 2:4. doi:10.1186/1742-2094-2-4
- Pavlov VA, Parrish WR, Rosas-Ballina M, Ochani M, Puerta M, Ochani K, et al. Brain acetylcholinesterase activity controls systemic cytokine levels through the cholinergic anti-inflammatory pathway. *Brain Behav Immun* (2009) 23:41–5. doi:10.1016/j.bbi.2008.06.011
- Shytle RD, Mori T, Townsend K, Vendrame M, Sun N, Zeng J, et al. Cholinergic modulation of microglial activation by alpha 7 nicotinic receptors. *J Neurochem* (2004) 89:337–43. doi:10.1046/j.1471-4159.2004.02347.x
- Yamada-Nomoto K, Yoshino O, Akiyama I, Ushijima A, Ono Y, Shima T, et al. Alpha-7 nicotinic acetylcholine receptor (nAChR) agonist inhibits the development of endometriosis by regulating inflammation. *Am J Reprod Immunol* (2016) 76:491–8. doi:10.1111/aji.12592
- 57. Giunta B, Ehrhart J, Townsend K, Sun N, Vendrame M, Shytle D, et al. Galantamine and nicotine have a synergistic effect on inhibition of microglial activation induced by HIV-1 gp120. *Brain Res Bull* (2004) 64:165–70. doi:10.1016/j.brainresbull.2004.06.008
- Jinno S, Fleischer F, Eckel S, Schmidt V, Kosaka T. Spatial arrangement of microglia in the mouse hippocampus: a stereological study in comparison with astrocytes. *Glia* (2007) 55:1334–47. doi:10.1002/glia.20552
- Hasselmo ME, Sarter M. Modes and models of forebrain cholinergic neuromodulation of cognition. *Neuropsychopharmacology* (2011) 36:52–73. doi:10.1038/npp.2010.104
- Ferreira-Vieira T, Guimaraes I, Silva F, Ribeiro F. Alzheimer's disease: targeting the cholinergic system. *Curr Neuropharmacol* (2016) 14:101–15. doi:10.2174/1570159X13666150716165726
- Blake MG, Boccia MM. Basal forebrain cholinergic system and memory. In: Geyer MA, Ellenbroek BA, Marsden CA, Barnes Th R E, Andersen SL, editors. *Current Topics in Behavioral Neurosciences*. Berlin, Heidelberg: Springer Press (2017). p. 1–21.

- Knox D. The role of basal forebrain cholinergic neurons in fear and extinction memory. *Neurobiol Learn Mem* (2016) 133:39–52. doi:10.1016/ j.nlm.2016.06.001
- Parent MB, Baxter MG. Septohippocampal ACh: involved in but not necessary for learning and memory? *Learn Mem* (2004) 11:9–20. doi:10.1101/lm.69104
- Park GA, Pappas BA, Murtha SM, Ally A. Enriched environment primes forebrain choline acetyltransferase activity to respond to learning experience. *Neurosci Lett* (1992) 143:259–62. doi:10.1016/0304-3940(92)90278-F
- Baxter M, Frick K, Price D, Breckler S, Markowska A, Gorman L. Presynaptic markers of cholinergic function in the rat brain: relationship with age and cognitive status. *Neuroscience* (1999) 89:771–80. doi:10.1016/S0306-4522(98)00374-1
- Stancampiano R, Cocco S, Cugusi C, Sarais L, Fadda F. Serotonin and acetylcholine release response in the rat hippocampus during a spatial memory task. *Neuroscience* (1999) 89:1135–43. doi:10.1016/S0306-4522(98)00397-2
- Tian Q, Lin ZQ, Wang XC, Chen J, Wang Q, Gong CX, et al. Injection of okadaic acid into the meynert nucleus basalis of rat brain induces decreased acetylcholine level and spatial memory deficit. *Neuroscience* (2004) 126:277–84. doi:10.1016/j.neuroscience.2004.03.037
- Herzog CD, Gandhi C, Bhattacharya P, Walsh TJ. Effects of intraseptal zolpidem and chlordiazepoxide on spatial working memory and high-affinity choline uptake in the hippocampus. *Neurobiol Learn Mem* (2000) 73:168–79. doi:10.1006/nlme.1999.3928
- Decker MW, Majchrzak MJ, Anderson DJ. Effects of nicotine on spatial memory deficits in rats with septal lesions. *Brain Res* (1992) 572:281–5. doi:10.1016/0006-8993(92)90485-R
- Hodges H, Allen Y, Kershaw T, Lantos P, Gray J, Sinden J. Effects of cholinergic-rich neural grafts on radial maze performance of rats after excitotoxic lesions of the forebrain cholinergic projection system—I. Amelioration of cognitive deficits by transplants into cortex and hippocampus but not into basal forebrain. *Neuroscience* (1991) 45:587–607.
- Levin ED, Christopher NC, Briggs SJ, Rose JE. Chronic nicotine reverses working memory deficits caused by lesions of the fimbria or medial basalocortical projection. *Brain Res Cogn Brain Res* (1993) 1:137–43. doi:10.1016/ 0926-6410(93)90021-V
- Maho C, Dutrieux G, Ammassari-Teule M. Parallel modifications of spatial memory performances, exploration patterns, and hippocampal theta rhythms in fornix-damaged rats: reversal of oxotremorine. *Behav Neurosci* (1988) 102:601. doi:10.1037/0735-7044.102.4.601
- Easton A, Douchamps V, Eacott M, Lever C. A specific role for septohippocampal acetylcholine in memory? *Neuropsychologia* (2012) 50:3156–68. doi:10.1016/j.neuropsychologia.2012.07.022
- 74. Hasselmo ME. *How We Remember: Brain Mechanisms of Episodic Memory*. Cambridge: MIT Press (2012).
- Baxter MG, Bucci DJ, Gorman LK, Wiley RG, Gallagher M. Selective immunotoxic lesions of basal forebrain cholinergic cells: effects on learning and memory in rats. *Behav Neurosci* (1995) 109:714–22. doi:10.1037/0735-7044.109.4.714
- 76. Giovannini MG, Rakovska A, Benton RS, Pazzagli M, Bianchi L, Pepeu G. Effects of novelty and habituation on acetylcholine, GABA, and glutamate release from the frontal cortex and hippocampus of freely moving rats. *Neuroscience* (2001) 106:43–53. doi:10.1016/S0306-4522(01)00266-4
- Thiel CM, Huston JP, Schwarting RKW. Hippocampal acetylcholine and habituation learning. *Neuroscience* (1998) 85:1253–62. doi:10.1016/S0306-4522(98)00030-X
- Flicker C, Geyer MA. Behavior during hippocampal microinfusions. II. Muscarinic locomotor activation. *Brain Res* (1982) 257:105–27. doi:10.1016/ 0165-0173(82)90007-8
- Pabst M, Braganza O, Dannenberg H, Hu W, Pothmann L, Rosen J, et al. Astrocyte intermediaries of septal cholinergic modulation in the hippocampus. *Neuron* (2016) 90:853–65. doi:10.1016/j.neuron.2016.04.003
- Hasselmo ME. The role of acetylcholine in learning and memory. *Curr Opin* Neurobiol (2006) 16:710–5. doi:10.1016/j.conb.2006.09.002
- Bezzi P, Gundersen V, Galbete JL, Seifert G, Steinhauser C, Pilati E, et al. Astrocytes contain a vesicular compartment that is competent for regulated exocytosis of glutamate. *Nat Neurosci* (2004) 7:613–20. doi:10.1038/nn1246
- Volterra A, Meldolesi J. Astrocytes, from brain glue to communication elements: the revolution continues. *Nat Rev Neurosci* (2005) 6:626–40. doi:10.1038/nrn1722

- Lee HS, Ghetti A, Pinto-Duarte A, Wang X, Dziewczapolski G, Galimi F, et al. Astrocytes contribute to gamma oscillations and recognition memory. *Proc Natl Acad Sci US A* (2014) 111:E3343–52. doi:10.1073/pnas.1410893111
- Parkhurst CN, Yang G, Ninan I, Savas JN, Yates JR III, Lafaille JJ, et al. Microglia promote learning-dependent synapse formation through brainderived neurotrophic factor. *Cell* (2013) 155:1596–609. doi:10.1016/j.cell. 2013.11.030
- Broadbent NJ, Gaskin S, Squire LR, Clark RE. Object recognition memory and the rodent hippocampus. *Learn Mem* (2010) 17:5–11. doi:10.1101/lm. 1650110
- Torres L, Danver J, Ji K, Miyauchi JT, Chen D, Anderson ME, et al. Dynamic microglial modulation of spatial learning and social behavior. *Brain Behav Immun* (2016) 55:6–16. doi:10.1016/j.bbi.2015.09.001
- Monk TG, Weldon BC, Garvan CW, Dede DE, Van Der Aa MT, Heilman KM, et al. Predictors of cognitive dysfunction after major noncardiac surgery. *Anesthesiology* (2008) 108:18–30. doi:10.1097/01.anes.0000296071.19434.1e
- Terrando N, Eriksson LI, Ryu JK, Yang T, Monaco C, Feldmann M, et al. Resolving postoperative neuroinflammation and cognitive decline. *Ann Neurol* (2011) 70:986–95. doi:10.1002/ana.22664
- Terrando N, Yang T, Ryu JK, Newton PT, Monaco C, Feldmann M, et al. Stimulation of the alpha7 nicotinic acetylcholine receptor protects against neuroinflammation after tibia fracture and endotoxemia in mice. *Mol Med* (2014) 20:667–75. doi:10.2119/molmed.2014.00143
- Terrando N, Monaco C, Ma D, Foxwell BMJ, Feldmann M, Maze M. Tumor necrosis factor-α triggers a cytokine cascade yielding postoperative cognitive decline. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A* (2010) 107:20518–22. doi:10.1073/ pnas.1014557107
- Zhang M, Barde S, Yang T, Lei B, Eriksson LI, Mathew JP, et al. Orthopedic surgery modulates neuropeptides and BDNF expression at the spinal and hippocampal levels. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A* (2016) 113:E6686–95. doi:10.1073/pnas.1614017113
- Wang H-L, Liu H, Xue Z-G, Liao Q-W, Fang H. Minocycline attenuates post-operative cognitive impairment in aged mice by inhibiting microglia activation. J Cell Mol Med (2016) 20:1632–9. doi:10.1111/jcmm.12854
- Jang S, Dilger RN, Johnson RW. Luteolin inhibits microglia and alters hippocampal-dependent spatial working memory in aged mice. J Nutr (2010) 140:1892–8. doi:10.3945/jn.110.123273
- Moore AH, Wu M, Shaftel SS, Graham KA, O'Banion MK. Sustained expression of interleukin-1β in mouse hippocampus impairs spatial memory. *Neuroscience* (2009) 164:1484–95. doi:10.1016/j.neuroscience.2009.08.073
- Oitzl MS, Van Oers H, Schöbitz B, de Kloet ER. Interleukin-1β, but not interleukin-6, impairs spatial navigation learning. *Brain Res* (1993) 613:160–3. doi:10.1016/0006-8993(93)90468-3
- Barrientos RM, Higgins EA, Sprunger DB, Watkins LR, Rudy JW, Maier SF. Memory for context is impaired by a post context exposure injection of interleukin-1 beta into dorsal hippocampus. *Behav Brain Res* (2002) 134:291–8. doi:10.1016/s0166-4328(02)00043-8
- Pugh CR, Fleshner M, Watkins LR, Maier SF, Rudy JW. The immune system and memory consolidation: a role for the cytokine IL-1β. *Neurosci Biobehav Rev* (2001) 25:29–41. doi:10.1016/S0149-7634(00)00048-8
- Williamson LL, Sholar PW, Mistry RS, Smith SH, Bilbo SD. Microglia and memory: modulation by early-life infection. *J Neurosci* (2011) 31:15511–21. doi:10.1523/JNEUROSCI.3688-11.2011
- Bilbo SD, Biedenkapp JC, Der-Avakian A, Watkins LR, Rudy JW, Maier SF. Neonatal infection-induced memory impairment after lipopolysaccharide in adulthood is prevented via caspase-1 inhibition. *J Neurosci* (2005) 25: 8000–9. doi:10.1523/JNEUROSCI.1748-05.2005
- 100. Fiore M, Probert L, Kollias G, Akassoglou K, Alleva E, Aloe L. Neurobehavioral alterations in developing transgenic mice expressing TNF-α in the brain. *Brain Behav Immun* (1996) 10:126–38. doi:10.1006/brbi.1996.0013
- 101. Pyapali GK, Turner DA, Williams CL, Meck WH, Swartzwelder HS. Prenatal dietary choline supplementation decreases the threshold for induction of LTP in young adult rats. J Neurophysiol (1998) 79:1790–6.
- 102. Seol GH, Ziburkus J, Huang S, Song L, Kim IT, Takamiya K, et al. Neuromodulators control the polarity of spike-timing-dependent synaptic plasticity. *Neuron* (2007) 55:919–29. doi:10.1016/j.neuron.2007.08.013
- 103. Sugisaki E, Fukushima Y, Tsukada M, Aihara T. Cholinergic modulation on spike timing-dependent plasticity in hippocampal CA1 network. *Neuroscience* (2011) 192:91–101. doi:10.1016/j.neuroscience.2011.06.064

- 104. Cohen AS, Raymond CR, Abraham WC. Priming of long-term potentiation induced by activation of metabotropic glutamate receptors coupled to phospholipase C. *Hippocampus* (1998) 8:160–70. doi:10.1002/(SICI)1098-1063(1998)8:2<160::AID-HIPO8>3.0.CO;2-P
- 105. Chen L, Yamada K, Nabeshima T, Sokabe M. α7 nicotinic acetylcholine receptor as a target to rescue deficit in hippocampal LTP induction in β-amyloid infused rats. *Neuropharmacology* (2006) 50:254–68. doi:10.1016/ j.neuropharm.2005.09.018
- 106. Freund RK, Graw S, Choo KS, Stevens KE, Leonard S, Dell'Acqua ML. Genetic knockout of the alpha7 nicotininc acetylcholine receptor gene alters hippocampal long-term potentiation in a background strain-dependent manner. *Neurosci Lett* (2016) 627:1–6. doi:10.1016/j.neulet.2016.05.043
- Hoshino K, Hayakawa M, Morimoto Y. Minocycline prevents the impairment of hippocampal long-term potentiation in the septic mouse. *Shock* (2017) 48:209–21. doi:10.1097/SHK.00000000000847
- Gu Z, Lamb PW, Yakel JL. Cholinergic coordination of presynaptic and postsynaptic activity induces timing-dependent hippocampal synaptic plasticity. *J Neurosci* (2012) 32:12337–48. doi:10.1523/JNEUROSCI.2129-12.2012
- Shen J.-x, Yakel JL. Nicotinic acetylcholine receptor-mediated calcium signaling in the nervous system. *Acta Pharmacol Sin* (2009) 30:673–80. doi:10.1038/aps.2009.64
- Dummer W, Niethammer AG, Baccala R, Lawson BR, Wagner N, Reisfeld RA, et al. T-cell homeostatic proliferation elicits effective antitumor autoimmunity. J Clin Invest (2002) 110:185–92. doi:10.1172/JCI15175
- Habbas S, Santello M, Becker D, Stubbe H, Zappia G, Liaudet N, et al. Neuroinflammatory TNF-α impairs memory via astrocyte signaling. *Cell* (2015) 163:1730–41. doi:10.1016/j.cell.2015.11.023
- 112. Schneider H, Pitossi F, Balschun D, Wagner A, Del Rey A, Besedovsky H. A neuromodulatory role of interleukin-1β in the hippocampus. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A* (1998) 95:7778–83. doi:10.1073/pnas.95.13.7778
- Ross FM, Allan SM, Rothwell NJ, Verkhratsky A. A dual role for interleukin-1 in LTP in mouse hippocampal slices. *J Neuroimmunol* (2003) 144:61–7. doi:10.1016/j.jneuroim.2003.08.030
- 114. Czubak A, Nowakowska E, Kus K, Burda K, Metelska J, Baer-Dubowska W, et al. Influences of chronic venlafaxine, olanzapine and nicotine on the hippocampal and cortical concentrations of brain-derived neurotrophic factor (BDNF). *Pharmacol Rep* (2009) 61:1017–23. doi:10.1016/S1734-1140(09)70163-X
- 115. Kenny PJ, File SE, Rattray M. Acute nicotine decreases, and chronic nicotine increases the expression of brain-derived neurotrophic factor mRNA in rat hippocampus. *Brain Res Mol Brain Res* (2000) 85:234–8. doi:10.1016/ S0169-328X(00)00246-1
- 116. Turnbull MT, Coulson EJ. Cholinergic basal forebrain lesion decreases neurotrophin signaling without affecting tau hyperphosphorylation in genetically susceptible mice. J Alzheimers Dis (2017) 55:1141–54. doi:10.3233/ JAD-160805
- 117. Tanaka S, Ide M, Shibutani T, Ohtaki H, Numazawa S, Shioda S, et al. Lipopolysaccharide-induced microglial activation induces learning and memory deficits without neuronal cell death in rats. *J Neurosci Res* (2006) 83:557–66. doi:10.1002/jnr.20752
- 118. Barrientos R, Sprunger D, Campeau S, Higgins E, Watkins L, Rudy J, et al. Brain-derived neurotrophic factor mRNA downregulation produced by social isolation is blocked by intrahippocampal interleukin-1 receptor antagonist. *Neuroscience* (2003) 121:847–53. doi:10.1016/S0306-4522(03) 00564-5
- Barrientos RM, Sprunger DB, Campeau S, Watkins LR, Rudy JW, Maier SF. BDNF mRNA expression in rat hippocampus following contextual learning is blocked by intrahippocampal IL-1β administration. *J Neuroimmunol* (2004) 155:119–26. doi:10.1016/j.jneuroim.2004.06.009
- 120. Barrientos RM, Frank MG, Crysdale NY, Chapman TR, Ahrendsen JT, Day HE, et al. Little exercise, big effects: reversing aging and infectioninduced memory deficits, and underlying processes. *J Neurosci* (2011) 31:11578–86. doi:10.1523/JNEUROSCI.2266-11.2011
- 121. Biggio F, Gorini G, Utzeri C, Olla P, Marrosu F, Mocchetti I, et al. Chronic vagus nerve stimulation induces neuronal plasticity in the rat hippocampus. *Int J Neuropsychopharmacol* (2009) 12:1209–21. doi:10.1017/ S1461145709000200
- 122. Fort P, Khateb A, Pegna A, Mühlethaler M, Jones BE. Noradrenergic modulation of cholinergic nucleus basalis neurons demonstrated by in vitro

pharmacological and immunohistochemical evidence in the guinea-pig brain. Eur J Neurosci (1995) 7:1502–11. doi:10.1111/j.1460-9568.1995.tb01145.x

- 123. Jeong DU, Lee JE, Lee SE, Chang WS, Kim SJ, Chang JW. Improvements in memory after medial septum stimulation are associated with changes in hippocampal cholinergic activity and neurogenesis. *Biomed Res Int* (2014) 2014:568587. doi:10.1155/2014/568587
- 124. Meneses G, Bautista M, Florentino A, Diaz G, Acero G, Besedovsky H, et al. Electric stimulation of the vagus nerve reduced mouse neuroinflammation induced by lipopolysaccharide. *J Inflamm* (2016) 13:33–44. doi:10.1186/ s12950-016-0140-5
- Monje ML, Toda H, Palmer TD. Inflammatory blockade restores adult hippocampal neurogenesis. *Science* (2003) 302:1760–5. doi:10.1126/science. 1088417
- Massey KA, Zago WM, Berg DK. BDNF up-regulates α7 nicotinic acetylcholine receptor levels on subpopulations of hippocampal interneurons. *Mol Cell Neurosci* (2006) 33:381–8. doi:10.1016/j.mcn.2006.08.011
- 127. Freedman R, Wetmore C, Stromberg I, Leonard S, Olson L. Alphabungarotoxin binding to hippocampal interneurons: immunocytochemical characterization and effects on growth factor expression. *J Neurosci* (1993) 13:1965–75.
- Cooper-Kuhn CM, Winkler J, Kuhn HG. Decreased neurogenesis after cholinergic forebrain lesion in the adult rat. *J Neurosci Res* (2004) 77:155–65. doi:10.1002/jnr.20116
- 129. Kotani S, Yamauchi T, Teramoto T, Ogura H. Donepezil, an acetylcholinesterase inhibitor, enhances adult hippocampal neurogenesis. *Chem Biol Interact* (2008) 175:227–30. doi:10.1016/j.cbi.2008.04.004
- Mohapel P, Leanza G, Kokaia M, Lindvall O. Forebrain acetylcholine regulates adult hippocampal neurogenesis and learning. *Neurobiol Aging* (2005) 26:939–46. doi:10.1016/j.neurobiolaging.2004.07.015
- Hvoslef-Eide M, Oomen CA. Adult neurogenesis and pattern separation in rodents: a critical evaluation of data, tasks and interpretation. *Front Biol* (2016) 11:168–81. doi:10.1007/s11515-016-1406-2
- Itou Y, Nochi R, Kuribayashi H, Saito Y, Hisatsune T. Cholinergic activation of hippocampal neural stem cells in aged dentate gyrus. *Hippocampus* (2011) 21:446–59. doi:10.1002/hipo.20761
- 133. Kita Y, Ago Y, Higashino K, Asada K, Takano E, Takuma K, et al. Galantamine promotes adult hippocampal neurogenesis via M1 muscarinic and α7 nicotinic receptors in mice. *Int J Neuropsychopharmacol* (2014) 17:1957–68. doi:10.1017/S1461145714000613
- 134. Narla S, Klejbor I, Birkaya B, Lee Y-W, Morys J, Stachowiak EK, et al. α 7 nicotinic receptor agonist reactivates neurogenesis in adult brain. *Biochem Pharmacol* (2013) 86:1099–104. doi:10.1016/j.bcp.2013.07.028
- Paez-Gonzalez P, Asrican B, Rodriguez E, Kuo CT. Identification of distinct ChAT+ neurons and activity-dependent control of postnatal SVZ neurogenesis. *Nat Neurosci* (2014) 17:934–42. doi:10.1038/nn.3734
- Cohen EL, Wurtman RJ. Brain acetylcholine: control by dietary choline. Science (1976) 191:561–2. doi:10.1126/science.1251187
- 137. Wong-GoodrichSJ,GlennMJ,MellottTJ,BlusztajnJK,MeckWH,WilliamsCL. Spatial memory and hippocampal plasticity are differentially sensitive to the availability of choline in adulthood as a function of choline supply in utero. *Brain Res* (2008) 1237:153–66. doi:10.1016/j.brainres.2008.08.074
- Ho NF, Han SP, Dawe GS. Effect of voluntary running on adult hippocampal neurogenesis in cholinergic lesioned mice. *BMC Neurosci* (2009) 10:57. doi:10.1186/1471-2202-10-57
- 139. Ziv Y, Ron N, Butovsky O, Landa G, Sudai E, Greenberg N, et al. Immune cells contribute to the maintenance of neurogenesis and spatial learning abilities in adulthood. *Nat Neurosci* (2006) 9:268–75. doi:10.1038/nn1629
- 140. Butovsky O, Ziv Y, Schwartz A, Landa G, Talpalar AE, Pluchino S, et al. Microglia activated by IL-4 or IFN-gamma differentially induce neurogenesis and oligodendrogenesis from adult stem/progenitor cells. *Mol Cell Neurosci* (2006) 31:149–60. doi:10.1016/j.mcn.2005.10.006
- 141. McKim DB, Niraula A, Tarr AJ, Wohleb ES, Sheridan JF, Godbout JP. Neuroinflammatory dynamics underlie memory impairments after repeated social defeat. *J Neurosci* (2016) 36:2590–604. doi:10.1523/JNEUROSCI. 2394-15.2016
- 142. Biscaro B, Lindvall O, Tesco G, Ekdahl CT, Nitsch RM. Inhibition of microglial activation protects hippocampal neurogenesis and improves cognitive deficits in a transgenic mouse model for Alzheimer's disease. *Neurodegener Dis* (2012) 9:187–98. doi:10.1159/000330363

- 143. Ekdahl CT, Claasen J-H, Bonde S, Kokaia Z, Lindvall O. Inflammation is detrimental for neurogenesis in adult brain. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A* (2003) 100:13632–7. doi:10.1073/pnas.2234031100
- 144. Mattei D, Djodari-Irani A, Hadar R, Pelz A, de Cossío LF, Goetz T, et al. Minocycline rescues decrease in neurogenesis, increase in microglia cytokines and deficits in sensorimotor gating in an animal model of schizophrenia. *Brain Behav Immun* (2014) 38:175–84. doi:10.1016/j.bbi.2014.01.019
- 145. Lam L, Chin L, Halder RC, Sagong B, Famenini S, Sayre J, et al. Epigenetic changes in T-cell and monocyte signatures and production of neurotoxic cytokines in ALS patients. *FASEB J* (2016) 30:3461–73. doi:10.1096/fj. 201600259RR
- 146. Heyser CJ, Masliah E, Samimi A, Campbell IL, Gold LH. Progressive decline in avoidance learning paralleled by inflammatory neurodegeneration in transgenic mice expressing interleukin 6 in the brain. *Proc Natl Acad Sci* U S A (1997) 94:1500–5. doi:10.1073/pnas.94.4.1500
- 147. Mosher KI, Wyss-Coray T. Microglial dysfunction in brain aging and Alzheimer's disease. *Biochem Pharmacol* (2014) 88:594–604. doi:10.1016/ j.bcp.2014.01.008
- 148. Ohgidani M, Kato TA, Sagata N, Hayakawa K, Shimokawa N, Sato-Kasai M, et al. TNF-α from hippocampal microglia induces working memory deficits by acute stress in mice. *Brain Behav Immun* (2016) 55:17–24. doi:10.1016/ j.bbi.2015.08.022
- 149. Acharya MM, Green KN, Allen BD, Najafi AR, Syage A, Minasyan H, et al. Elimination of microglia improves cognitive function following cranial irradiation. *Sci Rep* (2016) 6:315–45. doi:10.1038/srep31545
- 150. Jenrow KA, Brown SL, Lapanowski K, Naei H, Kolozsvary A, Kim JH. Selective inhibition of microglia-mediated neuroinflammation mitigates radiation-induced cognitive impairment. *Radiat Res* (2013) 179:549–56. doi:10.1667/rr3026.1
- 151. Di Filippo M, de Iure A, Giampa C, Chiasserini D, Tozzi A, Orvietani PL, et al. Persistent activation of microglia and NADPH oxidase drive hippocampal dysfunction in experimental multiple sclerosis. *Sci Rep* (2016) 6:209–26. doi:10.1038/srep20926
- 152. Bocarsly ME, Fasolino M, Kane GA, LaMarca EA, Kirschen GW, Karatsoreos IN, et al. Obesity diminishes synaptic markers, alters microglial morphology, and impairs cognitive function. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A* (2015) 112:15731–6. doi:10.1073/pnas.1511593112
- Caballol N, Martí MJ, Tolosa E. Cognitive dysfunction and dementia in Parkinson disease. *Mov Disord* (2007) 22:S358–66. doi:10.1002/mds.21677
- 154. Jankovic J. Parkinson's disease: clinical features and diagnosis. J Neurol Neurosurg Psychiatry (2008) 79:368–76. doi:10.1136/jnnp.2007.131045
- 155. Magen I, Fleming SM, Zhu C, Garcia EC, Cardiff KM, Dinh D, et al. Cognitive deficits in a mouse model of pre-manifest Parkinson's disease. *Eur J Neurosci* (2012) 35:870–82. doi:10.1111/j.1460-9568.2012.08012.x
- Quik M, Perez XA, Bordia T. Nicotine as a potential neuroprotective agent for Parkinson's disease. *Mov Disord* (2012) 27:947–57. doi:10.1002/mds. 25028
- Bohnen NI, Muller ML, Kotagal V, Koeppe RA, Kilbourn MR, Gilman S, et al. Heterogeneity of cholinergic denervation in Parkinson's disease without dementia. J Cereb Blood Flow Metab (2012) 32:1609–17. doi:10.1038/ jcbfm.2012.60
- Choi SH, Jung TM, Lee JE, Lee S, Sohn YH, Lee PH. Volumetric analysis of the substantia innominata in patients with Parkinson's disease according to cognitive status. *Neurobiol Aging* (2012) 33:1265–72. doi:10.1016/j. neurobiolaging.2010.11.015
- Müller MLTM, Bohnen NI, Kotagal V, Scott PJH, Koeppe RA, Frey KA, et al. Clinical markers for identifying cholinergic deficits in Parkinson's disease. *Mov Disord* (2015) 30:269–73. doi:10.1002/mds.26061
- 160. Pagano G, Rengo G, Pasqualetti G, Femminella GD, Monzani F, Ferrara N, et al. Cholinesterase inhibitors for Parkinson's disease: a systematic review and meta-analysis. *J Neurol Neurosurg Psychiatry* (2015) 86:767–73. doi:10.1136/jnnp-2014-308764
- 161. Quik M, Bordia T, Huang L, Perez X. Targeting nicotinic receptors for Parkinson's disease therapy. CNS Neurol Disord Drug Targets (2011) 10:651–8. doi:10.2174/187152711797247849
- Piao WH, Campagnolo D, Dayao C, Lukas RJ, Wu J, Shi FD. Nicotine and inflammatory neurological disorders. *Acta Pharmacol Sin* (2009) 30:715–22. doi:10.1038/aps.2009.67

- 163. Carnevale D, De Simone R, Minghetti L. Microglia-neuron interaction in inflammatory and degenerative diseases: role of cholinergic and noradrenergic systems. CNS Neurol Disord Drug Targets (2007) 6:388–97. doi:10.1186/1750-1326-6-16
- Coyle JT, Price DL, DeLong MR. Alzheimer's disease: a disorder of cortical cholinergic innervation. *Science* (1983) 219:1184–90. doi:10.1126/ science.6338589
- 165. Muir JL. Acetylcholine, aging, and Alzheimer's disease. Pharmacol Biochem Behav (1997) 56:687–96. doi:10.1016/S0091-3057(96)00431-5
- Craig LA, Hong NS, McDonald RJ. Revisiting the cholinergic hypothesis in the development of Alzheimer's disease. *Neurosci Biobehav Rev* (2011) 35:1397–409. doi:10.1016/j.neubiorev.2011.03.001
- 167. Mufson EJ, Counts SE, Perez SE, Ginsberg SD. Cholinergic system during the progression of Alzheimer's disease: therapeutic implications. *Expert Rev Neurother* (2008) 8:1703–18. doi:10.1586/14737175.8.11.1703
- Berg L, McKeel DW, Miller JP, Baty J, Morris JC. Neuropathological indexes of Alzheimer's disease in demented and nondemented persons aged 80 years and older. *Arch Neurol* (1993) 50:349–58. doi:10.1001/archneur.1993. 00540040011008
- 169. Bierer LM, Haroutunian V, Gabriel S, Knott PJ, Carlin LS, Purohit DP, et al. Neurochemical correlates of dementia severity in Alzheimer's disease: relative importance of the cholinergic deficits. *J Neurochem* (1995) 64: 749–60. doi:10.1046/j.1471-4159.1995.64020749.x
- 170. Anand P, Singh B. A review on cholinesterase inhibitors for Alzheimer's disease. Arch Pharm Res (2013) 36:375–99. doi:10.1007/s12272-013-0036-3
- 171. Calsolaro V, Edison P. Neuroinflammation in Alzheimer's disease: current evidence and future directions. *Alzheimers Dement* (2016) 12:719–32. doi:10.1016/j.jalz.2016.02.010
- 172. Fillit H, Ding W, Buee L, Kalman J, Altstiel L, Lawlor B, et al. Elevated circulating tumor necrosis factor levels in Alzheimer's disease. *Neurosci Lett* (1991) 129:318–20. doi:10.1016/0304-3940(91)90490-K
- 173. Strauss S, Bauer J, Ganter U, Jonas U, Berger M, Volk B. Detection of interleukin-6 and alpha 2-macroglobulin immunoreactivity in cortex and hippocampus of Alzheimer's disease patients. *Lab Invest* (1992) 66:223–30.
- 174. Holmes C, Cunningham C, Zotova E, Woolford J, Dean C, Kerr SU, et al. Systemic inflammation and disease progression in Alzheimer disease. *Neurology* (2009) 73:768–74. doi:10.1212/WNL.0b013e3181b6bb95
- 175. Sastre M, Klockgether T, Heneka MT. Contribution of inflammatory processes to Alzheimer's disease: molecular mechanisms. *Int J Dev Neurosci* (2006) 24:167–76. doi:10.1016/j.ijdevneu.2005.11.014
- 176. Varnum MM, Ikezu T. The classification of microglial activation phenotypes on neurodegeneration and regeneration in Alzheimer's disease brain. Arch Immunol Ther Exp (Warsz) (2012) 60:251–66. doi:10.1007/s00005-012-0181-2
- 177. Fan Z, Aman Y, Ahmed I, Chetelat G, Landeau B, Chaudhuri KR, et al. Influence of microglial activation on neuronal function in Alzheimer's and Parkinson's disease dementia. *Alzheimers Dement* (2015) 11:608–21. doi:10.1016/j.jalz.2014.06.016
- 178. Dursun E, Gezen-Ak D, Hanağası H, Bilgiç B, Lohmann E, Ertan S, et al. The interleukin 1 alpha, interleukin 1 beta, interleukin 6 and alpha-2macroglobulin serum levels in patients with early or late onset Alzheimer's disease, mild cognitive impairment or Parkinson's disease. *J Neuroimmunol* (2015) 283:50–7. doi:10.1016/j.jneuroim.2015.04.014
- 179. Bhaskar K, Maphis N, Xu G, Varvel NH, Kokiko-Cochran ON, Weick JP, et al. Microglial derived tumor necrosis factor-alpha drives Alzheimer's disease-related neuronal cell cycle events. *Neurobiol Dis* (2014) 62:273–85. doi:10.1016/j.nbd.2013.10.007
- Schliebs R, Arendt T. The cholinergic system in aging and neuronal degeneration. *Behav Brain Res* (2011) 221:555-63. doi:10.1016/j.bbr.2010. 11.058
- Rapp PR, Gallagher M. Preserved neuron number in the hippocampus of aged rats with spatial learning deficits. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A* (1996) 93:9926–30. doi:10.1073/pnas.93.18.9926
- Rasmussen T, Schliemann T, Sørensen JC, Zimmer J, West MJ. Memory impaired aged rats: no loss of principal hippocampal and subicular neurons. *Neurobiol Aging* (1996) 17:143–7. doi:10.1016/0197-4580(95) 02032-2

- Ypsilanti AR, Girao da Cruz MT, Burgess A, Aubert I. The length of hippocampal cholinergic fibres is reduced in the aging brain. *Neurobiol Aging* (2008) 29:1666–79. doi:10.1016/j.neurobiolaging.2007.04.001
- 184. Chakrabarty P, Jansen-West K, Beccard A, Ceballos-Diaz C, Levites Y, Verbeeck C, et al. Massive gliosis induced by interleukin-6 suppresses Aβ deposition *in vivo*: evidence against inflammation as a driving force for amyloid deposition. *FASEB J* (2010) 24:548–59. doi:10.1096/fj.09-141754
- 185. Reale M, Iarlori C, Gambi F, Lucci I, Salvatore M, Gambi D. Acetylcholinesterase inhibitors effects on oncostatin-M, interleukin-1β and interleukin-6 release from lymphocytes of Alzheimer's disease patients. *Exp Gerontol* (2005) 40:165–71. doi:10.1016/j.exger.2004.12.003

Conflict of Interest Statement: The authors declare that the research was conducted in the absence of any commercial or financial relationships that could be construed as a potential conflict of interest.

Copyright © 2017 Maurer and Williams. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (CC BY). The use, distribution or reproduction in other forums is permitted, provided the original author(s) or licensor are credited and that the original publication in this journal is cited, in accordance with accepted academic practice. No use, distribution or reproduction is permitted which does not comply with these terms.





Forebrain Cholinergic Dysfunction and Systemic and Brain Inflammation in Murine Sepsis Survivors

Nahla Zaqhloul^{1,2}, Meghan E, Addorisio³, Harold A, Silverman^{3,4}, Hardik L, Patel², Sergio I. Valdés-Ferrer^{3,5,6}, Kamesh R. Ayasolla², Kurt R. Lehner⁴, Peder S. Olofsson³, Mansoor Nasim⁷, Christine N. Metz^{3,4}, Ping Wang^{4,8}, Mohamed Ahmed^{1,2}, Sangeeta S. Chavan^{3,9}, Betty Diamond^{4,10}, Kevin J. Tracey^{3,4,9} and Valentin A. Pavlov^{3,4,9}*

¹ Cohen Children's Medical Center, Northwell Health, New Hyde Park, NY, United States, ²Neonatology Research Laboratory, Feinstein Institute for Medical Research, Northwell Health, Manhasset, NY, United States, ³ Center for Biomedical Science, Feinstein Institute for Medical Research, Northwell Health, Manhasset, NY, United States, ⁴ Donald and Barbara Zucker School of Medicine at Hofstra/Northwell, NY, United States, ⁵Laboratory of Neurobiology of Systemic Illness, Department of Neurology, Instituto Nacional de Ciencias Médicas y Nutrición Salvador Zubirán, Mexico City, Mexico, 6 Laboratory of Neurobiology of Systemic Illness, Department of Infectious Diseases, Instituto Nacional de Ciencias Médicas y Nutrición Salvador Zubirán, Mexico City, Mexico, 7 Neuropathology-Anatomic Pathology, Northwell Health, New Hyde Park, NY, United States, ⁸Center for Immunology and Inflammation, Feinstein Institute for Medical Research, Northwell Health, Manhasset, NY, United States, ⁹Center for Bioelectronic Medicine, Feinstein Institute for Medical Research, Northwell Health, Manhasset, NY, United States, ¹⁰Center for Autoimmune and Musculoskeletal Diseases, The Feinstein Institute for Medical Research, Manhasset, NY, United States

Edited by: Reviewed by:

Sepsis, a complex disorder characterized by immune, metabolic, and neurological dysregulation, is the number one killer in the intensive care unit. Mortality remains alarmingly high even in among sepsis survivors discharged from the hospital. There is no clear strategy for managing this lethal chronic sepsis illness, which is associated with severe functional disabilities and cognitive deterioration. Providing insight into the underlying pathophysiology is desperately needed to direct new therapeutic approaches. Previous studies have shown that brain cholinergic signaling importantly regulates cognition and inflammation. Here, we studied the relationship between peripheral immunometabolic alterations and brain cholinergic and inflammatory states in mouse survivors of cecal ligation and puncture (CLP)-induced sepsis. Within 6 days, CLP resulted in 50% mortality vs. 100% survival in sham-operated controls. As compared to sham controls, sepsis survivors had significantly lower body weight, higher serum TNF, interleukin (IL)-1β, IL-6, CXCL1, IL-10, and HMGB1 levels, a lower TNF response to LPS challenge, and lower serum insulin, leptin, and plasminogen activator inhibitor-1 levels on day 14. In the basal forebrain of mouse sepsis survivors, the number of cholinergic [choline acetyltransferase (ChAT)-positive] neurons was significantly reduced. In the hippocampus and the cortex of mouse sepsis survivors, the activity of acetylcholinesterase (AChE), the enzyme that degrades acetylcholine, as well as the expression of its encoding gene were significantly increased. In addition, the expression of the gene encoding the M1 muscarinic acetylcholine receptor was decreased in the hippocampus. In parallel with these forebrain cholinergic alterations, microglial activation (in the cortex) and increased 11b and 116 gene expression (in the cortex), and 11b gene expression (in the hippocampus) were observed in mouse sepsis survivors. Furthermore, microglial activation

OPEN ACCESS

Manuela Mengozzi, Brighton and Sussex Medical School, United Kingdom

Ricardo Fernandez, University of Los Lagos, Chile Hubertus Axer. Friedrich Schiller Universität Jena, Germany

> *Correspondence: Valentin A. Pavlov vpavlov@northwell.edu

Specialty section:

This article was submitted to Inflammation. a section of the journal Frontiers in Immunology

Received: 10 October 2017 Accepted: 14 November 2017 Published: 15 December 2017

Citation:

Zaghloul N, Addorisio ME, Silverman HA, Patel HL, Valdés-Ferrer SI, Avasolla KR, Lehner KR, Olofsson PS, Nasim M, Metz CN, Wang P, Ahmed M, Chavan SS, Diamond B. Tracev KJ and Pavlov VA (2017) Forebrain Cholinergic Dysfunction and Systemic and Brain Inflammation in Murine Sepsis Survivors. Front, Immunol, 8:1673. doi: 10.3389/fimmu.2017.01673

was linked to decreased cortical ChAT protein expression and increased AChE activity. These results reinforce the notion of *persistent inflammation-immunosuppression and catabolic syndrome* in sepsis survivors and characterize a previously unrecognized relationship between forebrain cholinergic dysfunction and neuroinflammation in sepsis survivors. This insight is of interest for new therapeutic approaches that focus on brain cholinergic signaling for patients with chronic sepsis illness, a problem with no specific treatment.

Keywords: sepsis, sepsis survival, cytokines, inflammation, brain cholinergic system, neuroinflammation

INTRODUCTION

Sepsis is a clinical syndrome manifested by a spectrum of immune, metabolic, and neurological derangements. Although sepsis remains the most frequent cause of death in intensive care units, advances in critical care medicine have substantially reduced sepsis mortality during hospitalization (1, 2). However, sepsis continues to kill for a long time after patients are discharged from the hospital (3–6). Many *sepsis survivors* are unable to return to independent living and develop chronic illness, characterized by severe functional disabilities, which ultimately result in death (4–8).

The brain is severely affected in sepsis. In acute settings a frequent event is sepsis-associated encephalopathy, which ranges from confusion and delirium to coma (9). Among other derangements, brain neurotransmission dysregulation, microglial activation, and proinflammatory signaling have been described within the spectrum of this characteristic encephalopathy (9-11). This neurological complication is an independent predictor of sepsis mortality (9). Persistent long-term cognitive impairment has been also reported in survivors of sepsis and other critical illnesses (3, 4, 12). This cognitive impairment can be as severe as the one observed in moderate traumatic brain injury and mild Alzheimer disease (13). Pathophysiological events in the brain underlying cognitive impairment in the context of other functional disabilities associated with metabolic and immune dysfunction remain poorly understood. Recently, the condition of persistent inflammation-immunosuppression and catabolic syndrome was described in sepsis survivors, who develop debilitating and lethal chronic illness (14, 15). Peripheral inflammation and increased circulating cytokine levels have been linked to brain proinflammatory signaling and altered brain function (16, 17). In a murine model, systemic inflammation during endotoxemia was indicated as a trigger of profound glial activation and apoptotic neuronal death in the hippocampus (18). Increased brain cytokine and chemokine transcription with microglial activation and decreased neuronal cell density in the cortex and hippocampus of endotoxemic rats was also reported (19). Cecal ligation and puncture (CLP)-induced sepsis in mice results in impaired learning and memory, along with chronic loss of dendrites in the hippocampus (20, 21). In murine sepsis survivors, proinflammatory signaling induced by HMGB1 mediates cognitive deterioration (21). A recent study also reported long-term brain alterations in mouse sepsis survivors, including forms of cognitive deficit and neuroinflammation (22).

Cognition, including attention, learning, and memory, is regulated by brain cholinergic signaling. Cholinergic neurons in the basal forebrain constitute a major neuromodulatory system with a critical role in this regulation (23, 24). Neurodegeneration of basal forebrain cholinergic neurons is implicated in cognitive impairment in Alzheimer's disease (23). These neurons also regulate neuroplasticity allowing functional recovery following brain injury (25). Recent findings have also characterized a role for brain cholinergic signaling in controlling peripheral immune responses and inflammation (26-32). Despite the important involvement of the brain cholinergic system in cognition and the neural control of inflammation, the understanding of its function in the context of sepsis is limited. We recently reported altered gene expression of brain cholinergic system markers in parallel with increased circulating cytokine levels and inflammation in the brain (neuroinflammation) of endotoxemic mice (33). Reduced cholinergic innervations of cortical areas and neuronal loss in the hippocampus and long-term cognitive impairment, similar to that observed in Alzheimer's disease, was reported in rats that survived endotoxemia (34). Here, we studied the relationship between peripheral immune and metabolic alterations and forebrain cholinergic signaling and neuroinflammation in murine survivors of CLP-induced sepsis.

MATERIALS AND METHODS

Animals

Male BALB/c mice (24–28 g, Taconic) were used in experiments. Animals were allowed to acclimate for at least 2 weeks prior to initiating the experiment. All animals were housed in standard conditions (room temperature 22°C with a 12 h light–dark cycle) with access to regular chow and water. All animal experiments were performed in accordance with the National Institutes of Health Guidelines under protocols approved by the Institutional Animal Care and Use Committee and the Institutional Biosafety Committee of the Feinstein Institute for Medical Research, Northwell Health, Manhasset, NY, USA.

Cecal Ligation and Puncture

A standardized model of CLP-induced severe polymicrobial sepsis was used, as previously described (31, 35, 36). Mice were anesthetized using ketamine 100 mg/kg and xylazine 8 mg/kg, administered intramuscularly. Abdominal access was gained *via* a midline incision. The cecum was isolated and ligated with a 6-0

silk ligature below the ileocecal valve and then punctured once with a 22 G needle. Stool (approximately 1 mm) was extruded from the hole, and the cecum was placed back into the abdominal cavity. The abdomen was closed with two layers of 6-0 Ethilon sutures. An antibiotic, Primaxin (Imipenem-Cilastatin, 0.5 mg/kg, subcutaneously, in a total volume of 0.5 ml/mouse) was administered immediately after CLP as part of the resuscitation fluid. Mice were monitored for survival and sepsis-associated clinical signs twice daily for the first 7 days, and then daily for the remaining of 14 days. Sham-operated animals had the cecum isolated and then returned to the peritoneal cavity without being ligated or punctured. Sham animals also received antibiotics and resuscitative fluid as described above.

Brain Tissue Preparation

After collecting blood for cytokine analysis, brains were isolated on ice. For brain immunostaining, brain isolation was preceded by transcardial perfusion with saline and 4% paraformaldehyde. For acetylcholinesterase (AChE) activity determination and gene expression by qPCR, the cerebral cortices and the hippocampi were dissected on ice using a binocular dissection microscope. Brain tissue was snap frozen on dry ice and transferred to storage at -80° C.

Serum Cytokine and Metabolic Molecule Determination

Blood was collected immediately after euthanasia by cardiac puncture. To obtain serum samples, blood was allowed to clot for 1.5 h and centrifuged at 5,000 rpm (1,500 g) for 10 min. Supernatants (sera) were collected and stored at -20° C until cytokine analyses. Interleukin (IL)-6, IL-1 β , chemokine (C-X-C motif) ligand (CXCL1), IL-12p70, IL-5, IL-10, and TNF were determined by using the V-PLEX proinflammatory panel 1 mouse kit (Meso Scale Discovery, Gaithersburg, MD, USA), according to manufacturer's recommendations. HMGB1 was determined by western blot as previously described by Yang et al. (37). Insulin, leptin, plasminogen activator inhibitor-1 (PAI-1) (total), and resistin were measured by using milliplex map mouse adipokine magnetic bead panel—endocrine multiplex assay (Millipore, USA) according to manufacturer's recommendations.

Brain Sample Isolation and qPCR Analysis

Fresh brains were collected in RNA later (Ambion[®]) 2 weeks following CLP. RNA isolation from cortex and hippocampus was performed using RNeasy Plus mini kit (Qiagen, Germantown, MD, USA) after tissue homogenization with the Bullet Blender Homogenizer (Next Advance, Averill Park, NY, USA) and the recommended bead lysis kit. Because of limited RNA levels found in the hippocampus, three tissue samples were combined from the same treatment groups before RNA extraction. RNA concentrations were measured using NanoDrop 1000 (Thermo Fisher Scientific Inc., Waltham, MA, USA). Specific primers for mouse *Il1b, Il6, Ache, Chat, Chrm1*, and *Gapdh* (internal reference gene) were designed using the Universal Probe Library Assay Design Center (Roche Applied Sciences, Indianapolis, IN, USA) with the assigned probes as listed in **Table 1**. RNA (100 ng/reaction) TABLE 1 | Probes used in gPCR analyses.

Primer	Probe
ll1b	Left AGTTG ACGGACCCCAAAAG Right AGCTG GATGCTCTCATCAGG
116	Left GCTACCAAACTGGATATAAT CAGGA Right CCAGGTAGCTATGGT ACTCCAGAA
Ache	Left TTAGGGCTGGGATATAATACGAC Right GCCCCTAGTGGGAGGAAGT
Chat	Left AAGCTTCCACGCCACTTTC Right AGAGCCTCCGACGAA GTTG
Chrm1	Left GGTCCCAGGAGACACTGC Right TCAGAGTAAGGGCATCACCA
Gapdh	Left GAGCCCGCAGCCTCCCGCTT Right CCCGCGGCCATCACGCCACAG

was amplified using a Eurogentec reverse-transcriptase qPCR master mix (AnaSpec, EGT Corporate Headquarters, Fremont, CA, USA) on a LightCycler 480 (F. Hoffmann-La Roche Ltd., Basel, Switzerland), and the data were analyzed by using the Roche LightCycler 480 SW 1.5 software. Relative changes in mRNA expression were calculated as fold-changes (normalized using *Gapdh*) by using the comparative Ct ($\Delta\Delta$ Ct) method (38).

Acetylcholinestrase (AChE) Activity Assay

Brain tissue homogenates from cortex and hippocampus were prepared in a 20 mM Tris-HCl buffer (pH7.3), containing 10 mM MgCl₂, 50 mM NaCl, a protease inhibitor and zirconium beads using a bullet-blender homogenizer (Next Advance, Troy, NY, USA), according to the manufacturer's recommendations. Homogenates were centrifuged (24,500 g) and the pellets were resuspended in equal volumes of 0.1 M NaHPO₄ buffer (pH 7.4-8.0) and 0.1% Triton-X-100. Following centrifugation (24,500 g) the resultant supernatants (containing membrane bound cholinesterase) were used an AChE activity assay based on the widely used Ellman's procedure (39) and its modification (40). A butyrylcholinesterase inhibitor was added to the reaction mix. The reaction was initiated by adding acetyl thiocholine substrate, a thiolester. The amount of thiocholine formed reflects AChE activity. The color of the reaction mix was read at 412 nm. Calculations were performed using molar absorptivity (ε) for thionitrobenzoate at 412 nm. The results are expressed as millimoles of thiocholine released per minute at 25°C per 1 ml of lysate per 1 mg of protein.

Immunohistochemical Staining

Following euthanasia by CO_2 asphyxiation, animals were perfused transcardially with saline, and then 4% paraformaldehyde. Whole brain tissue was fixed in 4% paraformaldehyde for 24 h, and then processed, paraffin embedded, and sectioned sagittally at 6 µm thickness using a microtome (Leica Biosystems). The Paxinos and Franklin mouse brain atlas (41) was used to establish laterality (on the coronal plane) for serial sections to include areas of interest. For immunofluoresence, following deparaffinization and antigen retrieval, sections were incubated for 2 h at room temperature in TBS + 1% Triton-X + 10% donkey serum. Sections were incubated for 24 h at 4°C with primary antibodies, followed by 2 h incubation at room temperature with the appropriate secondary antibody with DAPI. All images were captured on a confocal microscope (Olympus Fluoview 300 Confocal Microscope). The following primary antibodies were used: anticholine acetyltransferase (anti-ChAT) antibody [Millipore (1:100) Billerica, MA, USA] and Iba-1 [Wako (1:400), Richmond, VA, USA]. The secondary antibodies which were used include Cy3 donkey antigoat IgG Cy3 and donkey antirabbit IgG Alexa Fluor 488 (Jackson Immunoresearch, 1:125, West Grove, PA, USA). For negative control, sections were incubated with TBS + 1% Triton-X + 10% donkey serum for 24 h (no primary antibody added) followed by 2 h incubation with the appropriate secondary antibody with DAPI.

Immunostaining Analysis

Digital images were obtained using Confocal software and were exported to Image J. Excitation and acquisition parameters were adjusted to fully eliminate pixel saturation and all images were collected under identical settings. Cholinergic (ChAT-positive neurons) were identified in the basal forebrain on the sagittal plane by referring to Allen Institute Allen Brain Atlas (http://mouse.brain-map.org). Cell counting (of ChAT positive neurons) was performed on four sections per animal (750 × 750 μ m each) and four animals per group by an observer blinded to the experimental group.

Cortical Neuron Cultures and LPS Microglial Activation

Cortical neuronal cultures were prepared from BALB/c mouse pups, as previously described (42) with some modifications. Briefly, postnatal day 0 newborn pup brains were harvested for neuronal cultures. Cortical gray matter was dissected, plated separately in six-well plates at 1×10^6 per well (previously coated with laminin and poly-L-Ornithine, Sigma, St. Louis, MO, USA). Cultures were fed with neurobasal medium with B-27 supplements (Thermofisher, Waltham, MA, USA) and incubated at 37°C with 5% CO₂. Seven-day-old neuronal cultures were treated for 16 h with 0.5 ml per well of microglial conditioned medium. Microglial conditioned media was obtained by incubating mouse microglia BV2 cells (ATCC CRL-2469) with LPS (10 µg/ml) in a humidified incubator (5% CO₂, 37°C and 95% air) for 24 h.

Choline Acetyl Transferase Protein Determination

Protein lysate was extracted from mouse primary cortical neuronal cell culture. Protein concentration was estimated using the Modified Lowry Protein Assay (Thermo Fisher Scientific, Rockford, IL, USA). Standard SDS-PAGE techniques were followed. After electrophoresis, proteins were transferred to a PVDF membrane using a Wet/Tank Blotting System (Bio-Rad, Hercules, CA, USA). Membranes were briefly washed, incubated with specific primary antibodies: goat anticholine acetyl transferase (ChAT; 1:1,000 Millipore, Billerica, MA, USA) or rabbit antiactin

(1:1,000; Abcam, Cambridge, MA, USA) in 5% BSA with PBST overnight. After washing, the membranes were incubated with anti-goat HRP and anti-rabbit secondary antibodies (1:10,000) for 60 min, washed, processed using Amersham ECL detection systems (GE Healthcare, Piscataway, NJ, USA) and exposed to 8×10 Fuji X-Ray Film. Lysate from rat forebrain was used as positive control. Densitometric analysis was performed using Image J software.

Statistical Analysis

All statistical tests were performed with Graph Pad Prism 6 software. Values are presented as mean \pm SEM. Statistical analysis of mean differences between groups was performed by unpaired two-tailed Student's *t*-test. All *P*-values and *n* values are indicated in figure legends and in the text. *P*-values ≤ 0.05 were considered significant.

RESULTS

Immune and Metabolic States Are Altered in Murine Sepsis Survivors

First, we examined indices of the peripheral immune state and some metabolic markers in sepsis survivors. Two sets of mice with equal body weights were subjected to either CLP or sham surgery and survival was monitored for 14 days. A mortality rate of 50% was observed by day 6 with no further mortality following CLP (n = 9 per group) (Figure 1A). No mortality was observed in mice subjected to sham surgeries. The body weight of sepsis survivors was significantly lower when compared with sham controls 14 days postsurgery (n = 9 per group) (Figure 1B). Peripheral inflammation was examined in sepsis survivors and sham controls by determining serum cytokines levels. Fourteen days after the onset of disease, serum levels of TNF (P = 0.0004), IL-1 β (*P* = 0.0002), IL-6 (*P* < 0.0001), CXCL1 (*P* = 0.0091), IL-10 (P = 0.0002), and HMGB1 (P = 0.0001) were significantly higher in CLP mice when compared with sham controls (n = 8-9 per group) (Figure 2A). No difference in serum IL-12p70 between the groups was observed (Figure 2A). In addition, very low IL-5







FIGURE 2 | Cecal ligation and puncture (CLP)-sepsis alters circulating cytokine levels and suppresses LPS-induced immune responsiveness. (A) Increased serum cytokine levels in mouse sepsis survivors 14 days after CLP or sham surgery. **P = 0.0092, **P = 0.0004 (TNF), ***P = 0.0002 (IL-1b, IL-10), ***P = 0.0001, Student's *t*-test, n = 7-9 per group. (B) Sepsis survivors exhibit reduced LPS-induced serum TNF levels during endotoxemia when compared to sham controls. ***P = 0.001, Student's *t*-test, n = 8-9 per group.

levels were determined in sham-operated controls and these levels were even lower in CLP mice $(1.64 \pm 0.19 \text{ vs}. 0.87 \pm 0.08 \text{ pg/ml}, P = 0.027)$. To further characterize the impact of CLP on innate immune responsiveness, LPS (1 mg/kg, i.p.) was administered to sepsis survivors and sham mice 14 days after CLP- or sham-surgery and animals were euthanized 1.5 h later. As shown in **Figure 2B** endotoxin-induced serum TNF levels in CLP mice were fourfold lower (P = 0.001) than levels found in the sham controls (n = 8-9 per group). In addition to the inflammatory state, circulating levels of metabolic indices were altered in sepsis survivors. Circulating insulin (P = 0.0023), leptin (P = 0.0157), and PAI-1 (P = 0.0109) levels were significantly lower in CLPsurvivors when compared to sham controls (n = 8-9 per group) (**Figure 3**). No difference in serum resistin levels between the groups was observed (**Figure 3**). Together these results indicate the presence of peripheral immune and metabolic dysregulation in mouse sepsis survivors.

Forebrain Cholinergic Transmission Is Altered in Mice Sepsis Survivors

To study the impact of CLP on the forebrain cholinergic transmission in sepsis survivors, we examined cholinergic neuronal bodies (somata) in the basal forebrain and molecular cholinergic components in two major projection areas of these neurons—the cortex and the hippocampus. ChAT, the enzyme responsible for the biosynthesis of acetylcholine, is a widely used marker for identifying cholinergic neurons. ChAT immunostaining revealed that the number of ChAT-positive neurons in the basal forebrain was significantly reduced in sepsis survivors



compared to sham controls (n = 5 per group) (Figures 4A,B). ChAT colocalization with DAPI (Figure S1 in Supplementary Material) was used to precisely quantify ChAT-positive somata. Acetylcholine, released from cholinergic neurons, is rapidly degraded by AChE in the synaptic cleft between cholinergic and cholinoceptive neurons (23). AChE activity in the hippocampus was significantly increased among sepsis survivors (n = 8 per group) (**Figure 4C**). In addition, upregulation of *Ache* mRNA expression in the cortex was observed (n = 8 per group) (Figure 4D). Acetylcholine receptors on postsynaptic cholinoceptive neurons mediate cholinergic neurotransmission in the synaptic cleft. The M1 mAChR is predominantly postsynaptic, with a major role in processing cholinergic transmission in the cortex and hippocampus (43, 44). The expression of the gene encoding the M1 mAChR receptor, Chrm1 was decreased in the hippocampus of mouse sepsis survivors (n = 8 per group) (Figure 4E). Comparing Ache and Chrm1 gene expression in the hippocampus and the cortex of sham control mice showed lower Ache and higher Chrm1 mRNA expression in the hippocampus (Figure S2 in Supplementary Material). These observations highlight dysfunctional forebrain cholinergic signaling in the sepsis survivors.

Brain Inflammatory Indices Are Upregulated in Murine Sepsis Survivors

Next, we investigated inflammation in the brains of sepsis survivors by examining microglial activation and cytokine gene expression. Microglia, a major cell type with immune function in the brain mediates protective responses, but sustained microglial activation can have a deleterious impact on neuronal function (45, 46). Iba1 immunohistochemistry revealed morphological differences in microglia in the cortex between sepsis survivors and sham controls. Microglia in the cortex of sham operated controls exhibited typical ramified morphology, characterized by relatively small bodies and long, fine processes (n = 8 per group) (Figure 5A). In contrast, microglial hypertrophic cell bodies, and shortening and thickening of processes, indicative of activated microglia, were observed in the cortex of CLP mice (Figure 5A). In addition, a significant upregulation of Iba1 gene expression was determined in the cortex of sepsis survivors when compared to sham controls (n = 8 per group) (Figure 5B). Microglial activation is associated with initiation of transcriptional pathways that lead to the release of cytokines and other inflammatory molecules (45). Accordingly, we found significantly upregulated Il1b gene expression in the cortex and hippocampus (n = 8 per group) (Figure 5C) and *Il6* gene expression in the cortex of mice following CLP (n = 8 per group) (Figure 5D). Astrocytes are another cell type in the brain that exhibit immune functions and astrogliosis is a distinct feature of neuroinflammation. Examination of astrocyte morphology using GFAP immunostaining revealed no gross differences between sepsis survivors and sham controls (data not shown). Collectively, these observations highlight the presence of sepsisassociated neuroinflammation with microgial activation and upregulated proinflammatory gene expression in the cortex and hippocampus of mice 14 days after CLP.

Microglial Activation Affects Cholinergic System Components in Primary Cortical Neurons

The relationship between microglial activation and the alterations in forebrain cholinergic signaling was further investigated by examining the impact of microglial activation on ChAT protein expression and AChE activity in primary cortical neurons. BV2 cells, a widely used murine microglial cell line (47), were incubated with 10 µg/ml LPS for 24 h and then the conditioned culture media was added to primary mouse cortical neurons for 16 h. In control experiments, basal conditioned BV2 culture media (in the absence of LPS) was added to primary mouse cortical neurons. Conditioned medium from LPS-activated microglial cells significantly decreased neuronal ChAT protein expression, as compared to control media treatment (microglial conditioned media in the absence of LPS) (P = 0.0343) (n = 3 per group) (Figures 6A,B). In addition, this treatment caused a significant increase in neuronal AChE activity in primary cortical neurons (P < 0.0001) (n = 3 per group) (Figure 6C). Together these observations suggest a causative role for activated microglia in altering cholinergic system components in cortical neurons.

DISCUSSION

Here, we show that mice surviving CLP-induced sepsis exhibit impaired immune and metabolic homeostasis, dysregulated forebrain cholinergic signaling, and neuroinflammation. In addition, our observations suggest that microglial activation, accompanying sepsis, can be linked to impaired brain cortical cholinergic signaling. These findings provide new insight into chronic sepsis illness and suggest potential therapeutic targets.



A growing number of patients surviving sepsis develop debilitating and lethal chronic illness. Recent data from two clinical trials revealed that the mortality of sepsis survivors (capable of independent living prior to severe sepsis) is approximately 30% within the first 6 months after the acute septic phase and the quality of life of one-third of the surviving patients is severely affected as indicated by their inability to return to independent living within 6 months (7). The increased risk of death among sepsis survivors persists for up to 5 years following the initial septic event, even after accounting for their underlying medical comorbidities (48). A recent study found that more than one fifth of patients surviving acute sepsis died within the first 2 years of causes not related to their health status before sepsis (5). Despite these staggering findings, there is no clear understanding of the pathophysiological events underlying the long-term sequelae of sepsis, including cognitive deterioration as a prerequisite for designing adequate treatments.

Here, we found increased serum IL-6, CXCL1, and HMGB1 levels in sepsis survivors 2 weeks post-CLP when compared to

sham controls. Our current data describing dysregulated immune homeostasis in mouse sepsis survivors are in agreement with previous reports (49). In addition, higher serum IL-1β, and TNF and IL-10 levels were observed in the CLP survivors. The effect of CLP-sepsis on host innate immune responsiveness was investigated by administering endotoxin to sham mice and CLP survivors. CLP survivor mice showed significantly suppressed serum TNF levels following LPS challenge when compared to sham mice. These findings indicate the existence of a chronic inflammatory state in sepsis survivors, which coexists with suppressed innate immune function. This state, which we term innate immune exhaustion in sepsis survivors, may be a result of prolonged innate immune activation, which eventually leads to the inability of immune cells to adequately produce cytokines in response to immune challenges. Accordingly, early interventions directed toward neutralizing excessive innate immune activation may prevent or minimize immune suppression in sepsis survivors.

Metabolic dysregulation is a characteristic feature of sepsis pathobiology. Altered circulating levels of insulin, leptin,



in mouse sepsis survivors. (A) Representative images of Iba1immunostaining in cortex of sham and CLP mice (scale bar = $50 \ \mu\text{m}$). (B) *Iba1* mRNA expression in cortex and hippocampus of sham and CLP mice. *P = 0.0139, Student's t-test, *n* = 8 per group. (C) *II1b* mRNA expression in cortex and hippocampus of sham and CLP mice. *P = 0.0123, **P = 0.0011, Student's t-test, *n* = 8 per group. (D) *II6* mRNA expression *P = 0.0455, Student's t-test, *n* = 8 per group.

resistin, and PAI-1 have been previously indicated in acute settings of sepsis and these molecules have been implicated in sepsis pathogenesis (50, 51). However, no information is available about possible alterations in these metabolic molecules in sepsis survivors. Here, we found levels of insulin and leptin, a hormone and an adipokine associated with metabolic (predominantly anabolic) and immune functions (52) were lower in sepsis survivors. These results correlated with the lower body weight found in mouse sepsis survivors. We did not find a difference between the levels of the adipokine resistin in CLP survivors and sham controls. Levels of PAI-1, an important molecule in the processes of fibrinolysis and a validated fibrinolysis biomarker, were lower in sepsis survivors. PAI-1 is considered an independent risk factor for sepsis-associated organ failure



and death (53) and higher PAI-1 levels have been reported in sepsis non-survivors on days 1, 4, and 8 (54). Previous studies have associated lower PAI-1 levels with weight loss (55). While lower PAI-1 levels in our study may be related to the lower body weight of sepsis survivors, they may also suggest that the processes of fibrinolysis are impaired in mouse sepsis survivors. Collectively, these findings support the previously proposed concept of *persistent inflammation-immunosuppression and catabolic syndrome* in sepsis survivors (14).

We also found that increased peripheral inflammation and innate immune hyporesponsiveness coexist with brain alterations, including dysregulation in cholinergic signaling and increased neuroinflammation in mouse sepsis survivors. Basal forebrain cholinergic neurons have been implicated in the regulation of cognitive functions, including attention, learning, and memory, and motivation, emotional states, and cerebral blood flow (23). Neurodegeneration of these neurons is directly implicated in cognitive impairment in Alzheimer's disease (23). Our results indicate a previously unrecognized vulnerability of basal forebrain cholinergic neurons among sepsis survivors, indicated by decreased numbers of ChAT-positive neuronal bodies in this area. Basal forebrain cholinergic neurons innervate the cortex (neocortex), hippocampus, and other forebrain regions. In sepsis survivors, we observed a trend toward higher AChE activity and significantly increased Ache gene expression in the cortex. In addition, AChE activity was significantly increased in the cortex and Ache gene expression was unaltered in the hippocampus. Considering the role of AChE as the main enzyme degrading acetylcholine, these observations may reflect depletion of acetylcholine in the synaptic cleft and cholinergic hypofunction. We also found region-specific alterations in the gene expression of Chrm1 (coding for M1 mAChR), a decrease in the hippocampus and no difference in cortex. Given the important role of forebrain cholinergic signaling in cognition, our observations suggest that brain cholinergic dysfunction can be an important underlying event contributing to the cognitive deficits in sepsis survivors. Accordingly, enhancing brain cholinergic signaling might be useful for treating cognitive deterioration in sepsis survivors.

Neuroinflammation is a major component in brain functional dysregulation in sepsis-associated encephalopathy (9). Microglia activation has been directly associated with a systemic inflammatory reaction in a case-control study which focused on the distribution of immunophenotype of microglia in brain tissue collected from patients with sepsis (11). Neuronal degeneration in the cortex and hippocampus, in parallel with increased inflammation, and blood brain barrier disruption has been reported as early as 12-24 h after CLP surgery in mice (56). In this study, we observed morphological alterations in microglia found in the cortex, indicative of activation, and associated with upregulated Iba1 gene expression. In line with the role of activated microglia as a major source of proinflammatory cytokines, we found increased Il1b and Il6 gene expression in the cortex and hippocampus. This neuroinflammation is accompanied by dysregulated cholinergic signaling in these brain areas, indicative of cholinergic hypofunction. Previously, brain cholinergic signaling has been shown to control neuroinflammation; increased cholinergic signaling suppresses microglial activation, and the release of proinflammatory cytokines (57). Therefore, it is plausible that cholinergic hypofunction and uncontrolled microglial activation in the cortex and hippocampus contributes to increased neuroinflammation among sepsis survivors. These two findings raise the intriguing question of whether decreased brain cholinergic tone contributes to the focal brain inflammation. It is known that exacerbated peripheral and brain inflammatory activation and cytokine release have deleterious effects on neurons (16). In a case-control study systemic infection and inflammation was associated with microglia activation in brain tissue from patients who died of sepsis (11). We and others have demonstrated brain microglial activation in the presence of increased levels of peripheral serum cytokines (16, 33, 58). Our in vitro data shed additional light on the relationship between activated microglia and impaired cholinergic signaling in the cortex; microglial activation has a profound impact on cholinergic components, including ChAT and AChE, the main enzymes associated with acetylcholine synthesis and degradation, respectively. Accordingly, this loss of cholinergic anti-inflammatory control on brain inflammation may be at least partially caused by products released by activated microglia contributing (via currently unknown mechanism) to cholinergic neurodegeneration.

Brain cholinergic M1 mAChR signaling also regulates peripheral inflammation (17, 26, 29, 31). Cortex areas and the hippocampus innervated by cholinergic pathways interact, directly or through multisynaptic pathways, with the dorsal vagal complex, the brainstem integrative center of the inflammatory reflex, a vagus nerve-based powerful regulator of peripheral immune responses and inflammation (17, 52, 59, 60). Our findings highlight an interplay between systemic and brain inflammation, which can result in neuronal damage of brain cholinergic neurons and impaired cholinergic neurotransmission in murine sepsis survivors. These findings together with the previously indicated role of brain cholinergic signaling in cognition and the control of peripheral and local inflammation suggests that cholinergic dysfunction may further facilitate inflammation and this reciprocal relationship may be an important underlying event contributing to cognitive impairment in sepsis survivors. Accordingly, brain cholinergic dysfunction may be a relevant therapeutic target for alleviating the chronic illness observed among sepsis survivors.

ETHICS STATEMENT

All animal experiments were performed in accordance with the National Institutes of Health Guidelines under protocols approved by the Institutional Animal Care and Use Committee (IACUC) and the Institutional Biosafety Committee (IBC) of the Feinstein Institute for Medical Research, Northwell Health, Manhasset, NY, USA.

AUTHOR CONTRIBUTIONS

VAP, NZ, MA, KJT, and BD designed research; NZ, MEA, HHS, HLP, SIV-F, KRA, KRL, MN, MEA, and VP performed research; NZ, MEA, HP, KA, KL, PO, MN, CNM, PW, MA, SSC, KJT, and VAP analyzed and interpreted data; NZ and VAP wrote the article; SIV-F, KRL, CNM, PW, MA, BD, and KJT provided additional comments and contributed to finalizing the article.

FUNDING

This work was supported by the following grants from the National Institute of General Medical Sciences, National Institutes of Health: R01GM089807 (to VAP and KJT), R35 GM118182-01 (to KJT), and P01AI102852-01A1 (to BD and KJT).

SUPPLEMENTARY MATERIAL

The Supplementary Material for this article can be found online at http://www.frontiersin.org/articles/10.3389/fimmu.2017.01673/ full#supplementary-material.

FIGURE S1 | Choline acetyltransferase and DAPI immunostaining in basal forebrain (scale bar = 100 $\mu m).$

FIGURE S2 | Cholinergic gene expression in cortex and hippocampus in sham-operated control mice (**A**) *Ache* gene expression. P = 0.022, Student's *t*-test, n = 8 per group. (**B**) *Chrm1* gene expression. P = 0.0012, Student's t-test, n = 8 per group.

REFERENCES

- Cohen J, Vincent JL, Adhikari NK, Machado FR, Angus DC, Calandra T, et al. Sepsis: a roadmap for future research. *Lancet Infect Dis* (2015) 15(5): 581–614. doi:10.1016/S1473-3099(15)70112-X
- Gaieski DF, Edwards JM, Kallan MJ, Carr BG. Benchmarking the incidence and mortality of severe sepsis in the United States. *Crit Care Med* (2013) 41(5):1167–74. doi:10.1097/CCM.0b013e31827c09f8
- Widmann CN, Heneka MT. Long-term cerebral consequences of sepsis. Lancet Neurol (2014) 13(6):630–6. doi:10.1016/S1474-4422(14)70017-1
- Iwashyna TJ, Ely EW, Smith DM, Langa KM. Long-term cognitive impairment and functional disability among survivors of severe sepsis. *JAMA* (2010) 304(16):1787–94. doi:10.1001/jama.2010.1553
- Prescott HC, Osterholzer JJ, Langa KM, Angus DC, Iwashyna TJ. Late mortality after sepsis: propensity matched cohort study. *BMJ* (2016) 353: i2375. doi:10.1136/bmj.i2375
- Yende S, Angus DC. Long-term outcomes from sepsis. Curr Infect Dis Rep (2007) 9(5):382–6. doi:10.1007/s11908-007-0059-3
- Yende S, Austin S, Rhodes A, Finfer S, Opal S, Thompson T, et al. Longterm quality of life among survivors of severe sepsis: analyses of two international trials. *Crit Care Med* (2016) 44(8):1461–7. doi:10.1097/CCM. 000000000001658
- Delano MJ, Ward PA. The immune system's role in sepsis progression, resolution, and long-term outcome. *Immunol Rev* (2016) 274(1):330–53. doi:10.1111/imr.12499
- Gofton TE, Young GB. Sepsis-associated encephalopathy. Nat Rev Neurol (2012) 8(10):557–66. doi:10.1038/nrneurol.2012.183
- van Gool WA, van de BD, Eikelenboom P. Systemic infection and delirium: when cytokines and acetylcholine collide. *Lancet* (2010) 375(9716):773–5. doi:10.1016/S0140-6736(09)61158-2
- Lemstra AW, Groen in't Woud JC, Hoozemans JJ, van Haastert ES, Rozemuller AJ, Eikelenboom P, et al. Microglia activation in sepsis: a case-control study. J Neuroinflammation (2007) 4:4. doi:10.1186/1742-2094-4-4
- Annane D, Sharshar T. Cognitive decline after sepsis. *Lancet Respir Med* (2015) 3(1):61–9. doi:10.1016/S2213-2600(14)70246-2
- Pandharipande PP, Girard TD, Jackson JC, Morandi A, Thompson JL, Pun BT, et al. Long-term cognitive impairment after critical illness. N Engl J Med (2013) 369(14):1306–16. doi:10.1056/NEJMoa1301372
- Gentile LF, Cuenca AG, Efron PA, Ang D, Bihorac A, McKinley BA, et al. Persistent inflammation and immunosuppression: a common syndrome and new horizon for surgical intensive care. *J Trauma Acute Care Surg* (2012) 72(6):1491–501. doi:10.1097/TA.0b013e318256e000
- Mira JC, Gentile LF, Mathias BJ, Efron PA, Brakenridge SC, Mohr AM, et al. Sepsis pathophysiology, chronic critical illness, and persistent inflammationimmunosuppression and catabolism syndrome. *Crit Care Med* (2017) 45(2): 253–62. doi:10.1097/CCM.000000000002074
- Hoogland IC, Houbolt C, van Westerloo DJ, van Gool WA, van de BD. Systemic inflammation and microglial activation: systematic review of animal experiments. *J Neuroinflammation* (2015) 12:114. doi:10.1186/s12974-015-0332-6
- Pavlov VA, Tracey KJ. Neural circuitry and immunity. *Immunol Res* (2015) 63(1–3):38–57. doi:10.1007/s12026-015-8718-1
- Semmler A, Okulla T, Sastre M, Dumitrescu-Ozimek L, Heneka MT. Systemic inflammation induces apoptosis with variable vulnerability of different brain regions. *J Chem Neuroanat* (2005) 30(2–3):144–57. doi:10.1016/j. jchemneu.2005.07.003
- Semmler A, Hermann S, Mormann F, Weberpals M, Paxian SA, Okulla T, et al. Sepsis causes neuroinflammation and concomitant decrease of cerebral metabolism. *J Neuroinflammation* (2008) 5:38. doi:10.1186/1742-2094-5-38
- Volpe BT, Berlin RA, Frankfurt M. The brain at risk: the sepsis syndrome and lessons from preclinical experiments. *Immunol Res* (2015) 63(1–3):70–4. doi:10.1007/s12026-015-8704-7
- Chavan SS, Huerta PT, Robbiati S, Valdes-Ferrer SI, Ochani M, Dancho M, et al. HMGB1 mediates cognitive impairment in sepsis survivors. *Mol Med* (2012) 18:930–7. doi:10.2119/molmed.2012.00195
- 22. Singer BH, Newstead MW, Zeng X, Cooke CL, Thompson RC, Singer K, et al. Cecal ligation and puncture results in long-term central nervous system

myeloid inflammation. *PLoS One* (2016) 11(2):e0149136. doi:10.1371/journal. pone.0149136

- Ballinger EC, Ananth M, Talmage DA, Role LW. Basal forebrain cholinergic circuits and signaling in cognition and cognitive decline. *Neuron* (2016) 91(6):1199–218. doi:10.1016/j.neuron.2016.09.006
- Woolf NJ, Butcher LL. Cholinergic systems mediate action from movement to higher consciousness. *Behav Brain Res* (2011) 221(2):488–98. doi:10.1016/j. bbr.2009.12.046
- Conner JM, Chiba AA, Tuszynski MH. The basal forebrain cholinergic system is essential for cortical plasticity and functional recovery following brain injury. *Neuron* (2005) 46(2):173–9. doi:10.1016/j.neuron.2005.03.003
- Pavlov VA, Ochani M, Gallowitsch-Puerta M, Ochani K, Huston JM, Czura CJ, et al. Central muscarinic cholinergic regulation of the systemic inflammatory response during endotoxemia. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A* (2006) 103(13):5219–23. doi:10.1073/pnas.0600506103
- Guarini S, Cainazzo MM, Giuliani D, Mioni C, Altavilla D, Marini H, et al. Adrenocorticotropin reverses hemorrhagic shock in anesthetized rats through the rapid activation of a vagal anti-inflammatory pathway. *Cardio*vasc Res (2004) 63(2):357–65. doi:10.1016/j.cardiores.2004.03.029
- Lee ST, Chu K, Jung KH, Kang KM, Kim JH, Bahn JJ, et al. Cholinergic anti-inflammatory pathway in intracerebral hemorrhage. *Brain Res* (2010) 1309:164–71. doi:10.1016/j.brainres.2009.10.076
- Pavlov VA, Parrish WR, Rosas-Ballina M, Ochani M, Puerta M, Ochani K, et al. Brain acetylcholinesterase activity controls systemic cytokine levels through the cholinergic anti-inflammatory pathway. *Brain Behav Immun* (2009) 23(1):41–5. doi:10.1016/j.bbi.2008.06.011
- Ji H, Rabbi MF, Labis B, Pavlov VA, Tracey KJ, Ghia JE. Central cholinergic activation of a vagus nerve-to-spleen circuit alleviates experimental colitis. *Mucosal Immunol* (2013) 7(2):335–47. doi:10.1038/mi.2013.52
- Rosas-Ballina M, Valdes-Ferrer SI, Dancho ME, Ochani M, Katz D, Cheng KF, et al. Xanomeline suppresses excessive pro-inflammatory cytokine responses through neural signal-mediated pathways and improves survival in lethal inflammation. *Brain Behav Immun* (2015) 44:19–27. doi:10.1016/j. bbi.2014.07.010
- Lataro RM, Silva CA, Tefe-Silva C, Prado CM, Salgado HC. Acetylcholinesterase inhibition attenuates the development of hypertension and inflammation in spontaneously hypertensive rats. *Am J Hypertens* (2015) 28(10):1201–8. doi:10.1093/ajh/hpv017
- 33. Silverman HA, Dancho M, Regnier-Golanov A, Nasim M, Ochani M, Olofsson PS, et al. Brain region-specific alterations in the gene expression of cytokines, immune cell markers and cholinergic system components during peripheral endotoxin-induced inflammation. *Mol Med* (2015) 20:601–11. doi:10.2119/molmed.2014.00147
- 34. Semmler A, Frisch C, Debeir T, Ramanathan M, Okulla T, Klockgether T, et al. Long-term cognitive impairment, neuronal loss and reduced cortical cholinergic innervation after recovery from sepsis in a rodent model. *Exp Neurol* (2007) 204(2):733–40. doi:10.1016/j.expneurol.2007.01.003
- Parrish WR, Rosas-Ballina M, Gallowitsch-Puerta M, Ochani M, Ochani K, Yang LH, et al. Modulation of TNF release by choline requires alpha7 subunit nicotinic acetylcholine receptor-mediated signaling. *Mol Med* (2008) 14(9–10):567–74. doi:10.2119/2008-00079
- Pavlov VA, Ochani M, Yang LH, Gallowitsch-Puerta M, Ochani K, Lin X, et al. Selective alpha7-nicotinic acetylcholine receptor agonist GTS-21 improves survival in murine endotoxemia and severe sepsis. *Crit Care Med* (2007) 35(4):1139–44. doi:10.1097/01.CCM.0000259381. 56526.96
- Yang H, Ochani M, Li J, Qiang X, Tanovic M, Harris HE, et al. Reversing established sepsis with antagonists of endogenous high-mobility group box 1. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A (2004) 101(1):296–301. doi:10.1073/pnas. 2434651100
- Cikos S, Bukovska A, Koppel J. Relative quantification of mRNA: comparison of methods currently used for real-time PCR data analysis. *BMC Mol Biol* (2007) 8:113. doi:10.1186/1471-2199-8-113
- Ellman GL, Courtney KD, Andres V Jr, Feather-Stone RM. A new and rapid colorimetric determination of acetylcholinesterase activity. *Biochem. Pharmacol* (1961) 7:88–95.
- Sberna G1, Sáez-Valero J, Li QX, Czech C, Beyreuther K, Masters CL, et al. Acetylcholinesterase is increased in the brains of transgenic mice expressing

the C-terminal fragment (CT100) of the beta-amyloid protein precursor of Alzheimer's disease. J Neurochem (1998) 71:723–31.

- 41. Paxinos G, Franklin KBJ. *Paxinos and Franklin's the Mouse Brain in Stereotaxic Coordinates.* 4th ed. Academic Press, Elsevier (2013).
- Hilgenberg LG, Smith MA. Preparation of dissociated mouse cortical neuron cultures. J Vis Exp (2007) 10:562. doi:10.3791/562
- Levey AI, Kitt CA, Simonds WF, Price DL, Brann MR. Identification and localization of muscarinic acetylcholine receptor proteins in brain with subtype-specific antibodies. *J Neurosci* (1991) 11(10):3218–26.
- Anagnostaras SG, Murphy GG, Hamilton SE, Mitchell SL, Rahnama NP, Nathanson NM, et al. Selective cognitive dysfunction in acetylcholine M1 muscarinic receptor mutant mice. *Nat Neurosci* (2003) 6(1):51–8. doi:10.1038/ nn992
- Garden GA, Moller T. Microglia biology in health and disease. J Neuroimmune Pharmacol (2006) 1(2):127–37. doi:10.1007/s11481-006-9015-5
- Kettenmann H, Hanisch UK, Noda M, Verkhratsky A. Physiology of microglia. *Physiol Rev* (2011) 91(2):461–553. doi:10.1152/physrev.00011.2010
- Henn A, Lund S, Hedtjarn M, Schrattenholz A, Porzgen P, Leist M. The suitability of BV2 cells as alternative model system for primary microglia cultures or for animal experiments examining brain inflammation. *ALTEX* (2009) 26(2):83–94. doi:10.14573/altex.2009.2.83
- Quartin AA, Schein RM, Kett DH, Peduzzi PN. Magnitude and duration of the effect of sepsis on survival. Department of Veterans Affairs Systemic Sepsis Cooperative Studies Group. JAMA (1997) 277(13):1058–63. doi:10.1001/ jama.277.13.1058
- Valdes-Ferrer SI, Rosas-Ballina M, Olofsson PS, Lu B, Dancho ME, Ochani M, et al. HMGB1 mediates splenomegaly and expansion of splenic CD11b+ Ly-6C(high) inflammatory monocytes in murine sepsis survivors. *J Intern Med* (2013) 274(4):381–90. doi:10.1111/joim.12104
- Hillenbrand A, Knippschild U, Weiss M, Schrezenmeier H, Henne-Bruns D, Huber-Lang M, et al. Sepsis induced changes of adipokines and cytokines – septic patients compared to morbidly obese patients. *BMC Surg* (2010) 10:26. doi:10.1186/1471-2482-10-26
- Hoshino K, Kitamura T, Nakamura Y, Irie Y, Matsumoto N, Kawano Y, et al. Usefulness of plasminogen activator inhibitor-1 as a predictive marker of mortality in sepsis. J Intensive Care (2017) 5:42. doi:10.1186/s40560-017-0238-8
- Pavlov VA, Tracey KJ. The vagus nerve and the inflammatory reflex linking immunity and metabolism. *Nat Rev Endocrinol* (2012) 8(12):743–54. doi:10.1038/nrendo.2012.189

- Madoiwa S, Nunomiya S, Ono T, Shintani Y, Ohmori T, Mimuro J, et al. Plasminogen activator inhibitor 1 promotes a poor prognosis in sepsisinduced disseminated intravascular coagulation. *Int J Hematol* (2006) 84(5): 398–405. doi:10.1532/JJH97.05190
- Lorente L, Martin MM, Sole-Violan J, Blanquer J, Labarta L, Diaz C, et al. Association of sepsis-related mortality with early increase of TIMP-1/ MMP-9 ratio. *PLoS One* (2014) 9(4):e94318. doi:10.1371/journal.pone. 0094318
- Mertens I, Van Gaal LF. Obesity, haemostasis and the fibrinolytic system. *Obes Rev* (2002) 3(2):85–101. doi:10.1046/j.1467-789X.2002.00056.x
- 56. Yokoo H, Chiba S, Tomita K, Takashina M, Sagara H, Yagisita S, et al. Neurodegenerative evidence in mice brains with cecal ligation and punctureinduced sepsis: preventive effect of the free radical scavenger edaravone. *PLoS One* (2012) 7(12):e51539. doi:10.1371/journal.pone.0051539
- Shytle RD, Mori T, Townsend K, Vendrame M, Sun N, Zeng J, et al. Cholinergic modulation of microglial activation by alpha 7 nicotinic receptors. *J Neurochem* (2004) 89(2):337–43. doi:10.1046/j.1471-4159.2004.02347.x
- Lampa J, Westman M, Kadetoff D, Agreus AN, Le Maitre E, Gillis-Haegerstrand C, et al. Peripheral inflammatory disease associated with centrally activated IL-1 system in humans and mice. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A* (2012) 109(31):12728–33. doi:10.1073/pnas.1118748109
- Tracey KJ. Physiology and immunology of the cholinergic antiinflammatory pathway. J Clin Invest (2007) 117(2):289–96. doi:10.1172/JCI30555
- Chavan SS, Pavlov VA, Tracey KJ. Mechanisms and therapeutic relevance of neuro-immune communication. *Immunity* (2017) 46(6):927–42. doi:10.1016/j. immuni.2017.06.008

Conflict of Interest Statement: The authors declare that the research was conducted in the absence of any commercial or financial relationships that could be construed as a potential conflict of interest.

Copyright © 2017 Zaghloul, Addorisio, Silverman, Patel, Valdés-Ferrer, Ayasolla, Lehner, Olofsson, Nasim, Metz, Wang, Ahmed, Chavan, Diamond, Tracey and Pavlov. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (CC BY). The use, distribution or reproduction in other forums is permitted, provided the original author(s) or licensor are credited and that the original publication in this journal is cited, in accordance with accepted academic practice. No use, distribution or reproduction is permitted which does not comply with these terms.




Exercise Prevents Enhanced Postoperative Neuroinflammation and Cognitive Decline and Rectifies the Gut Microbiome in a Rat Model of Metabolic Syndrome

Xiaomei Feng^{1†}, Yosuke Uchida^{1†}, Lauren Koch², Steve Britton^{2,3}, Jun Hu^{1,4}, David Lutrin¹ and Mervyn Maze^{1*}

¹ Center for Cerebrovascular Research, Department of Anesthesia and Perioperative Care, University of California San Francisco, San Francisco, CA, United States, ²Department of Anesthesiology, University of Michigan Medical School, Ann Arbor, MI, United States, ³Department of Molecular and Integrative Physiology, University of Michigan Medical School, Ann Arbor, MI, United States, ⁴Department of Anesthesia, Tongling People's Hospital, Tongling, China

OPEN ACCESS

Edited by:

Valentin A. Pavlov, Northwell Health, United States

Reviewed by:

Ana Maria Teixeira, University of Coimbra, Portugal Hugo Caire Castro-Faria-Neto, Fundação Oswaldo Cruz (Fiocruz), Brazil

*Correspondence:

Mervyn Maze mervyn.maze@ucsf.edu

[†]These authors have contributed equally as first authors.

Specialty section:

This article was submitted to Inflammation, a section of the journal Frontiers in Immunology

Received: 07 September 2017 Accepted: 27 November 2017 Published: 11 December 2017

Citation:

Feng X, Uchida Y, Koch L, Britton S, Hu J, Lutrin D and Maze M (2017) Exercise Prevents Enhanced Postoperative Neuroinflammation and Cognitive Decline and Rectifies the Gut Microbiome in a Rat Model of Metabolic Syndrome. Front. Immunol. 8:1768. doi: 10.3389/fimmu.2017.01768 **Introduction:** Postoperative cognitive decline (PCD) can affect in excess of 10% of surgical patients and can be considerably higher with risk factors including advanced age, perioperative infection, and metabolic conditions such as obesity and insulin resistance. To define underlying pathophysiologic processes, we used animal models including a rat model of metabolic syndrome generated by breeding for a trait of low aerobic exercise tolerance. After 35 generations, the low capacity runner (LCR) rats differ 10-fold in their aerobic exercise capacity from high capacity runner (HCR) rats. The LCR rats respond to surgical procedure with an abnormal phenotype consisting of exaggerated and persistent PCD and failure to resolve neuroinflammation. We determined whether preoperative exercise can rectify the abnormal surgical phenotype.

Materials and methods: Following institutional approval of the protocol each of male LCR and male HCR rats were randomly assigned to four groups and subjected to isoflurane anesthesia and tibia fracture with internal fixation (surgery) or anesthesia alone (sham surgery) and to a preoperative exercise regimen that involved walking for 10 km on a treadmill over 6 weeks (exercise) or being placed on a stationary treadmill (no exercise). Feces were collected before and after exercise for assessment of gut microbiome. Three days following surgery or sham surgery the rats were tested for ability to recall a contextual aversive stimulus in a trace fear conditioning paradigm. Thereafter some rats were euthanized and the hippocampus harvested for analysis of inflammatory mediators. At 3 months, the remainder of the rats were tested for memory recall by the probe test in a Morris Water Maze.

Results: Postoperatively, LCR rats exhibited exaggerated cognitive decline both at 3 days and at 3 months that was prevented by preoperative exercise. Similarly, LCR rats had excessive postoperative neuroinflammation that was normalized by preoperative exercise. Diversity of the gut microbiome in the LCR rats improved after exercise.

144

Discussion: Preoperative exercise eliminated the metabolic syndrome risk for the abnormal surgical phenotype and was associated with a more diverse gut microbiome. Prehabilitation with exercise should be considered as a possible intervention to prevent exaggerated and persistent PCD in high-risk settings.

Keywords: preoperative exercise, postoperative cognitive decline, postoperative neuroinflammation, microbiome, metabolic syndrome

INTRODUCTION

MATERIALS AND METHODS

Postoperative cognitive decline (PCD) is a devastating complication with long-lasting consequences especially in elderly surgical patients. PCD encompasses both the DSM V-defined Postoperative Delirium as well as the imprecise entity of postoperative cognitive dysfuction whose existence has been challenged (1). Devising strategies to limit the occurrence and/or severity of PCD will require a thorough understanding of the underlying pathophysiological mechanisms.

By interpreting data acquired from preclinical studies of PCD, we propose that aseptic peripheral trauma engages the innate immune response through cellular disruption and release of cytosol-located high molecular group box 1 protein (HMGB1) at the sites of tissue damage (2). HMGB1 initiates synthesis and release of proinflammatory cytokines through activation of nuclear factor kappa-light-chain-enhancer of activated B cells (NF-κB) in circulating bone marrow-derived monocytes (BM-DMs) (2). HMGB1 also upregulates monocyte chemoattractant protein-1 (MCP-1) in the central nervous system (2). Peripheral inflammation disrupts the blood-brain barrier, allowing CCR2-expressing BM-DMs to enter the hippocampus, attracted by its cognate ligand, MCP-1 (3). Together with the CNS-residing immunocompetent microglia that become activated (4), the BM-DMs generate a neuroinflammatory response that interferes with long-term potentiation, a form of synaptic plasticity required for learning and memory (5). In most settings, both inflammation and cognitive decline are short-lived as neural (6) and humoral (7) mechanisms promptly resolve the inflammation.

Patients with metabolic syndrome are particularly prone to develop PCD (8, 9). To further explore the reasons for this enhanced risk, we have used a validated animal model in which low capacity runner (LCR) rats, bred for their limited aerobic exercise capacity, exhibit each of visceral obesity, hypertension, hyperlipidemia, and insulin resistance, the cardinal features of the metabolic syndrome (10). After aseptic trauma, the LCR rats develop an exaggerated and more persistent form of cognitive decline (11) that is associated with a failure of resolution of inflammation (11).

Aerobic exercise training attenuates inflammation by altering signaling in innate immune cells (12–16). Exercise has also been shown to limit inflammation in type 2 diabetic patients (17). Therefore, we sought to determine whether exercise rectifies the neuroinflammatory response to surgical trauma in LCR rats and whether the exaggerated and persistent PCD can be mitigated. As an altered gut microbiome may be a driver for persistent inflammation (18) we also determined the effect of exercise on the diversity of the microbiome in LCR rats.

Animals

All experimental procedures involving animals were approved by Institutional Animal Care and Use Committee of University of California, San Francisco (protocol no.: AN167062), and conformed to National Institute of Health guidelines (**Figure 1**). All animals were housed (two rats per cage) in saw dust-lined cages in an air-conditioned environment with 12-h light/dark cycles and were fed standard rodent chow and water *ad libitum*. LCR rats and high capacity runner (HCR) rats were developed by Koch and Britton using the 35th generation (19). Rats were randomly allocated to surgery or sham group before any procedure was undertaken and researchers were blinded to the group assignment during assessments, prior to the analysis phase.

Surgery

Under general anesthesia with 2.1% isoflurane in 0.30 FiO₂, rats underwent an open tibial fracture of the left hind paw with intramedullary fixation under aseptic surgical conditions as previously described (11, 20). Briefly, under sterile conditions a 20 G pin was inserted in the intramedullary canal of the left tibia, and osteotomy was performed after the periosteum was stripped. During the surgical procedure that lasted approximately 10 min, temperature was monitored and maintained at 37°C with the aid of warming pads (Harvard Apparatus, Holliston, MA, USA). Buprenorphine (0.1 mg/kg) was given subcutaneously to provide analgesia after the induction of anesthesia and before skin



FIGURE 1 | Experimental design: each of low capacity runner and high capacity runner rats were randomly assigned into groups to receive interventions of exercise/no exercise and surgery/sham surgery. Exercise-assigned rats exercised on a treadmill for 6 weeks prior to surgery/sham surgery. 30 min prior to tibia fracture (surgery) under general anesthesia or sham surgery, the training session for trace fear conditioning (TFC) was performed and context testing was performed 72 h later (6–8/group). Immediately after TFC context testing rats were sacrificed and the brain was harvested. Separate cohorts (5–7/group) were tested for cognition 3 months after surgery using Morris Water Maze probe test.

incision. The sham rats were exposed to anesthesia and analgesia as above.

Exercise

Rats, both LCR as well as HCR, were exposed to a 6-week treadmill exercise protocol before surgery similar to Britton and Koch's exercise protocol with some modifications (10). During the first week of the protocol, rats were acclimated to treadmill exercise for gradually increasing duration each day beginning with 1 min at a velocity of 10 m/min and by day 5 rats exercised for 5 min. From week 2, rats exercised 5 days a week over 6 weeks with an identical exercise protocol for the same week gradually achieving 31.5 min at a speed of 20 m/min. Exercise animals ceased their training 48 h prior to further experimental procedures. The control (non-exercise) rats were placed on a non-moving treadmill daily for an equivalent duration to the time that the exercise rats spent on the moving treadmill.

Behavioral Studies

Trace Fear Conditioning

Trace fear conditioning was used to assess memory in rodents as previously described (11, 20). In brief, the training chamber is connected to a shock delivery system (Med Associates, St. Albans, VT, USA). During the training, rats were allowed to explore this context for 3 min after which they were presented with a conditional stimulus, an auditory cue (75-80 dB, 5 kHz,) for 20 s. Twenty seconds after termination of the auditory tone, the unconditional stimulus, a 2-s foot shock (0.8 mAmp) was administered. Rats were removed from the training chamber after an additional 30 s. Surgery was performed within 30 min after training. Three days later, rats were placed back into the same chamber ("context") in which it was trained but with neither tone nor shock. The memory of the learned fear was assessed by freezing behavior each 5 s during the 5 min observation time. The percentage of the observation period that the animal adopted freezing behavior was calculated using the formula $100 \times f/n$, where *f* is the number of freezing events per rat and *n* is the total number of observations per rat.

Morris Water Maze

Three months after surgery, rats were investigated in the Morris Water Maze as previously reported and now briefly described (11).

Cued Trials

The cued trial includes three training sessions with a visible platform by placing a visible yellow flag on top of the platform; the platform was relocated between each session.

Visuospatial Reference Memory

The platform is hidden in this trial. The rat was released from the assigned location while facing the wall of the tank. Six fixed locations were randomly selected to generate one long, one medium, and one short swim every session. Equal numbers of rats were randomly allocated to one of the four quadrants of platform locations in order to minimize any bias related to platform location. 90 s were set as a cutoff value. The rats were trained until they

could locate the hidden platform in less than 15 s, on average, within a session.

Probe Trials

Immediately after the last training session (in which rats could locate the platform ≤ 15 s), the 60-s probe trial, reflected by memory retention for the hidden platform location, was performed with the platform removed from the tank. Time spent in the target quadrant, where the platform formerly resided, was recorded as the dwelling time. Swimming speed, and time spent in the target quadrant were analyzed using an EthoVision video tracking system (Noldus Instruments, Wageningen, Holland).

Inflammation

Hippocampal IL-6 Protein Expression

Three days after surgery, rats were sacrificed under isoflurane anesthesia. The hippocampus was harvested and stored at -80° C for further analysis. The hippocampus from one side was homogenized in cell lysis buffer (Cell Signaling Technology), mixed with phenylmethanesulfonyl fluoride (Cell Signaling Technology) and protease inhibitor (Thermo Fisher Scientific). Protein concentration was assayed with Pierce BCA Protein Assay kit (Thermo Fisher Scientific). Interleukin IL-6 was measured using a commercially available ELISA kit following the manufacturer's instructions (R&D Systems).

Hippocampal Inflammatory Mediators mRNA Expression by Quantitative Polymerase Chain Reaction (q-PCR)

The hippocampus from the other side was harvested at 3 days after surgery was placed in RNAlaterTM solution (Qiagen). RNA extraction, RNA-to-cDNA reverse transcription, and q-PCR were performed as previously described (20). Relative gene expression for IL-6, HMGB-1, MCP-1, Integrin alpha-X (Itgax), Netrin-1 (Ntn1), Arginase 1(Arg1), and Mannose receptor C type 2 (Mrc2), were calculated using the comparative threshold cycle $\Delta\Delta$ Ct and housekeeping gene β -actin for normalization of gene expression. The mRNA levels for target genes are expressed as fold increases relative to LCR + sham + exercise group.

Gut Microbiome

Feces were collected from rats prior to exercise and after exercise. Samples were provided to Microbiome Core at University of California, San Francisco for DNA extraction, PCR amplification of the V4 hypervariable region of the 16sRNA gene, and DNA sequencing on the Illumina MiSeq. DNA was extracted from the samples using the MoBio PowerSoil DNA Isolation Kit according to the manufacturer's recommendations. For each sample, the PCR was amplified in triplicate using primer pairs that (i) targeted the V4 hypervariable region of the16srRNA gene, (ii) contained a unique barcode sequence to enable demultiplexing of pooled samples, and (iii) contained an adapter sequence that enables the amplicon to bind to the MiSeq flowcell. Amplicons were pooled in equimolar concentrations and sequenced on the Illumina MiSeq. Paired sequencing reads were quality filtered and demultiplexed using the QIIME software package before being assembled and processed further. Briefly, assembled sequencing

read pairs were binned into operational taxonomic units (OTUs) using a 97% similarity to the green genes database; reads that neither clustered to the green genes database nor were chimeric were removed from subsequent analyses. Sample read numbers were rarefied to the read number of the lowest sample after processing (88,048) resulting in a rarefied OTU table. From this OTU table downstream analysis was performed, and alpha and beta diversity indices were calculated.

Statistical Analysis

All data in this study were analyzed using Prism 6.0 (GraphPad Software, San Diego, CA, USA) and were expressed as mean \pm SD. Statistical comparison was performed by a one-way ANOVA followed by Newman–Keuls multiple comparison test for *post hoc* analysis. Significance was set at *P* < 0.05.

RESULTS

Preoperative Exercise and Body Weight

As diet was not restricted exercise alone did not significantly alter body weight in the groups (n = 12-14/group) (**Figure 2**). The relative difference in body weight between the LCR and HCR rats that was present before exercise was sustained after exercise.

Preoperative Exercise Attenuated Exaggerated Acute Cognitive Decline in Metabolic Syndrome Rats

Acute postoperative memory, as assessed by percent of time spent freezing when returning to the same training context, was impaired in both HCR (80.1 ± 8.6 vs. 52 ± 4.3%, P < 0.001) and LCR (78.9 ± 10.9 vs. 40.5 ± 5.1%, P < 0.001) rats at 3 days after surgery (**Figure 3**). The decline in freezing time was greater in the LCR rats than the HCR rats (40.5 ± 5.1 vs. 52 ± 4.3%, P < 0.05), which is consistent with our previous report (11). Preoperative exercise rectified the exaggerated acute cognitive impairment in LCR rats (HCR + surgery + exercise vs. LCR + surgery + exercise, 51.3 ± 1.6 vs. 49.5 ± 3.1%, P > 0.05). Preoperative exercise in the LCR surgical group significantly improved the freezing time



FIGURE 2 | Exercise and body weight: LCR and HCR rats were randomly assigned into four groups (n = 12-14) and trained with and without exercise. Exercise was performed 5 days per week for 6 weeks. Body weight (g) was recorded before exercise and immediately after exercise and is expressed as means \pm SD, and analyzed by one-way ANOVA and Newman–Keuls *post hoc* analysis. ***P < 0.001 for comparisons shown.

compared to the non-exercise LCR surgical group (49.5 ± 3.1 vs. $40.5 \pm 5.1\%$, *P* < 0.05). Cohorts varied between 6 and 8/group.

Preoperative Exercise Attenuated Persistent Cognitive Decline in Metabolic Syndrome Rats

In the Morris Water Maze test, swimming speed was similar in all groups at 3 months after surgery (**Figure 4**). Long-term postoperative memory was assessed by dwelling time in the target quadrant in the probe trial of the Morris Water Maze test. The time that postoperative LCR rats spent in the quadrant in which the platform formerly resided was significantly shorter than for HCR rats (42.2 ± 1.9 vs. $60.2 \pm 7.5\%$, P < 0.01), which is consistent with our previous report (11). Again, preoperative exercise rectified the persistent cognitive decline in LCR rats (HCR + surgery + exercise vs. LCR + surgery + exercise, 53.4 ± 7.5 vs. $63.3 \pm 10.3\%$, P > 0.05). Preoperative exercise in the LCR surgical group significantly improved the dwell time compared to the non-exercise LCR surgical group (53.4 ± 7.5 vs. $42.2 \pm 1.9\%$ P < 0.05). Cohorts varied between 5 and 7/group.

Preoperative Exercise Prevented Abnormal Neuroinflammation in Metabolic Syndrome Rats

Three days after surgery, hippocampal proinflammatory cytokine, IL-6 protein expression (**Figure 5A**), was remarkably elevated in LCR and HCR surgical rats with greater elevation in LCR surgical rats than HCR surgical rats (45.72 ± 10.88 vs. 32.41 ± 1.79 pg/mg, P < 0.001) (**Figure 5**). The mRNA levels for IL-6 (**Figure 5B**), HMGB1 (**Figure 5C**), MCP-1 (**Figure 5D**), Itgax (**Figure 5E**), and Netrin-1 (**Figure 5F**) were each increased in the surgical rats with LCR surgical rats exhibiting a significantly greater increase than



FIGURE 3 | Preoperative exercise attenuated exaggerated acute cognitive decline in metabolic syndrome: 3 days after exercise (or no exercise) training, HCR and LCR rats (6–8/group) were subjected to preoperative training in a trace fear conditioning (TFC) paradigm. Surgery and sham surgery were performed with 30 min after training. Freezing behavior (represented as the as the % of time spent freezing over a 5 min observation period) was tested in the same TFC training context at 3 days after surgery. Percent time freezing is expressed as means \pm SD, and analyzed by one-way ANOVA and Newman–Keuls *post hoc* analysis. **P* < 0.05 and ****P* < 0.001 for comparisons shown.

the HCR surgical rats (6.2- vs. 3.1-fold increase for IL-6, P < 0.05; 2.5- vs. 1.5-fold increase for HMGB-1, P < 0.001; 6.6- vs. 3.7-fold increase for MCP-1, P < 0.01; 7.7- vs. 4-fold increase for Itgax,



metabolic syndrome rats: 3 months after surgery, HCR and LCR rats were trained and tested in the Morris Water Maze paradigm. Swimming speed **(A)** and target quadrant dwelling time **(B)** as a percent of the total observation period of 60 s were recorded and expressed as mean \pm SD, and analyzed by one-way ANOVA and Newman–Keuls *post hoc* analysis. ***P* < 0.01 for comparisons shown.

P < 0.001; 2.8- vs. 2.1-fold increase for Netrin-1, P < 0.01). The mRNA levels of the pro-resolving mediators Arg1 (**Figure 5G**) and Mrc2 (**Figure 5H**) were significantly increased in both HCR and LCR rats although the increase in HCR rats was greater than in the LCR rats (2.5- vs. 1.7-fold increase for Arg1, P < 0.05; 3.8- vs. 1.8-fold increase for Mrc2, P < 0.05). For each of the genes, preoperative exercise eliminated the differences in the surgery-induced changes in the proinflammatory (**Figures 5A**–**F**) mediators. Exercise significantly attenuated the increase in pro-inflammatory cytokines in the postoperative LCR rats (IL-6 protein expression 24.97 ± 4.76 vs. 45.72 ± 10.88 pg/mg, P < 0.001; IL-6 mRNA 2.3- vs. 6.2-fold increase, P < 0.01; HMGB-1 mRNA 1.2- vs. 2.5-fold, P < 0.001; MCP-1 mRNA 2.9- vs. 6.6-fold, P < 0.001; Itgax mRNA 2.2- vs. 7.7-fold, P < 0.001; Netrin-1 mRNA 1.5- vs. 2.8-fold, P < 0.001). Cohorts varied between 5 and 7/group.

Preoperative Exercise Rectified Abnormal Microbiome LCR Rats

The α diversity of the gut microbiome in the LCR rats (n = 6/ group) was significantly improved after exercise (**Figure 6**) while no change was noted after exercise in the HCR rats (data not shown) (**Figure 6**). Exercise significantly improved the β diversity in both the LCR and HCR groups and significantly altered the abundance of two of the major phyla, Firmicutes and Bacteroidetes in the HCR rats (See Supplementary Material).

DISCUSSION

Major Findings

In LCR rats, preoperative exercise attenuated both the exaggerated acute postoperative decrease in freezing time at day



Frontiers in Immunology | www.frontiersin.org



3 (**Figure 3**) as well as the decrement in recall (dwelling time) in the Morris Water Maze probe trial performed three months postoperatively (**Figure 4**). The enhanced neuroinflammatory response to surgical trauma was attenuated by exercise in the LCR rats (**Figures 5A–F**). The α diversity of the gut microbiome was significantly improved by exercise in the LCR rats (**Figure 6**). In aggregate these data suggest that preoperative exercise can rectify the neuroinflammatory response to surgery resulting in an elimination of the exaggerated and persistent PCD. The exercise-induced improvement in postoperative neuroinflammation and cognition in the LCR rats was associated with a significant improvement in gut dysbiosis.

Metabolic Syndrome, Inflammation, Effects of Exercise

Over the past two decades Britton and Koch produced two cohorts of rats that, at generation 35, differ more than 10-fold in their treadmill running capacity at peak exhaustion (21). The rapid fatigability contributes to the sedentary behavior of the LCR rats (22) that is the likely antecedent (23) to their development of obesity, hypertension, hyperlipidemia, and insulin resistance (24). Earlier, we had demonstrated that the LCR rats exhibit a more exaggerated and persistent cognitive decline (11) that is associated with failure of both the neural and humoral inflammation-resolution pathways (20). The hyperinflammatory states that are observed in obesity and insulin resistance have been termed "metainflammation" which is thought to contribute to the comorbidities that occur in these metabolically deranged states (25). The failure to appropriately resolve inflammation in the LCR rats results in a relative increased neuroinflammatory response (Figures 5A-F) and a relative decrease in the pro-resolving response (Figures 5G,H) when compared to the HCR rats. These altered postoperative neuroinflammatory responses were corrected by preoperative exercise in the LCR rats (**Figures 5A-H**).

Gut Microbiome, Obesity, Inflammation, and Exercise

Characteristics of a healthy microbiome include community stability and increased species diversity. Obesity is associated with reduced bacterial diversity in gut microbiome (26). Similarly, a lower level of bacterial diversity was also observed in the setting of the metabolic syndrome (27) and the altered microbiome may contribute to hyperlipidemia (28). As the gut microbiome can perform functions that modulate the immune system (29) it is unsurprising that changes in the microbiome can influence the inflammatory response. The gut microbiome is in a state of dynamic homeostasis with the immune and nervous systems (30, 31). In a mouse model of Alzheimer's disease, change in peripheral cytokines and microglia occurred pari passu with alteration of the gut microbiome induced by broad-spectrum oral antibiotics (32). With advanced age there is less diversity in the gut microbiome (33) and the chronic low-grade inflammatory response associated with aging, referred to as "inflammaging," has recently been linked to age-related microbiome changes (34).

Several recent mice studies have now shown a direct link between exercise and beneficial changes in the gut microbiome. The dysbiosis present in high fat diet-induced obese mice was corrected by exercise (35). In another high-fat diet mouse study, exercise did induce microbiota changes but these alterations were not the same as those produced by the high-fat diet (36).

In the current study there was a significant improvement in the α (**Figure 6**) and the β diversity (see Figure S1 in Supplementary Material) of the gut microbiome following exercise in the LCR rats. An α diversity index (such as the Shannon index) reflects the species diversity in a community and takes into account not only species richness but also the relative abundances of different species (evenness). Thus, the α diversity index indicates how many types and how equally the microbiome is present in one subject. The β diversity represents a difference in species diversity between different environments and illustrates exchange or similarity of species between compared environments.

Our data, which demonstrate that an exercise-induced improvement in the diversity of the gut microbiome of the LCR rats (**Figure 6**) is associated with a normalization of the neuroinflammatory response (**Figure 5**), are corroborated by previous reports that a less diverse gut microbiome is associated with a hyperinflammatory state (34). Interestingly, the exercise-induced changes in the taxonomic profiles that were observed in both the LCR and HCR rats involved an increase Firmicutes and a decrease in Bacteroidetes although the change was greater and statistically significant for the HCR rats (see Figure S2 in Supplementary Material). Re-assuringly, the direction of these two major phyla was similar to that observed in post-exercise high-fat diet obese mice (36). The sequence data are provided in Table S1 in Supplementary Material.

Caveats

Although we had observed exercise-induced changes in the gut microbiome that were associated with less postoperative neuroinflammation and cognitive decline, it is not possible to ascribe a cause and effect relationship between the improvement in the diversity of the gut microbiome and the attenuation of the surgical phenotype. In order to address the causal nature of the abnormal microbiome in the LCR rats for the exaggerated and persistent surgical phenotype, future studies will need to address the direct effects of altering the microbiome, possibly by diet or fecal transplantation.

Implications

PCD imposes significant costs on patients, their families and caretakers, and more broadly on society as a whole. A recent meta-analysis revealed that in older patients, delirium is associated with an increased risk of death, institutionalization, and dementia (37). Understanding the postoperative pathophysiological mechanisms and developing an intervention with the potential to reduce PCD have the potential for significant clinical impact. Of course, not all patients awaiting surgery will be able to exercise, either because of their physical condition or because the surgery is urgent. However, even these patients may benefit from the knowledge of the changes that exercise induces in the innate immune system as these could be a target for a different type of intervention designed, for example, to enhance the diversity and stability of the gut microbiome.

ETHICS STATEMENT

All experimental procedures involving animals were approved by Institutional Animal Care and Use Committee (IACUC) of

REFERENCES

- Avidan MS, Evers AS. The fallacy of persistent postoperative cognitive decline. *Anesthesiology* (2016) 124(2):255–8. doi:10.1097/ALN.00000000000958
- Vacas S, Degos V, Tracey KJ, Maze M. High-mobility group box 1 protein initiates postoperative cognitive decline by engaging bone marrow-derived macrophages. *Anesthesiology* (2014) 120(5):1160–7. doi:10.1097/ALN.00000000 00000045
- Terrando N, Eriksson LI, Ryu JK, Yang T, Monaco C, Feldmann M, et al. Resolving postoperative neuroinflammation and cognitive decline. *Ann Neurol* (2011) 70(6):986–95. doi:10.1002/ana.22664
- Feng X, Valdearcos M, Uchida Y, Lutrin D, Maze M, Koliwad SK. Microglia mediate postoperative hippocampal inflammation and cognitive decline in mice. JCI Insight (2017) 2(7):e91229. doi:10.1172/jci.insight.91229
- Terrando N, Gomez-Galan M, Yang T, Carlstrom M, Gustavsson D, Harding RE, et al. Aspirin-triggered resolvin D1 prevents surgery-induced cognitive decline. *FASEB J* (2013) 27(9):3564–71. doi:10.1096/fj.13-230276
- Pavlov VA, Tracey KJ. Neural regulation of immunity: molecular mechanisms and clinical translation. *Nat Neurosci* (2017) 20(2):156–66. doi:10.1038/ nn.4477
- Serhan CN. Discovery of specialized pro-resolving mediators marks the dawn of resolution physiology and pharmacology. *Mol Aspects Med* (2017) 58:1–11. doi:10.1016/j.mam.2017.03.001
- Hudetz JA, Patterson KM, Iqbal Z, Gandhi SD, Pagel PS. Metabolic syndrome exacerbates short-term postoperative cognitive dysfunction in patients undergoing cardiac surgery: results of a pilot study. J Cardiothorac Vasc Anesth (2011) 25(2):282–7. doi:10.1053/j.jvca.2010.06.008

University of California, San Francisco (protocol no.: AN167062), and conformed to National Institute of Health guidelines.

AUTHOR CONTRIBUTIONS

XF and YU contributed equally as first authors. XF performed the behavioral studies that were performed at 3 days and 3 months and contributed to the writing of the manuscript. YU collected samples, analyzed samples, and participated in the microbiome analysis and contributed to the writing of the manuscript. LK generated the LCR and HCR rats. SB generated the LCR and HCR rats. JH performed exercise studies. DL performed the exercise studies. MM conceived of the experiment, obtained the funding, and wrote the manuscript.

ACKNOWLEDGMENTS

The authors wish to thank Dr. Jinbao Chen (Department of Anesthesia, Tongling People's Hospital, Tongling Anhui 244000, PRC) for providing postdoctoral support to JH and to Mr. Christopher Chang for help with the preparation of the manuscript.

FUNDING

The study was funded by a grant from the NIH to MM (R01GM104194) and NIH P40 OD021331 to LGK & SLB.

SUPPLEMENTARY MATERIAL

The Supplementary Material for this article can be found online at http://www.frontiersin.org/article/10.3389/fimmu.2017.01768/ full#supplementary-material.

- Hudetz JA, Patterson KM, Amole O, Riley AV, Pagel PS. Postoperative cognitive dysfunction after noncardiac surgery: effects of metabolic syndrome. *J Anesth* (2011) 25(3):337–44. doi:10.1007/s00540-011-1137-0
- Koch LG, Britton SL. Divergent selection for aerobic capacity in rats as a model for complex disease. *Integr Comp Biol* (2005) 45(3):405–15. doi:10.1093/ icb/45.3.405
- Feng X, Degos V, Koch LG, Britton SL, Zhu Y, Vacas S, et al. Surgery results in exaggerated and persistent cognitive decline in a rat model of the Metabolic Syndrome. *Anesthesiology* (2013) 118(5):1098–105. doi:10.1097/ ALN.0b013e318286d0c9
- Sloan RP, Shapiro PA, Demeersman RE, McKinley PS, Tracey KJ, Slavov I, et al. Aerobic exercise attenuates inducible TNF production in humans. *J Appl Physiol (1985)* (2007) 103(3):1007–11. doi:10.1152/japplphysiol. 00147.2007
- Gleeson M, Bishop NC, Stensel DJ, Lindley MR, Mastana SS, Nimmo MA. The anti-inflammatory effects of exercise: mechanisms and implications for the prevention and treatment of disease. *Nat Rev Immunol* (2011) 11(9):607–15. doi:10.1038/nri3041
- You T, Arsenis NC, Disanzo BL, Lamonte MJ. Effects of exercise training on chronic inflammation in obesity: current evidence and potential mechanisms. *Sports Med* (2013) 43(4):243–56. doi:10.1007/s40279-013-0023-3
- Olivo CR, Miyaji EN, Oliveira ML, Almeida FM, Lourenco JD, Abreu RM, et al. Aerobic exercise attenuates pulmonary inflammation induced by *Streptococcus pneumoniae. J Appl Physiol (1985)* (2014) 117(9):998–1007. doi:10.1152/japplphysiol.00290.2014
- 16. Beiter T, Hoene M, Prenzler F, Mooren FC, Steinacker JM, Weigert C, et al. Exercise, skeletal muscle and inflammation: ARE-binding proteins as key

regulators in inflammatory and adaptive networks. *Exerc Immunol Rev* (2015) 21:42–57.

- Annibalini G, Lucertini F, Agostini D, Vallorani L, Gioacchini A, Barbieri E, et al. Concurrent aerobic and resistance training has anti-inflammatory effects and increases both plasma and leukocyte levels of IGF-1 in late middle-aged type 2 diabetic patients. *Oxid Med Cell Longev* (2017) 2017:3937842. doi:10.1155/2017/3937842
- Lynch SV, Pedersen O. The human intestinal microbiome in health and disease. N Engl J Med (2016) 375(24):2369–79. doi:10.1056/NEJMra1600266
- Koch LG, Britton SL. Artificial selection for intrinsic aerobic endurance running capacity in rats. *Physiol Genomics* (2001) 5(1):45–52.
- Su X, Feng X, Terrando N, Yan Y, Chawla A, Koch LG, et al. Dysfunction of inflammation-resolving pathways is associated with exaggerated postoperative cognitive decline in a rat model of the metabolic syndrome. *Mol Med* (2013) 18:1481–90. doi:10.2119/molmed.2012.00351
- Garton FC, North KN, Koch LG, Britton SL, Nogales-Gadea G, Lucia A. Rodent models for resolving extremes of exercise and health. *Physiol Genomics* (2016) 48(2):82–92. doi:10.1152/physiolgenomics.00077.2015
- Novak CM, Escande C, Burghardt PR, Zhang M, Barbosa MT, Chini EN, et al. Spontaneous activity, economy of activity, and resistance to diet-induced obesity in rats bred for high intrinsic aerobic capacity. *Horm Behav* (2010) 58(3):355–67. doi:10.1016/j.yhbeh.2010.03.013
- 23. Sisson SB, Camhi SM, Church TS, Martin CK, Tudor-Locke C, Bouchard C, et al. Leisure time sedentary behavior, occupational/domestic physical activity, and metabolic syndrome in U.S. men and women. *Metab Syndr Relat Disord* (2009) 7(6):529–36. doi:10.1089/met.2009.0023
- Noland RC, Thyfault JP, Henes ST, Whitfield BR, Woodlief TL, Evans JR, et al. Artificial selection for high-capacity endurance running is protective against high-fat diet-induced insulin resistance. *Am J Physiol Endocrinol Metab* (2007) 293(1):E31–41. doi:10.1152/ajpendo.00500.2006
- Singer K, Lumeng CN. The initiation of metabolic inflammation in childhood obesity. J Clin Invest (2017) 127(1):65–73. doi:10.1172/JCI88882
- Turnbaugh PJ, Hamady M, Yatsunenko T, Cantarel BL, Duncan A, Ley RE, et al. A core gut microbiome in obese and lean twins. *Nature* (2009) 457(7228): 480–4. doi:10.1038/nature07540
- Lim MY, You HJ, Yoon HS, Kwon B, Lee JY, Lee S, et al. The effect of heritability and host genetics on the gut microbiota and metabolic syndrome. *Gut* (2017) 66(6):1031–8. doi:10.1136/gutjnl-2015-311326
- Fu J, Bonder MJ, Cenit MC, Tigchelaar EF, Maatman A, Dekens JA, et al. The gut microbiome contributes to a substantial proportion of the variation in blood lipids. *Circ Res* (2015) 117(9):817–24. doi:10.1161/CIRCRESAHA.115. 306807

- Eid HM, Wright ML, Anil Kumar NV, Qawasmeh A, Hassan STS, Mocan A, et al. Significance of microbiota in obesity and metabolic diseases and the modulatory potential by medicinal plant and food ingredients. *Front Pharmacol* (2017) 8:387. doi:10.3389/fphar.2017.00387
- Belkaid Y, Harrison OJ. Homeostatic immunity and the microbiota. *Immunity* (2017) 46(4):562–76. doi:10.1016/j.immuni.2017.04.008
- Rea K, Dinan TG, Cryan JF. The microbiome: a key regulator of stress and neuroinflammation. *Neurobiol Stress* (2016) 4:23–33. doi:10.1016/j. ynstr.2016.03.001
- 32. Minter MR, Zhang C, Leone V, Ringus DL, Zhang X, Oyler-Castrillo P, et al. Antibiotic-induced perturbations in gut microbial diversity influences neuro-inflammation and amyloidosis in a murine model of Alzheimer's disease. *Sci Rep* (2016) 6:30028. doi:10.1038/srep30028
- Biagi E, Nylund L, Candela M, Ostan R, Bucci L, Pini E, et al. Through ageing, and beyond: gut microbiota and inflammatory status in seniors and centenarians. *PLoS One* (2010) 5(5):e10667. doi:10.1371/journal.pone.0010667
- Buford TW. (Dis)Trust your gut: the gut microbiome in age-related inflammation, health, and disease. *Microbiome* (2017) 5(1):80. doi:10.1186/ s40168-017-0296-0
- Campbell SC, Wisniewski PJ, Noji M, McGuinness LR, Haggblom MM, Lightfoot SA, et al. The effect of diet and exercise on intestinal integrity and microbial diversity in mice. *PLoS One* (2016) 11(3):e0150502. doi:10.1371/ journal.pone.0150502
- Evans CC, LePard KJ, Kwak JW, Stancukas MC, Laskowski S, Dougherty J, et al. Exercise prevents weight gain and alters the gut microbiota in a mouse model of high fat diet-induced obesity. *PLoS One* (2014) 9(3):e92193. doi:10.1371/ journal.pone.0092193
- Witlox J, Eurelings LS, de Jonghe JF, Kalisvaart KJ, Eikelenboom P, van Gool WA. Delirium in elderly patients and the risk of postdischarge mortality, institutionalization, and dementia: a meta-analysis. *JAMA* (2010) 304(4):443–51. doi:10.1001/jama.2010.1013

Conflict of Interest Statement: The authors declare that the research was conducted in the absence of any commercial or financial relationships that could be construed as a potential conflict of interest.

Copyright © 2017 Feng, Uchida, Koch, Britton, Hu, Lutrin and Maze. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (CC BY). The use, distribution or reproduction in other forums is permitted, provided the original author(s) or licensor are credited and that the original publication in this journal is cited, in accordance with accepted academic practice. No use, distribution or reproduction is permitted which does not comply with these terms.





Anesthesia and Surgery Impair Blood–Brain Barrier and Cognitive Function in Mice

Siming Yang^{1,2†}, Changping Gu^{2,3†}, Emiri T. Mandeville⁴, Yuanlin Dong², Elga Esposito⁴, Yiying Zhang², Guang Yang⁵, Yuan Shen⁶, Xiaobing Fu¹, Eng H. Lo⁴ and Zhongcong Xie^{2*}

¹ Key Laboratory of Wound Repair and Regeneration of PLA, College of Life Sciences, General Hospital of PLA, Medical College of PLA, Beijing, China, ² Geriatric Anesthesia Research Unit, Department of Anesthesia, Critical Care and Pain Medicine, Massachusetts General Hospital, Harvard Medical School, Charlestown, MA, United States, ³ Department of Anesthesiology, Shandong Provincial Qianfoshan Hospital, Jinan, China, ⁴ Neuroprotection Research, Radiology and Neurology, Massachusetts General Hospital, Harvard Medical School, Charlestown, MA, United States, ⁵ Department of Anesthesiology, Perioperative Care and Pain Medicine, New York University School of Medicine, New York, NY, United States, ⁶ Department of Psychiatry, Tenth People's Hospital of Tongji University, Shanghai, China

OPEN ACCESS

Edited by:

Niccolo Terrando, Duke University, United States

Reviewed by:

Shane Antony Liddelow, Stanford University, United States Jae Kyu Ryu, Gladstone Institutes, United States

> *Correspondence: Zhongcong Xie zxie@mgh.harvard.edu

[†]These authors have contributed equally to this work.

Specialty section:

This article was submitted to Inflammation, a section of the journal Frontiers in Immunology

Received: 15 June 2017 Accepted: 14 July 2017 Published: 09 August 2017

Citation:

Yang S, Gu C, Mandeville ET, Dong Y, Esposito E, Zhang Y, Yang G, Shen Y, Fu X, Lo EH and Xie Z (2017) Anesthesia and Surgery Impair Blood–Brain Barrier and Cognitive Function in Mice. Front. Immunol. 8:902. doi: 10.3389/fimmu.2017.00902 Blood-brain barrier (BBB) dysfunction, e.g., increase in BBB permeability, has been reported to contribute to cognitive impairment. However, the effects of anesthesia and surgery on BBB permeability, the underlying mechanisms, and associated cognitive function remain largely to be determined. Here, we assessed the effects of surgery (laparotomy) under 1.4% isoflurane anesthesia (anesthesia/surgery) for 2 h on BBB permeability, levels of junction proteins and cognitive function in both 9- and 18-month-old wild-type mice and 9-month-old interleukin (IL)-6 knockout mice. BBB permeability was determined by dextran tracer (immunohistochemistry imaging and spectrophotometric quantification), and protein levels were measured by Western blot and cognitive function was assessed by using both Morris water maze and Barnes maze. We found that the anesthesia/surgery increased mouse BBB permeability to 10-kDa dextran, but not to 70-kDa dextran, in an IL-6-dependent and age-associated manner. In addition, the anesthesia/surgery induced an age-associated increase in blood IL-6 level. Cognitive impairment was detected in 18-month-old, but not 9-month-old, mice after the anesthesia/surgery. Finally, the anesthesia/surgery decreased the levels of β -catenin and tight junction protein claudin, occludin and ZO-1, but not adherent junction protein VE-cadherin, E-cadherin, and p120-catenin. These data demonstrate that we have established a system to study the effects of perioperative factors, including anesthesia and surgery, on BBB and cognitive function. The results suggest that the anesthesia/ surgery might induce an age-associated BBB dysfunction and cognitive impairment in mice. These findings would promote mechanistic studies of postoperative cognitive impairment, including postoperative delirium.

Keywords: anesthesia/surgery, interleukin-6, blood-brain barrier, age, cognition

INTRODUCTION

Anesthesia and surgery have been shown to induce postoperative cognitive impairment in rodents [(1-10), reviewed in Ref. (11)]. However, the underlying mechanism by which the anesthesia/surgery causes cognitive impairment remains largely to be determined.

The blood-brain barrier (BBB) is composed of blood vessels with endothelial cells with extremely low rates of paracellular vesicular transport (12) and transcellular vesicular transport (transcytosis) [(13–15), reviewed in Ref. (16)]. The BBB provides a safe environment for the central nervous system (CNS), which is free of pathogens and toxins in normal conditions [reviewed in Ref. (17)].

Compromised BBB function might contribute to the cognitive impairment, brain damage, and neurodegenerative disorders, e.g., Alzheimer's disease [(18, 19), reviewed in Ref. (16, 20, 21)]. Specifically, peripheral inflammation can profoundly affect the function of the CNS, including cognitive impairment and delirium, through a compromised BBB (22–24). Stranahan et al. reported that BBB dysfunction (e.g., increase in BBB permeability) might induce cognitive impairment in obese and diabetic patients by allowing macrophage infiltration and trafficking of interleukin (IL)-1 β from peripheral monocytes to the brain (25). Zhang et al. suggested that BBB dysfunction caused CNS inflammation and cognitive impairment (26). Based on these findings, we aimed to assess the effects of the anesthesia/surgery on BBB permeability, the potential underlying mechanisms and cognitive function in the current studies.

Our previous studies have shown that surgery under local anesthesia induces an age-dependent cognitive impairment in mice (6, 7), and anesthetic isoflurane (27) and sevoflurane (28, 29) can increase IL-6 level. Therefore, we also sought to determine whether the anesthesia/surgery-induced change in BBB permeability and cognitive function was associated with the advanced age and dependent on IL-6. Finally, we compared the effects of anesthesia/surgery on the levels of β -catenin, tight junction proteins (claudin, occludin, and ZO-1) [(30), reviewed in Ref. (16)], and adherent junction protein (VE-cadherin, E-cadherin, and p120-catenin) [(31), reviewed in Ref. (16)].

The objective of the current studies was to determine the effects of the anesthesia/surgery on BBB permeability, cognitive function and blood IL-6 levels, and brain levels of tight junction and adherent junction proteins in adult and older mice, which could lead to the further mechanistic investigation of postoperative cognitive impairment, including postoperative delirium. Our hypothesis is that the anesthesia/surgery induces an age-associated and IL-6 dependent increase in BBB permeability, leading to cognitive impairment in mice.

MATERIALS AND METHODS

Mice Surgery and Treatment

All experiments were performed in accordance with the National Institutes of Health guidelines and regulations. The animal protocol was approved by the Massachusetts General Hospital (Boston, MA, USA) Standing Committee on the Use of Animals in Research and Teaching. Efforts were made to minimize the number of animals used. Wild-type C57BL/6J female mice (9-month-old, The Jackson Laboratory, Bar Harbor, ME, USA; and 18-month-old, National Institute of Aging, Bethesda, MD, USA), and 9-month-old IL-6 gene knockout female mice (B6.129S2-Il6tm1Kopf/J, The Jackson Laboratory) were used in the studies.

We only used female mice in the current studies because our previous studies showed that the female mice were more vulnerable to the development of cognitive impairment following the same anesthesia/surgery (32). Mice were randomly assigned to the anesthesia/surgery group or control group by weight. The 18-month-old mice are only available through National Institute of Aging, thus cannot be purchased from same company that provides the 9-month-old mice. Mice in the anesthesia/surgery group had a simple laparotomy under isoflurane anesthesia using the methods described in our previous studies (10, 33). Specifically, we anesthetized each of the mice using 1.4% isoflurane in 100% oxygen in a transparent acrylic chamber. Fifteen minutes after the induction, we moved the mouse out of the chamber. Isoflurane anesthesia was maintained *via* a cone device and one 16-G needle was inserted into the cone near the nose of the mouse to monitor the concentration of isoflurane. We made a longitudinal midline incision from the xiphoid to the 0.5 cm proximal pubic symphysis on the skin, abdominal muscles, and peritoneum. We then sutured the incision layer by layer with 5-0 Vicryl thread. We applied EMLA cream (2.5% lidocaine and 2.5% prilocaine) to the incision site at the end of the procedure, and then every 8 h until the euthanasia of the mice, to treat the pain associated with the incision. The procedure for each mouse usually lasted about 10 min and we put the mouse back into the anesthesia chamber for up to 2 h to receive the rest of the anesthesia consisting of 1.4% isoflurane in 100% oxygen. We used this method because surgery could potentiate the anesthesia neurotoxicity and such combination of anesthesia and surgery had been shown to induce cognitive impairment (10, 33). We maintained the rectal temperature of the mice at $37 \pm 0.5^{\circ}$ C during the anesthesia/surgery by using DC Temperature Control System (FHC, Bowdoinham, ME, USA). We returned the mice back to their home cage with food and water available ad libitum after recovering from the anesthesia. The mice in the control group were placed in their home cages with regular room air for 2 h, which was consistent with the condition of non-surgery patients. Our previous studies found that neither the surgery (6, 7) nor anesthesia with 1.4% isoflurane (34) significantly disturbed the blood pressure and blood gas values of the mice. EMLA could treat the pain associated with the surgery in the mice (6, 7). The treatment of IL-6 antibody was performed as described in previous studies with modification (4). Specifically, each of the 18-month-old mice received the 10 µg IL-6 antibody (eBioscence Inc., San Diego, CA, USA, Cat. Number: 16-7061) at 18 h before the anesthesia/surgery via tail vein injection under brief anesthesia (1.4% isoflurane for 5 min). The control mice received saline. We used a single injection of IL-6 antibody because a single injection of TNF- α antibody had been shown to mitigate the surgery-induced cognitive impairment in mice in the studies by Terrando et al. (35).

Brain Tissue Harvest

We harvested the brain tissues of the mice for the dextran imaging studies and spectrophotometer quantification of dextran. We harvested both cortex and hippocampus for the Western blot analysis. Each of the mice was perfused with phosphate-buffered saline (PBS) for the spectrophotometric quantification of dextran. Specifically, mouse received thoracotomy under brief anesthesia (1.4% isoflurane for 5 min), we inserted a needle to left ventricular of the heart and perfused slowly with sufficient amount of PBS (five times with 30 ml PBS each time) until the PBS exiting from right heart became colorless. We then decapitated the head of each of the mice and harvested the brain tissues. We stored the brain tissues in a -80° C freezer for future analysis.

Dextran Imaging Studies to Detect BBB Permeability

Dextran was used to measure BBB permeability as described in previous studies with modifications (15). Specifically, 6 h after the anesthesia/surgery, each of the mice was briefly anesthetized with 1.4% isoflurane for 5 min for the injection of dextran. 100 µl 10-kDa dextran tetramethylrhodamine lysine fixable (4 mg/ml, Catalog number: D3312, Invitrogen) was injected into the mouse through the tail vein. Ten minutes after the injection, each of the mice was decapitated; brain tissues (e.g., cortex) were harvested and fixed by 4% paraformaldehyde overnight at 4°C. The brain tissues (e.g., cortex) were cryopreserved in 30% sucrose and frozen in TissueTek OCT (Sakura). The immunohistochemistry to detect BBB permeability was performed as described in the previous studies (15) with modifications. Frozen sections (the thickness of each section: 12 µm) from mouse brain hemispheres were cut and used for the immunohistochemistry staining. These sections were postfixed in 4% PFA at room temperature (20-25°C) for 15 min, washed in PBS, and were blocked with 2% albumin from bovine serum, permeabilized with 0.5% Triton X-100, and incubated with isolectin B4 (1:200; Catalog number: I21411, Molecular Probes, San Francisco, CA, USA) for the immunohistochemistry imaging of blood vessels. Dextran itself has fluorescence for the detection of immunohistochemistry imaging. Finally, the sections were analyzed in mounting medium (Catalog number: ab104139; Abcam, Cambridge, MA, USA) under a 40× objective lens of the fluorescence microscope and photos of the sections were taken. These images were analyzed manually with ImageJ (National Institutes of Health, Bethesda, MD, USA). Coronal cortical sections (12 µm) of the same rostrocaudal position were used for the analysis. The same threshold was used and the same acquisition parameters were applied to all images. An investigator who was blind to the experimental design manually measured the level (combined with area and intensity) of the dextran tracer-positive area found outside the vessel using ImageJ. For each mouse, we obtained five slices from front, middle, and posterior section of the brain tissue (e.g., cortex). Two images per slice were taken. Therefore, 30 images (3 section \times 5 slices \times 2 images) of each mouse were counted. There were three mice in control group and three mice in the anesthesia/surgery group. Thus, the quantification of the images was based on these 90 images per group.

Spectrophotometric Quantification of Dextran to Detect BBB Permeability

Spectrophotometric quantification of 10-kDa fluoro-rubydextran tracer (555/580) (4 mg/ml, Catalog number: D1817, Invitrogen) from cortex extracts was used as described in previous studies (15, 36). The 100 μ l dextran tracer was injected into each of the mice *via* the tail vein under brief anesthesia (1.4% isoflurane for 5 min) at 1 h after the anesthesia/surgery. 16 h after the injection of the tracer, each of the mice was cardiac perfused as described in the Section "Brain Tissues Harvest." Brain tissues (e.g., cortex) were then harvested and the 10-kDa fluoro-ruby-dextran tracer (555/580) from cortex extracts was determined by Spectrophotometric measurement.

Enzyme-Linked Immunosorbent Assay (ELISA) Determination of IL-6

The mouse IL-6 Immunoassay kit (Catalog number: M6000B, R&D Systems) was used to determine the levels of IL-6 in mouse blood as described by the protocol associated with the immunoassay kit. Briefly, a monoclonal antibody specific for mouse IL-6 was coated onto the microplates. Wells were incubated for 2 h at room temperature with test samples (serum) and washed for five times. Then, 100 μ l of mouse IL-6 conjugate was added to each well and incubated for another 2 h and we repeated the washing. Finally, wells were incubated in 100 μ l of substrate solution for 30 min and stopped with stop solution (100 μ l). Determination of the optical density of each well was set at 450 nm and corrected at 570 nm.

Western Blot Analysis

Western blot analysis was performed using the methods described in our previous studies (8). Cortex and hippocampus tissues were harvested from 18-month-old mice at 6, 12, and 24 h after the anesthesia/surgery. Anti- β -catenin antibody (92 kDa, Cat: #9562, 1:1,000 dilution, Cell signaling, Danvers, MA, USA), antiphosphorylated β-catenin antibody (Ser33/37/Thr41, 92 kDa, Cat: #9561, 1:1,000 dilution, Cell signaling), anti-claudin-1 antibody (19 kDa, Cat: ab15098, 1:1,000 dilution, Abcam, Cambridge, MA, USA), anti-occludin antibody (59 kDa, Cat: ab167161, 1:1,000 dilution, Abcam), anti-ZO-1 antibody (250 kDa, Cat: PA5-28858, 1:500 dilution, Thermo Fisher Scientific, Rockford, IL, USA), and anti-VE-cadherin (115 kDa, Cat: ab33168, 1 µg/ml, Abcam), anti-E-cadherin antibody (135 kDa, Cat: #5296, 1:1,000 dilution, Cell signaling) were used to detect the level of the proteins in the cortex and hippocampus of the 18-month-old mice. Samples in different groups were loaded and β -actin was used to normalize (e.g., determining the ratio of β -catenin to β -actin amount) protein levels and control for loading differences in the total protein amount. The quantification of the Western blot was performed as described in previous study (8), we presented changes in protein levels in hippocampus or cortex treated with anesthesia/surgery as a percentage of those in the control group. 100% of protein level changes refer to control levels for the purpose of comparison to experimental conditions. Signal intensity was analyzed using a Bio-Rad (Hercules, CA, USA) image program.

Morris Water Maze (MWM)

Morris water maze was carried out to assess spatial learning and memory function as previously described (7, 28). The blind procedure was not possible in the MWM studies because of the appearance of the abdominal wound in the mice. Briefly, all mice were trained to swim to a hidden platform in four trials per day for 6 days (days 1–6) starting 3 days after the anesthesia/ surgery (Figure 1). Each of the mice was given 90 s to find the platform and allowed to stay there for 15 s before being removed from the platform. Mice would be guided to the platform and allowed to stay on the platform for 15 s if they could not find the platform within 90 s. The platform was placed in the target quadrant in trials within one MWM test, but the starting points were random for each mouse. We measured the time it took for each mouse to reach the platform (escape latency) and used this as the learning score. On the seventh day, we repeated the training same as the previous training (days 1-6). Two hours after the training, we removed the platform and assessed the memory of each mouse by measuring the number of times the mouse crossed the platform area with the same cue (memory score). We compared the learning and memory score and swimming speed between the mice in the control group and the anesthesia/ surgery group.

Barnes Maze

Barnes maze test was performed by using the methods described in other studies (37–40) with modifications. The blind procedure was not possible in the Barnes maze studies because of the appearance of the abdominal wound in the mice. Barnes maze with a circular open platform (about 90-cm diameter) was located in a quiet area. It had 20 equally spaced holes (one of these holes connects with a small dark recessed chamber called escape box) and was surrounded by a dark curtain with four simple colored-paper shapes (square, circle, triangle, and star) as markers (Stoelting, Wood Dale, IL, USA). A video camera that could capture the entire platform was right above the platform and connected to the Any-Maze animal tracking system software (Stoelting Co., Wood Dale, IL, USA) as described in previous studies (38, 41, 42). The movement parameters, including escape latency (the total time to find the escape box), escape distance (the total path length of distance traveled), escape speed (mean speed), escape errors (the total error holes searched), and time in target quadrant [the percentage of time spent in the target quadrant, time in target quadrant (%)], of the mouse before finding the escape box in both training and test were monitored and analyzed via the video camera. The Barnes maze test in the current studies included Barnes maze training test (days 12-15 after the anesthesia/surgery) and Barnes maze test (16 days after the anesthesia/surgery) (Figure 1). On day 11 after the anesthesia/surgery, all of the mice were habituated to the maze. The mouse was placed in the escape box for 2 min and then placed directly in the hole that led to the escape box for another 4 min. Finally, the mouse was placed under a bucket in the center of the circular platform and motivated to escape under the bright light (200 W) and noise (85 dB) stimulation. Mouse was gently guided to the hole connecting to the escape box when it did not go into the escape box 3 min after the light and noise stimulation. Immediately after the mouse entered the tunnel between the hole and the escape box, the buzzer was turned off. Each mouse was allowed to remain in the escape box for 1 min and then removed and placed back to the home cage.



The Barnes maze training test (days 12-15 after the anesthesia/ surgery) consisted of two trials (3 min each trial and 15 min between the trials) for 4 days. In each trial, the mouse was placed under a bucket in the center of the circular platform for 10 s and was allowed to escape under the same stimulation of light and aversive noise. Once reaching the escape box, the mouse was allowed to remain in the escape box for 1 min. The mouse was then removed and placed back to the home cage for 15 min of rest period before returning back for another trial. Between each test, the Barnes maze was cleaned with 75% alcohol solution to avoid olfactory cues. After the training period, the mice had the Barnes maze test on day 16 after the anesthesia/ surgery (Figure 1). The increases in escape latency, escape distance, escape errors, and decrease in time in target quadrant in the Barnes maze suggests cognitive impairment of the mice (37-40). The decreases in escape speed suggest impairment of locomotor activity. We used the percentage of time in the target quadrant rather than the target preference in the current studies according to the previous studies (41, 43).

Statistics

Data of escape latency, escape distance, escape speed, escape errors, and time in target quadrant were expressed as means \pm SEM. Data of other variables were expressed as means \pm SD. The number of samples was 3 per group for ELISA studies, 4-5 per group for the spectrophotometer quantification of dextran, 90 per group for the immunohistochemistry imaging study, 10 per group for behavior test, and 6 per group for the Western blot studies. In the Barnes maze and Water maze studies, interaction between time and group factors in a two-way ANOVA with repeated measurements was used to analyze the difference of memory curves (e.g., based on escape latency). Post hoc analyses (Bonferroni) were used to compare the difference in all behavior test parameters for each testing day. In the biochemistry studies, one-way ANOVA or two-way ANOVA was used to determine the interaction between group and treatment on the levels of β -catenin, claudin, occludin, ZO-1, VE-cadherin, E-cadherin, and p120-catenin followed by Bonferroni test for the comparisons. All the protein levels were presented as a percentage of those of the control group. P-values less than 0.05 were considered statistically significant. Prism 6 software (Graph Pad Software, Inc., La Jolla, CA, USA) was used to analyze the data.

RESULTS

Anesthesia/Surgery Increases Extravascular Dextran Level in Mouse Brain in Age-Associated Manner

The details of the experimental design and performance were summarized in **Figure 1**. We employed immunohistochemistry staining of blood vessels (green color) and 10-kDa dextran (red color) to determine whether the abdominal surgery under isoflurane anesthesia (anesthesia/surgery) could increase the BBB permeability in mice. As compared to control condition (**Figure 2A**, first row), the anesthesia/surgery (**Figure 2A**, third row) increased the extravascular 10-kDa dextran level in the brain tissues of the 9-month-old mice. The quantification of the immunohistochemistry image showed that the anesthesia/surgery (**Figure 2B**, gray bar) increased the extravascular 10-kDa dextran level in the brain tissues of mice as compared to the control condition (**Figure 2B**, white bar) (P < 0.001, one-way ANOVA and Bonferroni test). These data suggest that the anesthesia/surgery was able to increase BBB permeability of 10-kDa dextran in the 9-month-old mice.

We then assessed the effects of the anesthesia/surgery on extravascular 10-kDa dextran level in the brain tissues of the 18-month-old mice. We found that the anesthesia/surgery induced a greater increase in the extravascular 10-kDa dextran level in the brain tissues of the 18-month-old mice (Figure 2A, fourth row) as compared to the control condition (Figure 2A second row) or the anesthesia/surgery in the 9-month-old mice (Figure 2A, third row). The quantification of the immunohistochemistry images showed that the anesthesia/surgery in 18-month-old mice (Figure 2B, net bar) increased the extravascular 10-kDa dextran level in the brain tissues of mice as compared to the control condition (Figure 2B, black bar) (P < 0.001, one-way ANOVA and Bonferroni test) or the anesthesia/surgery condition in the 9-month-old mice (Figure 2B, gray bar) (P < 0.01, one-way ANOVA and Bonferroni test). These data suggest that the anesthesia/surgery might induce a greater BBB permeability of 10-kDa dextran in the 18-monthold mice.

Finally, we found that the treatment with IL-6 antibody in the 18-month-old mice (Figure 2A, fifth row, and Figure 2B, dot bar) was able to attenuate the anesthesia/surgery-induced increase in BBB permeability of 10-kDa dextran (Figure 2A, fourth row, and Figure 2B, net bar). Anesthesia only in the 18-month-old mice did not significantly increase the BBB permeability of 10-kDa dextran (Figure 2C) as compared to the control condition in the 18-month-old mice (Figure 2A, second row). This image represents one mouse, but the study was repeated in another two mice. Moreover, we employed an IL-6 KO mouse to further assess the effects of IL-6 on the anesthesia/surgery-induced increase in BBB permeability. We found that there was no significant difference in extravascular 10-kDa dextran level in the brain tissues of the 9-month-old IL-6 knockout mouse between control condition and anesthesia/surgery condition (Figure 2D). The image represents one mouse, but the studies were repeated in another mouse. Taken together, these data suggest that the anesthesia/ surgery-induced increase in BBB permeability to 10-kDa dextran would be dependent on IL-6 level.

Notably, the same anesthesia/surgery did not significantly increase BBB permeability to 70-kDa dextran in 9- or 18-monthold mice (**Figure 2E**). The image represents one mouse, but the study was repeated in another two mice. These data suggest that the anesthesia/surgery may only increase BBB permeability to 10-kDa, but not 70-kDa, dextran.

Finally, the findings that the anesthesia/surgery did not increase the BBB permeability to 10-kDa dextran in IL-6 KO mice and in the wild-type mice pre-treated with IL-6 antibody suggest that the perfusion itself would not increase the BBB permeability to 10-kDa dextran.



FIGURE 2 | Anesthesia/surgery increases blood-brain barrier permeability of dextran in mice in an age-associated manner. (A) Immunostaining of blood vessels (lectin, green, column a) and dextran (10-kDa dextran, red, column b) of the brain section following the control condition in 9-month-old mice (the first row), the control condition in 18-month-old mice (the second row), the anesthesia/surgery in 9-month-old mice (the third row), the anesthesia/surgery in 18-month-old mice (the fourth row), and the anesthesia/surgery in 18-month-old mice pre-treated with IL-6 antibody (the fifth row). Column c is the merged image of columns a and b. The red spots (non-overlap area) in column c indicate the dextran that is not inside the blood vessel (extravascular dextran). N = total of 90 slides from 3 mice in each group. (B) Quantification of the immunostaining images shows that the anesthesia/surgery in 9-month-old mice (gray bar) increases the extravascular dextran level in the mouse brain tissues as compared to that in the control condition in 9-month-old mice (white bar). The anesthesia/surgery in 18-month-old mice (net bar) increases extravascular dextran level in the mouse brain as compared to that in the control condition in 18-month-old mice (black bar) and that in anesthesia/surgery condition in 9-month-old-mice (gray bar). Treatment with IL-6 antibody (dot bar) attenuates the anesthesia/surgery-induced increase in the extravascular dextran level in the brain tissues of 18-month-old mice (net bar). (C) Immunostaining of blood vessels (lectin, green, column a) and dextran (10-kDa dextran, red, column b) of the brain section following anesthesia only in one 18-month-old mouse. Column c is the merged image of columns a and b. Anesthesia only does not increase the extravascular dextran level in the brain tissues of the 18-month-old mouse. The image represents one mouse. The studies were repeated twice in another two mice. (D) Immunostaining of blood vessels (lectin, green, column a) and dextran (10-kDa dextran, red, column b) of the brain section following anesthesia/surgery in one 9-month-old II -6 gene knockout mouse. Column c is the merged image of columns a and b. The red spots (non-overlap area) in column c indicate the dextran that is not inside the blood vessel (extravascular dextran). Anesthesia/surgery does not significantly increase the extravascular dextran level in the brain tissues of the 9-month-old IL-6 gene knockout mouse. The study was repeated in another mouse. (E) Immunostaining of blood vessels (lectin, green color, column a) and 70-kDa dextran (red, column b) of the brain section following the control condition in 9-month-old mice (the first row), the anesthesia/surgery in 9-month-old mice (the second row), the control condition in 18-month-old mice (the third row), and the anesthesia/surgery in 18-month-old mice (the fourth row). Column c is the merged image of columns a and b. The red spots (non-overlap area) in column c indicate the 70-kDa dextran that is not inside the blood vessel (extravascular dextran). The anesthesia/surgery does not significantly increase the extravascular 70-kDa dextran level in the brain tissues of the 9-month-old mouse and 18-month-old mouse as compared to control condition. The image represents one mouse. The studies were repeated in another two mice. IL, interleukin.

Anesthesia/Surgery Increases Extravascular Level of Dextran in Mouse Brain

Next, we performed spectrophotometer quantification to further assess whether anesthesia/surgery could increase the extravascular level of 10-kDa dextran in brain tissues of mice. We found that the anesthesia/surgery increased the extravascular level of 10-kDa dextran in the brain tissues of 9-month-old mice (Figure 3, gray bar) as compared to the control condition in the 9-month-old mice (Figure 3, white bar) (P < 0.01, one-way ANOVA and Bonferroni test). Similarly, the anesthesia/surgery increased the extravascular level of 10-kDa dextran in the brain tissues of 18-month-old mice (Figure 3, net bar) as compared to the control condition in the 18-month-old mice (Figure 3, black bar) (P < 0.01, one-way ANOVA and Bonferroni test). However, anesthesia/surgery did not increase the extravascular level of 10-kDa dextran in the brain tissues of 9-month-old IL-6 KO mice (Figure 3 dot bar versus gray bar versus white bar) (P < 0.001, one-way ANOVA and Bonferroni test). These data further suggest that the anesthesia/surgery is able to increase BBB permeability and the effects could be dependent on IL-6 level.

Anesthesia/Surgery Increases Blood IL-6 Level in Mice

Given the findings that the anesthesia/surgery might induce an IL-6-dependent increase in BBB permeability, next we asked

whether the anesthesia/surgery could increase blood IL-6 level in the mice. We found that the anesthesia/surgery significantly increased blood IL-6 level as compared to control condition (left two bars) at 3 (middle two bars) and 6 (right two bars) hours after the anesthesia/surgery in both 9-month-old (black and net bar) and 18-month-old (gray and dot bar) mice (F = 13.36, P = 0.0001, one-way ANOVA, Figure 4). Note that the anesthesia/surgeryinduced a larger increase in blood IL-6 levels in the 18-month-old mice as compared to that in the 9-month-old mice at 3 h after the anesthesia/surgery (gray bar versus black bar, P < 0.05). The anesthesia/surgery also induced a greater increase in blood IL-6 levels in the 18-month-old mice as compared to that in the 9-month-old mice at 6 h after the anesthesia/surgery (net bar versus dot bar). However, the difference did not reach to a statistically significant level. These data suggest that the anesthesia/surgery could induce an age-associated increase in blood IL-6 level in the mice, which would contribute to the anesthesia/surgery-induced increase in BBB permeability in the brain tissues of the mice.

Anesthesia/Surgery Induces Cognitive Impairment in an Age-Associated Manner

Given the findings that the anesthesia/surgery increased BBB permeability in an age-associated manner, next we investigated the functional relevance of these findings. Two-way ANOVA with repeated measurement showed no interaction of treatment (control condition and anesthesia/surgery) and time (days 1–7) on escape latency in the 9-month-old mice (**Figure 5A**, F = 0.300, P = 0.937). The anesthesia/surgery did not significantly change the platform crossing times (**Figure 5C**,





FIGURE 4 | Anesthesia/surgery increases blood IL-6 level in 9- and 18-month-old mice. The anesthesia/surgery increases blood IL-6 level in 9-month-old (black bar and net bar) and 18-month-old (gray bar and dot bar) mice at 3 (middle two bars) and 6 (right two bars) hours after the anesthesia/ surgery as compared to the control condition (left two bars). The anesthesia and surgery induces a significant increase in blood IL-6 levels in the 18-month-old mice as compared to that in the 9-month-old mice at 3 and 6 h after the anesthesia/surgery. N = 3 in the control condition group and N = 3 in the anesthesia/surgery group. IL, interleukin.



FIGURE 5 | Effects of anesthesia/surgery on cognitive function in 9- and 18-month-old mice tested in MWM. The anesthesia/surgery does not significantly change the escape latency (**A**), platform crossing times (**C**), and swimming speed (**E**) of MWM as compared to the control condition in the 9-month-old mice. The anesthesia/surgery does not significantly change the escape latency (**B**) and swimming speed (**F**) of MWM as compared to the control condition in the 18-month-old mice. However, the anesthesia/surgery induces a borderline increase (P = 0.093) in platform crossing times (**D**) of MWM as compared to the control condition in the 18-month-old mice. N = 10 in the control condition group and N = 10 in the anesthesia/surgery group. MWM, Morris water maze.

P = 0.464, Mann–Whitney test) or swimming speed (**Figure 5E**, F = 0.240, P = 0.961, two-way ANOVA with repeated measurement) as compared to the control condition in the 9-month-old mice. Two-way ANOVA with repeated measurement showed no interaction of treatment (control condition and anesthesia/ surgery) and time (days 1–7) on escape latency in the 18-month-old mice (**Figure 5B**, F = 1.930, P = 0.650). The anesthesia/ surgery induced a borderline increase in the platform crossing times (**Figure 5D**, P = 0.093, Mann–Whitney test) as compared to the control condition in the 18-month-old mice. The anesthesia/surgery did not significantly change the swimming speed (**Figure 5F**, F = 0.240, P = 0.961, two-way ANOVA with repeated measurement) as compared to the control condition in the 18-month-old mice.

We found that the anesthesia/surgery did not significantly change the escape latency (**Figure 6A**), escape distance (**Figure 6C**), escape speed (**Figure 6E**), escape errors (**Figure 6G**), and time in target quadrant (**Figure 6I**) as compared to the control condition in the 9-month-old mice. However, the anesthesia/ surgery significantly increased the escape latency (**Figure 6B**, P = 0.0296, Student's *t*-test) and escape distance (**Figure 6D**, P < 0.0001, Student's *t*-test) as compared to the control condition in the 18-month-old mice. The anesthesia/surgery did not significantly change the escape speed (**Figure 6F**), escape errors (**Figure 6H**), and time in target quadrant (**Figure 6J**) as compared to the control condition in the 18-month-old mice. Taken together, these data suggest that the anesthesia/surgery could induce an age-associated cognitive impairment in mice.

Anesthesia/Surgery Decreases Levels of Cell Junction Proteins

Previous studies in rodents have shown that BBB permeability is associated with the alteration of cell junction protein in cerebral endothelial cells [reviewed in Ref. (16)]. Given the findings that the anesthesia/surgery was able to increase BBB permeability to small, but not big, molecules, next, we compared the effects of the anesthesia/surgery on the levels of β -catenin, tight junction





FIGURE 6 | Effects of anesthesia/surgery on cognitive function in 9- and 18-month-old mice tested in Barnes maze. The anesthesia/surgery does not significantly change the escape latency (A), escape distance (C), escape speed (E), escape errors (G), and time in target quadrant (I) of Barnes maze as compared to the control condition in the 9-month-old mice. However, in the 18-month-old mice, the anesthesia/surgery significantly increases escape latency (B) and escape distance (D) of Barnes maze as compared to the control condition. The anesthesia/surgery does not significantly change the escape speed (F), escape errors (H), and time in target quadrant (J) of Barnes maze as compared to the control condition in the 18-month-old mice. N = 10 in the control condition group and N = 10 in the anesthesia/surgery group.

proteins claudin, occludin, and ZO-1, and adherent junction proteins VE-cadherin, E-cadherin, and p120-catenin in cortex and hippocampus of 18-month-old mice. Quantitative Western blot showed that the anesthesia/surgery significantly decreased the level of β -catenin in cortex (F = 15.280, P < 0.0001, oneway ANOVA, **Figures 7A,B**) and hippocampus (F = 39.090, P < 0.0001, one-way ANOVA, **Figures 7C,D**) as compared to control condition at 6, 12, and 24 h after the anesthesia/surgery in 18-month-old mice. Moreover, quantitative Western blot showed that the anesthesia/surgery increased the phosphorylated β -catenin levels at 6, 12, and 24 h after the anesthesia/surgery as compared to control condition (F = 5.233, P = 0.011, oneway ANOVA, **Figures 7E,F**). Note that the antibody (92 kDa, Cat: #9561, 1:1,000 dilution, Cell signaling, Danvers, MA, USA) we used specifically detected the phosphorylated β -catenin (Ser33/37/Thr41) levels in the cytosol (44, 45). Finally, the anesthesia/surgery decreased levels of claudin as compared to control condition at 6, 12, and 24 h after the anesthesia/surgery in hippocampus of 18-month-old mice (*F* = 40.170, *P* < 0.0001, one-way ANOVA, **Figures 7G,H**).

Interestingly, the anesthesia/surgery did not significantly change the levels of the adherent junction proteins (VE-cadherin, E-cadherin, and p120-catenin) in cortex or hippocampus of 18-month-old mice as compared to the control condition at 6, 12, and 24 h after the anesthesia/surgery (Figure S1 in Supplementary Material). These data suggest that the anesthesia/surgery may specifically regulate the levels of tight junction proteins but not adherent junction proteins in present experiments.

IL-6 Antibody and KO of IL-6 Attenuates the Anesthesia/Surgery-Induced Reduction in the Levels of Cell Junction Proteins

The 18-month-old mice received IL-6 antibody 18 h before the anesthesia/surgery and the hippocampus tissues were harvested

24 h after the anesthesia/surgery. Quantitative Western blot showed that the treatment of IL-6 antibody significantly attenuated the anesthesia/surgery-induced reduction in the levels of β -catenin (F = 7.420, P = 0.009, two-way ANOVA, **Figures 8A,B**), claudin (F = 10.310, P = 0.009, two-way ANOVA, **Figures 8C,D**), occludin (F = 10.340, P = 0.009, two-way ANOVA, **Figures 8E,F**), and ZO-1 (F = 23.280, P = 0.0007, two-way ANOVA, **Figures 8G,H**)





in the hippocampus of the 18-month-old mice. The fifth band on each of the Western blot image represents the level of β -catenin (**Figure 8A**), claudin (**Figure 8C**), occludin (**Figure 8E**), and ZO-1 (**Figure 8G**) obtained from one 18-month-old IL-6 KO mouse. Taken together, these data suggest that treatment of IL-6 antibody or KO of IL-6 gene is able to attenuate the anesthesia/ surgery-induced reduction in the levels of cell junction proteins.

DISCUSSION

Anesthesia and surgery (anesthesia/surgery) in rodents have been shown to induce cognitive impairment [(1–10, 33), reviewed in Ref. (11)]. However, the underlying mechanisms still remain largely to be determined. Given the fact that BBB dysfunction could contribute to cognitive impairment [(18, 46– 48), reviewed in Ref. (17, 20)], we set out to investigate whether the anesthesia/surgery was able to induce BBB dysfunction, e.g., increase in BBB permeability and cognitive impairment in mice.

Dextran-tracer injection has been used to reveal BBB formation and function (15). We, therefore, employed dextran to assess the effects of the anesthesia/surgery on BBB function in our studies. The anesthesia/surgery induced BBB dysfunction as evidenced by the findings that the anesthesia/surgery increased the BBB permeability to 10-kDa dextran in the brain tissues of mice (**Figures 2A,B**). Moreover, there was greater BBB permeability to the 10-kDa dextran in the brain tissues of 18-month-old mice than that in the brain tissues of 9-month-old mice following the anesthesia/surgery: row 3 versus row 4 in **Figure 2A**; and gray bar versus net bar in **Figure 2B**. Finally, IL-6 antibody (**Figures 2A,B**) and knockout of IL-6 gene (**Figure 2D**) attenuated the anesthesia/ surgery-induced increase in BBB permeability to 10-kDa dextran. The anesthesia/surgery may not induce the increase in BBB permeability to larger molecules, e.g., 70-kDa dextran. Finally, the anesthesia/surgery induced an age-associated increase in blood IL-6 levels (**Figure 4**). Collectively, these data support the hypothesis that the anesthesia/surgery induces an age-associated and IL-6 dependent increase in BBB permeability in mice.

Consistent with these data, we were able to show that the anesthesia/surgery induced cognitive impairment in the 18, but not 9, month-old mice (Figures 5 and 6). The data suggest that the anesthesia/surgery might cause an age-associated BBB dysfunction, leading to the age-associated cognitive impairment in rodents, pending on further investigation.

Neuroinflammation has been suggested to contribute to postoperative delirium [reviewed in Ref. (49)] and postoperative cognitive dysfunction [reviewed in Ref. (17)]. Specifically, IL-6 has been reported to be associated with learning and memory impairment in animals (50-52), cognitive dysfunction (53), mild cognitive impairment (54), and delirium in patients (55). In the current studies, we found that the anesthesia/surgery-induced an age-associated increase in blood IL-6 level (Figure 4); as well as an age-associated and IL-6-dependent BBB dysfunction (Figures 2 and 3). These findings further support the role of IL-6 in the neurotoxicity associated with anesthesia and surgery; and suggest that IL-6 may contribute to postoperative delirium and postoperative cognitive dysfunction via the impairment of BBB function. Finally, these results postulate the hypothesis that the accumulated IL-6, induced by the anesthesia and/or surgery, could attack the BBB, leading to BBB dysfunction.

The human IL-6 protein has 184 amino acids plus a 28-amino-acid-hydrophobic signal sequence (56). Blood IL-6 can be generated by circulating myeloid or lymphoid cells, or can be released from gut, liver, wound, muscle, and other local tissues [reviewed in Ref. (57)]. Specifically, IL-6 is produced in





peripheral blood leukocytes, spleen, liver, kidney, and intestine (58, 59) and the induction of IL-6 generation is in nearly every human tissues and cells [reviewed in Ref. (57)]. A recent study showed that blood monocyte was able to generate IL-6 (60). The data from our current studies have established a system and shown that the anesthesia/surgery can increase blood IL-6 levels and may induce an IL-6-dependent increase in BBB permeability. However, the underlying mechanisms of such findings remain largely unknown. The future studies should assess whether injection of IL-6 is able to increase the BBB permeability in IL-6 KO mice. The future studies should also test a hypothesis that the anesthesia/surgery-induced increase in IL-6 may regulate junction protein levels, BBB permeability, and cognition in mice *via* cellular signal transduction, e.g., Wnt signaling pathway.

Anesthesia/surgery did not increase the BBB permeability of 70-kDa dextran (**Figure 2E**). The exact reason why the anesthesia/surgery increased the BBB permeability to 10-kDa dextran, but not 70-kDa dextran, is not known at the present time. The molecular weights of 70-kDa dextran are larger than that of 10-kDa dextran, it is conceivable that the anesthesia/surgery might only increase BBB permeability to small molecules (e.g., dextran, 10 kDa), but not large molecules (e.g., dextran, 70 kDa).

There are other studies that also demonstrate that anesthesia and surgery induce BBB dysfunction. Dittmar et al. showed that anesthetic isoflurane, administered after hypoxia, was able to induce apoptosis of endothelial cells *in vitro* (61). These findings suggest that isoflurane might damage BBB (61). Acharya et al. reported that anesthetic sevoflurane, but not isoflurane, was able to induce an aging-linked BBB compromise in rats, potentially leading to postoperative cognitive decline and later dementia (62). However, isoflurane was also reported to lead to hippocampal BBB compromise through changes in ultrastructure and occludin tight junction protein expression in aged rats (63). Finally, surgery (splenectomy) under anesthesia (2-3% isoflurane) was able to increase the BBB permeability measured with IgG immunohistochemistry in aged (22- to 23-month-old) rats (64). Consistent with these findings, the data from the current studies demonstrated that the surgery plus anesthesia (1.4% isoflurane up to 2 h) increased the BBB permeability to 10-kDa dextran. However, the data from the current studies further showed that minor surgery (opening and closing of abdominal cavity) under the anesthesia could induce an age-associated BBB dysfunction in mice (Figures 2 and 3). More importantly, the results from the current studies suggest that the anesthesia/surgery was able to selectively increase the BBB permeability to 10-kDa dextran, but not to 70-kDa dextran (Figure 2E). Finally, the findings from the current studies suggest that the anesthesia/surgery-induced increase in BBB permeability was dependent on IL-6 (Figures 2D and 3). The future studies will use the established system (the anesthesia/surgery-induced BBB permeability) to study whether BBB dysfunction contributes to postoperative cognitive dysfunction and postoperative delirium.

We found that the anesthesia/surgery was able to reduce the levels of tight junction protein claudin, occludin, and ZO-1 (**Figures 7** and **8**), but not adherent junction protein VE-cadherin, E-cadherin, and p120-catenin (Figure S1 in Supplementary Material). These data suggest that the anesthesia/surgery may selectively impair tight junction, but not adherent junction, leading to the increase in BBB permeability to small molecule, e.g., 10-kDa dextran, but not big molecule, e.g., 70-kDa dextran.

Interestingly, the anesthesia/surgery decreased level of β -catenin. β -catenin exists in three locations: cell membrane, cytosol, and nucleus (65, 66). The cell membrane β -catenin is one of the adherent junction proteins. However, the findings that the anesthesia/surgery increased the levels of phosphoryl-ated β -catenin (Ser33/37/Thr41) suggest that the anesthesia/ surgery may specifically decreased the levels of cytosol β -catenin, because the antibody (92 kDa, Cat: #9561, 1:1,000 dilution, Cell signaling, Danvers, MA, USA) we used in the current experiment specifically detected the phosphorylated β -catenin (Ser33/37/Thr41) levels in the cytosol (44). Nevertheless, it is still possible that the anesthesia/surgery could also regulate cell membrane and nucleus β -catenin. The future studies should specifically assess whether the anesthesia/surgery can also change the levels of cell membrane and nucleus β -catenin.

Taken together, the data obtained from the current studies suggest a hypothesized pathway that the anesthesia/surgery can increase plasma IL-6 levels, which regulate the metabolism of cytosol β -catenin, leading to reductions in the levels of tight junction proteins and increase in BBB permeability to small molecule. Consequently, the BBB dysfunction leads to cognitive impairment.

Recent studies have shown that CX3CR1+ monocytes can regulate learning and learning-dependent dendritic spine remodeling *via* TNF- α following infection with poly (I:C), a synthetic analog of double-stranded RNA (60). These data suggest that innate immune-cell activation may contribute to cognitive impairment. Thus, our future studies should include the investigation of the role of CX3CR1+ monocytes on the anesthesia/ surgery-induced changes in BBB permeability, levels of junction protein, and cognition in mice.

There are several limitations of the current studies. First, we only assessed the effects of the anesthesia/surgery on BBB permeability in cortex of the mice. The effects of the anesthesia/ surgery on BBB permeability in different brain regions (e.g., hippocampus) of the mice could be different. However, the outcomes from the current studies have established a system, which would be used to study the effects of anesthesia and/or surgery on BBB permeability in other brain regions. Second, our present study cannot define cellular sources and targets of the plasma IL-6. What cells release IL-6 and how this affects cells in the neurovascular unit warrant further investigation. Third, we did not use littermate controls for IL-6 KO mice throughout the experiments. We will use the littermate controls for IL-6 KO mice in the future investigation. Finally, we only assessed the effects of the anesthesia/surgery on BBB permeability in cortex to establish a system in the current studies. In the future investigations, we will use the established system to determine the effects of the anesthesia/surgery on BBB permeability in other brain regions (e.g., hippocampus) and the potential association with the observed behavioral changes.

In conclusion, the current studies mainly established a system in adult and older mice to study the effects of abdominal surgery under isoflurane anesthesia (anesthesia/surgery) on BBB permeability and behavioral changes. The data only suggest that the anesthesia/surgery may increase the BBB permeability to 10-kDa dextran, but not 70-kDa dextran, in the cortex of mice. This anesthesia/surgery-induced increase in the BBB permeability to dextran could be dependent on IL-6 and might be greater in older mice (e.g., 18-month-old mice). Moreover, the anesthesia/surgery induced an age-associated cognitive impairment in the mice. Given the fact that BBB dysfunction is associated with cognitive impairment, the results from the current studies suggest that the anesthesia/surgery would induce postoperative delirium and cognitive impairment by damaging BBB function, pending further investigation. These findings would promote further studies of the BBB-associated underlying mechanisms of postoperative delirium and postoperative cognitive dysfunction.

ETHICS STATEMENT

All experiments were performed in accordance with the National Institutes of Health guidelines and regulations. The animal protocol was approved by the Massachusetts General Hospital (Boston, MA, USA) Standing Committee on the Use of Animals in Research and Teaching.

AUTHOR CONTRIBUTIONS

ZX, SY, CG, GY, YS, YZ, XF, and EL conceived and designed the project. SY, CG, EM, EE, YD, and YZ performed all the experiments and prepared the figures. ZX, SY, and CG wrote the manuscript. All authors reviewed the manuscript.

ACKNOWLEDGMENTS

This research was supported by R01GM088801, R01AG041274 and R01HD086977 (to ZX) and R01GM107469 (to GY) from National Institutes of Health, Bethesda, MD, USA. The costs of isoflurane and EMLA were generously provided by the Department of Anesthesia, Critical Care and Pain Medicine at Massachusetts General Hospital. The studies were performed in Massachusetts General Hospital and Harvard Medical School, Boston, MA, USA. YS was partially supported by 81571034 from the National Natural Science Foundation of China. CG was partially supported by 81600054 from the National Natural Science Foundation of China.

SUPPLEMENTARY MATERIAL

The Supplementary Material for this article can be found online at http://journal.frontiersin.org/article/10.3389/fimmu.2017.00902/full#supplementary-material.

REFERENCES

- Wan Y, Xu J, Ma D, Zeng Y, Cibelli M, Maze M. Postoperative impairment of cognitive function in rats: a possible role for cytokine-mediated inflammation in the hippocampus. *Anesthesiology* (2007) 106(3):436–43. doi:10.1097/0000542-200703000-00007
- Wan Y, Xu J, Meng F, Bao Y, Ge Y, Lobo N, et al. Cognitive decline following major surgery is associated with gliosis, beta-amyloid accumulation, and tau phosphorylation in old mice. *Crit Care Med* (2010) 38(11):2190–8. doi:10.1097/CCM.0b013e3181f17bcb
- Cibelli M, Fidalgo AR, Terrando N, Ma D, Monaco C, Feldmann M, et al. Role of interleukin-1beta in postoperative cognitive dysfunction. *Ann Neurol* (2010) 68(3):360–8. doi:10.1002/ana.22082
- Terrando N, Rei Fidalgo A, Vizcaychipi M, Cibelli M, Ma D, Monaco C, et al. The impact of IL-1 modulation on the development of lipopolysaccharideinduced cognitive dysfunction. *Crit Care* (2010) 14(3):R88. doi:10.1186/ cc9019
- Bianchi SL, Tran T, Liu C, Lin S, Li Y, Keller JM, et al. Brain and behavior changes in 12-month-old Tg2576 and nontransgenic mice exposed to anesthetics. *Neurobiol Aging* (2008) 29(7):1002–10. doi:10.1016/j.neurobiolaging. 2007.02.009
- 6. Xu Z, Dong Y, Wang H, Culley DJ, Marcantonio ER, Crosby G, et al. Agedependent postoperative cognitive impairment and Alzheimer-related neuropathology in mice. *Sci Rep* (2014) 4:3766. doi:10.1038/srep03766
- Xu Z, Dong Y, Wang H, Culley DJ, Marcantonio ER, Crosby G, et al. Peripheral surgical wounding and age-dependent neuroinflammation in mice. *PLoS One* (2014) 9(5):e96752. doi:10.1371/journal.pone.0096752
- Zhang Y, Xu Z, Wang H, Dong Y, Shi HN, Culley DJ, et al. Anesthetics isoflurane and desflurane differently affect mitochondrial function, learning, and memory. *Ann Neurol* (2012) 71(5):687–98. doi:10.1002/ana.23536
- Saab BJ, Maclean AJ, Kanisek M, Zurek AA, Martin LJ, Roder JC, et al. Shortterm memory impairment after isoflurane in mice is prevented by the alpha5 gamma-aminobutyric acid type A receptor inverse agonist L-655,708. *Anesthesiology* (2010) 113(5):1061–71. doi:10.1097/ALN.0b013e3181f56228
- Peng M, Zhang C, Dong Y, Zhang Y, Nakazawa H, Kaneki M, et al. Battery of behavioral tests in mice to study postoperative delirium. *Sci Rep* (2016) 6:29874. doi:10.1038/srep29874
- Vutskits L, Xie Z. Lasting impact of general anaesthesia on the brain: mechanisms and relevance. Nat Rev Neurosci (2016) 17(11):705–17. doi:10.1038/ nrn.2016.128
- Li CH, Shyu MK, Jhan C, Cheng YW, Tsai CH, Liu CW, et al. Gold nanoparticles increase endothelial paracellular permeability by altering components of endothelial tight junctions, and increase blood-brain barrier permeability in mice. *Toxicol Sci* (2015) 148(1):192–203. doi:10.1093/toxsci/kfv176
- Saunders NR, Liddelow SA, Dziegielewska KM. Barrier mechanisms in the developing brain. Front Pharmacol (2012) 3:46. doi:10.3389/fphar.2012.00046
- Siegenthaler JA, Sohet F, Daneman R. 'Sealing off the CNS': cellular and molecular regulation of blood-brain barriergenesis. *Curr Opin Neurobiol* (2013) 23(6):1057–64. doi:10.1016/j.conb.2013.06.006
- Ben-Zvi A, Lacoste B, Kur E, Andreone BJ, Mayshar Y, Yan H, et al. Mfsd2a is critical for the formation and function of the blood-brain barrier. *Nature* (2014) 509(7501):507–11. doi:10.1038/nature13324
- Zhao Z, Nelson AR, Betsholtz C, Zlokovic BV. Establishment and dysfunction of the blood-brain barrier. *Cell* (2015) 163(5):1064–78. doi:10.1016/j. cell.2015.10.067
- Terrando N, Brzezinski M, Degos V, Eriksson LI, Kramer JH, Leung JM, et al. Perioperative cognitive decline in the aging population. *Mayo Clin Proc* (2011) 86(9):885–93. doi:10.4065/mcp.2011.0332
- Zlokovic BV. The blood-brain barrier in health and chronic neurodegenerative disorders. *Neuron* (2008) 57(2):178–201. doi:10.1016/j.neuron.2008. 01.003
- Wardlaw JM, Doubal F, Armitage P, Chappell F, Carpenter T, Munoz Maniega S, et al. Lacunar stroke is associated with diffuse bloodbrain barrier dysfunction. *Ann Neurol* (2009) 65(2):194–202. doi:10.1002/ ana.21549
- Zlokovic BV. Neurovascular pathways to neurodegeneration in Alzheimer's disease and other disorders. *Nat Rev Neurosci* (2011) 12(12):723–38. doi:10.1038/nrn3114

- Wardlaw JM, Sandercock PA, Dennis MS, Starr J. Is breakdown of the bloodbrain barrier responsible for lacunar stroke, leukoaraiosis, and dementia? *Stroke* (2003) 34(3):806–12. doi:10.1161/01.STR.0000058480.77236.B3
- Girard TD, Jackson JC, Pandharipande PP, Pun BT, Thompson JL, Shintani AK, et al. Delirium as a predictor of long-term cognitive impairment in survivors of critical illness. *Crit Care Med* (2010) 38(7):1513–20. doi:10.1097/CCM.0b013e3181e47be1
- Guenther U, Popp J, Koecher L, Muders T, Wrigge H, Ely EW, et al. Validity and reliability of the CAM-ICU flowsheet to diagnose delirium in surgical ICU patients. J Crit Care (2010) 25(1):144–51. doi:10.1016/j.jcrc.2009.08.005
- Ely EW, Shintani A, Truman B, Speroff T, Gordon SM, Harrell FE Jr, et al. Delirium as a predictor of mortality in mechanically ventilated patients in the intensive care unit. *JAMA* (2004) 291(14):1753–62. doi:10.1001/ jama.291.14.1753
- 25. Stranahan AM, Hao S, Dey A, Yu X, Baban B. Blood-brain barrier breakdown promotes macrophage infiltration and cognitive impairment in leptin receptor-deficient mice. *J Cereb Blood Flow Metab* (2016) 36(12):2108–21. doi :10.1177/0271678X16642233
- Zhang S, Dong H, Zhang X, Li N, Sun J, Qian Y. Cerebral mast cells contribute to postoperative cognitive dysfunction by promoting blood brain barrier disruption. *Behav Brain Res* (2016) 298(Pt B):158–66. doi:10.1016/j. bbr.2015.11.003
- Wu X, Lu Y, Dong Y, Zhang G, Zhang Y, Xu Z, et al. The inhalation anesthetic isoflurane increases levels of proinflammatory TNF-alpha, IL-6, and IL-1beta. *Neurobiol Aging* (2012) 33(7):1364–78. doi:10.1016/j. neurobiolaging.2010.11.002
- Shen X, Dong Y, Xu Z, Wang H, Miao C, Soriano SG, et al. Selective anesthesia-induced neuroinflammation in developing mouse brain and cognitive impairment. *Anesthesiology* (2013) 118(3):502–15. doi:10.1097/ ALN.0b013e3182834d77
- Tao G, Zhang J, Zhang L, Dong Y, Yu B, Crosby G, et al. Sevoflurane induces tau phosphorylation and glycogen synthase kinase 3beta activation in young mice. *Anesthesiology* (2014) 121(3):510–27. doi:10.1097/ALN. 000000000000278
- Neuhaus W, Gaiser F, Mahringer A, Franz J, Riethmuller C, Forster C. The pivotal role of astrocytes in an in vitro stroke model of the blood-brain barrier. *Front Cell Neurosci* (2014) 8:352. doi:10.3389/fncel.2014.00352
- Wylezinski LS, Hawiger J. Interleukin 2 activates brain microvascular endothelial cells resulting in destabilization of adherens junctions. *J Biol Chem* (2016) 291(44):22913–23. doi:10.1074/jbc.M116.729038
- Zhang C, Zhang Y, Shen Y, Zhao G, Xie Z, Dong Y. Anesthesia/surgery induces cognitive impairment in female Alzheimer's disease transgenic mice. *J Alzheimers Dis* (2017) 57(2):505–18. doi:10.3233/JAD-161268
- Ren Q, Peng M, Dong Y, Zhang Y, Chen M, Yin N, et al. Surgery plus anesthesia induces loss of attention in mice. *Front Cell Neurosci* (2015) 9:346. doi:10.3389/fncel.2015.00346
- 34. Xie Z, Culley DJ, Dong Y, Zhang G, Zhang B, Moir RD, et al. The common inhalation anesthetic isoflurane induces caspase activation and increases amyloid beta-protein level in vivo. *Ann Neurol* (2008) 64(6):618–27. doi:10.1002/ ana.21548
- Terrando N, Monaco C, Ma D, Foxwell BM, Feldmann M, Maze M. Tumor necrosis factor-alpha triggers a cytokine cascade yielding postoperative cognitive decline. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A* (2010) 107(47):20518–22. doi:10.1073/ pnas.1014557107
- Armulik A, Genove G, Mae M, Nisancioglu MH, Wallgard E, Niaudet C, et al. Pericytes regulate the blood-brain barrier. *Nature* (2010) 468(7323):557–61. doi:10.1038/nature09522
- Barnes CA. Memory deficits associated with senescence: a neurophysiological and behavioral study in the rat. J Comp Physiol Psychol (1979) 93(1):74–104. doi:10.1037/h0077579
- Nunes MA, Schowe NM, Monteiro-Silva KC, Baraldi-Tornisielo T, Souza SI, Balthazar J, et al. Chronic microdose lithium treatment prevented memory loss and neurohistopathological changes in a transgenic mouse model of Alzheimer's disease. *PLoS One* (2015) 10(11):e0142267. doi:10.1371/journal. pone.0142267
- Lin D, Cao L, Wang Z, Li J, Washington JM, Zuo Z. Lidocaine attenuates cognitive impairment after isoflurane anesthesia in old rats. *Behav Brain Res* (2012) 228(2):319–27. doi:10.1016/j.bbr.2011.12.010

- Zhang J, Tan H, Jiang W, Zuo Z. Amantadine alleviates postoperative cognitive dysfunction possibly by increasing glial cell line-derived neurotrophic factor in rats. *Anesthesiology* (2014) 121(4):773–85. doi:10.1097/ ALN.000000000000352
- Yoder RM, Kirby SL. Otoconia-deficient mice show selective spatial deficits. *Hippocampus* (2014) 24(10):1169–77. doi:10.1002/hipo.22300
- 42. Rosenfeld CS, Ferguson SA. Barnes maze testing strategies with small and large rodent models. J Vis Exp (2014) 84:e51194. doi:10.3791/51194
- Flinn JM, Bozzelli PL, Adlard PA, Railey AM. Spatial memory deficits in a mouse model of late-onset Alzheimer's disease are caused by zinc supplementation and correlate with amyloid-beta levels. *Front Aging Neurosci* (2014) 6:174. doi:10.3389/fnagi.2014.00174
- 44. Jin R, Liu W, Menezes S, Yue F, Zheng M, Kovacevic Z, et al. The metastasis suppressor NDRG1 modulates the phosphorylation and nuclear translocation of beta-catenin through mechanisms involving FRAT1 and PAK4. *J Cell Sci* (2014) 127(Pt 14):3116–30. doi:10.1242/jcs.147835
- Huang P, Senga T, Hamaguchi M. A novel role of phospho-beta-catenin in microtubule regrowth at centrosome. Oncogene (2007) 26(30):4357–71. doi:10.1038/sj.onc.1210217
- Bell RD, Winkler EA, Singh I, Sagare AP, Deane R, Wu Z, et al. Apolipoprotein E controls cerebrovascular integrity via cyclophilin A. *Nature* (2012) 485(7399):512–6. doi:10.1038/nature11087
- Bell RD, Zlokovic BV. Neurovascular mechanisms and blood-brain barrier disorder in Alzheimer's disease. Acta Neuropathol (2009) 118(1):103–13. doi:10.1007/s00401-009-0522-3
- Zhong Z, Deane R, Ali Z, Parisi M, Shapovalov Y, O'Banion MK, et al. ALScausing SOD1 mutants generate vascular changes prior to motor neuron degeneration. *Nat Neurosci* (2008) 11(4):420–2. doi:10.1038/nn2073
- Marcantonio ER. Postoperative delirium: a 76-year-old woman with delirium following surgery. JAMA (2012) 308(1):73–81. doi:10.1001/jama. 2012.6857
- Braida D, Sacerdote P, Panerai AE, Bianchi M, Aloisi AM, Iosue S, et al. Cognitive function in young and adult IL (interleukin)-6 deficient mice. *Behav Brain Res* (2004) 153(2):423–9. doi:10.1016/j.bbr.2003.12.018
- Cao XZ, Ma H, Wang JK, Liu F, Wu BY, Tian AY, et al. Postoperative cognitive deficits and neuroinflammation in the hippocampus triggered by surgical trauma are exacerbated in aged rats. *Prog Neuropsychopharmacol Biol Psychiatry* (2010) 34(8):1426–32. doi:10.1016/j.pnpbp.2010.07.027
- Huang Y, Henry CJ, Dantzer R, Johnson RW, Godbout JP. Exaggerated sickness behavior and brain proinflammatory cytokine expression in aged mice in response to intracerebroventricular lipopolysaccharide. *Neurobiol Aging* (2008) 29(11):1744–53. doi:10.1016/j.neurobiolaging.2007.04.012
- Patanella AK, Zinno M, Quaranta D, Nociti V, Frisullo G, Gainotti G, et al. Correlations between peripheral blood mononuclear cell production of BDNF, TNF-alpha, IL-6, IL-10 and cognitive performances in multiple sclerosis patients. J Neurosci Res (2010) 88(5):1106–12. doi:10.1002/jnr.22276
- Schuitemaker A, Dik MG, Veerhuis R, Scheltens P, Schoonenboom NS, Hack CE, et al. Inflammatory markers in AD and MCI patients with different biomarker profiles. *Neurobiol Aging* (2009) 30(11):1885–9. doi:10.1016/j. neurobiolaging.2008.01.014
- 55. Katsumata Y, Harigai M, Kawaguchi Y, Fukasawa C, Soejima M, Takagi K, et al. Diagnostic reliability of cerebral spinal fluid tests for acute confusional state (delirium) in patients with systemic lupus erythematosus: interleukin 6

(IL-6), IL-8, interferon-alpha, IgG index, and Q-albumin. *J Rheumatol* (2007) 34(10):2010–7.

- Hirano T, Yasukawa K, Harada H, Taga T, Watanabe Y, Matsuda T, et al. Complementary DNA for a novel human interleukin (BSF-2) that induces B lymphocytes to produce immunoglobulin. *Nature* (1986) 324(6092):73–6. doi:10.1038/324073a0
- Biffl WL, Moore EE, Moore FA, Peterson VM. Interleukin-6 in the injured patient. Marker of injury or mediator of inflammation? *Ann Surg* (1996) 224(5):647–64. doi:10.1097/00000658-199611000-00009
- Jones SC, Trejdosiewicz LK, Banks RE, Howdle PD, Axon AT, Dixon MF, et al. Expression of interleukin-6 by intestinal enterocytes. *J Clin Pathol* (1993) 46(12):1097–100. doi:10.1136/jcp.46.12.1097
- Tovey MG, Content J, Gresser I, Gugenheim J, Blanchard B, Guymarho J, et al. Genes for IFN-beta-2 (IL-6), tumor necrosis factor, and IL-1 are expressed at high levels in the organs of normal individuals. *J Immunol* (1988) 141(9):3106–10.
- Garre JM, Silva HM, Lafaille JJ, Yang G. CX3CR1+ monocytes modulate learning and learning-dependent dendritic spine remodeling via TNF-alpha. *Nat Med* (2017) 23(6):714–22. doi:10.1038/nm.4340
- Dittmar MS, Petermichl W, Lindner R, Sinner B, Graf BM, Schlachetzki F, et al. In vitro induction of endothelial apoptosis of the post-hypoxic bloodbrain barrier by isoflurane but not by sevoflurane and midazolam. *PLoS One* (2015) 10(6):e0130408. doi:10.1371/journal.pone.0130408
- 62. Acharya NK, Goldwaser EL, Forsberg MM, Godsey GA, Johnson CA, Sarkar A, et al. Sevoflurane and isoflurane induce structural changes in brain vascular endothelial cells and increase blood-brain barrier permeability: possible link to postoperative delirium and cognitive decline. *Brain Res* (2015) 1620:29–41. doi:10.1016/j.brainres.2015.04.054
- Cao Y, Ni C, Li Z, Li L, Liu Y, Wang C, et al. Isoflurane anesthesia results in reversible ultrastructure and occludin tight junction protein expression changes in hippocampal blood-brain barrier in aged rats. *Neurosci Lett* (2015) 587:51–6. doi:10.1016/j.neulet.2014.12.018
- 64. He HJ, Wang Y, Le Y, Duan KM, Yan XB, Liao Q, et al. Surgery upregulates high mobility group box-1 and disrupts the blood-brain barrier causing cognitive dysfunction in aged rats. CNS Neurosci Ther (2012) 18(12):994–1002. doi:10.1111/cns.12018
- De Ita-Perez DL, Diaz-Munoz M. Synchronization by daytime restricted food access modulates the presence and subcellular distribution of beta-catenin and its phosphorylated forms in the rat liver. *Front Endocrinol* (2017) 8:14. doi:10.3389/fendo.2017.00014
- Bienz M. beta-Catenin: a pivot between cell adhesion and Wnt signalling. Curr Biol (2005) 15(2):R64–7. doi:10.1016/j.cub.2004.12.058

Conflict of Interest Statement: The authors declare that the research was conducted in the absence of any commercial or financial relationships that could be construed as a potential conflict of interest.

Copyright © 2017 Yang, Gu, Mandeville, Dong, Esposito, Zhang, Yang, Shen, Fu, Lo and Xie. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (CC BY). The use, distribution or reproduction in other forums is permitted, provided the original author(s) or licensor are credited and that the original publication in this journal is cited, in accordance with accepted academic practice. No use, distribution or reproduction is permitted which does not comply with these terms.





OPEN ACCESS

Edited by:

Valentin A. Pavlov, Northwell Health, United States

Reviewed by:

Sergio Iván Valdés-Ferrer, Instituto Nacional de Ciencias Médicas y Nutrición Salvador Zubirán, Mexico Rui Li, University of Pennsylvania, United States

*Correspondence:

Miles Berger miles.berger@duke.edu

[†]MAD-PIA Investigators also include Senthil Radhakrishnan, James H. Carter, Jr., Shivanandan Lad, Ali Zomorodi, John Sampson, Takanori Fukushima, Owoicho Adogwa, Karen Clemmons, Carlos Conde, Omowunmi Olaleye, Naraida Balajonda, Jhoanna Aquino, Bonita Funk, Yi-Ju Li, William D. White.

Specialty section:

This article was submitted to Inflammation, a section of the journal Frontiers in Immunology

Received: 15 August 2017 Accepted: 27 October 2017 Published: 13 November 2017

Citation:

Berger M, Ponnusamy V, Greene N, Cooter M, Nadler JW, Friedman A, McDonagh DL, Laskowitz DT, Newman MF, Shaw LM, Warner DS, Mathew JP and James ML (2017) The Effect of Propofol vs. Isoflurane Anesthesia on Postoperative Changes in Cerebrospinal Fluid Cytokine Levels: Results from a Randomized Trial. Front. Immunol. 8:1528. doi: 10.3389/fimmu.2017.01528

The Effect of Propofol vs. Isoflurane Anesthesia on Postoperative Changes in Cerebrospinal Fluid Cytokine Levels: Results from a Randomized Trial

Miles Berger^{1*}, Vikram Ponnusamy², Nathaniel Greene¹, Mary Cooter¹, Jacob W. Nadler³, Allan Friedman⁴, David L. McDonagh⁵, Daniel T. Laskowitz^{1,6,7}, Mark F. Newman^{1,8}, Leslie M. Shaw⁹, David S. Warner^{1,7,10}, Joseph P. Mathew¹, and Michael L. James^{1,6} For the MAD-PIA Investigators[†]

¹ Department of Anesthesiology, Duke University Medical Center, Durham, NC, United States, ² University of Missouri School of Medicine, Columbia, MO, United States, ³ Neurosurgical Anesthesiology, Postanesthesia Care Unit, Department of Anesthesiology, University of Rochester, Rochester, NY, United States, ⁴ Department of Neurosurgery, Duke University Medical Center, Durham, NC, United States, ⁵ Department of Anesthesiology & Pain Management, Neurological Surgery, Neurology and Neurotherapeutics, University of Texas, Southwestern, Dallas, TX, United States, ⁶ Department of Neurology, Duke University Medical Center, Durham, NC, United States, ⁷ Department of Neurobiology, Duke University Medical Center, Durham, NC, United States, ⁸ Pepartment of Neurobiology, Duke University Medical Center, Durham, NC, United States, ⁹ Department of Neurobiology, Duke University Medical Center, Durham, NC, United States, ⁹ Department of Pathology and Laboratory Medicine, Perelman School of Medicine, University of Pennsylvania, Philadelphia, PA, United States, ¹⁰ Department of Surgery, Duke University Medical Center, Durham, NC, United States, ¹⁰ Department of Surgery, Duke University Medical Center, Durham, NC, United States, ¹⁰ Department of Surgery, Duke University Medical Center, Durham, NC, United States, ¹⁰ Department of Surgery, Duke University Medical Center, Durham, NC, United States, ¹⁰ Department of Surgery, Duke University Medical Center, Durham, NC, United States, ¹⁰ Department of Surgery, Duke University Medical Center, Durham, NC, United States, ¹⁰ Department of Surgery, Duke University Medical Center, Durham, NC, United States, ¹⁰ Department of Surgery, Duke University Medical Center, Durham, NC, United States, ¹⁰ Department of Surgery, Duke University Medical Center, Durham, NC, United States, ¹⁰ Department of Surgery, Duke University Medical Center, Durham, NC, United States, ¹⁰ Department of Surgery, Duke University Medical Center, Durham, NC, United States, ¹⁰ Depart

Introduction: Aside from direct effects on neurotransmission, inhaled and intravenous anesthetics have immunomodulatory properties. *In vitro* and mouse model studies suggest that propofol inhibits, while isoflurane increases, neuroinflammation. If these findings translate to humans, they could be clinically important since neuroinflammation has detrimental effects on neurocognitive function in numerous disease states.

Materials and methods: To examine whether propofol and isoflurane differentially modulate neuroinflammation in humans, cytokines were measured in a secondary analysis of cerebrospinal fluid (CSF) samples from patients prospectively randomized to receive anesthetic maintenance with propofol vs. isoflurane (registered with http://www. clinicaltrials.gov, identifier NCT01640275). We measured CSF levels of EGF, eotaxin, G-CSF, GM-CSF, IFN- α 2, IL-1RA, IL-6, IL-7, IL-8, IL-10, IP-10, MCP-1, MIP-1 α , MIP-1 β , and TNF- α before and 24 h after intracranial surgery in these study patients.

Results: After Bonferroni correction for multiple comparisons, we found significant increases from before to 24 h after surgery in G-CSF, IL-10, IL-1RA, IL-6, IL-8, IP-10, MCP-1, MIP-1 α , MIP-1 β , and TNF- α . However, we found no difference in cytokine levels at baseline or 24 h after surgery between propofol- (n = 19) and isoflurane-treated (n = 21) patients (p > 0.05 for all comparisons). Increases in CSF IL-6, IL-8, IP-10, and MCP-1 levels directly correlated with each other and with postoperative CSF elevations in tau, a neural injury biomarker. We observed CSF cytokine increases up to 10-fold higher after intracranial surgery than previously reported after other types of surgery.

169

Discussion: These data clarify the magnitude of neuroinflammation after intracranial surgery, and raise the possibility that a coordinated neuroinflammatory response may play a role in neural injury after surgery.

Keywords: anesthesia, cerebrospinal fluid, cytokine, inflammation, isoflurane, propofol, surgery, neuroinflammation

INTRODUCTION

Many intravenous and inhaled anesthetics modulate immunologic and inflammatory function by acting at multiple receptors and ion channels on leukocytes (1-3). Mouse models and in vitro studies have shown that propofol has anti-inflammatory effects (4, 5) while isoflurane has pro-inflammatory effects (6). However, studies comparing the impact of propofol vs. inhaled anesthetics (such as isoflurane) on human postoperative serum inflammatory markers have produced mixed results (7-9). Several studies have also show an increase in cerebrospinal fluid (CSF) cytokine levels after surgery. For example, CSF IL-6 levels increased from before to postoperative day (POD) 1 after hip and knee replacements, aortic valve replacement surgeries, esophageal carcinoma resections, and dural leak repairs (10-14). In 11 patients undergoing endoscopic dural leak repairs, CSF IL-6, IL-10, and TNF- α levels were increased on POD1 and POD2, and sevoflurane-treated patients had a greater increase in CSF IL-6 levels than propofol-treated patients (14). However, anesthetic type was not randomized in this small study, so these results could also be explained by underlying differences between the propofol- vs. sevoflurane-treated patients (14). To the best of our knowledge, no randomized controlled study has compared the impact of different anesthetics or intracranial surgery on postoperative CSF cytokine responses. If anesthetics have inflammatory-modulating properties in humans, this could be clinically significant because many human neurologic and neurocognitive disorders are thought to involve brain inflammation [e.g., multiple sclerosis (MS) (15), traumatic brain injury (TBI) (16), Alzheimer's disease (AD) (17), human immunodeficiency virus (HIV)-associated neurocognitive dysfunction (18), and postoperative delirium and cognitive dysfunction (19)]. Many patients with these disorders also undergo anesthesia and surgery each year. Thus, understanding the effects of different anesthetics on human postoperative neuroinflammation is an important goal in perioperative medicine.

To evaluate whether isoflurane treatment is associated with a greater postoperative neuroinflammatory response than propofol treatment, we measured CSF cytokine levels before and 24 h after intracranial surgical procedures. CSF samples were obtained from a previously reported trial (20), which was designed to measure changes in CSF AD biomarkers in patients prospectively randomized to receive propofol vs. isoflurane for anesthetic maintenance.

PATIENTS AND METHODS

Patients

After approval by the Duke University Institutional Review Board, intracranial surgery patients whose case posting included

lumbar CSF drain placement were enrolled in the Markers of AD after Propofol vs. Isoflurane Anesthesia (MAD-PIA) trial (20). MAD-PIA was a prospective randomized trial registered with http://www.clinicaltrials.gov (NCT01640275) on June 20, 2012 by Miles Berger, the study PI. Patients were excluded if they were (1) unable to provide informed consent, (2) <18 years old, (3) pregnant, (4) imprisoned, or (5) had a personal or family history of malignant hyperthermia or other medical contraindication to receiving propofol or isoflurane. The primary aim of the parent study was to evaluate the effect of anesthetic type on CSF AD biomarkers, such as amyloid beta, tau, and phosphorylated tau (20). For this study, additional CSF sample aliquots collected during the MAD-PIA trial were used to evaluate the effect of anesthetic type on postoperative CSF cytokine increases. Cognitive impairment (clinical AD, mild cognitive impairment, or other cognitive impairment) was not an exclusion criterion, although patients had to be able to give informed consent. We did not exclude intracranial surgical cases with neuromonitoring (such as brainstem auditory evoked responses).

To determine the impact of surgical procedure type on neuroinflammation, surgical cases were divided into three types (**Table 2**): 1, peripheral neurosurgery without deep intracranial work (e.g., retromastoid craniectomy for trigeminal nerve decompressions, or CSF leak repairs); 2, deep intracranial surgery (e.g., cerebellopontine angle tumor or acoustic neuroma resections); or 3, miscellaneous cases (e.g., cortical surface meningioma resections).

Study Protocol

Patients were randomized to receive either propofol or isoflurane for anesthetic maintenance; however, all patients received propofol for anesthesia induction. Depending on the patient's randomization assignment, anesthesiologists (and anesthesia residents and nurse anesthetists) were instructed to titrate propofol or isoflurane dosage to maintain a bispectral index (BIS) value of 40–60. There were no protocol restrictions regarding the use of other anesthetic drugs, such as opioids, paralytics, or steroids. After anesthetic induction but before surgical incision, a member of the surgery team inserted a subdural Silastic[®] catheter at the L4–L5 or L5–S1 interspace, and then connected it to an external CSF drain (AccuDrain INS-8400; Integra Neurosciences, Plainsboro, NJ, USA).

CSF Sampling

Fresh CSF samples (10 ml) were obtained from the lumbar drain at the time of drain placement (0 h) and 24 h later, and placed in a 15 ml conical tube (VWR; Radnor, PA, USA) on ice. The CSF samples were divided into 1 ml aliquots in pre-chilled Sarstedt 1.5 ml polypropylene microcentrifuge tubes (VWR; Radnor, PA, USA) with low-binding 1,000 μ l pipette tips (Genesee; San Diego, CA, USA) and then stored at -80° C.

CSF Cytokine Measurement

A wide variety of molecules and cells are involved in various human inflammatory disease states (21-24). Since there were little previously published data on which inflammatory molecules may be involved in the human brain's response to intracranial surgery, we assessed a broad spectrum of inflammatory markers using the Millipore 15-plex HCYTOMAG-60K plate (Millipore; Billerica, MA, USA), including EGF, eotaxin, G-CSF, GM-CSF, IFN-α2, IL-10, IL-1RA, IL-6, IL-7, IL-8, IP-10, MCP-1, MIP-1α, MIP-1β, and TNF- α . Cytokine assays were performed at the Immune Reconstitution Core Laboratory at the Duke Human Vaccine Institute. CSF samples were diluted 1:40 and then assayed in duplicate using the HCYTOMAG-60K panel. The assay was performed according to the manufacturer's recommended protocol and data were obtained (to the 100th digit place) using a Bio-Plex 200 array reader (Bio-Rad; Hercules, CA, USA). Data were analyzed using Bio-Plex manager software (Bio-Rad; Hercules, CA, USA).

Sample Size/Power Analysis

This study aimed to test the hypothesis that propofol and isoflurane have differential effects on postoperative human neuroinflammation. To the best of our knowledge, no prior randomized human study has measured CSF cytokine levels before and after surgery in patients who received propofol vs. isoflurane. Thus, we judged there to be insufficient preliminary data to perform a formal *a priori* sample size calculation. To estimate the potential effect size of anesthetic type upon human postoperative CSF cytokine levels in CSF samples from patients in the MAD-PIA study (20), who were randomized to receive propofol (n = 19) vs. isoflurane (n = 21) for anesthetic maintenance.

Statistical Analysis

Baseline and intraoperative differences between the propofol and isoflurane treatment groups were evaluated with t-tests for continuous variables and chi-square tests for categorical variables in Table 1. Changes in cytokine levels from before to 24 h after surgery were evaluated with Wilcoxon signed rank tests (Table 3). To account for analysis of multiple cytokines, we used the Bonferroni method to adjust p values [Table 3; (25)]. Differences in cytokine levels between isoflurane- vs. propofoltreated patients were compared with Wilcoxon ranked sum tests, at both the baseline and 24 h time points (Figure 2). Spearman correlation coefficients were used to examine the correlation between changes among CSF cytokines over time and between CSF cytokines and CSF tau levels, and a Bonferroni correction for multiple comparisons was performed (Figure 3). A Wilcoxon ranked sum test was used to compare 24 h cytokine levels between patients discharged on POD1 vs. after POD1. For all analyses, significance was set at $\alpha = 0.05$ after multiple comparison correction. Stata 15 SE (Statacorp, College Station, TX, USA) was used for all statistical analyses.

RESULTS

Study enrollment is depicted in Figure 1. Baseline and intraoperative characteristics of the study patients who had samples obtained
 TABLE 1 | Baseline and intraoperative characteristics for the propofol and isoflurane groups.

	Propofol group (n = 19)	Isoflurane group (n = 21)	
	Mean (SE) or %	Mean (SE) or %	<i>p</i> -Value*
Baseline patient characteristics			
Age	50.2 (3.4)	59.9 (2.6)	0.034
Sex (male/female)	5.3/94.7%	23.876.2%	0.089
Weight (kg)	79.0 (4.9)	82.3 (3.7)	0.465
Body mass index	29.5 (2.2)	29.0 (1.1)	0.957
Intraoperative pharmacologic var	iables		
Propofol infusion duration (min)	261 (21)	-	
Average propofol drip rate (µg/kg/ min)	104.5 (3.7)	_	
Propofol total dosage (mg)	2,114.4 (186.6)	164.1 (27.3)	<0.001
Case length (min)	315 (22)	360 (21)	0.167
Anesthetic duration (min)	311 (22)	361 (23)	0.167
Average MAC ^a	-	0.5 (0)	
Average MAC (h) ^a		2.6 (0.1)	
Total remifentanil dose (mg)	4.2 (0.6)	3.8 (0.5)	0.946
Total fentanyl dose (µg)	258 (20)	252 (11)	0.685
Total hydromorphone dose (mg)	0.9 (0.2)	0.5 (0.1)	0.041
Total dexmedetomidine dose (µg)	7.3 (4.5)	5.6 (1.6)	0.261
Total dexamethasone dose (mg)	13.4 (2.6)	16.9 (2.3)	0.291
Total midazolam dose (mg)	1.4 (0.2)	1.5 (0.2)	0.745
Total clonidine dose (µg)	O (O)	1.4 (1.4)	0.797
Intraoperative physiologic variable	es		
Heart rate ^a	70 (3)	68 (2)	0.583
Invasive arterial blood pressure ^a	83 (2)	80 (1)	0.085
Temperature ^a	35.8 (0.3)	35.9 (0.2)	0.698
Pulse oximetry ^a	99 (1)	99 (1)	0.692
Bispectral index ^a	41 (2)	47 (7)	0.031
Surgery type ^b			
1	10	9	
2	7	5	0.2153
3	2	7	

*p Values are from Wilcoxon rank sum tests for continuous variables and chi-square test for categorical variables.

^aThe propofol treatment group was missing data (number of missing patients) for minute to minute heart rate (2), invasive arterial blood pressure (3), case temperature (10), pulse oximetry (2), and bispectral index (11). The isoflurane treatment group was missing data for average minute to minute MAC (2), MAC-hours (2), heart rate (1), invasive arterial blood pressure (2), case temperature (5), pulse oximetry (1), and bispectral index (5). Gross inspection of the q15 minute vital signs from the intraoperative anesthetic records from these cases showed that the missing heart rate, blood pressure, temperature (except for three cases in which temperature was not recorded), and pulse oximetry values were within 1 SD of the means reported above. ^bFor surgical type breakdown see **Table 2**.

at 0 and 24 h are presented in **Table 1**. None of the patients had a diagnosed neurodegenerative disease or MCI. The isoflurane group was older, received slightly less hydromorphone than the propofol group, and had slightly higher intraoperative bispectral index readings; otherwise, the two groups were generally well balanced. There were more females than males in both groups, but the difference between the groups was not significant. The propofol-treated patients received significantly higher intraoperative propofol dosage, as expected since they were randomized to receive propofol for anesthetic maintenance. There was no significant difference in the surgery type distribution between anesthetic groups (**Tables 1** and **2**).

TABLE 2 | Surgery types.

Surgery type		Propofol group (n = 19)	lsoflurane group (n = 21)
1	Cerebrospinal rhinorrhea repair	2	1
	Retromastoid craniectomy	8	8
2	Acoustic neuroma resection	2	1
	Craniectomy to cerebellopontine angle	5	4
3	Craniopharyngioma resection	0	1
	Intracranial hemangioma resection	1	0
	Olfactory groove meningioma resection	0	1
	Meningioma-posterior fossa resection	0	1
	Meningioma-supratentorial resection	1	1
	Orbital lesion	0	1
	Pituitary adenoma resection	0	1
	Trigeminal schwannoma resection	0	1

TABLE 3 | Cerebrospinal fluid cytokine levels before and 24 h after surgery (n = 40).

Biomarker	Mean pg/ml (SE) at 0 h	Mean pg/ml (SE) at 24 h	Raw p value	Bonferroni corrected <i>p</i> value
EGF	5.80 (0.73)	6.98 (0.96)	0.3387	>0.99
Eotaxin	9.70 (3.18)	12.17 (3.59)	0.1344	>0.99
G-CSF	20.77 (6.62)	2,170.23 (455.64)	< 0.00005	<0.001
GM-CSF	2.75 (0.43)	7.72 (2.95)	0.0942	>0.99
IFN-α2	12.65 (0.81)	16.03 (1.49)	0.2732	>0.99
IL-10	1.57 (0)	133.31 (45.74)	< 0.00005	<0.001
IL-1RA	11.79 (7.26)	342.97 (181.44)	0.0001	0.002
IL-6	1.81 (0.16)	11,543.85 (3149.69)	< 0.00005	<0.001
IL-7	1.56 (0.04)	2.47 (0.32)	0.0036	0.054
IL-8	97.35 (22.72)	22,388.83 (6926.77)	<0.00005	<0.001
IP-10	645.57 (112.33)	7,984.34 (1,718.99)	< 0.00005	<0.001
MCP-1	766.13 (120.82)	35,689.67 (7,469.17)	< 0.00005	<0.001
MIP-1α	1.61 (0)	6.92 (1.33)	<0.00005	<0.001
MIP-1β	2.76 (0.6)	117.68 (40.85)	< 0.00005	<0.001
TNF-α	1.60 (0)	4.92 (0.78)	<0.00005	<0.001

Cytokine levels were measured in CSF samples obtained before and 24 h after surgery. Even after Bonferroni correction (25), G-CSF, IL-10, IL-1RA, IL-6, IL-8, IP-10, MCP-1, MIP-1 α , MIP-1 β , and TNF- α each showed a significant increase from before to 24 h after surgery (**Table 3**). However, there were no significant differences between propofol vs. isoflurane-treated patients either before or 24 h after surgery (**Figure 2**).

To determine whether postoperative changes in CSF cytokines were correlated with one another, we calculated spearman correlation coefficients between each two-way cytokine combination (i.e., 120 possible two-way combinations). Roughly 40% (or 46) of these 120 possible two-way cytokine elevations were positively correlated with one another (**Figure 3**). Of these correlations, 18 remained significant after Bonferroni correction (25), consistent with a coordinated neuroinflammatory response. We previously reported a trend toward an inverse correlation between intraoperative dexamethasone dosage and the postoperative increase in the neural injury biomarker tau (20), raising the possibility that a steroid-sensitive inflammatory mechanism may be involved in postoperative CSF tau increases. Thus, we examined whether CSF cytokine increases correlated with postoperative CSF tau increases (20). Postoperative increases in CSF IL-6, IL-8, IP-10, and MCP-1 levels each showed a statistically significant correlation with the postoperative increase in CSF tau levels (**Figure 3**).

Since neuroinflammation is thought to have detrimental effects on cognition and might thus be expected to be associated with prolonged hospital length of stay, we also examined the relationship between postoperative cytokine increase and discharge date. Eight of the 40 total patients were discharged by POD 1. There was no difference in CSF cytokine levels from before to 24 h after surgery in the 8 patients discharged at POD 1 vs. the 32 patients discharged after POD 1 [p > 0.05 for each cytokine, after Bonferroni correction (25)].

DISCUSSION

Here, we report that anesthetic type had no significant effect upon CSF cytokine levels after intracranial surgery, yet multiple CSF cytokine levels increased significantly after surgery, and many of these CSF cytokine increases correlated with one another and with CSF tau increases. Our comparison of propofol- and isoflurane-treated patients was limited by slight differences in age, hydromorphone dose, and BIS index (Table 1), though we believe that these slight differences between groups are unlikely to have obscured a biologically significant difference in cytokines levels. Our results are similar to those of Beck-Schimmer et al., who recently found no difference in LPS-induced neuroinflammation among rats treated with propofol vs. the inhaled anesthetic sevoflurane (26). However, due to insufficient prior literature comparing the human postoperative increase in CSF cytokines between propofol- vs. isoflurane-treated patients, we were unable to perform an *a priori* sample size calculation for this study. Thus, we cannot exclude the possibility that propofol and isoflurane have differential effects on human postoperative neuroinflammation, which may not have been detected here due to a type II statistical error. Nonetheless, the data presented here allow us to perform a post hoc sample size calculation for future studies designed to assess whether these anesthetics have differential effects on postoperative CSF cytokine increases. To have 80% power with an $\alpha = 0.05$ to detect a difference similar in magnitude to that seen here for 24 postoperative vs. baseline CSF cytokine levels in propofol- and isoflurane-treated patients, a future study would need the following sample sizes for each cytokine: 126 for G-CSF; 178 for IL-6; 208 for IL-8; 436 for IP-10; 8,450 for MCP-1; 3,886 for MIP-1α; and 3,422 for TNF-α.

Neuroinflammatory responses in other neurocognitive diseases typically involve changes in the levels of numerous cells and molecules over varying time courses (22–24). Of these, here we measured 15 CSF cytokines; future studies should examine other important cytokines, such as IFN- γ and IL-17. The CSF samples in this study were obtained from patients who had CSF drains. CSF drain placement itself may cause an inflammatory response (27), but we found that much higher CSF cytokine increases than other studies that obtained CSF from an intrathecal drain (11, 14), suggesting that CSF drain placement was not the primary cause of the cytokine increases seen here. Indeed, compared







~	Tau	EGF	Eotaxin	G-CSF	GM-CSF	IFN-a2	IL-10	IL-1RA	IL-6	I1-7	IL-S	IP-10	MCP-1	MIP-la	MIP-18	TNF-α
Tau	1.00)														
EGI	-0.01	7 1.00														
Eotax	ain -0.06	5 0.37	1.00													
G-CS	F 0.20	0.04	0.37	1.00												
GM-C	SF -0.03	3 0.24	0.50	-0.08	1.00											
IFN-0	o2 -0.05	5 0.48	0.63	-0.04	0.64	1.00										
L-1	0 0.34	0.04	0.26	0.76	0.10	0.08	1.00									
IL-1R	LA -0.05	5 -0.12	0.23	0.44	0.12	-0.04	0.34	1.00								
IL-6	5 0.42	-0.05	0.05	0.88	-0.21	-0.25	0.69	0.38	1.00							
I -7	-0.18	8 0.06	0.52	-0.08	0.64	0.51	0.02	0.08	-0.13	1.00						
L-8	0.38	0.04	0.15	0.40	-0.10	-0.15	0.27	0.32	0.55	0.02	1.00					
IP-1	0 0.42	-0.04	0.20	0.63	-0.07	-0.20	0.38	0.35	0.67	-0.06	0.46	1.00				
MCP	-1 0.57	-0.13	0.12	0.56	- 0.06	-0.15	0.39	0.38	0.72	0.01	0.71	0.78	1.00			
MIP-	lα -0.10	0.36	0.74	0.27	0.52	0.67	0.21	0.14	-0.04	0.46	0.01	0.09	-0.01	1.00		
MIP-	18 0.19	0.14	0.56	0.56	0.42	0.31	0.46	0.65	0.44	0.29	0.36	0.63	0.57	0.48	1.00	
INF	-α -0.05	0.26	0.72	0.29	0.48	0.70	0.21	0.16	0.01	0.52	-0.05	0.15	0.05	0.92	0.46	1.00
	Тав	EGF	Eotaxin	G-CSF	GM-CSF	IFN-02	L-10	IL-1RA	IL-6	II-7	IL-8	IP-10	MCP-1	MIP-lα	MIP-18	TNF-α
Tau	Tau	EGF	Eotaxin	G-CSF	GM-CSF	IFN-02	L-10	IL-1RA	IL-6	I1-7	IL-S	IP-10	MCP-1	MIP-la	MIP-18	TNF-α
Tau EGI	Tau 5 0.71	EGF	Eotaxin	G-CSF	GM-CSF	FN-α2	IL-10	IL-1RA	IL-6	11-7	IL-8	IP-10	MCP-1	MIP-la	MIP-18	TNF-α
Tau EGH Eotax	Tau 1 7 0.71 in 0.74	EGF	Eotaxin	G-CSF	GM-CS F	FN-α2	IL-10	IL-1RA	IL-6	11-7	IL-8	IP-10	MCP-1	MIP-la	МПР-18	TNF-α
Tau EGH Eotax G-CS	Tau 5 7 0.71 iin 0.74 37 0.28	EGF	Eotaxin	G-CSF	GM-CS F	IFN-α2	IL-10	IL-1RA	IL-6	11-7	IL-8	IP-10	MCP-1	MIP-1α	MIP-18	TNF-α
Tau EGI Eotax G-CS GM-C	Tau 5 7 0.71 5 0.74 5 0.28 5 0.88	EGF 0.04 0.82 0.20	Eotaxin 0.04 <0.01	G-CSF	GM-CS F	FN-02	Ш-10	IL-1RA	Ш-6	11-7	IL-8	IP-10	MCP-1	MIP-la	MIP-18	TNF-α
Tau EGH Eotas G-CS GM-C	Tau 5 7 0.71 5 6 7 0.74 5 7 0.28 5 7 0.88 5 0.88 5 2 0.81	EGF 0.04 0.82 0.20	Eotaxin 0.04 <0.01	G-CSF 0.65 0.84	GM-CS F	FN-62	Ш-10	IL-1RA	Ш-6	11-7	Ш-8	P-10	MCP-1	MIP-la	MIP-18	TNF-α
Tau EGH Eotas G-CS GM-C IFN-6	Tau 	EGF 0.04 0.04 0.82 0.20 0.20 0.01 5 0.84	Eotaxin 0.04 <0.01 <0.01 0.16	G-CSF 0.65 0.84	GM-CSF	IFN-02	ш10	IL-1RA	Ш-6	II-7	Ш-8	IP-10	MCP-1	MIP-la	MIP-18	TNF-α
Tau EGH Eotas G-CS GM-C IFN-0 IL-10 IL-10	Tau	EGF	Eotaxin 0.04 <0.01 0.16 0.22	G-CSF 0.65 0.84 <0.01	GM-CSF	IFN-62	IL-10	L-1RA	П6	11-7	IL-S	IP-10	MCP-1	MIP-la	MIP-18	TNF-α
Tau EGH Eotase G-CS GM-C IFN-6 IL-10 IL-12 IL-12 IL-12	Tau 5 0.71 sin 0.74 sin 0.006 tau 0.79 sin 0.002	EGF	Eotaxin 0.04 <0.01 0.16 0.22 0.81	G-CSF 0.65 0.84 <0.01 <0.01	GM-CSF <0.01 0.60 0.51 0.26	IFN-02	IL-10	L-1RA	Ш-6	11-7	IL-S	IP-10	MCP-1	MIP-la	MIP-18	TNF-α
Tau EGH Eotza G-CS GM-C IFN-6 IL-11 IL-12	Tau 4 5 6 7 7 0.71 5 0.25 5 0.25 0.85 0.85 0.85 0.85 0.25 0.66 0.00 0.06 0.02 0.34 0.79 0.34 0.34 0.34 0.34 0.34 0.34 0.34 0.34 0.34 0.34 0.34 0.35 0.00 0.05 0.05 0.05 0.05 0.25	EGF	Eotaxin 0.04 <0.01 <0.01 0.16 0.22 0.81 <0.01	G-CSF 0.65 0.84 <0.01 0.01 <0.01	GM-CSF	IFN-62	ш-10 0.06 <0.01 0.92	L-1RA	0.50	11-7	IL-S	IP-10	MCP-1	MIP-la	MIP-18	INF-α
Tau EGH Eotzs GM-C IFN-(IL-1) IL-1R IL-2 IL-2 IL-7 IL-8	Tau 5 0.71 sin 0.74 sin 0.81 sin 0.06 tau 0.79 tau 0.34 tau 0.34	EGF 0.04 0.04 0.82 0.20 0.20 0.20 0.20 0.20 0.20 0.20	Eotaxin 0.04 <0.01 0.16 0.22 0.81 <0.01 0.14	G-CSF 0.65 0.84 <0.01 0.01 0.66 0.03	GM-CSF <0.01 <0.60 <0.51 <0.26 <0.01 <0.58	IFN-02	ш10 0.06 <0.01 0.92 0.14	L-1RA	IL-6	0.90	IL-S	IP-10	MCP-1	MIP-1α	MIP-18	INF-α
Tau EGH G-CS GM-C IFN-4 IL-11 IL-12	Tau 5 0.71 5 0.71 5 0.72 5 0.25 5 0.25 5 0.02 6 0.02 6 0.04 6 0.04 0 0.02	EGF 0.04 0.82 0.82 0.00 0.01 0.84 0.53 0.79 0.74 0.85 0.83	Eotaxin 0.04 <0.01 <0.01 0.16 0.22 0.81 <0.01 0.41 0.29	G-CSF 0.65 0.84 <0.01 0.01 0.66 0.03 <0.01	GM-CS F	IFN-62	ш-10 0.06 <0.01 0.92 0.14	L-1RA	IL-6	0.90	IL-S	IP-10	MCP-1	MIP-la	MIP-18	INF-a
Tau EGH G-CS GM-C IFN-6 IL-1R IL-1R IL-1R IL-7 IL-8 IP-10 MCP	Tau 4 5 0.71 in 0.74 6F 0.28 5F 0.81 00 0.06 CA 0.79 5 0.02 63 0.04 0.11	EGF 0.04 0.04 0.02 0.20 0.53 0.53 0.79 0.74 0.85 0.85 0.53 0.79 0.74 0.85 0.85 0.85 0.84 0.84 0.85 0.84 0.85 0.75 0.75 0.75 0.75 0.85 0	Eotasin 0.04 <0.01 0.16 0.22 0.81 <0.01 0.41 0.29 0.53	G-CSF 0.65 0.84 <0.01 0.01 0.66 0.03 <0.01	GM-CSF 	IFN-62	ш10 0.06 -0.01 0.92 0.14 0.03	L-1RA	IL-6	0.90	IL-S	P-10	MCP-1	MIP-1α	MIP-18	INF-α
Tau EGH G-CS GM-C IFN-4 IL-12	Tau 5 0.71 sin 0.74 SF 0.28 SF 0.28 sz2 0.81 00 0.066 LA 0.79 5 0.02 0.34 0.04 0 0.02 -1 <0.0	EGF 0.04 0.04 0.82 0.20 0.20 0.20 0.01 0.84 0.53 0.79 0.79 0.74 0.85 0.83 1.0.50	Eotaxin 0.04 <0.01 <0.01 0.16 0.22 0.81 <0.01 0.41 0.29 0.53 <0.01	G-CSF 0.65 0.84 <0.01 0.01 <0.01 0.66 0.03 <0.01 <0.01 0.15	GM-CSF	IFN-02	ш10 0.06 <0.01 0.92 0.14 0.03 0.03 0.03	L-1RA	IL-6	II-7	IL-S	₽-10	MCP-1	MIP-1α	MIP-18	INF-α
Tau EGH G-CS GM-C IFN-G IL-1R IL-2 IPN-G IL-2 IP-1 MCP MIP- MIP-	Tau 4 5 0.71 in 0.74 5F 0.28 62 0.81 00 0.66 0.34 8 0.04 0.21 1α 0.34	EGF	Eotasin 0.04 <0.01 <0.01 0.16 0.22 0.81 <0.01 0.41 0.29 0.53 <0.01 <0.01 <0.01 <0.01 <0.01 <0.01 <0.01 <0.01 <0.01 <0.01 <0.01 <0.01 <0.01 <0.01 <0.01 <0.01 <0.01 <0.01 <0.01 <0.01 <0.01 <0.01 <0.01 <0.01 <0.01 <0.01 <0.01 <0.01 <0.01 <0.02 <0.01 <0.01 <0.01 <0.02 <0.01 <0.01 <0.01 <0.01 <0.02 <0.01 <0.01 <0.01 <0.01 <0.01 <0.01 <0.01 <0.01 <0.01 <0.01 <0.01 <0.01 <0.01 <0.01 <0.02 <0.01 <0.01 <0.01 <0.01 <0.01 <0.01 <0.01 <0.01 <0.01 <0.01 <0.02 <0.01 <0.01 <0.02 <0.01 <0.02 <0.01 <0.02 <0.01 <0.02 <0.01 <0.02 <0.01 <0.02 <0.03 <0.01 <0.01 <0.01 <0.01 <0.01 <0.01 <0.01 <0.01 <0.01 <0.01 <0.01 <0.01 <0.01 <0.01 <0.01 <0.01 <0.01 <0.01 <0.01 <0.01 <0.01 <0.01 <0.01 <0.01 <0.01 <0.01 <0.01 <0.01 <0.01 <0.01 <0.01 <0.01 <0.01 <0.01 <0.01 <0.01 <0.01 <0.01 <0.01 <0.01 <0.01 <0.01 <0.01 <0.01 <0.01 <0.01 <0.01 <0.01 <0.01 <0.01 <0.01 <0.01 <0.01 <0.01 <0.01 <0.01 <0.01 <0.01 <0.01 <0.01 <0.01 <0.01 <0.01 <0.01 <0.01 <0.01 <0.01 <0.01 <0.01 <0.01 <0.01 <0.01 <0.01 <0.01 <0.01 <0.01 <0.01 <0.01 <0.01 <0.01 <0.01 <0.01 <0.01 <0.01 <0.01 <0.01 <0.01 <0.01 <0.01 <0.01 <0.01 <0.01 <0.01 <0.01 <0.01 <0.01 <0.01 <0.01 <0.01 <0.01 <0.01 <0.01 <0.01 <0.01 <0.01 <0.01 <0.01 <0.01 <0.01 <0.01 <0.01 <0.01 <0.01 <0.01 <0.01 <0.01 <0.01 <0.01 <0.01 <0.01 <0.01 <0.01 <0.01 <0.01 <0.01 <0.01 <0.01 <0.01 <0.01 <0.01 <0.01 <0.01 <0.01 <0.01 <0.01 <0.01 <0.01 <0.01 <0.01 <0.01 <0.01 <0.01 <0.01 <0.01 <0.01 <0.01 <0.01 <0.01 <0.01 <0.01 <0.01 <0.01 <0.01 <0.01 <0.01 <0.01 <0.01 <0.01 <0.01 <0.01 <0.01 <0.01 <0.01 <0.01 <0.01 <0.01 <0.	G-CSF 0.65 0.84 <0.01 0.01 0.03 <0.01 <0.01 0.15 <0.01	GM-CSF 	IFN-62 	ш10 	L-1RA	IL-6	II-7	IL-8	IP-10	MCP-1	MIP-1α	MIP-18	INF-α
Tau EGH G-CS G-CS GM-C IFN-(IL-1) IL-12 I	Tau δ 7 0.71 m 0.74 m 0.74 m 0.74 m 0.74 m 0.74 m 0.74 SF 0.28 SF 0.81 0 0.06 LA 0.79 5 0.02 6 0.02 -1 <0.0	EGF 0.04 0.04 0.20 0.20 0.20 0.20 0.20 0.20 0.21 0.23 0.23 0.23 0.23 0.23 0.24 0.53 0.55 0	Eotaxin 0.04 0.04 0.01 0.16 0.22 0.81 0.14 0.29 0.53 -0.01 <0.01 0.03 -0.01 0.01 0.01 0.01 0.01 0.01 0.01 0.0	G-CSF 0.65 0.84 <0.01 0.01 <0.01 0.66 0.03 <0.01 0.15 <0.01 0.15	GM-CSF 	FN-02 FN-02 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0	IL-10	L-1RA 0.04 0.67 0.08 0.06 0.04 0.45 <0.01 0.39	IL-6	II-7	IL-S	P-10	MCP-1	MIP-1α	MIP-18	INF-α

FIGURE 3 | Heat map of Spearman correlations between change in cerebrospinal fluid (CSF) cytokine levels from 0 to 24 h after surgery. (A) All colored cells are significant at p < 0.05. Bolded cells are significant after Bonferroni correction (25). Color bar ranges from yellow (R = 0.36 or smallest significant spearman correlation) to red (R = 0.92 or largest significant spearman correlation). (B) p Values for each comparison in part A [values <0.05 highlighted in blue and values significant after Bonferroni correction are bolded (25)].

to past studies analyzing CSF cytokines after orthopedic, cardiac, gastrointestinal, and CSF leak repair procedures, this study in intracranial surgery patients found approximately a $65 \times$ higher level of MCP-1 (11), a $40 \times$ higher level of IL-8 (11–13), and a

 $25 \times$ higher level of IL-6 (10, 11, 13, 14) 1 day after surgery. This comparison is limited by the fact that the patients in these prior studies may have differed from the patients in this study in other baseline characteristics (aside from surgery type). Nonetheless,

the massive increases in CSF cytokines reported here raise the possibility that intracranial surgical procedures may be associated with a greater neuroinflammatory response than other types of surgery.

We also found significant correlations among many of these CSF cytokine increases (**Figure 3**), consistent with a coordinated postoperative neuroinflammatory response. Also, CSF IL-6, IL-8, IP-10, and MCP-1 increases correlated with postoperative increases in the CSF neural injury marker tau (**Figure 3**). Pikwer and colleagues recently reported similar though smaller increases in many of these same cytokines in the CSF within 7 h after hysterectomy cases, although they found no tau increase and no correlation between cytokine increases and tau levels (28). The lack of correlation between cytokine increases and tau levels in the Pikwer et al.'s study likely reflects the shorter time course in that study (7 vs. 24 h here), since many of the cytokine trajectories in that paper were still increasing at 7 h, as well as the potentially greater impact of neurosurgery upon the brain (28).

Nonetheless, similar correlations between CSF cytokines and neural injury markers (as well as neurocognitive decline) as those seen here have been reported in both AD (17, 29) and TBI (16). In TBI patients, CSF IL-6 levels of ~10,000 pg/ml have been measured 1 day after trauma (30), and here we found CSF IL-6 levels of ~10,000 pg/ml 24 h after surgery (Table 3). Interestingly, CSF IL-10 levels in survivors and non-survivors of TBI at 24 h after trauma were <10 pg/ml (31), while we found IL-10 levels of ~100 pg/ml 24 h after surgery. This further underscores the magnitude of the neuroinflammatory response after intracranial surgery. Taken together, these findings raise the possibility that neuroinflammation after intracranial surgery may contribute to postoperative CSF tau elevation in a similar fashion as that seen in AD and TBI, potentially contributing to neuronal dysfunction after intracranial surgery. Alternatively, CSF cytokine increases may occur secondary to or in response to CSF tau increases (a marker of neuronal damage); future studies will be required to determine the causal relationship between postoperative CSF cytokine and tau increases.

Irrespective of whether CSF cytokine increases cause tau increases or vice versa, prior studies have clearly shown that neuroinflammation impairs neurocognitive function at multiple levels ranging from synaptic transmission (32) to functional brain network connectivity (33) to human cognitive performance (34). For example, IL-8 inhibited hippocampal long-term potentiation in vitro (32). In addition, intravenous LPS treatment in healthy adults caused altered resting-state functional connectivity within multiple human brain networks (33) and caused increases in IL-6, IL-10, and TNF- α levels in serum and in IL-6 levels within the CSF (35). In fact, neuroinflammation is thought to contribute to both postoperative cognitive dysfunction (POCD) and delirium in older adults (19). Indeed, in a prior study, patients with delirium had higher CSF IL-8 levels (~70 pg/ml) than those without delirium (~40 pg/ml) (36). Furthermore, neuroinflammation has been associated with impaired cognitive performance in multiple human diseases ranging from MS (15) to TBI (16) to AD (17) and HIV (18). However, the role and functional sequelae of the postoperative CSF cytokine increases measured here are

unclear. The patients in this trial were not screened for POCD or delirium, as these measures were beyond the scope of this study. Nonetheless, many of these study patients had grossly normal cognition on POD1, and eight were discharged home on POD1. In addition, the discharge summary of 39 of the 40 patients did not contain any indication of delirium, altered mental status, or agitation, although this may reflect a lack of sensitivity in delirium detection/documentation in routine clinical care. There was also no difference in postoperative CSF cytokine increases between the eight patients who were discharged POD1 and those who were discharged after POD1. Together, these results raise the possibility that neuroinflammation alone may be insufficient to cause POCD or delirium, though it may play a role in POCD or delirium in concert with other age-dependent brain changes (37). The magnitude of CSF cytokine increases measured here, together with the known role of neuroinflammation in cognitive impairments in multiple other clinical settings (15-19), suggest that future studies are warranted to determine the cognitive and functional sequelae of postoperative neuroinflammation.

In conclusion, while we found no evidence of an effect of anesthetic on postoperative CSF cytokine increases, there was a highly significant postoperative increase in multiple cytokines. Many of these cytokine increases (i.e., IL-6, IL-8, IP-10, and MCP-1) directly correlated with one another and with CSF tau increases, consistent with a coordinated postoperative neuroinflammatory response. Future studies are needed to further characterize this postoperative neuroinflammatory response and its clinical implications.

ETHICS STATEMENT

This study was carried out with approval from and in accordance with the regulations of the Duke University Medical Center Institutional Review Board. All subjects gave written informed consent in accordance with the Declaration of Helsinki, before any study activities began. The protocol was approved by the Duke University Medical Center Institutional Review Board.

AUTHOR CONTRIBUTIONS

MB conceived of, designed, and oversaw this study, and organized the manuscript. VP and MB wrote the manuscript. JN, MB, AF, DM, DW, and MJ helped enroll patients and obtain samples. MC helped in data extraction and design of statistical analysis, NG helped in design of and performed statistical analysis. LS helped perform and oversee assay measurements. JM, MN, DM, and MJ helped design and oversee the study. All authors made substantial contributions to this work, helped revise the manuscript, approved the final manuscript, and agreed to be held accountable for all aspects of the work in ensuring that questions related to the accuracy or integrity of any part of the work are appropriately investigated and resolved.

ACKNOWLEDGMENTS

This paper is dedicated to the memory of Dr. William L. Young.

FUNDING

This project was supported by Duke Anesthesiology departmental funds. MB also acknowledges support from a DREAM Innovation Grant from Duke Anesthesiology, an IARS Mentored Research Award, NIH T32 grant #GM08600 (to DW), NIH R03

REFERENCES

- Yuki K, Eckenhoff RG. Mechanisms of the immunological effects of volatile anesthetics: a review. Anesth Analg (2016) 123:326–35. doi:10.1213/ ANE.000000000001403
- Stollings LM, Jia LJ, Tang P, Dou H, Lu B, Xu Y. Immune modulation by volatile anesthetics. *Anesthesiology* (2016) 125:399–411. doi:10.1097/ ALN.000000000001195
- Smith MA, Hibino M, Falcione BA, Eichinger KM, Patel R, Empey KM. Immunosuppressive aspects of analgesics and sedatives used in mechanically ventilated patients: an underappreciated risk factor for the development of ventilator-associated pneumonia in critically ill patients. *Ann Pharmacother* (2014) 48:77–85. doi:10.1177/1060028013510698
- Hsu BG, Yang FL, Lee RP, Peng TC, Chen HI. Effects of post-treatment with low-dose propofol on inflammatory responses to lipopolysaccharide-induced shock in conscious rats. *Clin Exp Pharmacol Physiol* (2005) 32:24–9. doi:10.1111/j.1440-1681.2005.04155.x
- Ye X, Lian Q, Eckenhoff MF, Eckenhoff RG, Pan JZ. Differential general anesthetic effects on microglial cytokine expression. *PLoS One* (2013) 8:e52887. doi:10.1371/journal.pone.0052887
- Wu X, Lu Y, Dong Y, Zhang G, Zhang Y, Xu Z, et al. The inhalation anesthetic isoflurane increases levels of proinflammatory TNF-alpha, IL-6, and IL-1beta. *Neurobiol Aging* (2012) 33:1364–78. doi:10.1016/j.neurobiolaging. 2010.11.002
- Qiao Y, Feng H, Zhao T, Yan H, Zhang H, Zhao X. Postoperative cognitive dysfunction after inhalational anesthesia in elderly patients undergoing major surgery: the influence of anesthetic technique, cerebral injury and systemic inflammation. *BMC Anesthesiol* (2015) 15:154. doi:10.1186/ s12871-015-0130-9
- Baki ED, Aldemir M, Kokulu S, Koca HB, Ela Y, Sivaci RG, et al. Comparison of the effects of desflurane and propofol anesthesia on the inflammatory response and s100beta protein during coronary artery bypass grafting. *Inflammation* (2013) 36:1327–33. doi:10.1007/s10753-013-9671-6
- Margarit SC, Vasian HN, Balla E, Vesa S, Ionescu DC. The influence of total intravenous anaesthesia and isoflurane anaesthesia on plasma interleukin-6 and interleukin-10 concentrations after colorectal surgery for cancer: a randomised controlled trial. *Eur J Anaesthesiol* (2014) 31:678–84. doi:10.1097/ EJA.00000000000057
- Yeager MP, Lunt P, Arruda J, Whalen K, Rose R, DeLeo JA. Cerebrospinal fluid cytokine levels after surgery with spinal or general anesthesia. *Reg Anesth Pain Med* (1999) 24:557–62. doi:10.1016/S1098-7339(99)90049-4
- Hirsch J, Vacas S, Terrando N, Yuan M, Sands LP, Kramer J, et al. Perioperative cerebrospinal fluid and plasma inflammatory markers after orthopedic surgery. *J Neuroinflammation* (2016) 13:211. doi:10.1186/ s12974-016-0681-9
- Bromander S, Anckarsater R, Kristiansson M, Blennow K, Zetterberg H, Anckarsater H, et al. Changes in serum and cerebrospinal fluid cytokines in response to non-neurological surgery: an observational study. *J Neuroinflammation* (2012) 9:242. doi:10.1186/1742-2094-9-242
- Reinsfelt B, Ricksten SE, Zetterberg H, Blennow K, Freden-Lindqvist J, Westerlind A. Cerebrospinal fluid markers of brain injury, inflammation, and blood-brain barrier dysfunction in cardiac surgery. *Ann Thorac Surg* (2012) 94:549–55. doi:10.1016/j.athoracsur.2012.04.044
- Tang JX, Baranov D, Hammond M, Shaw LM, Eckenhoff MF, Eckenhoff RG. Human Alzheimer and inflammation biomarkers after anesthesia and surgery. *Anesthesiology* (2011) 115:727–32. doi:10.1097/ALN.0b013e31822e9306
- Herranz E, Gianni C, Louapre C, Treaba CA, Govindarajan ST, Ouellette R, et al. Neuroinflammatory component of gray matter pathology in multiple sclerosis. *Ann Neurol* (2016) 80:776–90. doi:10.1002/ana.24791

AG050918, NIH K76 AG057022, a Jahnigen Scholars Fellowship award, a small project grant from the American Geriatrics Society, and additional support from NIA P30-AG028716. VP was supported by a Foundation for Anesthesia Education and Research (FAER) Medical Student Anesthesia Research Fellowship.

- Zetterberg H, Blennow K. Fluid biomarkers for mild traumatic brain injury and related conditions. *Nat Rev Neurol* (2016) 12:563–74. doi:10.1038/ nrneurol.2016.127
- Melah KE, Lu SY, Hoscheidt SM, Alexander AL, Adluru N, Destiche DJ, et al. Cerebrospinal fluid markers of Alzheimer's disease pathology and microglial activation are associated with altered white matter microstructure in asymptomatic adults at risk for Alzheimer's disease. *J Alzheimers Dis* (2016) 50:873–86. doi:10.3233/JAD-150897
- Vera JH, Guo Q, Cole JH, Boasso A, Greathead L, Kelleher P, et al. Neuroinflammation in treated HIV-positive individuals: a TSPO PET study. *Neurology* (2016) 86:1425–32. doi:10.1212/WNL.00000000002485
- Berger M, Nadler JW, Browndyke J, Terrando N, Ponnusamy V, Cohen HJ, et al. Postoperative cognitive dysfunction: minding the gaps in our knowledge of a common postoperative complication in the elderly. *Anesthesiol Clin* (2015) 33:517–50. doi:10.1016/j.anclin.2015.05.008
- Berger M, Nadler JW, Friedman A, McDonagh DL, Bennett ER, Cooter M, et al. The effect of propofol versus isoflurane anesthesia on human cerebrospinal fluid markers of Alzheimer's disease: results of a randomized trial. *J Alzheimers Dis* (2016) 52:1299–310. doi:10.3233/JAD-151190
- Ramos-Cabrer P, Campos F, Sobrino T, Castillo J. Targeting the ischemic penumbra. Stroke (2011) 42:S7–11. doi:10.1161/STROKEAHA.110.596684
- Najjar S, Pearlman DM, Alper K, Najjar A, Devinsky O. Neuroinflammation and psychiatric illness. *J Neuroinflammation* (2013) 10:43. doi:10.1186/ 1742-2094-10-43
- 23. Filiou MD, Arefin AS, Moscato P, Graeber MB. 'Neuroinflammation' differs categorically from inflammation: transcriptomes of Alzheimer's disease, Parkinson's disease, schizophrenia and inflammatory diseases compared. *Neurogenetics* (2014) 15:201–12. doi:10.1007/s10048-014-0409-x
- Kothur K, Wienholt L, Brilot F, Dale RC. CSF cytokines/chemokines as biomarkers in neuroinflammatory CNS disorders: a systematic review. *Cytokine* (2016) 77:227–37. doi:10.1016/j.cyto.2015.10.001
- Dunn OJ. Multiple comparisons among means. J Am Stat Assoc (1961) 56:52. doi:10.1080/01621459.1961.10482090
- Beck-Schimmer B, Baumann L, Restin T, Eugster P, Hasler M, Booy C, et al. Sevoflurane attenuates systemic inflammation compared with propofol, but does not modulate neuro-inflammation: a laboratory rat study. *Eur J Anaesthesiol* (2017) 34(11):764–75. doi:10.1097/EJA.000000000000668
- DeLeo JA, Colburn RW, Rickman AJ, Yeager MP. Intrathecal catheterization alone induces neuroimmune activation in the rat. *Eur J Pain* (1997) 1:115–22. doi:10.1016/S1090-3801(97)90069-0
- Pikwer A, Castegren M, Namdar S, Blennow K, Zetterberg H, Mattsson N. Effects of surgery and propofol-remifentanil total intravenous anesthesia on cerebrospinal fluid biomarkers of inflammation, Alzheimer's disease, and neuronal injury in humans: a cohort study. *J Neuroinflammation* (2017) 14:193. doi:10.1186/s12974-017-0950-2
- Westin K, Buchhave P, Nielsen H, Minthon L, Janciauskiene S, Hansson O. CCL2 is associated with a faster rate of cognitive decline during early stages of Alzheimer's disease. *PLoS One* (2012) 7:e30525. doi:10.1371/journal. pone.0030525
- Kossmann T, Hans VH, Imhof HG, Stocker R, Grob P, Trentz O, et al. Intrathecal and serum interleukin-6 and the acute-phase response in patients with severe traumatic brain injuries. *Shock* (1995) 4:311–7. doi:10.1097/00024382-199511000-00001
- Kirchhoff C, Buhmann S, Bogner V, Stegmaier J, Leidel BA, Braunstein V, et al. Cerebrospinal IL-10 concentration is elevated in non-survivors as compared to survivors after severe traumatic brain injury. *Eur J Med Res* (2008) 13:464–8.
- 32. Xiong HG, Boyle J, Winkelbauer M, Gorantla S, Zheng JL, Ghorpade A, et al. Inhibition of long-term potentiation by interleukin-8: implications for

human immunodeficiency virus-1-associated dementia. J Neurosci Res (2003) 71:600–7. doi:10.1002/jnr.10503

- Labrenz F, Wrede K, Forsting M, Engler H, Schedlowski M, Elsenbruch S, et al. Alterations in functional connectivity of resting state networks during experimental endotoxemia – an exploratory study in healthy men. *Brain Behav Immun* (2016) 54:17–26. doi:10.1016/j.bbi.2015.11.010
- 34. Sala-Llonch R, Idland AV, Borza T, Watne LO, Wyller TB, Braekhus A, et al. Inflammation, amyloid, and atrophy in the aging brain: relationships with longitudinal changes in cognition. J Alzheimers Dis (2017) 58:829–40. doi:10.3233/JAD-161146
- Engler H, Brendt P, Wischermann J, Wegner A, Rohling R, Schoemberg T, et al. Selective increase of cerebrospinal fluid IL-6 during experimental systemic inflammation in humans: association with depressive symptoms. *Mol Psychiatry* (2017) 22(10):1448–54. doi:10.1038/mp.2016.264
- 36. MacLullich AM, Edelshain BT, Hall RJ, de Vries A, Howie SE, Pearson A, et al. Cerebrospinal fluid interleukin-8 levels are higher in people with hip fracture with perioperative delirium than in controls. *J Am Geriatr Soc* (2011) 59:1151–3. doi:10.1111/j.1532-5415.2011.03428.x

 Brown EN, Purdon PL. The aging brain and anesthesia. Curr Opin Anaesthesiol (2013) 26:414–9. doi:10.1097/ACO.0b013e328362d183

Conflict of Interest Statement: MB acknowledges research funding from Minnetronix, Inc., for a study unrelated to the topic of this manuscript, material support from Massimo for another study unrelated to the topic of this manuscript, and private consulting income for a legal case related to postoperative cognition in an older adult. The rest of the authors have no other conflicts to report.

The reviewer RL declared a shared affiliation, with no collaboration, with one of the authors, LS, to the handling editor.

Copyright © 2017 Berger, Ponnusamy, Greene, Cooter, Nadler, Friedman, McDonagh, Laskowitz, Newman, Shaw, Warner, Mathew and James. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (CC BY). The use, distribution or reproduction in other forums is permitted, provided the original author(s) or licensor are credited and that the original publication in this journal is cited, in accordance with accepted academic practice. No use, distribution or reproduction is permitted which does not comply with these terms.





Neuroprotective Effects of Annexin A1 Tripeptide after Deep Hypothermic Circulatory Arrest in Rats

Zhiquan Zhang¹, Qing Ma¹, Bijal Shah², G. Burkhard Mackensen³, Donald C. Lo², Joseph P. Mathew¹, Mihai V. Podgoreanu^{1*} and Niccolò Terrando^{1,4*}

¹ Department of Anesthesiology, Duke University Medical Center, Durham, NC, United States, ²Center for Drug Discovery, Department of Neurobiology, Duke University Medical Center, Durham, NC, United States, ³Department of Anesthesiology & Pain Medicine, University of Washington Medical Center, Seattle, WA, United States, ⁴Center for Translational Pain Medicine, Duke University Medical Center, Durham, NC, United States

OPEN ACCESS

Edited by:

Masaaki Murakami, Hokkaido University, Japan

Reviewed by: Rieko Muramatsu,

Nieko Muramatsu, Osaka University, Japan Masaki Ueno, Niigata University, Japan

*Correspondence:

Mihai V. Podgoreanu mihai.podgoreanu@duke.edu; Niccolò Terrando niccolo.terrando@duke.edu

Specialty section:

This article was submitted to Inflammation, a section of the journal Frontiers in Immunology

Received: 26 June 2017 Accepted: 14 August 2017 Published: 30 August 2017

Citation:

Zhang Z, Ma Q, Shah B, Mackensen GB, Lo DC, Mathew JP, Podgoreanu MV and Terrando N (2017) Neuroprotective Effects of Annexin A1 Tripeptide after Deep Hypothermic Circulatory Arrest in Rats. Front. Immunol. 8:1050. doi: 10.3389/fimmu.2017.01050 Resolution agonists, including lipid mediators and peptides such as annexin A1 (ANXA1), are providing novel approaches to treat inflammatory conditions. Surgical trauma exerts a significant burden on the immune system that can affect and impair multiple organs. Perioperative cerebral injury after cardiac surgery is associated with significant adverse neurological outcomes such as delirium and postoperative cognitive dysfunction. Using a clinically relevant rat model of cardiopulmonary bypass (CPB) with deep hypothermic circulatory arrest (DHCA), we tested the pro-resolving effects of a novel bioactive ANXA1 tripeptide (ANXA1sp) on neuroinflammation and cognition. Male rats underwent 2 h CPB with 1 h DHCA at 18°C, and received vehicle or ANXA1sp followed by timed reperfusion up to postoperative day 7. Immortalized murine microglial cell line BV2 were treated with vehicle or ANXA1sp and subjected to 2 h oxygen-glucose deprivation followed by timed reoxygenation. Microglial activation, cell death, neuroinflammation, and NF-KB activation were assessed in tissue samples and cell cultures. Rats exposed to CPB and DHCA had evident neuroinflammation in various brain areas. However, in ANXA1sp-treated rats, microglial activation and cell death (apoptosis and necrosis) were reduced at 24 h and 7 days after surgery. This was associated with a reduction in key pro-inflammatory cytokines due to inhibition of NF-KB activation in the brain and systemically. Treated rats also had improved neurologic scores and shorter latency in the Morris water maze. In BV2 cells treated with ANXA1sp, similar protective effects were observed including decreased pro-inflammatory cytokines and cell death. Notably, we also found increased expression of ANXA1, which binds to NF- κ B p65 and thereby inhibits its transcriptional activity. Our findings provide evidence that treatment with a novel pro-resolving ANXA1 tripeptide is neuroprotective after cardiac surgery in rats by attenuating neuroinflammation and may prevent postoperative neurologic complications.

Keywords: memory, neuroinflammation, NF-κB, postoperative cognitive dysfunction, resolution of inflammation, surgery

INTRODUCTION

Resolution of inflammation was once believed to be a passive process, but we now know that it involves a cascade of coordinated events that is initiated as inflammation begins (1, 2). Defective resolution and non-resolving inflammation contribute to a chronic and maladaptive state that characterizes several diseases ranging from atherosclerosis to rheumatoid arthritis (3). Endogenous mediators, including lipids biosynthesized from omega-3 fatty acids, gases such as carbon monoxide, and certain proteins, promote resolution of inflammation, and restore homeostasis without causing unwanted side effects by optimizing the body's natural chemistry to safely regulate inflammatory molecules (4). Indeed, novel treatment strategies for inflammatory conditions use "resolution agonists" to modulate and enhance these endogenous mediators and signaling pathways (5, 6).

Annexin A1 (ANXA1), a 37-kDa glucocorticoid-regulated protein, is an exemplary resolution agonist that signals through the G protein-coupled receptors FPR2/ALX and FPR1 to regulate calcium influx into the cell (7). ANXA1 also exerts potent anti-inflammatory actions by regulating leukocyte diapedesis, efferocytosis, and pro-inflammatory mediators following infection or injury (8, 9).

Strategies to activate these endogenous inflammation "stop signals" are gaining considerable interest (10). This innovative line of research has led to ANXA1 peptidomimetics, which are designed to boost activation of naturally occurring pro-resolving and anti-inflammatory mechanisms (11). Perretti and colleagues first developed a peptide that is modeled on the first 50 amino acids in the N-terminal portion of ANXA1 (CR-AnxA1₂₋₅₀), and that binds specifically to FPR2/ALX, and exerts key pro-resolving actions in different inflammatory conditions (12–14).

Cardiopulmonary bypass (CPB) with deep hypothermic circulatory arrest (DHCA) is routinely performed during cardiac surgery for repair of thoracic aortic disease or complex congenital cardiac defects. Although this procedure remains necessary to maintain circulation of blood and oxygen while repairing the heart, it contributes to profound perturbations in inflammatory, hemostatic, and oxidative stress pathways, collectively implicated in the pathogenesis of perioperative cerebral injury (15-17). This inflammatory response is specifically activated via several pathways: the contact activation by the foreign surface of the CPB circuit, surgical trauma as well as the effect of ischemia-reperfusion (I/R) injury, and endotoxemia (18). Further, its effects have been related to central nervous system injury, including complications like delirium and postoperative cognitive dysfunction (19). Systemic inflammation after both cardiac and non-cardiac surgery can affect the brain via neuroinflammatory processes that are amplified by circulating pro-inflammatory cytokines in blood and cerebrospinal fluid (20-23) and localized neuronal impairments (24, 25).

We previously discovered a novel ANXA1 peptidomimetic (ANXA1sp or Ac-QAW) that suppresses human colon cancer growth *via* modulation of NF- κ B activation (26). In the current study, we tested the effects of ANXA1sp on postoperative neuro-inflammation and cognitive changes in an established rat model of CPB with DHCA and hypothesized that its pro-resolving

mechanisms following I/R injury are mediated *via* attenuation of microglial activation.

MATERIALS AND METHODS

Animals

The experimental protocol was approved by the Duke University Animal Care and Use Committee. All procedures were in accordance with the guidelines of the National Institutes of Health for animal care (Guide for the Care and Use of Laboratory Animals, Health and Human Services, National Institutes of Health Publication No. 86-23, revised 1996). Studies were conducted on adult male Sprague-Dawley rats (age 14–16 weeks; weight 400–450 g; Charles River Laboratories, Wilmington, MA, USA). Rats were housed (two animals per cage) in a 12-h light/dark cycle environment with free access to food and water. Rats were acclimated for at least 1 week before starting any experiment.

Drug Treatments

Annexin A1 biomimetic tripeptide (ANXA1sp or Ac-QAW, Ac = acetyl, MW = 445.47 Da) was synthesized and purified (>98% purity) by GenScript (Piscataway, NJ, USA). The peptide was suspended in 100% DMSO. For *in vivo* experiments, this stock solution was diluted in saline to a final dose of 1 mg/kg ANXA1sp and a concentration of 1% DMSO. For *in vitro* experiments, the ANXA1sp–DMSO stock solution was diluted with culture medium to final concentrations ranging from 5 to 100 μ M ANXA1sp. Vehicle control was 1% DMSO in saline for *in vitro* studies. ANXA1sp treatment solutions were prepared fresh immediately before use for *in vivo* and *in vitro* experiments.

Short-term Survival Groups (3, 6, and 24 h)

Rats were randomly assigned to six groups (n = 5/group) and terminated for histologic and biochemical analyses at 3, 6, or 24 h after CPB/DHCA. Rats received ANXA1sp (1 mg/kg iv) or vehicle (1% DMSO iv) in 1 mL saline 1 h before CPB and 1 h after reperfusion. Rats in the 24-h survival group were also treated at 6 h after reperfusion. All treatments were administered in a blinded manner.

Long-term Survival Group (Day 7 Post Operation)

Rats were randomly assigned to two groups (n = 10/group) and treated as described above and then daily (ip) up to day 7 post operation. After neurologic and cognitive assessments on day 7 post operation, animals were terminated.

Cardiac Surgery with CPB/DHCA

Fasted rats were anesthetized with isoflurane, intubated, and cannulated for CPB and DHCA without sternotomy, to allow for long-term survival, as previously described (27). Routine physiologic parameters, and pericranial and rectal temperature were continuously monitored. The heparinized CPB circuit consisted of a venous reservoir, a peristaltic pump, a custom-designed membrane oxygenator, and a flow probe. Lung ventilation was stopped for the entire period of CPB/DHCA. Following heparin administration, CPB was initiated at a flow rate of 160–180 mL/
kg/min, which was then decreased as the animals were cooled over 30 min to a target pericranial temperature of 18°C. After reaching 18°C, the rats were subjected to DHCA, which was confirmed by electrocardiographic asystole and absence of any measurable MAP. After 60 min of DHCA, CPB was reinstituted, and rats were rewarmed over 30 min to a pericranial temperature of 34°C. CPB was then terminated, and mechanical ventilation resumed. After 2 h of continuous monitoring, rats were extubated, and recovered in a warmed oxygen-enriched environment with free access to water. Rats in the sham group (n = 3/group) were cannulated without exposure to CPB/DHCA; naïve rats were sacrificed under 5% isoflurane.

To harvest the brain, rats were re-anesthetized, intubated, and mechanically ventilated. One sample of brain tissue was immediately fixed in 10% buffered formalin and paraffin-embedded for immunostaining. The remaining brain tissue was frozen in liquid nitrogen and stored at -80° C until further use. Blood samples from each animal were also collected and stored at -80° C until analysis.

Immunostaining of Microglia

Staining was performed on slices (20 µm thick) of the paraffinembedded brain tissue samples using ionizing calcium-binding adaptor molecule 1 (Iba1) rabbit antibody (Wako Chemicals USA Inc., Richmond, VA, USA). For antigen retrieval, tissue slices were incubated with 10 mM citrate buffer, pH 6.0, for 5 min at 100°C. After the buffer solution cooled to room temperature (RT), slices were washed, and then blocked with 10% normal goat serum for 60 min at RT. Slices were then incubated with primary rabbit anti-Iba1 primary antibody (1:200) overnight at 4°C. After three washes with PBS, the slices were incubated with goat anti-rabbit secondary antibody conjugated with Alexa Fluor 488 (1:500, Invitrogen, Carlsbad, CA, USA) for 60 min at RT. Images were captured on a fluorescence microscope (Leica DM IRB, Germany) using a 10×/0.3 PH objective at 1.5-fold magnification. For quantification the total number of Iba1-positive cells was determined in five representative areas of the cerebral cortex (retrosplenial and posterior parietal cortex) and the hippocampus (CA1-CA3 area). Automated imaging and high-content analysis of microglia were done on the Cellomics ArrayScan IV platform and instrument (Thermo Fisher Scientific) using the Target Activation algorithm module optimized for object size, object shape, and fluorescence intensity to identify Iba1 positive cells by soma size (28). Microglial morphology was evaluated using a 4-scale classification method based on (29). Cells were classified based on their overall morphology as (1) round/amoeboid microglia, (2) stout microglia, (3) thicker longer ramifications, and (4) thinner ramifications by an investigator blinded to the experimental groups.

Cell Death Assessment

Apoptosis was determined by terminal deoxynucleotidyl nickend labeling (TUNEL) per assay manufacturer's protocol (Roche Diagnostics, Indianapolis, IN, USA). Briefly, sections of the paraffin-embedded brain tissue sample (5 μ m thick) were deparaffinized using xylene and descending grades of ethanol, and pretreated with microwave radiation (350 W, in 200 mL of 0.1 M Citrate buffer, pH 6.0) for 5 min. Tissue sections were then incubated with terminal deoxynucleotidyl transferase (TdT) for 1.5 h at 37°C and then rinsed with PBS. Slides of five representative areas of the retrosplenial and posterior parietal cortex and CA1 area of the hippocampus were mounted using UltraCruzTMMounting Medium with DAPI (Santa Cruz Biotechnology, Santa Cruz, CA, USA). Negative controls were incubated in label solution without TdT. A separate set of sections was stained with acid fuchsincelestine blue to identify possible necrotic cells. Cell counting was performed in a blinded manner across five representative areas of the cerebral cortex and CA1 areas using a fluorescence microscopy (Leica DM IRB, Germany) with a 20×/0.4 PH objective at 1.5-fold magnification. Data obtained in every field were added together to make a final data count for each slide and expressed as percentage of total cell number within the relevant fields. For in vitro cell death assessment, cell culture medium (for necrosis) and cell lysate (for apoptosis) were assayed using the Cell Death Detection ELISAPLUS per manufacturer's protocol to measure cytoplasmic histone-associated DND fragments (momo- and oligonucleosomes) as previously described (30).

Western Blots

Frozen brain samples were homogenized and protein quantified by BCA assay (Thermo Fisher Scientific). Western blotting was performed using SDS-PAGE 4–15% gradient gels (Bio-Rad) with the following antibodies: rabbit polyclonal against phosphorp65; and ANXA1 (all from Cell Signaling Technology, Danvers, MA, USA). The bands were detected by Super-Signal West Dura Extended Duration Substrate (Thermo Scientific, Rockford, IL, USA). Band intensities of phosphor-p65 or ANXA1 were normalized with a loading control of β -actin.

Neurologic Evaluation

On day 3 and day 7 post operation, rats underwent standardized functional neurologic testing by an observer blinded to group assignment, using an established neurologic scoring system that evaluates motor deficit (31). Briefly, rats were first placed on a 35 cm \times 31.25 cm screen (grid size 0.6 cm \times 0.6 cm) that could be rotated from horizontal (0°) to vertical (90°). The length of time that the rat could hold onto the screen after being rotated from 0 to 90° was recorded to a maximum of 15 s (0–3). Rats were then tested for balance on a horizontal wooden rod, and the time lapse before falling off the rod was recorded to a maximum of 30 s (0–3). Finally, rats underwent a prehensile traction test, and the length of time that the rat could cling to a horizontal rope was recorded to a maximum of 5 s (0–3). Animals received a score for each of the three tests. The final score was the sum of the individual test scores, with 0 the best score, and 9 the worst score.

Morris Water Maze

The Morris water maze consisted of a pool of water (27°C), 1.5 m in diameter and 30 cm deep, with a hidden platform submerged 3 cm below the surface in one quadrant, and a computerized video tracking system (EthoVision[®]; Noldus, Wageningen, The Netherlands) (32). Rats were placed in the water in a dimly lit room with visual clues around the maze. The time to locate the submerged platform (defined as the escape latency) was measured. From day 3 through day 7 post operation, rats underwent daily testing in the water maze. Four trials were performed each day with an intertrial interval of 10 min. Each trial started in a different quadrant and was limited to 90 s of water exposure. A probe trial was performed on the last day of testing, and the submerged escape platform was removed from the water maze.

BV2 Cell Culture and Hypoxic Exposure

Immortalized murine microglial cell line BV2 were maintained in Dulbecco's modified Eagle's medium (DMEM high glucose) containing 10% fetal bovine serum, 1% penicillin, and 1% streptomycin in a 37°C humidified incubator with 5% CO₂ (balanced with air). Confluent cultures were passaged by trypsinization. After incubating for 24 h, cells were exposed to ANXA1sp (0, 5, 10, 20, 30, 40, 50, or 100 μ M) for 1 h. Cells were then subjected to 2 h oxygen–glucose deprivation (OGD: DMEM no glucose, 85% N₂/10% H₂/5% CO₂) in an OGD chamber (Farma Scientific), followed by reoxygenation for 3, 6, or 24 h in a 37°C growth incubator with 5% CO₂ (balanced with air). Cells treated with 1% DMSO in the medium served as vehicle control. At the end of each time point, cells and culture supernatant were harvested for further analysis.

Cell Viability/MTT Assay

Cell viability was determined by MTT (3-[4,5-dimethylthiazol-2-yl]-2,5 diphenyltetra-zolium bromide) assay per manufacturer's protocol (Sigma-Aldrich, St. Louis, MO, USA). Briefly, a volume of MTT stock solution (5 mg/mL) equal to one-tenth the original culture volume was added to each culture to be assayed. After incubating for 3 h, cells were centrifuged at 800 g for 5 min, and the medium was removed. The formazan crystals were dissolved/solubilized in acidic isopropanol (0.04–0.1 N HCl in absolute isopropanol). Absorbance of converted dye was measured at a wavelength of 570 nm with background subtraction at 630–690 nm. Results were presented as cell viability (%) = average O.D. of treatment wells/average O.D. of vehiclecontrol wells.

NF-KB DNA Binding Activity

Nuclear proteins were extracted from BV2 microglia or cerebral tissues per manufacturer's protocol (Nuclear Extraction Kit, Panomics, Santa Clara, CA, USA). Protein concentration of nuclear extracts was measured using the BCA assay (Thermo Fisher Scientific, Grand Island, NY, USA). NF-KB DNA binding activity was assessed using a quantitative detection kit (Transcription Factor Assay Kit, Cayman Chemical, Ann Arbor, MI, USA). According to the manufacturer's protocol, the 96-well plates were pre-coated with the specific doublestranded DNA sequence that contains the transcription factor NF-κB (p65) response element. Approximately 10 µg nuclear protein was incubated in the coated plate at RT for 1 h while rocking the plate gently at 150 rpm. After washing, NF-KB (p65)-specific primary antibody (1:100 dilution) was added, followed by horseradish peroxidase-labeled secondary antibody (1:100 dilution). The absorbance was read at 450 nm on a microplate reader.

Cytokine Measurement

The concentrations of TNF- α and IL-6 in cell media, plasma, and brain homogenates were measured using rat-specific ELISA kits per manufacturer's protocol (Thermo Fisher Scientific, Grand Island, NY, USA). The plasma was obtained by centrifugation at 2,000 *g* for 10 min at 4°C, and stored at -80° C until use. Brain homogenates were separated by centrifugation at 14,000 *g* for 10 min at 4°C to remove cellular debris. Change in absorbance in every well was detected at 450 nm on a microplate reader. All measurements were performed in triplicate.

Myeloperoxidase (MPO) Measurement

Myeloperoxidase activity in brain tissue, whole cell lysates, and plasma was assessed using ELISA with a rat-specific MPO assay kit per manufacturer's protocol (HK105, HyCult Biotechnology, Uden, The Netherlands).

Confocal Microscopy

After deparaffinization, sections of the brain tissue sample were treated with 10 mM citrate buffer (pH 6.0) for antigen retrieval. After blocking with 10% normal goat serum at RT for 1 h, the sections were incubated with rabbit anti-ANXA1 antibody (1:500) and mouse anti-NF-κB p65 (1:500, Santa Cruz Biotechnology, Santa Cruz, CA, USA) at 4°C overnight. The sections were then incubated with Alexa Fluor 488-conjugated goat anti-rabbit IgG (1:500; Invitrogen, Carlsbad, CA, USA) and Alexa Fluor 550-conjugated goat anti-mouse IgG (1:500; Invitrogen, Carlsbad, CA, USA) at RT for 1 h. After washing with PBS, slides of the sections were prepared and mounted using UltraCruz[™] Mounting Medium with DAPI (Santa Cruz Biotechnology, Santa Cruz, CA, USA) to detect nuclei.

For in vitro confocal microscopy, adherent BV2 cells grown on coverslips were fixed by adding 4% paraformaldehyde to the medium, and incubating for 15 min at RT. After rinsing with PBS, coverslips were permeabilized in freshly prepared 0.1% Triton X-100 and 0.1% sodium citrate for 10 min at RT. After washing and blocking with 10% normal goat serum and 1% BSA for 1 h at RT, coverslips were incubated with rabbit anti-ANXA1 antibody (1:1,000, Santa Cruz Biotechnology, Santa Cruz, CA, USA) and mouse anti-NF-kB p65 (1:500, Santa Cruz Biotechnology, Santa Cruz, CA, USA) at 4°C overnight. Coverslips were then incubated with Alexa Fluor 488-conjugated goat anti-rabbit IgG (1:1,000; Invitrogen, Carlsbad, CA, USA) and Alexa Fluor 555-conjugated goat anti-mouse IgG (1:1,000; Invitrogen, Carlsbad, CA, USA) at RT. Coverslips were mounted using UltraCruz[™] Mounting Medium with DAPI (Santa Cruz Biotechnology, Santa Cruz, CA, USA) to detect nuclei. Images were captured on a Leica SP5 confocal microscope (Leica Microsystems, Germany) using a 63×/1.25-0.75 Plan APO oil objective, and the images were analyzed by NIH ImageJ software (version 1.51).

Statistical Analysis

Statistical analysis was performed using Statview Software (version 5, SAS Institute, Cary, NC, USA) and graphs presented with Prism 7 (GraphPad Software, San Diego, CA, USA). Results were expressed as mean \pm SD. Morris water maze performance was

compared by repeated measures analysis of variance, with time as the repeated measure and Fisher's least significance difference *post hoc* test. The Mann–Whitney *U* test was used to compare neurologic scores between groups at each recovery interval. Parametric values, including physiologic values, data from ELISA, western blots, as well as numbers of apoptotic and necrotic cells, were compared between groups using the Student's *t*-test. Oneway or two-way analysis of variance followed by Tukey's or Sidak's multiple comparison *post hoc* was used as defined in the figure legends. Statistical significance was assumed when P < 0.05.

RESULTS

No deaths were reported after CPB/DHCA in this study. Intraoperative physiologic values (MAP, Hct, glucose, pH, PaCO₂, PaO₂, HCO₃, and pericranial temperature) in rats treated with vehicle or ANXA1sp are summarized in **Table 1**. Intergroup comparisons show no statistical differences, with all values within normal limits.

ANXA1sp Treatment Attenuates Neuroinflammation and Systemic Inflammation after CPB/DHCA

Neuroinflammation is a critical hallmark in several neurocognitive disorders (33). After CPB/DHCA, we found a significant increase in brain levels of key pro-inflammatory cytokines such as TNF- α and MPO (**Figure 1**). TNF- α was elevated 24 h after surgery, with protein levels significantly reduced following ANXA1sp treatment (**Figure 1A**, 12.39 ± 0.11 vs 1.50 ± 0.09, *P* < 0.01). Similarly, MPO levels were lower in ANXA1sp-treated rats at 6 and 24 h compared to controls (**Figure 1B**, 1.47 ± 0.31 vs 0.53 ± 0.14 at 6 h; 0.71 ± 0.24 vs 0.53 ± 0.14 at 24 h, *P* < 0.01). Given the known effects of CPB surgery on the systemic inflammatory cytokines and IL-6. Levels of TNF- α , MPO, and IL-6 were elevated after injury, peaking at 6 h and returning toward baseline at 24 h. ANXA1sp-treated rats had

significantly blunted systemic inflammation (**Figure 2**). Although statistically significant changes were measured only at 24 h, both 3 and 6 h treated groups had lower levels of plasma TNF- α (**Figure 2A**, 3.63 ± 0.68 vs 0.88 ± 0.17 at 24 h, *P* < 0.01). Systemic levels of MPO were reduced at 6 and 24 h after treatment (**Figure 2B**, 10.12 ± 2.33 vs 4.87 ± 0.30, *P* < 0.05; 6.07 ± 0.31 vs 3.15 ± 0.86, *P* < 0.01), whereas IL-6 was reduced at all time points (**Figure 2C**, 33.20 ± 15.81 vs 11.83 ± 2.33 at 3 h, *P* < 0.05; 58.94 ± 11.79 vs 12.29 ± 10.80 at 6 h, *P* < 0.01; 4.71 ± 1.36 vs 2.27 ± 0.04 at 24 h, *P* < 0.05).

Regulation of Microglial Activation and Cell Death by ANXA1sp after CPB/DHCA

Microglia are resident immune cells in the CNS that have key functions in homeostasis and disease development (34). Changes in microglial morphology are often associated with pathological states. Here we found that CPB/DHCA induced distinct changes in microglial activation both in the hippocampus CA1-CA3 area and retrosplenial and posterior parietal cortex (Figure 3). Using a method identified to characterize microglia morphology (29) we found ANXA1sp treatment (1 mg/kg) significantly attenuated microglial activation (Figures 3A,B). This was evidenced by reduced numbers of Iba1-positive cells in the hippocampus CA1–CA3 area (P < 0.01) and retrosplenial and posterior parietal cortex (P < 0.01) at 24 h post reperfusion (**Figure 3A**). This was particular significant for microglial with thicker processes (scale 3, Figure 3C) as well as stout microglia in the cortex (scale 2, Figure 3D). Overall, CPB/DHCA surgery did not induce significant round/ameboidal microglia (scale 1) at this time point. However, overall number of microglia both in the hippocampus and cerebral cortex were reduced using automated imaging and high-content analysis of soma size (Figure 3E).

Finally, ANXA1sp treatment was also associated with a significant reduction in TUNEL-positive cells in the cerebral cortex, but not in the hippocampus, at 24 h after CPB/DHCA (**Figure 4A**). Staining with acid fuchsin–celestine blue also revealed acidophilic neurons and possible necrosis in the hippocampus (**Figure 4B**)

TABLE 1 Intraoperative physiologic data.							
Parameter	Group	Pre-CPB	30 min CPB	60 min DHCA	10 min Reperfusion	End of CPB	120 min P-CPB
MAP (mmHg)	Vehicle	70 (7)	30 (4)	-	72 (25)	88 (11)	88 (6)
	ANXA1sp	66 (7)	29 (4)	-	49 (12)	78 (22)	81 (17)
Temp. (°C)	Vehicle	34.1 (0.8)	19.3 (0.6)	15.0 (0.1)	21.9 (3.0)	33.2 (0.6)	36.0 (0.8)
	ANXA1sp	34.2 (0.3)	19.1 (0.5)	15.0 (0.1)	22.0 (2.3)	33.8 (0.5)	36.4 (0.3)
Glucose (mg/dL)	Vehicle	124 (40)		-		190 (44)	143 (42)
	ANXA1sp	123 (46)		-		170 (36)	116 (38)
PH	Vehicle	7.36 (0.08)	7.46 (0.05)	-	7.57 (0.08)	7.28 (0.05)	7.36 (0.03)
	ANXA1sp	7.38 (0.02)	7.48 (0.09)	-	7.51 (0.15)	7.29 (0.02)	7.40 (0.05)
PO ₂ (mmHg)	Vehicle	227 (46)	516 (47)	-	374 (69)	245 (114)	256 (71)
	ANXA1sp	253 (93)	474 (77)	-	257 (211)	170 (138)	247 (126)
PCO ₂ (mmHg)	Vehicle	53.2 (13.1)	40.2 (3.8)	-	28.6 (4.6)	55.8 (8.7)	52.0 (4.4)
	ANXA1sp	49.4 (5.1)	38.6 (9.7)	-	31.2 (12.0)	53.0 (5.1)	48.6 (6.1)
HCO_3^- (meq/L)	Vehicle	29.4 (1.9)	24.6 (0.8)	-	25.7 (2.3)	25.7 (2.6)	29.0 (1.0)
0	ANXA1sp	29.2 (1.6)	28.3 (1.2)	-	23.5 (1.7)	25.2 (1.9)	29.8 (1.4)
Hct (%)	Vehicle	41.4 (2.3)	25.0 (0.7)	-	25.0 (1.2)	28.0 (0.8)	39.0 (2.9)
	ANXA1sp	41.6 (1.9)	24.2 (0.8)	-	25.2 (0.8)	27.4 (2.6)	38.4 (2.1)

Values in brackets represent SD (– indicates no values due to the bypass machine being on). CPB, cardiopulmonary bypass; DHCA, deep hypothermic circulatory arrest.





FIGURE 2 | Circulating cytokine levels after cardiopulmonary bypass/deep hypothermic circulatory arrest by treatment group. ELISA assays of plasma levels of TNF α (**A**), myeloperoxidase (MPO) (**B**), and IL-6 (**C**) showed that time-dependent effects were noted in TNF α and MPO levels, with significant reduction in ANXA1sp rats by 24 h post reperfusion. IL-6 levels were significantly reduced in ANXA1sp-treated rats as early as 3 h post reperfusion. Data are presented as mean \pm SD (n = 3-5 rats/group). *P < 0.05, **P < 0.01compared to vehicle controls, analyzed with unpaired *t* test.

and cerebral cortex (**Figure 4C**) that was reduced in rats treated with ANXA1sp at day 1 and 7 post operation.

In Vivo and *In Vitro* Modulation of NF-κB Activity by ANXA1sp

We previously demonstrated that both non-steroidal and steroidal anti-inflammatory drugs such as glucocorticoids and nitric oxide-aspirin, induce expression of ANXA1, which directly binds to the NF-κB p65 subunit, and thereby inhibits its activation in cancer models (26). Here, we found that NF- κ B activity in the brain was significantly attenuated in the ANXA1sptreated rats at 6 h after CPB/DHCA (Figure 5A). Notably, levels of NF-KB increased after CPB/DHCA (with vehicle) compared to sham and naïve rats (Figure S1 in Supplementary Material), hence we focused this study on the comparison between vehicle-treated and ANXA1sp-treated rats. Confocal microscopy in the cerebral cortex revealed ANXA1 co-localized with nuclear NF-KB p65 after treatment, suggesting a possible similar mechanism as earlier described in cancer models (26) (Figure 5B). Thus, we assessed protein levels of ANXA1 by western blot and found a significant increase in the expression following peptide administration compared to naïve- and vehicle-treated rats (Figure 5C, P < 0.01 vs naïve and P < 0.05vs vehicle, respectively).

Given the effects of ANXA1sp on microglial activation after CPB/DHCA we then used immortalized murine microglial cell line BV2. BV2 cells were pretreated with ANXA1sp for 1 h, and then exposed to 2 h OGD (hypoxia) followed by 24 h reoxygenation, to mimic I/R injury from CPB in the rat model. No changes were observed in ANXA1sp-treated cells under normoxic or sham conditions. However, in cells subjected to hypoxia, we discovered that cell survival (by MTT assessment) was maximal after pretreatment with 30 μ M ANXA1sp (Figure S2 in Supplementary Material). Thus, we used this dosage for the remainder of the *in vitro* studies reported here.

Cells pretreated with ANXA1sp had lower levels of NF- κ B DNA binding activity (based on the gel electrophoresis mobility shift assay) at all time points after OGD (**Figure 6A**). Using confocal microscopy we also observed increased levels of ANXA1 and co-localization with NF- κ B p65 (**Figure 6B**). These findings corroborated our *in vivo* results. Further, both necrotic (**Figure 7A**, 2.58 ± 0.40 vs 1.29 ± 0.53, *P* < 0.01) and apoptotic (**Figure 7B**, 1.74 ± 0.12 vs 1.23 ± 0.18, *P* < 0.01) cell death following hypoxia reoxygenation were reduced after pretreatment with 30 μ M ANXA1sp assessing oligosome formation as an index of DNA fragmentation by ELISA (30). TNF α release in culture media was also suppressed after pretreatment with ANXA1sp (**Figure 7C**, 3.21 ± 0.30 vs 1.51 ± 0.15, *P* < 0.001).

Neurological and Neurocognitive Outcomes after CPB/DHCA and ANXA1sp Treatment

Finally, we evaluated neurobehavioral changes after CPB/DHCA and ANXA1sp treatment. Neurologic scores were assessed on day 3 and day 7 post operation and showed improved sensory-motor functions (including processing involving retrosplenial and posterior parietal cortex) in ANXA1sp-treated rats compared to vehicle-treated rats, with scores returning to baseline by day 7 post operation (**Figure 8A**). We used the Morris water maze to evaluate spatial learning and memory (involving hippocampal function). Fisher's least significance difference *post hoc* test showed the cognitive function was significantly improved at day 3 of the water maze (**Figure 8B**, P < 0.003).



DISCUSSION

In this study, we evaluated the potential of a bioactive ANXA1 peptidomimetic to confer neuroprotection after cardiac surgery. Our findings show that systemic administration of ANXA1sp reduced brain and circulating levels of pro-inflammatory markers while improving neurocognitive outcomes following CPB/DHCA in rats. In particular, treated animals displayed significant decreases in microglial activation, NF- κ B activation, and release of pro-inflammatory mediators in the CNS and systemically, as well as modulation of cell death in different brain regions after CPB/DHCA.

Annexin A1 was the first described member of the annexin superfamily, which includes 13 mammalian proteins with distinct biologic roles (35). It is widely expressed in different organs, and signals *via* the lipoxin A4 receptor (ALX). ANXA1 has profound effects on innate immunity including regulation of glucocorticoid activity by inhibiting eicosanoid synthesis and phospholipase A2 (PLA2) (36). The N-terminal domain of this molecule is pivotal in mediating several of its biologic functions as well as signaling *via* FPR receptors (37). These actions result in potent immunoregulatory effects, especially on inflammatory phagocytes and neutrophils by inhibiting their accumulation and migration. After splanchnic artery occlusion and reperfusion injury, treatment with ANXA1 N-terminal peptidomimetic (Ac₂₋₂₆) reduced MPO activity and neutrophil infiltration into the reperfused tissue and thus, improved outcome after shock (38).

Recently, using a model of middle cerebral artery occlusion and reperfusion in mice that recapitulates warm focal I/R injury, Vital et al. showed attenuation of cerebrovascular injury after administration of ANXA1 Ac₂₋₂₆ (39). This study highlighted the importance of FPR2/ALX on neutrophils as a central player in controlling formation of neutrophil-platelet aggregates in the cerebral microcirculation post-I/R as a central mechanism for resolving neuroinflammation. Our findings complement those of Vidal et al. in a rat model of cardiac surgery-associated cold global cerebral I/R, with postoperative MPO levels significantly reduced in brain and plasma following ANXA1sp treatment (**Figures 1B** and **2B**), suggesting a similar mode of action and attenuation of neutrophil infiltration into the CNS.

Changes in endothelial function have been described after cardiac and non-cardiac surgery (40–42), with translational relevance as well as significant implications related to the pathogenesis of postoperative delirium and cognitive dysfunction. Indeed, after CPB/DHCA, we previously reported changes in blood–brain barrier (BBB) permeability and tight junction protein expression in purified CNS capillaries (43). Although we cannot ascertain whether ANXA1sp exerts systemic and/or central effects, BBB opening after CPB provides direct access to the brain and several putative cellular targets. ANXA1sp is expressed by different cell types in the CNS, including neurons, microglia, and astrocytes (44). Moreover, ANXA is a critical regulator of BBB integrity by stabilizing tight junction expression and is often downregulated in disorders such as multiple sclerosis (45) and Alzheimer's disease (46).



FIGURE 4 | Apoptosis and necrosis in the CNS after cardiopulmonary bypass/ deep hypothermic circulatory arrest and ANXA1sp or vehicle treatment. (**A**) Terminal deoxynucleotidyl nick-end labeling staining and quantification of apoptotic bodies. Apoptosis was significantly reduced in the cerebral cortex of ANXA1sp-treated rats on day 1 post operation. (**B**,**C**) Necrosis was detected by acid fuchsin–celestine. Necrosis was reduced in a time-dependent fashion in the hippocampus and cerebral cortex of ANXA1sp rats, with levels returning to baseline by day 7 post operation. Arrowheads in panel A identify pyknotic positive cells. Scale bar: 20 µm. Data are presented as mean \pm SD (n = 5–10 sildes/tissue section from five rats per group). *P < 0.05, **P < 0.01 compared to vehicle controls, analyzed with unpaired *t* test.

Here, we found sound evidence for potent neuroprotective effects of ANXA1sp, including reduction in neuroinflammation (**Figure 1**), microglial activation (**Figure 3**), cell death (**Figure 4**), and overall improved neurobehavioral outcomes (**Figure 8**). Some of these effects may be systemically mediated with direct actions at the inflammatory site given the peripheral route of drug administration in this study. In fact, plasma levels of pro-inflammatory cytokines including TNF- α and IL-6 were reduced as early as 3 h after reperfusion, with levels returning to baseline by 24 h (**Figure 2**). This is consistent with the anti-inflammatory effects, as well as direct myocardial, protection of ANXA1 in other models of cardiac injury (47, 48).

Our current study focused on remote effects of CPB and DHCA on the CNS by evaluating a potential role for ANXA1sp in resolving neuroinflammation. We found that cell necrosis and apoptosis were reduced in different brain regions after CPB/



FIGURE 5 | Modulation of cerebral NF- κ B DNA binding activity and expression of ANXA1 after cardiopulmonary bypass/deep hypothermic circulatory arrest. **(A)** NF- κ B DNA binding activity was significantly reduced in brain homogenates from ANXA1sp-treated rats at 6 h post reperfusion. **(B)** Co-localization of ANXA1 and NF- κ B p65 (arrowheads) was visualized by double immunofluorescence staining and confocal microscopy. **(C)** ANXA1sp promoted expression of cerebral ANXA1 in rats at 24 h following CPB/DHCA. Scale bar: 20 µm. Data are presented as mean \pm SD (n = 3-5 rats/group). *P < 0.05, **P < 0.01 compared to vehicle controls, analyzed with unpaired t test **(A)** or one-way ANOVA with Tukey's multiple comparisons test **(C)**.

DHCA in ANXA1sp-treated rats. In an earlier study on ANXA1, similar findings were reported after spinal cord injury through inhibition of caspase-3 and PLA2 activity (49). Further, ANXA1 in microglia facilitates clearance of apoptotic neurons after contact with a neurotoxin (50).

Microglia are central to the onset and progression of inflammation in the CNS. Although the function and exact role of these cells is highly dependent on activation state, reactive microglia contribute to neuroinflammation and a maladaptive response that contributes to neuronal dysfunction (33). After exposure to CPB and DHCA, we found changes in numbers and morphology of microglia in different brain areas, including the hippocampus (**Figure 3**). Microglial activation has been reported in orthopedic (51), vascular (52), abdominal (53), and cardiac (54) surgeryinduced neurocognitive disorders. Although the mechanisms that contribute to microglial activation are multifactorial and include both humoral and neuronal signaling, modulation of ANXA1 is a promising target for intervention.

Annexin A1 is abundant in microglia (55), and we found that ANXA1sp boosts expression of ANXA1 in these cells possibly facilitating resolution of neuroinflammation (**Figures 3** and 7). Our *in vivo* and *in vitro* data demonstrate a key role for NF- κ B activation in microglial cells, and NF- κ B activation represents a key regulatory gene for *de novo* synthesis of pro-inflammatory



cytokines as well as cell death processes. Although, we cannot ascertain if microglia are the primary and sole target of ANXA1sp, this small peptidomimetic is likely to exert several effects both on peripheral and central inflammatory processes. Importantly, post-I/R NF- κ B activation was dampened after treatment with ANXA1sp (Figures 5–7), and TNF- α and IL-6 levels were reduced accordingly in both brain tissue and plasma in a time-dependent fashion after CPB/DHCA (Figures 1 and 2). These findings suggest then, that modulation of NF- κ B activation may reduce neuronal damage and improve behavioral outcomes after cardiac surgery.

Several protective effects of ANXA peptidomimetics have been described in different models [reviewed in Ref. (56)]. We previously reported anti-inflammatory effects of our ANXA1sp tripeptide on NF-kB inhibition in models of colon cancer (26). In this surgical model, ANXA1sp not only reduces NF-KB DNA binding activity, but also increases levels of ANXA1, which can bind directly to NF-kB p65 to further inhibit its transcriptional activity (Figure 5). These findings are relevant and possibly unique since the N-terminal domain sequence of this tripeptide (Ac-Gln¹⁰–Ala¹¹–Trp¹²) has been shown to have greater binding affinity for FPR2/ALX (57). In general, FPR2/ALX shows high promiscuity in terms of ligand recognition, and thus possesses very complex functional properties including both promotion of resolution and pro-inflammatory effects (58). This may be important because even though other peptidomimetics, including nanoparticles encapsulating ANXA1 mimetic peptide Ac2-26 (59), SuperAnxA1 (60), and CR-AnxA1₂₋₂₈ (14), regulate efferocytosis and neutrophil activity, ALX agonists can activate other



FIGURE 7 | ANXA1sp reduced microglial cell death and TNFα. BV2 cells were pretreated with ANXA1sp or vehicle for 1 h, and then subjected to 2 h oxygen–glucose deprivation (OGD) followed by reoxygenation. Cell necrosis **(A)** and apoptosis **(B)** were assessed by ELISA assay. Following OGD, 30 μM ANXA1sp prevented both cell necrosis and apoptosis in ANXA1sp-treated BV2 cells. **(C)** TNFα levels in cell culture medium were also restored in cells pretreated with ANXA1sp. Data are presented as mean ± SD (*n* = 3 independent experiments). 30 μM ANXA1sp was selected as the optimal treatment based on the dose response (Figure S2 in Supplementary Material). ***P* < 0.01, ****P* < 0.001 compared to vehicle controls, analyzed with unpaired *t* test or one-way ANOVA with Tukey's multiple comparisons test.



FIGURE 8 | Neurocognitive outcomes after cardiopulmonary bypass/deep hypothermic circulatory arrest and ANXA1sp or vehicle treatment. **(A)** Neurologic scores were assessed on day 3 and day 7 post operation. Sensory-motor functions were significantly improved at both time points in ANXA1sp-treated rats. **(B)** Morris water maze testing was performed daily from day 3 through day 7 post operation. Learning abilities were significantly improved in ANXA1sp rats on day 3 post operation. Data are presented as mean \pm SD (n = 10 rats/group). *P < 0.003, *P < 0.01, ***P < 0.001 compared to vehicle controls. Mann– Whitney U test was applied for the neurological score comparisons at each recovery interval. Repeated measures ANOVA with Fisher's least significance difference *post hoc* test was used for Morris water maze analysis. specialized pro-resolving signaling and extend therapeutic effects (61). Currently, surgery-induced neurologic complications such as delirium and postoperative cognitive dysfunction have no effective therapy. Between 14% (62) and 50% (63) of cardiac surgery patients suffer from postoperative neurocognitive impairments, with effects lasting up to several years (64). Therapeutic strategies that reduce and promote resolution of neuroinflammation may limit these complications without significantly affecting homeostatic and reparative processes (65).

In the current study, ANXA1sp was systemically administered, and thus, we cannot verify the exact site of action of this small peptide. Although we observed significant anti-inflammatory changes both systemically and in the CNS, we cannot yet assign causal effects. For our in vitro experiments we used an immortalized murine microglial cell line (BV2) as a suitable alternative to primary microglia (50, 66), however, the role ovvf FPR2/ ALX signaling in microglial activation or monocytes trafficking through the BBB were not formally evaluated in this study. Given the critical role of ANXA1 in regulating BBB integrity, it is possible that regulation of endothelial function after surgery protects against secondary effects in the CNS. We used a clinically relevant rat model of CPB and DHCA to study secondary effects on the CNS, yet to allow for long-term survival, median sternotomy, direct cardiac cannulation, and opening of cardiac cavities were not performed. Extended exposures to anesthesia, such as sevoflurane, without surgical manipulation downregulated ANXA1 expression in endothelial cells, which contributed to cognitive deficits (67). Here, we found that expression of ANXA1 was also increased following ANXA1sp treatment (Figure 5C), and although the signaling mechanisms via FPR2/ALX must be further refined. It remains unclear if treatment with this ANXA1 peptidomimetic boosts endogenous levels of ANXA1 or simply contributes to the existing pool of pro-resolving factors, thus facilitating the resolution cascade.

Taken together these findings demonstrate the potential for exploiting innate neuroprotective mechanisms to minimize cerebral I/R damage in general and that novel stable activators of this pathway may serve as resolution-targeting strategies to prevent or limit perioperative cerebral injury and associated neurocognitive complications.

REFERENCES

- Serhan CN, Brain SD, Buckley CD, Gilroy DW, Haslett C, O'Neill LA, et al. Resolution of inflammation: state of the art, definitions and terms. *FASEB J* (2007) 21:325–32. doi:10.1096/fj.06-7227rev
- Sugimoto MA, Sousa LP, Pinho V, Perretti M, Teixeira MM. Resolution of inflammation: what controls its onset? *Front Immunol* (2016) 7:160. doi:10.3389/fimmu.2016.00160
- Nathan C, Ding A. Nonresolving inflammation. Cell (2010) 140:871–82. doi:10.1016/j.cell.2010.02.029
- Serhan CN. Treating inflammation and infection in the 21st century: new hints from decoding resolution mediators and mechanisms. *FASEB J* (2017) 31:1273–88. doi:10.1096/fj.201601222R
- Gilroy DW, Lawrence T, Perretti M, Rossi AG. Inflammatory resolution: new opportunities for drug discovery. *Nat Rev Drug Discov* (2004) 3:401–16. doi:10.1038/nrd1383
- Serhan CN, Chiang N. Resolution phase lipid mediators of inflammation: agonists of resolution. *Curr Opin Pharmacol* (2013) 13:632–40. doi:10.1016/j. coph.2013.05.012

ETHICS STATEMENT

The experimental protocol was approved by the Duke University Animal Care and Use Committee. All procedures were in accordance with the guidelines of the National Institutes of Health for animal care (Guide for the Care and Use of Laboratory Animals, Health and Human Services, National Institutes of Health Publication No. 86-23, revised 1996).

AUTHOR CONTRIBUTIONS

ZZ, QM, and MP designed and performed research; BS, DL, GM, JM, MP, and NT contributed new reagents/analytic tools; ZZ, QM, MP, and NT analyzed data; ZZ, QM, and NT wrote the manuscript; ZZ and QM contributed equally to this study. All the authors read and approved the final manuscript.

ACKNOWLEDGMENTS

The authors thank Kathy Gage, BS (Department of Anesthesiology, Duke University Medical Center, Durham, NC, USA) for excellent editorial assistance.

FUNDING

This work was supported by grants from the American Heart Association (AHA)-11BGIA (ZZ), 2009 SCA-IARS Mid-Career Grant (QM), NIH R01 HL092071 (MP), NIH/NINDS NS098323 (DL), and the Department of Anesthesiology, Duke University Medical Center.

SUPPLEMENTARY MATERIAL

The Supplementary Material for this article can be found online at http://journal.frontiersin.org/article/10.3389/fimmu.2017.01050/full#supplementary-material.

FIGURE S1 | Expression of NF- κB in naive, sham, and cardiopulmonary bypass with deep hypothermic circulatory arrest.

FIGURE S2 | Cell viability measured by MTT assay at 24 h OGD/reoxygenation.

- Gavins FN, Hickey MJ. Annexin A1 and the regulation of innate and adaptive immunity. *Front Immunol* (2012) 3:354. doi:10.3389/fimmu.2012.00354
- Perretti M, Chiang N, La M, Fierro IM, Marullo S, Getting SJ, et al. Endogenous lipid- and peptide-derived anti-inflammatory pathways generated with glucocorticoid and aspirin treatment activate the lipoxin A4 receptor. *Nat Med* (2002) 8:1296–302. doi:10.1038/nm786
- Perretti M, D'Acquisto F. Annexin A1 and glucocorticoids as effectors of the resolution of inflammation. *Nat Rev Immunol* (2009) 9:62–70. doi:10.1038/ nri2470
- Perretti M, Leroy X, Bland EJ, Montero-Melendez T. Resolution pharmacology: opportunities for therapeutic innovation in inflammation. *Trends Pharmacol Sci* (2015) 36:737–55. doi:10.1016/j.tips.2015.07.007
- Perretti M, Dalli J. Exploiting the annexin A1 pathway for the development of novel anti-inflammatory therapeutics. *Br J Pharmacol* (2009) 158:936–46. doi:10.1111/j.1476-5381.2009.00483.x
- Dalli J, Consalvo AP, Ray V, Di Filippo C, D'Amico M, Mehta N, et al. Proresolving and tissue-protective actions of annexin A1-based cleavage-resistant peptides are mediated by formyl peptide receptor 2/lipoxin A4 receptor. *J Immunol* (2013) 190:6478–87. doi:10.4049/jimmunol.1203000

- Gobbetti T, Coldewey SM, Chen J, McArthur S, le Faouder P, Cenac N, et al. Nonredundant protective properties of FPR2/ALX in polymicrobial murine sepsis. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A* (2014) 111:18685–90. doi:10.1073/ pnas.1410938111
- Perretti M, Di Filippo C, D'Amico M, Dalli J. Characterizing the anti-inflammatory and tissue protective actions of a novel annexin A1 peptide. *PLoS One* (2017) 12:e0175786. doi:10.1371/journal.pone.0175786
- Mathew JP, Podgoreanu MV, Grocott HP, White WD, Morris RW, Stafford-Smith M, et al. Genetic variants in P-selectin and C-reactive protein influence susceptibility to cognitive decline after cardiac surgery. J Am Coll Cardiol (2007) 49:1934–42. doi:10.1016/j.jacc.2007.01.080
- Vasunilashorn SM, Ngo L, Inouye SK, Libermann TA, Jones RN, Alsop DC, et al. Cytokines and postoperative delirium in older patients undergoing major elective surgery. J Gerontol A Biol Sci Med Sci (2015) 70:1289–95. doi:10.1093/ gerona/glv083
- Hirsch J, Vacas S, Terrando N, Yuan M, Sands LP, Kramer J, et al. Perioperative cerebrospinal fluid and plasma inflammatory markers after orthopedic surgery. J Neuroinflammation (2016) 13:211. doi:10.1186/s12974-016-0681-9
- Laffey JG, Boylan JF, Cheng DC. The systemic inflammatory response to cardiac surgery: implications for the anesthesiologist. *Anesthesiology* (2002) 97:215–52. doi:10.1097/00000542-200207000-00030
- Newman MF, Mathew JP, Grocott HP, Mackensen GB, Monk T, Welsh-Bohmer KA, et al. Central nervous system injury associated with cardiac surgery. *Lancet* (2006) 368:694–703. doi:10.1016/S0140-6736(06)69254-4
- Hindman BJ, Moore SA, Cutkomp J, Smith T, Ross-Barta SE, Dexter F, et al. Brain expression of inducible cyclooxygenase 2 messenger RNA in rats undergoing cardiopulmonary bypass. *Anesthesiology* (2001) 95:1380–8. doi:10.1097/0000542-200112000-00017
- Reis HJ, Teixeira AL, Kalman J, Bogats G, Babik B, Janka Z, et al. Different inflammatory biomarker patterns in the cerebro-spinal fluid following heart surgery and major non-cardiac operations. *Curr Drug Metab* (2007) 8:639–42. doi:10.2174/138920007781368845
- 22. Jungwirth B, Eckel B, Blobner M, Kellermann K, Kochs EF, Mackensen GB. The impact of cardiopulmonary bypass on systemic interleukin-6 release, cerebral nuclear factor-kappa B expression, and neurocognitive outcome in rats. *Anesth Analg* (2010) 110:312–20. doi:10.1213/ANE.0b013e3181bbc42e
- Reinsfelt B, Ricksten SE, Zetterberg H, Blennow K, Freden-Lindqvist J, Westerlind A. Cerebrospinal fluid markers of brain injury, inflammation, and blood-brain barrier dysfunction in cardiac surgery. *Ann Thorac Surg* (2012) 94:549–55. doi:10.1016/j.athoracsur.2012.04.044
- van Harten AE, Scheeren TW, Absalom AR. A review of postoperative cognitive dysfunction and neuroinflammation associated with cardiac surgery and anaesthesia. *Anaesthesia* (2012) 67:280–93. doi:10.1111/j.1365-2044. 2011.07008.x
- Browndyke JN, Berger M, Harshbarger TB, Smith PJ, White W, Bisanar TL, et al. Resting-state functional connectivity and cognition after major cardiac surgery in older adults without preoperative cognitive impairment: preliminary findings. J Am Geriatr Soc (2017) 65:e6–12. doi:10.1111/jgs.14534
- Zhang Z, Huang L, Zhao W, Rigas B. Annexin 1 induced by anti-inflammatory drugs binds to NF-kappaB and inhibits its activation: anticancer effects in vitro and in vivo. *Cancer Res* (2010) 70:2379–88. doi:10.1158/0008-5472.CAN-09-4204
- Jungwirth B, Mackensen GB, Blobner M, Neff F, Reichart B, Kochs EF, et al. Neurologic outcome after cardiopulmonary bypass with deep hypothermic circulatory arrest in rats: description of a new model. *J Thorac Cardiovasc Surg* (2006) 131:805–12. doi:10.1016/j.jtcvs.2005.11.017
- Kaltenbach LS, Bolton MM, Shah B, Kanju PM, Lewis GM, Turmel GJ, et al. Composite primary neuronal high-content screening assay for Huntington's disease incorporating non-cell-autonomous interactions. *J Biomol Screen* (2010) 15:806–19. doi:10.1177/1087057110373392
- Schwarz JM, Sholar PW, Bilbo SD. Sex differences in microglial colonization of the developing rat brain. *J Neurochem* (2012) 120:948–63. doi:10.1111/j.1471-4159.2011.07630.x
- Heiserman JP, Chen L, Kim BS, Kim SC, Tran AL, Siebenborn N, et al. TLR4 mutation and HSP60-induced cell death in adult mouse cardiac myocytes. *Cell Stress Chaperones* (2015) 20:527–35. doi:10.1007/s12192-015-0577-0
- Homi HM, Calvi CL, Lynch J, Grocott HP. Longitudinal assessment of neurocognitive function in rats after cardiopulmonary bypass: evidence for long-term deficits. J Cardiothorac Vasc Anesth (2010) 24:293–9. doi:10.1053/j. jvca.2009.07.020

- Shim JK, Ma Q, Zhang Z, Podgoreanu MV, Mackensen GB. Effect of pregabalin on cerebral outcome after cardiopulmonary bypass with deep hypothermic circulatory arrest in rats. *J Thorac Cardiovasc Surg* (2014) 148:298–303. doi:10.1016/j.jtcvs.2014.02.076
- Ransohoff RM, El Khoury J. Microglia in health and disease. Cold Spring Harb Perspect Biol (2015) 8:a020560. doi:10.1101/cshperspect.a020560
- Aguzzi A, Barres BA, Bennett ML. Microglia: scapegoat, saboteur, or something else? Science (2013) 339:156–61. doi:10.1126/science.1227901
- Gerke V, Creutz CE, Moss SE. Annexins: linking Ca2+ signalling to membrane dynamics. *Nat Rev Mol Cell Biol* (2005) 6:449–61. doi:10.1038/nrm1661
- Errasfa M, Russo-Marie F. A purified lipocortin shares the anti-inflammatory effect of glucocorticosteroids in vivo in mice. *Br J Pharmacol* (1989) 97:1051–8. doi:10.1111/j.1476-5381.1989.tb12561.x
- FlowerRJ,RothwellNJ. Lipocortin-1:cellularmechanisms and clinical relevance. Trends Pharmacol Sci (1994) 15:71–6. doi:10.1016/0165-6147(94)90281-X
- Cuzzocrea S, Tailor A, Zingarelli B, Salzman AL, Flower RJ, Szabo C, et al. Lipocortin 1 protects against splanchnic artery occlusion and reperfusion injury by affecting neutrophil migration. *J Immunol* (1997) 159:5089–97.
- 39. Vital SA, Becker F, Holloway PM, Russell J, Perretti M, Granger DN, et al. Formyl-peptide receptor 2/3/lipoxin A4 receptor regulates neutrophil-platelet aggregation and attenuates cerebral inflammation: impact for therapy in cardiovascular disease. *Circulation* (2016) 133:2169–79. doi:10.1161/ CIRCULATIONAHA.115.020633
- Terrando N, Eriksson LI, Ryu JK, Yang T, Monaco C, Feldmann M, et al. Resolving postoperative neuroinflammation and cognitive decline. *Ann Neurol* (2011) 70:986–95. doi:10.1002/ana.22664
- He HJ, Wang Y, Le Y, Duan KM, Yan XB, Liao Q, et al. Surgery upregulates high mobility group box-1 and disrupts the blood-brain barrier causing cognitive dysfunction in aged rats. *CNS Neurosci Ther* (2012) 18:994–1002. doi:10.1111/ cns.12018
- Bi J, Shan W, Luo A, Zuo Z. Critical role of matrix metallopeptidase 9 in postoperative cognitive dysfunction and age-dependent cognitive decline. *Oncotarget* (2017) 8:51817–29. doi:10.18632/oncotarget.15545
- Bartels K, Ma Q, Venkatraman TN, Campos CR, Smith L, Cannon RE, et al. Effects of deep hypothermic circulatory arrest on the blood brain barrier in a cardiopulmonary bypass model – a pilot study. *Heart Lung Circ* (2014) 23:981–4. doi:10.1016/j.hlc.2014.04.131
- Gavins FN, Hughes EL, Buss NA, Holloway PM, Getting SJ, Buckingham JC. Leukocyte recruitment in the brain in sepsis: involvement of the annexin 1-FPR2/ALX anti-inflammatory system. *FASEB J* (2012) 26:4977–89. doi:10.1096/fj.12-205971
- 45. Cristante E, McArthur S, Mauro C, Maggioli E, Romero IA, Wylezinska-Arridge M, et al. Identification of an essential endogenous regulator of bloodbrain barrier integrity, and its pathological and therapeutic implications. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A* (2013) 110:832–41. doi:10.1073/pnas.1209362110
- Park JC, Baik SH, Han SH, Cho HJ, Choi H, Kim HJ, et al. Annexin A1 restores Abeta1-42-induced blood-brain barrier disruption through the inhibition of RhoA-ROCK signaling pathway. *Aging Cell* (2017) 16:149–61. doi:10.1111/ acel.12530
- Ritchie RH, Gordon JM, Woodman OL, Cao AH, Dusting GJ. Annexin-1 peptide Anx-1(2-26) protects adult rat cardiac myocytes from cellular injury induced by simulated ischaemia. *Br J Pharmacol* (2005) 145:495–502. doi:10.1038/sj.bjp.0706211
- Qin C, Buxton KD, Pepe S, Cao AH, Venardos K, Love JE, et al. Reperfusioninduced myocardial dysfunction is prevented by endogenous annexin-A1 and its N-terminal-derived peptide Ac-ANX-A1(2-26). *Br J Pharmacol* (2013) 168:238–52. doi:10.1111/j.1476-5381.2012.02176.x
- Liu NK, Zhang YP, Han S, Pei J, Xu LY, Lu PH, et al. Annexin A1 reduces inflammatory reaction and tissue damage through inhibition of phospholipase A2 activation in adult rats following spinal cord injury. *J Neuropathol Exp Neurol* (2007) 66:932–43. doi:10.1097/nen.0b013e3181567d59
- McArthur S, Cristante E, Paterno M, Christian H, Roncaroli F, Gillies GE, et al. Annexin A1: a central player in the anti-inflammatory and neuroprotective role of microglia. *J Immunol* (2010) 185:6317–28. doi:10.4049/jimmunol. 1001095
- Terrando N, Monaco C, Ma D, Foxwell BM, Feldmann M, Maze M. Tumor necrosis factor-alpha triggers a cytokine cascade yielding postoperative cognitive decline. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A* (2010) 107:20518–22. doi:10.1073/ pnas.1014557107

- Fan D, Li J, Zheng B, Hua L, Zuo Z. Enriched environment attenuates surgery-induced impairment of learning, memory, and neurogenesis possibly by preserving BDNF expression. *Mol Neurobiol* (2016) 53:344–54. doi:10.1007/ s12035-014-9013-1
- Ren Q, Peng M, Dong Y, Zhang Y, Chen M, Yin N, et al. Surgery plus anesthesia induces loss of attention in mice. *Front Cell Neurosci* (2015) 9:346. doi:10.3389/fncel.2015.00346
- Hovens IB, van Leeuwen BL, Mariani MA, Kraneveld AD, Schoemaker RG. Postoperative cognitive dysfunction and neuroinflammation; cardiac surgery and abdominal surgery are not the same. *Brain Behav Immun* (2016) 54:178–93. doi:10.1016/j.bbi.2016.02.003
- Solito E, McArthur S, Christian H, Gavins F, Buckingham JC, Gillies GE. Annexin A1 in the brain – undiscovered roles? *Trends Pharmacol Sci* (2008) 29:135–42. doi:10.1016/j.tips.2007.12.003
- Qin C, Yang YH, May L, Gao X, Stewart AG, Tu Y, et al. Cardioprotective potential of annexin-A1 mimetics in myocardial infarction. *Pharmacol Ther* (2015) 148:47–65. doi:10.1016/j.pharmthera.2014.11.012
- Movitz C, Brive L, Hellstrand K, Rabiet MJ, Dahlgren C. The annexin I sequence gln(9)-ala(10)-trp(11)-phe(12) is a core structure for interaction with the formyl peptide receptor 1. *J Biol Chem* (2010) 285:14338–45. doi:10.1074/jbc.M109.080465
- Cooray SN, Gobbetti T, Montero-Melendez T, McArthur S, Thompson D, Clark AJ, et al. Ligand-specific conformational change of the G-proteincoupled receptor ALX/FPR2 determines proresolving functional responses. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A* (2013) 110:18232–7. doi:10.1073/pnas.1308253110
- Leoni G, Neumann PA, Kamaly N, Quiros M, Nishio H, Jones HR, et al. Annexin A1-containing extracellular vesicles and polymeric nanoparticles promote epithelial wound repair. J Clin Invest (2015) 125:1215–27. doi:10.1172/JCI76693
- Pederzoli-Ribeil M, Maione F, Cooper D, Al-Kashi A, Dalli J, Perretti M, et al. Design and characterization of a cleavage-resistant annexin A1 mutant to control inflammation in the microvasculature. *Blood* (2010) 116:4288–96. doi:10.1182/blood-2010-02-270520
- Chiang N, Fierro IM, Gronert K, Serhan CN. Activation of lipoxin A(4) receptors by aspirin-triggered lipoxins and select peptides evokes ligand-specific responses in inflammation. *J Exp Med* (2000) 191:1197–208. doi:10.1084/jem.191.7.1197

- Sauer AM, Slooter AJ, Veldhuijzen DS, van Eijk MM, Devlin JW, van Dijk D. Intraoperative dexamethasone and delirium after cardiac surgery: a randomized clinical trial. *Anesth Analg* (2014) 119:1046–52. doi:10.1213/ ANE.000000000000248
- Rudolph JL, Jones RN, Levkoff SE, Rockett C, Inouye SK, Sellke FW, et al. Derivation and validation of a preoperative prediction rule for delirium after cardiac surgery. *Circulation* (2009) 119:229–36. doi:10.1161/ CIRCULATIONAHA.108.795260
- Newman MF, Kirchner JL, Phillips-Bute B, Gaver V, Grocott H, Jones RH, et al. Longitudinal assessment of neurocognitive function after coronary-artery bypass surgery. N Engl J Med (2001) 344:395–402. doi:10.1056/ NEJM200102083440601
- Terrando N, Gomez-Galan M, Yang T, Carlstrom M, Gustavsson D, Harding RE, et al. Aspirin-triggered resolvin D1 prevents surgery-induced cognitive decline. FASEB J (2013) 27:3564–71. doi:10.1096/fj.13-230276
- Henn A, Lund S, Hedtjarn M, Schrattenholz A, Porzgen P, Leist M. The suitability of BV2 cells as alternative model system for primary microglia cultures or for animal experiments examining brain inflammation. *ALTEX* (2009) 26:83–94. doi:10.14573/altex.2009.2.83
- Hu N, Wang C, Zheng Y, Ao J, Zhang C, Xie K, et al. The role of the Wnt/ beta-catenin-annexin A1 pathway in the process of sevoflurane-induced cognitive dysfunction. *J Neurochem* (2016) 137:240–52. doi:10.1111/ jnc.13569

Conflict of Interest Statement: ZZ, NT, QM, MP, and JM are coinventors on patents filed through Duke University on the therapeutic use of ANXA1sp. All other authors declare no conflict of interest.

Copyright © 2017 Zhang, Ma, Shah, Mackensen, Lo, Mathew, Podgoreanu and Terrando. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (CC BY). The use, distribution or reproduction in other forums is permitted, provided the original author(s) or licensor are credited and that the original publication in this journal is cited, in accordance with accepted academic practice. No use, distribution or reproduction is permitted which does not comply with these terms.





Impaired Resolution of Inflammation in Alzheimer's Disease: A Review

Robert A. Whittington^{1*}, Emmanuel Planel^{2,3} and Niccolò Terrando⁴

¹ Department of Anesthesiology, College of Physicians and Surgeons, Columbia University, New York, NY, United States, ² Faculté de Médecine, Département de Psychiatrie et Neurosciences, Université Laval, Québec City, QC, Canada, ³ Centre de Recherche du CHU de Quebec, Centre Hospitalier de l'Université Laval, Neurosciences, Québec City, QC, Canada, ⁴ Department of Anesthesiology, Duke University, Durham, NC, United States

Alzheimer's disease (AD) remains the leading cause of dementia worldwide, and over the last several decades, the role of inflammation in the pathogenesis of this neurodegenerative disorder has been increasingly elucidated. The initiation of the acute inflammatory response is counterbalanced by an active process termed resolution. This process is designed to restore homeostasis and promote tissue healing by the activation of neutrophilic apoptosis, promotion of neutrophil clearance by macrophages, and increasing anti-inflammatory cytokine levels, while concurrently leading to a diminution in pro-inflammatory mediators. The switch from the initiation to the resolution phase of inflammation is initially characterized by increased production of arachidonic acid-derived pro-resolving lipoxins and decreases in pro-inflammatory prostaglandin and leukotriene levels, subsequently followed by increases in specialized pro-resolving lipid mediators derived from omega-3 fatty acids (ω -3 FAs). There is mounting evidence that in AD, the resolution of inflammation is impaired, resulting in chronic inflammation and the exacerbation of the AD-related pathology. In this review, we examine preclinical and clinical evidence supporting the hypothesis that AD is a neurodegenerative disorder where the impairment or failure of resolution contributes to the disease process. Moreover, we review the literature supporting the potential therapeutic role of ω -3 FAs and specialized pro-resolving lipid mediators in the management of the disease. Lastly, we highlight areas that could strengthen the association of failed resolution to AD and should, therefore, be the focus of future scientific investigations in this research field.

Keywords: Alzheimer's disease, resolution, inflammation, beta-amyloid, tau, resolvins, specialized pro-resolving lipid mediators, omega-3 fatty acids

INTRODUCTION

With an estimated global prevalence of 46.8 million affected individuals in 2015, Alzheimer's disease (AD) remains the leading cause of dementia worldwide (1). The majority of new AD cases are sporadic and late-onset in nature, and without a major therapeutic breakthrough, it is estimated that the prevalence will quadruple by the middle of this century (2), ultimately reaching a global prevalence of approximately 131.5 million (1). The major neuropathological hallmarks of AD include extracellular senile plaques composed of aggregates of beta-amyloid (A β) protein (3), and intraneuronal neurofibrillary tangles made up of aggregated tau protein (4, 5). Although the German psychiatrist and neuropathologist Alois Alzheimer described the neuropathological hallmarks of AD over a

OPEN ACCESS

Edited by:

Heiko Mühl, Goethe University Frankfurt, Germany

Reviewed by:

Terrence Town, University of Southern California, United States Sergio T. Ferreira, Universidade Federal do Rio de Janeiro, Brazil

*Correspondence: Robert A. Whittington raw9@cumc.columbia.edu

Specialty section:

This article was submitted to Inflammation, a section of the journal Frontiers in Immunology

Received: 29 July 2017 Accepted: 19 October 2017 Published: 06 November 2017

Citation:

Whittington RA, Planel E and Terrando N (2017) Impaired Resolution of Inflammation in Alzheimer's Disease: A Review. Front. Immunol. 8:1464. doi: 10.3389/fimmu.2017.01464 century ago (6), the role of inflammation in the pathogenesis of the disease was not fully appreciated until several decades later.

Recent work has demonstrated that the termination of the acute inflammatory response is dependent on an active process termed "resolution" (7–9). In this review, we will review the scientific evidence linking the impairment or failure of resolution to AD, the specific neuropathological consequences of resolution failure in this neurodegenerative disorder, and the potential for the restoration of resolution to serve as a therapeutic target in AD.

NEUROINFLAMMATION AND AD

Neuroinflammation has been implicated in playing a key role in the pathogenesis of AD, with studies suggesting various mechanisms including astrocyte (10-13) and microglial activation (14-18), increases in pro-inflammatory molecules such as cytokines and chemokines [reviewed in Ref. (19)]. Moreover, there is evidence to suggest that the activation of endothelial cells of the neurovascular unit, oligodendrocytes, and even neurons may be involved [reviewed in Ref. (20)]. In AD patients, the role of neuroinflammation is clinically supported by PET studies demonstrating microglial activation (21-23), increased serum (24-26), and brain (27, 28) pro-inflammatory cytokine levels as well as the downregulation of anti-inflammatory molecules in postmortem brain tissue (29). Moreover, although the CNS was once considered an immunologically privileged site, it is now recognized that peripheral inflammation can exacerbate the inflammatory environment of the brain and contribute to chronic neuroinflammation and neurodegeneration (30, 31).

RESOLUTION OF INFLAMMATION: A VITAL PROCESS FOR THE RESTORATION OF TISSUE HOMEOSTASIS

The initiation of the acute inflammatory phase, usually in response to trauma, infection, tissue injury, neoplasia, or other major homeostatic stressors, has been well characterized by the increased release of pro-inflammatory mediators such as prostaglandins and leukotrienes, leading to polymorphonuclear (PMN) leukocyte recruitment and monocyte-macrophage proliferation. It was initially believed that the acute response to inflammation passively dissipated over time; however, it has been more recently appreciated that acute inflammation is actually kept in homeostatic balance by resolution (32, 33), which ultimately results in the clearance of recruited granulocytes and a restoration of pre-activation immune profiles [reviewed in Ref. (7, 9)]. Failure of resolution has been associated with the development of chronic inflammation (34), which has been implicated in the pathogenesis of many diseases including asthma, periodontitis, rheumatoid arthritis, ulcerative colitis, multiple sclerosis, and AD [reviewed in Ref. (9)].

The resolution of inflammation is initiated by a change in eicosanoid signaling that shifts from a pro-inflammatory to a pro-resolution, anti-inflammatory state, which is characterized by the biosynthesis of specific mediators. Sophisticated advances in lipidomics and metabolomics, spearheaded by seminal investigations by Serhan and his colleagues, have resulted in the identification and functional classification of these specialized pro-resolving mediators (SPMs) that drive resolution (7-9, 35–38). During the initiation phase of the acute inflammatory response, mediators derived from arachidonic acid become up-regulated and contribute to changes in vascular permeability and PMN leukocyte recruitment (39). However, the generation of these pro-inflammatory autacoids is eventually terminated by subsequent dynamic changes in prostaglandins E2 and D2 (39). This can be seen as a *switch* where increased levels of SPMs, including pro-resolving lipoxins [e.g., Lipoxin A4 (LXA4)], diminish inflammatory molecules such as prostaglandins, leukotrienes, and cytokines (Figure 1A). Pivotal to this switch is a class of lipid mediators, or SPMs, which are biosynthesized from the omega-3 fatty acids (ω -3 FAs), docosahexaenoic acid (DHA) and eicosapentaenoic acid (EPA), and regulate acute inflammation by promoting active resolution (Figure 1B). These SPMs include the resolvin D series compounds, protectins/ neuroprotectins, and maresins, which are derived from DHA, as well as the resolvin E series compounds derived from EPA (Figure 1B) [reviewed in Ref. (34, 38, 40)]. The pro-resolving effects of the lipoxins and the ω -3 FA-derived SPMs collectively exert key features of resolution: suppression of PMNs, decrease vascular permeability, promotion of non-phlogistic monocyte recruitment, and increase macrophage-mediated clearance of



FIGURE 1 | (A) The initiation phase of acute inflammation is characterized by an increase in the arachidonic acid-derived pro-inflammatory eicosanoids including prostaglandins, leukotrienes, and thromboxanes. Increases in prostaglandins eventually lead to a change in the biosynthesis of eicosanoids derived from arachidonic acid resulting in the formation of pro-resolution lipoxins via lipoxygenase-associated pathways. In the presence of aspirin, cyclooxygenase-2 is acetylated leading to the formation of the 15-epi-lipoxins (aspirin-triggered lipoxins). The aspirin-triggered isoforms are more resistant to degradation and hence more bioactive than native specialized pro-resolving mediators (SPMs). (B) Resolution is further propagated by the synthesis of SPMs derived from the omega-3 polyunsaturated fatty acids, docosahexaenoic acid (DHA), and eicosapentaenoic acid (EPA). SPMs derived from DHA include the resolvin D series, protectins, and maresins, as well as the aspirin-triggered epimeric (17R) forms of the resolvin D series and protectins. EPA derived SPMs include the resolvin E series. apoptotic PMNs. However, during chronic inflammatory states, including neurodegeneration, this balance is disrupted and the predominance of arachidonic acid-derived pro-inflammatory lipid mediators contributes to the impaired resolution of inflammation and the persistence of a generalized pro-inflammatory state.

PRECLINICAL STUDIES SUPPORTING IMPAIRED RESOLUTION IN AD

In Vivo Studies

Aging is associated with increased inflammation (41–43), and this, in itself, is of critical importance as it also is the major risk factor for the development of late-onset AD. Indeed, it has been recently demonstrated in BalbC mice that aging is associated with a delay in the resolution of inflammation. This is characterized by a greater increase and slower clearance of recruited PMNs following an acute inflammatory challenge, resulting in higher levels of pro-inflammatory cytokines and defective SPM production (44). Thus, given the impact that aging has on the development of AD, it is reasonable to hypothesize that age-related defects in resolution and "inflammaging" (45) may potentially contribute to the development and propagation of this neurodegenerative condition.

Over the last several years, there has been an increase in preclinical studies demonstrating that failed resolution plays a role in the development of AD pathology. Wang et al. demonstrated in senescence-accelerated mice-prone 8 (SAMP8), a murine model of accelerated aging that spontaneously exhibits β -amyloid (A β) overproduction, tau hyperphosphorylation, oxidative stress damage, and cognitive decline (46) that aging was indeed associated with a pro-inflammatory state (47). However, when compared with similarly aged 9-month-old senescent-accelerated mouse resistant 1 (SAMR1) mice, a mouse strain that displays normal aging without cognitive decline, SAMP8 mice did not exhibit any difference in LXA4 or resolvin D1 (RvD1) levels, despite a greater degree of inflammation in SAMP8 mice. Levels of ALX/FPR2 (*N*-formyl peptide receptor 2), the G protein-coupled receptor for Annexin-A1, LXA4, and RvD1, were also increased in SAMP8 mice but remained at levels similar to that of SAMR1 mice. This suggests that, despite the increased inflammation observed in SAMP8 mice, there is not a commensurate increase in SPMs. Hence, changes in ALX/FPR2 receptor density may actually be a compensatory response. Interestingly, in 9-month-old SAMP8 mice, these same investigators observed lower hippocampal levels of leukocyte-type 12-lipoxygenase (L12-LOX), the initial enzyme involved in the production of LXA4 and RvD1 from AA and DHA, respectively, when compared to similarly aged SAMR1 mice. Furthermore, L12-LOX co-localized with Aß in the hippocampus. Interestingly, the lower L12-LOX levels positively correlated with increased levels of phosphorylated tau at the Ser²⁰²/Thr²⁰⁵ (AT8) phosphoepitope, suggesting that the impaired resolution response may impact the degree of Aβ and tau pathology that manifests with age in this strain.

Recent studies, utilizing lipoxin treatment in transgenic mice that develop AD-like pathology, have also provided compelling preclinical evidence supporting the role of impaired resolution in the development of AD pathology (48, 49). Lipoxins, particularly LXA4 and their aspirin-triggered (AT) carbon-15 (15R) epimers, are potent promoters of resolution by antagonizing pro-inflammatory mediators via activation of ALX/FPR2 receptors, resulting in decreases in leukocyte recruitment, NF-KB activation, superoxide generation, and longer-lasting effects on pro-inflammatory chemokine/cytokine production (35, 50-53). Aspirin has been shown to modulate lipoxin biosynthesis by yielding 15R epimerization products termed AT lipoxins, thus making it more resistant to inactivation and further promoting resolution signaling (52). In Tg2576 mice, which harbor the Swedish double mutation in human amyloid precursor protein leading to the rapid development of Aβ-related pathology, the administration of AT-LXA4 has been shown to reduce the activation of NF-κB and levels of pro-inflammatory cytokines as well as increase levels of the anti-inflammatory cytokine IL-10, ultimately resulting in an alternative microglial phenotype (48). This subsequent change in microglial phenotype was associated with improved phagocytosis, increased Aß clearance, decreased synaptotoxicity, as well as cognitive improvement in the Tg2576 mice. More recently, Dunn et al. demonstrated in triple transgenic AD (3xTg-AD) mice, a transgenic mouse strain that expresses the Aβ-processing related mutations APP_{SWE} and $PS1_{M146V}$ as well as mutant, pro-aggregant tau (tau_{P301L}), thus respectively developing accelerated senile plaque and neurofibrillary tangle pathology, that brain LXA4 levels significantly decreased with age. This decrease in LXA4 levels was more pronounced in the 3xTg-AD mice than in nontransgenic mice; moreover, an 8-week treatment with AT-LXA4 reduced cognitive impairment, Aß levels, and tau phosphorylation (49). Interestingly, the reduction in brain tau phosphorylation was mediated by decreased activation of the tau-related kinases, GSK-3β and p38 MAPK. Taken together, these preclinical studies support the concept that increased lipoxin signaling restores resolution physiology that, in turn, may serve as therapeutic means for attenuating $A\beta$ and tau pathology as well as cognitive decline.

There is now growing interest as to whether the resolvins can actually attenuate AD pathology and modulate cognitive deficits, especially as the potentially neuroprotective effects of SPMs are increasingly elucidated. Using a mouse model of postoperative cognitive dysfunction following orthopedic surgery, acute administration of AT RvD1 prevented neuronal dysfunction and cognitive impairment by regulating long-term potentiation, and astrocyte activation (54). Using this same murine neuroinflammation model, we are currently conducting studies to determine whether the resolvins or other SPMs can attenuate changes in tau pathology following surgery-induced neuroinflammation. Recently, DHA-derived neuroprotectin D1 (NPD-1) has been observed to exert potent neuroprotective effects in multiple models of CNS injury and neurodegeneration by modulating synaptic plasticity, dendritic spine morphology, and microglia activation [reviewed in Ref. (55)]. Other SPMs, including resolvin E1 (RvE1), have also been implicated in the regulation of excitotoxic signaling, synaptic transmission, and neuroinflammation in models of inflammatory and postoperative pain (56). Although the exact mechanisms of resolvins on neuron-glia interactions have been only partly elucidated, SPMs may provide novel strategies to modulate and possibly prevent the onset and progression of neurodegenerative conditions including AD.

In Vitro Studies

Human CHME3 microglia incubated with $A\beta_{42}$, when compared with lipopolysaccharide (LPS) stimulation, have been recently observed to manifest decreased phosphorylation at serine 523 of 5-lipoxygenase (57), a key enzyme involved in the regulation of leukotriene and lipoxin production. This decreased phosphorylation at serine 523 resulted in increased leukotriene production and decreased lipoxin formation, which are changes consistent with disrupted resolution. Interestingly, $A\beta_{42}$ or LPS did not alter the levels of LXA4 or RvD1 in the cell culture medium; furthermore, in contrast to the increase observed with LPS, $A\beta_{42}$ had no effect on receptor levels of ALX/FPR2, the receptor for LXA4 and RvD1. Therefore, when compared to the pro-inflammatory stimulus LPS, it appears that $A\beta_{42}$ is associated with changes that are consistent with impaired resolution and the potential propagation of a chronic inflammatory state.

Zhu et al. more recently demonstrated that LXA4, maresin 1, protectin DX, and RvD1 decreased staurosporine-induced apoptosis in human SH-SY5Y neuroblastoma cells (58). Furthermore, maresin 1 was observed to be particularly protective in terms of Aβ-related pathology, as this SPM increased microglial phagocytosis of A β_{42} as well as attenuated A β_{42} -mediated activation of human CHME3 microglia. Of note, incubation of human CHME3 microglia with maresin 1 also attenuated levels of the pro-inflammatory biomarkers CD11b (activated), MHC II, and CD86. Hence, at least *in vitro*, it appears that maresin 1 may have a greater potential for attenuating certain aspects of A β associated pathology in AD when compared to other SPMs.

Hitherto, most of the *in vivo* and *in vitro* investigations examining the impact of AD-associated neuropathology on resolution pathways have primarily focused on A β pathology. Indeed, although AD is a secondary tauopathy, the role of impaired resolution on the progression of tau pathology and *vice versa* has been the focus of fewer studies compared to A β -related pathology. Whether failed resolution leads to an exacerbation of neurofibrillary pathology and the subsequent impairment of resolution, either directly or via the potentiation of A β -mediated mechanisms that suppress resolution, definitely warrants further investigation.

CLINICAL EVIDENCE SUPPORTING IMPAIRED RESOLUTION PHYSIOLOGY IN HUMANS WITH AD

Although age is the greatest risk factor for developing late-onset AD, only recently have investigators started to appreciate the impact of aging on resolution in humans. Gangemi et al., measured urine LXA4 and pro-inflammatory leukotriene levels in 30 healthy humans who were divided into three average age groups: 43.5, 77.9, and 102.5 years (59). Compared to the youngest group, both older age groups had significant lower urinary excretion of LXA4; moreover, there was a significant decrease in the LXA4/ leukotriene ratio in these older age groups. These findings suggest that, in response to a pro-inflammatory stimulus, the capacity for arachidonic acid-derived pharmacology to switch from the production of pro-inflammatory leukotrienes toward increased lipoxin formation decreases with age.

In terms of AD specifically, by examining levels of SPMs and receptor expression in human CSF and brain tissue, Wang et al. performed one of the initial human investigations demonstrating that the neurodegenerative disorder is associated with impaired resolution (60). Levels of LXA4 and RvD1 were measured in CSF collected from humans with AD, mild cognitive impairment (MCI), or subjective cognitive impairment (SCI). Interestingly, levels of LXA4 in CSF and hippocampal tissue were significantly lower in the AD group versus the MCI and SCI groups; whereas, no group-related differences in hippocampal or CSF RvD1 levels were observed. Of note, there was a positive correlation between CSF LXA4 and RvD1 levels and cognitive performance as measured by the mini-mental state examination (60). In this same investigation, when compared with control subjects, immunohistochemical analyses of hippocampal tissue from AD patients revealed higher levels of the SPM receptors, ALX/ FPR2 and ChemR23, the latter a receptor for RvE1. They also observed increased levels of 15-LOX-2, a key enzyme involved in the production of LXA4, as well as decreased levels of IL-10, an anti-inflammatory cytokine associated with the resolution of inflammation (61, 62).

A more recent study by Zhu et al. has provided additional evidence that resolution is impaired in humans with AD (58). These investigators measured SPM levels in the entorhinal cortex of AD patients and age-matched controls at 18–21 h *post mortem*. Compared to age-matched controls, levels of maresin 1, protectin 1, and resolvin D5 were decreased, while levels of prostaglandin D_2 were decreased in the entorhinal cortex of patients with AD. Again, these changes are consistent with an impairment of resolution in AD and the predominance of a chronic inflammatory state.

ω -3 FAs AND AD

As SPMs are biosynthesized from ω -3 FAs (8, 9, 34, 37, 38, 40, 63), the question of whether polyunsaturated fatty acids (PUFAs) impact the resolution of inflammation in AD has logically arisen. ω -3 FA-derived EPA and DHA have been demonstrated to modulate arachidonic acid metabolism in such a manner as to reduce the production of pro-inflammatory mediators. For example, DHA has been shown in astroglial cell cultures to decrease levels of pro-inflammatory thromboxane B2, 6-keto-Prostaglandin F1 alpha, and 12-hydroxyeicosatetraenoic acid (64), whereas EPA has been demonstrated to decrease the pro-inflammatory arachidonic acid derivatives, prostaglandin E2 and leukotriene B4 (65, 66). Patients with AD have lower plasma (67) and brain levels of DHA (68), suggesting that PUFA supplementation may provide beneficial effects on the neuropathology and cognitive function. Furthermore, in AD patients with moderate plaque and tangle pathology, Lukiw et al. demonstrated that levels of NPD-1, a DHA-derived protectin compound with pronounced neuroprotective and anti-inflammatory effects, were significantly decreased in the CA1 region of the hippocampus (68). Aging itself also appears to negatively affect FA metabolism (69, 70); hence, a better understanding of the impact of ω -3 FAs on mechanisms associated with the resolution of inflammation is important to fully elucidate the potential therapeutic role of these compounds in AD.

In vitro studies have demonstrated that DHA and EPA enhance $A\beta_{42}$ phagocytosis in CHME3 human microglial cell culture (71). Moreover, this occurred in a biphasic pattern characterized by an increase at 2 h followed by a quiescent period and then another phase of activated phagocytosis at 24 h. The late phase activation of $A\beta_{42}$ phagocytosis was postulated to involve the time-dependent accumulation of SPMs such as resolvins and maresins. Levels of SPMs were not measured in cell culture to confirm this; nevertheless, the time frame is consistent with possible activation of non-phlogistic phagocytosis.

In animal studies incorporating the use of transgenic AD rodent models, ω -3 FAs have been shown to have beneficial effects on A β pathology, tau pathology, and neuroinflammation [reviewed in Ref. (72)]. In terms of AD-related pathology, ω -3 FAs have been observed to specifically induce the following potentially therapeutic effects: reductions in A β accumulation (73) and A β plaque density (74), changes in A β ratios favoring the less fibrillogenic forms of the peptide (75), protection against tau hyperphosphorylation (76), reduced inflammation (77), and

improved cognitive performance (73, 74, 76). Furthermore, a systematic review and meta-analysis focusing on the impact of ω -3 FAs on cognition and AD pathology in AD animal models revealed that long-term supplementation, which was defined as a minimum of 10% of total life span, was associated with decreased A β levels, improved cognition, and decreased neuronal loss (78).

EFFECT OF ω -3 FA SUPPLEMENTATION IN HUMANS WITH OR AT RISK FOR AD ON MARKERS OF RESOLUTION

Despite this preclinical evidence, in humans with AD, clinical trials incorporating ω -3 FA supplementation have demonstrated more modest benefits. One of the largest trials to date is the OmegAD study, a randomized double-blind placebo-controlled study, which randomized 204 patients with mild-to-moderate AD to 1.7 g DHA and 0.6 g EPA or placebo treatment for 6 months followed by 6 months of open treatment in both groups (79). These investigators observed that ω -3 FA treatment did not alter the rate of cognitive decline; however, in a small subset of patients with the baseline mini-mental state examination scores of >27, ω -3 FA supplementation significantly decreased cognitive decline. In a subset of patients from the OmegAD study, who were treated with ω -3 FAs for 6 months, increased plasma levels



of DHA and EPA were accompanied by a concurrent decrease in plasma arachidonic acid levels (80). In this same investigation, peripheral blood mononuclear cells from the AD patients were incubated in cell culture medium containing $A\beta_{40}$, which had been previously demonstrated to decrease production of the anti-inflammatory cytokine IL-10 (60). Interestingly, in patients treated with ω-3 FAs, levels of LXA4 and RvD1 remained stable, whereas decreases in these SPMs were observed in placebotreated patients. Hence, in the ω -3 FA-treated group, a preservation of secreted SPM levels was evident, albeit by some unclear mechanism. In patients with MCI, ω -3 FA supplementation has been also shown to ameliorate the AD-associated impairment of Aß phagocytosis by macrophages, increase macrophage levels of RvD1, as well as decrease cytokine transcription observed in AD patients with peripheral blood mononuclear cell evidence of pre-existing neuroinflammation [reviewed in Ref. (81)].

Nevertheless, the overall impact of ω -3 FA supplementation on the clinical course of AD in humans remains unclear. A recent systematic review of the literature of placebo-controlled clinical trials examining the impact of ω -3 FA supplementation in patients with mild-to-moderate AD concluded that there is little benefit in terms of cognitive function, daily functioning, or mental health after 6 months of treatment, whereas after 12 months of treatment, one study observed a modest improvement observed in activities of daily living (82). A more recent, larger systematic review of placebo-controlled ω-3 FA clinical trials in AD concluded that supplementation may be of benefit primarily early in the course of the disease; however, the cognitive benefits appear to be quite modest (83). Interestingly, Salem et al. reviewed two recent clinical trials examining the impact of DHA supplementation on cognitive function (84), the Memory Improvement after DHA Study (85), and the Alzheimer's Disease Cooperative Study (ADCS) (86), which examined the impact of DHA supplementation on memory and respectively demonstrated mnemonic benefit in healthy elderly subjects and no such benefit in AD patients. However, based on the observation that in the ADCS study, lower cognitive decline was observed over an 18-month period in apolipoprotein E4 (APOE4) allele negative patients, Salem et al. have postulated that APOE4 may mechanistically impact the neuropathogenesis of AD by decreasing DHA transport into the brain (84). Therefore, in clinical trials focusing on the cognitive benefits of ω -3 FA supplementation in patients with or at risk for AD, APOE4 genotype may be an important factor regulating therapeutic benefit and should be taken into consideration in the subgroup analyses.

CONCLUSION

Resolution is an active process that terminates the acute phase of inflammation and restores tissue homeostasis. Multiple

REFERENCES

 Prince M, Wimo A, Guerchet M, Ali G-C, Wu Y-T, Prina M. Alzheimer's Disease International World Alzheimer Report 2015. The Global Impact of Dementia: An Analysis of Prevelence, Incidence, Cost and Trends (2015). Available from: https://www.alz.co.uk/research/WorldAlzheimerReport 2015.pdf preclinical and clinical investigations support the hypothesis that resolution of neuroinflammation is disrupted in AD and that this perturbation may lead to the exacerbation of AD-associated pathology and even cognitive decline (**Figure 2**). Additional studies focusing on the impact of impaired resolution on taurelated neurofibrillary pathology and function are warranted, as there is a relative dearth of tau studies versus those focusing on A β pathology. Furthermore, some studies have demonstrated that SPM treatment may reduce tau phosphorylation in mouse models of AD-like pathology (49).

Despite evidence that failed resolution may play a neuropathogenic role in AD, many mechanistic questions still remain unanswered. Whether the defect of resolution in AD is a consequence of a true or relative decrease in SPM levels and/or their receptormediated downstream effects needs to be further addressed. Other resolution-related mechanisms that may be related to AD and warrant further investigation in humans include decreased SPM production due to neuronal loss and reactive gliosis, alterations in the levels and efficiency of various enzymes responsible catalyzing SPM production, changes in arachidonic acid metabolism favoring the production of pro-inflammatory products such as leukotrienes, prostaglandins, thromboxanes, and HETE, acquired defects in SPM receptor-mediated signaling as well as decreases in adequate brain levels of the ω -3 FAs.

Although they theoretically could have beneficial effects on resolution, human studies remain inconclusive as to whether supplementation with ω -3 FAs can actually alter the clinical course of AD. Hitherto, the cognitive benefits observed with ω -3 FAs have been modest and primarily observed very early in the course of the disease. The mechanisms underlying the lack of impactful clinical benefit observed with ω -3 FAs supplementation in AD are probably multifactorial and may involve, in part, inadequate conversion of the parent ω-3 FA compounds to SPMs, alterations in SPM receptor function, and limited transport of ω -3 FA to the brain as a consequence of APOE4 genotype. Therefore, as the SPMs themselves become more readily available for clinical investigations, human clinical trials should be considered to examine whether these compounds have a therapeutic effect in AD via the restoration of normal resolution physiology, and whether their direct administration obviates some of the limitations observed, thus far, with ω -3 FA supplementation.

AUTHOR CONTRIBUTIONS

RW, EP, and NT conceived, wrote, and revised the manuscript.

FUNDING

This study was supported by grant 2R01GM101698 from the National Institute of General Medical Sciences (RW).

- Brookmeyer R, Johnson E, Ziegler-Graham K, Arrighi HM. Forecasting the global burden of Alzheimer's disease. *Alzheimers Dement* (2007) 3: 186–91. doi:10.1016/j.jalz.2007.04.381
- Glenner GG, Wong CW. Alzheimer's disease: initial report of the purification and characterization of a novel cerebrovascular amyloid protein. *Biochem Biophys Res Commun* (1984) 120:885–90. doi:10.1016/S0006-291X (84)80190-4

- 4. Grundke-Iqbal I, Iqbal K, Quinlan M, Tung YC, Zaidi MS, Wisniewski HM. Microtubule-associated protein tau. A component of Alzheimer paired helical filaments. *J Biol Chem* (1986) 261:6084–9.
- Grundke-Iqbal I, Iqbal K, Tung YC, Quinlan M, Wisniewski HM, Binder LI. Abnormal phosphorylation of the microtubule-associated protein tau (tau) in Alzheimer cytoskeletal pathology. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A* (1986) 83:4913–7. doi:10.1073/pnas.83.13.4913
- Maurer K, Volk S, Gerbaldo H. Auguste D and Alzheimer's disease. Lancet (1997) 349:1546–9. doi:10.1016/S0140-6736(96)10203-8
- 7. Serhan CN, Savill J. Resolution of inflammation: the beginning programs the end. *Nat Immunol* (2005) 6:1191–7. doi:10.1038/ni1276
- Serhan CN, Chiang N, Dalli J, Levy BD. Lipid mediators in the resolution of inflammation. *Cold Spring Harb Perspect Biol* (2014) 7:a016311. doi:10.1101/ cshperspect.a016311
- Serhan CN, Chiang N, Dalli J. The resolution code of acute inflammation: novel pro-resolving lipid mediators in resolution. *Semin Immunol* (2015) 27:200–15. doi:10.1016/j.smim.2015.03.004
- Blasko I, Veerhuis R, Stampfer-Kountchev M, Saurwein-Teissl M, Eikelenboom P, Grubeck-Loebenstein B. Costimulatory effects of interferon-gamma and interleukin-1beta or tumor necrosis factor alpha on the synthesis of Abeta1-40 and Abeta1-42 by human astrocytes. *Neurobiol Dis* (2000) 7:682–9. doi:10.1006/nbdi.2000.0321
- Li C, Zhao R, Gao K, Wei Z, Yin MY, Lau LT, et al. Astrocytes: implications for neuroinflammatory pathogenesis of Alzheimer's disease. *Curr Alzheimer Res* (2011) 8:67–80. doi:10.2174/156720511794604543
- Garwood CJ, Ratcliffe LE, Simpson JE, Heath PR, Ince PG, Wharton SB. Review: astrocytes in Alzheimer's disease and other age-associated dementias: a supporting player with a central role. *Neuropathol Appl Neurobiol* (2017) 43:281–98. doi:10.1111/nan.12338
- Spampinato SF, Merlo S, Sano Y, Kanda T, Sortino MA. Astrocytes contribute to Abeta-induced blood-brain barrier damage through activation of endothelial MMP9. J Neurochem (2017) 142:464–77. doi:10.1111/jnc.14068
- McGeer PL, Itagaki S, Tago H, Mcgeer EG. Reactive microglia in patients with senile dementia of the Alzheimer type are positive for the histocompatibility glycoprotein HLA-DR. *Neurosci Lett* (1987) 79:195–200. doi:10.1016/ 0304-3940(87)90696-3
- Schwab C, McGeer PL. Inflammatory aspects of Alzheimer disease and other neurodegenerative disorders. J Alzheimers Dis (2008) 13:359–69. doi:10.3233/ JAD-2008-13402
- Cho SH, Sun B, Zhou Y, Kauppinen TM, Halabisky B, Wes P, et al. CX3CR1 protein signaling modulates microglial activation and protects against plaque-independent cognitive deficits in a mouse model of Alzheimer disease. J Biol Chem (2011) 286:32713–22. doi:10.1074/jbc.M111.254268
- Hoeijmakers L, Heinen Y, Van Dam AM, Lucassen PJ, Korosi A. Microglial priming and Alzheimer's disease: a possible role for (early) immune challenges and epigenetics? *Front Hum Neurosci* (2016) 10:398. doi:10.3389/ fnhum.2016.00398
- Zuroff L, Daley D, Black KL, Koronyo-Hamaoui M. Clearance of cerebral Abeta in Alzheimer's disease: reassessing the role of microglia and monocytes. *Cell Mol Life Sci* (2017) 74:2167–201. doi:10.1007/s00018-017-2463-7
- Liu L, Chan C. The role of inflammasome in Alzheimer's disease. Ageing Res Rev (2014) 15:6–15. doi:10.1016/j.arr.2013.12.007
- Heppner FL, Ransohoff RM, Becher B. Immune attack: the role of inflammation in Alzheimer disease. Nat Rev Neurosci (2015) 16:358–72. doi:10.1038/ nrn3880
- Cagnin A, Brooks DJ, Kennedy AM, Gunn RN, Myers R, Turkheimer FE, et al. In-vivo measurement of activated microglia in dementia. *Lancet* (2001) 358:461–7. doi:10.1016/S0140-6736(01)05625-2
- Fan Z, Brooks DJ, Okello A, Edison P. An early and late peak in microglial activation in Alzheimer's disease trajectory. *Brain* (2017) 140:792–803. doi:10.1093/brain/aww349
- Parbo P, Ismail R, Hansen KV, Amidi A, Marup FH, Gottrup H, et al. Brain inflammation accompanies amyloid in the majority of mild cognitive impairment cases due to Alzheimer's disease. *Brain* (2017) 140:2002–11. doi:10.1093/brain/awx120
- Swardfager W, Lanctot K, Rothenburg L, Wong A, Cappell J, Herrmann N. A meta-analysis of cytokines in Alzheimer's disease. *Biol Psychiatry* (2010) 68:930–41. doi:10.1016/j.biopsych.2010.06.012

- Bishnoi RJ, Palmer RF, Royall DR. Serum interleukin (IL)-15 as a biomarker of Alzheimer's disease. *PLoS One* (2015) 10:e0117282. doi:10.1371/journal. pone.0117282
- Lai KSP, Liu CS, Rau A, Lanctot KL, Kohler CA, Pakosh M, et al. Peripheral inflammatory markers in Alzheimer's disease: a systematic review and meta-analysis of 175 studies. *J Neurol Neurosurg Psychiatry* (2017). doi:10.1136/jnnp-2017-316201
- Griffin WS, Stanley LC, Ling C, White L, Macleod V, Perrot LJ, et al. Brain interleukin 1 and S-100 immunoreactivity are elevated in down syndrome and Alzheimer disease. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A* (1989) 86:7611–5. doi:10.1073/pnas.86.19.7611
- Morimoto K, Horio J, Satoh H, Sue L, Beach T, Arita S, et al. Expression profiles of cytokines in the brains of Alzheimer's disease (AD) patients compared to the brains of non-demented patients with and without increasing AD pathology. *J Alzheimers Dis* (2011) 25:59–76. doi:10.3233/JAD-2011-101815
- Walker DG, Dalsing-Hernandez JE, Campbell NA, Lue LF. Decreased expression of CD200 and CD200 receptor in Alzheimer's disease: a potential mechanism leading to chronic inflammation. *Exp Neurol* (2009) 215:5–19. doi:10.1016/j.expneurol.2008.09.003
- Butchart J, Holmes C. Systemic and central immunity in Alzheimer's disease: therapeutic implications. CNS Neurosci Ther (2012) 18:64–76. doi:10.1111/j. 1755-5949.2011.00245.x
- Holmes C. Review: systemic inflammation and Alzheimer's disease. Neuropathol Appl Neurobiol (2013) 39:51–68. doi:10.1111/j.1365-2990.2012. 01307.x
- Serhan CN, Fiore S, Brezinski DA, Lynch S. Lipoxin A4 metabolism by differentiated HL-60 cells and human monocytes: conversion to novel 15-oxo and dihydro products. *Biochemistry* (1993) 32:6313–9. doi:10.1021/ bi00076a002
- Maddox JF, Serhan CN. Lipoxin A4 and B4 are potent stimuli for human monocyte migration and adhesion: selective inactivation by dehydrogenation and reduction. *J Exp Med* (1996) 183:137–46. doi:10.1084/jem. 183.1.137
- Serhan CN. Resolution phase of inflammation: novel endogenous antiinflammatory and proresolving lipid mediators and pathways. *Annu Rev Immunol* (2007) 25:101–37. doi:10.1146/annurev.immunol.25.022106. 141647
- Serhan CN, Chiang N. Lipid-derived mediators in endogenous antiinflammation and resolution: lipoxins and aspirin-triggered 15-epi-lipoxins. *ScientificWorldJournal* (2002) 2:169–204. doi:10.1100/tsw.2002.81
- Serhan CN. Controlling the resolution of acute inflammation: a new genus of dual anti-inflammatory and proresolving mediators. *J Periodontol* (2008) 79:1520–6. doi:10.1902/jop.2008.080231
- Serhan CN, Yacoubian S, Yang R. Anti-inflammatory and proresolving lipid mediators. *Annu Rev Pathol* (2008) 3:279–312. doi:10.1146/annurev. pathmechdis.3.121806.151409
- Serhan CN. Pro-resolving lipid mediators are leads for resolution physiology. Nature (2014) 510:92–101. doi:10.1038/nature13479
- Levy BD, Clish CB, Schmidt B, Gronert K, Serhan CN. Lipid mediator class switching during acute inflammation: signals in resolution. *Nat Immunol* (2001) 2:612–9. doi:10.1038/89759
- Buckley CD, Gilroy DW, Serhan CN. Proresolving lipid mediators and mechanisms in the resolution of acute inflammation. *Immunity* (2014) 40:315–27. doi:10.1016/j.immuni.2014.02.009
- Franceschi C, Bonafe M, Valensin S, Olivieri F, De Luca M, Ottaviani E, et al. Inflamm-aging. An evolutionary perspective on immunosenescence. *Ann N Y Acad Sci* (2000) 908:244–54. doi:10.1111/j.1749-6632.2000.tb06651.x
- 42. VastoS, CandoreG, BalistreriCR, CarusoM, Colonna-RomanoG, GrimaldiMP, et al. Inflammatory networks in ageing, age-related diseases and longevity. *Mech Ageing Dev* (2007) 128:83–91. doi:10.1016/j.mad.2006.11.015
- Sansoni P, Vescovini R, Fagnoni F, Biasini C, Zanni F, Zanlari L, et al. The immune system in extreme longevity. *Exp Gerontol* (2008) 43:61–5. doi:10.1016/j.exger.2007.06.008
- Arnardottir HH, Dalli J, Colas RA, Shinohara M, Serhan CN. Aging delays resolution of acute inflammation in mice: reprogramming the host response with novel nano-proresolving medicines. *J Immunol* (2014) 193:4235–44. doi:10.4049/jimmunol.1401313

- Franceschi C, Campisi J. Chronic inflammation (inflammaging) and its potential contribution to age-associated diseases. J Gerontol A Biol Sci Med Sci (2014) 69(Suppl 1):S4–9. doi:10.1093/gerona/glu057
- Pallas M, Camins A, Smith MA, Perry G, Lee HG, Casadesus G. From aging to Alzheimer's disease: unveiling "the switch" with the senescenceaccelerated mouse model (SAMP8). *J Alzheimers Dis* (2008) 15:615–24. doi:10.3233/JAD-2008-15408
- Wang X, Puerta E, Cedazo-Minguez A, Hjorth E, Schultzberg M. Insufficient resolution response in the hippocampus of a senescence-accelerated mouse model SAMP8. *J Mol Neurosci* (2015) 55:396–405. doi:10.1007/s12031-014-0346-z
- Medeiros R, Kitazawa M, Passos GF, Baglietto-Vargas D, Cheng D, Cribbs DH, et al. Aspirin-triggered lipoxin A4 stimulates alternative activation of microglia and reduces Alzheimer disease-like pathology in mice. *Am J Pathol* (2013) 182:1780–9. doi:10.1016/j.ajpath.2013.01.051
- Dunn HC, Ager RR, Baglietto-Vargas D, Cheng D, Kitazawa M, Cribbs DH, et al. Restoration of lipoxin A4 signaling reduces Alzheimer's disease-like pathology in the 3xTg-AD mouse model. *J Alzheimers Dis* (2015) 43:893–903. doi:10.3233/JAD-141335
- Takano T, Fiore S, Maddox JF, Brady HR, Petasis NA, Serhan CN. Aspirin-triggered 15-epi-lipoxin A4 (LXA4) and LXA4 stable analogues are potent inhibitors of acute inflammation: evidence for anti-inflammatory receptors. J Exp Med (1997) 185:1693–704. doi:10.1084/jem.185.9.1693
- Serhan CN. Lipoxins and aspirin-triggered 15-epi-lipoxin biosynthesis: an update and role in anti-inflammation and pro-resolution. *Prostaglandins Other Lipid Mediat* (2002) 6(8–69):433–55. doi:10.1016/S0090-6980(02)00047-3
- Serhan CN. Lipoxins and aspirin-triggered 15-epi-lipoxins are the first lipid mediators of endogenous anti-inflammation and resolution. *Prostaglandins Leukot Essent Fatty Acids* (2005) 73:141–62. doi:10.1016/j.plefa. 2005.05.002
- Back M, Powell WS, Dahlen SE, Drazen JM, Evans JF, Serhan CN, et al. Update on leukotriene, lipoxin and oxoeicosanoid receptors: IUPHAR review 7. Br J Pharmacol (2014) 171:3551–74. doi:10.1111/bph.12665
- Terrando N, Gomez-Galan M, Yang T, Carlstrom M, Gustavsson D, Harding RE, et al. Aspirin-triggered resolvin D1 prevents surgery-induced cognitive decline. *FASEB J* (2013) 27:3564–71. doi:10.1096/fj.13-230276
- Asatryan A, Bazan NG. Molecular mechanisms of signaling via the docosanoid neuroprotectin D1 for cellular homeostasis and neuroprotection. *J Biol Chem* (2017) 292:12390–7. doi:10.1074/jbc.R117.783076
- Ji RR, Xu ZZ, Strichartz G, Serhan CN. Emerging roles of resolvins in the resolution of inflammation and pain. *Trends Neurosci* (2011) 34:599–609. doi:10.1016/j.tins.2011.08.005
- Zhu M, Wang X, Schultzberg M, Hjorth E. Differential regulation of resolution in inflammation induced by amyloid-beta42 and lipopolysaccharides in human microglia. *J Alzheimers Dis* (2015) 43:1237–50. doi:10.3233/ JAD-141233
- Zhu M, Wang X, Hjorth E, Colas RA, Schroeder L, Granholm AC, et al. Pro-resolving lipid mediators improve neuronal survival and increase Abeta42 phagocytosis. *Mol Neurobiol* (2016) 53:2733–49. doi:10.1007/ s12035-015-9544-0
- Gangemi S, Pescara L, D'urbano E, Basile G, Nicita-Mauro V, Davi G, et al. Aging is characterized by a profound reduction in anti-inflammatory lipoxin A4 levels. *Exp Gerontol* (2005) 40:612–4. doi:10.1016/j.exger. 2005.04.004
- Wang X, Zhu M, Hjorth E, Cortes-Toro V, Eyjolfsdottir H, Graff C, et al. Resolution of inflammation is altered in Alzheimer's disease. *Alzheimers Dement* (2014) 11:40–50.e1–2. doi:10.1016/j.jalz.2013.12.024
- de Waal Malefyt R, Abrams J, Bennett B, Figdor CG, De Vries JE. Interleukin 10(IL-10) inhibits cytokine synthesis by human monocytes: an autoregulatory role of IL-10 produced by monocytes. *J Exp Med* (1991) 174:1209–20. doi:10.1084/jem.174.5.1209
- Moore KW, De Waal Malefyt R, Coffman RL, O'garra A. Interleukin-10 and the interleukin-10 receptor. *Annu Rev Immunol* (2001) 19:683–765. doi:10.1146/ annurev.immunol.19.1.683
- Serhan CN, Yang R, Martinod K, Kasuga K, Pillai PS, Porter TF, et al. Maresins: novel macrophage mediators with potent antiinflammatory and proresolving actions. J Exp Med (2009) 206:15–23. doi:10.1084/jem.20081880

- Petroni A, Salami M, Blasevich M, Papini N, Galli C. Inhibition by n-3 fatty acids of arachidonic acid metabolism in a primary culture of astroglial cells. *Neurochem Res* (1994) 19:1187–93. doi:10.1007/BF00965154
- 65. von Schacky C, Kiefl R, Jendraschak E, Kaminski WE. n-3 fatty acids and cysteinyl-leukotriene formation in humans in vitro, ex vivo, and in vivo. *J Lab Clin Med* (1993) 121:302–9.
- 66. Peterson LD, Jeffery NM, Thies F, Sanderson P, Newsholme EA, Calder PC. Eicosapentaenoic and docosahexaenoic acids alter rat spleen leukocyte fatty acid composition and prostaglandin E2 production but have different effects on lymphocyte functions and cell-mediated immunity. *Lipids* (1998) 33:171–80. doi:10.1007/s11745-998-0193-y
- 67. Olde Rikkert MG, Verhey FR, Sijben JW, Bouwman FH, Dautzenberg PL, Lansink M, et al. Differences in nutritional status between very mild Alzheimer's disease patients and healthy controls. *J Alzheimers Dis* (2014) 41:261–71. doi:10.3233/JAD-131892
- Lukiw WJ, Cui JG, Marcheselli VL, Bodker M, Botkjaer A, Gotlinger K, et al. A role for docosahexaenoic acid-derived neuroprotectin D1 in neural cell survival and Alzheimer disease. J Clin Invest (2005) 115:2774–83. doi:10.1172/ JCI25420
- 69. de Groot RH, Van Boxtel MP, Schiepers OJ, Hornstra G, Jolles J. Age dependence of plasma phospholipid fatty acid levels: potential role of linoleic acid in the age-associated increase in docosahexaenoic acid and eicosapentaenoic acid concentrations. *Br J Nutr* (2009) 102:1058–64. doi:10.1017/ S0007114509359103
- Fortier M, Tremblay-Mercier J, Plourde M, Chouinard-Watkins R, Vandal M, Pifferi F, et al. Higher plasma n-3 fatty acid status in the moderately healthy elderly in southern Quebec: higher fish intake or aging-related change in n-3 fatty acid metabolism? *Prostaglandins Leukot Essent Fatty Acids* (2010) 82:277–80. doi:10.1016/j.plefa.2010.02.010
- Hjorth E, Zhu M, Toro VC, Vedin I, Palmblad J, Cederholm T, et al. Omega-3 fatty acids enhance phagocytosis of Alzheimer's disease-related amyloid-beta42 by human microglia and decrease inflammatory markers. *J Alzheimers Dis* (2013) 35:697–713. doi:10.3233/JAD-130131
- Devassy JG, Leng S, Gabbs M, Monirujjaman M, Aukema HM. Omega-3 polyunsaturated fatty acids and oxylipins in neuroinflammation and management of Alzheimer disease. *Adv Nutr* (2016) 7:905–16. doi:10.3945/an.116. 012187
- Torres M, Price SL, Fiol-Deroque MA, Marcilla-Etxenike A, Ahyayauch H, Barcelo-Coblijn G, et al. Membrane lipid modifications and therapeutic effects mediated by hydroxydocosahexaenoic acid on Alzheimer's disease. *Biochim Biophys Acta* (2014) 1838:1680–92. doi:10.1016/j.bbamem.2013. 12.016
- 74. Teng E, Taylor K, Bilousova T, Weiland D, Pham T, Zuo X, et al. Dietary DHA supplementation in an APP/PS1 transgenic rat model of AD reduces behavioral and Abeta pathology and modulates Abeta oligomerization. *Neurobiol Dis* (2015) 82:552–60. doi:10.1016/j.nbd.2015.09.002
- Hosono T, Mouri A, Nishitsuji K, Jung CG, Kontani M, Tokuda H, et al. Arachidonic or docosahexaenoic acid diet prevents memory impairment in Tg2576 mice. J Alzheimers Dis (2015) 48:149–62. doi:10.3233/JAD-150341
- Ma QL, Zuo X, Yang F, Ubeda OJ, Gant DJ, Alaverdyan M, et al. Loss of MAP function leads to hippocampal synapse loss and deficits in the Morris water maze with aging. *J Neurosci* (2014) 34:7124–36. doi:10.1523/ JNEUROSCI.3439-13.2014
- Labrousse VF, Nadjar A, Joffre C, Costes L, Aubert A, Gregoire S, et al. Shortterm long chain omega3 diet protects from neuroinflammatory processes and memory impairment in aged mice. *PLoS One* (2012) 7:e36861. doi:10.1371/ journal.pone.0036861
- Hooijmans CR, Pasker-De Jong PC, De Vries RB, Ritskes-Hoitinga M. The effects of long-term omega-3 fatty acid supplementation on cognition and Alzheimer's pathology in animal models of Alzheimer's disease: a systematic review and meta-analysis. *J Alzheimers Dis* (2012) 28:191–209. doi:10.3233/JAD-2011-111217
- 79. Freund-Levi Y, Eriksdotter-Jonhagen M, Cederholm T, Basun H, Faxen-Irving G, Garlind A, et al. Omega-3 fatty acid treatment in 174 patients with mild to moderate Alzheimer disease: OmegAD study: a randomized double-blind trial. Arch Neurol (2006) 63:1402–8. doi:10.1001/archneur.63.10.1402
- 80. Wang X, Hjorth E, Vedin I, Eriksdotter M, Freund-Levi Y, Wahlund LO, et al. Effects of n-3 FA supplementation on the release of proresolving

lipid mediators by blood mononuclear cells: the OmegAD study. J Lipid Res (2015) 56:674–81. doi:10.1194/jlr.P055418

- Fiala M, Terrando N, Dalli J. Specialized pro-resolving mediators from omega-3 fatty acids improve amyloid-beta phagocytosis and regulate inflammation in patients with minor cognitive impairment. J Alzheimers Dis (2015) 48:293–301. doi:10.3233/JAD-150367
- Burckhardt M, Herke M, Wustmann T, Watzke S, Langer G, Fink A. Omega-3 fatty acids for the treatment of dementia. *Cochrane Database Syst Rev* (2016) 4:CD009002. doi:10.1002/14651858.CD009002.pub3
- Canhada S, Castro K, Perry IS, Luft VC. Omega-3 fatty acids' supplementation in Alzheimer's disease: a systematic review. Nutr Neurosci (2017):1–10. doi:10.1080/1028415X.2017.1321813
- Salem N Jr, Vandal M, Calon F. The benefit of docosahexaenoic acid for the adult brain in aging and dementia. *Prostaglandins Leukot Essent Fatty Acids* (2015) 92:15–22. doi:10.1016/j.plefa.2014.10.003
- 85. Yurko-Mauro K, Mccarthy D, Rom D, Nelson EB, Ryan AS, Blackwell A, et al. Beneficial effects of docosahexaenoic acid on cognition in age-related

cognitive decline. Alzheimers Dement (2010) 6:456-64. doi:10.1016/j.jalz. 2010.01.013

 Quinn JF, Raman R, Thomas RG, Yurko-Mauro K, Nelson EB, Van Dyck C, et al. Docosahexaenoic acid supplementation and cognitive decline in Alzheimer disease: a randomized trial. *JAMA* (2010) 304:1903–11. doi:10.1001/ jama.2010.1510

Conflict of Interest Statement: The authors declare that this review was designed and written in the absence of any commercial or financial relationships that could be construed as a potential conflict of interest.

Copyright © 2017 Whittington, Planel and Terrando. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (CC BY). The use, distribution or reproduction in other forums is permitted, provided the original author(s) or licensor are credited and that the original publication in this journal is cited, in accordance with accepted academic practice. No use, distribution or reproduction is permitted which does not comply with these terms.





Neuroinflammation, Bone Marrow Stem Cells, and Chronic Pain

Yul Huh¹, Ru-Rong Ji^{1,2} and Gang Chen^{3*}

¹ Department of Anesthesiology, Duke University Medical Center, Durham, NC, United States, ² Department of Neurobiology, Duke University Medical Center, Durham, NC, United States, ³Key Laboratory of Neuroregeneration of Jiangsu and Ministry of Education, Co-Innovation Center of Neuroregeneration, Nantong University, Nantong, Jiangsu, China

Current treatments for chronic pain, such as inflammatory pain, neuropathic pain, and cancer pain are insufficient and cause severe side effects. Mounting evidence suggests that neuroinflammation in the peripheral and central nervous system (PNS and CNS) plays a pivotal role in the genesis and maintenance of chronic pain. Characteristic features of neuroinflammation in chronic pain conditions include infiltration of immune cells into the PNS [e.g., the sciatic nerve and dorsal root ganglion (DRG)], activation of glial cells such as microglia and astrocytes in the CNS (spinal cord and brain), and production and secretion of pro-inflammatory cytokines and chemokines [TNF, interleukin (IL)-1ß, IL-6, CCL2, and CXCL1]. Recent studies suggest that bone marrow stem cells or bone marrow stromal cells (BMSCs) produce powerful analgesic effects in animal models of inflammatory pain, neuropathic pain, and cancer pain. We recently demonstrated that intrathecal injection of BMSCs resulted in a long-term relief of neuropathic pain for several weeks after peripheral nerve injury. Strikingly, this analgesic effect is mediated by the anti-inflammatory cytokine transforming growth factor beta secreted from BMSCs. Additionally, BMSCs exhibit potent modulation of neuroinflammation, by inhibiting monocyte infiltration, glial activation, and cytokine/chemokine production in the DRG and spinal cord. Thus, BMSCs control chronic pain by regulation of neuroinflammation in the PNS and CNS via paracrine signaling. In this review, we discuss the similar results from different laboratories of remarkable anti-nociceptive efficacy of BMSCs in animal and clinical studies. We also discuss the mechanisms by which BMSCs control neuroinflammation and chronic pain and how these cells specifically migrate to damaged tissues.

OPEN ACCESS

Edited by:

Valentin A. Pavlov, Northwell Health, United States

Reviewed by:

Isaac Chiu, Harvard Medical School, United States Rui Li, University of Pennsylvania, United States

*Correspondence:

Gang Chen chengang6626@ntu.edu.cn

Specialty section:

This article was submitted to Inflammation, a section of the journal Frontiers in Immunology

Received: 01 July 2017 Accepted: 07 August 2017 Published: 21 August 2017

Citation:

Huh Y, Ji R-R and Chen G (2017) Neuroinflammation, Bone Marrow Stem Cells, and Chronic Pain. Front. Immunol. 8:1014. doi: 10.3389/fimmu.2017.01014 Keywords: neuroinflammation, bone marrow stem cells, chronic pain, treatment, transforming growth factor beta

INTRODUCTION

Whereas acute pain can bring attention to the body of possible injuries and is normally a protective sensation, chronic pain does not convey any useful information and has no biological benefits. It only gives people a feeling of discomfort but does not play an active role in wound healing. Chronic pain can persist for months to years, even after the primary injury or inflammation has healed. Chronic pain is a major clinical problem that affects up to 30% of adults in the world (1, 2). Chronic pain costs the US economy more than \$600 billion per year in healthcare expenditures, disability payments, and lost productivity (from American Pain Society) (2). Medications, massage therapy, acupuncture, electrical stimulation, nerve blocks, and surgery are some traditional therapies for chronic pain.

These methods can be powerful and effective for some patients. However, there are no drugs or treatments currently available that treat chronic pain in a complete and definitive way. Growing evidence suggests that bidirectional signaling between the immune system and the nervous system contributes to the development and maintenance of chronic pain (3, 4). Neuroinflammation results from the activation of glial cells in the peripheral nervous system including Schwann cells and satellite glial cells, in the central nervous system including microglia, astrocytes, and oligodendrocytes, as well as the activation of immune cells including resident mast cells and macrophages and infiltrating neutrophils and T cells.

The production of glial and pro-inflammatory mediators (e.g., cytokines, chemokines, trophic factors, neurotransmitters, and lipid mediators) modulates pain sensitivity, with persistent glial and immune cell activation and interaction with neurons leading to the development of peripheral and central sensitization, and induction of chronic pain conditions. In the periphery, an inflammatory milieu of interleukin (IL)-1β, TNFα, bradykinin, SP, CGRP, NGF, and prostaglandins is released by resident and infiltrating immune cells as well as from sensory nerve terminals (5). In the spinal cord, bidirectional signaling between neurons and glia regulated by chemokines (CXCL1, CCL2, and CX3CL1), proteases [metalloproteinase (MMP)-9, cathepsin S, and caspase 6], and the WNT signaling pathway involve in neuroinflammation and chronic pain sensitization (3). Thus, neuroinflammation is associated with various painful insults and pathologies which include neuropathic pain from nerve and spinal cord injury, inflammatory pain caused by arthritis, cancer pain, and pain caused by drug therapy.

Targeting the specific processes and molecules involved in neuroinflammation provides new therapeutic opportunities for chronic pain. For instance, inhibiting microglial response with minocycline and p38 MAP kinase inhibitor has been proven to prevent the initiation of neuropathic pain in rodents (6-8). Targeting activated astrocyte signaling through connexin-43 and CXCL1 inhibition has also demonstrated the ability to reverse established chronic neuropathic pain following peripheral nerve injury (5, 9). Pro-resolution lipid mediators (PRLMs) including resolvins, protectins, and lipoxins are new targets for treating chronic pain as they possess potent anti-inflammatory and antinociceptive properties through action on neurons, immune cells, and glial cells, but importantly do not suppress immune function. By protecting the body from bacterial and viral infection, PRLMs are poised as one of the most effective treatments for preventing surgical or trauma-induced chronic pain (3, 10).

BMSCs PRODUCE PAIN RELIEF IN ANIMAL MODELS

Recent studies have revealed the therapeutic potential of bone marrow stromal cells/bone mesenchymal stem cells (BMSCs) for chronic pain (11–14). BMSCs are a heterogeneous population of stromal cells present in bone marrow that give rise to various tissues throughout the body (15). Due to their strong immunosuppressive properties, BMSCs can be used in both

autologous and heterologous transplantation without the need for immunesuppressive agents (16). BMSCs were originally considered by researchers as stem cells to reconstruct damaged and/ or diseased tissues (15). However, recent studies have shown that BMSCs can affect a variety of physiological and pathophysiological processes, including immune and inflammatory responses, by releasing cytokines, chemokines, and trophic factors (17). Here, we review the immunomodulatory effects of BMSCs and the possible mechanisms of action. We also consider the implications of these data for clinical studies of BMSCs in the management of chronic pain.

The ability of BMSCs to alter the inflammatory milieu has made BMSCs an attractive treatment possibility for various painful states such as inflammatory pain, neuropathic pain, and cancer pain. Fortunately, many studies have reported pain relief in animal pain models with BMSC treatment (**Table 1**).

Inflammatory Pain

Osteoarthritis (OA) is a form of inflammatory pain with a significant impact on quality of life. At present only a few therapies are effective for OA patients, with most of them designed to relieve pain, control inflammation, and improve function (18). BMSC-based therapeutic efforts to treat OA have been well documented in different animal models including murine (19), rabbit (20, 21), sheep (22, 23), and horse (24). Autologous or allogeneic autologous BMSCs were injected into the joints of tested animals. Transplanted BMSCs were shown to reduce the progression of OA by controlling the inflammation, reducing cartilage loss, and improving cartilage content (25-27). Initially, BMSCs were considered the ideal source of direct regeneration of the articular surface. Recently, an increasing number of studies have shown that the major benefits of BMSCs come from paracrine activity (12, 25, 26, 28). Injections of MSCs have led to documented joint tissue regeneration; however, some studies have found that native cells are what primarily comprise reconstituted tissues with few transplanted cells contributing to regenerated tissue (23). Other studies have shown that the cell signaling milieu changes following delivery of MSCs specifically with a subsequent increase in host type II collagen production (19). Together, these factors suggest that MSCs may be coordinating a state of repair rather than directly replacing damaged tissues. This falls in line with the anti-inflammatory and immunomodulatory roles of MSCs.

Intervertebral disk degeneration is directly related to chronic inflammatory back pain. Cytokines in the degenerative tissue cause pain directly by enhancing protease activity (29). At present, there is no medication or treatment that can treat chronic back pain in a complete way without the risk of major side effects. Non-invasive therapies offer limited efficacy in the treatment of pain, and although surgical removal of the disk can relieve pain immediately, degeneration of adjacent segments can occur with the subsequent return of pain. In order to avoid recurrent pain and invasive surgical procedures, BMSC-based therapy is now being studied as a promising approach for the repair of degenerative intervertebral disks (30–32). In a similar role to their use in treating OA, BMSCs can also modulate the inflammatory microenvironment from intervertebral disk injury, and reduce inflammatory pain *via* paracrine pathways (31, 33, 34).

Year	Reference	Disease (model) and species	Cell source	Number of cells	Delivery site	Effects on pain
2007	Musolino et al. (41)	SLNC, rat	Rat	2 × 10 ⁵	Intraganglionic	Prevention of mechanical and thermal allodynia
2007	Klass et al. (50)	CCI, rat	Rat	1 × 10 ⁷	Intravenous	Improvement of mechanical allodynia and thermal hyperalgesia
2008	Shibata et al. (45)	STZ-induced diabetes, rat	Rat	1 × 10 ⁶	Injection in the hind limb skeletal muscle	Improvement of hypoalgesia
2009	Abrams et al. (42)	Spinal cord injury, rat	Rat	3 × 10 ⁵	Injury site	Improvement of mechanical allodynia, no effect on thermal hyperalgesia
2010	Siniscalco et al. (44)	SNI, mouse	Human	5 × 10 ⁴	Lateral cerebral ventricle	Improvement of mechanical allodynia and thermal hyperalgesia
2011	Siniscalco et al. (51)	SNI, mouse	Human	2 × 10 ⁶	Intravenous	Improvement of mechanical allodynia and thermal hyperalgesia
2011	Orozco et al. (34)	Degenerative disk disease, human	Human	$10 \pm 5 \times 10^6$ per disk	Intradisc injection	Decrease in pain
2011	Guo et al. (11)	Chronic orofacial pain, rat	Rat	1.5 × 10³-6; 1.5~3.75 × 10⁵	Intravenous; injury site	Reversed mechanical hypersensitivity
2011	Naruse et al. (46)	STZ-induced diabetes, rat	Rat	1 × 10 ⁶	Injection in the hind limb skeletal muscle	Improves mechanical hyperalgesia, cold allodynia
2014	van Buul et al. (12)	Osteoarthritis, rat	Rat	1 × 10 ⁶ per joint	Intra-articular injection	Decrease in pain
2014	Zhang, et al. (47)	SNL, rat	Rat	1 × 10 ⁵	Intrathecal injection	Improvement of mechanical allodynia
2015	Chen et al. (14)	CCI, SNI, mouse	Mouse	1~2.5 × 10⁵	Intrathecal injection	Suppress neuropathic pain
2016	Pettine et al. (33)	Degenerative disk disease, human	Human	2–4 × 10 ⁸ nucleated cells per disk	Intradisc injection	Decrease in pain
2016	Yousefifard et al. (43)	Spinal cord injury, rat	Human	1 × 10 ⁶	Injury site	Improvement of mechanical and cold allodynia; mechanical and thermal hyperalgesia
2016	Guo et al (52)	TL, SNL, CCI-ION, rat, and mice	Rat, human	1.5 × 10 ⁶	Intravenous; injury site	Improvement of mechanical and thermal hyperalgesia; suppress aversive behavior
2017	Li et al. (48)	SNL, rat	Rat	2.5×10^{6}	Intrathecal injection	Improvement of mechanical allodynia and thermal hyperalgesia
2017	Fischer et al. (49)	TNI, rat	Rat	2.5 × 10⁵	Intrathecal injection	Improvement of mechanical hyperalgesia

TABLE 1 | Pain relief by BMSCs under different injury and injection conditions.

CCI, chronic constriction injury; SLNC, single ligature nerve constriction; SNI, spared nerve injury; SNL, spinal nerve ligation; STZ, streptozotocin; TL, tendon ligation; CCI-ION, chronic constriction injury of the infraorbital nerve; TNI, tibial nerve injury.

Inflammatory bowel disease (IBD) is marked by recurring and idiopathic intestinal inflammation, which can lead to significant morbidity and potential mortality. Symptoms include abdominal pain, cramps, bloody stool, and persistent diarrhea or constipation, all of which significantly impair a patient's quality of life (35). However, due to a lack of understandings of the origins of IBD, current treatment strategies fail to treat the root causes of IBD and mainly combat the symptoms of the disease. The treatments are further limited by a lack of efficacy as well as toxic and adverse side effect profiles (36). Recently, BMSCs have attracted increasing amounts of attention for the treatment of IBD (37-39). Intravenous injection of BMSCs in rats reduced the damage of the intestinal mucosal barrier, led to the down-regulation of zona occludens 1 expression, and reduced the intestinal damage mediated by a TNFα-mediated mechanism (40).

Neuropathic Pain

Neuropathic pain is a rather stubborn pain induced by nerve injury and can last for months to years, even after the primary tissue damage has healed. Current treatments for neuropathic pain are insufficient. However, in the context of neuropathic pain, transplantation of BMSCs has been shown to reduce the progress of neuropathic pain. In a variety of neuropathic pain models, BMSCs were injected directly into the lesion site [via intraganglionic (41), intraspinal (13, 42, 43), intrabrain (44), intramuscular (11, 45, 46), intrathecal injection (14, 47-49), or sytemic intravenous administration (11, 50-52)]. For example, intravenous injection of BMSCs reduced mechanical allodynia and thermal hyperalgesia in rodent chronic constriction injury (CCI) models of the sciatic (50) and infraorbital nerve (11, 52), as well as in spared nerve injury (SNI) models (51). Intramuscular injection of BMSCs reduced mechanical allodynia and cold pain in an STZ-induced diabetic model (45, 46) and also in an infraorbital nerve CCI model of orofacial pain (11). Intraspinal injection of BMSCs reduced mechanical allodynia and thermal hyperalgesia in spinal cord injury models of rats (42) and mice (13). Intraganglionic injections of BMSCs improved mechanical allodynia and thermal hyperalgesia in a rat single ligature nerve constriction model (41). Intrathecal injections of BMSCs improved mechanical allodynia and thermal hyperalgesia in a rat SNL model (47, 48).

In our recent paper (14), we demonstrated long-term analgesic relief of neuropathic pain in mice after a single intrathecal injection of BMSCs. Intrathecal administration of 250,000 BMSCs alleviated symptoms of early- and late-phase neuropathic

pain including allodynia and hyperalgesia, for several weeks in mice nerve injury models, including CCI and SNI. In addition, intrathecally administered BMSCs also alleviated CCI-induced ongoing pain. Furthermore, intrathecal BMSCs protected dorsal root ganglion (DRG) neurons from axonal injury and inhibited neuroinflammation in both DRGs and spinal cord tissues in CCI mice. Intrathecal BMSCs specifically target injured dorsal root ganglia via a CXCL12/CXCR4 interaction. Nerve injuryinduced CXCL12 up-regulation in the injured L4-L5 DRGs leads to the trafficking of CXCR4-expressing BMSCs specifically to the injured DRGs. Intrathecal BMSCs inhibit neuropathic pain *via* transforming growth factor beta (TGF-β)1 secretion, which can be detected in the CSF. The analgesic effect of BMSCs was also reversed by TGF-\beta1 antibody but not by IL-10 antibody neutralization. Additionally, intrathecal injection of exogenous TGF- β 1, at very low doses (1–10 ng) elicited potent analgesic effects in a neuropathic pain model. BMSCs can survive in DRGs for several months, without converting to other cell types, after which they disappeared from DRGs.

Cancer Pain

Cancer development is often associated with chronic inflammation (53). Although BMSCs have a potential anti-inflammatory effect, the exact role of BMSCs in tumor development remains controversial in the literature (54). Many studies have shown that BMSCs exhibit anti-tumor effects and inhibit tumor growth (55, 56), whereas other studies have suggested the role of protumor effects (57, 58). In general, early-stage cancers often do not cause pain unless there are metastases to bone (59). To date, there is little literature showing the use of BMSCs to treat pain caused by the tumor itself. However, BMSCs have been found to treat chronic visceral pain induced by radiotherapy (60). Radiotherapy is a common type of cancer treatment. However, clinical studies have shown that about 50% of patients who receive radiotherapy have chronic visceral pain or tenesmus. Because of a cross-sensitization between visceral organs, cross sensitivity may amplify incoming signals and cause exacerbation of pain. Intravenously administered BMSCs 4 weeks following radiation treatments induced a time-dependent reversion of the visceral allodynia with a decrease in the anatomical interactions between mast cells and PGP9.5+ nerve fibers. Additionally, MSC treatment has the ability to limit colonic ulceration induced by radiation, a benefit that is not conferred by ketotifen (60).

ROUTE OF BMSCs ADMINISTRATION

Intrathecal administration is safe and there are several FDAapproved drugs for intrathecal injection. Several clinical trials show that intrathecal injection of BMSCs does not cause adverse health issues up to 12 months after treatment. Given the protection of the spinal/brain blood barrier, intrathecal administration of BMSCs can evade host immune responses. Thus, the intrathecal route can target a common pain pathway, produce long-term survival of BMSCs, and in turn provide long-term pain relief. In contrast, systemic administration such as through intravenous injection requires large numbers of BMSCs as most of the injected BMSCs will gather in the pulmonary capillaries and survive for a few days following injection (61–63). Furthermore, local BMSC injections, such as joint injections or intramuscular injections, can only target a single pain site and with short-term survival of BMSCs. Intraspinal or intraganglionic injections are very invasive procedures and may cause additional trauma which can further compromise injured tissue.

Several studies have shown how short-lived paracrine mechanisms are prominent amidst the various therapeutic actions of MSCs. Toma et al. (64) conducted a study where human MSCs (hMSCs) tagged with β -galactosidase were injected into the left ventricles of immunodeficient mice. Four days following injection, most of the injected hMSCs were found in the lung, spleen, and liver. Additionally only 0.44% of the injected hMSCs survived, but when compared with surrounding cardiomyocytes, these cells were morphologically indistinguishable. The findings from this study were reflected by other groups which have reported that less than 1% of systemically administered MSC cells survive for more than 1 week and that the secreted factors and not so much the cells themselves are responsible for the benefits of MSC therapy (62, 65).

MECHANISMS AND MEDIATORS BY WHICH BMSCs REDUCE PAIN AND NEUROINFLAMMATION

The mechanisms of the analgesic effects conferred by BMSCs are mainly due to the paracrine factors secreted by the cells (**Figure 1**). BMSCs produce a large amount of biologically active molecules which regulate different functions through the interaction of different cell types (66). Herein, we will describe some of the major factors secreted by BMSCs that associated with analgesic actions.

Transforming Growth Factor Beta

Transforming growth factor beta is a widely expressed secreted protein in various tissues that controls many cellular functions, including growth, proliferation, differentiation, and apoptosis. BMSC production of TGF- β has been shown by several investigators and immune modulation of BMSCs has been demonstrated to be partially mediated by TGF- β (14, 48, 61, 67). TGF- β is not only a powerful immunosuppressive cytokine but also a powerful neuromodulator. Previous studies have shown that BMSC administration can improve neurological function of animals with ischemic brain injury, with specific silencing of TGF- β abrogating the effects of the administered MSCs (68).

How does TGF- β 1 reduce chronic pain? Accumulating evidence suggests that TGF- β 1 inhibits nerve injury-induced activation and proliferation of microglia and astrocytes, and TGF- β 1 also reduces the expression and secretion of proinflammatory cytokines (69–71). In our recent paper (14), we found that TGF- β 1 can rapidly (within 1 min) modulate synaptic transmission in the spinal cord and neuronal excitability in DRG *via* a non-genomic mechanism. However, the mechanisms mediating TGF- β 1 inhibition of neuropathic pain need to be further clarified. There is still controversy about the effects of TGF- β 1 on chronic pain (72, 73). The results of different animal pain models are not consistent. In addition, TGF- β 1 shows



different activities on different cell types and even a single cell type at different stages of development. Identifying the details of the TGF- β 1 analgesic signaling pathway will be important in developing our understanding of how TGF- β 1 expression leads to analgesia in chronic pain conditions.

Interleukin-10

Interleukin-10 is a powerful anti-inflammatory cytokine with multiple effects in immunoregulation and inflammation. The role of IL-10 in reducing chronic pain has been recognized and the secretion of IL-10 by BMSCs was investigated in several studies (48, 74, 75). Compared with high production of TGF- β , IL-10 release from BMSCs was very low (14). The role of IL-10 in BMSC-mediated analgesia remains controversial. Some authors have reported no significant changes in the level of IL-10 when using BMSCs and BMSC-conditioned media in different models *ex vivo* and *in vitro*. We found that IL-10 release from BMSCs did not contribute to BMSC-induced pain relief. The analgesic effect of BMSCs was neutralized by TGF- β 1 antibody, but not IL-10 antibody (14). However, a recent study showed that the analgesic effects of intrathecally injected BMSCs were reversed by both TGF- β 1 and IL-10 antibody neutralization (48).

Tumor Necrosis Factor-Stimulated Gene-6 (TSG-6)

Tumor necrosis factor-stimulated gene-6 is a glycoprotein that was shown to produce potent anti-inflammatory effects. The relationship between BMSCs and TSG-6 has been intensively investigated (76). Therapeutic effects of BMSCs in some animal models of disease, such as cerebral ischemia (77), diabetes type 1 (78), peritoneal adhesions (79, 80), and experimental autoimmune encephalomyelitis (EAE) (81), was observed to be dependent on TSG-6. Cell tracking studies demonstrated that intravenously administered BMSCs mostly were trapped in the lung. Microarray analysis of BMSCs found in the lung revealed that one of the highest up-regulated transcripts was TSG-6. The silencing TSG-6 in BMSCs prior to administration resulted in loss of their therapeutic properties, while exogenous TSG-6 administration actually replicated the therapeutic activity provided by BMSCs (79).

Hepatocyte Growth Factor 1 (HGF-1)

Hepatocyte growth factor 1 is a paracrine cellular growth, motility, and morphogenic factor, with a number of regenerative processes linked to its activation (82). Like other soluble factors that are implicated in regenerative processes, HGF-1 demonstrates immune modulatory activity. In vivo administration of HGF-1 has been shown to provide a protective effect from autoimmune disease, via activating regulatory T cells which produce the immunosuppressive cytokine IL-10 (83, 84). One of the key mediators responsible for the therapeutic activities of BMSCs in vivo is the production of HGF-1. When antibodies blocking HGF-1 are introduced, they cancel the protective effects of BMSCs and BMSC-conditioned media in the EAE model of multiple sclerosis (85). HGF-1 also appears to be necessary for the neuroprotective effects of MSC-conditioned media, demonstrated by experiments where apoptotic processes were not protected against in a glutamate-induced excitotoxicity model when HGF-1 function was neutralized (86). The HGF-1 generated from MSCs therefore shows a number of different effects, including angiogenesis, immune modulation, and protection from apoptosis.

Metalloproteinases

Recently, human umbilical cord plasma was found to be enriched with tissue inhibitor of metalloproteinases 2 (TIMP-2) in a study that showed how systemic treatments of umbilical cord plasma and TIMP-2 increased synaptic plasticity and hippocampaldependent cognition in aged mice (87). MMPs have been shown to play major roles in neuroinflammation and pain. MMP-9 produced by injured DRG neurons leads to the development of early-phase neuropathic pain through the activation of microglia, IL-1β cleavage, and microglial p38 activation. MMP-2 production leads to late-phase neuropathic pain caused by IL-1ß cleavage and astrocytic ERK activation. TIMP proteins suppress neuropathic pain, with TIMP-1 alleviating early-phase neuropathic pain and TIMP-2 attenuating established late-phase neuropathic pain (88). The presence of TIMP-2 in umbilical cord plasma suggests the possibility that similar adult mesenchymal stem cell populations such as BMSCs may produce TIMP proteins which can likewise inhibit MMP-mediated neuroinflammation and pain.

BMSCs IN CLINICAL PRACTICE FOR PAIN MANAGEMENT

Transplantation of BMSCs is considered safe and has been extensively tested in clinical trials, including cardiovascular, neurological, and immunological disease, with exciting results. The growing interest in MSC therapy stems from their safety in treatments as well as the pleiotropic functions of MSCs that enhance endogenous repair mechanisms and attenuate immunological dysfunction. Currently, there are over 200 registered clinical trials sites worldwide for the evaluation of MSC treatment [http:// clinicaltrials.gov/, summarized in Ref. (38)]. Investigators have also recognized the potential for BMSCs to treat painful diseases in patients (**Table 1**).

A pilot study (34) had 10 patients with degenerative disk disease and lower back pain receive autologous BMSCs. These patients reported a decrease in pain and disability at a level that was comparable with patients who received spinal fusion or total disk replacement surgery. Additionally, BMSC therapy offered the advantages of being a less invasive procedure and that helped to preserve the biomechanical functions of the lumbar spine. A study from Japan showed that degenerated intervertebral disks that received injections of autologous MSCs led to disk regeneration as well as reported alleviation of back and leg pain (89). In 2008, Centeno et al. discovered that the meniscus cartilage in a knee joint of an OA patient showed regeneration after intra-articular implantation of autologous MSCs (90). Subsequent safety reports for the use of MSCs in treating OA by Centeno's group showed that follow-up MRIs in 227 patients at various time points ranging from 3 months to 2 years following implantation of BMSCs revealed no new tumor formations at the re-implantation sites (91).

To provide salvage treatment for cancer patients who received overdoses of radiotherapy, intravenous administration of allogeneic BMSCs from relatives of patients was performed in three patients with refractory and fistulizing colitis resembling fistulizing Crohn's disease (37) and achieved a therapeutic effect. Systemic BMSC therapy of refractory irradiation-induced colitis is considered a safe and effective treatment for relieving symptoms, such as pain, inflammation, diarrhea, and hemorrhage. BMSCs also regulate immune response through an increase of T regulatory cells and a decrease of activated effector T cells (92). Encouraging results have been observed from clinical trials of Crohn's disease, systemic lupus erythematosus, and systemic sclerosis (37, 38, 93). These data indicate that BMSCs offer a promising therapy strategy for a variety of immune-related diseases.

PERSPECTIVE

To date, the possible mechanisms of the analgesic effects mediated by BMSCs and their associated paracrine factors are still not very clear. Different types of growth factors, anti-apoptotic factors, anti-inflammatory and pro-inflammatory factors, and chemoattractants cause these effects. As more studies focus on each specific cytokine released by BMSCs, it has been demonstrated that blocking at least one of them leads to a decrease in the therapeutic effect. BMSCs seem to produce a complex network of cytokines, which can be found in BMSC-CM. This is why the effect of BMSC-CM is often similar to the effect of BMSCs themselves. BMSCs and BMSC-CM have clearly demonstrated measurable therapeutic effects in different models of acute renal, lung, hepatic, ischemia–reperfusion, and burn injury. It is important to continue these studies for further implementation of this therapy in clinical practice.

Recently, the paracrine functions of BMSCs have been found to be mediated, at least in part, by extracellular vesicles (EVs) (94, 95). EVs are mainly secreted from the endosomal compartment and contain contents from their cells of origin, such as miRNA, mRNA, and proteins (96, 97). Recently, animal model-based studies have shown that EVs have important potential as a novel advancement over whole cell therapies (98, 99). It is also important and necessary to understand the contents of EVs, the mechanism of EV exocytosis, and the therapeutic effects of EVs.

Unexpectedly, there are gender-dependent differences in the secretion of different cytokines by BMSCs *in vivo*. Crisostomo et al. (100) found that in BMSCs from female mice stimulated

with LPS or hypoxia, the secretion level of VEGF was higher and the levels of TNF and IL-6 were significantly lower than in BMSCs from male mice. Additionally, in female mice, pro-inflammatory activity was lower while proliferative and regenerative activity was higher compared with male mice. Perhaps estrogen plays a role in these differences. It has been demonstrated that exogenous estrogen can increase the activity of MSCs and that MSCs express an estrogen receptor alpha, which may have played an important role in the proliferation and differentiation of MSCs (101). Further studies will be important to check for sex-dependent analgesic effects and signaling of BMSCs in chronic pain treatment.

CONCLUSION

An increasing number of articles are being published that describe the anti-inflammatory effects attributed to BMSCs and their paracrine factors. With the association of neuroinflammation and various painful insults and pathologies, these studies demonstrate the ability of BMSCs to treat chronic pain. Due to

REFERENCES

- Gereau RWT, Sluka KA, Maixner W, Savage SR, Price TJ, Murinson BB, et al. A pain research agenda for the 21st century. *J Pain* (2014) 15:1203–14. doi:10.1016/j.jpain.2014.09.004
- Pizzo PA, Clark NM. Alleviating suffering 101—pain relief in the United States. N Engl J Med (2012) 366:197–9. doi:10.1056/NEJMp1109084
- Ji RR, Xu ZZ, Gao YJ. Emerging targets in neuroinflammation-driven chronic pain. Nat Rev Drug Discov (2014) 13:533–48. doi:10.1038/nrd4334
- Pinho-Ribeiro FA, Verri WA Jr, Chiu IM. Nociceptor sensory neuronimmune interactions in pain and inflammation. *Trends Immunol* (2017) 38:5–19. doi:10.1016/j.it.2016.10.001
- Ellis A, Bennett DL. Neuroinflammation and the generation of neuropathic pain. Br J Anaesth (2013) 111:26–37. doi:10.1093/bja/aet128
- Jin SX, Zhuang ZY, Woolf CJ, Ji RR. p38 mitogen-activated protein kinase is activated after a spinal nerve ligation in spinal cord microglia and dorsal root ganglion neurons and contributes to the generation of neuropathic pain. *J Neurosci* (2003) 23:4017–22.
- Tsuda M, Mizokoshi A, Shigemoto-Mogami Y, Koizumi S, Inoue K. Activation of p38 mitogen-activated protein kinase in spinal hyperactive microglia contributes to pain hypersensitivity following peripheral nerve injury. *Glia* (2004) 45:89–95. doi:10.1002/glia.10308
- Berta T, Qadri YJ, Chen G, Ji RR. Microglial signaling in chronic pain with a special focus on caspase 6, p38 MAP kinase, and sex dependence. *J Dent Res* (2016) 95:1124–31. doi:10.1177/0022034516653604
- Chen G, Park CK, Xie RG, Berta T, Nedergaard M, Ji RR. Connexin-43 induces chemokine release from spinal cord astrocytes to maintain latephase neuropathic pain in mice. *Brain* (2014) 137:2193–209. doi:10.1093/ brain/awu140
- Xu ZZ, Liu XJ, Berta T, Park CK, Lu N, Serhan CN, et al. Neuroprotectin/ protectin D1 protects against neuropathic pain in mice after nerve trauma. *Ann Neurol* (2013) 74:490–5. doi:10.1002/ana.23928
- Guo W, Wang H, Zou S, Gu M, Watanabe M, Wei F, et al. Bone marrow stromal cells produce long-term pain relief in rat models of persistent pain. *Stem Cells* (2011) 29:1294–303. doi:10.1002/stem.667
- van Buul GM, Siebelt M, Leijs MJ, Bos PK, Waarsing JH, Kops N, et al. Mesenchymal stem cells reduce pain but not degenerative changes in a mono-iodoacetate rat model of osteoarthritis. J Orthop Res (2014) 32:1167– 74. doi:10.1002/jor.22650
- Watanabe S, Uchida K, Nakajima H, Matsuo H, Sugita D, Yoshida A, et al. Early transplantation of mesenchymal stem cells after spinal cord injury relieves pain hypersensitivity through suppression of pain-related signaling cascades and reduced inflammatory cell recruitment. *Stem Cells* (2015) 33:1902–14. doi:10.1002/stem.2006

their strong immunoregulatory properties and high expansion potential, BMSCs can be used for successful autologous and even heterologous transplantation. Therefore, injections of BMSCs may provide efficient, long-term, and safe therapy for patients with painful diseases.

AUTHOR CONTRIBUTIONS

All authors listed have made a substantial, direct, and intellectual contribution to the work and approved it for publication.

FUNDING

This study is supported in part by The National Key Research and Development Program of China (2016YFC1101603, 2017YFA0104700) and the National Natural Science Foundation of China, No. 31071251 to GC, NIH R01 grants DE17794, DE22743, NS87988 to R-RJ. YH is supported by a fellowship from Duke-NUS Medical School.

- Chen G, Park CK, Xie RG, Ji RR. Intrathecal bone marrow stromal cells inhibit neuropathic pain via TGF-beta secretion. J Clin Invest (2015) 125:3226–40. doi:10.1172/JCI80883
- Pittenger MF, Mackay AM, Beck SC, Jaiswal RK, Douglas R, Mosca JD, et al. Multilineage potential of adult human mesenchymal stem cells. *Science* (1999) 284:143–7. doi:10.1126/science.284.5411.143
- Giordano A, Galderisi U, Marino IR. From the laboratory bench to the patient's bedside: an update on clinical trials with mesenchymal stem cells. *J Cell Physiol* (2007) 211:27–35. doi:10.1002/jcp.20959
- Caplan AI, Correa D. The MSC: an injury drugstore. *Cell Stem Cell* (2011) 9:11–5. doi:10.1016/j.stem.2011.06.008
- Martel-Pelletier J, Barr AJ, Cicuttini FM, Conaghan PG, Cooper C, Goldring MB, et al. Osteoarthritis. *Nat Rev Dis Primers* (2016) 2:16072. doi:10.1038/nrdp.2016.72
- Horie M, Choi H, Lee RH, Reger RL, Ylostalo J, Muneta T, et al. Intra-articular injection of human mesenchymal stem cells (MSCs) promote rat meniscal regeneration by being activated to express Indian hedgehog that enhances expression of type II collagen. *Osteoarthritis Cartilage* (2012) 20:1197–207. doi:10.1016/j.joca.2012.06.002
- Grigolo B, Lisignoli G, Desando G, Cavallo C, Marconi E, Tschon M, et al. Osteoarthritis treated with mesenchymal stem cells on hyaluronan-based scaffold in rabbit. *Tissue Eng Part C Methods* (2009) 15:647–58. doi:10.1089/ ten.TEC.2008.0569
- Singh A, Goel SC, Gupta KK, Kumar M, Arun GR, Patil H, et al. The role of stem cells in osteoarthritis: an experimental study in rabbits. *Bone Joint Res* (2014) 3:32–7. doi:10.1302/2046-3758.32.2000187
- Alfaqeh H, Norhamdan MY, Chua KH, Chen HC, Aminuddin BS, Ruszymah BH. Cell based therapy for osteoarthritis in a sheep model: gross and histological assessment. *Med J Malaysia* (2008) 63(Suppl A):37–8.
- Murphy JM, Fink DJ, Hunziker EB, Barry FP. Stem cell therapy in a caprine model of osteoarthritis. *Arthritis Rheum* (2003) 48:3464–74. doi:10.1002/ art.11365
- Schnabel LV, Fortier LA, McIlwraith CW, Nobert KM. Therapeutic use of stem cells in horses: which type, how, and when? *Vet J* (2013) 197:570–7. doi:10.1016/j.tvjl.2013.04.018
- Wyles CC, Houdek MT, Behfar A, Sierra RJ. Mesenchymal stem cell therapy for osteoarthritis: current perspectives. *Stem Cells Cloning* (2015) 8:117–24. doi:10.2147/SCCAA.S68073
- 26. Freitag J, Bates D, Boyd R, Shah K, Barnard A, Huguenin L, et al. Mesenchymal stem cell therapy in the treatment of osteoarthritis: reparative pathways, safety and efficacy—a review. *BMC Musculoskelet Disord* (2016) 17:230. doi:10.1186/s12891-016-1085-9
- 27. Chiang ER, Ma HL, Wang JP, Liu CL, Chen TH, Hung SC. Allogeneic mesenchymal stem cells in combination with hyaluronic acid for the treatment of

osteoarthritis in rabbits. *PLoS One* (2016) 11:e0149835. doi:10.1371/journal. pone.0149835

- Pers YM, Ruiz M, Noel D, Jorgensen C. Mesenchymal stem cells for the management of inflammation in osteoarthritis: state of the art and perspectives. *Osteoarthritis Cartilage* (2015) 23:2027–35. doi:10.1016/j.joca.2015.07.004
- Risbud MV, Shapiro IM. Role of cytokines in intervertebral disc degeneration: pain and disc content. Nat Rev Rheumatol (2014) 10:44–56. doi:10.1038/ nrrheum.2013.160
- Leung VY, Aladin DM, Lv F, Tam V, Sun Y, Lau RY, et al. Mesenchymal stem cells reduce intervertebral disc fibrosis and facilitate repair. *Stem Cells* (2014) 32:2164–77. doi:10.1002/stem.1717
- Yang F, Leung VY, Luk KD, Chan D, Cheung KM. Mesenchymal stem cells arrest intervertebral disc degeneration through chondrocytic differentiation and stimulation of endogenous cells. *Mol Ther* (2009) 17:1959–66. doi:10.1038/mt.2009.146
- Sakai D, Andersson GB. Stem cell therapy for intervertebral disc regeneration: obstacles and solutions. *Nat Rev Rheumatol* (2015) 11:243–56. doi:10.1038/ nrrheum.2015.13
- Pettine K, Suzuki R, Sand T, Murphy M. Treatment of discogenic back pain with autologous bone marrow concentrate injection with minimum two year follow-up. *Int Orthop* (2016) 40:135–40. doi:10.1007/s00264-015-2886-4
- Orozco L, Soler R, Morera C, Alberca M, Sanchez A, Garcia-Sancho J. Intervertebral disc repair by autologous mesenchymal bone marrow cells: a pilot study. *Transplantation* (2011) 92:822–8. doi:10.1097/TP.0b013e3182298a15
- Srinath A, Young E, Szigethy E. Pain management in patients with inflammatory bowel disease: translational approaches from bench to bedside. *Inflamm Bowel Dis* (2014) 20:2433–49. doi:10.1097/MIB.00000000000170
- Norton C, Czuber-Dochan W, Artom M, Sweeney L, Hart A. Systematic review: interventions for abdominal pain management in inflammatory bowel disease. *Aliment Pharmacol Ther* (2017) 46:115–25. doi:10.1111/apt.14108
- Garcia-Olmo D, Garcia-Arranz M, Garcia LG, Cuellar ES, Blanco IF, Prianes LA, et al. Autologous stem cell transplantation for treatment of rectovaginal fistula in perianal Crohn's disease: a new cell-based therapy. *Int J Colorectal Dis* (2003) 18:451–4. doi:10.1007/s00384-003-0490-3
- Voswinkel J, Francois S, Simon JM, Benderitter M, Gorin NC, Mohty M, et al. Use of mesenchymal stem cells (MSC) in chronic inflammatory fistulizing and fibrotic diseases: a comprehensive review. *Clin Rev Allergy Immunol* (2013) 45:180–92. doi:10.1007/s12016-012-8347-6
- Lightner AL, Faubion WA. Mesenchymal stem cell injections for the treatment of perianal Crohn's disease: what we've accomplished and what we still need to do. J Crohns Colitis (2017) jjx046. doi:10.1093/ecco-jcc/jjx046
- Shen ZY, Zhang J, Song HL, Zheng WP. Bone-marrow mesenchymal stem cells reduce rat intestinal ischemia-reperfusion injury, ZO-1 downregulation and tight junction disruption via a TNF-alpha-regulated mechanism. World J Gastroenterol (2013) 19:3583–95. doi:10.3748/wjg.v19.i23.3583
- Musolino PL, Coronel MF, Hokfelt T, Villar MJ. Bone marrow stromal cells induce changes in pain behavior after sciatic nerve constriction. *Neurosci Lett* (2007) 418:97–101. doi:10.1016/j.neulet.2007.03.001
- Abrams MB, Dominguez C, Pernold K, Reger R, Wiesenfeld-Hallin Z, Olson L, et al. Multipotent mesenchymal stromal cells attenuate chronic inflammation and injury-induced sensitivity to mechanical stimuli in experimental spinal cord injury. *Restor Neurol Neurosci* (2009) 27:307–21. doi:10.3233/RNN-2009-0480
- 43. Yousefifard M, Nasirinezhad F, Shardi Manaheji H, Janzadeh A, Hosseini M, Keshavarz M. Human bone marrow-derived and umbilical cord-derived mesenchymal stem cells for alleviating neuropathic pain in a spinal cord injury model. *Stem Cell Res Ther* (2016) 7:36. doi:10.1186/s13287-016-0295-2
- 44. Siniscalco D, Giordano C, Galderisi U, Luongo L, Alessio N, Di Bernardo G, et al. Intra-brain microinjection of human mesenchymal stem cells decreases allodynia in neuropathic mice. *Cell Mol Life Sci* (2010) 67:655–69. doi:10.1007/s00018-009-0202-4
- 45. Shibata T, Naruse K, Kamiya H, Kozakae M, Kondo M, Yasuda Y, et al. Transplantation of bone marrow-derived mesenchymal stem cells improves diabetic polyneuropathy in rats. *Diabetes* (2008) 57:3099–107. doi:10.2337/ db08-0031
- 46. Naruse K, Sato J, Funakubo M, Hata M, Nakamura N, Kobayashi Y, et al. Transplantation of bone marrow-derived mononuclear cells improves mechanical hyperalgesia, cold allodynia and nerve function

in diabetic neuropathy. PLoS One (2011) 6:e27458. doi:10.1371/journal. pone.0027458

- Zhang EJ, Song CH, Ko YK, Lee WH. Intrathecal administration of mesenchymal stem cells reduces the reactive oxygen species and pain behavior in neuropathic rats. *Korean J Pain* (2014) 27:239–45. doi:10.3344/ kjp.2014.27.3.239
- Li J, Deng G, Wang H, Yang M, Yang R, Li X, et al. Interleukin-1beta pretreated bone marrow stromal cells alleviate neuropathic pain through CCL7mediated inhibition of microglial activation in the spinal cord. *Sci Rep* (2017) 7:42260. doi:10.1038/srep42260
- Fischer G, Wang F, Xiang H, Bai X, Yu H, Hogan QH. Inhibition of neuropathic hyperalgesia by intrathecal bone marrow stromal cells is associated with alteration of multiple soluble factors in cerebrospinal fluid. *Exp Brain Res* (2017) 235:2627–38. doi:10.1007/s00221-017-5000-x
- Klass M, Gavrikov V, Drury D, Stewart B, Hunter S, Denson DD, et al. Intravenous mononuclear marrow cells reverse neuropathic pain from experimental mononeuropathy. *Anesth Analg* (2007) 104:944–8. doi:10.1213/01. ane.0000258021.03211.d0
- 51. Siniscalco D, Giordano C, Galderisi U, Luongo L, de Novellis V, Rossi F, et al. Long-lasting effects of human mesenchymal stem cell systemic administration on pain-like behaviors, cellular, and biomolecular modifications in neuropathic mice. *Front Integr Neurosci* (2011) 5:79. doi:10.3389/fnint.2011.00079
- 52. Guo W, Chu YX, Imai S, Yang JL, Zou S, Mohammad Z, et al. Further observations on the behavioral and neural effects of bone marrow stromal cells in rodent pain models. *MolPain* (2016) 12:1–12. doi:10.1177/1744806916658043
- Spaeth E, Klopp A, Dembinski J, Andreeff M, Marini F. Inflammation and tumor microenvironments: defining the migratory itinerary of mesenchymal stem cells. *Gene Ther* (2008) 15:730–8. doi:10.1038/gt.2008.39
- Prakash MD, Miller S, Randall-Demllo S, Nurgali K. Mesenchymal stem cell treatment of inflammation-induced cancer. *Inflamm Bowel Dis* (2016) 22:2694–703. doi:10.1097/MIB.000000000000000
- Zhu Y, Sun Z, Han Q, Liao L, Wang J, Bian C, et al. Human mesenchymal stem cells inhibit cancer cell proliferation by secreting DKK-1. *Leukemia* (2009) 23:925–33. doi:10.1038/leu.2008.384
- Qiao L, Xu Z, Zhao T, Zhao Z, Shi M, Zhao RC, et al. Suppression of tumorigenesis by human mesenchymal stem cells in a hepatoma model. *Cell Res* (2008) 18:500–7. doi:10.1038/cr.2008.40
- Karnoub AE, Dash AB, Vo AP, Sullivan A, Brooks MW, Bell GW, et al. Mesenchymal stem cells within tumour stroma promote breast cancer metastasis. *Nature* (2007) 449:557–63. doi:10.1038/nature06188
- Mele V, Muraro MG, Calabrese D, Pfaff D, Amatruda N, Amicarella F, et al. Mesenchymal stromal cells induce epithelial-to-mesenchymal transition in human colorectal cancer cells through the expression of surface-bound TGF-beta. *Int J Cancer* (2014) 134:2583–94. doi:10.1002/ijc.28598
- Chen G, Kim YH, Li H, Luo H, Liu DL, Zhang ZJ, et al. PD-L1 inhibits acute and chronic pain by suppressing nociceptive neuron activity via PD-1. *Nat Neurosci* (2017) 20(7):917–26. doi:10.1038/nn.4571
- Durand C, Pezet S, Eutamene H, Demarquay C, Mathieu N, Moussa L, et al. Persistent visceral allodynia in rats exposed to colorectal irradiation is reversed by mesenchymal stromal cell treatment. *Pain* (2015) 156:1465–76. doi:10.1097/j.pain.000000000000190
- Nemeth K, Keane-Myers A, Brown JM, Metcalfe DD, Gorham JD, Bundoc VG, et al. Bone marrow stromal cells use TGF-beta to suppress allergic responses in a mouse model of ragweed-induced asthma. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A* (2010) 107:5652–7. doi:10.1073/pnas.0910720107
- Lee RH, Pulin AA, Seo MJ, Kota DJ, Ylostalo J, Larson BL, et al. Intravenous hMSCs improve myocardial infarction in mice because cells embolized in lung are activated to secrete the anti-inflammatory protein TSG-6. *Cell Stem Cell* (2009) 5:54–63. doi:10.1016/j.stem.2009.05.003
- 63. Karp JM, Leng Teo GS. Mesenchymal stem cell homing: the devil is in the details. *Cell Stem Cell* (2009) 4:206–16. doi:10.1016/j.stem.2009.02.001
- 64. Toma C, Pittenger MF, Cahill KS, Byrne BJ, Kessler PD. Human mesenchymal stem cells differentiate to a cardiomyocyte phenotype in the adult murine heart. *Circulation* (2002) 105:93–8. doi:10.1161/hc0102.101442
- Ringden O, Uzunel M, Rasmusson I, Remberger M, Sundberg B, Lonnies H, et al. Mesenchymal stem cells for treatment of therapy-resistant graftversus-host disease. *Transplantation* (2006) 81:1390–7. doi:10.1097/01. tp.0000214462.63943.14

- 66. De Miguel MP, Fuentes-Julian S, Blazquez-Martinez A, Pascual CY, Aller MA, Arias J, et al. Immunosuppressive properties of mesenchymal stem cells: advances and applications. *Curr Mol Med* (2012) 12:574–91. doi:10.2174/156652412800619950
- Zhao ZG, Li WM, Chen ZC, You Y, Zou P. Immunosuppressive properties of mesenchymal stem cells derived from bone marrow of patients with chronic myeloid leukemia. *Immunol Invest* (2008) 37:726–39. doi:10.1080/08820130802349940
- Yoo SW, Chang DY, Lee HS, Kim GH, Park JS, Ryu BY, et al. Immune following suppression mesenchymal stem cell transplantation in the ischemic brain is mediated by TGF-beta. *Neurobiol Dis* (2013) 58:249–57. doi:10.1016/j. nbd.2013.06.001
- Echeverry S, Shi XQ, Haw A, Liu H, Zhang ZW, Zhang J. Transforming growth factor-beta1 impairs neuropathic pain through pleiotropic effects. *Mol Pain* (2009) 5:16. doi:10.1186/1744-8069-5-16
- Chen NF, Huang SY, Chen WF, Chen CH, Lu CH, Chen CL, et al. TGF-beta1 attenuates spinal neuroinflammation and the excitatory amino acid system in rats with neuropathic pain. *J Pain* (2013) 14:1671–85. doi:10.1016/j. jpain.2013.08.010
- Lantero A, Tramullas M, Diaz A, Hurle MA. Transforming growth factor-beta in normal nociceptive processing and pathological pain models. *Mol Neurobiol* (2012) 45:76–86. doi:10.1007/s12035-011-8221-1
- 72. Xu Q, Zhang XM, Duan KZ, Gu XY, Han M, Liu BL, et al. Peripheral TGF-beta1 signaling is a critical event in bone cancer-induced hyperalgesia in rodents. *J Neurosci* (2013) 33:19099–111. doi:10.1523/JNEUROSCI.4852-12.2013
- Utreras E, Keller J, Terse A, Prochazkova M, Iadarola MJ, Kulkarni AB. Transforming growth factor-beta1 regulates Cdk5 activity in primary sensory neurons. J Biol Chem (2012) 287:16917–29. doi:10.1074/jbc.A111.329979
- Zdzisinska B, Walter-Croneck A, Dmoszynska A, Kandefer-Szerszen M. Matrix metalloproteinase and cytokine production by bone marrow adherent cells from multiple myeloma patients. *Arch Immunol Ther Exp (Warsz)* (2006) 54:289–96. doi:10.1007/s00005-006-0033-z
- Qu X, Liu X, Cheng K, Yang R, Zhao RC. Mesenchymal stem cells inhibit Th17 cell differentiation by IL-10 secretion. *Exp Hematol* (2012) 40:761–70. doi:10.1016/j.exphem.2012.05.006
- Sala E, Genua M, Petti L, Anselmo A, Arena V, Cibella J, et al. Mesenchymal stem cells reduce colitis in mice via release of TSG6, independently of their localization to the intestine. *Gastroenterology* (2015) 149:163–76.e20. doi:10.1053/j.gastro.2015.03.013
- Lin QM, Zhao S, Zhou LL, Fang XS, Fu Y, Huang ZT. Mesenchymal stem cells transplantation suppresses inflammatory responses in global cerebral ischemia: contribution of TNF-alpha-induced protein 6. *Acta Pharmacol Sin* (2013) 34:784–92. doi:10.1038/aps.2012.199
- Kota DJ, Wiggins LL, Yoon N, Lee RH. TSG-6 produced by hMSCs delays the onset of autoimmune diabetes by suppressing Th1 development and enhancing tolerogenicity. *Diabetes* (2013) 62:2048–58. doi:10.2337/db12-0931
- 79. Wang N, Shao Y, Mei Y, Zhang L, Li Q, Li D, et al. Novel mechanism for mesenchymal stem cells in attenuating peritoneal adhesion: accumulating in the lung and secreting tumor necrosis factor alpha-stimulating gene-6. *Stem Cell Res Ther* (2012) 3:51. doi:10.1186/scrt142
- Wang N, Li Q, Zhang L, Lin H, Hu J, Li D, et al. Mesenchymal stem cells attenuate peritoneal injury through secretion of TSG-6. *PLoS One* (2012) 7:e43768. doi:10.1371/journal.pone.0043768
- Fisher-Shoval Y, Barhum Y, Sadan O, Yust-Katz S, Ben-Zur T, Lev N, et al. Transplantation of placenta-derived mesenchymal stem cells in the EAE mouse model of MS. J Mol Neurosci (2012) 48:176–84. doi:10.1007/s12031-012-9805-6
- Lefebvre J, Ancot F, Leroy C, Muharram G, Lemiere A, Tulasne D. Met degradation: more than one stone to shoot a receptor down. *FASEB J* (2012) 26:1387–99. doi:10.1096/fj.11-197723
- Okunishi K, Dohi M, Fujio K, Nakagome K, Tabata Y, Okasora T, et al. Hepatocyte growth factor significantly suppresses collagen-induced arthritis in mice. J Immunol (2007) 179:5504–13. doi:10.4049/jimmunol.179.8.5504
- Benkhoucha M, Santiago-Raber ML, Schneiter G, Chofflon M, Funakoshi H, Nakamura T, et al. Hepatocyte growth factor inhibits CNS autoimmunity by inducing tolerogenic dendritic cells and CD25+Foxp3+ regulatory T cells. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A* (2010) 107:6424–9. doi:10.1073/pnas.0912437107
- Bai L, Lennon DP, Caplan AI, DeChant A, Hecker J, Kranso J, et al. Hepatocyte growth factor mediates mesenchymal stem cell-induced recovery in multiple sclerosis models. *Nat Neurosci* (2012) 15:862–70. doi:10.1038/nn.3109

- Lu S, Lu C, Han Q, Li J, Du Z, Liao L, et al. Adipose-derived mesenchymal stem cells protect PC12 cells from glutamate excitotoxicity-induced apoptosis by upregulation of XIAP through PI3-K/Akt activation. *Toxicology* (2011) 279:189–95. doi:10.1016/j.tox.2010.10.011
- Castellano JM, Mosher KI, Abbey RJ, McBride AA, James ML, Berdnik D, et al. Human umbilical cord plasma proteins revitalize hippocampal function in aged mice. *Nature* (2017) 544:488–92. doi:10.1038/nature22067
- Kawasaki Y, Xu ZZ, Wang X, Park JY, Zhuang ZY, Tan PH, et al. Distinct roles of matrix metalloproteases in the early- and late-phase development of neuropathic pain. *Nat Med* (2008) 14:331–6. doi:10.1038/nm1723
- Yoshikawa T, Ueda Y, Miyazaki K, Koizumi M, Takakura Y. Disc regeneration therapy using marrow mesenchymal cell transplantation: a report of two case studies. *Spine (Phila Pa 1976)* (2010) 35:E475–80. doi:10.1097/ BRS.0b013e3181cd2cf4
- Centeno CJ, Busse D, Kisiday J, Keohan C, Freeman M, Karli D. Increased knee cartilage volume in degenerative joint disease using percutaneously implanted, autologous mesenchymal stem cells. *Pain Physician* (2008) 11:343–53.
- Centeno CJ, Schultz JR, Cheever M, Freeman M, Faulkner S, Robinson B, et al. Safety and complications reporting update on the re-implantation of culture-expanded mesenchymal stem cells using autologous platelet lysate technique. *Curr Stem Cell Res Ther* (2011) 6:368–78. doi:10.2174/ 157488811797904371
- Ciccocioppo R, Bernardo ME, Sgarella A, Maccario R, Avanzini MA, Ubezio C, et al. Autologous bone marrow-derived mesenchymal stromal cells in the treatment of fistulising Crohn's disease. *Gut* (2011) 60:788–98. doi:10.1136/ gut.2010.214841
- Zhang XM, Zhang YJ, Wang W, Wei YQ, Deng H. Stem cell treatment in Crohn's disease. *Hum Gene Ther* (2017) 28:85–98. doi:10.1089/hum.2016.116
- 94. Tan SS, Yin Y, Lee T, Lai RC, Yeo RW, Zhang B, et al. Therapeutic MSC exosomes are derived from lipid raft microdomains in the plasma membrane. *J Extracell Vesicles* (2013) 2:22614. doi:10.3402/jev.v2i0.22614
- Lai RC, Yeo RW, Tan KH, Lim SK. Exosomes for drug delivery—a novel application for the mesenchymal stem cell. *Biotechnol Adv* (2013) 31:543–51. doi:10.1016/j.biotechadv.2012.08.008
- Rani S, Ryan AE, Griffin MD, Ritter T. Mesenchymal stem cell-derived extracellular vesicles: toward cell-free therapeutic applications. *Mol Ther* (2015) 23:812–23. doi:10.1038/mt.2015.44
- Ono M, Kosaka N, Tominaga N, Yoshioka Y, Takeshita F, Takahashi RU, et al. Exosomes from bone marrow mesenchymal stem cells contain a microRNA that promotes dormancy in metastatic breast cancer cells. *Sci Signal* (2014) 7:ra63. doi:10.1126/scisignal.2005231
- Bruno S, Collino F, Deregibus MC, Grange C, Tetta C, Camussi G. Microvesicles derived from human bone marrow mesenchymal stem cells inhibit tumor growth. *Stem Cells Dev* (2013) 22:758–71. doi:10.1089/scd.2012.0304
- 99. Arslan F, Lai RC, Smeets MB, Akeroyd L, Choo A, Aguor EN, et al. Mesenchymal stem cell-derived exosomes increase ATP levels, decrease oxidative stress and activate PI3K/Akt pathway to enhance myocardial viability and prevent adverse remodeling after myocardial ischemia/reperfusion injury. *Stem Cell Res* (2013) 10:301–12. doi:10.1016/j.scr.2013.01.002
- 100. Crisostomo PR, Wang M, Herring CM, Markel TA, Meldrum KK, Lillemoe KD, et al. Gender differences in injury induced mesenchymal stem cell apoptosis and VEGF, TNF, IL-6 expression: role of the 55 kDa TNF receptor (TNFR1). *J Mol Cell Cardiol* (2007) 42:142–9. doi:10.1016/j. yjmcc.2006.09.016
- Ray R, Novotny NM, Crisostomo PR, Lahm T, Abarbanell A, Meldrum DR. Sex steroids and stem cell function. *Mol Med* (2008) 14:493–501. doi:10.2119/ 2008-00004.Ray

Conflict of Interest Statement: The authors declare that the research was conducted in the absence of any commercial or financial relationships that could be construed as a potential conflict of interest.

Copyright © 2017 Huh, Ji and Chen. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (CC BY). The use, distribution or reproduction in other forums is permitted, provided the original author(s) or licensor are credited and that the original publication in this journal is cited, in accordance with accepted academic practice. No use, distribution or reproduction is permitted which does not comply with these terms.





CCL5–Glutamate Cross-Talk in Astrocyte-Neuron Communication in Multiple Sclerosis

Anna Pittaluga^{1,2*}

¹ Department of Pharmacy, DIFAR, Pharmacology and Toxicology Section, University of Genoa, Genoa, Italy, ²Center of Excellence for Biomedical Research, University of Genoa, Genoa, Italy

The immune system (IS) and the central nervous system (CNS) are functionally coupled, and a large number of endogenous molecules (i.e., the chemokines for the IS and the classic neurotransmitters for the CNS) are shared in common between the two systems. These interactions are key elements for the elucidation of the pathogenesis of central inflammatory diseases. In recent years, evidence has been provided supporting the role of chemokines as modulators of central neurotransmission. It is the case of the chemokines CCL2 and CXCL12 that control pre- and/or post-synaptically the chemical transmission. This article aims to review the functional cross-talk linking another endogenous pro-inflammatory factor released by glial cells, i.e., the chemokine Regulated upon Activation Normal T-cell Expressed and Secreted (CCL5) and the principal neurotransmitter in CNS (i.e., glutamate) in physiological and pathological conditions. In particular, the review discusses preclinical data concerning the role of CCL5 as a modulator of central glutamatergic transmission in healthy and demyelinating disorders. The CCL5-mediated control of glutamate release at chemical synapses could be relevant either to the onset of psychiatric symptoms that often accompany the development of multiple sclerosis (MS), but also it might indirectly give a rationale for the progression of inflammation and demyelination. The impact of disease-modifying therapies for the cure of MS on the endogenous availability of CCL5 in CNS will be also summarized. We apologize in advance for omission in our coverage of the existing literature.

Keywords: CCL5, glutamate, nerve endings, multiple sclerosis, experimental autoimmune encephalomyelitis mice, release

INTRODUCTION

The immune system and the central nervous system (CNS) cross-talk, and this interaction are pivotal to the onset and the progression of central neurodegenerative diseases (i.e., Alzheimer's disease and amyotrophic lateral sclerosis), as well as in classic autoimmune-inflammatory disorders [i.e., multiple sclerosis (MS)]. Although inflammation probably does not represent an initiating factor, new evidence suggests that pro-inflammatory molecules contribute to the derangement of chemical synapses favoring disease progression (1). In fact, a number of endogenous molecules (i.e., cytokines and chemokines) released by the immunocompetent cells as well as by activated astrocytes control chemical transmission at active synapses, affecting the main functions of these cells including

OPEN ACCESS

Edited by:

Valentin A. Pavlov, Northwell Health, United States

Reviewed by:

Rui Li, University of Pennsylvania, United States Stephen H. Benedict, University of Kansas, United States Simone Anna Mader, Feinstein Institute for Medical Research, United States

> *Correspondence: Anna Pittaluga pittalug@difar.unige.it

Specialty section:

This article was submitted to Inflammation, a section of the journal Frontiers in Immunology

Received: 05 June 2017 Accepted: 18 August 2017 Published: 04 September 2017

Citation:

Pittaluga A (2017) CCL5–Glutamate Cross-Talk in Astrocyte-Neuron Communication in Multiple Sclerosis. Front. Immunol. 8:1079. doi: 10.3389/fimmu.2017.01079 transmitter release and second messenger production. These endogenous molecules are main transducers of the pathological "glial to neuron" cross-talk (1–5).

Chemokines: General Considerations

In mammals, the chemokine (chemotactic cytokines) universe comprised of approximately 50 endogenous small (8-14 kDa) peptides released by immune cells and 20 receptors (4, 5). Chemokines have a tertiary structure highly conserved and are subdivided into four groups (namely the CC, the CXC, the CX₃C, and the C subfamilies) based on the relative positions of two conserved cysteine residues near the N-terminus (6). Chemokines act at chemokine receptors that are seven transmembrane domain Pertussis toxin (PTx)-sensitive, G-proteincoupled receptors (GPCRs), which depending on the G protein involved, trigger enzymatic cascade of events controlling several intraterminal pathways, mostly controlling Ca2+ ions mobilization, intraterminal phosphorylative pathways, and small Rho GTPases signaling (7). First identified for their ability to mediate leukocyte chemo-attraction in inflammatory and autoimmune diseases (8), chemokines and their receptors are now recognized as a promiscuous and redundant system of signaling interactions and mutual binding relevant to inflammation, immunity and neuropathology. Most of the chemokine receptors bind more than one ligand, and several chemokines activate more than one receptor, accounting for the numerical mismatch among chemokines and relative receptors. In particular, CCR1, CCR3, and CCR5 are promiscuous receptors for different chemokines including CCL3 (macrophage inflammatory protein 1-alpha), CCL5 [Regulated upon Activation Normal T-cell Expressed and Secreted (RANTES)], and CCL7 (monocyte chemotactic protein-3). All these aspects have been largely documented in previous articles (3, 4, 9–19) and will not be further detailed.

CCL5

CCL5 plays a main role in inflammatory diseases and in cancer, because of its ability to control the movements of memory T lymphocytes, monocytes macrophages, and eosinophils (4–7). Evidence has been provided also showing a role of this chemokine in CNS diseases secondary to viral infections, such as the acquired immuno deficiency syndrome-related dementia, or involving neuro-inflammatory processes, such as MS, Alzheimer dementia, and Parkinson's disease (6, 12, 13, 20–23).

CCL5 is a 68-amino-acid protein that binds both pertussis toxin (PTx)-sensitive GPCRs (6, 8, 12) and Ptx-insensitive GPCRs (24) in the CNS. As to the central role of CCL5, the chemokine controls positively the mobilization of cytosolic Ca²⁺ and second messenger production in cultured neurons (25–28), astrocytes (29), and microglia (30), but it also activate GPCRs negatively coupled to adenylyl cyclase (AC)-mediated signaling, leading to the reduction of the endogenous level of cytosolic cyclic adenosine monophosphate (cAMP) (**Figure 1**) (25, 29).

CCL5 PRODUCTION IN CNS

The endogenous level of CCL5 is very low, almost undetectable, in cerebral spinal fluid (CSF) of healthy individuals, but it increases



FIGURE 1 | The cartoon summarizes the intraterminal pathways involved in the facilitation and in the inhibition of glutamate exocytosis in mammals glutamatergic nerve endings. CCR1/CCR5 heterodimers couple to G proteins leading to phospholipase C (PLC) translocation, hydrolysis of membrane phosphoinositides, and production of inosithol triphosphate (IP₃) and diacyl glycerol (DAG), which in turn mobilize Ca²⁺ ions and activate phosphorylative processes that favor vesicle exocytosis. The involvement of CCR3 in the heteromeric assembly of CCRs favors the coupling to inhibitory G proteins reducing adenylyl cyclase (AC) activity and low cyclic adenosine monophosphate (cAMP) production. These events account for reduced vesicular exocytosis.

dramatically when human immunodeficiency virus 1 (HIV-1) infection occurs (31–35), at the onset and during the progression of MS (9, 36–40). Increased central and peripheral CCL5 levels are also detected in mice suffering from the experimental autoimmune encephalomyelitis (EAE), an animal model reproducing most of the spinal cord pathological features of MS in humans [(41) and references therein]. Two are the mechanisms determining the dramatic increase of CCL5 bioavailability in CNS. First, the permeabilization of the blood–brain barrier that occurs in inflammation favors the entry of CCL5 from the periphery into the brain. Second, the concomitant massive local production of CCL5 from astrocytes and, to a lesser extent, from microglial cells triggered by pro-inflammatory citokines.

Microglia cells coordinate brain innate immunity, rapidly expand their population, and then migrate chemotactically to sustain inflammation and cells death. Microglia exist in the "resting" and the "activated" forms. In the resting state, that is an active surveying state, microglia cells in close proximity to neurons and astrocytes participate to the central network by releasing regulatory agents and by controlling homeostasis. In the "active" state, microglia releases pro-inflammatory effectors including TNF-alpha and IL-1beta, which diffuse to neighboring astrocytes, influencing their functions (42). These factors are the principal inducers of chemokine overproductions from astrocytes. Microglia filopodia make dynamic contact with astrocytes and neurons and have a pivotal role in controlling synaptic plasticity (43-45). The intimate contact of microglia with chemical synapses also makes the neuronal control of microglial functions possible. Actually, microglia cells are endowed with receptors for transmitters (46) the activation of which controls their activation

state. Excitatory transmission favors the shift from the "resting" to the "activated" state of microglial cells, while inhibitory transmission reduces activation of microglial cells to the "resting" condition (47).

Astrocytes are innate immune sentinels that ensheath cerebral blood vessels controlling the entry of peripheral cells into the CNS parenchyma during infection. Astrocytoma cells as well as cultured astrocytes produce CCL5 upon incubation with the microglial effectors TNF-alpha or IL-1 beta, through an inflammatory-like response mediated by the p55 receptor-dependent signaling (42, 48). IFN-gamma from microglial cells, inactive on its own (42), seriously amplifies the effect of either TNF-alpha or IL-1 beta, worsening the pro-inflammatory signaling.

The expression and the release of CCL5 from astrocytes is tightly controlled by several receptor subtypes, including opioid receptors (49, 50), group III metabotropic glutamate receptors (2), alpha/beta noradrenergic receptors (51–53), and sphingo-sine-1-phosphate receptor (S1PR) subtype 1 (54), as well as by endogenous neurotoxin such as quinolinic acid acting at NMDA receptors (55). These receptors represent targets of therapeutics for inflammatory autoimmune disease typified by overexpression of CCL5.

Differently, data supporting the active production and release of the endogenous chemokine from neurons are lacking, suggesting that these cells do not release the chemokine.

EXPRESSION OF THE CHEMOKINE RECEPTORS TARGETED BY CCL5 IN GLIAL CELLS

Once released in the synaptic cleft, CCL5 regulates the function of glial cells (microglia and astrocytes) themselves through autocrine processes.

The autocrine control of microglia functions is permitted by the existence of CCR5 receptors, and, to a less extent, of CCR1 and CCR3 receptors in these cells, which also permit the chemotactic movements of microglial cells during inflammation (56). CCR5s are also the receptors functional to HIV-1-induced pathogenetic mechanisms (57-59). As to the astrocytes, the existence of CCR1, CCR3, and CCR5 proteins in these cells has been a matter of discussion, and, despite some initial discrepancies (60), it was definitively demonstrated that adult astrocytes possess CCR1, CCR3, and CCR5 (61-63). CCR1, CCR3, and CCR5 proteins are expressed in cultured fetal astrocytes and in adult astrocytes from mammalian brains [(29), but see for a concise review Ref. (60)], as well as in astrocytic processes [gliosomes (64, 65)] isolated from the cortex and the spinal cord of adult mice (Table 1) (66). In particular, in physiological conditions, the expression of CCR5 in astrocytes is low but rapidly increases to abnormal pathological levels upon stimulation with TNF-alpha and by IL-1beta released by neighboring microglial cells, which causes persistent adaptation leading to a significant increase in the expression of most of the CCR proteins (55). This cascade of events occurs during inflammation, so that the overexpression of the receptors targeted by CCL5 is an event intimately linked to pathological conditions.

CCL5 AND GLUTAMATE RELEASE FROM ASTROCYTES

In cultured astrocytes from both fetal simian and human brains, a significant increase in internal Ca2+ ions mobilization was observed upon exposure to CCL5 (29). Since intraterminal Ca²⁺ ions' mobilization is a prerequisite to transmitter exocytosis also in these cells [(77) and references therein] the CCL5-mediated control of cytosolic Ca2+ bioavailability might suggest that the chemokine could favor/modulate glutamate exocytosis from astrocytes. Despite the expectation, however, the spontaneous and the depolarization-evoked release of [3H]D-aspartate ([³H]D-Asp) from gliosomal particles isolated from human brain tissue was not modified by CCL5 (29), compatible with the idea that activation of these receptors cannot modify the glutamate outflow of the excitatory aminoacid. Similarly, exposure of human and mouse glial particles [we refer to as gliosomes (64)] to CCL5 in the absence or in the presence of a concomitant depolarizing stimulus (i.e., 20 mM KCl-enriched solution, KCl substituting for an equimolar amount of NaCl) did not significantly modify the outflow of glutamate. This is compatible with the idea that the amount of Ca²⁺ ions mobilized in gliosomal cytosol by CCL5 acting at its own receptors was insufficient to prime vesicle docking and fusion with astrocyte membranes (66, 71). So far, data concerning the impact of CCL5 on glutamate uptake in microglia and astrocytes are not available and further investigations are needed to address these aspects.

CCL5 IN NEURONS

Expression of Chemokine Receptors Targeted by CCL5 in Neurons

Once released in the biophase, CCL5 also reaches neurons through a mechanism of volume diffusion, to modulate neuronal functions via paracrine mechanisms, mediated by CCRs express in neurons. This regulation eventually occurs when the external concentration of the chemokine is high and assures a sufficient diffusion of the agent in the synaptic space.

The first report of the existence of chemokine receptors in neurons dates to 1997 [(67), Table 1]. In this article, by combining immune-histochemical staining with receptor binding studies, the authors demonstrated that cultured human neuronal cells express CXCR2, CXCR4, CCR1, and CCR5 receptors. The authors suggested that these entities represent the binding site for the viral envelope protein gp120 of the HIV-1 virus on neuronal plasmamembranes, allowing a CD4-independent interaction between the virus and the neurons. Soon after, in 1998, Meucci et al. (25) demonstrated that cultured hippocampal neurons are endowed with several chemokine receptors, including CCR1 and CCR5 subtypes. In line with these observations, in1999, Klein et al. (29) provided clear evidence that a subpopulation of neurons in the cortex of human and macaque brains are endowed with CCR3, CCR5, and CXCR4 receptors. The existence of CCR1, CCR3, and CCR5 receptor proteins in neurons was then confirmed by other groups (20, 78-81), despite some discrepancies concerning their exact location (in the soma, on axonal processes and/or in

CCR1 Neurons Cultured neurons Human + () Fota brain Macacque () () Correbellum Rat + () Neontal and adult carebellum Rat + () Neontal and adult carebellum Rat + () Cortical new endings Human - () Cortical and spinal cord new endings Mouse + () Neontal brain Mouse + () Neontal and adult cerebellum Rat + () Neurons Carebellar neurons Rat + () Cortical neurons Fetal human + () () C		Cell types	CNS region	Species	mRNA	Protein	Reference
Feta brain Macacope Orebellum Rat + Orebellum Cortical nerve endings Human Cortical and solut corebellum Rat + + Orebellum Cortical and solut corebellum Rat + + Orebellum Cortical nerve endings Human + + + Orebellum Cortical nerve endings Human + + + Orebellum Cortical nerve endings Mouse + + + Orebellum Cortical nerve endings Mouse + Cortical nerve endings Mouse + Orebellum	CCR1	Neurons	Cultured neurons	Human	+		(67)
Cerebellim Fat + () Hippocampus Rat + () Neonatal and adult cerebellum Rat + () Cortical neve endings Mouse + () Astrocytes Neonatal brain Mouse + () Neonatal brain Mouse + () () Neonatal brain Human + + () Neonatal and adult cerebellum Rat + + () Neonatal and adult cerebellum Rat + + () CCR3 Neurons Cerebeller neurons Fat + () Cortical neurons Fat + () () () () Cortical neurons Fatal human + + () () Cortical neurons Human + () () () Cortical neurons Human + () () () Cortical and spinal cord neurons Human			Fetal brain	Macacque			(68)
Hippocampus Fat: + () Neonatal and adult cerebellum Fat: + () Neonatal and adult cerebellum Fat: + () Cortical nerve endings Human () () Cortical nerve endings Mouse + () Astrocytes Neonatal brain Mouse + () Fatal brain Human + + () Neonatal and adult cerebellum Fatal + + () Neonatal and adult cerebellum Fatal + + () CCR3 Neurons Cerebellar neurons Fatal + + () Cortical neurons Fatal + + () () () () Cortical neurons Fatal macaque + + () () () CCR3 Neurons Cerebellar neurons Human + + () Astrocytes Primary astrocytes Human + + <td></td> <td></td> <td>Cerebellum</td> <td>Rat</td> <td></td> <td></td> <td>(27)</td>			Cerebellum	Rat			(27)
Neonatal and adult cerebellum Rat + (Contrail and spinal cord nerve endings (Riter and spinal cord nerve endings) (Riter an			Hippocampus	Rat	+		(25)
Neurolatil and adult cerebellum Rat + (C) Astrocytes Neonatal brain Mouse (C) Astrocytes Neonatal brain Mouse + (C) Fetal Drain Mouse + + (C) Neonatal and adult cerebellum Rat + + (C) Neurons Carrical nerve endings Mouse + + (C) CCR3 Neurons Carebellar neurons Rat + + (C) CCR3 Neurons Carebellar neurons Fatal human + + (C) CCR4 Neurons Carebellar neurons Fatal human + + (C) Cortical nerve endings Mouse + (C) <			Neonatal and adult cerebellum	Rat	+		(69)
Cortical and spinal cord nerve endings Human (6) Astrocytes Neonatal brain Mouse + (6) Astrocytes Neonatal brain Mouse + + (7) Neonatal brain Mouse + + (7) (7) (7) Neonatal and adult cerebellum Rat + + (7) (7) Spinal cord gliosomes Mouse + + (7) (7) CCR3 Neurons Carebellar neurons Rat + + (7) CCR3 Neurons Carebellar neurons Human + (7) (7) CCR3 Neurons Carebellar neurons Human + (7) (7) Astrocytes Primary astrocytes Human + (7) (7) Astrocytes Primary astrocytes Human + (7) (7) CR5 Neurons Neonatal DPG Rat + (7) (7) CCR5 Neurons <td></td> <td></td> <td>Neonatal and adult cerebellum</td> <td>Rat</td> <td>+</td> <td></td> <td>(70)</td>			Neonatal and adult cerebellum	Rat	+		(70)
Cortical and spinal cord nerve endings Mouse + (6) Astrocytes Neonatal brain Mouse + (6) Neonatal brain Mouse + + (6) Neonatal and adult cerebellum Rat + + (6) Neonatal and adult cerebellum Rat + + (6) Neurons Cerebellar neurons Rat + + (6) CCR3 Neurons Cerebellar neurons Rat + + (6) Cortical nerve endings Human + (7) (7) + (7) Cortical nerve endings Human + (7) <			Cortical nerve endings	Human			(71)
Astrocytes Neonatal brain Mouse +			Cortical and spinal cord nerve endings	Mouse			(66, 72)
Neonatal brain Mouse +		Astrocytes	Neonatal brain	Mouse	+		(73)
Petal brain Human +			Neonatal brain	Mouse	+	+	(74)
Neonatal and adult cerebellum Rat + + + <th< td=""><td></td><td></td><td>Fetal brain</td><td>Human</td><td></td><td>+</td><td>(75)</td></th<>			Fetal brain	Human		+	(75)
Neonatal and adult cerebellum Rat + + + <th< td=""><td></td><td></td><td>Neonatal and adult cerebellum</td><td>Rat</td><td>+</td><td>+</td><td>(69)</td></th<>			Neonatal and adult cerebellum	Rat	+	+	(69)
Spinal cord gliosomes Mouse + (CCR3 Neurons Cerebellar neurons Rat + (CCR3 Neurons Cerebellar neurons Fetal human + (Cortical nerve endings Human + (((Cortical and spinal cord nerve endings Mouse + (((Astrocytes Primary astrocytes Human + + ((Astrocytes Primary astrocytes Human, macaque + + (Neonatal and adult cerebellum	Rat	+	+	(70)
CCR3 Neurons Cerebellar neurons Rat + (C Cortical neurons Fetal human + (C Cortical nerve endings Human + (C Cortical and spinal cord nerve endings Mouse + (C Astrocytes Primary astrocytes Human + (C Fetal brain neurons Human + (C (C Astrocytes Primary astrocytes Human + + (C Fetal and adult astrocytes Human + + (C (C (C Spinal cord gliosomes Mouse + (C (C (C (C Spinal cord gliosomes Mouse + (C			Spinal cord gliosomes	Mouse		+	(66)
Cortical neurons Fetal human + () Fetal macaque + () Cortical and spinal cord nerve endings Mouse + () Astrocytes Primary astrocytes Human + () Astrocytes Primary astrocytes Human, macaque + + () Spinal cord gliosomes Mouse + + () CCR5 Neurons Neonatal DRG Rat + + () CCR5 Neurons Neonatal DRG Rat + ()	CCR3	Neurons	Cerebellar neurons	Rat		+	(27)
Fetal macaque + () Cortical and spinal cord nerve endings Mouse + () Astrocytes Primary astrocytes Human + () Astrocytes Primary astrocytes Human + () Fetal and adult astrocytes Human, macaque + + () Spinal cord gliosomes Mouse + + () CCR5 Neurons Neonatal DRG Rat + () CCR5 Neurons Neonatal DRG Rat + () Cortical neurons Rat + () () () Cortical neurons Rat + () () () () Fetal human + () () () () () () Cortical neurons Rat + () () () () () Hippocampal neurons Human + () () () () Fetal and apinal co			Cortical neurons	Fetal human		+	(29)
Cortical nerve endings Human + (6) Cortical and spinal cord nerve endings Mouse + (6) Fetal brain neurons Human + (6) Astrocytes Primary astrocytes Human, macaque + (6) Fetal and adult astrocytes Human, macaque + (6) Spinal cord gliosomes Mouse + (6) Spinal cord gliosomes Human, macaque + (6) CCR5 Neurons Neonatal DRG Rat + (6) CCR5 Neurons Neonatal DRG Rat + (6) Cortical neurons Rat + (7) (7) (7) (7) Cortical neurons Rat + (7) (7) (7) (7) Hippocampal neurons Rat + (7) (7) (7) (7) Cortical neve endings Human + (7) (7) (7) (7) Hippocampal neurons Rat +				Fetal macaque		+	(29)
Cortical and spinal cord nerve endings Mouse + (66) Fetal brain neurons Human + + (66) Astrocytes Primary astrocytes Human, macaque + + (66) Astrocytes Primary astrocytes Human, macaque + + (66) Spinal cord gliosomes Mouse + + (66) CCR5 Neurons Neonatal DRG Rat + + (66) CCR5 Neurons Neonatal DRG Rat + (66) (67) CCR5 Neurons Neonatal DRG Rat + (7) (7) CCR5 Neurons Neonatal DRG Rat + (7) (7) CCR5 Neurons Neonatal DRG Rat + (7) (7) (7) (7) CCR5 Neurons Neonatal DRG Rat + (7) (7) (7) (7) CCR5 Neonatal DRG Rat + +			Cortical nerve endings	Human		+	(71)
Fetal brain neurons Human + + () Astrocytes Primary astrocytes Human, macaque + + () Fetal and adult astrocytes Human, macaque + + () Spinal cord gliosomes Mouse + + () CCR5 Neurons Neonatal DRG Rat + () CCR5 Neurons Neonatal DRG Rat + () Cortical neurons Rat + () () Cortical neurons Fetal human + () Cortical neurons Rat + () Huppocampal neurons Rat + () Cortical neurons Human + () Cortical and spinal cord nerve endings Mouse + () Neonatal brain Human + () Astrocytes Cortical astrocytes Human + () Fetal macaque + + () () Fetal brain neurons Human + <td></td> <td></td> <td>Cortical and spinal cord nerve endings</td> <td>Mouse</td> <td></td> <td>+</td> <td>(66, 72)</td>			Cortical and spinal cord nerve endings	Mouse		+	(66, 72)
Astrocytes Primary astrocytes Human +			Fetal brain neurons	Human		+	(20)
Fetal and adult astrocytes Human, macaque + <td></td> <td>Astrocytes</td> <td>Primary astrocytes</td> <td>Human</td> <td>+</td> <td>+</td> <td>(62)</td>		Astrocytes	Primary astrocytes	Human	+	+	(62)
Spinal cord gliosomes Fetal brain astrocytes Mouse + () CCR5 Neurons Neonatal DRG Rat + () CCR5 Neurons Neonatal DRG Rat + () Cerebellar neurons Rat + () () () Cortical neurons Fetal human + () () () Hippocampal neurons Rat + () () () () Hippocampal neurons Rat + () () () () () Cortical nerve endings Human + () () () () () Cortical and spinal cord nerve endings Mouse + () () () () Neonatal brain Rat + + () () () () () Astrocytes Cortical astrocytes Fetal human + + () () Fetal brain neurons Human + () () () () () Fetal and adult astrocytes <			Fetal and adult astrocytes	Human, macaque	+	+	(76)
Fetal brain astrocytes Human + () CCR5 Neurons Neonatal DRG Rat + () Cerebellar neurons Rat + () () Cortical neurons Fetal human + () Hippocampal neurons Rat + () Hippocampal neurons Rat + () Cortical neurons Human + () Cortical neurons Human + () Cortical neurons Rat + () Cortical neurons Human + () Cortical and spinal cord nerve endings Mouse + () Neonatal brain Rat + + () Astrocytes Cortical astrocytes Fetal human + () Fetal brain neurons Fetal nacaque + () Fetal and adult astrocytes Human + () Fetal and adult astrocytes Human + () Fetal			Spinal cord gliosomes	Mouse		+	(66)
CCR5 Neurons Neonatal DRG Rat + () Cerebellar neurons Rat + () Cortical neurons Fetal human + () Fetal macaque + () Hippocampal neurons Rat + () Embryonic neurons Human + () Cortical and spinal cord nerve endings Human + () Cortical and spinal cord nerve endings Mouse + () Neonatal brain Rat + + () Astrocytes Cortical astrocytes Fetal human + () Fetal brain neurons Fetal human + () Fetal astrocytes Fetal human + () Rat + + () Astrocytes Cortical astrocytes Fetal human + () Fetal brain neurons Fetal human + () () Fetal and adult astrocytes Human + () () Neonatal brain Human + () () <td></td> <td></td> <td>Fetal brain astrocytes</td> <td>Human</td> <td></td> <td>+</td> <td>(20)</td>			Fetal brain astrocytes	Human		+	(20)
Cerebellar neurons Rat + () Cortical neurons Fetal human + () Fetal macaque + () Hippocampal neurons Rat + () Embryonic neurons Human + () Cortical nerve endings Human + () Cortical and spinal cord nerve endings Mouse + () Neonatal brain Rat + + () Astrocytes Cortical astrocytes Fetal human + () Fetal brain neurons Human + () () Astrocytes Cortical astrocytes Fetal human + () Fetal macaque + + () () Fetal brain neurons Fetal human + () () Fetal and adult astrocytes Human + () () Fetal and adult astrocytes Human + () () Fetal and adult astrocytes Human + () () Keonatal brain Fetal macaque +	CCR5	Neurons	Neonatal DRG	Rat	+		(68)
Cortical neurons Fetal human + () Fetal macaque + () Hippocampal neurons Rat + () Embryonic neurons Human + () Cortical nerve endings Human + () Cortical and spinal cord nerve endings Mouse + () Neonatal brain Rat + + () Astrocytes Cortical astrocytes Fetal human + () Fetal brain neurons Human + () () Fetal brain neurons Human + () () Fetal and adult astrocytes Fetal human + () Fetal and adult astrocytes Human + () Keonatal brain Human + () Keonatal brain neurons Human + () Keonatal brain Keon			Cerebellar neurons	Rat		+	(27)
Fetal macaque + () Hippocampal neurons Rat + () Embryonic neurons Human + () Cortical nerve endings Human + () Cortical and spinal cord nerve endings Mouse + () Neonatal brain Rat + + () Astrocytes Cortical astrocytes Fetal human + () Fetal macaque + () () () () Astrocytes Cortical astrocytes Fetal numan + () Fetal macaque + () () () () Astrocytes Cortical astrocytes Fetal numan + () () Fetal brain neurons Human + () () () () () Fetal and adult astrocytes Human + () () () () Neonatal brain neurons Human + () () () () () Neonatal brain neurons Human + () () </td <td></td> <td></td> <td>Cortical neurons</td> <td>Fetal human</td> <td></td> <td>+</td> <td>(29)</td>			Cortical neurons	Fetal human		+	(29)
Hippocampal neurons Rat + () Embryonic neurons Human + () Cortical nerve endings Human + () Cortical and spinal cord nerve endings Mouse + () Neonatal brain Rat + + () Astrocytes Cortical and spinal cord nerve endings Mouse + () Astrocytes Cortical and spinal cord nerve endings Human + () Astrocytes Cortical astrocytes Fetal human + () Fetal brain neurons Human + () () Fetal oral adult astrocytes Human + () Fetal oral adult astrocytes Human + () Koonatal brain Human + () Koonatal brain neurons Human + () Koonatal brain Human + ()				Fetal macaque		+	(29)
Embryonic neurons Human + () Cortical nerve endings Human + () Cortical and spinal cord nerve endings Mouse + () Neonatal brain Rat + + () Brain Human + () Astrocytes Cortical astrocytes Fetal human + () Fetal brain neurons Human + () Fetal brain neurons Human + () Fetal and adult astrocytes Fetal human + () Fetal or adult astrocytes Human + () Neonatal brain Rat + () Neonatal brain Ratocytes + () Neonatal brain Rat + () Neonatal brain Rat + ()			Hippocampal neurons	Rat	+		(25)
Cortical nerve endings Human + (6) Cortical and spinal cord nerve endings Mouse + (6) Neonatal brain Rat + + (6) Brain Human + (1) Astrocytes Cortical astrocytes Fetal human + (1) Fetal brain neurons Fetal macaque + (1) Fetal and adult astrocytes Human + (1) Fetal orgin neurons Human + (1) Fetal orgin orgin glosomes Mouse + (1) Neonatal brain Rat + (1)			Embryonic neurons	Human	+		(26)
Cortical and spinal cord nerve endings Mouse + (66) Neonatal brain Rat + + (66) Brain Human + (10) Astrocytes Cortical astrocytes Fetal human + (10) Astrocytes Cortical astrocytes Fetal human + (10) Fetal brain neurons Human + (10) Fetal and adult astrocytes Human + (10) Fetal or adult astrocytes Human + (10) Keonatal brain Rat + (10) Neonatal brain Rat + (10)			Cortical nerve endings	Human		+	(71)
Neonatal brain Rat + + + () Brain Human + () Astrocytes Cortical astrocytes Fetal human + () Fetal brain neurons Fetal macaque + () Fetal and adult astrocytes Human + () Fetal or adult astrocytes Human + () Keonatal brain Rat + () Neonatal brain Rat + ()			Cortical and spinal cord nerve endings	Mouse		+	(66, 72)
Brain Human + () Astrocytes Cortical astrocytes Fetal human + () Fetal brain neurons Fetal macaque + () Fetal brain neurons Human + () Fetal and adult astrocytes Human + () Spinal cord gliosomes Mouse + () Neonatal brain Rat + ()			Neonatal brain	Rat	+	+	(48)
Astrocytes Cortical astrocytes Fetal human + (Fetal brain neurons Human + (Fetal and adult astrocytes Human + (Spinal cord gliosomes Mouse + (Neonatal brain Rat + (Brain	Human		+	(33)
Fetal macaque+(Fetal brain neuronsHuman+(Fetal and adult astrocytesHuman+(Spinal cord gliosomesMouse+(Neonatal brainRat++(Astrocytes	Cortical astrocytes	Fetal human		+	(29)
Fetal brain neuronsHuman+(Fetal and adult astrocytesHuman+(Spinal cord gliosomesMouse+(Neonatal brainRat++				Fetal macaque		+	(29)
Fetal and adult astrocytesHuman+(Spinal cord gliosomesMouse+(Neonatal brainRat++			Fetal brain neurons	Human		+	(20)
Spinal cord gliosomesMouse+(Neonatal brainRat++(Fetal and adult astrocytes	Human		+	(76)
Neonatal brain Rat + + (Spinal cord gliosomes	Mouse		+	(66)
			Neonatal brain	Rat	+	+	(48)
Brain Human + (Brain	Human		+	(33)

TABLE 1 | Distribution of CCR1, CCR3, and CCR5 in astrocytes and neurons in the central nervous system (CNS) of mammals.

nerve terminals). As to this aspect, a relevant finding was that CCR1, CCR3, and CCR5 receptor proteins exist in both human and rodent cortical nerve endings, as well as in rodent spinal cord terminals, i.e., in those parts of neuron where transmitter exocytosis occurs (66, 71, 72).

CCL5 and Glutamate Release from Neurons

As observed in astrocytes, CCL5 controls the movement of Ca^{2+} ions in neurons (25, 29) but differently from astrocytes, this effect is sufficient to trigger changes in glutamate release efficiency. Based on these first observations, as well as on data published about a decade later (66, 71), the impact of CCL5 on glutamate release was found to represent a complex event, strictly dependent on the activity of the neurons themselves and on the region of the CNS under study.

When studying the changes in Ca^{2+} cytosolic bioavailability in hippocampal cultured neurons, Meucci et al. (25) showed that nanomolar CCL5 favored Ca^{2+} ion mobilization in resting condition but significantly reduced the increase in cytosolic Ca^{2+} that follows exposure of neurons to a depolarizing stimulus. Similarly, low nanomolar concentrations of the human recombinant CCL5 (hCCL5) exert opposite control on glutamate release [measured as the release of the unmetabolizable marker of glutamate, the compound [³H]D-Asp (82–85)] from nerve endings (synaptosomes) isolated from cortical specimens that were removed from consenting patients undergoing neurosurgery to reach deeply located tumors (71). In particular, hCCL5 elicited a significant increase in the spontaneous release of [³H]D-Asp from these terminals in basal conditions (i.e., in the absence of a depolarizing stimulus).

Facilitation of glutamate outflow relied on the activation of PTx-sensitive GPCRs positively coupled to phospholipase C (PLC)-mediated events, the activation of which led to the hydrolysis of membranes phosphoinositide and the mobilization of Ca^{2+} ions from Xestospongin-C-sensitive, inositol triphosphate (IP₃)-dependent intraterminal stores located in the endoplasmic reticulum. Facilitation of glutamate release, however, turned to inhibition when hCCL5 was applied concomitantly to a mild depolarizing stimulus (i.e., 12 mM KCl). In this case, inhibition relied on the binding of hCCL5 to PTx-sensitive GPCRs negatively coupled to the AC/cAMP/protein kinase A (PKA) intraterminal enzymatic pathway (**Figure 1**). Comparable results were obtained when studying the impact of hCCL5 on human cortical slices. hCCL5 increased the basal release of [³H]D-Asp but significantly reduced the tritium overflow elicited by depolarizing stimuli (71).

Human recombinant CCL5-mediated facilitation of the spontaneous outflow of glutamate from both isolated nerve terminals and slices was prevented by MetRANTES, a broad-spectrum antagonist of the CCR1, CCR3, and CCR5 subtypes, confirming the involvement of these receptors (71). The impacts of the chemokine in the different experimental conditions (resting versus depolarized condition), however, seemed predictive of the existence of receptor subtype oligomers. Since antagonists able to discriminate among the different CCR subtypes were not available at that time, the pharmacological characterization of the receptor(s) accounting for the hCCL5-induced changes of glutamate outflow was carried out by pre-incubating human synaptosomes with antibodies raised against the N-terminal of the CCR1, the CCR3, and the CCR5 receptor proteins. By binding selectively to the outer side of the receptor protein, antibodies are expected to impede the interaction of the agonist with the orthosteric binding site, then mimicking receptor antagonists (86, 87). Pre-incubation of synaptosomes with antibodies raised against the extracellular NH₂ terminals of CCR1 or of CCR5 receptor proteins impeded the hCCL5-induced facilitation of glutamate outflow from cortical nerve endings, while pre-treatment with anti-CCR3 was ineffective. Differently, hCCL5-mediated inhibition of glutamate exocytosis was prevented by pre-incubating synaptosomes with anti-CCR1, anti-CCR3 or anti-CCR5 antibodies, consistent with the view that different CCR oligomers account for the opposite effects observed.

The main criticism to the results obtained with human nerve terminals concerned the potential confounding factors originating from the origin of the human specimens, i.e., the brain of patients suffering from cerebral tumors. The receptor repertoire involved in the CCL5-mediated control of glutamate exocytosis in human specimens could have been altered because of the pathological overexpression of CCL5 in glioma cells. The effects of hCCL5 in human cortical synaptosomes, however, were soon after reproduced in glutamatergic nerve endings isolated from the cortex of mice, which represent healthy individuals, where the endogenous CCL5 level is expected to be low (88). Again, in mouse cortical terminals, the release of glutamate in basal condition (i.e., the absence of a depolarizing stimulus) was potentiated by CCL5, but the chemokine significantly inhibited the glutamate exocytosis evoked by a mild K⁺ depolarization (12 mM KCl) stimulus. The comparable effects observed in human and mice terminals allowed to conclude that the effects observed in human nerve endings were not influenced by the pathological origin of the tissue specimens.

Facilitation of the spontaneous release of glutamate as well as inhibition of 12 mM K+-evoked glutamate exocytosis from cortical synaptosomes was prevented by the selective CCR1 antagonist BX513 and by the selective CCR5 antagonist DAPTA, compatible with the involvement of CCR1/CCR5 heterodimers in the effect observed (66). Furthermore, the CCR3 antagonist, the compound SB 328437, failed to affect the CCL5-mediated facilitation of glutamate release in basal condition, but it strongly prevented the inhibitory effect exerted by the chemokine in depolarized nerve terminals. Comparable results could be drawn when using antibodies raised against the N-terminal of the CCR1, CCR3, and CCR5 receptor proteins, leading to conclude that (i) the receptor composition of the chemokine oligomers controlling glutamate release in mouse and human cortical nerve endings is largely conserved, (ii) the involvement of CCR3 in the oligomer expression dictates the coupling to inhibitory G proteins bridging negatively the chemokine receptor complex to the AC/cAMP/PKA transducing mechanism (Figure 1; Table 2), and (iii) the mouse brain tissue is appropriate to investigate the effects of CCL5 on central glutamatergic transmission (66).

CCL5-mediated control of glutamate release in nerve terminals was not restricted to the cortex. The chemokine also efficiently modulates the release of glutamate from spinal cord nerve endings. However, differently from what observed in the cortex of adult mice, the spontaneous release of glutamate from spinal cord glutamatergic nerve endings was unaffected by nanomolar CCL5, while the depolarization-evoked glutamate exocytosis was significantly increased. Again, facilitation of glutamate

TABLE 2	Correlation between the	composition of CCR	oligomers and the CCL	5-mediated changes	to alutamate release.
	0011010011001100110011001	001100010011 01 0011			

	Human cortical synaptosomes		Mouse cortic	al synaptosomes	Mouse spinal cord synaptosomes	
	Basal glutamate release	12 mM KCI-evoked glutamate overflow	Basal glutamate release	12 mM KCI-evoked glutamate overflow	Basal glutamate release	15 mM KCI-evoked glutamate overflow
CCR1	1	Ļ	↑	Ļ		↑
CCR3	Not involved	\downarrow	Not involved	\downarrow	Not involved	Not involved
CCR5	↑	\downarrow	1	\downarrow	↑	1

The table resumes the modulatory action of CCL5 on the release of glutamate (measured as release of preloaded [^cH]p-aspartate) correlating these events to the CCR subunits involved in the expression of chemokine oligomers targeted by the chemokine.

 $\downarrow,$ inhibition of glutamet relesae; $\uparrow,$ facilitation of glutamate exocytos.

exocytosis from these terminals involved CCR1/CCR5 heteromers positively coupled to PLC-induced IP₃-mediated enzymatic pathway, leading to increased mobilization of Ca²⁺ ions in the cytosol. Also in this region, the receptor protein composition was clarified by using selective CCR antagonists as well as anti CCR antibodies recognizing the N-terminal of the receptor protein (66). These studies unveiled that CCR1/CCR5 heterodimers mediates the CCL5-induced facilitation of glutamate exocytosis, further confirming the hypothesis that CCR1/CCR5 oligomers preferentially couples to stimulatory G protein positively coupled to PLC-mediated events (**Figure 1**; **Table 2**). Notably, CCR3 immunoreactivity was detected in spinal cord synaptosomal lysates, but this receptor subtype was not involved in the CCL5mediated effect.

CCL5 IN DEMYELINATING DISORDERS

The serum level of CCL5 was found to be significantly increased in patients suffering from MS (89-91) as well as in EAE animals (15, 41, 92). The highest levels of the chemokine were detected in the peripheral blood mononuclear cells (PBMCs) of MS patients suffering from the secondary progressive form of the disease, while lower level was observed in the PBMCs from patients with the relapsing-remitting form of MS (93). CCL5 levels are also increased in the CNS of MS patients as well as of EAE mice (9, 13, 22, 88, 93-100). The huge elevation of the CCL5 levels in CNS mainly depends on the increased peripheral production of the chemokine, but it also reflects the local overexpression of the chemokine in astrocytes activated by IL-1beta, TNF-alpha, and IFN-gamma (55), from neighboring microglia cells. All these observations are predictive of the role of CCL5 in the onset and progression of disease in MS patients. Accordingly, a CCL5 polymorphism [the CCL5-403 G/A single nucleotide polymorphism (22, 99)] is associated to a higher risk of susceptibility to the onset of the disease, while modified CCL5 ligands are efficacious in controlling the symptoms and the neurodegenerative processes in EAE mice (15).

CCR1, CCR3, and CCR5 exist in different cell types, including T lymphocytes, monocytes/macrophages, and immature dendritic cells, but also exist in neurons and astrocytes (101–104). In particular, CCR1 and CCR3 are expressed by circulating T cells as well as in monocytes, which are occasionally found in perivascular infiltrates in the brain of MS patients. Differently, CCR5-positive T cells and macrophages are concentrated in the active demyelinating lesions in CNS of MS patients (13, 22). To note, the expression of CCRs in CNS correlates with disease severity (105–107) as proved by the observation that clinical symptoms are reduced in CCR1, CCR3, or CCR5 knockout (k.o.) EAE animals, which also suggest redundancy in the chemokine system (7, 8, 99, 108).

GLUTAMATE IN DEMYELINATING DISORDERS

Glutamate is the major excitatory neurotransmitter in CNS, where it mediates important physiological functions (i.e., synaptic

plasticity, learning, and memory), but also triggers excitotoxic degenerative processes. Glutamate concentration in the synaptic cleft is finely tuned by several cellular mechanisms including active re-uptake and release from nerve terminals as well as presynaptic mechanisms of control mediated by auto- and/or heteroreceptors (65, 82, 109-116). Glutamate bioavailability is also affected by neighboring astrocytes [i.e., the cells that take up and release the aminoacid (77)] as well as by altered glutamate metabolism. L-Glutamate signaling, however, is not restricted to neuron/astrocyte compartments since glutamate receptors (GluR3-containing AMPA receptors and mGluR1/5 receptors) exist also in immune cells, including cells of the T lineage (117-119). Therefore, besides its role in controlling chemical transmission and excitotoxicity, glutamate may represent a chemo-attractant driving force for the recruitment and the migration of leukocytes and T cells into CNS site where glutamate release occurs (119).

Increased glutamate levels are found in the cerebrospinal fluid of MS patients (119-121) possibly because of the down-regulation of glutamate-metabolizing enzymes (glutamate dehydrogenase and glutamine synthase) and up-regulation of glutamateproducing enzyme glutaminase (122). In 2003, Sarchielli et al. (119) compared the levels of aspartate and glutamate in the CSF of patients suffering from different forms of MS and of controls healthy individuals. The authors find a significant increase of the glutamate levels in patients suffering from the relapsing-remitting form of MS. Interestingly, the glutamate levels were significantly higher in individuals suffering from the relapsing-remitting form of MS with active central lesions during the stable phase than in patients suffering from a similar form of disease, but without lesions. Inasmuch, high levels of glutamate were also detected in patients suffering from the secondary progressive form of MS.

Impaired glutamate bioavailability was also observed in EAE animals. However, depending on the animal model used and the brain region under study, opposite modifications of glutamate release efficiency were observed, consistent with the view that, in demyelinating disorders, impaired glutamate transmission at active synapses is a complex event. Increased glutamate release was detected in the spinal cord of EAE rats (123, 124) as well as in striatal and spinal cord nerve terminals of EAE mice (72, 88, 124-126), while reduced glutamate release was observed in cortical and hippocampal nerve endings of both mice and rats suffering from EAE disease (72, 88, 100, 126, 127). As to glutamate receptors, both metabotropic and ionotropic glutamate receptors (namely mGlu1/5 and mGlu4, mGlu2/3 receptors, and NMDA and AMPA receptors) control glutamate release (83, 109, 113, 115, 116, 128, 129). The expression and the function of these receptors were found to be altered in EAE mice when compared with controls (109, 128-136), suggesting that they represent suitable targets of drugs for the cure of MS symptoms Besides receptors, also glutamate transporter expression is modified in EAE rats (124), determining increased glutamate bioavailability (137) and consequent neurotoxicity.

Generalized ongoing subclinical axonal degeneration in lesioned and non-lesioned white matter, as well as in gray matter, is detectable in CNS of MS patients and seems to occur independently from inflammation or demyelination, representing an early cause of CNS damage in MS (138). Interestingly, besides the spinal cord, neurodegeneration also takes place in other brain regions, such as the cortex and the hippocampus, and could be responsible of cognitive and affective dysfunctions (121, 139–141) that represent common and early manifestations of MS (142, 143).

CCL5-MEDIATED CONTROL OF GLUTAMATE RELEASE IN EAE MICE

The thesis that central chemokines and classic transmitters functionally cross-talk in CNS has several implications and add new aspects of interest to the role of chemokines in the synaptic derangements that typify neuro-inflammatory central disease.

As already stated, an abnormal overproduction of CCL5 in the spinal cord, and to a lesser extent in the cortex, of EAE mice was evidentiated in immunocytochemistry analysis and confirmed in tissue homogenate (88, 100, 126) and in blood (88). Concomitantly, changes in glutamate exocytosis from nerve endings isolated from the cortex and the spinal cord of EAE mice were observed. Quite interestingly, the modifications of glutamate exocytosis observed in cortical and spinal cord synaptosomes from EAE mice recall the presynaptic modulation elicited by CCL5 in nerve terminals in healthy mice. Actually, glutamate exocytosis was reduced in cortical nerve endings from EAE mice [i.e., in this CNS region, CCL5 inhibits glutamate exocytosis in control animals (66, 71)], but it was drastically increased in spinal cord terminals [where a positive role of CCL5 on glutamate release was observed in healthy animals (66)].

In both CNS regions, the altered glutamate exocytosis was paralleled by impaired second messenger production. Again, the alterations in cAMP ad IP₃ productions observed in both cortical and spinal cord synaptosomal subpopulations from EAE mice were reminiscent of the modulatory presynaptic effects exerted by CCL5 on the corresponding enzymatic pathways in nerve terminals from control, non-immunized, mice. In fact, endogenous cAMP was drastically reduced in cortical synaptosomes but not in the spinal cord, where IP₃ production, the second messenger accounting for the CCL5-mediated presynaptic facilitation of glutamate exocytosis was significantly augmented (**Figure 1**) (66, 88).

The changes in second messenger productions and release efficiency could be explained by assuming that the prolonged *in vivo* CCR activation elicited by the high CCL5 could have triggered adaptive intraterminal changes in nerve terminals (144–146), which are retained in "*ex vivo, in vitro*" synaptosomal preparations and can emerge in "*in vitro*" functional studies as changes in glutamate release efficiency and second messenger production. As a matter of fact, the abnormal expression of the chemokine could have reverberated on the CCR repertoire presynaptically located on glutamatergic nerve terminals, leading to adaptation of the CCRs heteromers controlling glutamate exocytosis. These adaptations might lead to changes in the receptor expression and/or associated signaling that might account for the profound changes in glutamate exocytosis in nerve terminals from EAE mice. The CCR composition of the presynaptic chemokinergic oligomers involved in the CCL5mediated control of glutamate exocytosis in both cortical and spinal cord nerve endings of EAE mice, however, was conserved when compared to control mice, indirectly suggesting that adaptation in CCR subunits assembly were not involved in the EAE-induced changes to the CCL5-mediated control of glutamate exocytosis described above (72).

As to the second messengers, the strict correlation linking CCL5 levels, glutamate release efficiency and IP3, and cAMP accumulation was confirmed by the observation that administration of drugs able to reduce the overexpression of CCL5 in CNS [i.e., the antidepressant desipramine (DMI)] (126) restored both presynaptic functions (i.e., transmitter exocytosis as well as second messenger production) at glutamatergic nerve endings in the cortex of mice suffering from EAE. The beneficial effects exerted by DMI were mediated by the change in noradrenaline bioavailability, due to blockade of the noradrenaline transporters. Actually, the transient increase in the endogenous amine in the synaptic cleft elicited by DMI activates the α and β receptors expressed in astrocytes in the near proximity of the noradrenergic nerve terminals, the activation of which hampers the central endogenous production and release of pro-inflammatory chemokines, including CCL5 (53, 126, 147) from these cells. Interestingly, the peripheral production of the chemokine (which at that stage of disease is already augmented) was unaffected (126).

To conclude, hampering the central overproduction of CCL5 leads to a marked amelioration of the presynaptic defects in terms of release of glutamate and second messenger production. Altogether, these observations clearly support a strict correlation between the increased production of CCL5 in the CNS and the onset of synaptic glutamatergic alteration in EAE mice, also strengthening the pathological role of the "glial to neuron" "CCL5–glutamate" interaction.

CCL5 IN MS: CLINICAL STUDIES

In 2016, Centonze et al. (40) demonstrated that the endogenous concentration of CCL5 in the cerebrospinal fluid of MS patients suffering from the active form of the disease was largely increased when compared to healthy individuals and to patients at the inactive stage of disease. Inasmuch, the authors showed a significant correlation between the endogenous level of CCL5 and the amount of IL-1 beta, used as a marker of gravity of the disease. CSF levels of RANTES were associated with enhanced cortical excitability in the cortex, as suggested by results from studies in which cortical excitability and plasticity was monitored with transcranial magnetic stimulation in MS patients. In these experiments, the authors highlighted a high correlation between the increased intracortical facilitation and the endogenous amount of CCL5. Differently, no correlation emerged when studying the relation linking CCL5 and a long-term potentiation-like synaptic plasticity measured through theta burst stimulation in the same patients. Despite the contrasting observation, the authors concluded that CCL5 couples inflammation and synaptic excitability in MS brains.



FIGURE 2 | The "quad partite" synapse is a functional structure consisting of neurons, astrocytes, and microglia cells. It represents the simplest central Unit, where adaptive and damaging processes occur in neuro-inflammatory disorders, including the demyelinating one. The concept originates from the tripartite synapse (152), but it is characterized by a highest level of complexity, since microglia is included as players of synaptic derangement. In a simplified model for demyelinating disorder, microglia cells migrating from periphery to central nervous system (CNS) as well as resident central microglia rapidly expand their populations and differentiate into the M1- and M2-cell subgroups, which exert various and mostly opposite functions in the brain. Microglia cells of the M1 group releases pro-inflammatory cytokines, including CCL5, which in turn activate astrocytes. In a whole these events sustain and worsen central inflammatory processes. Differently, M2 microglia secretes anti-inflammatory cytokine and its neuroprotective. Astrocytes are the most abundant glial cells in the human brain and represent the initial stage of disease, since they reduce local hyper-glutamatergicity by active glutamate uptake processes. Astrocyte activation, however, becomes pathological upon prolonged exposure to the pro-inflammatory compounds released from neighboring microglia cells. At this stage, reactive astrocytes become hypertrophic, do not uptake efficiently glutamate, but release much more cytokines (including CCL5), which accelerate neurodegenerative processes. CCL5 actively released by activated astrocytes and microglia cells, the other side, reverberate onto neurons, eliciting structural and functional changes at chemical synapses.

IMPACT OF DISEASE-MODIFYING DRUGS ON THE ENDOGENOUS PRODUCTION OF CCL5 IN DEMYELINATING DISORDERS

As already stated in this review, CCL5 production is increased in MS patients suffering from both the remitting and the nonremitting form of the disease (15, 41, 89–92). Interestingly, most of the therapeutics currently in use for the cure of MS reduces significantly the overexpression of CCL5.

It is the case of interferon-beta-1b (IFN-beta-1b); administration of this drug prevents CCL5 overproduction in the sera, in the peripheral blood and in the adherent mononuclear cell supernatants during both the relapse and the remission stage of the pathology. These observations are compatible with the idea that CCL5 might be involved in determining the molecular events accounting for the action of IFN-beta-1b in MS patients (38).

Similarly, glatiramer acetate, an approved drug for the treatment of MS, was reported to reduce the TNF-alpha-induced CCL5 mRNA overexpression in human U-251 MG astrocytes. This effect was attributed to the inhibition of mRNA transcription and led to the conclusion that glatiramer acetate may exert its therapeutic effect in MS also by inhibiting pro-inflammatoy signaling (148).

Activation of cannabinoid receptors, which represents a therapeutic approach useful to control the progression of central neuroinflammation in EAE mice and MS patients, also reduces the endogenous availability of the chemokine CCL5 being concomitantly beneficial to the progression of the demyelinating disorder (41, 149).

Laquinimod is a novel orally administered drug for the treatment of relapsing-remitting MS. The molecular events accounting for its therapeutic effects are far from to be elucidated. Monocytes obtained from laquinimod-treated patients tended to secrete lower levels of the pro-inflammatory chemokines CCL2 or CCL5 (150).

Another orally active disease-modifying drug is Fingolimod. Fingolimod is a pro-drug, rapidly metabolized to its active form, the fingolimod-phosphate (fingolimod-P). By acting at the S1PRs in microglia cells, in circulating T cells, and in the spleen, fingolimod-P prevents the egress of lymphocytes and exerts central anti-inflammatory effects favoring remyelination (151). Recent data demonstrated that *in vivo* oral (the drug dissolved in the
drinking water) administration of this drug largely ameliorated the clinical symptoms in EAE mice. The treatment was beneficial to the inflammation and demyelination in the spinal cord of EAE mice, also significantly reducing the endogenous content of CCL5 in this CNS region (100).

Quite interestingly, the abovementioned therapeutics were also described to ameliorate glutamatergic synaptic transmission (152–155) further supporting the strict connection linking CCL5 overexpression and glutamatergic synaptic derangements.

CONCLUSION

The scope of this manuscript is to review the literature concerning the physio-pathological role of CCL5 in controlling glutamate transmission in the CNS of healthy mammals, as well as of individuals and animals suffering from demyelinating disease, in order to highlight the main role of CCL5 as a modulator of the neuroimmune cross-talk in the "quad partite" synapse in CNS (**Figure 2**).

These effects, together with the well-known chemo-attractant role of the chemokine toward glial cells, suggest that CCL5 exerts a dual role in the CNS of individuals suffering from MS. On one hand, the chemokine impairs the chemical transmission at asymmetric synapses in selected region of the CNS. On the other hand, it worsens the course of disease progression by favoring

REFERENCES

- Hohlfeld R, Kerschensteiner M, Mein E. Dual role of inflammation in CNS disease. *Neurology* (2007) 68:S58–63. doi:10.1212/01.wnl.0000275234. 43506.9b
- Adler MW, Geller EB, Chen X, Rogers TJ. Viewing chemokines as a third major system of communication in the brain. AAPS J (2006) 7:E865–70. doi:10.1208/aapsj070484
- Rostene W, Kitabgi P, Parsadaniantz SM. Chemokines: a new class of neuromodulator? Nat Rev Neurosci (2007) 8:895–903. doi:10.1038/nrn2255
- Rot A, von Andrian UH. Chemokines in innate and adaptive host defense: basic chemokinese grammar for immune cells. *Annu Rev Immunol* (2004) 22:891–928. doi:10.1146/annurev.immunol.22.012703.104543
- Charo IF, Ransohoff RM. The many roles of chemokines and chemokine receptors in inflammation. N Engl J Med (2006) 354:610–21. doi:10.1056/ NEJMra052723
- Bajetto A, Bonavia R, Barbero S, Schettini G. Characterization of chemokines and their receptors in the central nervous system: physiopathological implications. *J Neurochem* (2002) 82:1311–29. doi:10.1046/j.1471-4159. 2002.01091.x
- Viola A, Luster AD. Chemokines and their receptors: drug targets in immunity and inflammation. *Annu Rev Pharmacol Toxicol* (2008) 48:171–97. doi:10.1146/annurev.pharmtox.48.121806.154841
- Ubogu EE, Cossoy MB, Ransohoff RM. The expression and function of chemokines involved in CNS inflammation. *Trends Pharmacol Sci* (2006) 27:48–55. doi:10.1016/j.tips.2005.11.002
- Sørensen TL, Tani M, Jensen J, Pierce V, Lucchinetti C, Folcik VA, et al. Expression of specific chemokines and chemokine receptors in the central nervous system of multiple sclerosis patients. *J Clin Invest* (1999) 103:807–15. doi:10.1172/JCI5150
- Cho C, Miller RJ. Chemokine receptors and neural function. J Neurovirol (2002) 8:573–84. doi:10.1080/13550280290101003
- Guillard SE, Lu M, Mastracci RM, Miller RJ. Expression of functional chemokine receptors by rat cerebellar neurons. *J Neuroimmunol* (2002) 124:16–28. doi:10.1016/S0165-5728(02)00005-X
- 12. Cartier L, Hartley O, Dubois-Dauphin M, Krause KH. Chemokine receptors in the central nervous system: role in brain inflammation and neurodegenerative

the recruitment of pro-inflammatory glial cells in the site of the lesion.

When considering its role as modulator of glutamate transmission, the chemokine preferentially emerges as a key effector of the "astrocytes to neurons" signaling in CNS. Actually, the chemokine released from astrocyte and microglia is an efficient paracrine modulator of glutamate release at synaptic boutons of glutamatergic neurons in both healthy and demyelinating conditions, while its autocrine role of modulator of glutamate overflow from astrocytes is less evidnet (**Table 1**).

Therapeutic approaches aimed at containing the overexpression of the chemokine might represent therefore a useful approach to the cure of MS.

AUTHOR CONTRIBUTIONS

The author confirms being the sole contributor of this work and approved it for publication.

ACKNOWLEDGMENTS

This work was supported by the University of Genoa (Fondi per la Ricerca Ateneo di Genova). The authors thank Maura Agate and Silvia E. Smith, Ph.D. (University of Utah, School of Medicine) for editorial assistance.

diseases. Brain Res Brain Res Rev (2005) 48:16-42. doi:10.1016/j. brainresrev.2004.07.021

- Szczucinski A, Losy J. Chemokines and chemokine receptors in multiple sclerosis. Potential targets for new theraphies. *Acta Neurol Scand* (2007) 115:137–46. doi:10.1111/j.1600-0404.2006.00749.x
- Hamann I, Zipp F, Infante-Duarte C. Therapeutic targeting of chemokine signaling in multiple sclerosis. *J Neurol Sci* (2008) 274:31–8. doi:10.1016/j. jns.2008.07.005
- Proudfoot A, Soarez de Souza AL, Muzio V. The use of chemokine antagonists in EAE models. J Neuroimmunol (2008) 198:27–30. doi:10.1016/j. jneuroim.2008.04.007
- Sorce S, Myburgh R, Krause KH. The chemokine receptor CCR5 in the central nervous system. *Prog Neurobiol* (2011) 93:297–311. doi:10.1016/j. pneurobio.2010.12.003
- Louboutin JP, Strayer DS. Relationship between the chemokine receptor CCR5 and microglia in neurological disorders: consequences of targeting CCR5 on neuroinflammation, neuronal death and regeneration in a model of epilepsy. CNS Neurol Disord Drug Targets (2013) 12:815–29. doi:10.2174/ 18715273113126660173
- Williams JL, Holman DW, Klein RS. Chemokines in the balance: maintenance of homeostasis and protection at CNS barriers. *Front Cell Neurosci* (2014) 8:154. doi:10.3389/fncel.2014.00154
- Le Thuc O, Blondeau N, Nahon JL, Rovère C. The complex contribution of chemokines to neuroinflammation: switching from beneficial to detrimental effects. *Ann N Y Acad Sci* (2015) 1351:127–40. doi:10.1111/nyas.12855
- van der Meer P, Ulrich AM, Gonźalez-Scarano F, Lavi E. Immunohistochemical analysis of CCR2, CCR3, CCR5, and CXCR4 in the human brain: potential mechanisms for HIV dementia. *Exp Mol Pathol* (2000) 69:192–201. doi:10.1006/exmp.2000.2336
- Alvarez Losada S, Cantó-Nogués C, Muñoz-Fernández MA. A new possible mechanism of human immunodeficiency virus type 1 infection of neural cells. *Neurobiol Dis* (2002) 11:469–78. doi:10.1006/nbdi.2002.0566
- Tomioka R, Matsui M. Biomarkers for multiple sclerosis. Intern Med (2014) 53:361–5. doi:10.2169/internalmedicine.53.1246
- Kempuraj D, Thangavel R, Natteru PA, Selvakumar GP, Saeed D, Zahoor H, et al. Neuroinflammation induces neurodegeneration. *J Neurol Neurosurg Spine* (2016) 1:1003.

- 24. Ignatov A, Robert J, Gregory-Evans C, Schaller HC. RANTES stimulates Ca²⁺ mobilization and inositol trisphosphate (IP₃) formation in cells transfected with G protein-coupled receptor 75. *Br J Pharmacol* (2006) 149:490–7. doi:10.1038/sj.bjp.0706909
- Meucci O, Fatatis A, Simen AA, Bushell TJ, Gray PW, Miller RJ. Chemokines regulate hippocampal neuronal signaling and gp120 neurotoxicity. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A* (1998) 95:14500–5. doi:10.1073/pnas.95.24.14500
- Boutet A, Salim H, Leclerc P, Tardieu M. Cellular expression of functional chemokine receptor CCR5 and CXCR4 in human embryonic neurons. *Neurosci Lett* (2001) 311:105–8. doi:10.1016/S0304-3940(01)02149-8
- Gillard SE, Lu M, Mastracci RM, Miller RJ. Expression of functional chemokine receptors by rat cerebellar neurons. *J Neuroimmunol* (2002) 124:16–28. doi:10.1016/S0165-5728(02)00005-X
- Oh SB, Endoh T, Simen AA, Ren D, Miller RJ. Regulation of calcium currents by chemokines and their receptors. *J Neuroimmunol* (2002) 123:66–75. doi:10.1016/S0165-5728(01)00485-4
- Klein RS, Williams KC, Alvarez-Hernandez X, Westmoreland S, Force T, Lackner AA, et al. Chemokine receptor expression and signaling in macaque and human fetal neurons and astrocytes: implications for the neuropathogenesis of AIDS. J Immunol (1999) 163:1636–46. doi:10.1002/glia.10181
- Hegg CC, Hu S, Peterson PK, Thayer SA. Beta-chemokines and human immunodeficiency virus type-1 proteins evoke intracellular calcium increases in human microglia. *Neuroscience* (2000) 98:191–9. doi:10.1016/ S0306-4522(00)00101-9
- Kelder W, McArthur JC, Nance-Sproson T, McClernon D, Griffin DE. Betachemokines MCP-1 and RANTES are selectively increased in cerebrospinal fluid of patients with human immunodeficiency virus-associated dementia. *Ann Neurol* (1998) 44:831–5. doi:10.1002/ana.410440521
- Kolb SA, Sporer B, Lahrtz F, Koedel U, Pfister HW, Fontana A. Identification of a T cell chemotactic factor in the cerebrospinal fluid of HIV-1-infected individuals as interferon-gamma inducible protein 10. *J Neuroimmunol* (1999) 93:172–81. doi:10.1016/S0165-5728(98)00223-9
- 33. McManus CM, Weidenheim K, Woodman SE, Nunez J, Hesselgesser J, Nath A, et al. Chemokine and chemokine-receptor expression in human glial elements: induction by the HIV protein, Tat, and chemokine autoregulation. *Am J Pathol* (2000) 156:1441–53. doi:10.1016/S0002-9440(10)65013-4
- El-Hage N, Bruce-Keller AJ, Knapp PE, Hauser KF. CCL5/RANTES gene deletion attenuates opioid-induced increases in glial CCL2/MCP-1 immunoreactivity and activation in HIV-1 Tat-exposed mice. *J Neuroimmune Pharmacol* (2008) 3:275–85. doi:10.1007/s11481-008-9127-1
- Hahn YK, Vo P, Fitting S, Block ML, Hauser KF, Knapp PE. beta-Chemokine production by neural and glial progenitor cells is enhanced by HIV-1 Tat: effects on microglial migration. *J Neurochem* (2010) 114:97–109. doi:10.1111/ j.1471-4159.2010.06744.x
- Ransohoff RM, Hamilton TA, Tani M, Stoler MH, Shick HE, Major JA, et al. Astrocyte expression of mRNA encoding cytokines IP-10 and JE/MCP-1 in experimental autoimmune encephalomyelitis. *FASEB J* (1993) 7:592–600. doi:10.4172/1948-5948.1000e131
- Karpus WJ, Ransohoff RM. Chemokine regulation of experimental autoimmune encephalomyelitis: temporal and spatial expression patterns govern disease pathogenesis. *J Immunol* (1998) 161:2667–71.
- Iarlori C, Reale M, Lugaresi A, De Luca G, Bonanni L, Di Iorio A, et al. RANTES production and expression is reduced in relapsing-remitting multiple sclerosis patients treated with interferon-beta-1b. *J Neuroimmunol* (2000) 107:100–7. doi:10.1016/S0165-5728(00)00261-7
- Gentile A, Musella A, Bullitta S, Fresegna D, De Vito F, Fantozzi R, et al. Siponimod (BAF312) prevents synaptic neurodegeneration in experimental multiple sclerosis. *J Neuroinflammation* (2016) 13:207. doi:10.1186/s12974-016-0686-4
- Mori F, Nisticò R, Nicoletti CG, Zagaglia S, Mandolesi G, Piccinin S, et al. RANTES correlates with inflammatory activity and synaptic excitability in multiple sclerosis. *Mult Scler* (2016) 22:1405–12. doi:10.1177/ 1352458515621796
- Mecha M, Feliú A, Iñigo PM, Mestre L, Carrillo-Salinas FJ, Guaza C. Cannabidiol provides long-lasting protection against the deleterious effects of inflammation in a viral model of multiple sclerosis: a role for A2A receptors. *Neurobiol Dis* (2013) 59:141–50. doi:10.1016/j.nbd.2013.06.016
- Barnes DA, Huston M, Holmes R, Benveniste EN, Yong VW, Scholz P, et al. Induction of RANTES expression by astrocytes and astrocytoma cell lines. *J Neuroimmunol* (1996) 71:207–14. doi:10.1016/S0165-5728(96)00154-3

- Biber K, Neumann H, Inoue K, Boddeke HW. Neuronal 'on' and 'off' signals control microglia. *Trends Neurosci* (2007) 30:596–602. doi:10.1016/j.tins. 2007.08.007
- Kettenmann H, Kirchhoff F, Verkhratsky A. Microglia: new roles for the synaptic stripper. *Neuron* (2013) 77:10–8. doi:10.1016/j.neuron.2012.12.023
- Wake H, Moorhouse AJ, Miyamoto A, Nabekura J. Microglia: actively surveying and shaping neuronal circuit structure and function. *Trends Neurosci* (2012) 36:209–17. doi:10.1016/j.tins.2012.11.007
- Pocock JM, Kettenmann H. Neurotransmitter receptors on microglia. Trends Neurosci (2007) 30:527–35. doi:10.1016/j.tins.2007.07.007
- Wong WT, Wang M, Li W. Regulation of microglia by ionotropic glutamatergic and GABAergic neurotransmission. *Neuron Glia Biol* (2011) 7:41–6. doi:10.1017/S1740925X11000123
- Mennicken F, Maki R, de Souza EB, Quirion R. Chemokines and chemokine receptors in the CNS: a possible role in neuroinflammation and patterning. *Trends Pharmacol Sci* (1999) 20:73–8. doi:10.1016/S0165-6147(99)01308-5
- Avdoshina V, Biggio F, Palchik G, Campbell LA, Mocchetti I. Morphine induces the release of CCL5 from astrocytes: potential neuroprotective mechanism against the HIV protein gp120. *Glia* (2010) 58:1630–9. doi:10.1002/ glia.21035
- Campbell LA, Avdoshina V, Rozzi S, Mocchetti I. CCL5 and cytokine expression in the rat brain: differential modulation by chronic morphine and morphine withdrawal. *Brain Behav Immun* (2013) 34:130–40. doi:10.1016/j. bbi.2013.08.006
- Reynolds JL, Ignatowski TA, Sud R, Spengler RN. An antidepressant mechanism of desipramine is to decrease tumor necrosis factor-alpha production culminating in increases in noradrenergic neurotransmission. *Neuroscience* (2005) 133:519–31. doi:10.1016/j.neuroscience.2005.02.023
- 52. Szelényi J, Vizi ES. The catecholamine-cytokine balance: interaction between the brain and the immune system. *Ann N Y Acad Sci* (2007) 1113:311–24. doi:10.1196/annals.1391.026
- O'Sullivan JB, Ryan KM, Harkin A, Connor TJ. Noradrenaline reuptake inhibitors inhibit expression of chemokines IP-10 and RANTES and cell adhesion molecules VCAM-1 and ICAM-1 an the CNS following a systemic inflammatory challenge. *J Neuroimmunol* (2010) 220:34–42. doi:10.1016/j. jneuroim.2009.12.007
- 54. Yester JW, Bryan L, Waters MR, Mierzenski B, Biswas DD, Gupta AS, et al. Sphingosine-1-phosphate inhibits IL-1-induced expression of C-C motif ligand 5 via c-Fos-dependent suppression of IFN-β amplification loop. *FASEB* J (2015) 29:4853–65. doi:10.1096/fj.15-275180
- Croitoru-Lamoury J, Guillemin GJ, Dormont D, Brew BJ. Quinolinic acid up-regulates chemokine production and chemokine receptor expression in astrocytes. Adv Exp Med Biol (2003) 527:37–45. doi:10.1002/glia.10175
- Barnes PJ. Cytokine-directed therapies for the treatment of chronic airway diseases. Cytokine Growth Factor Rev (2003) 14:511–22. doi:10.1016/ S1359-6101(03)00058-3
- Broder CC, Collman RG. Chemokine receptors and HIV. J Leukoc Biol (1997) 62:20–9.
- Santoro F, Vassena L, Lusso P. Chemokine receptors as new molecular targets for antiviral therapy. New Microbiol (2004) 27(2 Suppl 1):17–29.
- Yost R, Pasquale TR, Sahloff EG. Maraviroc: a coreceptor CCR5 antagonist for management of HIV infection. *Am J Health Syst Pharm* (2009) 66:715–26. doi:10.2146/ajhp080206
- Dorf ME, Berman MA, Tanabe S, Heesen M, Luo Y. Astrocytes express functional chemokine receptors. *J Neuroimmunol* (2000) 111:109–21. doi:10.1016/ S0165-5728(00)00371-4
- Luo Y, Berman MA, Zhai Q, Fischer FR, Abromson-Leeman SR, Zhang Y, et al. RANTES stimulates inflammatory cascades and receptor modulation in murine astrocytes. *Glia* (2002) 39:19–30. doi:10.1002/glia.10079
- Flynn G, Maru S, Loughlin J, Romero IA, Male D. Regulation of chemokine receptor expression in human microglia and astrocytes. *J Neuroimmunol* (2003) 136:84–93. doi:10.1016/S0165-5728(03)00009-2
- McKimmie CS, Graham GJ. Astrocytes modulate the chemokine network in a pathogen-specific manner. *Biochem Biophys Res Commun* (2010) 394:1006–11. doi:10.1016/j.bbrc.2010.03.111
- Stigliani S, Zappettini S, Raiteri L, Passalacqua M, Melloni E, Venturi C, et al. Glia re-sealed particles freshly prepared from adult rat brain are competent for exocytotic release of glutamate. *J Neurochem* (2006) 96:656–68. doi:10.1111/j.1471-4159.2005.03631.x

- Pittaluga A. Presynaptic release-regulating mGlu1 receptors in central nervous system. Front Pharmacol (2016) 7:295. doi:10.3389/fphar.2016.00295
- Di Prisco S, Summa M, Chellackudam V, Rossi PI, Pittaluga A. RANTESmediated control of excitatory amino acid release in mouse spinal cord. *J Neurochem* (2012) 121:428–37. doi:10.1111/j.1471-4159.2012.07720.x
- Hesselgesser J, Halks-Miller M, Del Vecchio V, Peiper SC, Hoxie J, Kolson DL, et al. CD4-independent association between HIV-1 gp120 and CXCR4: functional chemokine receptors are expressed in human neurons. *Curr Biol* (1997) 7:112–21. doi:10.1016/S0960-9822(06)00055-8
- Oh SB, Tran PB, Gillard SE, Hurley RW, Hammond DL, Miller RJ. Chemokines and glycoprotein120 produce pain hypersensitivity by directly exciting primary nociceptive neurons. *J Neurosci* (2001) 21(14):5027–35.
- Cowell RM, Silverstein FS. Developmental changes in the expression of chemokine receptor CCR1 in the rat cerebellum. *J Comp Neurol* (2003) 457(1):7–23. doi:10.1016/j.jneuroim.2006.01.005
- Cowell RM, Xu H, Galasso JM, Silverstein FS. Hypoxic-ischemic injury induces macrophage inflammatory protein-1alpha expression in immature rat brain. *Stroke* (2002) 33(3):795–801. doi:10.1161/hs0302.103740
- Musante V, Longordo F, Neri E, Pedrazzi M, Kalfas F, Severi P, et al. RANTES modulates the release of glutamate in human neocortex. *J Neurosci* (2008) 28:12231–40. doi:10.1523/JNEUROSCI.3212-08.2008
- Di Prisco S, Merega E, Pittaluga A. Functional adaptation of presynaptic chemokine receptors in EAE mouse central nervous system. *Synapse* (2014) 68:529–35. doi:10.1002/syn.21774
- Tanabe S, Heesen M, Berman MA, Fischer MB, Yoshizawa I, Luo Y, et al. Murine astrocytes express a functional chemokine receptor. *J Neurosci* (1997) 17(17):6522–8. doi:10.1016/S0165-5728(00)00371-4
- Han Y, Wang J, Zhou Z, Ransohoff RM. TGFbeta1 selectively up-regulates CCR1 expression in primary murine astrocytes. *Glia* (2000) 30:1–10. doi:10.1002/(SICI)1098-1136(200003)30:13.0
- Andjelkovic AV, Kerkovich D, Shanley J, Pulliam L, Pachter JS. Expression of binding sites for beta chemokines on human astrocytes. *Glia* (1999) 28(3):225–35. doi:10.1002/(SICI)1098-1136(199912)28:3
- 76. Croitoru-Lamoury J, Guillemin GJ, Boussin FD, Mognetti B, Gigout LI, Chéret A, et al. Expression of chemokines and their receptors in human and simian astrocytes: evidence for a central role of TNF alpha and IFN gamma in CXCR4 and CCR5 modulation. *Glia* (2003) 41(4):354–70. doi:10.1002/ glia.10181
- Patti L, Raiteri L, Grilli M, Zappettini S, Bonanno G, Marchi M. Evidence that alpha7 nicotinic receptor modulates glutamate release from mouse neocortical gliosomes. *Neurochem Int* (2007) 51:1–7. doi:10.1016/j.neuint. 2007.03.003
- Coughlan CM, McManus CM, Sharron M, Gao Z, Murphy D, Jaffer S, et al. Expression of multiple functional chemokine receptors and monocyte chemoattractant protein-1 in human neurons. *Neuroscience* (2000) 97:591–600. doi:10.1016/S0306-4522(00)00024-5
- Matsui M, Weaver J, Proudfoot AE, Wujek JR, Wei T, Richer E, et al. Treatment of experimental autoimmune encephalomyelitis with the chemokine receptor antagonist Met-RANTES. *J Neuroimmunol* (2002) 128:16–22. doi:10.1016/ S0165-5728(02)00121-2
- Tran PB, Miller RJ. Chemokine receptors in the brain: a developing story. J Comp Neurol (2003) 457:1–6. doi:10.1002/cne.10546
- Zhang N, Rogers TJ, Caterina M, Oppenheim JJ. Proinflammatory chemokines, such as C-C chemokine ligand 3, desensitize mu-opioid receptors on dorsal root ganglia neurons. *J Immunol* (2004) 173:594–9. doi:10.4049/ jimmunol.173.1.594
- Grilli M, Raiteri L, Pittaluga A. Somatostatin inhibits glutamate release from mouse cerebrocortical nerve endings trough presynaptic sst2 receptor linked to the adenylyl cyclase-protein kinase A pathway. *Neuropharmacology* (2004) 46:388–96. doi:10.1016/j.neuropharm.2003.09.012
- Summa M, Di Prisco S, Grilli M, Usai C, Marchi M, Pittaluga A. Presynaptic mGlu7 receptors control GABA release in mouse hippocampus. *Neuropharmacology* (2013) 66:215–24. doi:10.1016/j.neuropharm.2012.04.020
- Zucchini S, Pittaluga A, Summa M, Brocca-Cofano E, Fabris M, De Michele R, et al. Seizure susceptibility in Tat-transgenic mice: implications for the role of Tat in human immunodeficiency virus type 1 associated encephalopathy. *Neurobiol Dis* (2013) 62:354–9. doi:10.1016/j.nbd.2013.02.004
- 85. Zappettini S, Grilli M, Olivero G, Chen J, Padolecchia C, Pittaluga A, et al. Nicotinic α 7 receptor activation selectively potentiates the function of NMDA

receptors in glutamatergic terminals of the nucleus accumbens. Front Cell Neurosci (2014) 8:332. doi:10.3389/fncel.2014.00332

- Wells TN, Power CA, Shaw JP, Proudfoot AE. Chemokine blockerstherapeutics in the making? *Trends Pharmacol Sci* (2006) 27:41–7. doi:10.1016/j.tips.2005.11.001
- Heath H, Qin S, Rao P, Wu L, LaRosa G, Kassam N, et al. Chemokine receptor usage by human eosinophils. The importance of CCR3 demonstrated using an antagonistic monoclonal antibody. *J Clin Invest* (1997) 99:178–84. doi:10.1172/JCI119145
- Di Prisco S, Merega E, Milanese M, Summa M, Casazza S, Raffaghello L, et al. CCL5-Glutamate interaction in central nervous system: early and acute presynaptic defects in EAE mice. *Neuropharmacology* (2013) 75:337–46. doi:10.1016/j.neuropharm.2013.07.037
- van Veen T, Nielsen J, Berkhof J, Barkhof F, Kamphorst W, Bö L, et al. CCL5 and CCR5 genotypes modify clinical, radiological and pathological features of multiple sclerosis. *J Neuroimmunol* (2007) 190:157–64. doi:10.1016/j. jneuroim.2007.08.005
- Subileau EA, Rezaie P, Davies HA, Colyer FM, Greenwood J, Male DK, et al. Expression of chemokines and their receptors by human brain endothelium: implications for multiple sclerosis. *J Neuropathol Exp Neurol* (2009) 68: 227–40. doi:10.1097/NEN.0b013e318197eca7
- 91. Comini-Frota ER, Teixeira AL, Angelo JP, Andrade MV, Brum DG, Kaimen-Maciel DR, et al. Evaluation of serum levels of chemokines during interferon- β treatment in multiple sclerosis patients: a 1-year, observational cohort study. *CNS Drugs* (2011) 25:971–81. doi:10.2165/11595060-000000000-00000
- Guo MF, Meng J, Li YH, Yu JZ, Liu CY, Feng L, et al. The inhibition of Rho kinase blocks cell migration and accumulation possibly by challenging inflammatory cytokines and chemokines on astrocytes. *J Neurol Sci* (2014) 343:69–75. doi:10.1016/j.jns.2014.05.034
- Furlan R, Rovaris M, Martinelli Boneschi F, Khademi M, Bergami A, Gironi M, et al. Immunological patterns identifying disease course and evolution in multiple sclerosis patients. *J Neuroimmunol* (2005) 165:192–200. doi:10.1016/j.jneuroim.2005.04.012
- Glabinski AR, Tuohy VK, Ransohoff RM. Expression of chemokines RANTES, MIP-1alpha and GRO-alpha correlates with inflammation in acute experimental autoimmune encephalomyelitis. *Neuroimmunomodulation* (1998) 5:166–71. doi:10.1159/000026333
- Glabinski AR, Bielecki B, Ransohoff RM. Chemokine upregulation follows cytokine expression in chronic relapsing experimental autoimmune encephalomyelitis. *Scand J Immunol* (2003) 58:81–8. doi:10.1046/j.1365-3083. 2003.01285.x
- Jalonen TO, Pulkkinen K, Ukkonen M, Saarela M, Elovaara I. Differential intracellular expression of CCR5 and chemokines in multiple sclerosis subtypes. J Neurol (2002) 249:576–83. doi:10.1007/s004150200067
- Ransohoff RM, Wei T, Pavelko KD, Lee JC, Murray PD, Rodriguez M. Chemokine expression in the central nervous system of mice with a viral disease resembling multiple sclerosis: roles of CD4+ and CD8+ T cells and viral persistence. J Virol (2002) 76:2217–24. doi:10.1128/jvi.76.5.2217-2224.2002
- Bartosik-Psujek H, Stelmasiak Z. Correlations between IL-4, IL-12 levels and CCL2, CCL5 levels in serum and cerebrospinal fluid of multiple sclerosis patients. J Neural Transm (Vienna) (2005) 112:797–803. doi:10.1007/ s00702-004-0225-9
- Navratilova Z. Polymorphisms in CCL2 and CCL5 chemokines/chemokine receptors genes and their association with diseases. *Biomed Pap Med Fac Univ Palacky Olomouc Czech Repub* (2006) 150:191–204. doi:10.5507/bp.2006.028
- 100. Bonfiglio T, Olivero G, Merega E, Di Prisco S, Padolecchia C, Grilli M, et al. Prophylactic versus therapeutic fingolimod: restoration of presynaptic defects in mice suffering from experimental autoimmune encephalomyelitis. *PLoS One* (2017) 12:e0170825. doi:10.1371/journal.pone.0170825
- Calabresi PA, Martin R, Jacobson S. Chemokines in chronic progressive neurological diseases: HTLV-1 associated myelopathy and multiple sclerosis. *J Neurovirol* (1999) 5:102–8. doi:10.3109/13550289909029751
- 102. Haase CG, Schmidt S, Faustmann PM. Frequencies of the G-protein beta3 subunit C825T polymorphism and the delta 32 mutation of the chemokine receptor-5 in patients with multiple sclerosis. *Neurosci Lett* (2002) 330:293–5. doi:10.1016/S0304-3940(02)00807-8
- Krakauer M, Sorensen PS, Khademi M, Olsson T, Sellebjerg F. Dynamic T-lymphocyte chemokine receptor expression induced by interferon-beta

therapy in multiple sclerosis. *Scand J Immunol* (2006) 64:155–63. doi:10.1111/ j.1365-3083.2006.01788.x

- 104. Uzawa A, Mori M, Hayakawa S, Masuda S, Nomura F, Kuwabara S. Expression of chemokine receptors on peripheral blood lymphocytes in multiple sclerosis and neuromyelitis optica. *BMC Neurol* (2010) 10:113. doi:10.1186/ 1471-2377-10-113
- 105. Trebst C, Staugaitis SM, Tucky B, Wei T, Suzuki K, Aldape KD, et al. Chemokine receptors on infiltrating leucocytes in inflammatory pathologies of the central nervous system (CNS). *Neuropathol Appl Neurobiol* (2003) 29:584–95. doi:10.1046/j.0305-1846.2003.00507.x
- Savarin-Vuaillat C, Ransohoff RM. Chemokines and chemokine receptors in neurological disease: raise, retain, or reduce? *Neurotherapeutics* (2007) 4:590–601. doi:10.1016/j.nurt.2007.07.004
- Martin-Blondel G, Brassat D, Bauer J, Lassmann H, Liblau RS. CCR5 blockade for neuroinflammatory diseases – beyond control of HIV. *Nat Rev Neurol* (2016) 12:95–105. doi:10.1038/nrneurol.2015.248
- Gu SM, Park MH, Yun HM, Han SB, Oh KW, Son DJ, et al. CCR5 knockout suppresses experimental autoimmune encephalomyelitis in C57BL/6 mice. *Oncotarget* (2016) 7:15382–93. doi:10.18632/oncotarget.8097
- 109. Di Prisco S, Merega E, Bonfiglio T, Olivero G, Cervetto C, Grilli M, et al. Presynaptic, release-regulating mGlu2-preferring and mGlu3-preferring autoreceptors in CNS: pharmacological profiles and functional roles in demyelinating disease. *Br J Pharmacol* (2016) 173:1465–77. doi:10.1111/ bph.13442
- 110. Di Prisco S, Olivero G, Merega E, Bonfiglio T, Marchi M, Pittaluga A. CXCR4 and NMDA receptors are functionally coupled in rat hippocampal noradrenergic and glutamatergic nerve endings. J Neuroimmune Pharmacol (2016) 11:645–56. doi:10.1007/s11481-016-9677-6
- 111. Pittaluga A, Asaro D, Pellegrini G, Raiteri M. Studies on [³H]GABA and endogenous GABA release in rat cerebral cortex suggest the presence of autoreceptors of the GABA_B type. *Eur J Pharmacol* (1987) 144:45–52. doi:10.1016/0014-2999(87)90007-0
- 112. Pittaluga A, Thellung S, Maura G, Raiteri M. Characterization of two central AMPA-preferring receptors having distinct location, function and pharmacology Naunyn-Schmiedeb. Arch Pharmacol (1994) 349:555–8. doi:10.1007/ BF01258458
- 113. Pittaluga A, Feligioni M, Longordo F, Luccini E, Raiteri M. Trafficking of presynaptic AMPA receptors mediating neurotransmitter release: neuronal selectivity and relationships with sensitivity to cyclothiazide. *Neuropharmacology* (2006) 50:286–96. doi:10.1016/j.neuropharm.2005.09.004
- 114. Musante V, Neri E, Feligioni M, Puliti A, Pedrazzi M, Conti V, et al. Presynaptic mGlu1 and mGlu5 autoreceptors facilitate glutamate exocytosis from mouse cortical nerve endings. *Neuropharmacology* (2008) 55:474–82. doi:10.1016/ j.neuropharm.2008.06.056
- 115. Longordo F, Feligioni M, Chiaramonte G, Sbaffi PF, Raiteri M, Pittaluga A. The human immunodeficiency virus-1 protein transactivator of transcription up-regulates N-methyl-D-aspartate receptor function by acting at metabotropic glutamate receptor 1 receptors coexisting on human and rat brain noradrenergic neurons. *J Pharmacol Exp Ther* (2006) 317:1097–105. doi:10.1124/jpet.105.099630
- 116. Luccini E, Musante V, Neri E, Brambilla Bas M, Severi P, Raiteri M, et al. Functional interactions between presynaptic NMDA receptors and metabotropic glutamate receptors co-expressed on rat and human noradrenergic terminals. Br J Pharmacol (2007) 151:1087–94. doi:10.1038/sj.bjp.0707280
- 117. Ganor Y, Besser M, Ben-Zayak N, Unger T, Levite M. Human T-cell express a functional ionotropic glutamate receptor GluR3, and glutamate by itself triggers integrin-medaited adhesion to laminin and fibronectin and chemotatic migration. J Immunol (2003) 170:4362–72. doi:10.4049/jimmunol.170.8.4362
- Chiocchetti A, Miglio G, Mesturini R, Varsaldi F, Mocellin M, Orilieri E, et al. Group I mGlu receptor stimulation inhibits activation-induced cell death of human T lymphocytes. *Br J Pharmacol* (2006) 148:760–8. doi:10.1038/ sj.bjp.0706746
- 119. Sarchielli P, Di Filippo M, Candeliere A, Chasserini D, Mattioni A, Tenaglia S, et al. Expression of ionotropic glutamate receptor GLUR3 and effects of glutamate on MBP and MOG-specific lymphocyte activation and chemotactic migration in multiple sclerosis patients. *J Neuroimmunol* (2007) 188:146–58. doi:10.1016/j.jneuroim.2007.05.021

- 120. Schwartz M, Shaked I, Fisher J, Mizrahi T, Shori H. Protective autoimmunity against the enemy within: fighting glutamate toxicity. *Trends Neurosci* (2003) 26:297–302. doi:10.1016/S0166-2236(03)00126-7
- Lanz M, Hahn HK, Hildebrandt H. Brain atrophy and cognitive impairment in multiple sclerosis: a review. J Neurol (2007) 254:II43–8. doi:10.1007/ s00415-007-2011-8
- Werner P, Pitt D, Raine CS. Multiple sclerosis: altered glutamate homeostasis in lesions correlates with oligodendrocyte and axonal damage. *Ann Neurol* (2001) 50:169–80. doi:10.1002/ana.1077
- 123. Sulkowski G, Dabrowska-Bouta B, Kwiatkowska-Patzer B, Strużyńska L. Alterations in glutamate transport and group I metabotropic glutamate receptors in the rat brain during acute phase of experimental autoimmune encephalomyelitis. *Folia Neuropathol* (2009) 47:329–37.
- 124. Marte A, Cavallero A, Morando S, Uccelli A, Raiteri M, Fedele E. Alterations of glutamate release in the spinal cord of mice with experimental autoimmune encephalomyelis. *J Neurochem* (2010) 115:343–52. doi:10.1111/j.1471-4159.2010.06923.x
- 125. Centonze D, Muzio L, Rossi S, Furlan R, Bernardi G, Martino G. The link between inflammation, synaptic transmission and neurodegeneration in multiple sclerosis. *Cell Death Differ* (2009) 17:1083–91. doi:10.1038/ cdd.2009.179
- 126. Di Prisco S, Merega E, Lanfranco M, Casazza S, Uccelli A, Pittaluga A. Acute desipramine restores presynaptic cortical defects in murine experimental autoimmune encephalomyelitis by suppressing central CCL5 overproduction. *Br J Pharmacol* (2014) 171:2457–67. doi:10.1111/bph.12631
- 127. Vilcaes AA, Furlan G, Roth GA. Inhibition of Ca²⁺-dependent glutamate release from cerebral cortex synaptosomes of rats with experimental autoimmune encephalomyelitis. *J Neurochem* (2009) 108:881–90. doi:10.1111/j.1471-4159. 2008.05809.x
- 128. Pittaluga A, Pattarini R, Feligioni M, Raiteri M. NMDA receptors mediating hippocampal noradrenaline and striatal dopamine release display differential sensitivity to quinolinic acid, the HIV-1 envelope protein gp120, external pH and PKC inhibition. *J Neurochem* (2001) 76:139–48. doi:10.1046/ j.1471-4159.2001
- 129. Musante V, Summa M, Cunha RA, Raiteri M, Pittaluga A. Presynaptic glycine GlyT1 transporter – NMDA receptor interaction: relevance to NMDA autoreceptor activation in the presence of Mg²⁺ ions. *J Neurochem* (2011) 117:516–27. doi:10.1111/j.1471-4159.2011.07223.x
- 130. Fazio F, Notartomaso S, Aronica E, Storto M, Battaglia G, Vieira E, et al. Switch in the expression of mGlu1 and mGlu5 metabotropic glutamate receptors in the cerebellum of mice developing experimental autoimmune encephalomyelitis and in autoptic cerebellar samples from patients with multiple sclerosis. *Neuropharmacology* (2008) 55:491–9. doi:10.1016/j.neuropharm. 2008.06.066
- 131. Fallarino F, Volpi C, Fazio F, Notartomaso S, Vacca C, Busceti C, et al. Metabotropic glutamate receptor-4 modulates adaptive immunity and restrains neuroinflammation. *Nat Med* (2010) 16:897–902. doi:10.1038/ nm.2183
- 132. Geurts JJ, Wolswijk G, Bö L, van der Valk P, Polman CH, Troost D, et al. Altered expression patterns of group I and II metabotropic glutamate receptors in multiple sclerosis. *Brain* (2003) 126(Pt 8):1755–66. doi:10.1093/ brain/awg179
- Taylor DL, Jones F, Kubota ES, Pocock JM. Stimulation of microglial metabotropic glutamate receptor mGlu2 triggers tumor necrosis factor alpha-induced. *J Neurosci* (2005) 25:2952–64. doi:10.1523/JNEUROSCI.4456-04.2005
- Pinteaux-Jones F, Sevastou IG, Fry VA, Heales S, Baker D, Pocock JM. Myelininduced microglial neurotoxicity can be controlled by microglial metabotropic glutamate receptors. *J Neurochem* (2008) 106:442–54. doi:10.1111/j. 1471-4159.2008.05426.x
- 135. Grasselli G, Rossi S, Musella A, Gentile A, Loizzo S, Muzio L, et al. Abnormal NMDA receptor function exacerbates experimental autoimmune encephalomyelitis. Br J Pharmacol (2013) 168:502–17. doi:10.1111/j.1476-5381.2012.02178.x
- 136. Nisticò R, Mango D, Mandolesi G, Piccinin S, Berretta N, Pignatelli M, et al. Inflammation subverts hippocampal synaptic plasticity in experimental multiple sclerosis. *PLoS One* (2013) 8:e54666. doi:10.1371/journal. pone.0054666

- 137. Ohgoh M, Hanada T, Smith T, Hashimoto T, Ueno M, Yamanishi Y, et al. Altered expression of glutamate transporters in experimental autoimmune encephalomyelitis. *J Neuroimmunol* (2002) 125:170–8. doi:10.1016/S0165-5728(02)00029-2
- Trapp BD, Nave KA. Multiple sclerosis: an immune or neurodegenerative disorder? Annu Rev Neurosci (2008) 31:247–69. doi:10.1146/annurev.neuro. 30.051606.094313
- 139. Centonze D, Muzio L, Rossi S, Cavasinni F, De Chiara V, Bergami A, et al. Inflammation triggers synaptic alteration and degeneration in experimental autoimmune encephalomyelitis. *J Neurosci* (2009) 29:3442–52. doi:10.1523/ JNEUROSCI.5804-08.2009
- Rao SM, Leo GJ, Bernardin L, Unverzagt F. Cognitive dysfunction in multiple sclerosis. I. Frequency, patterns, and prediction. *Neurology* (1991) 41:685–91. doi:10.1212/WNL41.5.685
- 141. Siegert EJ, Abernethy DA. Depression in multiple sclerosis: a review. J Neurol Neurosurg Psychiatry (2005) 76:469–75. doi:10.1136/jnnp.2004. 054635
- 142. Batista S, Zivadinov R, Hoogs M, Bergsland N, Heininen-Brown M, Dwyer MG, et al. Basal ganglia, thalamus and neocortical atrophy predicting slowed cognitive processing in multiple sclerosis. *J Neurol* (2011) 259:139–46. doi:10.1007/s00415-011-6147-1
- 143. Schubert DS, Foliart RH. Increased depression in multiple sclerosis patients: a meta-analysis. *Psychosomatics* (1993) 34:124–30. doi:10.1016/ S0033-3182(93)71902-7
- 144. Pittaluga A, Raiteri L, Longordo F, Luccini E, Barbiero VS, Racagni G, et al. Antidepressant treatments and function of glutamate ionotropic receptors mediating amine release in hippocampus. *Neuropharmacology* (2007) 53:27–36. doi:10.1016/j.neuropharm.2007.04.006
- 145. Summa M, Di Prisco S, Grilli M, Marchi M, Pittaluga A. Hippocampal AMPA autoreceptors positively coupled to NMDA autoreceptors traffic in a constitutive manner and undergo adaptative changes following enriched environment training. *Neuropharmacology* (2011) 61:1282–90. doi:10.1016/ j.neuropharm.2011.07.032
- 146. Grilli M, Summa M, Salmone A, Olivero G, Zappettini S, Di Prisco S, et al. In vitro exposure to nicotine induces endocytosis of presynaptic AMPA receptors modulating dopamine release in rat nucleus accumbens nerve terminals. *Neuropharmacology* (2012) 63:916–26. doi:10.1016/j.neuropharm. 2012.06.049
- 147. O'Sullivan JB, Ryan KM, Curtin NM, Harkin A, Connor TJ. Noradrenaline reuptake inhibitors limit neuroinflammation in rat cortex following a systemic inflammatory challenge: implications for depression and neurodegeneration. *Int J Neuropsychopharmacol* (2009) 12:687–99. doi:10.1017/ S146114570800967X

- 148. Li QQ, Burt DR, Bever CT. Glatiramer acetate inhibition of tumor necrosis factor-alpha-induced RANTES expression and release from U-251 MG human astrocytic cells. *J Neurochem* (2001) 77:1208–17. doi:10.1046/j.1471-4159.2001.00327.x
- 149. Palazuelos J, Davoust N, Julien B, Hatterer E, Aguado T, Mechoulam R, et al. The CB(2) cannabinoid receptor controls myeloid progenitor trafficking: involvement in the pathogenesis of an animal model of multiple sclerosis. *J Biol Chem* (2008) 283:13320–9. doi:10.1074/jbc.M70796020
- 150. Stasiolek M, Linker RA, Hayardeny L, Bar Ilan O, Gold R. Immune parameters of patients treated with laquinimod, a novel oral therapy for the treatment of multiple sclerosis: results from a double-blind placebo-controlled study. *Immun Inflamm Dis* (2015) 3:45–55. doi:10.1002/iid3.42
- 151. Schaier M, Vorwalder S, Sommerer C, Dikow R, Hug F, Gross ML, et al. Role of FTY720 on M1 and M2 macrophages, lymphocytes, and chemokines in 5/6 nephrectomized rats. *Am J Physiol Renal Physiol* (2009) 297:F769–80. doi:10.1152/ajprenal.90530.2008
- Araque A, Parpura V, Sanzgiri RP, Haydon PG. Tripartite synapses: glia, the unacknowledged partner. *Trends Neurosci* (1999) 22:208–15. doi:10.1016/ S0166-2236(98)01349
- 153. Shijie J, Takeuchi H, Yawata I, Harada Y, Sonobe Y, Doi Y, et al. Blockade of glutamate release from microglia attenuates experimental autoimmune encephalomyelitis in mice. *Tohoku J Exp Med* (2009) 217(2):87–92. doi:10.1620/tjem.217.87
- 154. Gentile A, Rossi S, Studer V, Motta C, De Chiara V, Musella A, et al. Glatiramer acetate protects against inflammatory synaptopathy in experimental autoimmune encephalomyelitis. *J Neuroimmune Pharmacol* (2013) 8:651–63. doi:10.1007/s11481-013-9436-x
- 155. de Lago E, Moreno-Martet M, Cabranes A, Ramos JA, Fernández-Ruiz J. Cannabinoids ameliorate disease progression in a model of multiple sclerosis in mice, acting preferentially through CB1 receptor-mediated anti-inflammatory effects. *Neuropharmacology* (2012) 62(7):2299–308. doi:10.1016/j. neuropharm.2012.01.030

Conflict of Interest Statement: The author declares that the research was conducted in the absence of any commercial or financial relationships that could be construed as a potential conflict of interest.

Copyright © 2017 Pittaluga. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (CC BY). The use, distribution or reproduction in other forums is permitted, provided the original author(s) or licensor are credited and that the original publication in this journal is cited, in accordance with accepted academic practice. No use, distribution or reproduction is permitted which does not comply with these terms.

